Valentinian Christianity

Valentinian Christianity

Texts and Translations

Geoffrey S. Smith



UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA PRESS

University of California Press Oakland, California

© 2020 by Geoffrey Smith

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data

```
Names: Smith, Geoffrey S. (Geoffrey Stephen), 1983- translator, writer of introduction. | Container of (work): Valentinus, active 2nd century. Works. Selections.
Title: Valentinian Christianity : texts and translations / Geoffrey S. Smith.
Description: Oakland, California : University of California Press, [2019] | Includes bibliographical references and index. |
Identifiers: LCCN 2019016112 (print) | LCCN 2019019840 (ebook) | ISBN 9780520969803 (ebook) | ISBN 9780520297463 (cloth : alk. paper)
Subjects: LCSH: Valentinians—History—Sources. | Church history—Primitive and early church, ca. 30–600—Sources. | Gnostic literature.
Classification: LCC BT1475 (ebook) | LCC BT1475 .v35 2019 (print) | DDC 273/.1—dc23
LC record available at https://lccn.loc.gov/2019016112
```

Manufactured in the United States of America

 26
 25
 24
 23
 22
 21
 20
 19

 10
 9
 8
 7
 6
 5
 4
 3
 2
 1

Funding for this volume was made possible by a research sabbatical in the fall of 2017, generously granted by the University of Texas at Austin, and ongoing support from the Institute for the Study of Antiquity and Christian Origins.

For Marina

CONTENTS

Introduction: Valentinus and the Valentinian Tradition	1
Greek Texts	
I. Fragments of Valentinus	9
II. Ptolemy's Letter to Flora	17
III. Fragments of Heracleon	31
IV. Excerpts of Theodotus	57
V. Anonymous Commentary on the Prologue of John	109
VI. Anonymous Letter	115
VII. Anonymous Commentary on Valentinus's "Summer Harvest"	123
Coptic Texts	
VIII. Gospel of Truth	127
IX. Treatise on the Resurrection	155
X. Tripartite Tractate	165
XI. Gospel of Philip	255
XII. Valentinian Exposition	297
Inscription	
XIII. Flavia Sophe	309
Bibliographies	315
Indices	339

Introduction

Valentinus and the Valentinian Tradition

To tell the story of the Valentinians is to embrace a series of enigmas. Secondcentury Christians accused Valentinus of heresy, but only decades earlier, he nearly became one of the most prominent leaders within the Roman church; the Valentinians were among the first Christians to write commentaries on the Bible, but they were also frequently accused of not taking the Scriptures seriously; and by the third century Valentinians were active throughout the Mediterranean world, from Gaul to Syria, and as far south as Egypt, yet by the end of the following century they would all but disappear from the historical record. But fortunately for us, they did not disappear without leaving a trace. Several texts written by Valentinus and his followers have survived. Some have been known since antiquity, but many more surfaced in 1945, when they were unearthed just outside of the Egyptian town of Nag Hammadi. This collection brings together for the first time all of the writings known to have been composed by the so-called Valentinians.

VALENTINUS

Little is known about Valentinus, the patriarch and namesake of the Valentinians. Around 135 c.E. Valentinus appears to have traveled from his homeland of Egypt,¹ where he may have received a formal Greek education in Alexandria, to Rome. Valentinus took his place alongside many other enterprising teachers, including Hermas, Marcion, and Justin, provincials who traveled to the empire's capital city to present their own understanding of the teachings of Jesus and carve out a niche

1. Epiph. Pan. 31.2.2-3.

within the ever-expanding network of semi-independent house churches.² Valentinus's writings survive only in excerpts embedded within the works of other authors. From these excerpts we learn that he offered instruction on a variety of topics, including cosmology,³ anthropogony,⁴ Christology,⁵ and spiritual formation,⁶ and that he found value in Jewish and Christian writings, as well as secular ones.⁷ On account of his teaching and literary activity, Valentinus became well known in Rome and beyond. Tertullian reports that at one point Valentinus was considered for a prominent leadership position in Rome but failed to get the job because the other candidate was respected as a confessor, one who had remained faithful to Christ in a time of persecution.⁸ Nothing certain is known about Valentinus after his departure from Rome, which may have occurred sometime in the 160s.⁹ Epiphanius suggests that he continued teaching on the island of Cyprus, but many remain suspicious of this account.¹⁰ The *Testimony of Truth* may refer to his death, but the passage in question is ambiguous.¹¹

2. For a discussion of this model of Christianity in Rome, see Peter Lampe, *From Paul to Valentinus: Christians at Rome in the First Two Centuries* (Minneapolis: Fortress Press, 2003). See also Einar Thomassen, "Orthodoxy and Heresy in Second-Century Rome," *HTR* 97 (2004): 241–56.

- 3. Valentinus, frags. 5 and 8.
- 4. Valentinus, frag. 1.
- 5. Valentinus, frag. 3.
- 6. Valentinus, frag. 2.

7. Several allusions to the LXX and especially the New Testament appear in Valentinus's fragments. For an apparatus indicating some of these allusions, see Bentley Layton, *The Gnostic Scriptures: A New Translation with Annotations and Introduction* (Garden City, NY: Doubleday, 1995), 229–48. See frag. 6 for Valentinus's positive assessment of secular writings.

8. Tertullian, Against the Valentinians 4.1.

9. Irenaeus, *AH* 3.4.3; Tertullian, *Prescription* 30.2. On the basis of Irenaeus, *AH* 3.4.3, where Irenaeus claims that Valentinus "came to Rome in the time of Hyginus, flourished under Pius, and *remained* until Anicetus," some scholars maintain that Valentinus died in Rome. See Gerd Lüdemann, "Zur Geschichte des ältesten Christentums im Rom," *ZNW* 70 (1979): 91112. For a critical response to this suggestion, see Einar Thomassen, *The Spiritual Seed: The Church of the "Valentinians*" (Leiden: Brill, 2008), 419110.

10. Epiph. Pan. 31.7.1-2. For a critical assessment of the account, see Thomassen, Spiritual Seed, 419; and Christoph Markschies, Valentinus Gnosticus? Untersuchungen zur valentinianischen Gnosis mit einem Kommentar zu den Fragmenten Valentins, WUNT 65 (Tübingen: J. C. B. Mohr, 1992), 332n284.

11. Most editors reconstruct the text of 56.1–2 as $\Box K \in [O] \lambda \Pi \Pi \Box T [\Pi OYA\lambda] \in NTINO ("He complet$ ed the course of Valentinus"). See Søren Giversen and B. Pearson,*Nag Hammadi Codices IX and X*,Nag Hammadi Studies 15 (Leiden: Brill, 1997); and Annie Mahé and Jean-Pierre Mahé,*Le témoignage véritable (NH IX, 3): Gnose et martyre*, BCNH: Textes 23 (Quebec City: Presses de l'UniversitéLaval, 1996). Yet Uwe-Karsten Plisch, who follows the suggestion of H.–M. Schenke, offers an alter $native reconstruction: <math>e]\Box K \in [O] \lambda \Pi \Pi \Box T [I OYA\lambda] \in NTINO ("after Valentinus completed the course").$ See Uwe-Karsten Plisch, "Textverständnis und Übersetzung: Bemerkungen zur Gesamtübersetzungder Texte des Nag-Hammadi-Fundes durch den Berliner Arbeitskreis für Koptisch-Gnostische Schriften,"*Hallesche Beiträge zur Orientwissenschaft*26 (1998): 81–82. While many understand the phrase"complete the course" to refer to some sort of Valentinian curriculum, the expression appears as a

THE VALENTINIAN TRADITION

Even though nothing more is known about this early Christian teacher after his departure from Rome, his legacy becomes the subject of controversy throughout the next two centuries, with some, like Irenaeus and Epiphanius, bent on refuting Valentinian teaching and others, like Clement and Origen, making judicious use of it. Patristic authors single out several Christian teachers as Valentinian; most prominent among them are Ptolemy, Heracleon, and Theodotus. While scholars debate the extent to which later so-called Valentinians remained faithful to the teachings of Valentinus, most are confident that the Valentinians belonged to a distinct Christian group, distinguishable by their unique theology and rituals. The last credible evidence for the existence of Valentinian Christians appears in 388, when an anti-Semitic outburst in Callinicum, present-day Raqqa, led some Christians to set fire to a Jewish synagogue, a blaze that also destroyed an adjacent Valentinian church.¹²

If Valentinus's legacy was controversial to some, it was inspirational to others. From the second through the fourth century, Christians affiliated with the Valentinian movement composed numerous texts, many of which survive today, thanks in part to those who preserved their texts while writing against or about the Valentinians, and to the chance discovery of numerous papyrus codices of "heretical" early Christian writings near the Egyptian town of Nag Hammadi in 1945. Valentinian texts appear in codices I, II, XI, and XII. Codex I alone includes three Valentinian texts, the Gospel of Truth, the Treatise on the Resurrection, and the Tripartite Tractate, leading some of the first scholars to work on codex I to regard it as Valentinian and to assign the anonymous treatises therein to known Valentinians. The Gospel of Truth was thought to have been composed by Valentinus himself, and the Tripartite Tractate by Heracleon. Despite the fact that most scholars no longer regard all of the texts in codex I as Valentinian and have become more cautious about assigning these anonymous texts to known Valentinian teachers, the concentration of Valentinian texts in codex I remains intriguing. The discovery of the Nag Hammadi library in 1945 not only dramatically increased the number of known texts composed by Valentinians; it also provided access for the first time to Valentinian texts that survived independent of the patristic literary tradition.

Now that we have a wealth of texts written by Valentinians, we are confronted by a curious reality: though scholars often regard the Valentinians as a distinct Christian sect that thought of themselves as disciples of Valentinus, no surviving text composed by a so-called Valentinian actually uses the term Valentinian. This

euphemism for death earlier in the *Testimony of Truth* (34.10) and also in the Coptic translation of 2 Tim 4:7, where Pseudo-Paul predicts his imminent death. Both reconstructions are plausible, though I favor the latter on account of the literary parallels.

^{12.} Ambrose, Letter 40.16.

designation appears only in the patristic sources—that is, in those writers who were largely interested in refuting the Valentinians. Even more striking is the fact that no text thought to have been composed by a Valentinian mentions Valentinus. In fact, in the Nag Hammadi texts, Valentinus's name appears only two times; he is twice named in a list of "heretics" in the *Testimony of Truth*.¹³ Only one alleged Valentinian mentions Valentinus: Alexander, whose appeal to Valentinus and his writings is reported secondhand by an unsympathetic Tertullian. Yet given that little else is known about this Alexander, it is possible that Tertullian has dubbed him a Valentinian simply on the basis of his use of Valentinus's writings.¹⁴ Justin himself admits that the Valentinians do not conceive of themselves as such when he openly states that his rivals "call themselves Christians," but "we call them after the name of the men from whom each doctrine and opinion had its origin."¹⁵ Even Tertullian admits, "We call them Valentinians, though they seem not to be."¹⁶ When Valentinians do refer to themselves, they call themselves "the spiritual seed" or simply "the church."

VALENTINIAN TEXTS

This collection includes only those texts written by Valentinus and the so-called Valentinians. I have chosen not to include the reports about the Valentinians for two reasons. First, including the numerous reports about the Valentinians would have made this volume impractically long; and second, many of the reports about the Valentinians are colored by bias to various degrees and are designed to cast the Valentinians in a negative light.

However, since no ancient authors identify themselves as Valentinian or followers of Valentinus, we must determine how to identify texts composed by authors considered Valentinian—a process that admits that we have not completely broken free of patristic influence. Texts are included in the present collection on the

13. *TestTruth* 55.1–59.9. The term *heretics* appears at 59.4.

14. Einar Thomassen is one of the few scholars who notes the dearth of references to Valentinus or the Valentinians in sources written by so-called Valentinians. Thomassen summarizes the evidence succinctly: "There is no doubt that [Valentinian] is a heresiological term. As far as we know, the 'Valentinians' never used that name for themselves." Yet Thomassen still believes that the Valentinians were a distinct sect, with their own theology and rituals. His argument is simply that they did not consider themselves Valentinians. Instead, Thomassen argues, Valentinians called themselves "Christians" and "identified themselves, in mythical terms, as 'the spiritual seed,' and in more religious-sociological language as an, or, rather, *the ekklesia.*" Nevertheless, Thomassen asserts that "the movement must have possessed enough continuity, coherence, and specificity, and enough of a historical relation to Valentinus, to make it possible to identify various groups as 'Valentinian' over a span of at least 250 years." Thomassen, *Spiritual Seed*, 4–5.

15. Justin, Dialogue 35.

16. Tertullian, Against the Valentinians 4.

basis of one of two considerations: (1) a patristic author credibly identifies the text or author of the text as Valentinian; and (2) the theology, ritual practice, or technical terminology resembles to a high degree the theology, ritual practice, or technical terminology deemed Valentinian by patristic sources or found in texts deemed Valentinian by patristic sources.

Texts that ancient authors identify as Valentinian or attribute to known Valentinian teachers include the fragments of Valentinus, Heracleon's fragments, Ptolemy's *Letter to Flora*, the anonymous *Commentary on the Prologue of John*, the Anonymous *Letter*, the *Excerpts of Theodotus*, the anonymous *Commentary on Valentinus's "Summer Harvest,"* and perhaps the *Gospel of Truth*. That the *Gospel of Truth* belongs to this category is less certain (see the introduction to the *Gospel of Truth*). Nevertheless, on the basis of its theology and hermeneutical mode, and the striking similarities between its language and that of the *Tripartite Tractate*, a text whose Valentinian characteristics are not in doubt, we can with confidence include the *Gospel of Truth* within the Valentinian corpus, even if it may not be identical with the text mentioned by Irenaeus.

The rest of the texts in this collection are included on the basis of their striking affinities to the texts identified as Valentinian by ancient sources.¹⁷ When attempting to isolate meaningful ritual, theological, and terminological similarities between texts known to be Valentinian and those suspected to be, I find it helpful to draw upon Ludwig Wittgenstein's notion of "family resemblance." Wittgenstein illustrates this concept by way of an appeal to gaming:

Consider for example the proceedings that we call "games." I mean board-games, card-games, ball-games, Olympic games, and so on. What is common to them all?— Don't say: "There must be something common, or they would not be called 'games'" but look and see whether there is anything common to all.—For if you look at them you will not see something that is common to all, but similarities, relationships, and a whole series of them at that. To repeat: don't think, but look!—Look for example at board-games, with their multifarious relationships. Now pass to card-games; here you find many correspondences with the first group, but many common features drop out, and others appear. When we pass next to ball-games, much that is common is retained, but much is lost.—Are they all "amusing"? Compare chess with noughts

17. For the most detailed discussion of which texts are Valentinian, see Einar Thomassen, "Notes pour la délimitation d'un corpus valentinien à Nag Hammadi," in *Les textes de Nag Hammadi et le problème de leur classification: Actes du colloque tenu à Quebec du 15 au 19 septembre 1993*, ed. L. Painchaud and A. Pasquier, BCNH: Études 3 (Quebec City: Presses de l'Université Laval, 1995), 243–59. I agree largely with his assessments, though I am not convinced that some of the texts he considers Valentinian in fact are. As a result, my collection is slightly smaller. See also Thomassen's revised assessment of the First Apocalypse of James in "The Valentinian Materials in *James* (NHC V,3 and CT,2)," in *Beyond the Gnostic Gospels: Studies Building on the Work of Elaine Pagels*, ed. Eduard Iricinschi et al., STAC 82 (Tübingen: Mohr Siebeck, 2013), 79–90.

6 INTRODUCTION

and crosses. Or is there always winning and losing, or competition between players? Think of patience. In ball games there is winning and losing; but when a child throws his ball at the wall and catches it again, this feature has disappeared. Look at the parts played by skill and luck; and at the difference between skill in chess and skill in tennis. Think now of games like ring-a-ring-a-roses; here is the element of amusement, but how many other characteristic features have disappeared! And we can go through the many, many other groups of games in the same way; can see how similarities crop up and disappear. And the result of this examination is: we see a complicated network of similarities overlapping and crisscrossing: sometimes overall similarities, sometimes similarities of detail.¹⁸

When considering what we mean by "games," Wittgenstein urges us to look not for "something that is common to all" games, but for "similarities" and "relationships" among them. These relationships he characterizes as "multifarious," and "correspondences" from one kind of game to another continue, while others drop out as new features replace them. Games, then, can be conceived of as a range of related activities with a constellation of features in common, with several features shared by a few, and occasional features unique to some.

Conceptualizing the relationships among Valentinian texts in terms of family resemblance rather than "something that is common to all" provides us with a fitting corrective to the way that Valentinian texts are often conceptualized and grouped together. Already by the late second century C.E., Irenaeus sought to summarize what he considered to be the core of Valentinian theology, which he refers to metaphorically as "their fruit-bearing."¹⁹ In Against the Heresies 1.1-8, Irenaeus offers a summary of the Valentinian Wisdom myth-that is, a story about a heavenly being named Wisdom who makes a mistake that leads to the rupture of the divine realm and, eventually, to the creation of an inferior creator who, in turn, creates the material world. In the modern era, it was François Sagnard who, in his 1947 study of the Valentinians, termed Irenaeus, AH 1.1-8 the grande notice and asserted that the Wisdom myth lies at the heart of Valentinianism.²⁰ In his words, the grande notice "remains the principal source (la source capitale) among the writings of the Valentinian gnosis and helps to give a coherent and characteristic overall impression (ensemble), out of which only some secondary features still remain obscure."21 Sagnard made his claim two years after the discovery of the Nag Hammadi library, though at the time no editions or transcriptions of the newly discovered texts were available to scholars. Despite the availability of the new writings

18. Ludwig Wittgenstein, *Philosophical Investigations*, trans. G.E.M. Anscombe (Oxford: Basil Blackwell, 1986), I 66.

19. Irenaeus, AH 1.4.4.

20. François Sagnard, *La gnose valentinienne et le témoignage de saint Irénée*, Études de philosophie médiévale 36 (Paris: J. Vrin, 1947).

21. Sagnard, La gnose valentinienne, 567 (trans. mine).

from the Nag Hammadi discovery, the pride of place Sagnard assigned to the socalled *grande notice* remains; many scholars continue to view the Wisdom myth as Irenaeus recounts it as a foundational myth shared by all Valentinians, or in Wittgenstein's words, as "something common to all."

Yet rather than approach the writings of the Valentinians with assumptions about their mythology and theology, this collection seeks to encourage readers to encounter Valentinian writings on their own terms. In some texts, such as the *Tripartite Tractate* and the *Excerpts of Theodotus*, knowledge of something like the Wisdom myth as Irenaeus recounts it is certain. However, in others, such as the *Gospel of Truth*, where wisdom is not a lesser god who introduces deficiency in the divine realm of fullness, but an impersonal cognitive faculty of the Father, knowledge of the Wisdom myth is less likely. What binds this collection of writings together, therefore, is not adherence to a common myth, but a family resemblance.

I have divided the texts in this collection into three groups: Greek texts quoted by patristic authors, Coptic texts from Nag Hammadi, and a lone Valentinian inscription in Greek. I offer new transcriptions of texts of the Nag Hammadi writings, the Excerpts of Theodotus, and the Flavia Sophe inscription. I rely on scholarly editions for texts with more complicated textual histories. In general, my editorial method is conservative; I have avoided speculative reconstructions in fragmentary texts such as the Valentinian Exposition, and I refrain from emendations wherever possible. Additionally, I have attempted to make the Greek and Coptic texts as accessible as possible so that students too may benefit from this collection. Therefore, I have not included a comprehensive apparatus but offer only occasional notes on difficult constructions. I have also departed from the convention in Nag Hammadi studies to include paratextual marks added to the text by scribes, the functions of which are still little understood, and have instead punctuated the Coptic text in line with the custom of editors of Greek texts (comma and period indicate English comma and full stop, middot indicates English colon or semicolon, and semicolon indicates English question mark). Finally, I have chosen not to include nomina sacra, abbreviations of sacred names common in Christian manuscripts, preferring to report the full noun instead. Additional sigla used in the Greek and Coptic texts generally follow the conventions found in the Coptic Gnostic Library, which I reproduce here, with slight modification, for the convenience of the reader.

- A dot placed under a letter in the transcription indicates that the letter is visually uncertain, even though the content may make the reading certain. A dot on the line outside of brackets in the transcription indicates an uncertain letter from which some vestiges of ink remain.
- [] Square brackets in the transcription indicate a lacuna in the MS where writing most probably at one time existed. When the text cannot be reconstructed, but the number of missing letters can be reasonably estimated, that number is

indicated by a corresponding number of dots or a numerical estimation; where the number of missing letters cannot be reasonably estimated, the space between the brackets is filled with three dashes. In the translation the square brackets are used only around words that have been substantially restored. Dots within brackets used in the translation do not indicate the number of missing letters, only that some text is missing.

- [[]] Double square brackets indicate letters canceled by the scribe.
- {} Braces indicate letters unnecessarily added by the scribe.
- ` ' High strokes indicate that the letter so designated was secondarily written above the line by the scribe.
- <> Pointed brackets in the transcription indicate an editorial correction of a scribal omission. In the translation, they indicate words that have been editorially emended.
- () Parentheses in the translation indicate material supplied by the translator for the sake of clarity.

Greek Texts

I. FRAGMENTS OF VALENTINUS

Valentinus was an influential Christian teacher during his own lifetime. Tertullian reports that Valentinus was the runner-up for a prominent ecclesiastical position in Rome.¹ Yet Valentinus's sphere of influence was not limited to Rome. Within years of his death, his influence had spread to Gaul, Egypt, and perhaps even Syria.

His prolific writings contributed to his early and widespread influence. The author of the *Testimony of Truth* claims that Valentinus "has spoken [many words, and he has] written many [books]."² The surviving fragments of Valentinus suggest that his writings spanned several genres, including psalms,³ homilies,⁴ and letters.⁵ Pseudo-Tertullian reports that Valentinus even composed a "gospel," which many scholars have speculated may be the *Gospel of Truth* from Nag Hammadi, an identification that remains tantalizing, if improbable.

Perhaps Valentinus's best-known work was his psalm book, which is surprisingly well attested by ancient authors, considering the fact that only one short "psalm" from the collection survives today (see "Summer Harvest"). Tertullian reports that a certain Alexander found support for his Christological views in the "psalms of Valentinus," which Alexander regards confidently "as the production of

- 1. Tertullian, Against the Valentinians 4.1.
- 2. Testimony of Truth 56.

- 4. Fragments 4 and 6.
- 5. Fragment 3.

^{3.} Fragment 8.

[a] respectable author";⁶ Origen, likewise, refers to the "psalms of Valentinus"; at the end of the Muratorian fragment, a book of psalms is mentioned, perhaps in association with Valentinus; and Hippolytus characterizes Valentinus's "Summer Harvest" as a psalm. That Valentinus's psalms were known in North Africa and Egypt in the late second century, perhaps in Rome in the third century, and wherever the Muratorian fragment was composed in the fourth century illustrates the broad geographical distribution and longevity of Valentinus's psalm book.

Unfortunately, only a few fragments of Valentinus's writings survive. They have come to us not as scraps of papyrus, but as quotations embedded within the writings of other early Christians. The seven fragments in this collection hail from Clement and Hippolytus. An additional fragment survives in Photius, but since Photius does not provide a direct quotation of Valentinus, I have chosen not to include it in this collection. Similarly, I have not include a passage from Hippolytus, *Refutation of All Heresies* 6.42.2, known as fragment 7, since it does not preserve a direct quotation from Valentinus. Together these fragments give the impression that Valentinus was a well-read and creative teacher who found inspiration for his theology in the Scriptures.

The Greek text below is based on E. Heitsch, *Die griechischen Dichterfragmente der römischen Kaiserzeit*, 2nd ed., vol. 1 (Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 1963).

6. Tertullian, On the Flesh of Christ 17.

Fragment 1 (Clement of Alexandria, Strom. 2.36.2-4)

2 καὶ ὡσπερεὶ φόβος ἐπ' ἐκείνου τοῦ πλάσματος ὑπῆρξε τοῖς ἀγγέλοις, ὅτε μείζονα ἐφθέγξατο τῆς πλάσεως διὰ τὸν ἀοράτως ἐν αὐτῷ σπέρμα δεδωκότα τῆς ἄνωθεν οὐσίας καὶ παρρησιαζόμενον· 3 οὕτω καὶ ἐν ταῖς γενεαῖς τῶν κοσμικῶν ἀνθρώπων φόβοι τὰ ἔργα τῶν ἀνθρώπων τοῖς ποιοῦσιν ἐγένετο, οἶον ἀνδριάντες καὶ εἰκόνες καὶ πάνθ' ἂ χεῖρες ἀνύουσιν εἰς ὄνομα θεοῦ· 4 εἰς γὰρ ὄνομα Ἀνθρώπου πλασθεὶς Ἀδὰμ φόβον παρέσχεν προόντος Ἀνθρώπου, ὡς δὴ αὐτοῦ ἐν αὐτῷ καθεστῶτος, καὶ κατεπλάγησαν καὶ ταχὺ τὸ ἔργον ἡφάνισαν.

Fragment 2 (Clement of Alexandria, Strom. 2.114.3-6)

3 εἶς δέ ἐστιν ἀγαθός, οὖ παρρησία ἡ διὰ τοῦ υἰοῦ φανέρωσις, καὶ δι' αὐτοῦ μόνου δύναιτο ἂν ἡ καρδία καθαρὰ γενέσθαι, παντὸς πονηροῦ πνεύματος ἐζωθουμένου τῆς καρδίας. 4 πολλὰ γὰρ ἐνοικοῦντα αὐτῇ πνεύματα οὐκ ἐῷ καθαρεύειν, ἕκαστον δὲ αὐτῶν τὰ ἴδια ἐκτελεῖ ἕργα πολλαχῶς ἐνυβριζόντων ἐπιθυμίαις οὐ προσηκούσαις. 5 καί μοι δοκεῖ ὅμοιόν τι πάσχειν τῷ πανδοχείῳ ἡ καρδία· καὶ γὰρ ἐκεῖνο κατατιτρᾶταί τε καὶ ὀρύττεται καὶ πολλάκις κόπρου πίμπλαται ἀνθρώπων ἀσελγῶς ἑμμενόντων καὶ μηδεμίαν πρόνοιαν ποιουμένων τοῦ χωρίου, καθάπερ ἀλλοτρίου καθεστῶτος. 6 τὸν τρόπον τοῦτον καὶ ἡ καρδία, μέχρι μὴ προνοίας τυγχάνει, ἀκάθαρτος, πολλῶν οὖσα δαιμόνων οἰκητήριον· ἐπειδὰν δὲ ἐπισκέψηται αὐτὴν ὁ μόνος ἀγαθὸς πατήρ, ἡγίασται καὶ φωτὶ διαλάμπει. καὶ οὕτω μακαρίζεται ὁ ἔχων τὴν τοιαύτην καρδίαν, ὅτι ὄψεται τὸν θεόν.

Fragment 3 (Clement of Alexandria, Strom. 3.59.3)

πάντα ύπομείνας ἐγκρατὴς ἦν. θεότητα Ἰησοῦς εἰργάζετο· ἤσθιεν καὶ ἔπινεν ἰδίως οὐκ ἀποδιδοὺς τὰ βρώματα. τοσαύτη ἦν αὐτῷ ἐγκρατείας δύναμις, ὥστε καὶ μὴ φθαρῆναι τὴν τροφὴν ἐν αὐτῷ, ἐπεὶ τὸ φθείρεσθαι αὐτὸς οὐκ εἶχεν.

Fragment 4 (Clement of Alexandria, Strom. 4.89.2-3)

2 ἀπ' ἀρχῆς ἀθάνατοί ἐστε καὶ τέκνα ζωῆς ἐστε αἰωνίας καὶ τὸν θάνατον ἠθέλετε μερίσασθαι εἰς ἑαυτούς, ἵνα δαπανήσητε αὐτὸν καὶ ἀναλώσητε, καὶ ἀποθάνῃ ὁ θάνατος ἐν ὑμῖν καὶ δι' ὑμῶν. 3 ὅταν γὰρ τὸν μὲν κόσμον λύητε, ὑμεῖς δὲ μὴ καταλύησθε· κυριεύετε τῆς κτίσεως καὶ τῆς φθορᾶς ἀπάσης.

Fragment 5 (Clement of Alexandria, Strom. 4.89.6-90.1)

89.6 ὑπόσον ἐλάττων ἡ εἰκὼν τοῦ ζῶντος προσώπου, τοσοῦτον ἥσσων ὁ κόσμος τοῦ ζῶντος αἰῶνος. 90.1 τίς οὖν αἰτία τῆς εἰκόνος; μεγαλωσύνη τοῦ προσώπου παρεσχημένου τῷ ζωγράφῷ τὸν τύπον, ἵνα τιμηθῆ δι' ὀνόματος αὐτοῦ· οὐ γὰρ αὐθεντικῶς εὑρέθη μορφή, ἀλλὰ τὸ ὄνομα ἐπλήρωσεν τὸ ὑστερῆσαν ἐν πλάσει. συνεργεῖ δὲ καὶ τὸ τοῦ θεοῦ ἀόρατον εἰς πίστιν τοῦ πεπλασμένου.

Fragment 1 (Clement of Alexandria, Strom. 2.36.2-4)

2 And fear, so to speak, fell over the angels in the presence of the molded form when he spoke things greater than his molding (should have allowed), on account of the one who invisibly placed a seed of superior substance within him and who spoke with boldness. 3 Thus also among the races of earthly people the works of people become frightening to those who made them, such as statues and images and all things crafted by human hands in the name of a god. 4 For as one molded in the name of a human, Adam brought about fear of the preexistent human, since that very one stood within him, and they were terrified and immediately hid their work.

Fragment 2 (Clement of Alexandria, Strom. 2.114.3-6)

3 "There is one who is good," whose bold speech is the manifestation through the Son, and through whom alone is a heart able to become pure, after every evil spirit is driven out of the heart. 4 For the many spirits inhabiting the heart do not allow it to be pure. Instead, each of them accomplishes its own works, in many ways inflicting it with inappropriate desires. 5 And it seems to me that the heart suffers something like what occurs in a motel. For it is trashed and dug up and frequently filled with the feces of wanton visitors showing little regard for the place, since they live elsewhere. 6 It is the same way with the heart, until it is shown care, it is impure, inhabited by many demons. But when the only good one, the Father, oversees it, he makes it holy and illuminates it. And in this way one who has such a heart is blessed, since that person will see God.

Fragment 3 (Clement of Alexandria, Strom. 3.59.3)

He had self-control, enduring all things. Jesus performed divinity: he ate and drank in his own way without defecating. Such was the power of self-control in him that the nourishment in him did not become waste, since he did not possess corruption.

Fragment 4 (Clement of Alexandria, Strom. 4.89.2-3)

2 From the beginning you are immortal, and you are children of eternal life. You wanted to divide death within you, so that you might consume and destroy it, and so that death might die in you and through you. 3 For when you destroy the world, you yourselves are not destroyed; you rule over creation and all corruption.

Fragment 5 (Clement of Alexandria, Strom. 4.89.6-90.1)

89.6 As much as the image of a living face is inferior (to a living face), the world is inferior to the living eternity. 90.1 What then is the cause (of the power) of the image? The greatness of the face provides the painter with a figure, so that the images might be honored by his name. For the form was not intended to be perfectly accurate, but the name filled what was lacking in the molded form. The invisibility of God cooperates with what has been molded for (the sake of) fidelity.

Fragment 6 (Clement of Alexandria, Strom. 6.52.4)

πολλὰ τῶν γεγραμμένων ἐν ταῖς δημοσίαις βίβλοις εὑρίσκεται γεγραμμένα ἐν τῇ ἐκκλησία τοῦ θεοῦ· τὰ γὰρ κοινὰ ταῦτα ἔστι τὰ ἀπὸ καρδίας ῥήματα, νόμος ὁ γραπτὸς ἐν καρδία· οὖτός ἐστιν ὁ λαὸς ὁ τοῦ ἠγαπημένου, ὁ φιλούμενος καὶ φιλῶν αὐτόν.

Fragment 8 (Hippolytus, Ref. 6.37.7)

θέρος

πάντα κρεμάμενα πνεύματι βλέπω, πάντα δ' ὀχούμενα πνεύματι νοῶσάρκα μὲν ἐκ ψυχῆς κρεμαμένην, ψυχὴν δὲ ἀέρος ἐξεχομένην, ἀέρα δὲ ἐξ αἴθρης κρεμάμενον, ἐκ δὲ βυθοῦ καρποὺς φερομένους, ἐκ μήτρας δὲ βρέφος φερόμενον.

Fragment 6 (Clement of Alexandria, Strom. 6.52.4)

Much of what is written in the public books is found in the writings of God's church. For the things in common are the words from the heart, the law that is written in the heart. These are the people of the beloved, who are beloved and love him.

Fragment 8 (Hippolytus, Ref. 6.37.7)

Summer Harvest I see in spirit that all are hung, I know in spirit that all are borne. Flesh hanging from soul, Soul clinging to air, Air hanging from upper atmosphere, Crops rushing forth from the deep, A babe rushing forth from the womb.

II. PTOLEMY'S LETTER TO FLORA

Multiple sources confirm that Ptolemy was a prominent and early student of Valentinus, active in the second century C.E.; however, little is known about his life. Yet a letter he wrote does survive. Embedded within Epiphanius's Panarion is a lengthy letter written by Ptolemy to a woman named Flora. In this letter, Ptolemy offers his views on what was a fundamental question for early Christians: what is the status of the law of Moses now that Jesus has fulfilled God's plan of salvation? He opens the letter by carving out a middle position between two extremes. On the one hand are those who assert that God the Father ordained the entire law. On the other hand are those who claim that the entire law is the work of the devil. Ptolemy situates his own view between these two. He posits the existence of three heavenly beings, the Perfect God, the just god, and the devil, and argues that the law is not the product of a single author, but of three: the just god, Moses, and the elders. Further, he argues that the portion of the law revealed by the just god itself divides into three parts: the pure but imperfect part, the part interwoven with injustice, and the symbolic part. When the Savior comes and announces the truth of the Perfect God, Ptolemy claims that the imperfect part becomes fulfilled, the unjust part becomes abolished, and the symbolic part takes on a spiritual meaning.

Ptolemy does not discuss first principles, the aspect of his theology he is best known for among the heresiologists, but he does end his *Letter to Flora* with a promise of future teaching "once you have been deemed worthy of the apostolic tradition," an advanced lesson that would cover the "origin and generation" of the cosmic beings and substances.

The Greek text below is based on K. Holl, *Epiphanius, Ancoratus und Panarion*, vols. 1–3, GCS 25, 31, 37 (Leipzig: Hinrichs, 1915, 1922, 1933).

3.1 Τὸν διὰ Μωσέως τεθέντα νόμον, ἀδελφή μου καλὴ Φλώρα, ὅτι μὴ πολλοὶ προκατελάβοντο, μήτε τὸν θέμενον αὐτὸν ἐγνωκότες μήτε τὰς προστάξεις αὐτοῦ ἀκριβῶς, ἡγοῦμαι καὶ σοὶ εὐσύνοπτον ἔσεσθαι μαθούσης τὰς διαφωνούσας γνώμας περὶ αὐτοῦ.

3.2 Οἱ μὲν γὰρ ὑπὸ τοῦ θεοῦ καὶ πατρὸς νενομοθετῆσθαι τοῦτον λέγουσιν, ἕτεροι δὲ τοὑτοις τὴν ἐναντίαν ὁδὸν τραπέντες ὑπὸ τοῦ ἀντικειμένου φθοροποιοῦ διαβόλου τεθεῖσθαι τοῦτον ἰσχυρίζονται, ὡς καὶ τὴν τοῦ κόσμου προσάπτουσιν αὐτῷ δημιουργίαν, πατέρα καὶ ποιητὴν τοῦτον λέγοντες εἶναι τοῦδε τοῦ παντός.

3.3 <Πάντως δὲ> διέπταισαν οὖτοι, διάδοντες ἀλλήλοις καὶ ἑκάτεροι αὐτῶν διαμαρτόντες παρὰ σφίσιν αὐτοῖς τῆς τοῦ προκειμένου ἀληθείας.

3.4 Οὕτε γὰρ ὑπὸ τοῦ τελείου θεοῦ καὶ πατρὸς φαίνεται τοῦτον τεθεῖσθαι, ἑπόμενος γάρ ἐστιν, ἀτελῆ τε ὄντα καὶ τοῦ ὑφ' ἑτέρου πληρωθῆναι ἐνδεῆ, ἔχοντά τε προστάξεις ἀνοικείας τῆ τοῦ τοιούτου θεοῦ φύσει τε καὶ γνώμη.

3.5 Οὕτ' αὖ πάλιν τῆ τοῦ ἀντικειμένου ἀδικία νόμον προσάπτειν <τὸ> ἀδικεῖν ἀναιροῦντα. τῶν τε ἑξῆς ἐστι μὴ συνορώντων τὰ ὑπὸ τοῦ σωτῆρος εἰρημένα «οἰκία γὰρ ἢ πόλις μερισθεῖσα ἐφ' ἑαυτὴν ὅτι μὴ δύναται στῆναι» ὁ σωτὴρ ἡμῶν ἀπεφήνατο.

3.6 Έτι τε τὴν τοῦ κόσμου δημιουργίαν ἰδίαν λέγει εἶναι «τά τε πάντα δι' αὐτοῦ γεγονέναι καὶ χωρὶς αὐτοῦ γεγονέναι οὐδὲν» ὁ ἀπόστολος. προαποστερήσας τὴν τῶν ψευδηγορούντων ἀνυπόστατον σοφίαν, καὶ οὐ φθοροποιοῦ θεοῦ, ἀλλὰ δικαίου καὶ μισοπονήρου. ἀπρονοήτων δέ ἐστιν ἀνθρώπων, τῆς προνοίας τοῦ δημιουργοῦ μὴ αἰτίαν λαμβανομένων καὶ μὴ μόνον τὸ τῆς ψυχῆς ὅμμα, ἀλλὰ καὶ τὸ τοῦ σώματος πεπηρωμένων.

3.7 Οὖτοι μὲν οὖν ὡς διημαρτήκασιν τῆς ἀληθείας δῆλόν σοί ἐστιν ἐκ τῶν εἰρημένων· πεπόνθασι δὲ τοῦτο ἰδίως ἑκάτεροι αὐτῶν, οἱ μὲν διὰ τὸ ἀγνοεῖν τὸν τῆς δικαιοσύνης θεόν, οἱ δὲ διὰ τὸ ἀγνοεῖν τὸν τῶν ὅλων πατέρα, ὃν μόνος ἐλθὼν ὁ μόνος εἰδὼς ἐφανέρωσε.

3.8 Περιλείπεται δὲ ἡμῖν ἀξιωθεῖσί γε τῆς ἀμφοτέρων τούτων <γνώσεως> ἐκφῆναί σοι καὶ ἀκριβῶσαι αὐτόν τε τὸν νόμον, ποταπός τις εἴη, καὶ τὸν ὑφ' οὖ τέθειται, τὸν νομοθέτην, ῥηθησομένων ἡμῖν τὰς ἀποδείξεις ἐκ τῶν τοῦ σωτῆρος ἡμῶν λόγων παριστῶντες, δι' ὦν μόνον ἔστιν ἀπταίστως ἐπὶ τὴν κατάληψιν τῶν ὄντων όδηγεῖσθαι.

3.1 As for the law that has been established through Moses, my noble sister Flora, not many have grasped it, having no accurate knowledge of him who established it or of its ordinances; I believe that it will be easily grasped by you once you have learned the different opinions about it.

3.2 For some say that it was ordained by God and Father, but others, turning toward the opposite path, maintain confidently that it was established by the opposite, the destructive devil, just as they also credit him with the creation of the world, claiming that he is the father and maker of this entirety.

3.3 <But> they are <utterly> mistaken, refuting one another, and each of them failing utterly to find the truth of the subject.

3.4 For it is apparent that the law was not established by the Perfect God and Father, for it is derivative, being imperfect and in need of fulfillment by another, since it includes ordinances foreign to the nature and opinion of such a God.

3.5 Nor can one attribute the law to the unjust of the opposite one, since it abolishes what is unjust. It is fitting of those who do not understand the things said by the Savior: "For a house or city divided against itself is not able to stand," our Savior proclaimed.

3.6 Still the apostle says that the creation of the world is his own, "All things came to be through him, and apart from him nothing came to be," preemptively taking away the foundationless wisdom of the false accusers, and (demonstrating that creation comes) not from a god that causes destruction, but from (a God who is) just and who despises evil. But (this idea) comes from ignorant people, those who do not grasp the providence of the creator and have blinded not only the eye of the soul, but also that of the body.

3.7 It is clear to you from what has been said that these people miss the truth entirely; each of them has suffered this, the first group because they are ignorant of the God of justice, and the second group because they are ignorant of the Father of the entirety, who was revealed by the one who came alone and alone knew him.

3.8 But it remains for those of us who have been made worthy of the <knowledge> of both of these to reveal to you and to make clear the law itself, of what sort it is, and the lawgiver by whom it was established, presenting proofs of what we say from the words of our Savior, through which alone it is possible to grasp the things that exist without error. 4.1 Πρῶτον οὖν μαθητέον ὅτι ὁ σύμπας ἐκεῖνος νόμος ὁ ἐμπεριεχόμενος τῷ Μωσέως πεντατεύχῷ οὐ πρὸς ἑνός τινος νενομοθέτηται, λέγω δὴ οὐχ ὑπὸ μόνου θεοῦ, ἀλλ' εἰσί τινες αὐτοῦ προστάξεις καὶ ὑπ' ἀνθρώπων τεθεῖσαι. Καὶ τριχῆ τοῦτον διαιρεῖσθαι οἱ τοῦ σωτῆρος λόγοι διδάσκουσιν ἡμᾶς.

4.2 Εἴς τε γὰρ αὐτὸν τὸν θεὸν καὶ τὴν τούτου νομοθεσίαν διαιρεῖται, <διαιρεῖται> δὲ καὶ εἰς τὸν Μωσέα, οὐ καθὰ αὐτὸς δι' αὐτοῦ νομοθετεῖ ὁ θεός, ἀλλὰ καθὰ ἀπὸ τῆς ἰδίας ἐννοίας ὁρμώμενος καὶ ὁ Μωσῆς ἐνομοθέτησέν τινα, καὶ εἰς τοὺς πρεσβυτέρους τοῦ λαοῦ διαιρεῖται, καὶ πρῶτον εὑρίσκονται ἐντολάς τινας ἐνθέντες ἰδίας.

4.3 Πῶς οὖν τοῦτο οὕτως ἔχον ἐκ τῶν τοῦ σωτῆρος δείκνυται λόγων, μάθοις δ' ἂν ňδη.

4.4 Διαλεγόμενός που ὁ σωτὴρ πρὸς τοὺς περὶ τοῦ ἀποστασίου συζητοῦντας αὐτῷ, ὃ δὴ ἀποστάσιον ἐξεῖναι νενομοθέτητο, ἔφη αὐτοῖς ὅτι «Μωυσῆς πρὸς τὴν σκληροκαρδίαν ὑμῶν ἐπέτρεψεν τὸ ἀπολύειν τὴν γυναῖκα αὐτοῦ. Ἀπ' ἀρχῆς γὰρ οὐ γέγονεν οὕτως. Θεὸς γάρ,» φησί, «συνέζευξε ταύτην τὴν συζυγίαν, καὶ ὁ συνέζευξεν ὁ κύριος, ἄνθρωπος,» ἔφη, «μὴ χωριζέτω.»

4.5 Ἐνταῦθα ἕτερον μὲν τοῦ θεοῦ δείκνυσι νόμον, τὸν κωλύοντα χωρίζεσθαι γυναῖκα ἀπὸ ἀνδρὸς αὐτῆς, ἕτερον δὲ τὸν τοῦ Μωυσέως, τὸν διὰ τὴν σκληροκαρδίαν ἐπιτρέποντα χωρίζεσθαι τοῦτο τὸ ζεῦγος.

4.6 Καὶ δὴ κατὰ τοῦτο ἐναντία τῷ θεῷ νομοθετεῖ ὁ Μωσῆς· ἐναντίον γάρ ἐστι τῷ μὴ διαζευγνύναι. Ἐὰν μέντοι καὶ τὴν τοῦ Μωυσέως γνώμην, καθ' ῆν τοῦτο ἐνομοθέτησεν, ἐξετάσωμεν, εὑρεθήσεται τοῦτο οὐ κατὰ προαίρεσιν ποιήσας τὴν ἑαυτοῦ, ἀλλὰ κατὰ ἀνάγκην διὰ τὴν τῶν νενομοθετημένων ἀσθένειαν.

4.7 Ἐπεὶ γὰρ τὴν τοῦ θεοῦ γνώμην φυλάττειν οὐκ ἡδύναντο οὖτοι, ἐν τῷ μὴ ἐξεῖναι αὐτοῖς ἐκβάλλειν τὰς γυναῖκας αὐτῶν, αἶς τινες αὐτῶν ἀηδῶς συνῷκουν, καὶ ἐκινδύνευον ἐκ τούτου ἐκτρέπεσθαι πλέον εἰς ἀδικίαν καὶ ἐκ ταύτης εἰς ἀπώλειαν,

4.8 τὸ ἀηδὲς τοῦτο βουλόμενος ἐκκόψαι αὐτῶν ὁ Μωσῆς, δι' οὖ καὶ ἀπόλλεσθαι ἐκινδύνευον, δεύτερόν τινα. ὡς κατὰ περίστασιν ἦττον κακὸν ἀντὶ μείζονος ἀντικαταλλασσόμενος, τὸν τοῦ ἀποστασίου νόμον ἀφ' ἑαυτοῦ ἐνομοθέτησεν αὐτοῖς,

4.9 ἵνα, ἐἀν ἐκεῖνον μὴ δύνωνται φυλάσσειν, κἂν τοῦτόν γε φυλάξωσιν καὶ μὴ εἰς ἀδικίας καὶ κακίας ἐκτραπῶσι, δι' ὦν ἀπώλεια αὐτοῖς ἔμελλεν τελειοτάτη ἐπακολουθήσειν. 4.1 First, then, one must learn that the whole law encompassed within the Pentateuch of Moses has not been furnished by one being, I mean, not by one God alone, but some commandments are from him, and some were given by men. The words of the Savior teach us about this threefold division.

4.2 For it is allocated to God himself and his ordinances, but <it is allocated> also to Moses, not meaning that God legislates through him, but that Moses legislated some things that arose from his own thoughts, and (another) is allocated to the elders of the people, and at the beginning they devised some commandments of their own.

4.3 How, then, this occurred in this way is demonstrated by the words of the Savior, you will learn now.

4.4 When conversing with those who argue with him about divorce, which has been legislated to be allowed, the Savior said, "Moses permitted a man to divorce his wife on account of your hard-heartedness. For from the beginning it was not this way. For God," he says, "joined this marriage, and what the Lord has joined," he said, "let no one separate."

4.5 Here he demonstrates that there is a law of God, which prevents a wife from divorcing her husband, and another law, of Moses, which permits the breaking of this union on account of hard-heartedness.

4.6 And according to this, Moses legislates contrary to God; for not joining is contrary (to joining). If, however, we consider the opinion of Moses, according to which he legislated, it will be discovered that he did not give his own law willingly, but out of necessity on account of the weakness of those furnished with the laws.

4.7 For since they were not able to preserve God's opinion, in which it is not possible for them to reject their wives, with whom some of them lived unhappily, and because of this they ran the risk of turning to more unrighteousness and because of this to destruction,

4.8 Moses wanted to eradicate for them this unhappiness, on account of which they ran the risk of being destroyed. Thus, given the circumstances, exchanging a lesser evil for a greater one, he established for them a law of divorce from himself,

4.9 so that, if they were not able to observe the first, they might observe this one and not turn to unrighteousness and wickedness, through which total destruction is destined to follow for them.

4.10 Αὕτη μὲν ἡ τούτου γνώμη, καθ' ἣν ἀντινομοθετῶν εὑρίσκεται τῷ θεῷ. πλὴν ὅτι γε Μωσέως αὐτοῦ δείκνυται ἐνταῦθα ἕτερος ὣν παρὰ τὸν τοῦ θεοῦ νόμον, ἀναμφισβήτητόν ἐστι, κἂν δι' ἐνὸς τὰ νῦν ὦμεν δεδειχότες.

4.11 Ότι δὲ καὶ τῶν πρεσβυτέρων εἰσίν τινες συμπεπλεγμέναι παραδόσεις ἐν τῷ νόμῷ, δηλοῖ καὶ τοῦτο ὁ σωτήρ. «Ὁ γὰρ θεός» φησίν «εἶπεν· τίμα τὸν πατέρα σου καὶ τὴν μητέρα σου, ἵνα εὖ σοι γένηται·

4.12 «Ύμεῖς δέ,» φησίν, «εἰρήκατε,» τοῖς πρεσβυτέροις λέγων· «δῶρον τῷ θεῷ ὃ ἐἀν ὡφεληθῆς ἐξ ἐμοῦ, καὶ ἠκυρώσατε τὸν νόμον τοῦ θεοῦ διὰ τὴν παράδοσιν ὑμῶν τῶν πρεσβυτέρων.»

4.13 Τοῦτο δὲ Ἡσαΐας ἐξεφώνησεν εἰπών· «ὁ λαὸς οὖτος τοῖς χείλεσί με τιμῷ, ἡ δὲ καρδία αὐτῶν πόρρω ἀπέχει ἀπ' ἐμοῦ, μάτην δὲ σέβονταί με, διδάσκοντες διδασκαλίας ἐντάλματα ἀνθρώπων.»

4.14 Σαφῶς οὖν ἐκ τούτων εἰς τρία διαιρούμενος ὁ σύμπας ἐκεῖνος δείκνυται νόμος· Μωυσέως τε γὰρ αὐτοῦ καὶ τῶν πρεσβυτέρων καὶ αὐτοῦ τοῦ θεοῦ εὕρομεν νομοθεσίαν ἐν αὐτῷ. Αὕτη μὲν οὖν ἡ διαίρεσις τοῦ σύμπαντος ἐκείνου νόμου ὦδε ἡμῖν διαιρεθεῖσα τὸ ἐν αὐτῷ ἀληθὲς ἀναπέφαγκεν.

5.1. Πάλιν δὲ δὴ τὸ ἒν μέρος, ὁ αὐτοῦ τοῦ θεοῦ νόμος, διαιρεῖται εἰς τρία τινά· εἴς τε τὴν καθαρὰν νομοθεσίαν τὴν ἀσύμπλοκον τῷ κακῷ, ὃς καὶ κυρίως νόμος λέγεται, ὃν οὐκ ἦλθε καταλῦσαι ὁ σωτὴρ ἀλλὰ πληρῶσαι, οὐ γὰρ ἦν ἀλλότριος αὐτοῦ ὃν ἐπλήρωσεν, οὐ γὰρ εἶχεν τὸ τέλειον· καὶ εἰς τὸν συμπεπλεγμένον τῷ χείρονι καὶ τῇ ἀδικίᾳ, ὃν ἀνεῖλεν ὁ σωτὴρ ἀνοίκειον ὄντα τῇ ἑαυτοῦ φύσει.

5.2 Διαιρεῖται δὲ καὶ εἰς τὸ τυπικὸν καὶ συμβολικὸν τὸ κατ' εἰκόνα τῶν πνευματικῶν καὶ διαφερόντων νομοθετηθέν, ὃ μετέθηκεν ὁ σωτὴρ ἀπὸ αἰσθητοῦ καὶ φαινομένου ἐπὶ τὸ πνευ-ματικὸν καὶ ἀόρατον.

5.3 Καὶ ἔστι μὲν ὁ τοῦ θεοῦ νόμος, ὁ καθαρὸς καὶ ἀσύμπλοκος τῷ χείρονι, αὐτὴ ἡ δεκάλογος, οἱ δέκα λόγοι ἐκεῖνοι οἱ ἐν ταῖς δυσὶ πλαξὶ δεδιχασμένοι, εἴς τε ἀπαγόρευσιν τῶν ἀφεκτέων καὶ εἰς πρόσταξιν τῶν ποιητέων. οἳ καίπερ καθαρὰν ἔχοντες τὴν νομοθεσίαν, μὴ ἔχοντες δὲ τὸ τέλειον, ἐδέοντο τῆς παρὰ τοῦ σωτῆρος πληρώσεως.

5.4 Ό δέ έστιν συμπεπλεγμένος τῆ ἀδικία, οὖτος ὁ κατὰ τὴν ἄμυναν καὶ ἀνταπόδοσιν τῶν προαδικησάντων κείμενος, ὀφθαλμὸν ἀντὶ ὀφθαλμοῦ καὶ ὀδόντα ἀντὶ ὀδόντος ἐκκόπτεσθαι κελεύων καὶ φόνον ἀντὶ φόνου ἀμύνασθαι. οὐδὲν γὰρ ἦττον καὶ ὁ δεύτερος ἀδικῶν ἀδικεῖ, τῆ τάξει μόνον διαλλάσσων, τὸ αὐτὸ ἐργαζόμενος ἔργον. 4.10 This was his reason for devising laws contrary to God. Therefore, that the law of Moses is different from the law of God is beyond dispute here, even if we have demonstrated this from one (passage).

4.11 That there are some traditions of the elders embedded in the law the Savior also makes clear. "For God," he says, "said, 'Honor your father and your mother so that it may be well with you."

4.12 "But you," he says when speaking to the elders, "have deemed as a gift to God what you have received from me, and you have nullified the law of God through the tradition of your elders."

4.13 This Isaiah also uttered, saying, "This people honors me with their lips, but their heart is far from me; in vain they honor me, teaching teachings that are the commandments of humans."

4.14 Therefore, clearly it is shown from these things that the whole law is divided into three; for we find within it the legislation of Moses himself and of the elders, and of God himself. This division of the entire law, then, as divided by us, has revealed what is true in it.

5.1 Moreover, this part, the law of God himself, is divided into three parts: the pure legislation that is not mixed with evil, which also is properly called law, which the Savior did not come to destroy but fulfill, for what he fulfilled was not foreign to him, for it did not have perfection; and the legislation mixed with inferiority and injustice, which the Savior abrogated, because it was dissimilar to his own nature.

5.2 And it is divided into legislation that is typological and symbolic, which is an image of the spiritual and differentiated, which the Savior transformed from the perceptible and phenomenal to the spiritual and invisible.

5.3 The law of God, pure and not mixed with what is inferior, is the Decalogue, those ten teachings engraved upon two tablets, that prohibit the abstention from things and commanding things to be done. These include pure legislation, though the legislation is not perfect, and they are in need of fulfillment by the Savior.

5.4 There is also the law mixed with injustice, one established for retaliation and repayment of prior injustices, an eye to be cut out for an eye and a tooth for a tooth, and a murder to be repaid with a murder. For the second unjust one is no less unjust, changing in order alone while doing the same thing.

5.5 Τοῦτο δὲ τὸ πρόσταγμα δίκαιον μὲν ἄλλως καὶ ἦν καὶ ἔστι, διὰ τὴν ἀσθένειαν τῶν νομοθετηθέντων ἐν παρεκβάσει τοῦ καθαροῦ νόμου τεθέν. ἀνοίκειον δὲ τῆ τοῦ πατρὸς τῶν ὅλων φύσει τε καὶ ἀγαθότητι.

5.6 Ἰσως δὲ τοῦτο κατάλληλον, ἐπάναγκες δὲ μᾶλλον· ὁ γὰρ καὶ τὸν ἕνα φόνον οὐ βουλόμενος ἔσεσθαι ἐν τῷ λέγειν «οὐ φονεύσεις,» προστάξας τὸν φονέα ἀντιφονεύεσθαι, δεύτερον νόμον νομοθετῶν καὶ δυσὶ φόνοις βραβεύων, ὁ τὸν ἕνα ἀπαγορεύσας, ἕλαθεν ἑαυτὸν ὑπ' ἀνάγκης κλαπείς.

5.7 Διὸ δὴ ὁ ἀπ' ἐκείνου παραγενόμενος υἰὸς, τοῦτο τὸ μέρος τοῦ νόμου ἀνήρηκεν, ὁμολογήσας καὶ αὐτὸ εἶναι τοῦ θεοῦ. ἕν τε τοῖς ἄλλοις καταρυθμεῖται τῆ παλαιῷ αἰρέσει καὶ ἐν οἶς ἔφη· «ὁ θεὸς εἶπεν· ὁ κακολογῶν πατέρα ἢ μητέρα θανάτῷ τελευτάτω.»

5.8 Τὸ δέ ἐστι μέρος αὐτοῦ τυπικόν, τὸ κατ' εἰκόνα τῶν πνευματικῶν καὶ διαφερόντων κείμενον, τὰ ἐν προσφοραῖς λέγω καὶ περιτομῆ καὶ σαββάτῷ καὶ νηστεία καὶ πάσχα καὶ ἀζύμοις καὶ τοῖς τοιούτοις νομοθετηθέντα.

5.9 Πάντα γὰρ ταῦτα, εἰκόνες καὶ σύμβολα ὄντα, τῆς ἀληθείας φανερωθείσης μετετέθη. κατὰ μὲν τὸ φαινόμενον καὶ <τὸ> σωματικῶς ἐκτελεῖσθαι ἀνῃρέθῃ, κατὰ δὲ τὸ πνευματικὸν ἀνελήφθῃ, τῶν μὲν ὀνομάτων τῶν αὐτῶν μενόντων, ἐνηλλαγμένων δὲ τῶν πραγμάτων.

5.10 Καὶ γὰρ προσφορὰς προσφέρειν προσέταξεν ἡμῖν ὁ σωτήρ, ἀλλὰ οὐχὶ τὰς δι' ἀλόγων ζῷων ἢ τούτων τῶν θυμιαμάτων, ἀλλὰ διὰ πνευματικῶν αἴνων καὶ δοξῶν καὶ εὐχαριστίας καὶ διὰ τῆς εἰς τοὺς πλησίον κοινωνίας καὶ εὐποιίας.

5.11 Καὶ περιτομὴν περιτετμῆσθαι ἡμᾶς βούλεται, ἀλλ' οὐχὶ τῆς ἀκροβυστίας τῆς σωματικῆς, ἀλλὰ καρδίας τῆς πνευματικῆς.

5.12 Καὶ τὸ σάββατον φυλάσσειν, ἀργεῖν γὰρ θέλει ἡμᾶς ἀπὸ τῶν ἕργων τῶν πονηρῶν.

5.13 Καὶ νηστεύειν δέ, ἀλλὰ οὐχὶ τὴν σωματικὴν βούλεται νηστείαν ἡμᾶς νηστεύειν, ἀλλὰ τὴν πνευματικήν, ἐν ἦ ἐστιν ἀποχὴ πάντων τῶν φαύλων. Φυλάσσεται μέντοι γε καὶ παρὰ τοῖς ἡμετέροις ἡ κατὰ τὸ φαινόμενον νηστεία, ἐπεὶ καὶ ψυχῇ τι συμβάλλεσθαι δύναται αὕτη μετὰ λόγου γινομένη, ὀπότε μητὲ διὰ τὴν πρός τινας μίμησιν γίνεται μήτε διὰ τὸ ἔθος μήτε διὰ τὴν ἡμέραν, ὡς ὡρισμένης <εἰς> τοῦτο ἡμέρας.

5.5 To be sure, this commandment was and still is just, on account of the weakness of those who received the legislation, put in place so that they would not deviate from the pure law. But it is foreign to the nature and goodness of the Father of the whole.

5.6 Likewise this is appropriate, and even necessary. For the one who does not want there to be a murder when saying, "You shall not murder," while commanding that a murder be responded to by another murder, has legislated a second law commanding two murders, although he had forbidden murder setting in motion himself as one being tricked by necessity.

5.7 Therefore, when his Son arrived, he abrogated this part of the law, even though he confessed that it came from God. He recounts this (part of the law as it was) in the old sect, both in other passages and in those in which he said, "God said, 'The one who slanders father or mother will die.'"

5.8 And there is the typological part, established in the image of the spiritual and differentiated elements; I am speaking about legislation concerning offerings and circumcision and the Sabbath and fasting and Passover and unleavened bread and other topics.

5.9 For all of these things being images and symbols, when the truth appeared, they were transformed. With respect to their phenomenal and corporeal (meanings) they were annulled as accomplished, but with respect to their spiritual (meaning) they were restored, the names remaining the same, but the meanings changed.

5.10 For the Savior enjoined us to make offerings, but not of irrational animals or incense of this sort, but of spiritual praise and glory and thanksgiving and of fellowship and benefaction with those near us.

5.11 And he wanted us to be circumcised, but not with reference to our bodily foreskin, but our spiritual heart.

5.12 And to keep the Sabbath, for he wants to be at rest when it comes to wicked deeds.

5.13 And to fast, but he does not want us to fast bodily, but spiritually, in which there is distance from all things trivial. To be sure, literal fasting is also practiced among us, since it is capable of building up the soul when done within reason, when it comes not from the imitation of others or from habit or on a particular day, as a day set apart <for> this.

5.14 Ἄμα δὲ καὶ εἰς ἀνάμνησιν τῆς ἀληθινῆς νηστείας, ἵνα οἱ μηδέπω ἐκείνην δυνάμενοι νηστεύειν ἀπὸ τῆς κατὰ τὸ φαινόμενον νηστείας ἔχωσιν τὴν ἀνάμνησιν αὐτῆς.

5.15 Καὶ τὸ πάσχα δὲ ὁμοίως καὶ τὰ ἄζυμα, ὅτι εἰκόνες ἦσαν, δηλοῖ καὶ Παῦλος ὁ ἀπόστολος «τὸ δὲ πάσχα ἡμῶν,» λέγων «ἐτύθη Χριστός,» καὶ «ἴνα ἦτε,» φησίν, «ἄζυμοι, μὴ μετέχοντες ζύμης»—ζύμην δὲ νῦν τὴν κακίαν λέγει—«ἀλλ' ἦτε νέον φύραμα.»

6.1 Οὕτως γ' οὖν καὶ αὐτὸς ὁ τοῦ θεοῦ εἶναι νόμος ὁμολογούμενος εἰς τρία διαιρεῖται, εἴς τε τὸ πληρούμενον ἀπὸ τοῦ σωτῆρος, τὸ γὰρ «οὐ φονεύσεις, οὑ μοιχεύσεις, οὐκ ἐπιορκήσεις» ἐν τῷ μηδ' ὀργισθῆναι μηδὲ ἐπιθυμῆσαι μηδὲ ὀμόσαι περιείληπται.

6.2 Διαιρεῖται δὲ καὶ εἰς τὸ ἀναιρούμενον τελείως. Τὸ γὰρ «ὀφθαλμὸν ἀντὶ ὀφθαλμοῦ καὶ ὀδόντα ἀντὶ ὀδόντος» συμπεπλεγμένον τῆ ἀδικία καὶ αὐτὸ ἔργον τῆς ἀδικίας ἔχον, ἀνῃρέθῃ ὑπὸ τοῦ σωτῆρος διὰ τῶν ἐναντίων.

6.3 Τὰ δὲ ἐναντία ἀλλήλων ἐστὶν ἀναιρετικά· «ἐγὼ γὰρ λέγω ὑμῖν μὴ ἀντιστῆναι ὅλως τῷ πονηρῷ, ἀλλὰ ἐάν τίς σε ῥαπίσῃ, στρέψον αὐτῷ καὶ τὴν ἄλλην σιαγόνα.»

6.4 Διαιρεῖται δὲ καὶ εἰς τὸ μετατεθὲν καὶ ἐναλλαγὲν ἀπὸ τοῦ σωματικοῦ ἐπὶ τὸ πνευματικόν, τὸ συμβολικὸν τοῦτο <τὸ> κατ' εἰκόνα τῶν διαφερόντων νενομοθετημένον.

6.5 Ai γὰρ εἰκόνες καὶ τὰ σύμβολα παραστατικὰ ὄντα ἑτέρων πραγμάτων καλῶς ἐγίνοντο μέχρι μὴ παρῆν ἡ ἀλήθεια· παρούσης δὲ τῆς ἀληθείας τὰ τῆς ἀληθείας δεῖ ποιεῖν, οὐ τὰ τῆς εἰκόνος.

6.6 Ταῦτα δὲ καὶ οἱ μαθηταὶ αὐτοῦ καὶ ὁ ἀπόστολος Παῦλος ἔδειξε, τὸ μὲν τῶν εἰκόνων, ὡς ἥδη εἴπομεν, διὰ τοῦ πάσχα δι' ἡμᾶς καὶ τῶν ἀζύμων δείξας, τὸ δὲ τοῦ συμπεπλεγμένου νόμου τῆ ἀδικία, εἰπὼν «τὸν νόμον τῶν ἐντολῶν ἐν δόγμασιν κατηργῆσθαι,» τὸ δὲ τοῦ ἀσυμπλόκου τῷ χείρονι, «ὁ μὲν νόμος,» εἰπών, «ἅγιος, καὶ ἡ ἐντολὴ ἀγία καὶ δικαία καὶ ἀγαθή.»

7.1 Ώς μὲν οὖν συντόμως ἔστιν εἰπεῖν, αὐτάρκως οἶμαί σοι δεδεῖχθαι καὶ τὴν ἐξ ἀνθρώπων παρεισδύσασαν νομοθεσίαν καὶ αὐτὸν τὸν τοῦ θεοῦ νόμον τριχῆ διαιρούμενον.

7.2 Περιλείπεται δὲ εἰπεῖν ἡμῖν τίς ποτέ ἐστιν οὖτος ὁ θεὸς ὁ τὸν νόμον θέμενος. Ἀλλὰ καὶ τοῦτο ἡγοῦμαί σοι δεδεῖχθαι ἐπὶ τῶν προειρημένων, εἰ ἐπιμελῶς ἀκήκοας. 5.14 But at the same time it is a reminder of the true fast, so that those not as yet able to fast truly might have a reminder of it from the literal fasting.

5.15 In a similar way, Paul the apostle makes clear that the Passover and the unleavened bread were images when he says "Our Passover, Christ, has been sacrificed," and "so that you might be," he says, "unleavened bread, not sharing in leaven"—but by leaven he means evil—"but you might be a new dough."

6.1 Thus the law of God itself is agreed upon as being divided into three parts, into the part fulfilled by the Savior, for the (commandments) "You shall not murder, you shall not commit adultery, you shall not make false oaths" are covered by the prohibition of anger and desire and swearing.

6.2 It is also divided into a part abrogated entirely, for "An eye for an eye and a tooth for a tooth," mixed with injustice and having the same work of injustice, was destroyed by the Savior through the opposite.

6.3 Things opposite to each other are mutually destructive: "for I say to you, do not oppose the wicked man, but if anyone hits you, turn the other cheek to him."

6.4 And it is divided into the part transformed and changed from the bodily to the spiritual, the symbolic which is the image of the surpassing things.

6.5 For the images and the symbols standing in for other things were good before the truth had come; but now that the truth has arrived it is necessary to do things of the truth, not things of the image.

6.6 These things his disciples and the apostle Paul demonstrated, that of the images, as we have already mentioned, through the Passover for us and the unleavened bread; for the law mixed with injustice, when he says, "The law of the commandments in dogmas was annulled"; and for the law not mixed with anything deficient, when he says, "The law is holy, and the commandment is holy and just and good."

7.1 As one speaking concisely, I think I have demonstrated clearly to you the legislation added by humans and the threefold division of the law of God itself.

7.2 Now it remains for us to say who this God is who established the law. But I think that this also has been demonstrated to you in what has been said, if you have listened carefully.

7.3 Εἰ γὰρ μήτε ὑπ' αὐτοῦ τοῦ τελείου θεοῦ τέθειται οὖτος, ὡς ἐδιδάξαμεν, μήτε μὴν ὑπὸ τοῦ διαβόλου, ὃ μηδὲ θεμιτόν ἐστιν εἰπεῖν, ἕτερός τίς ἐστι παρὰ τούτους οὖτος ὁ θέμενος τὸν νόμον.

7.4 Οὗτος δὲ δημιουργὸς καὶ ποιητὴς τοῦδε τοῦ παντός ἐστιν κόσμου καὶ τῶν ἐν αὐτῷ, ἕτερος ὣν παρὰ τὰς τούτων οὐσίας μέσος τούτων καθεστῶς, ἐνδίκως καὶ τὸ «τῆς μεσότητος» ὄνομα ἀποφέροιτο ἄν.

7.5 Καὶ εἰ ὁ τέλειος θεὸς ἀγαθός ἐστιν κατὰ τὴν ἑαυτοῦ φύσιν, ὥσπερ καὶ ἔστιν, ἕνα γὰρ μόνον εἶναι ἀγαθὸν θεόν, τὸν ἑαυτοῦ πατέρα ὁ σωτὴρ ἡμῶν ἀπεφήνατο, ὃν αὐτὸς ἑφανέρωσεν, ἔστιν δὲ καὶ ὁ τῆς τοῦ ἀντικειμένου φύσεως κακός τε καὶ πονηρὸς ἐν ἀδικία χαρακτηριαζόμενος, τούτων δὲ οὖν μέσος καθεστὼς καὶ μήτε ἀγαθὸς ὣν μήτε μὴν κακὸς μήτε ἄδικος, ἰδίως γε λεχθείη ἂν δίκαιος, τῆς κατ' αὐτὸν δικαιοσύνης ὣν βραβευτής.

7.6 Καὶ ἔσται μὲν καταδεέστερος τοῦ τελείου θεοῦ καὶ τῆς ἐκείνου δικαιοσύνης ἐλάττων οὖτος ὁ θεός, ἅτε δὴ καὶ γεννητὸς ὣν καὶ οὐκ ἀγέννητος, εἶς γάρ ἐστιν ἀγέννητος ὁ πατήρ, ἐξ οὖ τὰ πάντα, ἰδίως τῶν πάντων ἠρτημένων ἀπ' αὐτοῦ. μείζων δὲ καὶ κυριώτερος τοῦ ἀντικειμένου γενήσεται καὶ ἑτέρας οὐσίας τε καὶ φύσεως πεφυκὼς παρὰ τὴν ἐκατέρων τούτων οὐσίαν.

7.7 Τοῦ μὲν γὰρ ἀντικειμένου ἐστὶν ἡ οὐσία φθορά τε καὶ σκότος, ὑλικὸς γὰρ οὖτος καὶ πολυσχιδής, τοῦ δὲ πατρὸς τῶν ὅλων τοῦ ἀγεννήτου ἡ οὐσία ἐστὶν ἀφθαρσία τε καὶ φῶς αὐτοόν, ἀπλοῦν τε καὶ μονοειδές. ἡ δὲ τούτου οὐσία διττὴν μέν τινα δύναμιν προήγαγεν, αὐτὸς δὲ τοῦ κρείττονός ἐστιν εἰκών.

7.8 Μηδέ σε τὰ νῦν τοῦτο θορυβείτω θέλουσαν μαθεῖν πῶς ἀπὸ μιᾶς ἀρχῆς τῶν ὅλων <ἀπλῆς> οὕσης τε καὶ ὁμολογουμένης ἡμῖν καὶ πεπιστευμένης, τῆς ἀγεννήτου καὶ ἀφθάρτου καὶ ἀγαθῆς, συνέστησαν καὶ αὖται αἱ φύσεις, ἥ τε τῆς φθορᾶς καὶ <ἡ> τῆς μεσότητος, ἀνομοούσιοι αὖται καθεστῶσαι, τοῦ ἀγαθοῦ φύσιν ἔχοντος τὰ ὅμοια ἑαυτῷ καὶ ὁμοούσια γεννᾶν τε καὶ προφέρειν.

7.9 Μαθήση γάρ, θεοῦ διδόντος, ἑξῆς καὶ τῆν τούτων ἀρχήν τε καὶ γέννησιν, ἀξιουμένη τῆς ἀποστολικῆς παραδόσεως, ῆν ἐκ διαδοχῆς καὶ ἡμεῖς παρειλήφαμεν, μετὰ καὶ τοῦ κανονίσαι πάντας τοὺς λόγους τῆ τοῦ σωτῆρος ἡμῶν διδασκαλία.

7.10 Ταῦτά σοι, ὦ ἀδελφή μου Φλώρα, δι' ὀλίγων εἰρημένα οὐκ ἠτόνησα· καὶ τὸ τῆς συντομίας προέγραψα ἅμα τε τὸ προκείμενον ἀποχρώντως ἐξέφηνα, ἂ καὶ εἰς τὰ ἐξῆς τὰ μέγιστά σοι συμβαλεῖται, ἐάν γε ὡς καλὴ γῆ καὶ ἀγαθὴ γονίμων σπερμάτων τυχοῦσα τὸν δι' αὐτῶν καρπὸν ἀναδείξῃς.

7.3 For if this law was not established by the Perfect God himself, as we have taught, or by the devil, a notion that is not permitted by God to speak, the one who established the law is someone other than these two.

7.4 Thus he is the creator and maker of the whole universe and everything within it, and since he is different than these two in essence, occupying a place between them, he ought fittingly also to be called "the intermediate."

7.5 And if the Perfect God is good according to his nature, as indeed he is, for our Savior professed that there is only one good God, his Father, whom he made known, and if the one with the opposite nature is evil and wicked and characteristically unjust, then the one between these two is not good, evil, or unjust, but might uniquely be called just, since he administers the justice that is his.

7.6 This god will be inferior to the Perfect God and lesser than his righteousness, inasmuch as he is begotten and not unbegotten, for there is one unbegotten Father, from whom come all things, because all things depend upon him in kind. Yet he is also greater and more powerful than the adversary, and he has another essence and nature in addition to the essences of the other two.

7.7 For the essence of the adversary is destruction and darkness, for he is material and divided, but the essence of the unbegotten Father of the whole is incorruption and autonomous light, unified and simple. The essence of the unbegotten Father brought forward a twofold power, and the Savior is an image of the greater one.

7.8 But at this time do not be troubled by your desire to learn how from one origin of the whole, being <simple>, and confessed and believed by us, unbegotten and incorruptible and good, these three natures of destruction and the intermediate were contrived, having been established as dissimilar, yet the good has a nature to put forth things that are like itself and of the same substance.

7.9 For God willing, you shall later learn about their origin and generation, once you have been deemed worthy of the apostolic tradition, which we also have received by succession, and we too are able to guarantee the authority of all our words by the teaching of our Savior.

7.10 By offering you these brief teachings, my sister Flora, I have not become fatigued; and I have at once written about this matter concisely, and I have disclosed a sufficient amount, which also in the future will contribute to you greatly, if, like beautiful and good soil receiving fertile seeds, you bring forth their fruit.

III. FRAGMENTS OF HERACLEON

Little is known about Heracleon other than that he was a student of Valentinus. What we know about his teachings comes from fragments of his writings preserved by church fathers. Heracleon's commentary on John survives only in brief excerpts quoted by Origen in his own commentary on John. Clement of Alexandria preserves two additional fragments, one on Matthew (frag. 49) and another on Luke (frag. 50), but I have included only the latter, since the former is not a direct quotation of Heracleon. Heracleon is considered to have been one of the first Christians to compose commentaries on New Testament writings. Though his commentary on John does not survive in its entirety, from the excerpts we gather that he interpreted the Gospel of John allegorically, with mundane details of the biblical narrative signaling deeper spiritual realities. For example, in fragment 27, Heracleon understands the words "They departed from the city" to signify "the overthrow of their prior worldly way of being."

Heracleon's precise dates are not known, but he likely composed these commentaries sometime during the last quarter of the second century C.E. Given that his writings survive only in Clement and Origen, his teachings may have been particularly influential among educated Christians in Egypt.

The Greek text is based on C. Blanc, *Origène: Commentaire sur saint Jean*, 5 vols., SC 120, 157, 222, 290, 385 (Paris: Éditions du Cerf, 1966, 1970, 1975, 1982, 1992); and L. Früchtel, O. Stählin, and U. Treu, *Clemens Alexandrinus*, 4th ed., vol. 2, GCS 52.15 (Berlin: Akademie, 1985).

Fragment 1 (Jn 1:3)

«Πάντα δι' αὐτοῦ ἐγένετο»

οὐ τὸν αἰῶνα ἢ τὰ ἐν τῷ αἰῶνι γεγονέναι διὰ τοῦ λόγου.

Ότι οὐχ ὡς ὑπ' ἄλλου ἐνεργοῦντος αὐτὸς ἐποίει ὁ λόγος, ἀλλ' αὐτοῦ ἐνεργοῦντος ἕτερος ἐποίει.

«Καὶ χωρὶς αὐτοῦ ἐγένετο οὐδὲ ἕν» τῶν ἐν τῷ κόσμῳ καὶ τῃ κτίσει

Fragment 2 (Jn 1:4)

« Ὁ γέγονεν ἐν αὐτῷ ζωὴ ἦν»

είς τοὺς ἀνθρώπους τοὺς πνευματικούς.

Αὐτὸς γὰρ τὴν πρώτην μόρφωσιν τὴν κατὰ τὴν γένεσιν αὐτοῖς παρέσχε, τὰ ὑπ' ἄλλου σπαρέντα εἰς μορφὴν καὶ εἰς φωτισμὸν καὶ περιγραφὴν ἰδίαν ἀγαγὼν καὶ ἀναδείξας.

Fragment 3 (Jn 1:18)

«Οὐδεὶς τὸν θεὸν ἑώρακεν πώποτε»

εἰρῆσθαι οὐκ ἀπὸ τοῦ βαπτιστοῦ ἀλλ' ἀπὸ τοῦ μαθητοῦ.

Fragment 4 (Jn 1:21)

ώς ἄρα Ἰωάννης ὑμολόγησεν μὴ εἶναι ὁ Χριστός, ἀλλὰ μηδὲ προφήτης μηδὲ Ἡλίας.

Fragment 5 (Jn 1:23)

Ό λόγος μὲν ὁ σωτήρ ἐστιν, φωνὴ δὲ ἡ ἐν τῇ ἐρήμῷ ἡ διὰ Ἰωάννου διανοουμένη, ἦχος δὲ πᾶσα προφητικὴ τάξις.

Fragment 6 (Jn 1:25)

περὶ τοῦ ὀφείλεσθαι τὸ βαπτίζειν Χριστῷ καὶ Ἡλίᾳ καὶ παντὶ προφήτῃ, οἶς μόνοις ὀφείλεται τὸ βαπτίζειν

Fragment 7 (Jn 1:26)

ού πρός ὃ ἐκεῖνοι ἐπηρώτων, ἀλλ' ὃ αὐτὸς ἐβούλετο

Fragment 8 (Jn 1:26)

«Μέσος ὑμῶν στήκει» ἀντὶ τοῦ «Ἡδη πάρεστιν καὶ ἔστιν ἐν τῷ κόσμῷ καὶ ἐν ἀνθρώποις, καὶ ἐμφανής ἐστιν ἤδη πᾶσιν ὑμῖν.»

Fragment 1 (Jn 1:3)

"All things came about through him"

The eternity and the things in the eternity did not come about through the Word.

Because it was not the Word who made all things as under some other agent, but the Word himself was the agent, and another did the making.

"And apart from him nothing came to be"

("Nothing") in the world or in creation

Fragment 2 (Jn 1:4)

"What came to be in him was life"

("In him" means) to those people who are spiritual.

The Word supplied them with their first form when they were born by drawing out and revealing the things that had been sown by another into a form and a light and into its own sketch.

Fragment 3 (Jn 1:18)

"No one has seen God at any time"

(This was) spoken not by the Baptizer, but by the disciple.

Fragment 4 (Jn 1:21)

As indeed John admitted that he was not the Christ, nor a prophet nor Elijah.

Fragment 5 (Jn 1:23)

The Word is the Savior, and the voice that was in the wilderness that was meant by John, but the sound is the entire prophetic order.

Fragment 6 (Jn 1:25)

(The question implies that) to baptize belongs to the Christ and Elijah and every prophet, by whom alone baptism ought to be done.

Fragment 7 (Jn 1:26)

(John's answers refer) not to what (the Pharisees) asked, but to what he desired.

Fragment 8 (Jn 1:26)

"He stands among you" is the same as "Already he is here, and he is in the world and among humanity, and he is already visible to you all."

Fragment 9 (Jn 1:28)

Ταῦτα ἐν Βηθανία ἐγένετο.

Fragment 10 (Jn 1:29)

«Ἀμνὸς τοῦ θεοῦ» ὡς προφήτης φησὶν ὁ Ἰωάννης, τὸ δὲ «Ὁ αἴρων τὴν ἀμαρτίαν τοῦ κόσμου» ὡς περισσότερον προφήτου.

Fragment 11 (Jn 2:12)

«Μετὰ τοῦτο κατέβη εἰς Καφαρναούμ αὐτὸς»

την Καφαρναούμ σημαίνειν ταῦτα τὰ ἔσχατα τοῦ κόσμου, ταῦτα τὰ ύλικὰ εἰς ἂ κατῆλθεν·καὶ διὰ τὸ ἀνοίκειον εἶναι τὸν τόπον οὐδὲ πεποιηκώς τι λέγεται ἐν αὐτῇ ἢ λελαληκώς.

Fragment 12 (Jn 2:13)

Αύτη... ή μεγάλη ἑορτή·τοῦ γὰρ πάθους τοῦ σωτῆρος τύπος ἦν, ὅτε οὐ μόνον ἀνηρεῖτο τὸ πρόβατον, ἀλλὰ καὶ ἀνάπαυσιν παρεῖχεν ἐσθιόμενον, καὶ θυόμενον τὸ πάθος τοῦ σωτῆρος τὸ ἐν κόσμῳ ἐσήμαινεν, ἐσθιόμενον δὲ τὴν ἀνάπαυσιν τὴν ἐν γάμῳ.

Fragment 13 (Jn 2:13-16)

Οὐ γὰρ ἐκ δέρματος ... νεκροῦ ἐποίησεν αὐτό, ἵνα τὴν ἐκκλησίαν κατασκευάσῃ οὐκέτι λῃστῶν καὶ ἐμπόρων σπήλαιον, ἀλλὰ οἶκον τοῦ πατρὸς αὐτοῦ.

Fragment 15 (Jn 2:19)

«Ἐν τρίτῃ»

έν τρισίν

τὴν πνευματικὴν ἡμέραν

Fragment 16 (*Jn* 2:20)

τὸν Σαλομῶντα, τεσσεράκοντα καὶ ἕξ ἔτεσιν κατεσκευακέναι τὸν ναὸν, εἰκόνα τυγχάνοντα τοῦ σωτῆρος

δ τετράς ἐστίν ... ἡ ἀπρόσπλοκος, εἰς τὸ ἐμφύσημα καὶ τὸ ἐν τῷ ἐμφυσήματι σπέρμα.

Fragment 17 (Jn 4:12-15)

άτονον καὶ πρόσκαιρον καὶ ἐπιλείπουσαν ἐκείνην γεγονέναι τὴν ζωὴν καὶ τὴν κατ' αὐτὴν δόξαν· κοσμικὴ γάρ . . . ἦν·

Ό δὲ δίδωσιν ὕδωρ ὁ σωτήρ... εἶναι ἐκ τοῦ πνεύματος καὶ τῆς δυνάμεως αὐτοῦ.

«Οὐ μὴ διψήσῃ δὲ εἰς τὸν αἰῶνα»

Fragment 9 (Jn 1:28)

These things occurred in Bethany.

Fragment 10 (Jn 1:29)

"Lamb of God" John says as a prophet, but "Who takes away the sin of the world," as more than a prophet.

Fragment 11 (Jn 2:12)

"After this he went down into Capernaum."

Capernaum indicates the things at the extreme edge of the world, these material things into which he went down. And because the place is uninhabitable, he is not said to have done or said anything in it.

Fragment 12 (Jn 2:13)

This... is the great feast; for it was a type of the suffering of the Savior, when not only was the sheep snatched up, but eating it brought rest, and killing indicates the suffering of the Savior in the world, but eating indicates the rest that occurs in marriage.

Fragment 13 (Jn 2:13-16)

For not out of dead leather did he make it, so that he might build the church up no longer as a den of thieves and vagrants, but as the house of his father.

```
Fragment 15 (Jn 2:19)
```

"On the third (day)" in three days

(The third day is) the spiritual day.

Fragment 16 (Jn 2:20)

Solomon, being forty-six when building the temple, is an image of the Savior.

(Forty) is the tetrad, that which is unmixed, for the inspiration and seed that is in the inspiration.

Fragment 17 (Jn 4:12–15)

Weak and fleeting and lacking was the life and the glory corresponding to it, for it was of this world.

But the water that the Savior gives is from his Spirit and power.

"But he shall not thirst forever"

36 GREEK TEXTS

αἰώνιος γὰρ ἡ ζωὴ αὐτοῦ καὶ μηδέποτε φθειρομένη, ὡς καὶ ἡ πρώτη ἡ ἐκ τοῦ φρέατος, ἀλλὰ μένουσα· ἀναφαίρετος γὰρ ἡ χάρις καὶ ἡ δωρεὰ τοῦ σωτῆρος ἡμῶν, καὶ μὴ ἀναλισκομένη μηδὲ φθειρομένη ἐν τῷ μετέχοντι αὐτῆς.

Φθειρομένην δὲ τὴν πρώτην διδοὺς εἶναι ζωήν

«Άλλομένου»

τοὺς μεταλαμβάνοντας τοῦ ἄνωθεν ἐπιχορηγουμένου πλουσίως καὶ αὐτοὺς ἐκβλύσαι εἰς τὴν ἑτέρων αἰώνιον ζωὴν τὰ ἐπικεχορηγημένα αὐτοῖς.

ώσὰν ἐνδειξαμένην την ἀδιάκριτον καὶ κατάλληλον τῆ φύσει ἑαυτῆς πίστιν, μὴ διακριθεῖσαν ἐφ' οἶς ἕλεγεν αὐτῆ

«Δός μοι τοῦτο τὸ ὕδωρ»

ώς ἄρα βραχέα διανυχθεῖσα ὑπὸ τοῦ λόγου ἐμίσησεν λοιπὸν καὶ τὸν τόπον ἐκείνου τοῦ λεγομένου ζῶντος ὕδατος.

«Δός μοι τοῦτο τὸ ὕδωρ, ἵνα μὴ διψῶ μηδὲ διέρχωμαι ἐνθάδε ἀντλεῖν»

Ταῦτα λέγει ή γυνὴ ἐμφαίνουσα τὸ ἐπίμοχθον καὶ δυσπόριστον καὶ ἄτροφον ἐκείνου τοῦ ὕδατος.

Fragment 18 (*Jn* 4:16–18)

«Λέγει αὐτῆ»

δῆλον ὅτι τοιοῦτό τι λέγων, «εἰ θέλεις λαβεῖν τοῦτο τὸ ὕδωρ, ὕπαγε φώνησον τὸν ἄνδρα σου»·

ού γὰρ περὶ ἀνδρός . . . κοσμικοῦ ἕλεγεν αὐτῇ, ἵνα καλέσῃ, ἐπείπερ οὐκ ἡγνόει ὅτι οὐκ εἶχεν νόμιμον ἄνδρα.

αὐτῆ τὸν σωτῆρα εἰρηκέναι· «Φώνησόν σου τὸν ἄνδρα καὶ ἐλθὲ ἐνθάδε,» δηλοῦντα τὸν ἀπὸ τοῦ πληρώματος σύζυγον·

Άλλ' ἐπεί ... κατὰ τὸ νοούμενον ἠγνόει τὸν ἴδιον ἄνδρα, κατὰ δὲ τὸ ἀπλοῦν ἠσχύνετο εἰπεῖν ὅτι μοιχόν, οὐχὶ δὲ ἄνδρα εἶχεν, πῶς οὐχὶ μάτην ἔσται προστάσσων ὁ λέγων· «Ύπαγε, φώνησον τὸν ἄνδρα σου, καὶ ἐλθὲ ἐνθάδε»;

«Άληθὲς εἴρηκας ὅτι ἄνδρα οὐκ ἔχεις»

έπεὶ ἐν τῷ κόσμῳ οὐκ εἶχεν ἄνδρα ἡ Σαμαρεῖτις· ἦν γὰρ αὐτῆς ὁ ἀνὴρ ἐν τῷ αἰῶνι. For his life is eternal and never is destroyed, as also (is the case with) the first (life) from the well, rather it endures. For not to be taken away is the grace and the gift of our Savior, and it cannot be stolen or destroyed when one participates in it.

But the first life given is destroyed.

"Leaping"

(Leaping refers to) those who have a part in what is richly provided for them from above, and they allow the things provided to them to leap out for the eternal life of others.

(Regarding the Samaritan woman,) she exhibited an impartial faith proper to her own nature, showing no hesitation about the things he said to her.

"Give me this water"

As when she had been pricked a bit by the word, she then despised even the place of that so-called living water.

"Give me this water, so that I may not thirst nor come here to draw water"

The woman says these things indicating that the water is laborious, hard to come by, and lacking in nutrition.

Fragment 18 (Jn 4:16-18)

"He says to her"

It is clear that this is what he is saying: "If you want to receive this water, go call your husband."

For he did not speak to her about a worldly husband whom she might summon, since he would not have been unaware that she did not have a husband according to the law.

The Savior said to her: "Call your husband and come here," indicating her companion from the fullness.

But since she did not know about her own husband from an intellectual perspective, but from a straightforward perspective she felt ashamed to say that she had an adulterer, not a husband, how will the one who says, "Go, call your husband and come here" not give a meaningless command?

"Truly you say that you don't have a husband"

(This was said) because the Samaritan did not have a husband in the world, since her husband was in the eternity.

«Πέντε ἄνδρας ἔσχες·»

« Έξ ἄνδρας ἕσχες.»

Διὰ τῶν ἕξ ἀνδρῶν, ἦ συνεπέπλεκτο καὶ ἐπλησίαζεν παρὰ λόγον πορνεύουσα καὶ ἐνυβριζομένη καὶ ἀθετουμένη καὶ ἐγκαταλειπομένη ὑπ' αὐτῶν.

Fragment 19 (Jn 4:19)

«Εὐσχημόνως ὡμολογηκέναι τὴν Σαμαρεῖτιν τὰ ὑπ' αὐτοῦ πρὸς αὐτὴν εἰρημένα.»

προφήτου γὰρ μόνου . . . ἐστὶν εἰδέναι τὰ πάντα-

ώς πρεπόντως τῆ αὐτῆς φύσει ποιήσασαν τὴν Σαμαρεῖτιν, καὶ μήτε ψευσαμένην μήτε ἄντικρυς ὁμολογήσασαν τὴν ἑαυτῆς ἀσχημοσύνην· πεπεισμένην ... αὐτὴν ὅτι προφήτης εἴη, ἐρωτᾶν αὐτὸν ἅμα τὴν αἰτίαν ἐμφαίνουσαν δι' ῆν ἐξεπόρνευσεν, ἅτε δι' ἄγνοιαν θεοῦ καὶ τῆς κατὰ τὸν θεὸν λατρείας ἀμελήσασαν καὶ πάντων τῶν κατὰ τὸν βίον αὐτῆ ἀναγκαίων. καὶ ἄλλως <ταπεινὴν> ἐν τῷ βίω τυγχάνουσαν, οὐ γὰρ ἄν ... αὐτὴ ἥρχετο ἐπὶ τὸ φρέαρ ἕξω τῆς πόλεως τυγχάνον.

Ότι βουλομένη μαθεῖν πῶς καὶ τίνι εὐαρεστήσασα καὶ θεῷ προσκυνήσασα ἀπαλλαγείη τοῦ πορνεύειν λέγει τὸ «Οἱ πατέρες ἡμῶν ἐν τῷ ὄρει τοὐτῷ προσεκύνησαν» καὶ τὸ ἑξῆς.

Fragment 20 (Jn 4:21)

Έπὶ μὲν τῶν προτέρων μὴ εἰρῆσθαι αὐτῆ· «Πίστευέ μοι, γύναι,» νῦν δὲ τοῦτο αὐτῆ προστετάχθαι,

όρος μέν τὸν διάβολον λέγεσθαι ἢ τὸν κόσμον αὐτοῦ, ἐπείπερ μέρος ἕν ὁ διάβολος ὅλης τῆς ὅλης ... ἦν. ὁ δὲ κόσμος τὸ σύμπαν τῆς κακίας ὅρος, ἕρημον οἰκητήριον θηρίων, ῷ προσεκύνουν πάντες οἱ πρὸ νόμου καὶ οἱ ἐθνικοί· Ἱεροσόλυμα δὲ τὴν κτίσιν ἢ τὸν κτίστην, ῷ προσεκύνουν οἱ Ἰουδαῖοι.

Δευτέρως ὄρος μέν... εἶναι τὴν κτίσιν ἦ ἐθνικοὶ προσεκύνουν· Ἱεροσόλυμα δὲ τὸν κτίστην <ῷ> οἱ Ἰουδαῖοι ἐλάτρευον.

Ύμεῖς οὖν... οὕτε τῇ κτίσει οὕτε τῷ δημιουργῷ προσκυνήσετε, ἀλλὰ τῷ πατρὶ τῆς ἀληθείας, καὶ συμπαραλαμβάνει γε... αὐτὴν ὡς ἤδη πιστὴν καὶ συναριθμουμένην τοῖς κατὰ ἀλήθειαν προσκυνηταῖς.

Fragment 21 (*Jn* 4:22)

«Ύμεῖς»

ἀντὶ τοῦ «Οἱ Ἰουδαῖοι <καὶ οἱ> ἐθνικοὶ» διηγήσατο

"You have had five husbands"

"You have had six husbands." (Variant reading in Heracleon's text)

Through the six husbands, with whom she united and whom she associated with without good reason, fornicating and being disparaged and rejected and abandoned by them.

Fragment 19 (Jn 4:19)

"The Samaritan responded fittingly to the things said to her by him."

For it is a prophet alone who knows all things.

(The Samaritan is to be praised) since the Samaritan acted in keeping with her own nature, and neither concealing nor disclosing her own lack of decorum. Having been persuaded that he was a prophet, she asked him, at once disclosing the cause through which she had committed sin, as if out of ignorance of God and neglectful of the service of God and of all things necessary for her concerning life. And moreover she occupied a <low position> in life, for, if not, she would not have come to a well outside of the city.

Since she wants to learn how, by being pleasing to anyone and giving worship to God, she might be set free from sin, she says "Our fathers worshipped upon this mountain," and so forth.

Fragment 20 (Jn 4:21)

In what was said earlier, it was not said to her: "Believe me, woman," but now this is commanded to her,

The mountain indicates the devil or his world, since the devil ... was one part of all matter. But the world is the whole mountain of wickedness, a desert inhabited by beasts, which all those before the law and the gentiles were worshipping. But Jerusalem is the creation of the creator, which the Jews were worshipping.

The second mountain . . . is the creation that gentiles were worshipping. But Jerusalem is the creation <where> the Jews were serving.

You, then, . . . shall not worship the creation or the creator, but the Father of truth, and he included . . . her because (she is) already faithful and counted among those who worship according to truth.

Fragment 21 (Jn 4:22)

"You"

It means the same as "the Jews <and the> gentiles."

μὴ δεῖν καθ' Έλληνας προσκυνεῖν, τὰ τῆς ὕλης πράγματα ἀποδεχομένους καὶ λατρεύοντας ξύλοις καὶ λίθοις, μήτε κατὰ Ἰουδαίους σέβειν τὸ θεῖον, ἐπείπερ καὶ αὐτοὶ μόνοι οἰόμενοι ἐπίστασθαι θεὸν ἀγνοοῦσιν αὐτόν, λατρεύοντες ἀγγέλοις καὶ μηνὶ καὶ σελήνῃ.

Fragment 22 (Jn 4:22-23)

Τὸ «Ήμεῖς προσκυνοῦμεν» ... εἶναι ὁ ἐν αἰῶνι καὶ οἱ σὺν αὐτῷ ἐλθόντεςοὖτοι γάρ ... ἤδεσαν τίνι προσκυνοῦσιν κατὰ ἀλήθειαν προσκυνοῦντες. Ἀλλὰ καὶ τὸ «Ότι ἡ σωτηρία ἐκ τῶν Ἰουδαίων ἐστὶν» ἐπεὶ ἐν τῇ Ἰουδαία,... ἐγενήθη, ἀλλ' οὐκ ἐν αὐτοῖς, οὐ γὰρ εἰς πάντας αὐτοὺς εὐδόκησεν, καὶ ὅτι ἐξ ἐκείνου τοῦ ἕθνους ἐξῆλθεν ἡ σωτηρία καὶ ὁ λόγος εἰς τὴν οἰκουμένην. Κατὰ δὲ τὸ νοούμενον ἐκ τῶν Ἰουδαίων τὴν σωτηρίαν ... γεγονέναι, ἐπείπερ εἰκόνες οὖτοι τῶν ἐν τῷ πληρώματι αὐτῷ εἶναι νομίζονται.

«Ἐν πνεύματι καὶ ἀληθεία προσκυνεῖσθαι τὸν θεὸν»

οί πρότεροι προσκυνηταὶ ἐν σαρκὶ καὶ πλάνῃ προσεκύνουν τῷ μὴ πατρί. ὥστε... πεπλανῆσθαι πάντας τοὺς προσκεκυνηκότας τῷ δημιουργῷ.... ἐλάτρευον τῆ κτίσει, καὶ οὐ τῷ κατ' ἀλήθειαν κτίστῃ, ὅς ἐστιν Χριστός, εἴ γε «Πάντα δι' αὐτοῦ ἐγένετο, καὶ χωρἰς αὐτοῦ ἐγένετο οὐδέν.»

Fragment 23 (Jn 4:23)

Άπολωλέναι... ἐν τῆ βαθεία ὕλῃ τῆς πλάνης τὸ οἰκεῖον τῷ πατρί, ὅπερ ζητεῖται, ἵνα ὁ πατὴρ ὑπὸ τῶν οἰκείων προσκυνῆται.

Fragment 24 (Jn 4:24)

«Πνεῦμα ὁ θεός»

ἄχραντος γὰρ καὶ καθαρὰ καὶ ἀόρατος ἡ θεία φύσις αὐτοῦ.

«Τοὺς προσκυνοῦντας ἐν πνεύματι καὶ ἀληθεία δεῖ προσκυνεῖν»

ἀξίως τοῦ προσκυνουμένου πνευματικῶς, οὐ σαρκικῶς· καὶ γὰρ αὐτοὶ τῆς αὐτῆς φύσεως ὄντες τῷ πατρὶ πνεῦμά εἰσιν, οἴτινες κατὰ ἀλήθειαν καὶ οὐ κατὰ πλάνην προσκυνοῦσιν, καθὰ καὶ ὁ ἀπόστολος διδάσκει λέγων λογικὴν λατρείαν τὴν τοιαύτην θεοσέβειαν.

Fragment 25 (Jn 4:25)

Προσεδέχετο ή ἐκκλησία τὸν Χριστὸν καὶ ἐπέπειστο περὶ αὐτοῦ, ὅτι τὰ πάντα μόνος ἐκεῖνος ἐπίσταται.

Fragment 26 (Jn 4:26-27)

«Ἐγώ εἰμι, ὁ λαλῶν σοι»

It is not fitting to worship as the gentiles do, since they approve of material things and honor wood and stone, nor is it fitting to honor God as the Jews do, since, although they think they alone know God, they too are ignorant of him, serving angels and the month and the moon.

Fragment 22 (Jn 4:22-23)

The words "We worship" mean the one in the eternity and those coming with him. For these had known the one they worship, since they worship in truth. But also the words "Because salvation is from the Jews" (were said) because he was born in Judea, but not among them, for he was not pleased with all of them, and because salvation and the word spread from that nation to the world. But on an intellectual level salvation has come about from the Jews, since they are thought to be images of those in the fullness.

"God is worshipped in spirit and truth"

Those who worshipped earlier, gave worship in flesh and error not to the Father. Therefore, all who have worshipped the creator are in error. They served the created thing and not the creator in truth, who is Christ, since indeed "All things came about through him, and apart from him nothing came to be."

Fragment 23 (Jn 4:23)

In the deep material of error . . . has been lost what belongs to the Father, which is being sought after, so that the Father might be worshipped by his own.

Fragment 24 (Jn 4:24)

"God is spirit"

For his divine nature is undefiled and pure and invisible.

"It is necessary for those who worship to worship in spirit and truth"

(These words are) worthy of the one who worships spiritually, not fleshly. For those having the same nature with the Father are also spirit; they worship in spirit and not in error, just as the apostle also teaches, saying that such piety is rational service.

Fragment 25 (Jn 4:25)

The church received Christ and was persuaded about him, that only he knows all things.

Fragment 26 (Jn 4:26-27)

"I am he, the one speaking to you"

έπει ἐπέπειστο ή Σαμαρεῖτις περὶ τοῦ Χριστοῦ ὡς ἄρα ἐλθὼν πάντα ἀπαγγελεῖ αὐτῇ, φησί «Γίνωσκε ὅτι ἐκεῖνος, ὃν προσδοκᾶς, ἐγώ εἰμι, ὁ λαλῶν σοι.» Καὶ ὅτε ὡμολόγησεν ἑαυτὸν τὸν προσδοκώμενον ἐληλυθέναι, «ἦλθον ... οἱ μαθηταὶ πρὸς αὐτόν,» δι' οῦς ἐληλύθει εἰς τὴν Σαμάρειαν.

Fragment 27 (Jn 4:28-30)

Τὴν ὑδρίαν τὴν δεκτικὴν ζωῆς... εἶναι διάθεσιν καὶ ἕννοιαν τῆς δυνάμεως τῆς παρὰ τοῦ σωτῆρος, ῆντινα καταλιποῦσα...παρ' αὐτῷ, τουτέστιν ἔχουσα παρὰ τῷ σωτῆρι τὸ τοιοῦτο σκεῦος, ἐν ῷ ἐληλύθει λαβεῖν τὸ ζῶν ὕδωρ. ὑπέστρεψεν εἰς τὸν κόσμον εὐαγγελιζομένη τῆ κλήσει τὴν Χριστοῦ παρουσίαν· διὰ γὰρ τοῦ πνεύματος καὶ ὑπὸ τοῦ πνεύματος προσάγεται ἡ ψυχὴ τῷ σωτῆρι.

«Ἐξῆλθον δὲ ἐκ τῆς πόλεως»

τοῦ ἐκ τῆς προτέρας αὐτῶν ἀναστροφῆς οὕσης κοσμικῆς· καὶ ἤρχοντο διὰ τῆς πίστεως...πρὸς τὸν σωτῆρα.

Fragment 28 (Jn 4:31)

Έβούλοντο κοινωνεῖν αὐτῷ ἐξ ὧν ἀγοράσαντες ἀπὸ τῆς Σαμαρείας κεκομίκεισαν.

Fragment 30 (*Jn* 4:33)

Σαρκικῶς ... ταῦτα λέγεσθαι ... ὑπὸ τῶν μαθητῶν, ὡς ἔτι ταπεινότερον διανοουμένων καὶ τὴν Σαμαρεῖτιν μιμουμένων λέγουσαν· «Οὕτε ἄντλημα ἔχεις, καὶ τὸ φρέαρ ἐστὶν βαθύ.»

Fragment 31 (Jn 4:34)

Διὰ τοῦ «Ἐμὸν βρῶμά ἐστιν ἵνα ποιήσω τὸ θέλημα τοῦ πέμψαντός μέ» ... διηγεῖσθαι τὸν σωτῆρα τοῖς μαθηταῖς, ὅτι τοῦτο ἦν ὅ συνεζήτει μετὰ τῆς γυναικός, βρῶμα ἴδιον λέγων τὸ θέλημα τοῦ πατρός· τοῦτο γὰρ αὐτοῦ τροφὴ καὶ ἀνάπαυσις καὶ δύναμις ἦν. Θέλημα δὲ πατρὸς ἔλεγεν εἶναι τὸ γνῶναι ἀνθρώπους τὸν πατέρα καὶ σωθῆναι, ὅπερ ἦν ἕργον τοῦ σωτῆρος τοῦ ἕνεκα τούτου ἀπεσταλμένου εἰς Σαμάρειαν, τουτέστιν εἰς τὸν κόσμον.

Fragment 32 (Jn 4:35)

Τὸν τῶν γεννημάτων λέγει θερισμόν, ὡς τούτου μὲν ἔτι διωρίαν ἔχοντος τετράμηνον, τοῦ δὲ θερισμοῦ, οὖ αὐτὸς ἕλεγεν, ἤδη ἐνεστῶτος.... Ἡδη ἀκμαῖοι καὶ ἕτοιμοί εἰσιν πρὸς θερισμὸν καὶ ἐπιτήδειοι πρὸς τὸ συναχθῆναι εἰς ἀποθήκην, τοῦτ' ἔστιν διὰ πίστεως εἰς ἀνάπαυσιν, ὅσαι γε ἕτοιμοι· οὐ γὰρ πᾶσαι· αἰ μὲν γὰρ ἤδη ἕτοιμοι ἦσαν... αἱ δὲ ἕμελλον, αἱ δὲ μέλλουσιν, αἱ δὲ ἐπισπείρονται ἤδη.

(It is) because the Samaritan had been persuaded that Christ would proclaim all things to her when he came that he says, "Know that this one, who speaks to you, I am he, the one speaking to you." And when he confirmed that he, the one who was expected, had come, "the disciples came to him," on behalf of whom he had gone to the Samaritan.

Fragment 27 (Jn 4:28-30)

The water container is the disposition capable of receiving life and thought of the power from the Savior. She left it . . . with him, that is, she had this sort of vessel with the Savior, in which she had proceeded to receive the living water. She returned to the world proclaiming the coming of Christ to the calling. For through the spirit and by the spirit the soul is led to the Savior.

"They departed from the city"

The overthrow of their prior worldly way of being. And they came through faith to the Savior.

Fragment 28 (Jn 4:31)

They wanted to share with him some of the goods that had been purchased from the Samaritans.

Fragment 30 (Jn 4:33)

In a fleshly way... these things were said... by the disciples, since they were thinking lower and they imitated the Samaritan when she said, "You have nothing to draw with, and the well is deep."

Fragment 31 (Jn 4:34)

With the words "My food is that I should do the will of the one who sent me"... the Savior explains to the disciples that this was what he was talking about with the woman when he said that his own food is the will of the Father. For this was his nourishment and rest and power. But the will of the Father is that humanity knows the Father and is saved, which was the work for which the Savior was sent into Samaria, that is, into the world.

Fragment 32 (Jn 4:35)

He speaks about the reaping of crops, since this had an interval of four months, but the reaping about which he spoke was already at hand. . . . They are already mature and ready for reaping and able to be brought together in a storehouse, that is, into rest through faith, indeed, as many as are mature, for not all are. For some were already mature . . . but others were about to be, and others will be, and others are still being sown.

Fragment 33 (Jn 4:35)

Τῷ κατὰ τὸ «Ὁ θερισμὸς πολύς, οἱ δὲ ἐργάται ὀλίγοι» σημαινομένῳ ὁμοίως ταῦτα εἴρηται, τῷ ἑτοίμους πρὸς θερισμὸν καὶ ἐπιτηδείους πρὸς τὸ ἤδη συναχθῆναι εἰς τὴν ἀποθήκην διὰ τῆς πίστεως εἰς ἀνάπαυσιν εἶναι, καὶ ἐπιτηδείους πρὸς σωτηρίαν καὶ παραδοχὴν τοῦ λόγου·

Fragment 34 (Jn 4:36)

τὸ «Ὁ θερίζων μισθὸν λαμβάνει» εἰρῆσθαι ... ἐπεὶ θεριστὴν ἑαυτὸν λέγει ...ὁ σωτήρ. Καὶ τὸν μισθὸν τοῦ κυρίου ἡμῶν ... εἶναι τὴν τῶν θεριζομένων σωτηρίαν καὶ ἀποκατάστασιν τῷ ἀναπαύεσθαι αὐτὸν ἐπ' αὐτοῖς. Τὸ δὲ «Καὶ συνάγει καρπὸν εἰς ζωὴν αἰώνιόν» ... εἰρῆσθαι, ἢ ὅτι τὸ συναγόμενον καρπὸς ζωῆς αἰωνίου ἐστίν, ἢ καὶ αὐτὸ ζωὴ αἰώνιος.

Fragment 35 (4:36-37)

«Ίνα ὁ σπείρων ὁμοῦ χαίρῃ καὶ ὁ θερίζων»

χαίρει μὲν γάρ ... ὁ σπείρων ὅτι σπείρει, καὶ ὅτι ἤδη τινὰ τῶν σπερμάτων αὐτοῦ συνάγεται ἐλπίδα ἔχων τὴν αὐτὴν καὶ περὶ τῶν λοιπῶν· ὁ δὲ θερίζων ὁμοίως ὅτι καὶ θερίζει. ἀλλ' ὁ μὲν πρῶτος ἤρξατο σπείρων· ὁ δεύτερος θερίζων. Οὐ γὰρ ἐν τῷ αὐτῷ ἐδύναντο ἀμφότεροι ἄρξασθαι· ἔδει γὰρ πρῶτον σπαρῆναι, εἶθ' ὕστερον θερισθῆναι. Παυσαμένου μέντοι γε τοῦ σπείροντος σπείρειν, ἔτι θεριεῖ ὁ θερίζων· ἐπὶ μέντοι τοῦ παρόντος ἀμφότεροι τὸ ἴδιον ἕργον ἐνεργοῦντες ὁμοῦ χαίρουσιν κοινὴν χαρὰν τὴν τῶν σπερμάτων τελειότητα ἡγούμενοι.

«Ἐν τούτῷ ἐστὶν ὁ λόγος ἀληθινὸς ὅτι ἄλλος ἐστὶν ὁ σπείρων καὶ ἄλλος ὁ θερίζων»

ό μὲν γὰρ ὑπὲρ τὸν τόπον υἰὸς ἀνθρώπου σπείρει· ὁ δὲ σωτήρ, ὢν καὶ αὐτὸς υἰὸς ἀνθρώπου, θερίζει καὶ θεριστὰς πέμπει τοὺς διὰ τῶν μαθητῶν νοουμένους ἀγγέλους, ἕκαστον ἐπὶ τὴν ἑαυτοῦ ψυχήν.

Fragment 36 (Jn 4:38)

ού δι' αὐτῶν οὐδὲ ἀπ' αὐτῶν ἐσπάρη ταῦτα τὰ σπέρματα . . ., οἱ δὲ κεκοπιακότες εἰσὶν οἱ τῆς οἰκονομίας ἄγγελοι, δι' ὦν ὡς μεσιτῶν ἐσπάρη καὶ ἀνετράφη.

«Ύμεῖς εἰς τὸν κόπον αὐτῶν εἰσεληλύθατε»

ού γὰρ ὁ αὐτὸς κόπος σπειρόντων καὶ θεριζόντων· οἱ μὲν γὰρ ἐν κρύει καὶ ὕδατι καὶ κόπῷ τὴν γῆν σκάπτοντες σπείρουσιν, καὶ δι' ὅλου χειμῶνος τημελοῦσιν σκάλλοντες καὶ τὰς ὕλας ἐκλέγοντες· οἱ δὲ εἰς ἕτοιμον καρπὸν εἰσελθόντες θέρους εὐφραινόμενοι θερίζουσιν.

Fragment 33 (Jn 4:35)

With the same meaning as "The reaping is great, but the workers are few" were these things said, (referring) to those ripe for the reaping and ready now to be brought together in the storehouse through faith, to be in rest, and are suitable for salvation and the acceptance of the Word.

Fragment 34 (Jn 4:36)

The words "The one who reaps receives a reward" were said because the Savior calls himself a reaper. And the reward of our Lord is the salvation and restoration of those who are reaped by his resting upon them. But the words "And he gathers fruit for eternal life" are made either because what is gathered is the fruit of eternal life, or (because) even it itself is eternal life.

Fragment 35 (4:36-37)

"So that the one who sows and the one who reaps might rejoice together"

For the one who sows rejoices because he sows, and because some of his seeds have already been gathered, he has the same hope also concerning the rest. But the one who reaps similarly rejoices because he also reaps. But the one who sows began first; the one who reaps, second. For both were not able to start at the same time. For it was necessary to sow first, then to reap later. However, after the one who sows stopped sowing, the reaper will still reap. Yet at present, both rejoice together doing their respective work, because they deem the fruition of the seeds a shared joy.

"In this is the saying true, that it is one who sows and another who reaps"

For the Son of Man above the place sows, but the Savior, being also himself a Son of Man, reaps and sends the angels, being conceptualized as the disciples, as reapers, each for his own soul.

Fragment 36 (Jn 4:38)

Not through them or by them were these seeds sown, but those who have toiled are the angels of the assembly, through whom, as intermediaries, they were sown and brought up.

"You have entered into their labor"

For sowing and reaping are not the same labor, for those who sow do so in the frost and water and with fatigue when digging the earth, and through the whole winter they care for it by digging and weeding. But the others during summer happen upon fruit, and in good spirits they reap.

Fragment 37 (Jn 4:39)

«Ἐκ τῆς πόλεως»

άντὶ τοῦ «ἐκ τοῦ κόσμου»

«Διὰ τὸν λόγον τῆς γυναικός»

τουτέστιν διὰ τῆς πνευματικῆς ἐκκλησίας.

καὶ ἐπισημαίνεταί γε τὸ «Πολλοὶ» ὡς πολλῶν ὄντων ψυχικῶν· τὴν δὲ μίαν . . . τὴν ἔφθαρτον τῆς ἐκλογῆς φύσιν καὶ μονοειδῆ καὶ ἑνικήν.

Fragment 38 (Jn 4:40)

«παρ' αὐτοῖς» ἔμεινεν καὶ οὐκ «ἐν αὐτοῖς,» καὶ δύο ἡμέρας, ἥτοι τὸν ἐνεστῶτα αἰῶνα καὶ τὸν μέλλοντα τὸν ἐν γάμῳ, ἢ τὸν πρὸ τοῦ πάθους αὐτοῦ χρόνον καὶ τὸν μετὰ τὸ πάθος, ὃν παρ' αὐτοῖς ποιήσας πολλῷ πλείονας διὰ τοῦ ἰδίου λόγου ἐπιστρέψας εἰς πίστιν, ἐχωρίσθη ἀπ' αὐτῶν.

Fragment 39 (Jn 4:42)

«Οὐκέτι διὰ τὴν σὴν λαλιὰν πιστεύομέν»

λείπειν τὸ «μόνην.»

«Αὐτοὶ γὰρ ἀκηκόαμεν, καὶ οἴδαμεν ὅτι οὖτός ἐστιν ὁ σωτὴρ τοῦ κόσμου»

οί γὰρ ἄνθρωποι τὸ μὲν πρῶτον ὑπὸ ἀνθρώπων ὁδηγούμενοι πιστεύουσιν τῷ σωτῆρι, ἐπὰν δὲ ἐντύχωσιν τοῖς λόγοις αὐτοῦ, οὖτοι οὐκέτι διὰ μόνην ἀνθρωπίνην μαρτυρίαν, ἀλλὰ δι' αὐτὴν τὴν ἀλήθειαν πιστεύουσιν.

Fragment 40 (Jn 4:46-53)

βασιλικόν ... τὸν δημιουργόν, ἐπεὶ καὶ αὐτὸς ἐβασίλευεν τῶν ὑπ' αὐτόν· διὰ δὲ τὸ μικρὰν αὐτοῦ καὶ πρόσκαιρον εἶναι τὴν βασιλείαν ... βασιλικὸς ἀνομάσθη, οἰονεὶ μικρός τις βασιλεὺς ὑπὸ καθολικοῦ βασιλέως τεταγμένος ἐπὶ μικρᾶς βασιλείας· τὸν δὲ ἐν Καφαρναοὺμ υἰὸν αὐτοῦ ... τὸν ἐν τῷ ὑποβεβηκότι μέρει τῆς μεσότητος τῷ πρὸς θάλασσαν, τουτέστιν τῷ συνημμένῳ τῆ ὕλῃ. ὁ ἴδιος αὐτοῦ ἄνθρωπος ἀσθενῶν, τουτέστιν οὐ κατὰ φύσιν ἔχων, ἐν ἀγνοία καὶ ἀμαρτήμασιν ἦν.

«Ἐκ τῆς Ἰουδαίας εἰς τὴν Γαλιλαίαν»

ἀντὶ τοῦ «ἐκ τῆς ἄνωθεν Ἰουδαίας»

« Ήμελλεν ἀποθνήσκειν»

άνατρέπεσθαι τὰ δόγματα τῶν ὑποτιθεμένων ἀθάνατον εἶναι τὴν ψυχὴν

αὐτὴν ... εἶναι τὸ ἐνδυόμενον ἀφθαρσίαν φθαρτὸν καὶ ἀθανασίαν θνητόν, ὅταν «καταποθῆ ὁ θάνατος αὐτῆς εἰς νῖκος.»

Fragment 37 (Jn 4:39)

"Out of the city"

(Means) the same as "out of the world."

"On account of the word of the woman"

That is, through the spiritual church.

And "many" indicates that there are many soulish people. But the one woman is the uncorrupted nature of the elect, both uniform and singular.

Fragment 38 (Jn 4:40)

"With them" he remained and not "in them," and two days (means) either the present age and the coming age that is in marriage, or the time prior to his passion and after his passion, which he passed with them and turned many more through his own word to faith, (before) being separated from them.

Fragment 39 (Jn 4:42)

"We no longer believe because of your saying"

"Only" is lacking.

"For we ourselves have heard, and we know that this is the Savior of the world"

For humans believe in the Savior first by being guided by humans, but when they encounter his words, no longer do they believe solely on account of human witness, but on account of the truth itself.

Fragment 40 (Jn 4:46-53)

The official . . . is the creator, since he also reigned over those beneath him. But because his kingdom is small and temporary, he was deemed an official, as though he was some parochial king placed over a small kingdom by the worldwide king. But his son in Capernaum . . . is in the bottom part of the middle (region), which is by the sea, that is, what has been joined together with matter. His own man was weak, that is, not being according to nature, and he was in ignorance and sins.

"From Judea into the Galilee"

Means the same as "from the Judea above"

"He was about to die"

The teachings of those who consider the soul to be immortal are overthrown.

(The soul) is corruption cloaked in incorruption and mortality in immortality, when "its death is consumed in victory." τὸ «Ἐἀν μὴ σημεῖα καὶ τέρατα ἴδητε, οὐ μὴ πιστεύσητε» λέγεσθαί ... οἰκείως πρὸς τὸ τοιοῦτον πρόσωπον δι' ἔργων φύσιν ἔχον καὶ δι' αἰσθήσεως πείθεσθαι καὶ οὐχὶ λόγῷ πιστεύειν.

Τὸ δὲ «Κατάβηθι πρὶν ἀποθανεῖν τὸ παιδίον μου» διὰ τὸ τέλος εἶναι τοῦ νόμου τὸν θάνατον... ἀναιροῦντος διὰ τῶν ἁμαρτιῶν· πρὶν τελέως οὖν... θανατωθῆναι κατὰ τὰς ἁμαρτίας δεῖται ὁ πατὴρ τοῦ μόνουσωτῆρος, ἵνα βοηθήσῃ τῷ υἰῷ, τουτέστιν τῇ τοιῷδε φύσει.

τὸ «Ὁ υἰός σου ζῆ» κατὰ ἀτυφίαν εἰρῆσθαι τῷ σωτῆρι... ἐπεὶ οὐκ εἶπεν-«ζήτω,» οὐδὲ ἐνέφηνεν αὐτὸς παρεσχῆσθαι τὴν ζωήν. Λέγει δὲ ὅτι καταβὰς πρὸς τὸν κάμνοντα καὶ ἰασάμενος αὐτὸν τῆς νόσου, τουτέστιν τῶν ἁμαρτιῶν, καὶ διὰ τῆς ἀφέσεως ζωοποιήσας εἶπεν· «Ὁ υἰός σου ζῇ.»

τὸ «Ἐπίστευσεν» ὁ ἄνθρωπος, ὅτι εὕπιστος καὶ ὁ δημιουργός ἐστιν, ὅτι δύναται ὁ σωτὴρ καὶ μὴ παρὼν θεραπεύειν.

Δούλους δὲ τοῦ βασιλικοῦ...τοὺς ἀγγέλους τοῦ δημιουργοῦ, ἀπαγγέλλοντας ἐν τῷ «Ὁ παῖς σου ζῆ,» ὅτι οἰκείως καὶ κατὰ τρόπον ἔχει, πράσσων μηκέτι τὰ ἀνοίκεια· καὶ διὰ τοῦτο... ἀπαγγέλλειν τῷ βασιλικῷ τοὺς δούλους τὰ περὶ τῆς τοῦ υἰοῦ σωτηρίας, ἐπεὶ καὶ πρώτους... βλέπειν τὰς πράξεις τῶν ἐν τῷ κόσμῷ ἀνθρώπων τοὺς ἀγγέλους, εἰ ἐρρωμένως καὶ εἰλικρινῶς πολιτεύοιντο ἀπὸ τῆς τοῦ σωτῆρος ἐπιδημίας.

διὰ τῆς ὥρας χαρακτηρίζεται ἡ φύσις τοῦ ἰαθέντος.

«Ἐπίστευσεν αὐτὸς καὶ ἡ οἰκία αὐτοῦ ὅλη»

έπὶ τῆς ἀγγελικῆς εἰρῆσθαι τάξεως καὶ ἀνθρώπων τῶν οἰκειοτέρων αὐτῷ.

Ζητεῖσθαι δέ...περί τινων ἀγγέλων εἰ σωθήσονται, τῶν κατελθόντων ἐπὶ τὰς τῶν ἀνθρώπων θυγατέρας. Καὶ τῶν ἀνθρώπων δὲ τοῦ δημιουργοῦ τὴν ἀπώλειαν δηλοῦσθαι... ἐν τῷ· «Οἱ υἰοὶ τῆς βασιλείας ἐξελεύσονται εἰς τὸ σκότος τὸ ἐξώτερον.»

«Υίοὺς ἐγέννησα καὶ ὕψωσα, αὐτοὶ δὲ μὲ ἠθέτησαν»

οὕστινας υἰοὺς ἀλλοτρίους, καὶ σπέρμα πονηρὸν καὶ ἄνομον ... καὶ ἀμπελῶνα ἀκάνθας ποιήσαντα.

The words "unless you see the signs and wonders, you will not believe" are said fittingly to such a person who has a nature through works and who is persuaded through perception and does not believe the word.

The words "come down before my child dies" are made because death is the end of the law that destroys by means of sins. Therefore, before (the son) is ultimately put to death because of sins, the Father is in need of the only Savior so that he might help the son, that is, this sort of nature.

The words "your son lives" are said by the Savior without arrogance, since he did not say, "Let him live," nor did he disclose that it was he who poured life into him. Rather he says that after going down to the ill child and curing him of his ailment, that is, of his sins, and through forgiveness having made him alive, he said, "Your son lives."

That the man "believed" (means) that even the creator believes that the Savior can heal even when not present.

The servants of the official are the angels of the creator, those who announce in the words "Your child lives," that he lives properly and in the right manner, no longer preoccupied with unfitting matters. And because of this the servants announce the news about the salvation of the son to the official, since the angels are first to see the actions of humans in the world, whether they are conducting themselves influentially and purely since the arrival of the Savior.

The nature of the one who has been healed is characterized in the course of the hour.

"He believed along with his entire house"

(This) refers to the angelic and human order, those more like him.

To be questioned is whether certain angels, those who went down to the daughters of humans, will be saved. And the destruction of the humans of the creator is made clear in the words "The children of the kingdom will depart into outer darkness."

"Children I have begotten and exalted, but they have rejected me"

Such are foreign children, an evil and lawless seed, and a vineyard that yields thorns.

Fragment 41 (Jn 8:21)

«Όπου έγὼ ὑπάγω ὑμεῖς οὐ δύνασθε ἐλθεῖν»

πῶς ἐν ἀγνοία καὶ ἀπιστία καὶ ἁμαρτήμασιν ὄντες ἐν ἀφθαρσία δύνανται γενέσθαι;

Fragment 42 (Jn 8:22)

«Μήτι ἀποκτενεῖ ἑαυτόν;»

πονηρῶς διαλογιζόμενοι οἱ Ἰουδαῖοι ταῦτα ἕλεγον καὶ μείζονας ἑαυτοὺς ἀποφαινόμενοι τοῦ σωτῆρος καὶ ὑπολαμβάνοντες ὅτι αὐτοὶ μὲν ἀπελεύσονται πρὸς τὸν θεὸν εἰς ἀνάπαυσιν αἰώνιον, ὁ δὲ σωτὴρ εἰς φθορὰν καὶ εἰς θάνατον ἑαυτὸν διαχειρισάμενος, ὅπου ἑαυτοὺς οὐκ ἐλογίζοντο ἀπελθεῖν. ῷοντο λέγειν τὸν σωτῆρα οἱ Ἰουδαῖοι ὅτι ἐγὼ ἑμαυτὸν διαχειρισάμενος εἰς φθορὰν μέλλω πορεύεσθαι, ὅπου ὑμεῖς οὐ δύνασθε ἐλθεῖν.

Fragment 43 (Jn 8:37)

«Ότι ὁ λόγος ὁ ἐμὸς οὐ χωρεῖ ἐν ὑμῖν»

ού χωρεῖ ὅτι ἀνεπιτήδειοι ἤτοι κατ' οὐσίαν ἢ κατὰ γνώμην

Fragment 44 (8:43-44a)

αἰτίαν ἀποδίδοσθαι τοῦ μὴ δύνασθαι αὐτοὺς ἀκούειν τὸν Ἰησοῦ λόγον μηδὲ γινώσκειν αὐτοῦ τὴν λαλιὰν ἐν τῷ «Ὑμεῖς ἐκ τοῦ πατρὸς τοῦ διαβόλου ἐστέ.» Αὐταῖς γοῦν λέξεσίν φησι· «Διατί δὲ οὐ δύνασθε ἀκούειν τὸν λόγον τὸν ἐμόν, ἢ ὅτι ὑμεῖς ἐκ τοῦ πατρὸς τοῦ διαβόλου ἐστέ;» ἀντὶ τοῦ «ἐκ τῆς οὐσίας τοῦ διαβόλου,» φανερῶν αὐτοῖς λοιπὸν τὴν φύσιν αὐτῶν, καὶ προελέγξας αὐτοὺς ὅτι οὕτε τοῦ Ἀβραάμ εἰσιν τέκνα—οὐ γὰρ ἂν ἐμίσουν αὐτόν—οὕτε τοῦ θεοῦ, διὸ οὐκ ἡγάπων αὐτόν.

Fragment 45 (Jn 8:44a)

πρός οῦς ὁ λόγος ἐκ τῆς οὐσίας τοῦ διαβόλου ἦσαν.

Fragment 46 (Jn 8:44a)

«Ἐκ τοῦ πατρὸς τοῦ διαβόλου»

άντὶ τοῦ ἐκ τῆς οὐσίας τοῦ πατρὸς.

«Τὰς ἐπιθυμίας τοῦ πατρὸς ὑμῶν θέλετε ποιεῖν» τὸν διάβολον μὴ ἔχειν θέλημα ἀλλ' ἐπιθυμίας

ταῦτα εἴρηται οὐ πρὸς τοὺς φύσει τοῦ διαβόλου υἰούς, τοὺς χοϊκούς, ἀλλὰ πρὸς τοὺς ψυχικούς, θέσει υἰοὺς διαβόλου γινομένους. ἀφ' ὦν τῇ φύσει δύνανταί τινες καὶ θέσει υἰοὶ θεοῦ χρηματίσαι.

Fragment 41 (Jn 8:21)

"Where I am going, you are not able to come"

How are they able to come to be in incorruption while they are in ignorance and unbelief and sin?

Fragment 42 (Jn 8:22)

"Will he kill himself?"

The Jews said these things because they contemplated wickedly and presented themselves as greater than the Savior, and they assumed that they would depart to God into eternal rest, but the Savior, slaying himself into destruction and death, where they thought they would not return. The Jews supposed that the Savior said, "I am about to get rid of myself by going into destruction, where you are not able to come."

Fragment 43 (Jn 8:37)

"Because my word has no place in you"

It has no place because they are unfit either according to substance or according to their outlook.

Fragment 44 (8:43-44a)

The reason given as to why they were not able to hear the word of Jesus or know what he said is found in the words "You are from your father, the devil." He said these words: "Why are you not able to hear my word, is it because you are from your father, the devil?" (These words) mean "of the essence of the devil," making clear to them their nature, after telling them that they are not children of Abraham—for they would not have despised him—nor of God, since they do not love him.

Fragment 45 (Jn 8:44a)

(Those) to whom the Word (came) were of the essence of the devil.

Fragment 46 (Jn 8:44a)

"From your father, the devil"

(These words) mean of the substance of the father.

"You desire to do the desires of your father"

The devil does not have a will, only desires.

These things were said not to those who by nature are children of the devil, the earthly, but to the soulish ones, who have become children of the devil by adoption. Some from this nature are able to be called children of God by adoption.

παρὰ τὸ ἠγαπηκέναι τὰς ἐπιθυμίας τοῦ διαβόλου καὶ ποιεῖν τέκνα οὖτοι τοῦ διαβόλου γίνονται, οὐ φύσει τοιοῦτοι ὄντες.

τριχῶς δεῖ ἀκούειν τῆς κατὰ τέκνα ὀνομασίας, πρῶτον φύσει, δεύτερον γνώμῃ, τρίτον ἀξία· καὶ φύσει μέν ... ἐστὶν τὸ γεννηθὲν ὑπό τινος γεννητοῦ, ὃ καὶ κυρίως τέκνον καλεῖται· γνώμῃ δέ, ὅτε τὸ θέλημά τις ποιῶν τινος διὰ τὴν ἑαυτοῦ γνώμην τέκνον ἐκείνου οὖ ποιεῖ τὸ θέλημα καλεῖται· ἀξία δέ, καθ' ὃ λέγονταί τινες γεέννης τέκνα καὶ σκότους καὶ ἀνομίας, καὶ ὄφεων καὶ ἐχιδνῶν γεννήματα. Οὑ ἀρ γεννᾶ ... ταῦτά τινα τῇ ἑαυτῶν φύσει· φθοροποιὰ ἀρ καὶ ἀναλίσκοντα τοὺς ἑμβληθέντας εἰς αὐτά· ἀλλ' ἐπεὶ ἕπραξαν τὰ ἐκείνων ἕργαν τέκνα αὐτῶν εἴρηται... τέκνα τοῦ διαβόλου νῦν λέγει τούτους, οὐχ ὅτι γεννᾶ τινας ὁ διάβολος, ἀλλ'άὅτι τὰ ἕργα τοῦ διαβόλου ποιοῦντες ὡμοιώθησαν αὐτῷ.

Fragment 47 (Jn 8:44b)

Ού γὰρ ἐκ τῆς ἀληθείας ἡ φύσις ἐστὶν αὐτοῦ, ἀλλ' ἐκ τοῦ ἐναντίου τῆ ἀληθεία, ἐκ πλάνης καὶ ἀγνοίας. Διό ... οὕτε στῆναι ἐν ἀληθεία οὕτε σχεῖν ἐν αὐτῷ ἀλήθειαν δύναται, ἐκ τῆς αὐτοῦ φύσεως ἴδιον ἔχων τὸ ψεῦδος, φυσικῶς μὴ δυνάμενός ποτε ἀλήθειαν εἰπεῖν. ... οὐ μόνος αὐτὸς ψεύστης ἐστίν, ἀλλὰ καὶ ὁ πατὴρ αὐτοῦ. ἰδίως «πατὴρ αὐτοῦ» ἐκλαμβάνων τὴν φύσιν αὐτοῦ, ἐπείπερ ἐκ πλάνης καὶ ψεύσματος συνέστη.

Fragment 48 (Jn 8:50)

τὸ «Ἐστιν ὁ ζητῶν καὶ κρίνων» οὐκ ἀναφέρει ἐπὶ τὸν πατέρα· ὁ ζητῶν καὶ κρίνων ἐστὶν ὁ ἐκδικῶν με, ὁ ὑπηρέτης ὁ εἰς τοῦτο τεταγμένος, ὁ μὴ εἰκῃ τὴν μάχαιραν φορῶν, ὁ ἕκδικος τοῦ βασιλέως· Μωσῆς δέ ἐστιν οὖτος, καθ' ἂ προείρηκεν αὐτοῖς λέγων· «Εἰς ὃν ὑμεῖς ἡλπίσατε». ὁ κρίνων καὶ κολάζων ἐστὶν Μωσῆς, τουτέστιν αὐτὸς ὁ νομοθέτης. πῶς οὖν οὐ λέγει τὴν κρίσιν πᾶσαν παραδεδόσθαι αὐτῷ; καλῶς λέγει· ὁ γὰρ κριτὴς ὡς ὑπηρέτης τὸ θέλημα τούτου ποιῶν κρίνει, ὥσπερ καὶ ἐπὶ τῶν ἀνθρώπων φαίνεται γινόμενον.

Fragment 50 (Lk 12:8)

όμολογίαν εἶναι τὴν μὲν ἐν πίστει καὶ πολιτεία, τὴν δὲ ἐν φωνῆ. ἡ μὲν οὖν ἐν φωνῆ όμολογία καὶ ἐπὶ τῶν ἐξουσιῶν γίνεται, ῆν μόνην, φησίν, ὁμολογίαν ἡγοῦνται εἶναι οἱ πολλοὶ οὐχ ὑγιῶς, δύνανται δὲ ταὐτην τὴν ὁμολογίαν καὶ οἱ ὑποκριταὶ ὁμολογεῖν. ἀλλ' οὐδ' εὑρεθήσεται οὖτος ὁ λόγος καθολικῶς εἰρημένος· οὐ γὰρ πάντες οἱ σῷζόμενοι ὡμολόγησαν τὴν διὰ τῆς φωνῆς ὁμολογίαν καὶ ἐξῆλθον, ἐξ ὦν Ματθαῖος, Φίλιππος, Θωμᾶς, Λευῒς καὶ ἄλλοι πολλοί. καὶ ἔστιν ἡ διὰ τῆς φωνῆς ὁμολογία οὐ καθολική, ἀλλὰ μερική. καθολικὴ δὲ ῆν νῦν λέγει, ἡ ἐν ἔργοις καὶ πράξεσι καταλλήλοις τῆς εἰς αὐτὸν πίστεως. ἕπεται δὲ ταύτῃ τῆ ὁμολογία καὶ ἡ μερικὴ ἡ ἐπὶ τῶν ἐξουσιῶν, ἐὰν δέῃ καὶ ὁ λόγος αἰρῆ. ὁμολογήσει γὰρ οὖτος καὶ τῷ φωνῆ, ὀρθῶς Since they have loved the desires of the devil, they are able to be made into children of the devil, although they were not such by nature.

It is necessary to understand the term "children" in three ways: first by nature, second by outlook, third by worth. By "nature" means one begotten by someone begotten, which is properly called "child." By "outlook" is when one doing the will of another through his own outlook is called a child of the one whose will he does. But "by worth" is when some are called children of Gehenna and darkness and lawlessness, and the products of snakes and vipers. For these do not beget anything by their own nature; for they cause destruction and kill what is thrown to them. But since they enacted their works, they are called their children. He calls them now children of the devil not because the devil begets any of them, but because when they do the deeds of the devil they came to resemble him.

Fragment 47 (Jn 8:44b)

For his nature is not of the truth, but of the opposite of the truth, of error and ignorance. Therefore, he is not able to stand in truth or bear truth within himself, since from his nature he has a lie as his own, and naturally he is not ever able to speak truth. Not only is he himself a liar, but he is also its father. "His father" indicates his nature, since it derives from error and a lie.

Fragment 48 (Jn 8:50)

The words "There is one who seeks, and he judges" do not refer to the Father. The one who seeks and judges is the one who vindicates me, the service person summoned for this, the one who does not bear the sword without a plan, the one who vindicates the king. This is Moses, according to what he said to them earlier, saying, "in whom you have hoped." The one who judges and chastises is Moses, that is, the lawgiver himself. How then does he not say that all judgment has been given over to him? Correctly he speaks, for the judge judges as a servant when he does the will of this one, as it appears to come to be among humans.

Fragment 50 (Lk 12:8)

Confession is made in faith and conduct on the one hand, and by voice on the other. The confession in voice occurs before the authorities, which many incorrectly consider to be the only confession, for even the hypocrites are able to make this confession. But it will not be found that this word was said universally. For not all those who are saved confessed through the voice, among whom are Matthew, Philip, Thomas, Levi, and many more. The confession through the voice is not universal, but partial. But universal is the confession in works and deeds, which corresponds to faith in him. But the προομολογήσας πρότερον τῆ διαθέσει. καὶ καλῶς ἐπὶ μὲν τῶν ὁμολογούντων «ἐν ἐμοὶ» εἶπεν ἐπὶ δὲ τῶν ἀρνουμένων τὸ «ἐμὲ» προσέθηκεν. οὖτοι γάρ, κἂν τῆ φωνῆ ὁμολογήσωσιν αὐτόν, ἀρνοῦνται αὐτόν, τῆ πράξει μὴ ὁμολογοῦντες. μόνοι δ' ἐν αὐτῷ ὁμολογοῦσιν οἱ ἐν τῆ κατ' αὐτὸν πολιτεία καὶ πράξει βιοῦντες, ἐν οἶς καὶ αὐτὸς ὁμολογεῖ ἐνειλημμένος αὐτοὺς καὶ ἐχόμενος ὑπὸ τούτων. διόπερ «ἀρνήσασθαι αὐτὸν οὐδέποτε δύνανται.» ἀρνοῦνται δὲ αὐτὸν οἱ μὴ ὄντες ἐν αὐτῷ .οὐ γὰρ εἶπεν «ὃς ἀρνήσηται ἐν ἐμοί,» ἀλλ' «ἐμέ»· οὐδεἰς γάρ ποτε ὢν ἐν αὐτῷ ἀρνεῖται αὐτόν. τὸ ὁὲ «ἕμπροσθεν τῶν ἀνθρώπων,» καὶ τῶν σῷζομένων καὶ τῶν ἐθνικῶν δὲ ὁμοίως παρ' οἶς μὲν καὶ τῆ πολιτεία, παρ' οἶς δὲ καὶ τῆ φωνῆ. διόπερ ἀρνήσασθαι αὐτὸν οὐδέποτε δύνανται. ἀρνοῦνται δὲ αὐτὸν οἱ μὴ ὄντες ἐν αὐτῷ. partial one before the authorities comes after this confession, if it should be necessary and the word should convict. For this person will confess with the voice, who has previously confessed correctly in disposition. And rightly about those who confess he said, "In me." But for those who deny he added, "Me." For even if they confess him with their voice, they deny him, since they do not confess in deed. But only those who live in conduct and deed in relation to him confess in him, among them he also confesses, since he has embraced them and is held by them. For this reason they are not ever able to deny him. Rather those who are not in him deny him. For he did not say, "Whoever denies in me," but "Me," for no one who was ever in him will deny him. And "before people" (the confession is made as it is), also before those who are saved and the gentiles, before those who are saved also by conduct, but before the gentiles by voice. For this reason they are never able to deny him. But those not in him are the ones who deny him.

IV. EXCERPTS OF THEODOTUS

In his *Excerpts of Theodotus* Clement of Alexandria records a series of extracts from a variety of Valentinian sources. Despite the title of the work, not all of the extracts come from Theodotus, a Valentinian teacher who is known only from Clement's extracts. He is named only five times in the entire text. In other instances Clement may be citing Theodotus, but he does not do so by name. Another challenge the text poses to interpreters is that unlike the *Gospel of Philip*, which, if it is a collection of extracts, does not seem to include additions by the person responsible for compiling the extracts, Clement has added his own comments to many of the extracts, and his additions are not always easily distinguishable from the texts he excerpts from his Valentinian sources.

While questions remain about the precise nature of the sources Clement uses, scholars often divide the *Excerpts* into four groups: (A) 1-28, (B) 29-43:1, (C) 43.2-65, and (D) 66-86. Group C has affinities with Irenaeus, *AH* 1.4.5-7.1 and may draw upon the source used by Irenaeus.

The *Excerpts* survive in two late manuscripts, one directly copied from the other. The earliest of the two is *Laur.* V 3, which dates to the eleventh century C.E. Clement likely produced the collection, however, in the latter part of the second century C.E. The following Greek text comes from my own transcription of *Laur.* V 3, in consultation with Sagnard's edition.

ΕΚ ΤΩΝ ΘΕΟΔΟΤΟΥ ΚΑΙ ΤΗΣ ΑΝΑΤΟΛΙΚΗΣ ΚΑΛΟΥΜΕΝΗΣ ΔΙΔΑΣΚΑΛΙΑΣ ΚΑΤΑ ΤΟΥΣ ΟΥΑΛΕΝΤΙΝΟΥ ΧΡΟΝΟΥΣ ΕΠΙΤΟΜΑΙ

1 «Πάτερ,» φησί, «παρατίθεμαί σοι εἰς χεῖρας τὸ Πνεῦμά μου.» Ὁ προέβαλε, φησί, σαρκίον τῷ Λόγῷ ἡ Σοφία, τὸ πνευματικὸν σπέρμα, τοῦτο στολισάμενος κατῆλθεν ὁ Σωτήρ.

Όθεν ἐν τῷ πάθει τὴν Σοφίαν παρατίθεται τῷ Πατρί, ἵνα αὐτὴν ἀπολάβῃ παρὰ τοῦ Πατρός, καὶ μὴ κατασχεθῇ ἐνταῦθα ὑπὸ τῶν στερίσκειν δυναμένων.

Οὕτως πᾶν πνευματικὸν σπέρμα, τοὺς ἐκλεκτούς, διὰ τῆς προειρημένης φωνῆς παρατίθεται.

Τὸ ἐκλεκτὸν σπέρμα φαμὲν καὶ «σπινθῆρα» ζωοποιούμενον ὑπὸ τοῦ Λόγου καὶ «κόρην ὀφθαλμοῦ» καὶ «κόκκον σινάπεως» καὶ «ζύμην» τὰ δόξαντα καταδιῃρῆσθαι γένη ἑνοποιοῦσα<v> εἰς πίστιν.

2 Οἱ δ' ἀπὸ Οὐαλεντίνου, πλασθέντος φασὶ τοῦ ψυχικοῦ σώματος, τῆ ἐκλεκτῆ ψυχῆ οὕσῃ ἐν ὕπνῷ ἐντεθῆναι ὑπὸ τοῦ Λόγου σπέρμα ἀρρενικόν, ὅπερ ἐστὶν ἀπόρροια τοῦ ἀγγελικοῦ, ἵνα μὴ ὑστέρημα ἦ. Καὶ τοῦτο ἐζύμωσεν, τὰ δόξαντα καταδιῃρῆσθαι ἑνοποιοῦν, τὴν ψυχὴν καὶ τὴν σάρκα, ἂ καὶ ἐν μερισμῷ ὑπὸ τῆς Σοφίας προηνέχθη. Ύπνος δὲ ἦν Ἀδὰμ ἡ λήθη τῆς ψυχῆς, ῆν συνεῖχε μὴ διαλυθῆναι <τὸ σπέρμα>⁷ τὸ πνευματικόν, ὅπερ ἐνέθηκεν τῆ ψυχῆ ὁ Σωτήρ. Τὸ σπέρμα ἀπόρροια ἦν τοῦ ἄρρενος καὶ ἀγγελικοῦ. Διὰ τοῦτο λέγει ὁ Σωτήρ· «Σώζου σὺ καὶ ἡ ψυχή σου.»

3 Ἐλθών οὖν ὁ Σωτὴρ τὴν ψυχὴν ἐξύπνισεν, ἐξῆψεν δὲ τὸν σπινθῆρα. δύναμις γὰρ οἱ λόγοι τοῦ Κυρίου. Διὰ τοῦτο εἴρηκεν· «Λαμψάτω τὸ φῶς ὑμῶν ἕμπροσθεν τῶν ἀνθρώπων.» Καὶ μετὰ τὴν ἀνάστασιν, ἐμφυσῶν τὸ Πνεῦμα τοῖς Ἀποστόλοις, τὸν μὲν χοῦν καθάπερ τέφραν ἀπεφύσα καὶ ἐχώριζεν, ἐξῆπτε δὲ τὸν σπινθῆρα καὶ ἐζωοποίει.

4 Ό Κύριος, διὰ πολλὴν ταπεινοφροσύνην, οὐχ ὡς ἄγγελος ὥφθη, ἀλλ' ὡς ἄνθρωπος. Καὶ ὅτε ἐν δόξῃ ὥφθη τοῖς Ἀποστόλοις ἐπὶ τοῦ Ὅρους, οὐ δι' ἑαυτὸν ἐποίησεν δεικνὺς ἑαυτόν, ἀλλὰ διὰ τὴν Ἐκκλησίαν, ἥτις ἐστὶ «τὸ γένος τὸ ἐκλεκτόν,» ἵνα μάθῃ τὴν προκοπὴν αὐτοῦ μετὰ τὴν `ἐκ΄ τῆς σαρκὸς ἔξοδον.

Αὐτὸς γὰρ καὶ ἄνω Φῶς ἦν, καὶ ἐστὶ τὸ «ἐπιφανὲν ἐν σαρκὶ» καὶ τὸ ἐνταῦθα ὀφθὲν οὐχ ὕστερον τοῦ ἄνω· οὐδὲ διεκέκοπτο, ἦ ἄνωθεν μετέστη δεῦρο, τόπον ἐκ τόπου ἀμεῖβον, ὡς τὸν μὲν ἐπιλαβεῖν, τὸν δὲ ἀπολιπεῖν. ἀλλ' ἦν τὸ πάντῃ Ὅν, καὶ παρὰ τῷ Πατρὶ κἀνταῦθα, δύναμις γὰρ ἦν τοῦ Πατρός.

7. MS reads ὥσ.

Excerpts of Theodotus and the So-Called Eastern School at the Time of Valentinus

¹ "Father," he says, "I commit into your hands my Spirit." Wisdom, he says, set forth the flesh for the Word, the spiritual seed; dressed with flesh, the Savior descended.

For this reason, at the passion he commits Wisdom to the Father, so that he might receive her from the Father, and not be restrained down here by those who are able to deprive him.

Thus he commits the entire spiritual seed, the elect, by the aforementioned utterance.

We agree that the elect seed is both a "spark" made alive by the Word and a "pupil of the eye" and a "mustard seed" and "leaven" that joins in faith the genuses that seem to be divided.

2 But the followers of Valentinus say that when the psychic body was molded a male seed was implanted by the Word into the elect soul while it was asleep, wherefore it is an emission of the angelic, so that there might be no lack. And this (seed) leavened, unifying things appearing to have been divided, the soul and flesh, which had been brought forth separately by Wisdom. Adam's sleep was the forget-fulness of the soul, which maintained (it) lest the spiritual <seed> be dissolved, which the Savior placed within the soul. The seed was an emission of the male and angelic. For this reason the Savior says, "Be saved, you and your soul."

3 Therefore, when he arrived, the Savior awakened the soul and kindled the spark. For the words of the Lord are power. For this reason he said, "Let your light shine before people." And following the resurrection, when he breathed the Spirit upon the Apostles, dust like ashes he blew off and scattered, but he kindled and enlivened the spark.

4 The Lord, on account of his great humility, did not appear as an angel, but as a human. And when in glory he appeared to the Apostles on the mountain, he did not reveal himself (this way) for his own sake, but for the sake of the church, which is "the chosen race," so that it might understand his progress after his departure from the flesh.

For he was light also while above, and "that which appeared in the flesh" and appeared here is not later than what is above; nor was it interrupted, as if it descended here from above, changing from place to place, as gain in one place, and loss in the other. But he was the one present in all, and he is with the Father while here, for he was the power of the Father. Άλλως τε ἐχρῆν κἀκεῖνον πληρωθῆναι τὸν λόγον τοῦ Σωτῆρος ὃν εἶπεν· «Εἰσί τινες τῶν ὦδε ἑστηκότων, οἳ οὐ μὴ γεύσονται θανάτου, ἕως ἂν ἴδωσι τὸν Υἰὸν τοῦ Ἀνθρώπου ἐν δόξῃ.» Εἶδον οὖν καὶ ἐκοιμήθησαν ὅ τε Πέτρος καὶ Ἰάκωβος καὶ Ἰωάννης.

5 Πῶς οὖν τὴν μὲν ὄψιν τὴν φωτεινὴν ἰδόντες οὐκ ἐξεπλάγησαν, τὴν δὲ φωνὴν ἀκούσαντες ἔπεσον ἐπὶ γῆν; Ὅτι ὦτα τυγχάνει ἀπιστότερα ὀφθαλμῶν, καὶ ἡ παρὰ δόξαν φωνὴ μᾶλλον ἐκπλήσσει.

Ό δὲ Ἰωάννης ὁ βαπτιστὴς τῆς φωνῆς ἀκούσας οὐκ ἐφοβήθη, ὡς ἂν ἐν πνεύματι ἀκούσας, συνήθει τῆς τοιαύτης φωνῆς. καθὸ δὲ ἄνθρωπός τίς ἐστι μόνον ἀκούσας κατεπλάγη. Διὸ καὶ λέγει αὐτοῖς ὁ Σωτήρ· «Μηδενὶ εἴπητε ὃ <ε>ἴδετε.»

Καίτοι οὐδὲ σαρκικοῖς ὀφθαλμοῖς τὸ φῶς ἑωράκεισαν (οὐδὲν γὰρ συγγενὲς καὶ οἰκεῖον ἐκείνῷ τῷ φωτὶ καὶ τῆδε τῆ σαρκί), ἀλλ' ὡς ἡ δύναμις καὶ ἡ βούλησις τοῦ Σωτῆρος ἐνεδυνάμωσεν τὴν σάρκα εἰς τὸ θεάσασθαι. ἄλλως τε καὶ ὃ ἡ ψυχὴ εἶδεν μετέδωκεν κοινωνούσῃ τῇ σαρκὶ <διὰ τὸ> συμπεπλέχθαι αὐτῇ.

Τὸ δὲ «μηδενὶ εἴπητε», ἵνα μὴ ὅ ἐστιν ὁ Κύριος νοήσαντες, ἀπόσχωνται <τοῦ>⁸ ἐπιβάλλειν τῷ Κυρίφ τὰς χεῖρας, καὶ ἀτελὴς ἡ οἰκονομία γένηται, καὶ ὁ θάνατος ἀπόσχηται τοῦ Κυρίου, ὡς μάτην πειράζων ἐπὶ ἀνηνύτφ.

Καὶ ἔτι ἡ μὲν ἐν τῷ Ὅρει φωνή τοῖς ἤδη συνιεῖσιν ἐκλεκτοῖς ἐγένετο, διὸ καὶ ἐθαύμασαν μαρτυρουμένου τοῦ πιστευομένου. Ἡ δὲ ἐπὶ τῷ Ποταμῷ τοῖς μέλλουσι πιστεύειν. διὸ καὶ ἠμελήθη ἡ φωνὴ αὐτοῖς, προκατεχομένοις ἐπὶ τῇ τῶν νομοδιδασκάλων ἀγωγῇ.

6 Τὸ «Ἐν Ἀρχῇ ἦν ὁ Λόγος καὶ ὁ Λόγος ἦν πρὸς τὸν Θεὸν καὶ Θεὸς ἦν ὁ Λόγος» οἱ ἀπὸ Οὐαλεντίνου οὕτως ἐκδέχονται· °

«Ἀρχὴν» μὲν γὰρ «τὸν Μονογενῆ» λέγουσιν, ὃν καὶ Θεὸν προ<σ>αγορεύεσθαι, ὡς καὶ ἐν τοῖς ἑξῆς ἄντικρυς Θεὸν αὐτὸν δηλοῖ λέγων· «Ὁ Μονογενὴς Θεὸς, ὁ ὣν εἰς τὸν κόλπον τοῦ Πατρός, ἐκεῖνος ἐξηγήσατο.»

Τὸν δὲ Λόγον τὸν «ἐν τῆ Ἀρχῆ» τοῦτον τὸν, ἐν τῷ Μονογενεῖ ἐν τῷ Νῷ καὶ τῆ Ἀληθεία μηνύει τὸν Χριστόν, τὸν Λόγον καὶ τὴν Ζωήν. ὅθεν εἰκότως καὶ αὐτὸν Θεὸν λέγει, τὸν ἐν τῷ Θεῷ τῷ Νῷ ὄντα.

^{8.} MS reads τοῖς.

^{9.} ἐκδέχονται: read as ἐνδέχονται by Sagnard in both L and P.

Besides, it was necessary that the word spoken by the Savior be fulfilled: "There are some among those standing here who will not taste death until they see the Son of Man in glory." Then Peter and James and John saw and fell asleep.

5 How then were they not terrified upon seeing the luminous vision, but fell upon the ground when hearing the voice? Because the ears are more suspicions than the eyes, and the unexpected voice is more shocking.

But John the Baptist was not afraid upon hearing the voice, as if he had heard in spirit, (which is) accustomed to such a voice. But it is just as any person would be terrified when he simply hears. Therefore, the Savior said to them, "Tell no one what you saw."

And yet they had not seen the light with fleshly eyes (for there is not a kinship and affiliation between that light and this flesh), but as the power and will of the Savior endowed the flesh with the ability to see. Additionally, what the soul saw it shared with the accompanying flesh
because> it was intertwined with it.

And "Tell no one" (was said), lest once they know what the Lord is, they might avoid laying hands upon the Lord, and the arrangement might become imperfect, and death might avoid the Lord, as something making an attempt in vain toward the impossible.

And yet the voice on the mountain came to the elect who already perceived, wherefore they also marveled when what they believed was testified about. But the (voice) in the river was for those who were to believe. Wherefore the voice was ignored by them, since they were bound by the training of the teachers of the law.

6 The (verse) "In the beginning was the Word and the Word was with God and the Word was God" the Valentinians receive in this way:

"Beginning" they call the "Only Begotten," whom God is also addressed as, as also in what immediately follows it is clear that he is God, saying, "The Only-Begotten God, who is in the bosom of the Father, he has explained him."

The Word, the one "in the beginning," this one in the Only-Begotten, in the Mind and the Truth indicates the Christ, the Word and the Life. Wherefore he fittingly calls him God, the one who is in God and in the Mind.

«Ὁ γέγονεν ἐν αὐτῷ,» τῷ Λόγῳ, «Ζωὴ ἦν,» ἡ σύζυγος. διὸ καί φησιν ὁ Κύριος· «Ἐγώ εἰμι ἡ Ζωή.»

7 Άγνωστος οὖν ὁ Πατὴρ ὤν, ἠθέλησεν γνωσθῆναιτοῖς Aiῶσι, καὶ διὰ τῆς Ἐνθυμήσεως τῆς ἑαυτοῦ, ὡς ἂν ἑαυτὸν ἐγνωκώς, Πνεῦμα γνώσεως οὖσης ἐν γνώσει, προέβαλε τὸν Μονογενῆ. Γέγονεν οὖν καὶ ὁ ἀπὸ γνώσεως, τουτέστι τῆς πατρικῆς Ἐνθυμήσεως, προελθὼν Γνῶσις, τουτέστιν ὁ Υiός, ὅτι «δι' Υiοῦ ὁ Πατὴρ ἐγνώσθη.»

Τὸ δὲ τῆς ἀγάπης Πνεῦμα κέκραται τῷ τῆς γνώσεως, ὡς Πατὴρ Υἰῷ καὶ Ἐνθύμησις Ἀληθεία, ἀπ' Ἀληθείας προελθὸν ὡς ἀπὸ Ἐνθυμήσεως ἡ γνῶσις.

Καὶ ὁ μὲν μείνας «Μονογενὴς Yiὸς εἰς τὸν κόλπον τοῦ Πατρός,» τὴν Ἐνθύμησιν διὰ τῆς γνώσεως ἐξηγεῖται τοῖς Αἰῶσιν, ὡς ἂν καὶ ὑπὸ τοῦ κόλπου αὐτοῦ προβληθείς. ὁ δὲ ἐνταῦθα ὀφθεἰς οὐκέτι «Μονογενής,» ἀλλ' «ὡς Μονογενὴς» πρὸς τοῦ Ἀποστόλου προσαγορεύεται, «δόξαν ὡς Μονογενοῦς,» ὅτι εἶς καὶ ὁ αὐτὸς ὡν, ἐν μὲν τῆ κτίσει Πρωτότοκός» ἐστιν Ἰησοῦς, ἐν δὲ Πληρώματι «Μονογενής.» Ὁ δὲ αὐτός ἐστι, τοιοῦτος ὢν ἑκάστῷ τόπῷ οἶος κεχωρῆσθαι δύναται.

Καὶ οὐδέποτε τοῦ μείναντος ὁ καταβὰς μερίζεται. Φησὶ γὰρ ὁ Ἀπόστολος· «Ὁ γὰρ ἀναβὰς αὐτός ἐστι καὶ ὁ καταβάς.»

Εἰκόνα δὲ τοῦ Μονογενοῦς τὸν Δημιουργὸν λέγουσιν. Διὸ καὶ <τ>αῦτα¹⁰ τῆς εἰκόνος τὰ ἔργα. Ὅθεν καὶ ὁ Κύριος, εἰκόνα τῆς πνευματικῆς ἀναστάσεως ποιήσας τοὺς νεκροὺς οῦς ἤγειρεν, οὐκ ἀφθάρτους τὴν σάρκα, ἀλλ' ὡς αὖθις ἀποθανουμένους ἤγειρεν.

8 Ήμεῖς δὲ τὸν ἐν ταὐτότητι Λόγον Θεὸν ἐν Θεῷ φαμεν, ὃς καὶ «εἰς τὸν κόλπον τοῦ Πατρὸς» εἶναι λέγεται, ἀδιάστατος, ἀμέριστος, εἶς Θεός.

ό Σωτὴρ καὶ {Ἡσαΐας· «καὶ ἀνταποδώσω τὰ ἔργα αὐτῶν εἰς τὸν κόλπον αὐτῶν,» εἰς τὴν ἔννοιαν αὐτῶν, τὴν ἐν τῇ ψυχῇ, ἀφ' ἦς πρώτης ἐνεργεῖται}¹¹ «Πρωτότοκος πάσης κτίσεως.»

- 10. <τ>αῦτα: Sagnard suggests λυτὰ.
- 11. This phrase is a possible marginal note.

"That which came about in him," in the Word, "was Life," the Companion. Therefore, the Lord also says. "I am the life."

7 Therefore, the Father, who was unknown, wanted to be known to the eternities, and through his own consideration, as if he had come to know himself—a spirit of knowledge being within knowledge—he emanated the Only-Begotten. He too who came to be from knowledge, that is from the Father's consideration, went forth as knowledge, that is, the Son, because "through the Son the Father was known."

But the Spirit of love has been mixed with that of knowledge, as the Father with the Son and the Consideration with Truth, having come from Truth as knowledge from Consideration.

And the one who remained "Only-Begotten Son in the bosom of the Father" explains Consideration to the eternities through knowledge, as if he also had been emanated from his bosom. But the one who appeared here is no longer called by the Apostle "Only-Begotten," but "as Only-Begotten," "glory as of an Only-Begotten," because since he is one and the same, Jesus is the "Firstborn" in creation, but "Only-Begotten" in fullness. But he is the same, since he is such as can be discerned in each place.

The one who descended is also never divided from the one who remained. For the Apostle says, "For the one who ascended is also the one who descended."

They call the Creator an image of the Only-Begotten. Therefore, even these things are the works of the image. And, therefore, the Lord, after he made the dead whom he raised an image of the spiritual resurrection, raised them not with incorruptible flesh, but as if to die again.

8 But we say that the identical Word is God in God, who is also said to be "in the bosom of the Father," unceasing, undivided, one God.

"All things came about by him," according to the activity affiliated with the identical Word, (all things) spiritual and intellectual and aesthetic. "This one explained the bosom of the Father," the Savior and Firstborn of all creation.¹²

^{12.} Isaiah: "And I will repay their works into their bosom," into their thought, which is in the soul, from which it is initially activated.

Ό δὲ ἐν ταὐτότητι Μονογενής, οὖ κατὰ δύναμιν ἀδιάστατον ὁ Σωτὴρ ἐνεργεῖ, οὖτός ἐστι «τὸ Φῶς» τῆς Ἐκκλησίας, τῆς πρότερον ἐν σκότῷ καὶ ἐν ἀγνοίᡇ οὕσης.

«Καὶ ἡ σκοτία αὐτὸν οὐ κατέλαβεν.» οἱ ἀποστατήσαντες καὶ οἱ λοιποὶ τῶν ἀνθρώπων οὐκ ἔγνωσαν αὐτόν, καὶ ὁ θάνατος οὐ κατέσχεν αὐτόν.

9 Ή πίστις οὐ μία, ἀλλὰ διάφορος. Ὁ γοῦν Σωτήρ φησι· «Γενηθήτω σοῦ κατὰ τὴν πίστιν.» Ὅθεν εἴρηται τοὺς μὲν τῆς κλήσεως ἀνθρώπους κατὰ τὴν παρουσίαν τοῦ Ἀντιχρίστου πλανηθήσεσθαι· ἀδύνατον δὲ τοὺς ἐκλεκτούς· διό φησι· «Καὶ εἰ δυνατόν, τοὺς ἐκλεκτούς μου.»

Πάλιν ὅταν λέγη· «Ἐξέλθετε ἐκ τοῦ οἴκου τοῦ Πατρός μου,» τοῖς κλητοῖς λέγει. Πάλιν τῷ ἐξ ἀποδημίας ἐλθόντι καὶ κατεδηδοκότι τὰ ὑπάρχοντα, ῷ τὸν σιτευτὸν ἔθυσεν μόσχον, τὴν κλῆσιν λέγει· καὶ ὅπου ὁ βασιλεὺς εἰς τὸ δεῖπνον τοῦ γάμου τοὺς ἐν ταῖς ὁδοῖς κέκληκεν.

Πάντες μὲν οὖν κέκληνται ἐπ' ἴσης, «βρέχει γὰρ ἐπὶ δικαίους καὶ ἀδίκους, καὶ τὸν ἥλιον ἐπιλάμπει πᾶσιν»· ἐκλέγονται δὲ οἱ μᾶλλον πιστεύσαντες, πρὸς οὓς λέγει· «Τὸν Πατέρα μου οὐδεὶς ἑώρακεν εἰ μὴ ὁ Υἰός,» καὶ «Ύμεῖς ἐστε τὸ φῶς τοῦ κόσμου,» καὶ «Πάτερ ἅγιε, ἁγίασον αὐτοὺς ἐν τῷ ὀνόματί σου.»

10 Άλλ' οὐδὲ τὰ πνευματικὰ καὶ νοερά, οὐδὲ οἱ Ἀρχάγγελοι <καὶ> οἱ Πρωτόκτιστοι, οὐδὲ μὴν οὐδ' αὐτός ἄμορφος καὶ ἀνείδεος καὶ ἀσχημάτιστος καὶ ἀσώματός ἐστιν, ἀλλὰ καὶ μορφὴν ἔχει ἰδίαν καὶ σῶμα ἀνάλογον τῆς ὑπεροχῆς τῶν πνευματικῶν ἀπάντων, ὡς δὲ καὶ οἱ Πρωτόκτιστοι ἀνάλογον τῆς ὑπεροχῆς τῶν ὑπ' αὐτοὺ<ς> οὐσιῶν.

Όλως γὰρ τὸ γενητὸν οὐκ ἀνούσιον μέν, οὐχ ὅμοιον δὲ μορφὴν καὶ σῶμα ἔχουσι τοῖς ἐν τῷδε τῷ κόσμῷ σώμασιν. Ἄρρενά τε γὰρ καὶ θήλεα τὰ ἐνταῦθα καὶ διάφορα πρὸς αὐτά, ἐκεῖ δὲ ὁ μὲν Μονογενὴς καὶ ἰδίως νοερός ἰδέα ἰδία καὶ οὐσία ἰδία κεχρημένος ἄκρως εἰλικρινεῖ καὶ ἡγεμονικωτάτῃ, καὶ προσεχῶς τῆς τοῦ Πατρὸς ἀπολαύων δυνάμεως. οἱ δὲ Πρωτόκτιστοι, εἰ καὶ ἀριθμῷ διάφοροι καὶ ὁ καθ' ἕκαστον περιώρισται καὶ περιγέγραπται, ἀλλ' ἡ ὁμοιότης τῶν πραγμάτων ἑνότητα καὶ ἰσότητα καὶ ὁμοιότητα ἐνδείκνυται.

Οὐ γὰρ τῷδε μὲν πλέον, τῷδε δὲ ἦττον παρέσχηται τῶν Ἐπτά· οὐδ' ὑπολείπεται τις αὐτοῖς προκοπή, ἐξ ἀρχῆς ἀπειληφότων τὸ τέλειον, ἅμα τῃ πρώτῃ γενέσει παρὰ τοῦ Θεοῦ διὰ τοῦ Υίοῦ.

Καὶ ὃ μὲν «Φῶς ἀπρόσιτον» εἴρηται, ὡς Μονογενὴς» καὶ «Πρωτότοκος,» «α̂ ὀφθαλμὸς οὐκ εἶδε καὶ οὖς οὐκ ἤκουσεν οὐδὲ ἐπὶ καρδίαν ἀνθρώπου ἀνέβη,» οὐδὲ ἔσται τις τοιοῦτος οὕτε τῶν Πρωτοκτίστων οὕτε ἀνθρώπων. But the identical Only-Begotten, according to whose unceasing power the Savior acts, is "the Light" of the church, which was formerly in darkness and ignorance.

"And the darkness could not overtake him." The apostates and the rest of humanity had not known him, and death did not bind him.

9 The faith is not single, but differing. Indeed then the Savior says, "May it be according to your faith." Wherefore it is said that those of the calling will stray at the arrival of the Antichrist; but (this would be) impossible for the elect. Therefore, he says, "And if possible, my elect."

Again when he says, "Get out of my Father's house," he is speaking to the calling. Again he mentions the call in (the story about) the one who returned from a trip and consumed his goods, on behalf of whom he slaughtered the fattened calf; and where the king summoned those on the roads to the wedding feast.

Therefore all have been called equally, "For he rains upon righteous and unrighteous, and the sun he shines upon all"; but elect are those who believe exceedingly, to whom he says, "No one has seen my Father except the Son," and "You are the light of the world," and "Holy Father, sanctify them in your name."

10 But neither the spiritual nor the intellectual things, nor the archangels <and> those created first, nor even he is shapeless and formless and figureless and incorporeal, but he also has his own shape and body proportionate to his superiority over all spiritual things, just as also those created first (have their own shape and body) proportionate to their superiority over the beings beneath them.

For in general what has come to be is not without substance, but unlike the bodies in this world, they have form and body. For male and female here differ from each other, but there the Only-Begotten and uniquely intellectual one has been furnished with his own form and substance that is utterly pure and sovereign, and he has the immediate benefit of the Father's power. The ones created first, even if in number they are distinct and each is bounded and delineated, in any case the likeness of their deeds demonstrates their unity, equality, and likeness.

For no superiority nor inferiority was given among the seven; no progress remains for them, since from the beginning they have received perfection, at the same time as the first creation from God through the Son.

And he is said to be "light unapproachable," as "Only-Begotten" and "Firstborn," "what no eye has seen and no ear has heard, nor has it entered into a person's heart," and such a person dwells not among those first created nor among humanity. οἳ δὲ «διὰ παντὸς τὸ πρόσωπον τοῦ Πατρὸς βλέπουσιν·» πρόσωπον δὲ Πατρὸς ὁ Yióς, δι' οὖ γνωρίζεται ὁ Πατήρ. Τὸ τοίνυν ὁρῶν καὶ ὁρώμενον ἀσχημάτιστον εἶναι οὐ δύναται οὐδὲ ἀσώματον. ὁρῶσι δὲ ὀφθαλμῷ οὐκ αἰσθητῷ, ἀλλ' οἴῷ παρέσχεν ὁ Πατήρ νοερῷ.

11 Όταν οὖν εἴπῃ ὁ Κύριος· «Μὴ καταφρονήσητε ἐνὸς τῶν μικρῶν τούτων. ἀμὴν λέγω ὑμῖν· τούτων οἱ ἄγγελοι τὸ πρόσωπον τοῦ Πατρὸς διὰ παντὸς βλέπουσιν,» οἶον τὸ προκέντημα, <τ>οῖοι ἔσονται οἱ ἐκλεκτοί, τὴν τελείαν ἀπολαβόντες προκοπήν. «Μακάριοι δὲ οἱ καθαροὶ τῇ καρδία, ὅτι αὐτοὶ τὸν Θεὸν ὄψονται.»

Πρόσωπον δὲ τοῦ ἀσχηματίστου πῶς ἂν εἴη; Σώματα γοῦν ἐπουράνια εὕμορφα καὶ νοερὰ οἶδεν ὁ Ἀπόστολος. πῶς δ' ἂν καὶ ὀνόματα διάφορα αὐτῶν ἐλέγετο, εἰ μὴ σχήμασιν ἦν περιγεγραμμένα, μορφῆ καὶ σώματι; «Ἀλλη δόξα ἐπουρανίων, ἄλλη ἐπιγείων, ἄλλη ἀγγέλων, ἄλλη ἀρχαγγέλων.»

Ώς πρὸς τὴν σύγκρισιν τῶν τῆδε σωμάτων, οἶον ἄστρων, ἀσώματα καὶ ἀνείδεα, ὡς πρὸς τὴν σύγκρισιν τοῦ Υἰοῦ σώματα μεμετρημένα καὶ αἰσθητά, οὕτως καὶ ὁ Υἰὸς πρὸς τὸν Πατέρα παραβαλλόμενος.

Καὶ δύναμιν μὲν ἰδίαν ἔχει ἕκαστον τῶν πνευματικῶν καὶ ἰδίαν οἰκονομίαν, καθὸ δὲ ὁμοῦ τε ἐγένοντο καὶ τὸ ἐντελὲς ἀπειλήφασιν οἱ πρωτόκτιστοι, κοινὴν τὴν λειτουργίαν καὶ ἀμέριστον.

12 Οἱ πρωτόκτιστοι οὖν τόν τε Υἰὸν ὁρῶσι καὶ ἑαυτοὺς καὶ τὰ ὑποβεβηκότα, ὥσπερ καὶ οἱ Ἀρχάγγελοι τοὺς πρωτοκτίστους. Ὁ δὲ Υἰὸς ἀρχὴ τῆς πατρικῆς ὑπάρχει θέας, πρόσωπον τοῦ Πατρὸς λεγόμενος.

Καὶ οἱ μὲν Ἄγγελοι, νοερὸν πῦρ καὶ πνεύματα νοερά, τὴν οὐσίαν ἀποκεκαθαρμένοι. φῶς δὲ νοερὸν ἡ μεγίστη προκοπὴ ἀπὸ τοῦ νοεροῦ πυρὸς, ἀποκεκαθαρμένου τέλεον, «εἰς ἂ ἐπιθυμοῦσιν ἄγγελοι παρακύψαι,» ὁ Πέτρος φησίν·

ό δὲ Υἰὸς ἔτι τούτου καθαρώτερος· «ἀπρόσιτον φῶς» καὶ «δύναμις θεοῦ» καὶ κατὰ τὸν Ἀπόστολον, «τιμίφ καὶ ἀμώμφ καὶ ἀσπίλφ αἵματι ἐλυτρώθημεν.» Οὖ «τὰ μὲν ἱμάτια ὡς φῶς ἕλαμψεν, τὸ πρόσωπον δὲ ὡς ὁ ἥλιος,» ῷ μηδὲ ἀντωπῆσαι ἔστι ῥφδίως.

13 Οὗτός ἐστιν «Ἄρτος» ἐπουράνιος καὶ πνευματικὴ Τροφὴ ζωῆς παρεκτικὴ κατὰ τὴν βρῶσιν καὶ γνῶσιν, «τὸ Φῶς τῶν ἀνθρώπων,» τῆς Ἐκκλησίας δηλονότι. Rather they "always behold the face of the Father"; the face of the Father is the Son, through whom the Father is made known. Therefore that which sees and is seen is not able to be without form or body. But they see not with a sense-preceiving eye, but with a mental eye of the sort the Father supplied.

11 Therefore when the Lord said, "Do not despise one of these little ones. Truly I say to you, their angels always behold the face of the Father," as is the template, so will the elect be, once they receive the perfect progress. "But blessed are the pure in heart, for they will see God."

But how could there be a face of the formless one? Indeed the Apostle knows bodies that are heavenly, beautiful, and noetic. But how could different names be given to them, unless they were defined by shapes, form, and body? "(There is) a glory of heavens, a glory of earth, a glory of angels, and a glory of archangels."

Just as when compared to bodies here, such as stars, they are without body and form, (and) as when compared to the Son, they are measurable and perceivable bodies, so too is the Son when compared to the Father.

And each of the spiritual beings has its own power and its own administration, just as those created first came to be together and received completion, a shared and undivided ministry.

12 Therefore, those created first behold the Son and themselves and the subordinate things, just as also the archangels behold those first begotten. But the Son is the beginning of the fatherly vision, which is called the face of the Father.

And the angels, (being) noetic fire and noetic spirits, have been made pure in their nature. But the greatest progress from the noetic fire, having been made pure completely, is noetic fire "into which the angels desire to look," Peter says.

But the Son is still purer than this; "inaccessible light" and "power of God" and according to the Apostle, "by costly and blameless and spotless blood we were redeemed." Whose "garments illuminate like light, and face as the sun," which is not easy to gaze into.

13 He is heavenly "bread" and spiritual nourishment producing life concerning bread and knowledge, "the light of humanity," namely, of the church.

Οί μὲν οὖν «τὸν οὐράνιον ἄρτον φαγόντες ἀπέθανον,» ὁ δὲ «τὸν ἀληθινὸν Ἄρτον» τοῦ Πνεύματος ἐσθίων οὐ τεθνήζεται.

Ό «ζῶν Ἄρτος» ὁ «ὑπὸ τοῦ Πατρὸς δοθεὶς» ὁ Υἱός ἐστι τοῖς ἐσθίειν βουλομένοις.

«Ό δὲ ἄρτος ὃν ἐγὼ δώσω,» φησίν, «ἡ σάρξ μού ἐστιν,» ἤτοι ῷ̃ τρέφεται ἡ σὰρξ διὰ τῆς Εὐχαριστίας, <ἤ> ὅπερ καὶ μᾶλλον, ἡ σὰρξ τὸ σῶμα αὐτοῦ ἐστιν, «ὅπερ ἐστὶν ἡ Ἐκκλησία,» «ἄρτος οὐράνιος,» συναγωγὴ εὐλογημένη.

τάχα δὲ ὡς ἐκ τῆς αὐτῆς οὐσίας <και> τῶν ἐκλεκτῶν κατὰ τὸ ὑποκείμενον γενομένων, καὶ ὡς τοῦ αὐτοῦ τέλους τευξομένων.

14 Τὰ δαιμόνια «ἀσώματα» εἴρηται, οὐχ ὡς σῶμα μὴ ἔχοντα, ἔχει γὰρ καὶ σχῆμα· διὸ καὶ συναίσθησιν κολάσεως ἔχει, ἀλλ' ὡς πρὸς σύγκρισιν τῶν σῷζομένων σωμάτων πνευματικῶν σκιὰ ὄντα ἀσώματα εἴρηται.

Καὶ οἱ Ἄγγελοι σώματά εἰσιν· ὀρῶνται γοῦν. Ἀλλὰ καὶ ἡ ψυχὴ σῶμα. Ὁ γοῦν Ἀπόστολος· «Σπείρεται μὲν γὰρ σῶμα ψυχικόν, ἐγείρεται δὲ σῶμα πνευματικόν.»

Πῶς δὲ καὶ αἱ κολαζόμεναι ψυχαὶ συναισθάνονται μὴ σώματα οὖσαι; «Φοβήθητε,» γοῦν λέγει, «τὸν μετὰ θάνατον δυνάμενον καὶ ψυχὴν καὶ σῶμα εἰς γέενναν βαλεῖν·»

τὸ γὰρ φαινόμενον οὐ πυρὶ καθαίρεται, ἀλλ' εἰς γῆν ἀναλύεται. Ἄντικρυς δὲ ἀπὸ τοῦ Λαζάρου καὶ τοῦ πλουσίου διὰ τῶν σωματικῶν μελῶν σῶμα εἶναι δείκνυται ἡ ψυχή.

15 «Ώς δὲ ἐφορέσαμεν τὴν εἰκόνα τοῦ χοϊκοῦ, φορέσωμεν καὶ τὴν εἰκόνα τοῦ ἐπουρανίου,» τοῦ πνευματικοῦ, κατὰ προκοπὴν τελειούμενοι· πλὴν πάλιν «εἰκόνα» λέγει, ὡς εἶναι σώματα πνευματικά.

Καὶ πάλιν· «Άρτι βλέπομεν δι' ἐσόπτρου ἐν αἰνίγματι, τότε δὲ πρόσωπον πρὸς πρόσωπον.» Αὐτίκα γὰρ ἀρχόμεθα γινώσκειν. Οὖ δὲ «πρόσωπον» <καὶ> ἰδέα καὶ σχῆμα καὶ σῶμα. Σχῆμα μὲν οὖν σχήματι θεωρεῖται, καὶ πρόσωπον προσώπῳ, καὶ ἐπιγινώσκεται τὰ γνωρίσματα τοῖς σχήμασι καὶ ταῖς οὐσίαις.

16 Καὶ ἡ περιστερὰ δὲ σῶμα ὥφθη—ῆν οἳ μὲν τὸ ἄγιον Πνεῦμά φασιν, οἱ δὲ ἀπὸ Βασιλείδου τὸν διάκονον, οἱ δὲ ἀπὸ Οὐαλεντίνου τὸ Πνεῦμα τῆς Ἐνθυμήσεως τοῦ Πατρός—<τὸ> τὴν κατέλευσιν πεποιημένον ἐπὶ τὴν τοῦ Λόγου σάρκα.

17 Έστιν Ίησοῦς καὶ ἡ Ἐκκλησία καὶ ἡ Σοφία δι' ὅλων κρᾶσις τῶν σωμάτων δυνατὴ, κατὰ τοὺς Οὐαλεντινιανούς.

Therefore "those eating the heavenly bread died," but the one who eats "the true bread" of the Spirit will not die.

The Son is the "living bread" that "was given by the Father" to those wanting to eat.

"But the bread that I will give," he says, "is my flesh," truly to the one whose flesh is nourished by the Eucharist, <or> even better, the flesh is his body, "which is the church," "heavenly bread," a blessed gathering.

Perhaps just as the elect come from the same substance according to their placement, so too they will arrive at the same destination.

14 The demons are called "incorporeal," not because they do not have bodies, for even they have a shape; therefore they also can feel pain, but because when compared to spiritual bodies which are saved they are shadows, they are said to be incorporeal.

The angels are also bodies; at least they are visible. Yet even the soul is a body. The Apostle (says), "For it is sown a soul body, but raised a spiritual body."

How can souls that are punished feel (it) unless they are bodies? "Be fearful," he certainly says, "of the one who, after death, is able to cast soul and body into Gehenna."

For what is visible is not purified by fire, but into dust it is dissolved. But from (the story) of Lazarus and the rich man, the soul is clearly shown to be a body by means of its bodily limbs.

15 "As we have born the earthly image, we will also bear the heavenly image," of the spiritual, as we are perfected in accordance with our progress. Again he says "image," meaning spiritual bodies.

And again: "Now we see in a mirror dimly, but then face-to-face." For at once we begin to know. There is not "face" <and> form and shape and body. Shape is observed by shape, and face by face, and recognizable things are recognized by shapes and substances.

16 The dove appeared also as a body—the dove that some call the Holy Spirit, but the followers of Basilides call the minister, and the followers of Valentinus call the Spirit of the Father's thought—when descending upon the Word's flesh.

17 Jesus and the church and wisdom are a complete and powerful mixture of bodies, according to the Valentinians.

70 GREEK TEXTS

Ή γοῦν ἀνθρωπίνη μίξις ἡ κατὰ γάμον ἐκ δυεῖν μεμιγμένων σπερμάτων ἑνὸς γένεσιν παιδίου ἀποτελεῖ, καὶ τὸ σῶμα εἰς γῆν ἀναλυθὲν κέκραται τῆ γῆ καὶ τὸ ὕδωρ τῷ οἶνῳ. τὰ δὲ κρείττω καὶ διαφορώτερα σώματα ῥαδίαν ἴσχει τὴν κρᾶσινπνεῦμα γοῦν πνεύματι μίγνυται.

Έμοὶ δὲ δοκεῖ κατὰ παράθεσιν τοῦτο γενέσθαι, ἀλλ' οὐ κατὰ κρᾶσιν. Μή τι οὖν ἡ θεία δύναμις διήκουσα τὴν ψυχὴν ἀγιάζει αὐτὴν κατὰ τὴν τελευταίαν προκοπήν; «Ὁ γὰρ Θεὸς πνεῦμα· ὅπου θέλει πνεῖ.»

ή γὰρ δύναμις οὐ κατ' οὐσίαν διήκει, ἀλλὰ κατὰ δύναμιν καὶ ἰσχύν· παράκειται δὲ τὸ πνεῦμα τῷ πνεύματι, ὡς τὸ πνεῦμα τῆ ψυχῆ.

18 Ό Σωτὴρ ὥφθη κατιὼν τοῖς Ἀγγέλοις. Διὸ καὶ «εὐηγγελίσαντο» αὐτόν. Ἀλλὰ καὶ τῷ Ἀβραὰμ καὶ τοῖς λοιποῖς δικαίοις, τοῖς ἐν τῇ ἀναπαύσει οὖσιν ἐν τοῖς δεξιοῖς, ὥφθη. «Ἡγαλλιάσατο» γάρ, φησίν, «ἵνα ἴδῃ τὴν ἡμέραν τὴν ἐμήν,» τὴν ἐν σαρκὶ παρουσίαν.

Όθεν, ἀναστὰς ὁ Κύριος εὐηγγελίσατο τοὺς Δικαίους τοὺς ἐν τῇ ἀναπαύσει, καὶ μετέστησεν αὐτοὺς καὶ μετέθηκεν, καὶ πάντες «ἐν τῇ σκιῷ αὐτοῦ ζήσονται.» Σκιὰ γὰρ τῆς δόξης τοῦ Σωτῆρος τῆς παρὰ τῷ Πατρὶ ἡ παρουσία ἡ ἐνταῦθα, φωτὸς δὲ σκιὰ οὐ σκότος, ἀλλὰ φωτισμός ἐστιν.

19 «Καὶ ὁ Λόγος σὰρξ ἐγένετο,» οὐ κατὰ τὴν παρουσίαν μόνον ἄνθρωπος γενόμενος, ἀλλὰ καὶ «ἐν ἀρχῆ.» ὁ ἐν ταὐτότητι Λόγος, κατὰ «περιγραφὴν» καὶ οὐ κατ' οὐσίαν γενόμενος ὁ Υἰός.

Καὶ πάλιν «σὰρξ ἐγένετο» διὰ προφητῶν ἐνεργήσας. Τέκνον δὲ τοῦ ἐν ταὐτότητι Λόγου ὁ Σωτὴρ εἴρηται. Διὰ τοῦτο «ἐν Ἀρχῆ ἦν ὁ Λόγος, καὶ ὁ Λόγος ἦν πρὸς τὸν Θεόν· ὃ γέγονεν ἐν αὐτῷ, Ζωή ἐστιν.» Ζωὴ δὲ ὁ Κύριος.

Καὶ ὁ Παῦλος· «Ἐνδυσαι τὸν καινὸν Ἄνθρωπον τὸν κατὰ Θεὸν κτισθέντα,» οἶον εἰς αὐτὸν πίστευσον τὸν ὑπὸ τοῦ Θεοῦ «κατὰ Θεόν,» τὸν ἐν Θεῷ Λόγον, «κτισθέντα.» Δύναται δὲ τὸ «κατὰ Θεὸν κτισθέντα» τὸ εἰς ὃ μέλλει τέλος προκοπῆς φθάνειν ὁ ἄνθρωπος μηνύειν, ἐπ' ἴσης τῷ « ἀπεβάλετο εἰς ὃ ἐκτίσθη<ς> τέλος.»

Καὶ ἔτι σαφέστερον καὶ διαρρήδην ἐν ἄλλοις λέγει· «Ός ἐστιν εἰκὼν τοῦ Θεοῦ τοῦ ἀοράτου.» Εἶτα ἐπιφέρει· «Πρωτότοκος πάσης κτίσεως.» «Ἀοράτου» μὲν γὰρ «Θεοῦ εἰκόνα» τὸν Λόγον <λέγει> τοῦ Λόγου τοῦ ἐν ταὐτότητι «Πρωτότοκον δὲ πάσης κτίσεως.» Γεννηθεἰς ἀπαθῶς, κτίστης καὶ γενεσιάρχης τῆς ὅλης ἐγένετο κτίσεώς τε καὶ οὐσίας, «ἐν αὐτῷ» γὰρ ὁ Πατὴρ τὰ πάντα ἐποίησεν.

Indeed the human mixing in marriage from two mingled seeds produces the birth of one child, and the body when dissolved into the earth mixes with the earth and water mixes with wine. And the better and more distinguished bodies are capable of mixing easily; wind mixes with wind.

Yet to me it seems like this occurs by juxtaposition not mixture. Therefore doesn't the divine power pervading the soul make it holy in the final stage of progress? "For God is Spirit; he inspires where he desires."

For the power does not pervade according to substance, but power and might; and spirit accompanies spirit, as spirit accompanies soul.

18 The Savior was seen by the angels as he descended. Therefore they proclaimed him. But he was also seen by Abraham and the rest of the righteous ones, those who are in the (place of) rest among those on the right. For "He rejoiced," he says, "to see my day," the return in flesh.

Wherefore the risen Lord proclaimed good news to the righteous ones in the (place of) rest, and he changed and transposed them, and they all "will live in his shadow." For the return to this place is a shadow of the Savior's glory, which is with the Father, but a shadow of light is not darkness but illumination.

19 "And the Word became flesh," becoming human not only at his arrival, but also "in the beginning." The identical Word became the Son by limitation and not by essence.

And again "he became flesh" when working though the prophets. The Savior is called a child of the identical Word. Therefore "in the beginning was the Word, and the Word was with God; that which came about in him is life." Life is the Lord.

And Paul: "Put on the new human created according to God," as though (he said,) "Believe in him who was 'created' by God 'according to God,' the Word in God." "Created according to God" can refer to the end of progress to which the person hastens, as in the (expression) "He cast off the end for which he was created."

And in other (passages) he speaks even more openly and distinctly: "Who is an image of the invisible God." Then he adds, "Firstborn of all creation." For <he calls> the Word of the identical Word "an image of the invisible God" and "Firstborn of all creation." Since he was begotten without passion, he became founder and creator of all creation and substance, for "by him" the Father made all things.

Όθεν καὶ «μορφὴν δούλου λαβ<ε>ῖν» εἴρηται, οὐ μόνον τὴν σάρκα κατὰ τὴν παρουσίαν, ἀλλὰ καὶ τὴν οὐσίαν ἐκ τοῦ ὑποκειμένου· δούλη δὲ ἡ οὐσία, ὡς ἂν παθητὴ καὶ ὑποκειμένη τῇ δραστηρίῷ καὶ κυριωτάτῃ αἰτίᾳ.

20 Τὸ γὰρ «πρὸ ἑωσφόρου ἐγέννησά σε» οὕτως ἐξακούομεν, ἐπὶ τοῦ πρωτοκτίστου Θεοῦ Λόγου, καὶ «πρὸ ἡλίου» καὶ σελήνης καὶ πρὸ πάσης κτίσεως «τὸ Ὅνομά σου.»

21 Τὸ «κατ' εἰκόνα Θεοῦ ἐποίησεν αὐτούς, ἄρσεν καὶ θῆλυ ἐποίησεν αὐτοὺς.» τὴν προβολὴν τὴν ἀρίστην φασὶν οἱ Οὐαλεντινιανοὶ¹³ τῆς Σοφίας λέγεσθαι, ἀφ' ἦς τὰ μὲν ἀρρενικὰ ἡ ἐκλογή, τὰ δὲ θηλυκὰ ἡ κλῆσις. Καὶ τὰ μὲν ἀρρενικὰ ἀγγελικὰ καλοῦσι, τὰ θηλυκὰ δὲ ἑαυτούς, τὸ διαφέρον πνεῦμα.

Οὕτως καὶ ἐπὶ τοῦ Ἀδάμ, τὸ μὲν ἀρρενικὸν ἕμεινεν αὐτῷ, πᾶν δὲ τὸ θηλυκὸν σπέρμα ἀρά<μενον> ἀπ' αὐτοῦ Εὕα γέγονεν, ἀφ' ἦς αἱ θήλειαι, ὡς ἀπ' ἐκείνου οἱ ἄρρενες.

Τὰ οὖν ἀρρενικὰ μετὰ τοῦ Λόγου συνεστάλη, τὰ θηλυκὰ δὲ ἀπανδρωθέντα ἑνοῦται τοῖς Ἀγγέλοις καὶ εἰς Πλήρωμα χωρεῖ. Διὰ τοῦτο ἡ γυνὴ εἰς ἄνδρα μετατίθεσθαι λέγεται, καὶ ἡ ἐνταῦθα Ἐκκλησία εἰς Ἀγγέλους.

22 Καὶ ὅταν εἴπῃ ὁ Ἀπόστολος, «Ἐπεὶ τί ποιήσουσιν, οἱ βαπτιζόμενοι ὑπὲρ τῶν νεκρῶν;» ὑπὲρ ἡμῶν γάρ, φησίν, οἱ Ἄγγελοι ἐβαπτίσαντο, ὧν ἐσμεν μέρη.

Νεκροὶ δὲ ἡμεῖς οἱ νεκρωθέντες τῇ συστάσει ταύτῃ, ζῶντες δὲ καὶ ἄρρενες οἱ μὴ μεταλαβόντες τῆς συστάσεως ταύτης.

«Εἰ νεκροὶ οὐκ ἐγείρονται, τί καὶ βαπτιζόμεθα;» Ἐγειρόμεθα οὖν ἡμεῖς ἰσάγγελοι τοῖς ἄρρεσιν ἀποκατασταθέντες, τοῖς μέλεσι τὰ μέλη, εἰς ἕνωσιν.

«Οἱ βαπτιζόμενοι» δέ, φασίν, «ὑπὲρ ἡμῶν τῶν νεκρῶν,» οἱ Ἄγγελοί εἰσιν οἱ ὑπὲρ ἡμῶν βαπτιζόμενοι, ἵνα ἔχοντες καὶ ἡμεῖς τὸ Ὅνομα μὴ ἐπισχεθῶμεν κωλυθέντες εἰς τὸ Πλήρωμα παρελθεῖν τῷ Ὅρῳ καὶ τῷ Σταυρῷ.

Διὸ καὶ ἐν τῆ χειροθεσία λέγουσιν ἐπὶ τέλους, «εἰς λύτρωσιν ἀγγελικήν,» τουτέστιν ἣν καὶ Ἄγγελοι ἔχουσιν, ἵν' ἦ βεβαπτισμένος ὁ τὴν λύτρωσιν κομισάμενος τῷ αὐτοῦ Ἐνόματι ῷ καὶ ὁ Ἅγγελος αὐτοῦ προβεβάπτισται.

^{13.} Οὐαλεντινιανοὶ: MSS read οἱ Οὐαλεντινιανοῦ.

For this reason it is also said "he received a form of a servant," (referring) not only to his flesh at coming, but also to his underlying substance. Substance is a slave, since it suffers and is subordinate to the efficacious and decisive cause.

20 For "I begot you before the morning star" we understand in this way, with reference to the first-created Word of God, and "before the sun is your name" and moon also before all creation.

21 "He created them according to the image of God, male and female he created them." The Valentinians say that spoken about (in this verse) is the first emanation of Wisdom, the males from the emanation are the election, but the females are the calling. And they call the males angelic, and the females themselves, the superior spirit.

Thus also, with the (example) of Adam, the male remained in him, but all of the female seed, having been removed from him, became Eve, from whom (come) the females, as from him (come) the males.

Therefore, the males are gathered together with the Word, but the females, when they become male, are joined to the angels and advance into the fullness. Therefore, the woman is said to be transformed into a man and the church here (is said to be transformed) into angels.

22 And when the Apostle said, "Otherwise what will they do, those baptized on behalf of the dead?" For on our behalf, he says, the angels, of whom we are parts, were baptized.

But we are dead who are made dead by this structure, but males are alive who did not take part in this structure.

"If the dead are not raised, why are we baptized?" Therefore we are raised equal to angels, having been returned to the males in oneness, the members with the members.

"Those baptized on our behalf, the dead," they say, are the angels who are baptized on our behalf, so that when we also have the name, we might not be restrained, prevented by the limit and the cross from entering into the fullness.

Wherefore when laying on hands they say at the end, "For the angelic redemption," that is, what the angels have, so that the one receiving the redemption might be baptized in his name, in which his angels had also been baptized.

Έβαπτίσαντο δὲ ἐν ἀρχῆ οἱ Ἄγγελοι, ἐν λυτρώσει τοῦ Ἐνόματος τοῦ ἐπὶ τὸν Ἰησοῦν ἐν τῆ περιστερῷ κατελθόντος καὶ λυτρωσαμένου αὐτόν.

Έδέησεν δὲ λυτρώσεως καὶ τῷ Ἰησοῦ, ἵνα μὴ κατασχεθῃ τῃ Ἐννοία ῇ ἐνετέθη τοῦ ὑστερήματος, προ `σ ´ερχόμενος διὰ τῆς Σοφίας, ὥς φησιν ὁ Θεόδοτος.

23 Τὸν Παράκλητον οἱ ἀπὸ Οὐαλεντίνου τὸν Ἰησοῦν λέγουσιν, ὅτι πλήρης τῶν Αἰώνων ἐλήλυθεν, ὡς ἀπὸ τοῦ Ὅλου προελθών.

Χριστὸς γάρ, καταλείψας τὴν προβαλοῦσαν αὐτὸν Σοφίαν, εἰσελθὼν εἰς τὸ Πλήρωμα, ὑπὲρ τῆς ἔξω καταλειφθείσης Σοφίας ἠτήσατο τὴν βοήθειαν. καὶ ἐξ εὐδοκίας τῶν Αἰώνων Ἰησοῦς προβάλλεται Παράκλητος τῷ παρελθόντι Αἰῶνι. Ἐν τύπῷ δὲ Παρακλήτου ὁ Παῦλος ἀναστάσεως Ἀπόστολος¹⁴ γέγονεν.

Αὐτίκα μετὰ τὸ πάθος τοῦ Κυρίου καὶ αὐτὸς ἀπεστάλη κηρύσσειν. Διὸ καὶ καθ' ἐ<κά>τερον ἐκήρυξε τὸν Σωτῆρα· γενητὸν καὶ παθητὸν διὰ τοὺς ἀριστ<ερ>ούς, ὅτι τοῦτον γνῶναι δυνηθέντες, κατὰ τὸν τόπον τοῦτον δεδίασιν, καὶ κατὰ τὸ πνευματικὸν ἐξ ἀγίου Πνεύματος καὶ Παρθένου, ὡς οἱ δεξιοὶ Ἄγγελοι γινώσκουσιν.

Ίδίως γὰρ ἕκαστος γνωρίζει τὸν Κύριον καὶ οὐχ ὁμοίως πάντες. «Τὸ πρόσωπον τοῦ Πατρὸς ὁρῶσιν οἱ Ἄγγελοι τούτων τῶν μικρῶν,» τῶν ἐκλεκτῶν, τῶν ἐσομένων ἐν τῇ αὐτῇ κληρονομία καὶ τελειότητι.

Τάχα δὲ τὸ πρόσωπον ἔστι μὲν καὶ ὁ Υἰός, ἔστι δὲ καὶ ὅσον καταληπτὸν τοῦ Πατρὸς δι' Υἰοῦ δεδιδαγμένοι θεωροῦσι. τὸ δὲ λοιπὸν ἄγνωστόν ἐστι τοῦ Πατρός.

24 Λέγουσιν οἱ Οὐαλεντινιανοὶ ὅτι ὃ κατὰ εἶς τῶν προφητῶν ἔσχεν Πνεῦμα ἐξαίρετον εἰς διακονίαν, τοῦτο ἐπὶ πάντας τοὺς τῆς Ἐκκλησίας ἐξεχύθη. διὸ καὶ τὰ σημεῖα τοῦ Πνεύματος, ἰάσεις καὶ προφητεῖαι, διὰ τῆς Ἐκκλησίας ἐπιτελοῦνται.

Άγνοοῦσι δὲ ὅτι ὁ Παράκλητος, <ό> προσεχῶς ἐνεργῶν νῦν τῆ Ἐκκλησία, τῆς αὐτῆς⁵ οὐσίας ἐστὶ καὶ δυνάμεως τῷ προσεχῶς ἐνεργήσαντι κατὰ τὴν παλαιὰν διαθήκην.

25 Τὸν ἄγγελον ὡρίσαντο οἱ ἀπὸ Οὐαλεντίνου λόγον ἀπαγγελίαν ἔχοντα τοῦ Ὅντος. Λέγουσι δὲ καὶ τοὺς Αἰῶνας ὁμωνύμως τῷ λόγῳ λόγους.

- 14. Ἀπόστολος: MSS read Ἀποστολὴ.
- 15. αὐτῆς: MSS read αὐτοῦ.

The angels were baptized in the beginning, in the redemption of the name that descended upon Jesus in the dove and redeemed him.

Redemption was necessary even for Jesus, so that he might not be detained by the mind of the deficiency in which he was placed while approaching through Wisdom, as Theodotus says.

23 The followers of Valentinus call Jesus the helper, because he has come filled with the eternities, since he comes forth from the whole.

For Christ, leaving behind the one who brought him forth, Wisdom, and entering into the fullness, requested help for Wisdom, who was left outside. And Jesus was brought forth by the goodwill of the eternities as a helper for the eternity that had transgressed. In the type of the helper, Paul became the Apostle of the resurrection.

Right after the passion of the Lord he too was sent off to preach. Therefore, he preached the Savior according to <both> (understandings): created and subject to suffering for those on the <left>, because since they are able to know him, they fear him in this place, and spiritual from the Holy Spirit and virgin, as the angels on the right know (him).

For each one knows the Lord in his own (way) and not all in the same (way). "The angels of the little ones behold the face of the Father," that is, of the elect, those who will be in the same inheritance and perfection.

But perhaps the face is also the Son, and the extent of the graspability of the Father as those who have been taught by the Son perceive. But the rest of the Father is unknown.

24 The Valentinians say that the Spirit that each of the prophets had chosen for service was poured forth upon all those of the church. Therefore, the signs of the Spirit, healings and prophecies, are also made perfect through the church.

But they do not know that the helper, <who> now works directly through the church, is of the <same> substance and power as the one who worked directly throughout the Old Testament.

25 The followers of Valentinus defined the angel as a Word having a message from the One Who Is. And they also call the eternities "words," using the same word.

Οἱ Ἀπόστολοι, φησί, μετετέθησαν τοῖς δεκαδύο ζῷδίοις, ὡς γὰρ ὑπ' ἐκείνων ἡ γένεσις διοικεῖται, οὕτως ὑπὸ τῶν Ἀποστόλων ἡ ἀναγέννησις <ἐφ>ορᾶται.

26 Τὸ ὁρατὸν τοῦ Ἰησοῦ ἡ Σοφία καὶ ἡ Ἐκκλησία ἦν τῶν σπερμάτων τῶν διαφερόντων, ἢν ἐστολίσατο διὰ τοῦ σαρκίου, ὥς φησιν ὁ Θεόδοτος. τὸ δὲ ἀόρατον <τὸ> Ὅνομα, ὅπερ ἐστὶν ὁ Υἰὸς ὁ Μονογενής.

Όθεν ὅταν εἴπῃ, «Ἐγώ εἰμι ἡ θύρα,» τοῦτο λέγει ὅτι μέχρι τοῦ Ὅρου οὖ εἰμι ἐγὼ ἐλεύσεσθε, οἱ τοῦ διαφέροντος σπέρματος.

Όταν δὲ καὶ αὐτὸς εἰσέρχηται, καὶ τὸ σπέρμα συνεισέρχεται αὐτῷ εἰς τὸ Πλήρωμα, διὰ τῆς θύρας συναχθὲν καὶ εἰσαχθέν.

27 Ό ἱερεὺς εἰσιὼν ἐντὸς τοῦ καταπετάσματος τοῦ δευτέρου, τό τε πέταλον ἀπετίθει παρὰ τῷ θυσιαστηρίῳ τοῦ θυμιάματος. αὐτὸς δὲ ἐν σιγῃ, τὸ ἐν τῃ καρδίᾳ ἐγκεχαραγμένον Ὅνομα ἔχων, εἰσῃἑι, δεικνὺς τὴν ἀπόθεσιν <τοῦ σώματος> τοῦ καθάπερ πετάλου χρυσοῦ καθαροῦ γενομένου καὶ κούφου διὰ τὴν κάθαρσιν τοῦ ὥσπερ σώματος τῆς ψυχῆς ἀπόθεσιν, ἐν ῷ ἐγκεχάρακτο τὸ γάνωμα τῆς θεοσεβείας δι' οὖ ταῖς Ἀρχαῖς καὶ ταῖς Ἐξουσίαις ἐγινώσκετο τὸ Ὅνομα περικείμενος.

Ἀποτίθεται δὲ τοῦτο τὸ σῶμα, τὸ πέταλον τὸ ἀβαρὲς γενόμενον, «ἐντὸς τοῦ καταπετάσματος τοῦ δευτέρου,» ἐν τῷ νοητῷ κόσμῳ, ὅ ἐστι δεύτερον ὁλοσχερὲς καταπέτασμα τοῦ παντός, «παρὰ τὸ θυσιαστήριον τοῦ θυμιάματος,» παρὰ τοὺς λειτουργοὺς τῶν ἀναφερομένων εὐχῶν Ἀγγέλους.

Γυμνή δὲ ἡ ψυχὴ ἐν δυνάμει τοῦ συνειδότος, οἶον σῶμα τῆς δυνάμεως γενομένη, μεταβαίνει εἰς τὰ πνευματικά, λογικὴ τῷ ὄντι καὶ ἀρχιερατικὴ γενομένη, ὡς ἂν ἐμψυχουμένη ὡς εἰπεῖν ὑπὸ τοῦ Λόγου προσεχῶς ἤδη, καθάπερ οἱ Ἀρχάγγελοι τῶν Ἀγγέλων ἀρχιερεῖς γενόμενοι, καὶ τούτων πάλιν οἱ Πρωτόκτιστοι.

Ποῦ δὲ ἔτι γραφῆς καὶ μαθήσεως κατόρθωμα τῆ ψυχῆ ἐκείνῃ τῆ καθαρῷ γενομένῃ, ὅπου καὶ ἀξιοῦται «πρόσωπον πρὸς πρόσωπον» Θεὸν ὁρῶν;

Τὴν γοῦν ἀγγελικὴν διδασκαλίαν ὑπερβᾶσα καὶ τὸ Όνομα τὸ διδασκόμενον ἐγγράφως, ἐπὶ τὴν γνῶσιν καὶ κατάληψιν τῶν πραγμάτων ἔρχεται, οὐκέτι νύμφη, ἀλλ' ἤδη Λόγος γενόμενος, καὶ παρὰ τῷ νυμφίῷ καταλύων μετὰ τῶν Πρωτοκλήτων καὶ Πρωτοκτίστων, φίλων μὲν δι' ἀγάπην, υίῶν δὲ διὰ τὴν διδασκαλίαν καὶ ὑπακοήν, ἀδελφῶν δὲ διὰ τὸ τῆς γενέσεως κοινόν.

The Apostles, he says, were translated into the twelve signs of the zodiac, for as birth is managed by them, so too is rebirth <overseen> by the Apostles.

26 The visible part of Jesus was Wisdom and the church of the superior seeds, which he put on through the flesh, as Theodotus says. But the invisible part is <the> name, which is the Only-Begotten Son.

For which reason when he says, "I am the door," he is saying that as those of the superior seed, you shall come up to the boundary where I am.

And when he enters, the seed accompanies him into the fullness, gathered together and brought forward through the door.

27 When entering into the second veil, the priest set aside the plate at the incense altar. He entered in silence, having the name engraved upon his heart, displaying the putting aside <of the body,> which has become pure like the golden plate and bright through the purification (and) which is like a setting aside of a body of the soul, from which the brightness of the piety was engraved through which he, having been enveloped in the name, was known by the principalities and the powers.

He sets aside this body, the plate that had become weightless, "within the second veil," in the noetic world, which is the second complete veil of the entirety, "at the incense altar," with the angels who perform the prayers offered up.

The soul, stripped by the power of the one who knows, such that it becomes a body of power, changes into spiritual things, becoming in essence rational and high priestly, so as to be ensouled, so to speak, directly by the Word, just as the archangels become the high priests of the angels, and the firstborn in turn become the high priests of the archangels.

But where is the correct (teaching) of scripture and doctrine for that soul that has come to be pure, and where is it permitted to see God "face-to-face"?

Therefore, after going beyond the angelic teaching and the name that is taught in Scripture, it comes to the knowledge and apprehension of the facts, no longer a bride, but now a Word, and takes up residence with the bridegroom along with those first-called and firstborn, friends by love, children by teaching and obedience, and siblings by common origin.

Ώστε τὸ μὲν τῆς οἰκονομίας ἦν τὸ πέταλον περικεῖσθαι καὶ μανθάνειν εἰς γνῶσιν, τὸ δὲ δυνάμεως τὸ θεοφόρον γίνεσθαι τὸν ἄνθρωπον, προσεχῶς ἐνεργούμενον ὑπὸ τοῦ Κυρίου καὶ καθάπερ σῶμα αὐτοῦ γινόμενον.

28 Τό· «Θεὸς ἀποδιδοὺς ἐπὶ τρίτην καὶ τετάρτην γενεὰν τοῖς ἀπειθοῦσι,» φασὶν οἱ ἀπὸ Βασιλείδου κατὰ τὰς ἐνσωματώσεις. Οἱ δὲ ἀπὸ Οὐαλεντίνου τοὺς τρεῖς τόπους δηλοῦσθαι τοὺς ἀριστερούς, τετάρτην δὲ γενεὰν τὰ σπέρματα αὐτῶν· «Ἐλεον δὲ ποιῶν εἰς χιλιάδας,» ἐπὶ τὰ δεξιά.

29 Ή Σιγή, φασί, Μήτηρ οὖσα πάντων τῶν προβληθέντων ὑπὸ τοῦ Βάθους, ὃ μὲν οὐκ ἔσχεν εἰπεῖν, περὶ τοῦ Ἀρρήτου σεσίγηκεν, ὃ δὲ κατέλαβεν, τοῦτο ἀκατάληπτον προσηγόρευσεν.

30 Εἶτα, ἐκλαθόμενοι τῆς δόξης τοῦ Θεοῦ, παθεῖν αὐτὸν λέγουσιν ἀθέως. Ὁ γὰρ συνεπάθησεν ὁ Πατήρ, «στερεὸς ὢν τῆ φύσει», φησὶν ὁ Θεόδοτος, «καὶ ἀνένδοτος», ἐνδόσιμον ἑαυτὸν παρασχών, ἵνα ἡ Σιγὴ τοῦτο καταλάβῃ, πάθος ἐστίν.

ή γὰρ συμπάθεια, πάθος τινὸς διὰ πάθος ἑτέρου. Ναὶ μήν καὶ τοῦ πάθους γενομένου, τὸ Ὅλον συνεπάθησεν καὶ αὐτό, εἰς διόρθωσιν τοῦ παθόντος.

31 Άλλὰ καὶ εἰ ὁ κατελθὼν εὐδοκία τοῦ Ὅλου ἦν, «ἐν αὐτῷ γὰρ πᾶν τὸ Πλήρωμα ἦν σωματικῶς», ἔπαθεν δὲ οὖτος, δῆλον ὅτι καὶ τὰ ἐν αὐτῷ σπέρματα συνέπαθεν, δι' ὦν τὸ Ὅλον καὶ τὸ Πᾶν εὑρίσκεται πάσχον.

Άλλὰ καὶ διὰ τῆς τοῦ δωδεκάτου Αἰῶνος πείσεως τὰ Όλα «παιδευθέντα,» ὥς φασι, συνεπάθησεν.

Τότε γὰρ ἐπέγνωσαν ὅτι <ὅ> εἰσιν, «χάριτι τοῦ Πατρός εἰσιν,» Ὅνομα ἀνωνόμαστον, Μορφὴ καὶ Γνῶσις. Ὁ δὲ βουληθεὶς Αἰὼν τὸ ὑπὲρ τὴν Γνῶσιν λαβεῖν ἐν ἀγνωσία καὶ ἀμορφία ἐγένετο.

Όθεν καὶ κένωμα Γνώσεως εἰργάσατο, ὅπερ ἐστὶ σκιὰ τοῦ Ὀνόματος, ὅπερ ἐστὶν Υἰός, Μορφὴ τῶν Αἰώνων. Οὕτως τὸ κατὰ μέρος ὄνομα τῶν Αἰώνων ἀμελεῖ ἐστὶ τοῦ Ἐνόματος.

32 Έν Πληρώματι οὖν, ἐνότητος οὕσης, ἕκαστος τῶν Αἰώνων ἴδιον ἔχει πλήρωμα, τὴν συζυγίαν. Ὅσα οὖν ἐκ συζυγίας, φασί, προέρχεται, πληρώματά ἐστιν· ὅσα δὲ ἀπὸ ἐνός, εἰκόνες. And so it was in the divine plan to wear the plate and to advance toward knowledge, but it was (the goal) of power that humanity should become the bearer of God, energized directly by the Lord and becoming, in a sense, his body.

28 Regarding "God rendering to the disobedient to the third and fourth generation," the followers of Basilides (understand it as a reference) to reincarnations. But the followers of Valentinus (maintain) that the three places indicate those on the left, while the fourth generation is their seed; "having mercy upon thousands" (refers) to those on the right.

29 Silence, they say, being the mother of all who were put forth by Depth, about which she had nothing to say, remained silent about the Ineffable one, but what she received, she termed incomprehensible.

30 Next forgetting God's glory, they irreverently say that he suffered. For the Father shared in suffering, "although stubborn and unyielding by nature," says Theodotus, by presenting himself as yielding, in order that Silence might comprehend this, it is suffering.

For sympathy is the suffering of one on account of the suffering of another. And indeed during the passion, the whole suffered the same (suffering) for the healing of the one who suffered.

31 But if the one who came down was the goodwill of the whole, "for in him was the entire bodily fullness," and he suffered, it is clear that the seed in him also suffered, (and that) through them the whole and the entirety are found suffering.

Additionally though the suffering of the twelfth eternity the whole "was instructed," as they say, sharing in passion.

For then they knew that "they are" what they are "by the grace of the Father," a name without a name, form and knowledge. But the eternity that wanted to grasp what is beyond knowledge came to be in ignorance and formlessness.

For which reason it worked at a void of knowledge that is a shadow of the name, which is the Son, form of the eternities. Thus the partial name of the eternities is doubtless from the name.

32 Therefore, although there is unity in the fullness, each of the eternities has its own fullness, the syzygy. Therefore, whatever comes from a syzygy, they say, are fullnesses; but whatever come from one are images. Όθεν ὁ Θεόδοτος τὸν Χριστὸν, ἐξ ἐννοίας προελθόντα τῆς Σοφίας, εἰκόνα τοῦ Πληρώματος ἐκάλεσεν.

Οὗτος δέ, καταλείψας τὴν Μητέρα, ἀνελθὼν εἰς τὸ Πλήρωμα, ἐκράθη ὥσπερ τοῖς Ὅλοις, οὕτω δὲ καὶ τῷ Παρακλήτῳ.

33 Υἰόθετος μέντοι γέγονεν ὁ Χριστός, ὡς πρὸς τὰ πληρώματα «Ἐκλεκτὸς» γενόμενος καὶ «Πρωτότοκος» τῶν ἐνθάδε πραγμάτων.

Έστιν οὖν ὁ λόγος οὖτος παράκουσμα τοῦ ἡμετέρου, ἐκ τοῦ ὑποκειμένου «Πρωτότοκον» λέγοντος τὸν Σωτῆρα, καὶ ἔστιν ὡσπερεὶ Ῥίζα καὶ «Κεφαλὴ» ἡμῶν, ἡ δὲ Ἐκκλησία καρποὶ αὐτοῦ.

Χριστοῦ, φασί, τὸ ἀνοίκειον φυγόντος <καὶ> συσταλέντος εἰς τὸ Πλήρωμα, ἐκ τῆς μητρῷας γεννομένου ἐννοίας, ἡ Μήτηρ αὖθις τὸν τῆς οἰκονομίας προηγάγετο Ἄρχοντα εἰς τύπον τοῦ φυγόντος αὐτήν, κατ' ἐπιπόθησιν αὐτοῦ, κρείττονος ὑπάρχοντος, ὃς ἦν τύπος τοῦ Πατρὸς τῶν ὅλων.

Διὸ καὶ ἥττων γίνεται, ὡς ἂν ἐκ πάθους τῆς ἐπιθυμίας συνεστώσ[[α]]. {Ἐμυσάχθη} μέντοι ἐνιδοῦσα τὴν «ἀποτομίαν» αὐτοῦ, ὡς φασιν αὐτοί.

34 Ἀλλὰ καὶ <αi> εὐώνυμοι δυνάμεις, πρῶται προβληθεῖσαι τῶν δεξιῶν ὑπ' αὐτῆς, ὑπὸ τῆς τοῦ Φωτὸς παρουσίας οὐ μορφοῦνται, κατελείφθησαν δὲ αἱ ἀριστεραὶ ὑπὸ τοῦ Τόπου μορφωθῆναι.

Τῆς Μητρὸς οὖν μετὰ τοῦ Υἰοῦ καὶ τῶν σπερμάτων εἰσελθούσης εἰς τὸ Πλήρωμα, τότε ὁ Τόπος τὴν ἐξουσίαν τῆς Μητρὸς καὶ τὴν τάξιν ἀπολήψεται ἣν νῦν ἔχει ἡ Μήτηρ.

35 Ὁ Ἰησοῦς, «τὸ Φῶς» ἡμῶν, ὡς λέγει ὁ Ἀπόστολος, «ἑαυτὸν κενώσας,» τουτέστιν, ἐκτὸς τοῦ Ὅρου γενόμενος, κατὰ Θεόδοτον, ἐπεὶ «Ἀγγελος» ἦν τοῦ Πληρώματος, τοὺς Ἀγγέλους τοῦ διαφέροντος σπέρματος συνεξήγαγεν ἑαυτῷ.

Καὶ αὐτὸς μὲν τὴν λύτρωσιν, ὡς ἀπὸ Πληρώματος προελθών, εἶχεν. τοὺς δὲ Ἀγγέλους εἰς διόρθωσιν τοῦ σπέρματος ἤγαγεν.

Ώς γὰρ ὑπὲρ μέρους δέονται καὶ παρακαλοῦσι, καὶ δι' ἡμᾶς κατεχόμενοι, σπεύδοντες εἰσελθεῖν, ἄφεσιν ἡμῖν αἰτοῦνται ἵνα συνεισέλθωμεν αὐτοῖς·

Therefore, Theodotus called the Christ, who came forth from the thought of Wisdom, an image of the fullness.

But he left behind the mother, (and) when ascending into the fullness, he was mixed as if with the whole, and in this way also with the helper.

33 To be sure, Christ became adopted as a son because he became "elect" among the fullnesses and "Firstborn" of the things here.

This teaching is a misunderstanding of ours, which maintains that the Savior is the "Firstborn" of what has been established, and he is just as our root and "head," and the church is its fruits.

Christ, they say, upon fleeing that which was foreign <and> being drawn up into the fullness, after he had been begotten by the thought of the mother, the mother in turn brought forth the ruler of the organization as a type of the one that had fled from her, according to a desire for him, since he was greater, (since) he was a type of the Father of the whole.

Therefore, he became less, as if produced by the passion of desire. To be sure, "she was disgusted" when observing his "brutality," as they say.

34 But also <the> powers on the left, first to be put forth by her from those on the right, not formed by the arrival of the light, but those on the left remained behind to be formed by the place.

Therefore, after mother with the Son and the seeds entered into the fullness, then the place will receive the power of the mother and the order that the mother now has.

35 Jesus, our "light," as the Apostle says, "emptied himself," that is, going beyond the limit, according to Theodotus, since he was an "angel" of the fullness, he led out the angels of the superior seed with him.

And he had the redemption since he had gone forth from the fullness. But he led the angels into the rectifying of the seed.

For as they are bound and they entreat for the sake of parts, and for our benefit they are restrained, zealous to enter, they request exemption for us so that we might enter with them. σχεδὸν γὰρ ἡμῶν χρείαν ἔχοντες ἵνα εἰσέλθωσιν, ἐπεὶ ἄνευ ἡμῶν οὐκ ἐπιτρέπεται αὐτοῖς—διὰ τοῦτο γὰρ οὐδὲ ἡ Μήτηρ συνελήλυθεν ἄνευ ἡμῶν, φασίν—εἰκότως ὑπὲρ ἡμῶν δέονται.

36 Έν ένότητι μέντοι γε προεβλήθησαν οἱ Ἄγγελοι ἡμῶν, φασίν, εἶς ὄντες, ὡς ἀπὸ ἑνὸς προελθόντες.

Έπεὶ δὲ ἡμεῖς ἦμεν οἱ μεμερισμένοι, διὰ τοῦτο ἐβαπτίσατο ὁ Ἰησοῦς τὸ ἀμέριστον μερισθῆναι, μέχρις ἡμᾶς ἑνώσῃ αὐτοῖς εἰς τὸ Πλήρωμα, ἵνα ἡμεῖς, οἱ πολλοί, ἓν γενόμενοι, {οί} πάντες τῷ ἑνὶ τῷ δι' ἡμᾶς μερισθέντι ἀνακραθῶμεν.

37 Οἱ ἀπὸ Ἀδὰμ ἐξελθόντες, οἱ μὲν Δίκαιοι, διὰ τῶν ἐκτισμένων τὴν ὁδὸν ποιούμενοι, παρὰ τῷ Τόπῷ κατείχοντο, κατὰ τοὺς Οὐαλεντινιανούς. οἱ δὲ ἕτεροι, ἐν τῷ τοῦ σκότου ἐκτισμένῷ ἐν τοῖς ἀριστεροῖς, ἔχοντες συναίσθησιν τοῦ πυρός.

38 «Ποταμός ἐκπορεύεται πυρός ὑποκάτω τοῦ θρόνου» τοῦ Τόπου, καὶ ῥεῖ εἰς τὸ κενὸν τοῦ ἐκτισμένου, ὅ ἐστιν ἡ Γέεννα, ἀπὸ κτίσεως τοῦ πυρὸς ῥέοντος μὴ πληρουμένη. Καὶ αὐτὸς δὲ ὁ Τόπος πύρινός ἐστι.

Διὰ τοῦτο, φησί, καταπέτασμα ἔχει ἵνα μὴ ἐκ τῆς προσόψεως ἀναλωθῆ τὰ πνεύματα. Μόνος δὲ ὁ Ἀρχάγγελος εἰσέρχεται πρὸς αὐτόν, οὖ κατ' εἰκόνα καὶ ὁ ἀρχιερεὺς ἅπαξ τοῦ ἐνιαυτοῦ εἰς τὰ ἅγια τῶν ἁγίων εἰσήει.

Ένθεν καὶ ὁ Ἰησοῦς παρακληθεὶς συνεκαθέσθη τῷ Τόπῳ, ἵνα μένῃ τὰ πνεύματα καὶ μὴ προαναστῇ αὐτοῦ, καὶ ἵνα τὸν Τόπον ἡμερώσῃ καὶ τῷ σπέρματι δίοδον εἰς Πλήρωμα παράσχῃ.

39 Ἡ Μήτηρ, προβαλοῦσα τὸν Χριστὸν ὁλόκληρον καὶ ὑπ' αὐτοῦ καταλειφθεῖσα, τοῦ λοιποῦ οὑκέτι οὑδὲν προέβαλεν ὁλόκληρον, ἀλλὰ τὰ δυνατὰ παρ' αὐτῆ κατέσχεν, ὥστε καὶ τοῦ Τόπου καὶ τῶν κλητῶν¹⁶ τὰ ἀγγελικὰ αὐτὴ προβαλοῦσα παρ' αὐτῆ κατέχει, τῶν ἐκλεκτῶν τῶν ἀγγελικῶν ὑπὸ τοῦ Ἄρρενος ἕτι πρότερον προβεβλημένων.

40 Τὰ μὲν γὰρ δεξιὰ πρὸ τῆς τοῦ Φωτὸς αἰτήσεως προηνέχθη ὑπὸ τῆς Μητρός, τὰ δὲ σπέρματα τῆς Ἐκκλησίας μετὰ τὴν τοῦ Φωτὸς αἴτησιν, ὅτε ὑπὸ τοῦ Ἄρρενος τὰ ἀγγελικὰ τῶν σπερμάτων προεβάλετο.

41 Τὰ διαφέροντα σπέρματά, φησι, μήτε ὡς πάθη, ὧν λυομένων συνελύθη ἂν καὶ τὰ σπέρματα, μήτε ὡς κτίσιν προεληλυθέναι,

16. MS reads ρ .

For perhaps because they need us in order to enter, since without us it is not permitted for them—therefore, the mother has not entered with them without us, they say—fittingly they are fettered for our sake.

36 Indeed our angels were put forth in unity, they say, being one, since they came forth from one.

Since we were separated, Jesus was baptized to divide the undivided, until he might unite us with them in the fullness, so that we, the many, having become one, might all be joined in the one who was divided on our account.

37 Those who came from Adam, the righteous, making their way through the created things, were restrained at the place, according to the Valentinians. But the others (were restrained) at the place created for darkness among those on the left, sensing the fire.

38 "A river of fire flows from under the throne" of the place, and runs into the void of creation, which is Gehenna; though the fire flows from creation it is never filled. And the place itself is fiery.

Therefore, he says, it has a veil so that the spiritual things might not be destroyed by the sight (of it). But the archangel alone enters into it, as a representation of this also the high priest once a year enters into the holy of holies.

From there Jesus was called and sat down with the place so that the spirituals might not remain and rise before him, and so that he might overcome the place and permit the seed to pass into the fullness.

39 The mother, having brought forth Christ complete and having been left behind by him, henceforth no longer brought forth anything complete, but she kept with her the things possible, so that even of the place and allotment then having produced the angelic things, she keeps them with her, for the angelic elect had been put forth earlier by the male.

40 For those on the right were brought forth by the mother before the demand for the light, but the seeds of the church after the demand of the light, when the angelic things of the seeds had been put forth by the male.

41 The superior seeds, he says, came forth neither as passions, the seeds of which would have been destroyed when they were destroyed, nor as a creation,

84 GREEK TEXTS

ἀλλ' ὡς τέκνα, ἀπαρτιζομένης γὰρ τῆς κτίσεως, συναπηρτίσθη ἂν καὶ τὰ σπέρματα. Διὸ καὶ τὴν οἰκειότητα ἔχει πρὸς τὸ Φῶς, ὃ πρῶτον προήγαγεν, τουτέστι τὸν Ἱησοῦν, ὁ αἰτησάμενος τοὺς Αἰῶνας Χριστός, ἐν ῷ συνδιυλίσθη κατὰ δύναμιν καὶ τὰ σπέρματα συνελθόντα αὐτῷ εἰς τὸ Πλήρωμα. Διότι πρὸ καταβολῆς κόσμου εἰκότως λέγεται ἡ Ἐκκλησία ἐκλελέχθαι, ἐν ἀρχῆ τοίνυν συνελογίσθημεν, φασί, καὶ ἐφανερώθημεν.

Διὰ τοῦτο ὁ Σωτὴρ λέγει, «Λαμψάτω τὸ Φῶς ὑμῶν,» μηνύων περὶ τοῦ Φωτὸς τοῦ φανέντος καὶ μορφώσαντος, περὶ οὖ ὁ Ἀπόστολος λέγει, «Ὁ φωτίζει πάντα Ἀνθρωπον ἐρχόμενον εἰς τὸν κόσμον,» τὸν τοῦ διαφόρου σπέρματος.

Ότε γὰρ «ἐφωτίσθη» ὁ Ἀνθρωπος, τότε «εἰς τὸν κόσμον ἦλθεν,» τουτέστιν ἑαυτὸν ἐκόσμησεν, χωρίσας αύτοῦ τὰ ἐπισκοτοῦντα καὶ συναναμεμιγμένα αὐτῷ πάθη. Καὶ τὸν Ἀδὰμ ὁ Δημιουργὸς ἐννοίᾳ προσχών, ἐπὶ τέλει τῆς δημιουργίας αὐτὸν προήγαγεν.

42 Ό Σταυρὸς τοῦ ἐν Πληρώματι Ὅρου σημεῖόν ἐστιν, χωρίζει γὰρ τοὺς ἀπίστους τῶν πιστῶν ὡς ἐκεῖνος τὸν κόσμον τοῦ Πληρώματος.

Διὸ καὶ τὰ σπέρματα ὁ Ἰησοῦς, διὰ τοῦ σημείου, ἐπὶ τῶν ὥμων βαστάσας, εἰσάγει εἰς τὸ Πλήρωμα. ៘ μοι γὰρ τοῦ σπέρματος ὁ Ἰησοῦς λέγεται· Κεφαλὴ δὲ ὁ Χριστός.

Όθεν εἴρηται, « Ὁς οὐκ αἴρει τὸν Σταυρὸν αὐτοῦ καὶ ἀκολουθεῖ μοι, οὐκ ἔστι μου ἀδελφός.» ἶӉρεν οὖν τὸ σῶμα τοῦ Ἰησοῦ, ὅπερ ὁμοούσιον ἦν τῇ Ἐκκλησία.

43 Λέγουσιν οὖν ὅτι αἱ δεξιαὶ ἤδεσαν τοῦ Ἰησοῦ καὶ τοῦ Χριστοῦ τὰ ὀνόματα καὶ πρὸ τῆς παρουσίας, ἀλλὰ τὸ σημεῖον οὐκ ἤδεσαν τὴν δύναμιν.

Καὶ δόντος πᾶσαν τὴν ἐξουσίαν τοῦ πνεύματος, συναινέσαντος δὲ καὶ τοῦ Πληρώματος, ἐκπέμπεται «ὁ τῆς βουλῆς Ἄγγελος.» Καὶ γίνεται Κεφαλὴ τῶν ὅλων μετὰ τὸν Πατέρα.

«Πάντα γὰρ ἐν αὐτῷ ἐκτίσθη τὰ ὁρατὰ καὶ τὰ ἀόρατα, Θρόνοι, Κυριότητες, Βασιλεῖαι,» Θεότητες, Λειτουργίαι.

«Διὸ καὶ ὁ Θεὸς αὐτὸν ὑπερύψωσεν καὶ ἔδωκεν αὐτῷ Ὅνομα τὸ ὑπὲρ πᾶν ὄνομα, ἵνα πᾶν γόνυ κάμψῃ καὶ πᾶσα γλῶσσα ἐξομολογήσηται ὅτι Κύριος τῆς δόξης Ἰησοῦς Χριστὸς» Σωτήρ. «ἀναβὰς αὐτὸς καὶ καταβάς.»

«τὸ δὲ ἀνέβη τί ἐστιν, εἰ μὴ ὅτι καὶ κατέβη; Ὁ καταβὰς αὐτός ἐστιν εἰς τὰ κατώτατα τῆς γῆς καὶ ἀναβὰς ὑπεράνω τῶν οὐρανῶν.» but as children, since when creation was completed, the seeds would have been included. Therefore, it also has a connection to the light, which was put forth first, which is Jesus, the Christ who adjures the eternities, by whom also the seeds were strained as much as possible while going with him into the fullness. Since the church is fittingly said to have been chosen before the foundation of the world, they say we were counted and revealed in the beginning.

For this reason the Savior says, "Let your light shine," with reference to the light that appeared and gave form, concerning which the Apostle says, "Which illuminates every person coming into the world," (meaning) the superior seed.

For when the human "was enlightened," then "into the world he came," that is, he adorned himself, separating the passions that were casting a shadow over him and mixing with him. And the Creator, who earlier had held Adam in thought, put him forth when he had finished creating.

42 The cross is a sign of the boundary in the fullness, for it divides the unfaithful from the faithful as it divides the world from the fullness.

Therefore, Jesus, by the sign, having carried the seeds upon his shoulders, leads them into the fullness. For Jesus is called the shoulders of the seed; but Christ is the head.

Wherefore it is said, "The one who does not take up his cross and follow me, is not my brother." Therefore, he took the body of Jesus, which was of one substance with the church.

43 They say that those on the right knew the names of Jesus and Christ even prior to the coming, but they did not know the sign, the power.

And after the Spirit has given all power, and the fullness assents, "the Angel of the counsel" is sent forth. And he becomes the head of the whole after the Father.

"For all things were created by him, things visible and invisible, thrones, dominions, kingdoms," deities, ministries.

"Therefore, God exalted him and gave him a name above every name, so that every knee should bow and every tongue should confess that Jesus Christ, Savior, is the Lord of Glory." "The one who ascended also descended."

"What does the ascent suggest, if not that he also descended? He is the one who descended into the lowest parts of the earth and ascended above the heavens."

44 Ίδοῦσα δὲ αὐτὸν ἡ Σοφία ὅμοιον τῷ καταλιπόντι αὐτὴν Φωτί ἐγνώρισεν, καὶ προσέδραμεν καὶ ἠγαλλιάσατο καὶ προσεκύνησεν. τοὺς δὲ ἄρρενας Ἀγγέλους τοὺς σὺν αὐτῷ ἐκπεμφθέντας θεασαμένη, κατηδέσθη καὶ κάλυμμα ἐπέθετο.

Διὰ τούτου τοῦ μυστηρίου ὁ Παῦλος κελεύει τὰς γυναῖκας «φορεῖν ἐξουσίαν ἐπὶ τῆς κεφαλῆς διὰ τοὺς Ἀγγέλους.»

45 Εὐθὺς οὖν ὁ Σωτὴρ ἐπιφέρει αὐτῇ μόρφωσιν τὴν κατὰ γνῶσιν καὶ ἴασιν τῶν παθῶν, δείξας ἀπὸ Πατρὸς ἀγεννήτου τὰ ἐν Πληρώματι καὶ τὰ μέχρι αὐτῆς.

Ἀποστήσας δὲ τὰ πάθη τῆς πεπονθυίας, αὐτὴν μὲν ἀπαθῆ κατεσκεύασεν, τὰ πάθη δὲ διακρίνας ἐφύλαξεν. καὶ οὐχ ὥσπερ <τὰ> τῆς ἔνδον διεφορήθη, ἀλλ' εἰς οὐσίαν ἤγαγεν αὐτά τε καὶ <τὰ> τῆς δευτέρας διαθέσεως.

Οὕτως διὰ τῆς τοῦ Σωτῆρος ἐπιφανείας, ἡ Σοφία γίνεται, καὶ τὰ ἔξω κτίζεται, «Πάντα γὰρ δι' αὐτοῦ γέγονεν, καὶ χωρὶς αὐτοῦ γέγονεν οὐδέν.»

46 Πρῶτον οὖν ἐξ ἀσωμάτου πάθους καὶ συμβεβηκότος εἰς ἀσώματον ἕτι τὴν ὕλην αὐτὰ μετήντλησεν καὶ μετέβαλεν, εἶθ' οὕτως εἰς συγκρίματα καὶ σώματα. ἀθρόως γὰρ οὐσίαν ποιῆσαι τὰ πάθη οὐκ ἐνῆν.

καὶ τοῖς σώμασι κατὰ φύσιν ἐπιτηδειότητα ἐνεποίησεν.

47 Πρῶτος μὲν οὖν Δημιουργὸς ὁ Σωτὴρ γίνεται καθολικός. «ἡ δὲ Σοφία, » δευτέρα, «οἰκοδομεῖ οἶκον ἑαυτῆ καὶ ὑπήρεισεν στύλους ἑπτά.»

Καὶ πρῶτον πάντων προβάλλεται εἰκόνα τοῦ Πατρὸς Θεόν, δι' οὖ ἐποίησεν «τὸν οὐρανὸν καὶ τὴν γῆν,» τουτέστι «τὰ οὐράνια καὶ τὰ ἐπίγεια,» τὰ δεξιὰ καὶ τὰ ἀριστερά.

Οὗτος ὡς εἰκὼν πατρὸς πατὴρ γίνεται, καὶ προβάλλει πρῶτον τὸν ψυχικὸν Χριστόν Υἰοῦ εἰκόνα, ἔπειτα τοὺς Ἀρχαγγέλους Αἰώνων εἰκόνας, εἶτα Ἀγγέλους <Ἀρχ>αγγέλων, ἐκ τῆς ψυχικῆς καὶ φωτεινῆς οὐσίας ἥν φησιν ὁ προφητικὸς λόγος· «Καὶ Πνεῦμα Θεοῦ ἐπεφέρετο ἐπάνω τῶν ὑδάτων,» κατὰ τὴν συμπλοκὴν τῶν δύο οὐσιῶν τῶν αὐτῷ πεποιημένων, τὸ εἰλικρινὲς «ἐπιφέρεσθαι» εἰπών, τὸ δὲ ἐμβριθὲς καὶ ὑλικὸν ὑποφέρεσθαι, τὸ θολερὸν καὶ παχυμερές. 44 Seeing him, Wisdom discovered that she was similar to the light that had abandoned her, and she ran to (him) and rejoiced and worshipped. But when she beheld the male angels who were sent out with him, she stood in awe and put on a veil.

On account of this mystery, Paul urges the women "to wear power upon their heads on account of the angels."

45 Immediately, then, the Savior placed upon her a form in accordance with knowledge and healing from the passions, demonstrating from the unbegotten Father the (contents) of the fullness and the (emanations) down to her.

After removing the passions of the one who had suffered, he rendered her without passion, and once he separated the passions, he kept them. And they were not differentiated as from <those> within, but he brought into being them and <the> orders of the second (level).

Thus through the manifestation of the Savior, Wisdom came into being, and the things outside were created, "For all things came to be through him, and apart from him nothing came to be."

46 First then from incorporeal passions and chance he drew these things and changed them into something incorporeal yet still material, then in the same way into compounds and bodies. For it was not possible to change the passions directly into substance.

And he endowed the bodies with things suitable according to their nature.

47 The Savior became the first universal creator. "But Wisdom," second, "built a home for herself and she erected seven columns."

And first of all she put forward a god as an image of the Father, and through him she made "the heaven and the earth," that is, "the heavenly things and the terrestrial things," the things on the right and the things on the left.

This, as an image of the Father, came to be a father, and put forward the soulish Christ as an image of the Son, the archangels as images of the eternities, then angels of <archangels>, from the soulish and luminous substance about which the prophetic word speaks "And the Spirit of God was born upon the waters," concerning the combination of the two substances that had been made for him, the pure substance is said to be "born upon," but the heavy and material substance, the thick and rough substance, is born under.

Άσώματον δὲ καὶ ταύτην ἐν ἀρχῆ αἰνίσσεται τὸ φάσκειν «ἀόρατον»· οὕτε γὰρ ἀνθρώπῷ τῷ μηδέπω ὄντι ἀόρατος ἦν, οὕτε τῷ Θεῷ· ἐδημιούργει γάρ. ἀλλὰ τὸ ἄμορφον καὶ ἀνείδεον καὶ ἀσχημάτιστον αὐτῆς ὦδέ πως ἐξεφώνησεν.

48 Διακρίνας δὲ ὁ Δημιουργὸς τὰ καθαρὰ ἀπὸ τοῦ ἐμβριθοῦς, ὡς ἂν ἐνιδὼν τὴν ἑκατέρου φύσιν, φῶς ἐποίησεν, τουτέστιν ἐφανέρωσεν καὶ εἰς φῶς καὶ ἰδέαν προσήγαγεν, ἐπεὶ τό γε ἡλιακὸν καὶ οὐράνιον φῶς πολλῷ ὕστερον ἐργάζεται.

Καὶ ποιεῖ τῶν ὑλικῶν τὸ μὲν ἐκ τῆς λύπης, οὐσιωδῶς κτίζων «Πνευματικὰ τῆς πονηρίας, πρὸς ἂ ἡ πάλη ἡμῖν,» διὸ καὶ λέγει ὁ Ἀπόστολος· «Καὶ μὴ λυπεῖτε τὸ Πνεῦμα τὸ ἅγιον τοῦ Θεοῦ, ἐν ῷ ἐσφραγίσθητε.»

τὸ δὲ ἐκ τοῦ φόβου, τὰ θηρία, τὸ δὲ ἐκ τῆς <ἐκ>πλήξεως καὶ ἀπορίας, τὰ στοιχεῖα τοῦ κόσμου.

Έν δὲ τοῖς τρισὶ στοιχείοις τὸ πῦρ ἐναιωρεῖται καὶ ἐνέσπαρται καὶ ἐμφωλεύει καὶ ὑπὸ τούτων ἐξάπτεται καὶ τούτοις ἐπαποθνήσκει, μὴ ἔχον τύπον ἀποτακτὸν ἑαυτοῦ ὡς καὶ τὰ ἄλλα στοιχεῖα ἐξ ῶν τὰ συγκρίματα δημιουργεῖται.

49 Έπεὶ δὲ οὐκ ἐγίνωσκεν τὴν δι' αὐτοῦ ἐνεργοῦσαν, οἰόμενος ἰδία δυνάμει δημιουργεῖν, φιλεργὸς ὣν φύσει, διὰ τοῦτο εἶπεν ὁ Ἀπόστολος· «Ὑπετάγη τῆ ματαιότητι τοῦ κόσμου, οὐχ ἑκών, ἀλλὰ διὰ τὸν ὑποτάξαντα, ἐπ' ἐλπίδι ὅτι καὶ αὐτὸς ἐλευθερωθήσεται,» ὅταν συλλεγῆ τὰ σπέρματα τοῦ Θεοῦ.

Τεκμήριον δὲ μάλιστα τοῦ ἀκουσίου τὸ «εὐλογεῖν τὸ σάββατον» καὶ τὴν ἀπὸ τῶν πόνων ἀνάπαυσιν ὑπερασπάζεσθαι.

50 «Λαβών χοῦν ἀπὸ τῆς γῆς»—οὐ τῆς ζηρᾶς, ἀλλὰ τῆς πολυμεροῦς καὶ ποικίλης ὕλης μέρος—ψυχὴν γεώδη καὶ ὑλικὴν ἐτεκτήνατο ἄλογον καὶ τῆς τῶν θηρίων ὑμοούσιον· οὖτος «κατ' εἰκόνα» ἄνθρωπος.

Ό δὲ «καθ' ὁμοίωσιν,» τὴν αὐτοῦ τοῦ Δημιουργοῦ, ἐκεῖνός ἐστιν ὃν εἰς τοῦτον «ἐνεφύσησέν» τε καὶ ἐνέσπειρεν, ὁμοούσιόν τι αὐτῷ δι' Ἀγγέλων ἐνθείς.

Καθὸ μὲν ἀόρατός ἐστι καὶ ἀσώματος, τὴν οὐσίαν αὐτοῦ «πνοὴν ζωῆς» προσεῖπεν, μορφωθὲν δέ «ψυχὴ ζῶσα» ἐγένετο, ὅπερ εἶναι, καὶ αὐτὸς ἐν ταῖς προφητικαῖς γραφαῖς ὁμολογεĩ.

But it is also intimated that this was incorporeal in the beginning, the calling (of it) "invisible." But it was never invisible to anyone living, nor to God; for he created (it). But he has in some way proclaimed the formlessness and shapelessness and figurelessness of it.

48 After the Creator divided the pure things from the coarse ones, since he knew the nature of each, he made light, that is, he revealed and brought it out to light and form, since he made the solar and heavenly light much later.

And of the material things he made one out of grief, giving substance to the "spiritual things of wickedness, against which is our struggle, and, therefore, the Apostle says, "And do not grieve the Holy Spirit of God, by which you were sealed."

And (he made another) out of fear, the wild beasts, and another from <terror> and confusion, the elements of the world.

In the three elements fire is suspended and sown and loiters and is inflamed by them and dies with them, since it has no particular type of its own like the other elements from which the compounds are created.

49 Since he did not know the one that worked through him, believing that he created by his own power, since he was not hardworking by nature, for this reason the Apostle said, "He was subject to the purposelessness of the world, not wittingly, but on account of the one who subjected it, with the hope that it will be freed," when the seeds of God are gathered.

A particular indication of his unwillingness is his "blessing the Sabbath" and embrace of the respite from work.

50 "Taking dust from the earth"—not from the land, but from the diverse and multicolored part of matter—he made an earthly and material soul, irrational and of the same substance as that of the animals. This is human "according to the image."

But the (human) "according to the likeness" of the Creator himself, this one is the one into whom he "breathed" and implanted when he placed (within him) by angels something with the same substance as himself.

Insofar as he is invisible and incorporeal, he called his substance "breath of life," but what was given form became "a living soul," and he proclaims that it is this way in the prophetic writings.

51 Άνθρωπος γοῦν ἐστιν ἐν ἀνθρώπῷ, ψυχικὸς ἐν χοϊκῷ, οὐ μέρει μέρος, ἀλλὰ ὅλῷ ὅλος συνών ἀρρήτῷ δυνάμει Θεοῦ. Ὅθεν ἐν τῷ Παραδείσῷ, τῷ τετάρτῷ οὐρανῷ, δημιουργεῖται.

Έκεῖ γὰρ χοϊκὴ σὰρξ οὐκ ἀναβαίνει, ἀλλ' ἦν τῃ ψυχῃ <τῃ> θεία οἶον σὰρξ ἡ ὑλική. Ταῦτα σημαίνει· «Τοῦτο νῦν ὀστοῦν ἐκ τῶν ὀστῶν μου,»—τὴν θείαν ψυχὴν αἰνίσσεται τὴν ἐγκεκρυμμένην τῃ σαρκὶ καὶ στερεὰν καὶ δυσπαθῃ καὶ δυνατωτέραν—«καὶ σὰρξ ἐκ τῆς σαρκός μου,»—τὴν ὑλικὴν ψυχὴν σῶμα οὖσαν τῆς θείας ψυχῆς.

Περὶ τούτων τῶν δυεῖν καὶ ὁ Σωτὴρ λέγει «φοβεῖσθαι δεῖν τὸν δυνάμενον ταύτην τὴν ψυχὴν καὶ τοῦτο τὸ σῶμα» τὸ ψυχικὸν «ἐν γεέννῃ ἀπολέσαι.»

52 Τοῦτο τὸ σαρκίον «ἀντίδικον» ὁ Σωτὴρ εἶπεν καὶ ὁ Παῦλος «νόμον ἀντιστρατευόμενον τῷ νόμῷ τοῦ νοός μου,» καὶ «δῆσαι» παραινεῖ καὶ «ἀρπάσαι ὡς ἰσχυροῦ τὰ σκεύη» τοῦ ἀντιπολεμοῦντος τῆ οὐρανίῷ ψυχῆ, ὁ Σωτήρ. καὶ «ἀπηλλάχθαι αὐτοῦ» παραινεῖ «κατὰ τὴν ὁδόν, μὴ τῇ φυλακῇ περιπέσωμεν καὶ τῷ κολάσει.»

όμοίως δὲ καὶ «εὐνοεῖν» αὐτῷ, μὴ τρέφοντας καὶ ῥωννύντας τῆ τῶν ἀμαρτημάτων ἐξουσία, ἀλλ' ἐντεῦθεν νεκροῦντας ἤδη καὶ ἐξίτηλον ἀποφαίνοντας ἀποχῆ τῆς πονηρίας, ἵνα ἐν τῆ διαλύσει ταύτῃ διαφορηθὲν καὶ διαπνεῦσαν λάθῃ, ἀλλὰ μὴ καθ' αὐτό τινος ὑποστάσεως λαβόμενον, τὴν ἰσχὺν ἔχῃ παράμονον ἐν τῆ διὰ πυρὸς διεξόδῳ.

53 Τοῦτο «ζιζάνιον» ὀνομάζεται συμφυὲς τῆ ψυχῆ, τῷ χρηστῷ σπέρματι· τοῦτο καὶ «σπέρμα τοῦ Διαβόλου,» ὡς ὁμοούσιον ἐκείνῷ, καὶ «ὄφις» καὶ «διαπτερνιστὴς» καὶ «λῃστὴς» ἐπιτιθέμενος κεφαλῆ βασιλέως.

Έσχεν δὲ ὁ Ἀδὰμ ἀδήλως αὐτῷ ὑπὸ τῆς Σοφίας ἐνσπαρὲν τὸ σπέρμα τὸ πνευματικὸν εἰς τὴν ψυχήν, «διαταγείς,» φησί, «δι' Ἀγγέλων, ἐν χειρὶ Μεσίτου. ὁ δὲ μεσίτης ἑνὸς οὐκ ἔστιν, ὁ δὲ Θεὸς εἶς ἐστιν.»

«Δι' Άγγέλων» οὖν τῶν ἀρρένων τὰ σπέρματα ὑπηρετεῖται, τὰ εἰς γένεσιν προβληθέντα ὑπὸ τῆς Σοφίας, καθὸ ἐγχωρεῖ γίνεσθαι.

Άτε γὰρ Δημιουργός, ἀδήλως κινούμενος ὑπὸ τῆς Σοφίας, οἴεται αὐτοκίνητος εἶναι, ὁμοίως καὶ οἱ ἄνθρωποι.

Πρῶτον οὖν σπέρμα πνευματικὸν τὸ ἐν τῷ Ἀδὰμ προέβαλεν ἡ Σοφία, ἵνα ἦ «τὸ ὀστοῦν,» ἡ λογικὴ καὶ οὐρανία ψυχή, μὴ κενή, ἀλλὰ μυελοῦ γέμουσα πνευματικοῦ.

51 Therefore man is in man, soulish in earthly, not part to part, but joined whole to whole by God's ineffable power. Therefore in paradise, in the fourth heaven, he was created.

For there earthly flesh does not ascend, but it was to the divine soul as material flesh. These things are indicated by "Now this is bone of my bones"—he hints at the divine soul which is concealed within the flesh and (is) firm and invulnerable and very powerful—"and flesh of my flesh"—the material soul which is a body of the divine soul.

Concerning these two the Savior also says, "To be feared is what can destroy this soul and this body," the soulish one, "in Gehenna."

52 This body the Savior called "an adversary" and Paul said "a law at war with the law of my mind," and the Savior urges us "to bind" and "plunder its belongings as those of a strong man" who is at war against the heavenly soul. And he also urges us "to be reconciled with him on the road, lest we fall into prison and chastisement."

And likewise "to be kind" to it, not nourishing and strengthening it with the power of sin, but here and now putting it to death and denouncing it as obsolete in our abstinence from evil, so that in its destruction it might be separated and blown away in secret, but not receiving any existence of its own, (thus) having power of its own in its journey though the fire.

53 This is termed "a tare" which unites with the soul, the good seed; this is also "a seed of the devil," since it shares a substance with him, and "a snake" and "a heel biter" and "a thief" who attacks the head of a king.

But unknown to him, Adam had the spiritual seed sown into his soul by Wisdom, "ordained," he says, "through angels by the hand of a mediator. The mediator is not of one, but God is one."

Therefore, the seeds put forth into becoming are ministered to to the extent that they are able to come to be "through" male "angels."

For just as the Creator, being moved by Wisdom unwittingly, thinks that he is selfmoved, so also do humans.

Therefore, Wisdom first put forward a spiritual seed which was in Adam, so that it might be "the bone," the rational and heavenly soul which is not empty, but filled with spiritual marrow.

54 Άπὸ δὲ τοῦ Ἀδὰμ τρεῖς φύσεις γεννῶνται· πρώτη μὲν ἡ ἄλογος, ἦς ἦν Κάιν· δευτέρα δὲ ἡ λογικὴ καὶ ἡ δικαία, ἦς ἦν Ἀβελ· τρίτη δὲ ἡ πνευματική, ἦς ἦν Σήθ.

Καὶ ὁ μὲν χοϊκός ἐστι «κατ' εἰκόνα,» ὁ δὲ ψυχικὸς «καθ' ὁμοίωσιν» Θεοῦ· ὁ δὲ πνευματικὸς κατ' ἰδίαν. ἐφ' οἶς τρισίν, ἄνευ τῶν ἄλλων παίδων τοῦ Ἀδάμ, εἴρηται· «Αὕτη ἡ βίβλος γενέσεως ἀνθρώπων.»

Ότι δὲ πνευματικὸς ὁ Σήθ, οὕτε ποιμαίνει, οὕτε γεωργεῖ, ἀλλὰ παῖδα καρποφορεῖ, ὡς τὰ πνευματικά. Καὶ τοῦτον, ὃς «ἤλπισεν ἐπικαλεῖσθαι τὸ Ὅνομα Κυρίου,» «ἄνω» βλέποντα, οὖ «τὸ πολίτευμα ἐν οὐρανῷ,» τοῦτον ὁ κόσμος οὐ χωρεῖ.

55 Τοῖς τρισὶν ἀσωμάτοις ἐπὶ τοῦ Ἀδὰμ τέταρτον ἐπενδύεται ὁ χοϊκός¹⁷ τοὺς «δερματίνους χιτῶνας.»

Οὕτ' οὖν ἀπὸ τοῦ Πνεύματος, οὕτ' οὖν ἀπὸ τοῦ ἐμφυσήματος, σπείρει ὁ Ἀδάμ, θεῖα γὰρ ἄμφω, καὶ δι' αὐτοῦ μέν, οὐχ ὑπ' αὐτοῦ δέ, προβάλλεται ἄμφω.

Τὸ δὲ ὑλικὸν αὐτοῦ ἐνεργὸν εἰς σπέρμα καὶ γένεσιν, ὡς ἂν τῷ σπέρματι συγκεκραμένον, καὶ ταὑτης ἐν ζωῆ τῆς ἀρμονίας ἀποστῆναι μὴ δυνάμενον.¹⁸

56 Κατὰ τοῦτο, πατὴρ ἡμῶν ὁ Ἀδάμ, «ὁ πρῶτος ἄνθρωπος ἐκ γῆς χοϊκός.»

Ei δὲ καὶ ἐκ ψυχικοῦ ἔσπειρεν καὶ ἐκ πνευματικοῦ, καθάπερ ἐξ ὑλικοῦ, πάντες ἂν ἴσοι καὶ δίκαιοι ἐγεγόνεισαν, καὶ ἐν πᾶσιν ἂν ἡ διδαχὴ ἦν. Διὰ τοῦτο πολλοὶ μὲν οἱ ὑλικοί, οὐ πολλοὶ δὲ οἱ ψυχικοί, σπάνιοι δὲ οἱ πνευματικοί.

Τὸ μὲν οὖν πνευματικὸν φύσει σῷζόμενον· τὸ δὲ ψυχικόν, αὐτεξούσιον ὄν, ἐπιτηδειότητα ἔχει πρός τε πίστιν καὶ ἀφθαρσίαν, καὶ πρὸς ἀπιστίαν καὶ φθοράν, κατὰ τὴν οἰκείαν αἴρεσιν. τὸ δὲ ὑλικὸν φύσει ἀπόλλυται.

Όταν οὖν τὰ ψυχικὰ «ἐγκεντρισθῆ τῆ καλλιελαίῷ» εἰς πίστιν καὶ ἀφθαρσίαν, καὶ μετάσχῃ «τῆς πιότητος τῆς ἐλαίας,» καὶ ὅταν «εἰσέλθῃ τὰ ἔθνη,» τότε «οὕτω πᾶς Ἰσραὴλ.»

Ίσραὴλ δὲ ἀλληγορεῖται ὁ πνευματικός, ὁ ὀψόμενος τὸν Θεόν, ὁ τοῦ πιστοῦ Ἀβραὰμ υἰὸς γνήσιος ὁ «ἐκ τῆς ἐλευθέρας,» οὐχ ὁ «κατὰ σάρκα,» ὁ ἐκ τῆς δούλης τῆς Αἰγυπτίας.

- 17. MS reads τὸν χοϊκόν.
- 18. δυνάμενον: MSS read δυνάμενος.

54 From Adam three natures were produced: the first was irrational, which was Cain's (nature); the second was rational and just, which was Abel's (nature); and the third was spiritual, which was Seth's (nature).

And what is earthly is "according to the image," what is physical "according to the likeness" of God, and the spiritual according to one's own. With reference to these three, without the other children of Adam, it has been said, "This is the book of the generation of people."

Because Seth is spiritual, he does not shepherd nor does he plow, but he bears a child, as (do) spiritual things. And this one, who "hoped to call upon the name of the Lord," looking "upward," whose "citizenship is in heaven," this one the world does not contain.

55 On the three incorporeal (layers) upon Adam, a fourth, the earthly, is draped as the "garments of skin."

Therefore, neither from the Spirit nor from what was breathed into him does Adam sow, for both are divine and both are put forth through him, not by him.

But his material (nature) works toward seed and generation, as if mixed with seed, and (it is) not able to be away from the same harmony in life.

56 For this reason, our father Adam is "the first earthly human of the earth."

But if he had sown also from soulish and from spiritual as well as from material, all would have become equal and righteous, and the teaching would have been in all. On account of this, many are material, but not many are soulish, and few are spiritual.

The spiritual is saved by nature, but the soulish, which has free will, has a propensity for both faith and incorruption, and for lack of faith and corruption according to its own choice. But the material by nature is destroyed.

Therefore when the soulish "are grafted onto the olive tree" into faith and incorruption, and participate in "the girth of the olive tree," and when "the gentiles should enter in," then "thus all Israel..."

But Israel is interpreted allegorically, the spiritual one who will see God, the lawful son of faithful Abraham, who is "from the free woman," not the one "according to the flesh," the one from the Egyptian slave.

57 Γίνεται οὖν, ἐκ τῶν γενῶν τῶν τριῶν, τοῦ μὲν μόρφωσις τοῦ πνευματικοῦ, τοῦ δὲ μετάθεσις τοῦ ψυχικοῦ ἐκ δουλείας εἰς ἐλευθερίαν.

58 Μετὰ τὴν τοῦ θανάτου τοίνυν βασιλείαν, μεγάλην μὲν καὶ εὐπρόσωπον τὴν ἐπαγγελίαν πεποιημένην, οὐδὲν δὲ ἦττον διακονίαν θανάτου γεγενημένην, πάσης ἀπειπούσης Ἀρχῆς καὶ Θεότητος, ὁ μέγας Ἀγωνιστής, Ἰησοῦς Χριστός, ἐν ἑαυτῷ δυνάμει τὴν Ἐκκλησίαν ἀναλαβών, τὸ ἐκλεκτὸν καὶ τὸ κλητόν, τὸ μὲν παρὰ τῆς τεκούσης τὸ πνευματικόν, τὸ δὲ ἐκ τῆς οἰκονομίας τὸ ψυχικόν. ἀνέσωσεν καὶ ἀνήνεγκεν ἅπερ ἀνέλαβεν, καὶ δι' αὐτῶν καὶ τὰ τούτοις ὁμοούσια·

«Εἰ γὰρ ἡ ἀπαρχὴ ἀγία, καὶ τὸ φύραμα· εἰ ἡ ῥίζα ἁγία, καὶ οἱ κλάδοι.»

59 Σπέρμα μὲν οὖν πρῶτον παρὰ τῆς τεκούσης ἐνεδύσατο, οὐ χωρηθεὶς, ἀλλὰ χωρήσας αὐτὸ δυνάμει, ὃ κατὰ μικρὸν μορφοῦται διὰ γνώσεως.

Κατὰ δὲ τὸν Τόπον γενόμενος, εὖρεν Ἰησοῦν Χριστὸν ἐνδύσασθαι τὸν προκεκηρυγμένον, ὃν κατήγγελλον οἱ Προφῆται καὶ ὁ Νόμος, ὄντα εἰκόνα τοῦ Σωτῆρος.

Άλλὰ καὶ οὖτος ὁ ψυχικὸς Χριστός, ὃν ἐνεδύσατο, ἀόρατος ἦν. ἔδει δὲ τὸν εἰς κόσμον ἀφικνούμενον, ἐφ' ῷτε ὀφθῆναι, κρατηθῆναι, πολιτεύσασθαι, καὶ αἰσθητοῦ σώματος ἀνέχεσθαι.

Σῶμα τοίνυν αὐτῷ ὑφαίν<ετ>αι τῆς ἐκ τῆς ἀφανοῦς ψυχικῆς οὐσίας, δυνάμει δὲ θείας ἐγκατασκευῆς¹⁹ εἰς αἰσθητὸν κόσμον ἀφιγμένον.

60 Τὸ οὖν· «Πνεῦμα ἄγιον ἐπὶ σέ,» τὴν τοῦ σώματος τοῦ Κυρίου <γένεσιν> λέγει, «Δύναμις δὲ ὑψίστου ἐπισκιάσει σοι,» τὴν μόρφωσιν δηλοῖ τοῦ Θεοῦ, ἢν ἐνετύπωσεν τὸ σῶμα ἐν τῇ Παρθένῳ.

61 Ότι μὲν οὖν αὐτὸς ἕτερος ἦν ὦν²º ἀνείληφεν δῆλον ἐξ ὧν ὁμολογεῖ· «Ἐγὼ ἡ Ζωή,» «ἐγὼ ἡ Ἀλήθεια,» «ἐγὼ καὶ ὁ Πατὴρ ἕν ἐσμεν.»

Τὸ δὲ πνευματικὸν ὃ ἀνείληφεν, καὶ τὸ ψυχικόν, οὕτως ἐμφαίνει· «Τὸ δὲ παιδίον ηὕξανεν καὶ προέκοπτεν σφόδρα.» Σοφίας μὲν γὰρ τὸ πνευματικὸν δεῖξαι, μεγέθους δὲ τὸ ψυχικόν.

^{19.} ἐγκατασκευῆς: MSS read ἐκ κατασκευῆς.

^{20.} พี้ง: พี้เ L ผู้ P.

57 Therefore, from three races, the formation of the spiritual comes to be on the one hand, but on the other the transposition of the psychic from slavery to freedom comes to be.

58 After the kingdom of death, which had made the great and equitable promise, but had just as well become a ministry of death, after every ruler and divinity had refused, the Great Competitor, Jesus Christ, took for himself by power the church, the elect and the called, the spiritual one from the mother and the soulish from the arrangement. He rescued and carried up what he had received, and through them things similar to them.

"For if the firstfruits are holy, so too is the dough; if the root is holy, so too are the branches."

59 A seed from the mother he put on first, not being removed, but holding it with power, it is formed gradually through knowledge.

Upon arriving in the place, he found Jesus Christ, whom it was prophesied he would put on, whom the prophets and law proclaimed, being an image of the Savior.

But even this soulish Christ, whom he put on, was invisible. It was necessary when coming into the world to be seen here, to be supported, to be a citizen, and to bear up an aesthetic body.

Therefore a body <was woven> for him from the substance from the invisible soulish (element), (a body) that arrived in the perceptible world with power from divine constitution.

60 Therefore, "Holy Spirit upon you" refers to the <creation> of the body of the Lord, "and power of the Most High shall overshadow you" makes apparent the fashioning of God, which the body imprinted in the Virgin.

61 That he was something other than what he took upon himself is clear from what he proclaims: "I am the life," "I am the truth," "I and the Father are one."

But the spiritual (nature) that he received and the soulish he discloses in this way: "The child grew and progressed exceedingly." For the spiritual (nature) ought to exhibit wisdom, but the soulish ought to exhibit size. Διὰ δὲ τῶν ἐκρυέντων ἐκ τῆς πλευρᾶς ἐδήλου ταῖς ἐκρύσεσι² τῶν παθῶν ἀπὸ τῶν ἐμπαθῶν, ἀπαθεῖς γενομένας τὰς οὐσίας σεσῶσθαι.

Καὶ ὅταν λέγῃ «Δεῖ τὸν Υἰὸν τοῦ Ἀνθρώπου ἀποδοκιμασθῆναι, ὑβρισθῆναι, σταυρωθῆναι,» ὡς περὶ ἄλλου φαίνεται λέγων, δηλονότι τοῦ ἐμπαθοῦς.

Καί· «Προάξω ὑμᾶς,» λέγει, «τῆ τρίτῃ τῶν ἡμερῶν εἰς τὴν Γαλιλαίαν.» αὐτὸς γὰρ προάγει πάντα· καὶ τὴν ἀφανῶς σῷζομένην ψυχὴν ἀναστήσειν ἠνίσσετο, καὶ ἀποκαταστήσειν οὖ νῦν προάγει.

Άπέθανεν δὲ ἀποστάντος τοῦ καταβάντος ἐπ' αὐτῷ ἐπὶ τῷ Ἰορδάνῃ Πνεύματος, οὐκ ἰδία γενομένου, ἀλλὰ συσταλέντος, ἵνα καὶ ἐνεργήσῃ ὁ θάνατος, ἐπεὶ πῶς, τῆς Ζωῆς παρούσης ἐν αὐτῷ, ἀπέθανεν τὸ σῶμα; οὕτω γὰρ ἂν καὶ αὐτοῦ τοῦ Σωτῆρος ὁ θάνατος ἐκράτησεν ἄν, ὅπερ ἄτοπον. Δόλῳ δὲ ὁ θάνατος κατεστρατηγήθη.

ἀποθανόντος γὰρ τοῦ σώματος καὶ κρατήσαντος αὐτὸ{ν} τοῦ θανάτου, ἀναστείλας τὴν ἐπελθοῦσαν ἀκτῖνα τῆς δυνάμεως, ὁ Σωτὴρ ἀπώλεσε μὲν τὸν θάνατον, τὸ δὲ θνητὸν σῶμα, ἀποβαλὼν πάθη, ἀνέστησεν.

Τὰ ψυχικὰ μὲν οὖν οὕτως ἀνίσταται καὶ ἀνασῷζεται, πιστεύσαντα δὲ τὰ πνευματικὰ ὑπὲρ ἐκεῖνα σῷζεται, «ἐνδύματα γάμων» τὰς ψυχὰς λαβόντα.

62 Κάθηται μὲν οὖν ὁ ψυχικὸς Χριστὸς ἐν δεξιῷ τοῦ Δημιουργοῦ, καθὸ καὶ ὁ Δαβὶδ λέγει· «Κάθου ἐκ δεξιῶν μου,» καὶ τὰ ἑξῆς.

Κάθηται δὲ μέχρι συντελείας, «ἵνα ἴδωσιν εἰς ὃν ἐξεκέντησαν.» Ἐξεκέντησαν δὲ τὸ φαινόμενον, ὃ ἦν σὰρξ τοῦ ψυχικοῦ. «Ὀστοῦν γὰρ αὐτοῦ οὐ συντριβήσεται,» φησί, καθάπερ ἐπὶ τοῦ Ἀδὰμ τὴν ψυχὴν ὀστοῦν ἠλληγόρησεν ἡ προφητεία.

Αὐτὴ γὰρ ἡ ψυχὴ τοῦ Χριστοῦ, πάσχοντος τοῦ σώματος, ἑαυτὴν «εἰς τὰς χεῖρας τοῦ Πατρὸς παρακατέθετο.» τὸ δ' ἐν τῷ ὀστέῷ πνευματικὸν οὐκέτι παρακατατίθεται, ἀλλ' αὐτὸς σῷζει.

63 Ή μὲν οὖν τῶν πνευματικῶν ἀνάπαυσις ἐν κυριακῆ, ἐν Ὀγδοάδι, ἡ Κυριακὴ ὀνομάζεται, παρὰ τῆ Μητρί, ἐχόντων τὰς ψυχάς, τὰ ἐνδύματα, ἄχρι συντελείας. αἰ δὲ ἄλλαι πισταὶ ψυχαί, παρὰ τῷ Δημιουργῷ, περὶ δὲ τὴν συντέλειαν, ἀναχωροῦσι καὶ αὖται εἰς Ὀγδόαδα.

^{21.} ταῖς ἐκρύσεσι: MSS read τὰς ἐκρύσεις.

Through the effluences that flowed from his side he demonstrates that the flow of the passions from the things with passion saves the substances that have become passionless.

And when he says, "It is necessary that the Son of Man be rejected, insulted, crucified," he appears to be speaking about someone else, that is, about the one with passion.

And "I will go before you," he says, "on the third day into Galilee." For he goes before all, and intimated that he will raise up the soul that is invisible as saved and restore (it to the place) toward which he now goes.

He died upon the departure of the Spirit that came down upon him in the Jordan, not by becoming its own thing, but by being drawn in so that death might also act, since how, with life present within him, did the body die? For in this way death would have ruled over the Savior himself, which is incorrect. But death was outmaneuvered by cunning.

For after the body died and death prevailed upon it, the Savior sent up the beam of power that had come upon and destroyed death and raised up the mortal body that had cast off passion.

Thus the soulish elements are raised up and saved, but the believing spiritual elements are saved above these, receiving their souls as "wedding garments."

62 The soulish Christ is seated at the right hand of the Creator, as David says, "Sit at my right hand," etc.

He sits until the consummation, "so that they might see the one they pierced." But they pierced the appearance, which was the flesh of the soulish one. "For his bone will not be broken," it says, just as in the case of Adam the prophecy employs bone as an allegory for the soul.

For the very soul of Christ, while the body suffered, "deposited" itself "into the Father's hands." But the spiritual nature in the bone is no longer deposited, but he retains it.

63 The resting of the spirituals on the Lord's Day, in the Ogdoad, which is termed the Lord's Day, is with the mother, wearing their souls, the garments, until the culmination. But the other faithful souls are with the Creator, but at the culmination they also go up into the Ogdoad. Εἶτα, τὸ δεῖπνον τῶν γάμων κοινὸν πάντων τῶν σῷζομένων, ἄχρις ἂν ἀπισωθῆ πάντα καὶ ἄλλη `λα΄ γνωρίσῃ.

64 Τὸ δὲ ἐντεῦθεν, ἀποθέμενα τὰ πνευματικὰ τὰς ψυχάς, ἄμα τῆ Μητρὶ κομιζομένῃ τὸν Νυμφίον, κομιζόμενα καὶ αὐτὰ τοὺς νυμφίους, τοὺς Ἀγγέλους ἑαυτῶν, εἰς τὸν Νυμφῶνα ἐντὸς τοῦ Ὅρου εἰσίασι, καὶ πρὸς τὴν τοῦ Πατρὸς ὄψιν ἔρχονται, Αἰῶνες νοεροὶ γενόμενα, εἰς τοὺς νοεροὺς καὶ αἰωνίους γάμους τῆς συζυγίας.

65 Ό δὲ τοῦ δείπνου μὲν «ἀρχιτρίκλινος,» τῶν γάμων δὲ παράνυμφος «τοῦ Νυμφίου δὲ Φίλος, ἐστὼς ἔμπροσθεν τοῦ νυμφῶνος, ἀκούων τῆς φωνῆς τοῦ Νυμφίου, χαρᾶ χαίρει.»

Τοῦτο αὐτοῦ «τὸ Πλήρωμα τῆς χαρᾶς» καὶ τῆς ἀναπαύσεως.

66 Ὁ Σωτὴρ τοὺς Ἀποστόλους ἐδίδασκεν, τὰ μὲν πρῶτα τυπικῶς καὶ μυστικῶς, τὰ δὲ ὕστερα παραβολικῶς καὶ ἡνιγμένως, τὰ δὲ τρίτα σαφῶς καὶ γυμνῶς κατὰ μόνας.

67 «Ότε ἦμεν ἐν τῆ σαρκί,» φησὶν ὁ Ἀπόστολος, ὥσπερ ἔξω τοῦ σώματος ἤδη λαλῶν. Σάρκα οὖν λέγειν αὐτόν φησιν ἐκείνην τὴν ἀσθένειαν, τὴν ἀπὸ τῆς ἄνω Γυναικὸς προβολήν.

Καὶ ὅταν ὁ Σωτὴρ πρὸς Σαλώμην λέγῃ «μέχρι τότε εἶναι θάνατον ἄχρις ἂν αἰ γυναῖκες τίκτωσιν,» οὐ τὴν γένεσιν κακίζων ἔλεγεν ἀναγκαίαν οὖσαν διὰ τὴν σωτηρίαν τῶν πιστευόντων.

Δεῖ γὰρ εἶναι τὴν γένεσιν ταύτην ἄχρις ἂν τὸ σπέρμα προσενεχθῃ τὸ προλελογισμένον·

ἀλλὰ περὶ τῆς ἄνω Θηλείας αἰνίττεται, ἦς τὰ πάθη κτίσις γέγονεν, τῆς καὶ τὰς ἀμόρφους οὐσίας προβαλ<λ>ούσης. δι' ῆν καὶ ὁ Κύριος κατῆλθεν, ἀπὸ μὲν τοῦ πάθους ἡμᾶς ἀποσπάσων, ἑαυτῷ δὲ εἰσποιησόμενος.

68 Άχρι μὲν γὰρ ἦμεν τῆς Θηλείας μόνης τέκνα, ὡς ἂν αἰσχρᾶς συζυγίας, ἀτελῆ καὶ νήπια καὶ ἄφρονα καὶ ἀσθενῆ καὶ ἄμορφα, οἶον ἐκτρώματα προ<σ>ενεχθέντα, τῆς Γυναικὸς ἦμεν τέκνα. ὑπὸ δὲ τοῦ Σωτῆρος μορφωθέντες,²² Ἀνδρὸς καὶ Νυμφῶνος γεγόναμεν τέκνα.

69 Ή Είμαρμένη ἐστὶ σύνοδος πολλῶν καὶ ἐναντίων δυνάμεων. αὖται δέ εἰσιν ἀόρατοι καὶ ἀφανεῖς, ἐπιτροπεύουσαι τὴν τῶν ἄστρων φορὰν καὶ δι' ἐκείνων πολιτευόμεναι.

22. μορφωθέντες: MSS read μορφωθέντας.

Then the marriage feast shared by all who are saved, until all are made equal and know each other.

64 Thereupon the spiritual elements that have laid aside their souls, together with the mother who escorts the groom, also escort the grooms, their angels, enter into the bridal chamber within the boundary, and come to the vision of the Father, becoming intellectual eternities, in the intellectual and eternal marriages of the syzygy.

65 The "master" of the banquet, the best man of the marriage "and friend of the groom who stands before the bridal chamber, hearing the voice of the groom, rejoices."

This is his "fullness of joy" and rest.

66 The Savior initially instructed the Apostles figuratively and mystically, but later in parables and riddles, and finally plainly and openly when alone.

67 "When we were in the flesh," the Apostle says, as though he is already speaking outside of the body. Then he says that by flesh he means that weakness that was an emanation of the woman above.

And when the Savior says to Salome, "Death exists as long as women give birth," he is not offering a reproach of birth because it is necessary for the salvation of those who believe.

For it is necessary that this birth exist until the previously considered seed be brought forth.

But he is hinting at the woman above whose passions became creation because she put forward those amorphic beings. On her account the Lord came down pulling us out of passion and adopting us for himself.

68 For while we were children of the female alone, as if from a shameful union, incomplete and infants and mindless and weak and formless, brought forth like miscarriages, we were children of the woman. But having been formed by the Savior, we have become children of man and bridal chamber.

69 Fate is a gathering of many contrary powers. They are invisible and not seen, managing the circuit of the stars and governing through them.

Καθό γὰρ ἕκαστον αὐτῶν ἔφθακεν, τῆ τοῦ κόσμου κινήσει συναναφερόμενον, τῶν κατ' αὐτὴν τὴν ῥοπὴν γεννωμένων εἴληχεν τὴν ἐπικράτειαν, ὡς αὐτοῦ τέκνων.

70 Διὰ τῶν ἀπλανῶν τοίνυν καὶ πλανωμένων ἄστρων, αἱ ἐπὶ τούτων ἀόρατοι δυνάμεις ἐποχούμεναι, ταμιεύουσι τὰς γενέσεις καὶ ἐπισκοποῦσι·

τὰ δὲ ἄστρα αὐτὰ μὲν οὐδὲν ποιεῖ, δείκνυσι δὲ τὴν ἐνέργειαν τῶν κυρίων δυνάμεων, ὥσπερ καὶ ἡ τῶν ὀρνίθων πτῆσις σημαίνει τι, οὐχὶ ποιεῖ.

71 Τὰ τοίνυν δεκαδύο ζώδια καὶ οἱ ταῦτα ἐπιόντες ἑπτὰ ἀστέρες, τοτὲ μὲν συνοδεύοντες, τοτὲ δὲ ὑπαπαντῶντες, ἀνατέλλοντες, οὖτοι, πρὸς τῶν δυνάμεων κινούμενοι, κίνησιν τῆς οὐσίας δηλοῦσιν εἰς γένεσιν τῶν ζώων καὶ τὴν τῶν περιστάσεων τροπήν.

Διάφοροι δ' εἰσὶν καὶ οἱ ἀστέρες καὶ αἱ δυνάμεις, ἀγαθοποιοὶ κακοποιοί, δεξιοὶ ἀριστεροί, ὧν κοινὸν τὸ τικτόμενον· ἕκαστον δὲ αὐτῶν γίνεται κατὰ καιρὸν τὸν ἰδιον, τοῦ δυναστεύοντος τὰ κατὰ φύσιν ἀποτελοῦντος, τὸ μὲν ἐν ἀρχῆ, τὸ δὲ ἐπὶ τέλει.

72 Ἀπὸ ταύτης τῆς στάσεως καὶ μάχης τῶν δυνάμεων ὁ Κύριος ἡμᾶς ῥύεται, καὶ παρέχει τὴν εἰρήνην ἀπὸ τῆς τῶν δυνάμεων καὶ τῆς τῶν Ἀγγέλων παρατάξεως, ῆν οῦ μὲν ὑπὲρ ἡμῶν, οῦ δὲ καθ' ἡμῶν παρατάσσονται.

Οἳ μὲν γὰρ στρατιώταις ἐοίκασι, συμμαχοῦντες ἡμῖν, ὡς ἂν ὑπηρέται Θεοῦ, οἳ δὲ λησταῖς· ὁ γὰρ Πονηρὸς οὐ παρὰ Βασιλέως ἐζώσατο λαβὼν τὴν μάχαιραν, ἑαυτῷ δὲ ἐξ ἀπονοίας ἁρπάσας.

73 Διὰ δὴ τοὺς ἀντικειμένους οἵ, διὰ τοῦ σώματος καὶ τῶν ἐκτός, ἐπιβατεύουσι τῆς ψυχῆς καὶ ἐνεχυράζουσιν εἰς δουλείαν. οἱ δεξιοὶ οὕκ εἰσιν ἰκανοὶ παρακολουθοῦντες σῷζειν καὶ φυλάσσειν ἡμᾶς.

Οὐ γάρ εἰσι τέλεον προνοητικοί, ὥσπερ ὁ ἀγαθὸς Ποιμήν, ἀλλὰ μισθωτῷ παραπλήσιος ἕκαστος, τὸν λύκον ὁρῶντι προσιόντα καὶ φεύγοντι καὶ οὐ προθύμῷ τὴν ψυχὴν ὑπὲρ τῶν ἰδίων προβάτων ἐπιδιδόναι.

Προσέτι δὲ καὶ ὁ ἄνθρωπος, ὑπὲρ οὖ ἡ μάχη, ἀσθενὲς ὂν ζῷον, εὐεπίφορόν ἐστι πρὸς τὸ χεῖρον καὶ τοῖς μισοῦσι συλλαμβανόμενον· ὅθεν καὶ πλείω τὰ κακὰ ὑπάρχει αὐτῷ. For just as each of them came, having been carried around by the motion of the world, it obtained dominion over those born at that moment, as though they were its children.

70 Therefore, through the fixed and wandering stars, the invisible powers transcend them, they oversee and manage births.

But the stars accomplish nothing themselves, but exhibit the activity of the ruling powers, just as the flight of birds signals something but accomplishes nothing.

71 The twelve signs of the zodiac and the seven stars moving around them, at times with them, and at times against them when rising up, these, when moved by the powers, exhibit the motion of substance toward the generation of animals and the changing of affairs.

But the stars and the powers are different, good and bad, right and left, and what is brought forth shares (in both natures). Each of them comes to be at its own time, the powerful accomplishing according to its nature, in part at the beginning, and in part at the end.

72 From this state of affairs and contest of the powers the Lord rescues us, and he provides peace from the squabbles of powers and angels, in which some are assembled for us but others against us.

For some are like soldiers who fight for us as God's staff officers, but others are like pirates. For the wicked one armed himself, not taking up a sword on behalf of the king, but by treacherously plundering for himself.

73 So on account of the opponents who, through the body and things outside, usurp the soul and pledge it to slavery. Those on the right are not qualified when following to save and protect us.

For providences are not perfect like the Good Shepherd, but each resembles a hired servant who sees the wolf nearby and flees and is not willing to give up his soul on behalf of his own sheep.

And, besides, the man, over whom is the battle, since he is a weak animal, is inclined to what is inferior and imprisoned by those who hate him. Whence also he takes on even greater evil.

74 Διὰ τοῦτο ὁ Κύριος κατῆλθεν εἰρήνην ποιήσων, τοῖς ἀπ' οὐρανοῦ τοῖς ἀπὸ γῆς ὥς φησιν ὁ Ἀπόστολος·

«Εἰρήνη ἐπὶ τῆς γῆς καὶ δόξα ἐν ὑψίστοις.» Διὰ τοῦτο ἀνέτειλεν ξένος ἀστὴρ καὶ καινός, καταλύων τὴν παλαιὰν ἀστροθεσίαν, καινῷ φωτί, οὐ κοσμικῷ, λαμπόμενος, ὁ καινὰς ὁδοὺς καὶ σωτηρίους τρεπόμενος, αὐτὸς ὁ Κύριος, ἀνθρώπων Ὀδηγός, ὁ κατελθὼν εἰς γῆν ἵνα μεταθῇ τοὺς εἰς τὸν Χριστὸν πιστεύσαντας ἀπὸ τῆς Εἰμαρμένης εἰς τὴν ἐκείνου Πρόνοιαν.

75 Ότι δέ ἐστι, φασίν, Εἰμαρμένη τοῖς ἄλλοις, τὰ ἀποτελέσματα προλεγόμενα δείκνυσιν, ἐναργὴς δὲ ἀπόδειξις καὶ ἡ τῶν μαθημάτων θεωρία.

Αὐτίκα οἱ Μάγοι οὐ μόνον «εἶδον τὸν ἀστέρα» τοῦ Κυρίου, ἀλλὰ καὶ τὸ ἀληθὲς ἔγνωσαν ὅτι «Βασιλεὺς ἐτέχθη,» καὶ ὦν Βασιλεύς, ὅτι θεοσεβῶν. Τότε Ἰουδαῖοι μόνοι διαβόητοι ἦσαν ἐπὶ θεοσεβεία.

Διὰ τοῦτο γὰρ καὶ ὁ Σωτήρ, πρὸς θεοσεβεῖς κατιών, ἐπὶ τούτους ἦλθεν πρώτους τοὺς τότε ἐπὶ θεοσεβεία δόξαν ἀποφερομένους.

76 Ώς οὖν ἡ γέννησις τοῦ Σωτῆρος γενέσεως ἡμᾶς καὶ Εἰμαρμένης ἐξέβαλεν, οὕτως καὶ τὸ βάπτισμα αὐτοῦ πυρὸς ἡμᾶς ἐξείλετο, καὶ τὸ πάθος πάθους, ἵνα κατὰ πάντα ἀκολουθήσωμεν αὐτῷ.

Ό γὰρ εἰς Θεὸν βαπτισθεὶς εἰς Θεὸν ἐχώρησεν καὶ εἴληφεν «ἐξουσίαν ἐπάνω σκορπίων καὶ ὄφεων περιπατεῖν,» τῶν Δυνάμεων τῶν πονηρῶν.

Καὶ τοῖς Ἀποστόλοις ἐντέλλεται· «Περιιόντες, κηρύσσετε, καὶ τοὺς πιστεύοντας βαπτίζετε εἰς Ὅνομα Πατρὸς καὶ Υἰοῦ καὶ ἀγίου Πνεύματος,»

εἰς οὓς ἀναγεννώμεθα, τῶν λοιπῶν Δυνάμεων ἀπασῶν ὑπεράνω γινόμενοι.

77 Ταύτη θάνατος καὶ τέλος λέγεται τοῦ παλαιοῦ βίου τὸ βάπτισμα, ἀποτασσομένων ἡμῶν ταῖς πονηραῖς Ἀρχαῖς, ζωὴ δὲ κατὰ Χριστόν, ἦς μόνος αὐτὸς κυριεύει.

Η δύναμις δὲ τῆς μεταβολῆς τοῦ βαπτισθέντος οὐ περὶ τὸ σῶμα, ὁ αὐτὸς γὰρ ἀναβαίνει, ἀλλὰ περὶ ψυχήν.

Αὐτίκα δοῦλος Θεοῦ ἅμα τῷ ἀνελθεῖν τοῦ βαπτίσματος καὶ πρὸς τῶν ἀκαθάρτων λέγεται Πνευμάτων, καὶ εἰς ὃν πρὸ ὀλίγου ἐνήργουν, τοῦτον ἤδη «φρίσσουσιν.»

78 Μέχρι τοῦ βαπτίσματος οὖν ἡ Εἰμαρμένη, φασίν, ἀληθής· μετὰ δὲ τοῦτο οὐκέτι ἀληθεύουσιν οἱ ἀστρολόγοι.

74 On account of this the Lord came down bringing peace for those from heaven, those from the earth, as the Apostle says,

"Peace on earth and glory in the heights." On account of this a strange and new star rose up, bringing to an end the old arrangement of planets, illuminating with a new light that is not of this world, revolving around a new path of salvation, the Lord himself, humanity's guide, who descended to earth so that he might move those who believed in Christ from fate to providence.

75 They say that the events foretold demonstrate that fate exists for the others, and that the contemplation of the sciences is visible proof.

For example, the Magi not only "beheld the star" of the Lord, but they also perceived the truth that "a king was born," and whose king (he was), namely, of the pious ones. In that time the Jews alone were famous for piety.

For this reason the Savior, when descending to the pious ones, went first to those who at that time had gained glory in reference to piety.

76 As, then, the birth of the Savior freed us from becoming and from fate, so too his baptism removed us from fire, and his passion rescued us from passions, so that we might follow him in all things.

For the one baptized into God went forward into God and received "power to walk upon scorpions and snakes," the wicked powers.

And he commands the Apostles, "As you go about, preach, and baptize the faithful in the name of the Father and Son and Holy Spirit,"

in whom we are reborn, becoming higher than all the remaining powers.

77 In this sense, baptism is called death and an end to the old life, once we get rid of the wicked rulers, but it is also life according to Christ, of which he is the only Lord.

But the power of the transformation of the one baptized is not concerning the body, for the one who comes up, but concerning the soul.

As soon as he comes up from baptism he is called a servant of God even by the unclean spirits, and now "they tremble" at the one upon whom they recently acted.

78 Then until baptism, they say, fate is real, but after it the astrologers are no longer correct.

Έστιν δὲ οὐ τὸ λουτρὸν μόνον τὸ ἐλευθεροῦν, ἀλλὰ καὶ ἡ γνῶσις τίνες ἦμεν, τί γεγόναμεν, ποῦ ἦμεν, ποῦ ἐνεβλήθημεν, ποῦ σπεύδομεν, πόθεν λυτρούμεθα, τί γέννησις, τί ἀναγέννησις.

79 Έως οὖν ἀμόρφωτον, φασίν, ἔτι τὸ σπέρμα, Θηλείας ἐστὶ τέκνον· μορφωθὲν δὲ μετετέθη εἰς ἄνδρα καὶ υίὸς Νυμφίου γίνεται· οὐκέτι ἀσθενὴς καὶ τοῖς κοσμικοῖς ὑποκείμενος ὁρατοῖς τε καὶ ἀοράτοις, ἀλλ' ἀνδρωθεὶς ἄρρην γίνεται καρπός.

80 Ὁ Υεννῷ ἡ Μήτηρ εἰς θάνατον ἄγεται καὶ εἰς κόσμον· ὃν δὲ ἀναγεννῷ Χριστὸς εἰς ζωὴν μετατίθεται, εἰς Ὀγδόαδα.

Καὶ ἀποθνήσκουσιν μὲν τῷ κόσμῳ, ζῶσι δὲ τῷ Θεῷ, ἵνα θάνατος θανάτῳ λυθῆ, ἀναστάσει δὲ ἡ φθορά.

Διὰ γὰρ Πατρὸς καὶ Υἰοῦ καὶ ἀγίου Πνεύματος σφραγισθεὶς ἀνεπίληπτός ἐστι πάσῃ τῇ ἄλλῃ δυνάμει, καὶ διὰ τριῶν Ἐνομάτων πάσης τῆς ἐν φθορῷ τριάδος ἀπηλλάγῃ. «φορέσας τὴν εἰκόνα τοῦ χοϊκοῦ, τότε φορεῖ τὴν εἰκόνα τοῦ ἐπουρανίου.»

81 Τοῦ πυρὸς τὸ μὲν σωματικὸν σωμάτων ἄπτεται πάντων, τὸ δὲ καθαρὸν καὶ ἀσώματον ἀσωμάτων φασὶν ἄπτεσθαι, οἶον Δαιμόνων, Ἀγγέλων τῆς πονηρίας, αὐτοῦ τοῦ Διαβόλου. Οὕτως ἐστὶ τὸ ἐπουράνιον πῦρ δισσὸν τὴν φύσιν, τὸ μὲν νοητόν, τὸ δὲ αἰσθητόν.

Καὶ τὸ βάπτισμα οὖν διπλοῦν ἀναλόγως· τὸ μὲν αἰσθητὸν δι' ὕδατος, τοῦ αἰσθητοῦ πυρὸς σβεστήριον· τὸ δὲ νοητὸν διὰ Πνεύματος, τοῦ νοητοῦ πυρὸς ἀλεξητήριον.

Καὶ τὸ σωματικὸν πνεῦμα τοῦ αἰσθητοῦ πυρὸς τροφὴ καὶ ὑπέκκαυμα γίνεται, ὀλίγον ὄν. πλεῖον δὲ γενόμενον σβεστήριον πέφυκεν. Τὸ δὲ ἄνωθεν δοθὲν ἡμῖν Πνεῦμα, ἀσώματον ὄν, οὐ στοιχείων μόνων, ἀλλὰ καὶ Δυνάμεων κρατεῖ καὶ Ἀρχῶν πονηρῶν.

82 Καὶ ὁ ἄρτος καὶ τὸ ἔλαιον ἀγιάζεται τῇ δυνάμει τοῦ Ὀνόματος· οὐ τὰ αὐτὰ ὄντα κατὰ τὸ φαινόμενον οἶα ἐλήφθη, ἀλλὰ δυνάμει εἰς δύναμιν πνευματικὴν μεταβέβληται.

Οὕτως καὶ τὸ ὕδωρ, καὶ τὸ ἐξορκιζόμενον καὶ τὸ βάπτισμα γινόμενον, οὐ μόνον χωρ<ίζ>ει τὸ χεῖρον, ἀλλὰ καὶ ἀγιασμὸν προσλαμβάνει.

But it is not only washing that sets one free, but also the knowledge of who we were, what we have become, where we were, where we were placed, where we are going, from what we are ransomed, what birth is, what rebirth is.

79 While the seed remains unformed, they say, it is a child of the female. But when it was formed, it was changed into a male, and it becomes a child of the groom. No longer is it weak and subject to the cosmic elements, both visible and invisible, but once it is made masculine, it becomes male fruit.

80 The one whom the mother births is led into death and into the world. But the one whom Christ rebirths is transposed into life in the Ogdoad.

And they die in the world, but live in God, so that death might be destroyed by death, and destruction by resurrection.

For the one sealed by the Father and Son and Holy Spirit is not open to attack by every other power, and by three names has been delivered from the entire triad of destruction. "When bearing on the image of the earthly, it bears the image of the heavenly."

81 The corporeal element of fire is in contact with all corporeal things, and the pure and incorporeal element is in contact with all immaterial things, like demons, angels of wickedness, and the devil himself. This heavenly fire is double in nature, in part intellectual, and in part sensible.

Then, baptism is analogously also double, the sensible part through water, which puts out the sensible fire, but the intellectual part through Spirit, a defense against the intellectual fire.

And the corporeal Spirit becomes nourishment and fuel for the sensible fire when it is small. But when it grows larger it has become an extinguisher. But the Spirit given to us from on high, since it is incorporeal, reigns not only over the elements, but over the powers and wicked rulers.

82 And the bread and the oil are made holy by the power of the name; they are not the same as they seemed to be when they were received, but they have been transformed into spiritual power by power.

Thus also the water, becoming both the exorcism and the baptism, not only <distinguishes> what is inferior, but also provides holiness. 83 Ἐπὶ τὸ βάπτισμα χαίροντας ἔρχεσθαι προσῆκεν, ἀλλ' ἐπεὶ πολλάκις συγκαταβαίνει τισὶ καὶ ἀκάθαρτα πνεύματα, παρακολουθοῦντα καὶ τυχόντα μετὰ τοῦ ἀνθρώπου τῆς σφραγῖδος, ἀνίατα τοῦ λοιποῦ γίνεται, τῆ χαρῷ συμπλέκεται φόβος, ἵνα τις μόνος καθαρὸς αὐτὸς κατέλθῃ.

84 Διὰ τοῦτο νηστεῖαι, δεήσεις, εὐχαί, <θέσεις> χειρῶν, γονυκλισίαι, ὅτι ψυχὴ «ἐκ κόσμου» καὶ «ἐκ στόματος λεόντων» ἀνασῷζεται· διὸ καὶ πειρασμοὶ εὐθέως ἀγανακτούντων τῶν ἀφ' ὦν ἀφῃρέθῃ, κἅν τις φέρῃ προειδώς, τά γε ἔξω σαλεύουσιν.

85 Αὐτίκα ὁ Κύριος μετὰ τὸ βάπτισμα σαλεύεται, εἰς ἡμέτερον τύπον, καὶ γίνεται πρῶτον «μετὰ θηρίων» ἐν τῆ ἐρήμῳ. εἶτα κρατήσας τούτων καὶ τοῦ Ἄρχοντος αὐτῶν, ὡς ἂν ἤδη βασιλεὺς ἀληθής, «ὑπ' Ἀγγέλων ἤδη διακονεῖται.»

Ό γὰρ Ἀγγέλων ἐν σαρκὶ κρατήσας εὐλόγως ὑπ' Ἀγγέλων ἤδη δουλεύεται.

Δεῖ οὖν ὠπλίσθαι τοῖς κυριακοῖς ὅπλοις, ἔχοντας τὸ σῶμα καὶ τὴν ψυχὴν ἄτρωτον, «ὅπλοις σβέσαι τὰ βέλη τοῦ Διαβόλου δυναμένοις,» ὡς φησιν ὁ Ἀπόστολος.

86 Ἐπὶ τοῦ προ<σ>κομισθέντος νομίσματος ὁ Κύριος εἶπεν οὐ· «Τίνος τὸ κτῆμα;» ἀλλά· «Τίνος ἡ εἰκὼν καὶ ἡ ἐπιγραφή; Καίσαρος»· ἵνα οὖ ἐστιν, ἐκείνῷ δοθῆ.

Οὕτως καὶ ὁ πιστός· ἐπιγραφὴν μὲν ἔχει διὰ Χριστοῦ τὸ Ὅνομα τοῦ Θεοῦ, τὸ δὲ Πνεῦμα ὡς εἰκόνα. Καὶ τὰ ἄλογα ζῷα διὰ σφραγῖδος δείκνυσι τίνος ἐστὶν ἕκαστον, καὶ ἐκ τῆς σφραγῖδος ἐκδικεῖται. Οὕτως καὶ ἡ ψυχὴ ἡ πιστή, τὸ τῆς ἀληθείας λαβοῦσα σφράγισμα, «τὰ στίγματα τοῦ Χριστοῦ» περιφέρει.

Οὗτοί εἰσιν «τὰ παιδία τὰ ἤδη ἐν τῆ κοίτῃ συναναπαυόμενα» καὶ «αἱ Παρθένοι αἱ φρόνιμοι,» αἶς αἱ λοιπαὶ αἱ μέλλουσαι οὐ συνεισῆλθον εἰς τὰ «ἡτοιμασμένα ἀγαθά,» «εἰς ἂ ἐπιθυμοῦσιν Ἄγγελοι παρακύψαι.»

83 It is befitting to go to baptism joyfully, but since frequently descending with some are unclean spirits, following and receiving the seal with the person, they become incurable in the future, (and) fear is intertwined with joy, so that only the one who is pure may descend.

84 For this reason, fast, petition, pray, <raise up> hands, kneel, because a soul is saved "from the world" and "from the mouth of lions." Therefore, there are immediate trials for those who are vexed about the things from which they have been separated, and even if someone should endure with foreknowledge, the outer person is shaken.

85 For example, the Lord after baptism was shaken, as a type for us, and he was initially "with the beasts" in the desert. Then when he gained authority over them and their ruler, as if already a true king, "he was already ministered to by angels."

For the one who had ruled over angels in the flesh is appropriately served already by angels.

It is necessary, therefore, that we put on the Lord's armor, keeping the body and soul protected, "armor able to extinguish the arrows of the devil," as the Apostle says.

86 In the (story of the) coin brought to him, the Lord did not say, "Whose possession (is this)?" but "Whose image and inscription? Caesar's," so that it might be given to the one whose it is.

Thus also the faithful; he has the name of God through Christ as an inscription, but the Spirit as an image. And irrational animals demonstrate by a seal to whom each belongs, and they are claimed by the seal. Thus also the faithful soul, having received a seal of truth, bears "the marks of Christ."

These are "the children who already are resting together in the bed" and "the wise virgins," with whom the others who are late did not enter into the "prepared goods," "upon which the angels want to look."

V. ANONYMOUS COMMENTARY ON THE PROLOGUE OF JOHN

Irenaeus quotes this brief commentary on John's prologue in *Against the Heresies* 1.8.5. The commentary is followed by the words "And Ptolemy indeed (teaches) in this way" (*Et Ptolemaeus quidem ita.*). However, there are two uncertainties about this attribution. First, the sentence does not appear in the surviving Greek, only in the Latin translation, which leaves open the possibility that Irenaeus did not write the sentence. Second, the sentence comes at the end of Irenaeus's presentation of Valentinian theology, specifically the theology of Ptolemy's followers, or as Irenaeus says in his preface: "I refer particularly to the disciples of Ptolemy, whose school may be described as a bud from that of Valentinus."²³ Thus the attribution to Ptolemy may refer back to all of the material in AH 1.1–8, and not narrowly to the prologue commentary. If this is the case, Irenaeus does not mean by the expression "And Ptolemy indeed (teaches) in this way" that Ptolemy composed all of this material, but rather that it represents Ptolemy's brand of Valentinian theology. I am more persuaded by the latter interpretation of the sentence and thus include the prologue commentary as an anonymous Valentinian text.

What is clear about the Valentinian commentary, however, is its exegetical mode. The author understands the prologue as John's disclosure of the first ogdoad, or set of eight eternities that populate the highest tier of the divine realm of fullness. The author of the commentary discovers the names of the first eight eternities in the nouns that John uses in the prologue, resulting in an ogdoad comprised of Father, Grace, Only-Begotten, Truth, Word, Life, Man, and Church. From these, presumably, the commentator believes the rest of the heavenly eternities receive their beginning. While we cannot be sure who composed this prologue commentary, it is worth noting that Ptolemy was reputed to have been the first Valentinian to posit the existence of "eternities regarded as animate beings having their existence apart from God."²⁴ Thus we should not be surprised that the anonymous commentary is the work of either Ptolemy or someone influenced by him.

The Greek text is based on W. W. Harvey, *Sancti Irenaei episcopi Lugdunensis libri quinque adversus haereses*, vol. 1 (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1857). In the Greek and English I have formatted the text to correspond to the three voices in the text: that of Irenaeus, the commentator, and the New Testament. Unindented passages belong to Irenaeus, those with a single indent belong to the commentator, and those indented twice are quotations from the Gospel of John.

23. Irenaeus, AH praef.2.

24. Tertullian, Against the Valentinians 4.

Έτι τε Ἰωάννην, τὸν μαθητὴν τοῦ Κυρίου, διδάσκουσι τὴν πρώτην ὀγδοάδα μεμηνυκέναι, αὐταῖς λέξεσι λέγοντες οὕτως·

Ιωάννης, ό μαθητής τοῦ Κυρίου, βουλόμενος εἰπεῖν τὴν τῶν ὅλων γένεσιν, καθ' ῆν τὰ πάντα προέβαλεν ὁ Πατὴρ, « ἀρχήν » τινα ὑποτίθεται, τὸ πρῶτον γεννηθὲν ὑπὸ τοῦ Θεοῦ, ὃν δὴ καὶ Yiὸν, Μονογενῆ, καὶ Θεὸν κέκληκεν, ἐν ῷ τὰ πάντα ὁ Πατὴρ προέβαλε σπερματικῶς. Ὑπὸ δὲ τούτου, φησὶ, τὸν Λόγον προβεβλῆσθαι, καὶ ἐν αὐτῷ τὴν ὅλην τῶν Αἰώνων οὐσίαν, ῆν αὐτὸς ὕστερον ἐμόρφωσεν ὁ Λόγος. Ἐπεὶ οὖν περὶ πρώτης γενέσεως λέγει, καλῶς ἀπὸ τῆς ἀρχῆς, τουτέστι τοῦ Θεοῦ καὶ τοῦ Λόγου, τὴν διδασκαλίαν ποιεῖται. λέγει δὲ οὕτως.

« Ἐν ἄρχῃ ἦν ὁ Λόγος, καὶ ὁ Λόγος ἦν πρὸς τὸν Θεὸν, καὶ Θεὸς ἦν ὁ Λόγος· οὖτος ἦν ἐν ἀρχῇ πρὸς τὸν Θεόν. »

Πρότερον διαστείλας τὰ τρία, Θεὸν, καὶ Ἀρχὴν, καὶ Λόγον, πάλιν αὐτὰ ἐνοῖ, ἵνα καὶ τὴν προβολὴν ἐκατέρων αὐτῶν δείξῃ, τοῦ τε Υίοῦ καὶ τοῦ Λόγου, καὶ τὴν πρὸς ἀλλήλους ἅμα καὶ τὴν πρὸς τὸν Πατέρα ἕνωσιν. Ἐν γὰρ τῷ Πατρὶ, καὶ ἐκ τοῦ Πατρὸς ἡ ἀρχὴ, καὶ ἐκ τῆς ἀρχῆς ὁ Λόγος. Καλῶς οὖν εἶπεν· « Ἐν ἀρχῆ ἦν ὁ Λόγος, » ἦν γὰρ ἐν τῷ Υίῷ· « καὶ ὁ Λόγος ἦν πρὸς τὸν Θεόν, » καὶ γὰρ ἡ ἀρχή· « καὶ Θεὸς ἦν ὁ Λόγος, » ἀκολούθως, τὸ γὰρ ἐκ Θεοῦ γεννηθὲν Θεός ἐστιν· « οὖτος ἦν ἐν ἀρχῃ πρὸς τὸν Θεόν, » ἔδειξε τὴν τῆς προβολῆς τάξιν.

« πάντα δι' αὐτοῦ ἐγένετο, καὶ χωρὶς αὐτοῦ ἐγένετο οὐδ' ἕν. »

πᾶσι γὰρ τοῖς μετ' αὐτὸν Αἰῶσι μορφῆς καὶ γενέσεως αἴτιος ὁ Λόγος ἐγένετο. Ἀλλὰ

« ὃ γέγονεν ἐν αὐτῷ, » φησὶ, « ζωή ἐστιν. »

ένθάδε καὶ συζυγίαν ἐμήνυσε· Τὰ μὲν γὰρ ὅλα, ἔφη, δι' αὐτοῦ γεγενῆσθαι, τὴν δὲ ζωὴν ἐν αὐτῷ. Αὕτη οὖν ἡ ἐν αὐτῷ γενομένη οἰκειοτέρα ἐστὶν ἐν αὐτῷ τῶν δι' αὐτοῦ γενομένων. σύνεστι γὰρ αὐτῷ, καὶ δι' αὐτοῦ καρποφορεῖ. ἐπειδὴ γὰρ ἐπιφέρει,

« καὶ ἡ ζωὴ ἦν τὸ φῶς τῶν ἀνθρώπων, »

Άνθρωπον εἰπὼν ἄρτι, καὶ τὴν Ἐκκλησίαν ὁμωνύμως τῷ Ἀνθρώπῳ ἐμήνυσεν, ὅπως διὰ τοῦ ἐνὸς ὀνόματος δηλώσῃ τὴν τῆς συζυγίας κοινωνίαν. Ἐκ γὰρ τοῦ Λόγου καὶ τῆς Ζωῆς Ἄνθρωπος γίνεται καὶ Ἐκκλησία. Φῶς δὲ εἶπε τῶν ἀνθρώπων τὴν Ζωὴν, διὰ τὸ πεφωτίσθαι αὐτοὺς ὑπ' αὐτῆς, ὅ δή ἐστι μεμορφῶσθαι καὶ πεφανερῶσθαι. Τοῦτο δὲ καὶ ὁ Παῦλος λέγει· « Πᾶν γὰρ τὸ φανερούμενον φῶς Still they teach that John, the disciple of the Lord, discloses the first ogdoad, when they speak with these words in this way:

John, the disciple of the Lord, wanting to speak about the origin of the whole, in relation to which the Father emanated all things, sets forth a certain "beginning," that which was first begotten by God, whom indeed he has called also Son, Only-Begotten, and God, in whom the Father emanated all things seminally. By this one, he says, the Word was emanated, and in him was the whole of the eternities, which the Word himself later shaped. Since, then, he speaks about the first origin, rightly from the beginning, that is to say, from God and the Word, he composes the teaching. He speaks in this way:

"In the beginning was the Word, and the Word was with God, and the Word was God; this one was in the beginning with God."

After first differentiating the three, God, Beginning, and Word, again (he makes) them into one so that in fact he might make known the emanation of each of them, of the Son and of the Word, and at the same time he might unite the one with one another and with the Father. For in the Father and from the Father is the beginning, and from the beginning is the Word. Rightly, then, he said, "In the beginning was the Word," since he was in the Son; "and the Word was with God," for indeed (he is) the beginning; "and the Word was God," consequently, since that which is generated from God is God; (and when he said,) "This one was in the beginning with God," he made known the order of the emanation.

"All things came about through him, and apart from him not one thing came about."

For the Word was a cause of form and origin to all the eternities that came about after him. But

"That which came about in him," he says, "is life."

Here in fact he disclosed a union. For on the one hand the whole, he was saying, has come about through him, but life (has come about) in him. This, therefore, that comes about in him is more properly in him than are the things that come about through him. For it is with him, and through him it bears fruit. For when he adds,

"And life was the light of man,"

having just now said Man, he discloses also Church synonymously with Man, thus through the name of one he might indicate the fellowship of the union. For from Word and Life come Man and Church. But Light he called the Life of Man, because they have been enlightened by her, that is, shaped and made manifest. This is what Paul also says: "For life is that which έστιν. » Έπεὶ τοίνυν ἐφανέρωσε καὶ ἐγέννησε τόν τε Ἀνθρωπον καὶ τὴν Ἐκκλησίαν ή Ζωὴ, φῶς εἰρῆσθαι αὐτῶν. Σαφῶς οὖν δεδήλωκεν ὁ Ἰωάννης διὰ τῶν λόγων τούτων, τά τε ἄλλα, καὶ τὴν τετράδα τὴν δευτέραν, Λόγον καὶ Ζωὴν, Ἀνθρωπον καὶ Ἐκκλησίαν. Ἀλλὰ μὴν καὶ τὴν πρώτην ἐμήνυσε τετράδα. διηγούμενος γὰρ περὶ τοῦ Σωτῆρος καὶ λέγων πάντα τὰ ἐκτὸς τοῦ πληρώματος δι' αὐτοῦ μεμορφῶσθαι, καρπὸν εἶναί φησιν αὐτὸν παντὸς τοῦ πληρώματος.

« φῶς, » εἴρηκεν αὐτὸν, « τὸ ἐν τῇ σκοτία φαινόμενον, καὶ μὴ καταληφθὲν ὑπ' αὐτῆς. »

έπειδὴ πάντα τὰ γενόμενα ἐκ τοῦ πάθους ἀρμόσας ἠγνοήθη ὑπ' αὐτῆς. Καὶ υἰὸν δὲ, καὶ ἀλήθειαν, καὶ ζωὴν λέγει αὐτὸν καὶ

« λόγον σάρκα γενόμενον· οὖ τὴν δόξαν ἐθεασάμεθά, » φησι, « καὶ ἦν ἡ δόξα αὐτοῦ οῖα ἦν ἡ τοῦ μονογενοῦς, ἡ ὑπὸ τοῦ πατρὸς δοθεῖσα αὐτῷ, πλήρης χάριτος καὶ ἀληθείας. »

Λέγει δὲ οὕτως· « Καὶ ὁ λόγος σὰρξ ἐγένετο, καὶ ἐσκήνωσεν ἐν ἡμῖν, καὶ ἐθεασάμεθα τὴν δόξαν αὐτοῦ, δόξαν ὡς μονογενοῦς παρὰ Πατρὸς, πλήρης χάριτος καὶ ἀληθείας. »

Άκριβῶς οὖν καὶ τὴν πρώτην ἐμήνυσε τετράδα, Πατέρα εἰπὼν, καὶ Χάριν, καὶ τὸν Μονογενῆ, καὶ Ἀλήθειαν. Οὕτως ὁ Ἰωάννης περὶ τῆς πρώτης καὶ μητρὸς τῶν ὅλων Αἰώνων ὀγδοάδος εἴρηκε. Πατέρα γὰρ εἴρηκε, καὶ Χάριν, καὶ Μονογενῆ, καὶ Ἀλήθειαν, καὶ Λόγον, καὶ Ζωὴν, καὶ Ἀνθρωπον, καὶ Ἐκκλησίαν. manifested everything." Since, therefore, Light manifested and begat Man and Church, she is called their Light. Clearly, therefore, has John disclosed through these words both other things and the second tetrad, Word and Life, Man and Church. But indeed further the first tetrad he disclosed. For while discoursing about the Savior and saying that all things that are outside of the fullness have been shaped by Him, he says that He is the fruit of the entire fullness. For indeed,

"Light," he terms Him, "is that which shines in the darkness, and it (light) was not comprehended by it (darkness)."

Since he fits together all things that come about from passion, he was not recognized by it. He also calls him Son, Truth, Life, and

"Word become flesh. Whose glory we beheld," he says, "and his glory was like that of the Only-Begotten, the (glory) given to him by the Father, full of grace and truth."

But (John) speaks in this way: "And the Word became flesh, and dwelt among us, and we beheld His glory, the glory as of the Only-Begotten of the Father, full of grace and truth."

Clearly, then, does he disclose the first tetrad when he speaks about the Father, Grace, Only-Begotten, and Truth. In this way John speaks about the first ogdoad and the mother of the whole of the eternities. For he names Father, Grace, Only-Begotten, Truth, Word, Life, Man, and Church.

VI. ANONYMOUS LETTER

In his treatise against heretics, the *Panarion*, Epiphanius quotes from a work written by an unnamed Valentinian. He claims to provide the text "word for word" from "their book." The work opens like a letter, using the traditional epistolary expression "Greetings!" However, the *Letter* also takes on a metaphysical character; the author purports to be the product of a certain "Indestructible mind" who writes to "those indestructible among the prudent, soulish, fleshly, and cosmic." The *Letter* focuses on the names of the heavenly eternities and the processes by which they populated the heavens, which the author describes as "mysteries unnameable and unspeakable and supercelestial." The date of composition of the *Letter* and the identity of its author remain unknown, but the *Letter* may hail from the late second or early third century C.E. Greek text is adapted from K. Holl, *Epiphanius, Ancoratus und Panarion*. Vols. 1–3. GCS 25, 31, 37. Leipzig: Hinrichs, 1915, 1922, 1933. 5:1 Παρὰ φρονίμοις, παρὰ δὲ ψυχικοῖς, παρὰ δὲ σαρκικοῖς, παρὰ δὲ κοσμικοῖς, παρὰ δὲ κοσμικοῖς, παρὰ δὲ τῷ Μεγέθει νοῦς ἀκατάργητος τοῖς ἀκαταργήτοις χαίρειν.

5:2 Άνονομάστων έγὼ καὶ ἀρρήτων καὶ ὑπερουρανίων μνείαν ποιοῦμαι μυστηρίων πρὸς ὑμᾶς, οὕτε ἀρχαῖς οὕτε ἐξουσίαις οὕτε ὑποταγαῖς οὕτε πάσῃ συγχύσει περινοηθῆναι δυναμένων, μόνῃ δὲ τῇ τοῦ Ἀτρέπτου Ἐννοίᡇ πεφανερωμένων.

5:3 ὅτε γὰρ <ἐπ'> ἀρχῆς ὁ Αὐτοπάτωρ αὐτὸς ἐν ἑαυτῷ περιεῖχε τὰ πάντα, ὄντα ἐν ἑαυτῷ ἐν ἀγνωσία,—ὃν καλοῦσί τινες Αἰῶνα ἀγήρατον, ἀεὶ νεάζοντα, ἀρρενόθηλυν, ὃς πάντοτε περιέχει τὰ πάντα καὶ οὐκ ἐνπεριέχεται,—

5:4 τότε ή ἐν αὐτῷ Ἐννοια ἠθέλησεν ἐκείνη, ἥν τινες Ἐννοιαν ἔφασαν, ἕτεροι Χάριν οἰκείως, διὰ τὸ ἐπικεχορηγηκέναι αὐτὴν θησαυρίσματα τοῦ Μεγέθους τοῖς ἐκ τοῦ Μεγέθους. οἱ δὲ ἀληθεύσαντες Σιγὴν προσηγόρευσαν, ὅτι δι' ἐνθυμήσεως χωρὶς λόγου τὰ ἅπαντα τὸ Μέγεθος ἐτελείωσεν—

5:5 ώς οὖν προεῖπον, ἡ ἄφθαρτος < Έννοια>, αἰώνια βουληθεῖσα δεσμὰ ῥῆξαι, ἐθήλυνε τὸ Μέγεθος ἐπ' ὀρέξει ἀναπαύσεως αὐτοῦ. καὶ αὕτη αὐτῷ μιγεῖσα ἀνέδειξε τὸν Πατέρα τῆς ἀληθείας, ὃν οἰκείως οἱ τέλειοι Ἄνθρωπον ἀνόμασαν, ὅτι ἦν ἀντίτυπος τοῦ προόντος Ἀγεννήτου.

5:6 μετὰ τοῦτο δὲ ἡ Σιγή, φυσικὴν ἑνότητα Φωτὸς προενεγκαμένη σὺν τῷ Ἀνθρώπῷ,—ἦν δὲ αὐτῶν ἡ συνέλευσις τὸ θέλειν—ἀναδείκνυσι τὴν Ἀλήθειαν. Ἀλήθεια δὲ ὑπὸ τῶν τελείων οἰκείως ἀνομάσθη, ὅτι ἀληθῶς ὁμοία ἦν τῆ ἑαυτῆς μητρὶ Σιγῆ—τῆς Σιγῆς τοῦτο βουληθείσης, ἀπομερισμὸν φώτων τοῦ τε ἄρρενος καὶ τῆς θηλείας ἴσον εἶναι, ὅπως δι' ἑαυτῶν καὶ ἡ ἐν αὐτοῖς φανερωθῆ τοῖς ἐξ αὐτῶν [ἐν αὐτῷ] εἰς αἰσθητικὰ φῶτα μερισθεῖσι.

5:7 μετὰ τοῦτο ἡ Ἀλήθεια, μητρικὴν προενεγκαμένη προυνικίαν, ἐθήλυνε τὸν Πατέρα ἑαυτῆς εἰς ἑαυτὴν. καὶ συνήεσαν ἑαυτοῖς ἀφθάρτῳ μίξει καὶ ἀγηράτῷ συγκράσει, καὶ ἀναδεικνύ<ου>σι τετράδα πνευματικὴν ἀρρενόθηλυν, ἀντίτυπον τῆς προούσης τετράδος, ἥτις ἦν Βυθὸς, Σιγὴ, Πατὴρ, Ἀλήθεια. αὕτη δὲ ἡ ἐκ τοῦ Πατρὸς καὶ τῆς Ἀληθείας τετράς· Ἀνθρωπος, Ἐκκλησία, Λόγος, Ζωή.

5:8 τότε τοῦ πάντα περιέχοντος Βυθοῦ θελήματι, ὁ Ἀνθρωπος καὶ ἡ Ἐκκλησία, πατρικῶν μνησθέντες λόγων, συνήεσαν ἑαυτοῖς καὶ ἀναδεικνύουσι δωδεκάδα προυνίκων ἀρρενοθηλύν<των>. οἱ οὖν ἄρρενές εἰσι Παράκλητος, Πατρικὸς, Μητρικὸς, Ἀείνους, Θελητός—ὅ ἐστι, Φῶς—Ἐκκλησιαστικός. αἱ δὲ θήλειαι-Πίστις, Ἐλπἰς, Ἀγάπη, Σύνεσις, Μακαρία, Σοφία. 5:1 Indestructible mind to those indestructible among the prudent, soulish, fleshly, and cosmic in the presence of the Great One. Greetings!

5:2 I mention to you mysteries unnameable and unspeakable and supercelestial, not able to be comprehended by authorities or powers or subordinates or any combination, but having been manifest only to the Thought of the Unchangeable One.

5:3 When, <from> the beginning, the Self-Progenitor himself surrounded all things within himself, while they were within him in ignorance—he whom some call Ageless Eternity, Ever-Young, Male-Female, who surrounds all things and is not surrounded—

5:4 then the Thought within him willed her, whom some have called Thought, (but) others properly (call her) Grace, since she has supplied treasures of the Great One for those from the Great One. But those who have spoken the truth call (her) Silence, because the Great One has perfected all things by conception without speech.

5:5 As I said before, the incorruptible Thought, desiring to shatter eternal shackles, softened the Great One with a longing for his rest. And after uniting with him, she brought forth the Father of Truth, whom the Perfect have appropriately named Man, because he was the copy of the previous Unbegotten One.

5:6 After this Silence, after bringing forth a natural union of Light with Man—but their union was what was willed—brings forth Truth. She was fittingly named Truth by the Perfect, because she was truly like her own mother Silence—this being the desire of Silence, that the allocation of the lights of male and female be equal, so that through themselves that which is among them might be made manifest to those separated from them as perceptible lights.

5:7 After this Truth, having displayed a sexual desire like her mother's, softened her own Father to her. And they came together in immortal intercourse and ageless mixing, and they brought forth a male and female spiritual tetrad, a copy of the prior tetrad, which was Depth, Silence, Father, and Truth. But this is the tetrad from Father and Truth: Man, Church, Word, and Life.

5:8 Then by the will of the all-surrounding Depth, Man and Church, recalling the words of their father, came together and brought forth a duodecad of male and females (filled with) sexual desire. The males are Helper, Paternal, Maternal, Eternal Mind, Willed—that is, Light—and Ecclesiasticus. And the females: Faith, Hope, Love, Understanding, Blessed One, and Wisdom.

5:9 μετέπειτα δὲ Λόγος καὶ Ζωή, καὶ αὐτοὶ τὸ τῆς ἑνώσεως μεταπλάσαντες δώρημα, ἑαυτοῖς ἐκοινώνησαν—ἦν δὲ ἡ κοινωνία αὐτῶν τὸ θέλημα—καὶ συνελθόντες ἀνεδείξαντο δεκάδα προυνίκων καὶ αὐτῶν ἀρρενοθηλύντων. οἱ μὲν ἄρρενές εἰσι Βύθιος, Ἀγήρατος, Αὐτοφυὴς, Μονογενὴς, Ἀκίνητος. οὖτοι τὴν προσωνυμίαν <εἰς> τὴν δόξαν τοῦ Πάντα Περιέχοντος <περι>εποιήσαντο. αἱ δὲ θήλειαι· Μῖξις, Ἔνωσις, Σύγκρασις, Ἐνότης, Ἡδονή. καὶ αὖται τὴν προσωνυμίαν εἰς δόξαν τῆς Σιγῆς περιεποιήσαντο.

6:1 Τετελειωμένης οὖν τῆς κατὰ Πατέρα Ἀληθείας τριακάδος, ἡν οἱ ἐπίγειοι μὴ ἐπιστάμενοι ἀριθμοῦσι καὶ ὁπόταν ἔλθωσιν ἐπ' αὐτήν, μηκέτι ἀριθμὸν εὑρίσκοντες, ἀνακυκλοῦσι πάλιν ἀριθμοῦντες αὐτήν—ἔστι δὲ Βυθὸς, Σιγὴ, Πατὴρ, Ἀλήθεια, Ἀνθρωπος, Ἐκκλησία, Λόγος, Ζωὴ, Παράκλητος, Πατρικὸς, Μητρικὸς, Ἀείνους, Θελητὸς, Ἐκκλησιαστικὸς, Πίστις, Ἐλπὶς, Ἀγάπη, Σύνεσις, Μακαρία, Σοφία, Βύθιος, Ἀγήρατος, Αὐτοφυὴς, Μονογενὴς, Ἀκίνητος, Μῖξις, Ἐνωσις, Σύγκρασις, Ἐνότης, Ἡδονή—

6:2 τότε ὁ τὰ πάντα περιέχων συνέσει τῆ ἀνυπερβλήτῷ, δογματίσας τε κληθῆναι ἑτέραν Ὀγδοάδα ἀντὶ τῆς προούσης αὐθεντικῆς Ὀγδοάδος, ἥτις ἐν τῷ ἀριθμῷ τῆς Τριακάδος μείνη—οὐ γὰρ ἦν Μεγέθους φρόνημα εἰς ἀριθμὸν πίπτειν—ἀντέστησεν ἀντὶ τῶν ἀρρένων τοὺς ἄρρενας Μόνον, Τρίτον, Πέμπτον, Ἔβδομον, καὶ τὰς θηλείας Δυάδα, Τετράδα, Ἐξάδα, Ὀγδοάδα.

6:3 αὕτη οὖν ἡ Ὀγδοάς, ἡ ἀντικληθεῖσα ἀντὶ τῆς προούσης Ὀγδοάδος—Βυθοῦ, Πατρὸς, Ἀνθρώπου, Λόγου καὶ Σιγῆς, Ἀληθείας, Ἐκκλησίας, Ζωῆς—ἡνώθη τοῖς φωσὶ καὶ ἐγένετο Τριακὰς ἀπηρτισμένη.

6:4 καὶ <ἦv> ἡ προοῦσα Ὀγδοὰς ἀναπαυομένη. ὁ δὲ Βυθὸς ἐξῆλθεν Μεγέθους στηρίγματι ἐνωθῆναι τῆ Τριακάδι· συνήει γὰρ τῆ Ἀληθεία, καὶ ὁ Πατὴρ τῆς Ἀληθείας συνήρχετο τῆ Ἐκκλησία, καὶ ὁ Μητρικὸς εἶχε τὴν Ζωὴν καὶ ὁ Παράκλητος τὴν Ἐνάδα καὶ ἡ Ἐνὰς ἡνοῦτο τῷ Πατρὶ τῆς Ἀληθείας καὶ ὁ Πατὴρ τῆς Ἀληθείας ἦν μετὰ τῆς Σιγῆς. ὁ Λόγος δὲ ὁ πνευματικὸς ἐκοινώνει πνευματικῆ μίξει καὶ ἀφθάρτῷ συγκράσει, ποιοῦντος τὸ τέλος τοῦ Αὐτοπάτορος ἀδιχοτόμητον τὴν ἑαυτοῦ ἀνάπαυσιν.

6:5 ή οὖν Τριακὰς ἀπαρτίσασα βύθια μυστήρια τελειώσασα γάμον ἐν ἀφθάρτοις, ἀνέδειξε φῶτα ἄφθαρτα. ἅτινα μεσότητος ὼνομάσθησαν τέκνα καὶ ἀχαρακτήριστα ἦσαν—τοῦ νοϊκοῦ μὴ παρακειμένου—ἐκτὸς φρονήσεως ἀναπαυόμενα χωρὶς Ἐννοίας. περὶ γὰρ οὖ τις πράσσει, ἐὰν μὴ νοῇ καθολικῶς, οὐ πράσσει.

6:6 τότε γενομένων τῶν φώτων, ὦν τὴν πολυπληθίαν πρὸς ἀριθμὸν ἐξειπεῖν οὐκ ἀναγκαῖον, περινοεῖν δέ—ἕκαστον γὰρ τὸ ἴδιον ὄνομα κεκλήρωται δι' ἐπίγνωσιν ἀρρήτων μυστηρίων. 5:9 Then Word and Life, after they changed the gift of union, had intercourse with each other—but their intercourse was what was willed—and by coming together they brought forth a decad of (beings filled with) sexual desire, themselves also male and female. The males are Deep, Ageless, Self-Grown, Only-Begotten, and Immovable. These received (their) names to the glory of the All-Surrounding. And the females: Mixing, Union, Intercourse, Unity, and Pleasure, and they received (their) names to the glory of Silence.

6:1 Having completed the triacad from the Father of Truth, which the terrestrial ones count without understanding and whenever they return to (the matter) and double back to count it again, still not finding the total—but it is Depth, Silence, Father, Truth, Man, Church, Word, Life, Helper, Paternal, Maternal, Eternal Mind, Willed, Ecclesiasticus, Faith, Hope, Love, Understanding, Blessed One, Wisdom, Deep, Ageless, Self-Grown, Only-Begotten, Immovable, Mixing, Union, Intercourse, Unity, and Pleasure—

6:2 Then the one who surrounds all things with unsurpassable understanding, declaring that another Ogdoad be summoned forth corresponding to the prior principal Ogdoad, which would remain in the sum of the Triacad—for it was not the purpose of the Great One to be counted—raised up in the place of the males Alone, Third, Fifth, and Seventh, and the females Dyad, Tetrad, Hexad, and Ogdoad.

6:3 This Ogdoad, summoned forth corresponding to the prior Ogdoad—Depth, Father, Man, and Word and Silence, Truth, Church, and Life—was joined with the lights and became a complete Triacad.

6:4 And the prior Ogdoad was at rest. But Depth went out with the support of the Great One to be united with the Triacad. For he joined with Truth, and the Father of Truth came together with Church, and Maternal had Life, and Helper had Henad, and Henad was united with the Father of Truth, and the Father of Truth was with Silence. But the spiritual Word joined by spiritual intercourse and immortal mixing, once the Self-Progenitor at last procured his undivided rest.

6:5 Then the Triacad, after completing deep mysteries and perfecting marriage among immortals, brought forth immortal lights. These were named the children of the middle, and they were indistinguishible—since (their) intellectual (faculty) was not present—resting senseless without Thought. For one who studies (this), unless he understands completely, does not study (this).

6:6 Then, following the creation of the lights, whose large number we do not need to tally, but consider carefully—for each has been called by its own name thanks to the knowledge of ineffable mysteries.

6:7 ἡ οὖν Σιγὴ, βουληθεῖσα εἰς ἐκλογὴν γνώσεως ἄπαντα σῶσαι, συνῆγε τῆ δευτέρα ἀντιτεθείσῃ Ὀγδοάδι ἀφθάρτῷ μίξει νοϊκῆ δὲ βουλήσει. ἦν δὲ αὐτῆς ἡ νοϊκὴ βούλησις Πνεῦμα τὸ Ἅγιον, τὸ ἐν μέσῷ τῶν ἀγίων ἐκκλησιῶν. τοῦτο οὖν εἰς τὴν δευτέραν Ὀγδοάδα πέμψασα ἔπεισε καὶ αὐτὴν ἑνωθῆναι αὐτῆ.

6:8 γάμος οὖν ἐτελειοῦτο ἐν τοῖς τῆς Ὀγδοάδος μέρεσιν, ἐνουμένου τοῦ Ἅγίου Πνεύματος τῷ Μόνῷ καὶ τῆς Δυάδος τῷ Τρίτῷ καὶ τοῦ Τρίτου τῆ Ἐξάδι καὶ τῆς Ἐγδοάδος τῷ Ἐβδόμῷ καὶ τοῦ Ἐβδόμου τῆ Δυάδι καὶ τῆς Ἐξάδος τῷ Πέμπτῷ.

6:9 ὅλη δὲ ἡ Ὀγδοὰς συνῆλθε μετὰ ἡδονῆς ἀγηράτου καὶ ἀφθάρτου μίξεως—οὐ γὰρ ἦν χωρισμὸς ἀλλήλων, ἦν δὲ σύγκρασις μεθ' ἡδονῆς ἀμώμου—καὶ ἀνέδειξε πεντάδα προυνίκων ἀθηλύντων. ὦν τὰ ὀνόματά ἐστι ταῦτα·Καρπιστὴς, Ὀροθέτης, Χαριστήριος, Ἄφετος, Μεταγωγεύς. οὖτοι τῆς Μεσότητος ὡνομάσθησαν υἰοί.

6:10 βούλομαι δὲ ὑμᾶς γινώσκειν· Ἀμψίου, Αὐραὰν, Βουκοῦα, Θαρδουοῦ, Οὐβουκοῦα, Θαρδεδδεὶν, Μερεξὰ, Ἀτὰρ, Βαρβὰ, Οὐδουὰκ, Ἐστὴν, Οὐανανὶν, Λαμερτάρδε, Ἀθαμὲς, Σουμὶν, Ἀλλωρὰ, Κουβιαθὰ, Δαναδαρία, Δαμμὼ, Ἀρὴν, Λαναφὲκ, Οὐδινφὲκ, Ἐμφιβοχὲ, Βάρρα, Ἀσσίου, Ἀχὲ, Βελὶμ, Δεξαριχὲ, Μασεμών. 6:7 Now Silence, wanting to save all things for the election of knowledge, united by immortal intercourse and intellectual will with the second, contrasting Ogdoad. Now her intellectual will is the Holy Spirit, which dwells in the midst of the holy church. By sending this one (Holy Spirit), then, to the second Ogdoad, she persuaded it too to become one with her.

6:8 Marriage, then, was perfected by the members of the Ogdoad, Holy Spirit united to Sole, Dyad with Third, Third with Hexad, Ogdoad with Hebdomad, Hebdomad with Dyad, and Hexad with Fifth.

6:9 Now the entire Ogdoad joined together with ageless pleasure and immortal intercourse—for there was no separation from each other, but (their) commixture was with blameless pleasure—and brought forth a Pentad of femaleless sexual desire. Their names are these: Emancipator, Terminator, Thanksgiving, Free Ranging, and Leader. These were named the sons of the Middle.

6:10 I want you to know: Ampsiou, Auraan, Boukoua, Thardouou, Ouboukoua, Thardeddein, Merexa, Atar, Barba, Oudouak, Esten, Ouananin, Lamertarde, Athames, Soumin, Allora, Koubiatha, Danadaria, Dammo, Oren, Lanaphek, Oudinphek, Emphiboche, Barra, Assiou, Ache, Belim, Dexiarche, and Masemon.

VII. ANONYMOUS COMMENTARY ON VALENTINUS'S "SUMMER HARVEST"

Immediately following his quotation of Valentinus's hymn "Summer Harvest," Hippolytus reproduces an interpretation of the hymn that begins with the words "Thus with these words he means . . . " While there is some debate concerning the source of this commentary—Is it a Valentinian interpretation of the hymn or Hippolytus's own understanding of what Valentinus meant?—I find it likely that Hippolytus here quotes an allegorical interpretation of the hymn by a follower of Valentinus. Hippolytus introduces "Summer Harvest" as a "psalm," which means that it likely hails from Valentinus's famous psalm book. We know from Tertullian of a certain Alexander who appealed to Valentinus's psalm book when debating Christology. Thus it is likely that the psalm book was, for some, an important Christian work worthy of careful interpretation. Greek text adapted from Miroslav Marcovitch, *Hippolytus: Refutatio Omnium Haeresium* (Berlin: De Gruyter, 1986). ούτως ταῦτα νοῶν· σάρξ ἐστιν ἡ ὕλη ... ἥτις κρέμαται ἐκ τῆς ψυχῆς, τοῦ δημιουργοῦ. ψυχὴ δὲ ἑρος ἐξέχεται, τουτέστιν ὁ δημιουργὸς τοῦ Πνεύματος ἕξω πληρώματος. ἡρ δὲ αἴθρης ἐξέχεται, τουτέστιν ἡ ἔξω Σοφία τοῦ ἐντὸς Ὅρου καὶ παντὸς πληρώματος. ἐκ δὲ βυθοῦ καρποὶ φέρονται, ἡ ἐκ τοῦ Πατρὸς πᾶσα προβολὴ τῶν αἰώνων γενομένη.

Thus with these words he means: flesh is matter . . . which hangs on soul, from the creator. Soul clings to air, that is, the creator clings to Spirit, which is outside the fullness. Air clings to ether, that is, the external Wisdom clings to the internal boundary and complete fullness. From depth fruit is born, the Father's complete emanation of the eternities comes to be.

Coptic Texts

VIII. GOSPEL OF TRUTH

The *Gospel of Truth* is the modern title given to the untitled third text in Nag Hammadi codex I. Fragments of another version of the writing survive in Nag Hammadi codex XII. The version in codex I is translated into a subdialect of Lycopolitan, whereas the version in codex XII is Sahidic. Though the version in codex XII is fragmentary, it is clear that the two versions differ in length and content. The version in codex XII is more concise and appears to have undergone a redaction in response to theological debates that took place in the fourth century. Given the secondary nature of the version in codex XII, I have included only the version from codex I.

Since the beginning and end do not survive in the version from codex XII, it is unclear whether that version of the *Gospel of Truth* was given a title in the codex in antiquity. Modern editors have assigned the text the title *Gospel of Truth* on the basis of the text's opening line: "The gospel of truth is a joy." While some ancient books received titles on the basis of their incipits, others did not, and it is unclear whether the so-called *Gospel of Truth* would have been known as such in antiquity.

It has become customary to attribute the *Gospel of Truth* to Valentinus. This attribution depends in part upon an uncritical conflation of two ancient reports. Irenaeus claims that the Valentinians had among them a *Gospel of Truth (evangelium veritatis)*, and Pseudo-Tertullian claims that Valentinus composed a "Gospel of his own" (*Evangelium . . . suum*).¹ When conflated, these references give the

1. Ps.-Tertullian, AH 4.6.

impression that Valentinus is reported to have composed a *Gospel of Truth*. To be sure, the *Gospel of Truth* mentioned by Irenaeus may be the same *Gospel* known to Pseudo-Tertullian, but such an association requires speculation beyond the available evidence. Unfortunately, Irenaeus says little else about the Valentinian *Gospel of Truth* other than "it was written not long ago" (*non olim conscriptum est*) and that it "accords in no way with the gospels of the apostles" (*in nihilo conveniens apostolorum evangeliis*), hardly enough to establish a secure link with the *Gospel of Truth* from Nag Hammadi. Nevertheless, on the basis of its theology, hermeneutical mode, and striking similarities with the language of the *Tripartite Tractate*, a text whose Valentinian characteristics are not in doubt, we can with confidence include the *Gospel of Truth* within the Valentinian corpus, even if it may not be identical with the text mentioned by Irenaeus.

In a strict sense, the Nag Hammadi *Gospel of Truth* is not a gospel, but a homily on the gospel, as the author understands it. The text opens with a cosmic myth of Error that sets the stage for the coming of the Savior, who will bring humanity back to the Father. Finding the Entirety adrift and searching in vain for the Father, Error creates a molded form and traps the Entirety within it. In this way, Error partitions the Entirety off from the Father and ensures that it will live in ignorance and darkness. Salvation arrives when the Savior comes into the world to put an end to the reign of Error. He brings knowledge and light, and teaches humanity, the embodiment of the Totality, about its true origins in the Father. The *Gospel of Truth* is laced with biblical allusions. Jacqueline Williams has identified approximately sixty "probably" or "possible" biblical allusions in the text, with references to Genesis, Matthew, John, Romans, 1 and 2 Corinthians, Ephesians, Philippians, Colossians, 2 Timothy, Hebrews, 1 John, and Revelation.² If much about the author of the *Gospel of Truth* remains in doubt, his intimate familiarity with Scripture, particularly the New Testament, is certain.

2. Jacqueline A. Williams, *Biblical Interpretation in the Gnostic "Gospel of Truth" from Nag Hammadi* (Atlanta: Scholars Press, 1988), 179–83.

^{16.31} пеуаггелюй йтмне оүтелна пе ³² йнееі йтарді пірнат авал гітоотų ³³ йпішт йте тине атроусоушич ³⁴ гй тбам йпішеде йтарі евал гй ³⁵ піплиршма, пееі етрй пінееуе ³⁶ оуара піноус йте пішт, ете ³⁷ пееі пе етоушеде арач де ³⁸ псштир, епрем йфшв етчиа- ³⁹ ееіч, пе апсште йнееі йтарр ^{17.1} атсоуши пішт. епірей де [м]- ² пеуаггелюй пе поушир а- ³ вал йте †гелпіс, єпбіне пе ⁴ йнееі еткште йсщч.

efilah ⁵ ettapq aykatoy nca hentay- ⁶ et abal nzhtq—ayw neperth- ⁷ pq zi canzoyn nhaq, hatwa- ⁸ hq natheeye apaq, heel ⁹ etcath amey nim—ethnt- ¹⁰ atc{ \tilde{n} } oywn hwa a, de acp oynoywh ¹¹ mn oyzpte. Innoywh ale aq- ¹² wra mirthe noyzlactn ¹³ kaace le newlaye ney ¹⁴ abal. Etbe heel acgmgam ¹⁵ Ng1 thlanh. acf zwb atzych ¹⁶ ntec znn oyhet ¹⁷ emheccoywn nttrint- ¹⁸ mhe. acwwh oyhlacma, ¹⁹ eccabte zn tgam zn oyhnt- ²⁰ caele ntlebw nttrint- ¹⁸ mhe. ²¹ mhe.

πέξι σε νέγθββιο νές ²² εν πέ, πιατώδης νάτμες ²³ δράς, νέογλαγε γαρ πέ πίνογ- ²⁴ ώπ, μν τέφε μν πίπλασμα ²⁵ ντε πόαλ. Ετμντμέ ετ- ²⁶ σμαντ ογατώβ<τ>ς τε ογατ- ²⁷ ώταρτρ τε ογατ<τ>ςαείας τε. ²⁸ ετβε πέξι καταφρόνι ντ- ²⁹ πλανμ.

teei te fe mntec ³⁰ norne mmer. Lacywie $2\overline{n}$ ³¹ orglact \overline{n} efiiwt, ecwoon ³² eccabte $\overline{n}2\overline{n}epron m\overline{n}$ $2\overline{n}$ - ³³ Ewe m \overline{n} $2\overline{n}2\overline{p}$ te wind ce ³⁴ abal $2\overline{n}$ neei $\overline{n}ccwk$ $\overline{n}na-$ ³⁵ tmhte $\overline{n}c\overline{p}$ aixmalwtize \overline{n} - ³⁶ may.

 $+\overline{B}$ we pite $+\overline{I}\lambda\lambda$ nh nec- 37 ogan $\overline{2}$ abal en. coei \overline{N} nog- $^{18.1}$ [...] en sat \overline{H} inot. $+\overline{B}$ of n- 2 taciment en sat \overline{H} inot, eig- 3 ie \overline{N} taciment es etbeht \overline{q} . 4 intogrape \overline{N} taciment \overline{N} taciment en sat \overline{N} inot. $+\overline{B}$ of $-^6$ na \overline{N} ceogrape \overline{N} taciment en sat \overline{N} inot. $+\overline{B}$ of $-^6$ na \overline{N} ceograph \overline{N} in $+\overline{B}$ of $-^6$ na \overline{N} ceograph. 10 cograph inot en super \overline{N} in \overline{N} . The satisfies $-^9$ cagne \overline{N} in \overline{N} in $-^{10}$ cograph inot en super \overline{N} in \overline{N} in \overline{N} in \overline{N} in $+\overline{N}$ in $-^{10}$ cograph inot en super \overline{N} in \overline{N} in \overline{N} in \overline{N} in \overline{N} in \overline{N} is $+\overline{N}$.

πέξι <πέ> πέγ- ¹² αγγελιόν μπέτογκωτε ν- ¹³ cωq, ντασγάνεψ ννετ- ¹⁴ χηκ αβαλ ε^πτν νιμντωδανετης ¹⁵ ντε πίωτ, πιμγετηρίον εθηπ, ¹⁶ ιμεογε πέχριετος, πέξι αβαλ ε^πτοστψ ¹⁷ αψρ ογλείν ανέτεν πκέκει ¹⁸ αβαλ ε^πτοστς νήτβωε. αψρ ογα- ¹⁹ είν αραγ αψ νογμαείτ. πι- ²⁰ μαείτ ναε πε τμντμήε εν- ²¹ ταψταμαγ αρας.

etbe peel ²² acbwar apaq \overline{n} 61 fpanh. ac- ²³ pwt \overline{n} cwy acbwy \overline{n} 2htq. ²⁴ acoywcq. ayaqtq aywe. aq- ²⁵ wwpe \overline{n} noytad \overline{n} ficayne \overline{n} - ²⁶ te fiwt. ntaqteko

16.36 ογαξα: variation of αγω. 18.11 ΠΕΕΙ <ΠΕ>: see similar emendation at 34.35.

^{16.31} The good news of truth is a joy ³² for those who have received grace from ³³ the Father of the truth to know him by ³⁴ the power of the Word who has come forth from ³⁵ the fullness, this one who is in the thought ³⁶ and mind of the Father, ³⁷ the one called ³⁸ Savior, since it is the name of the task that he will ³⁹ accomplish, salvation for those who have become ^{17.1} ignorant of the Father. The name [of] ² the gospel is the appearance ³ of hope, discovery ⁴ for those who search for him.

When ⁵ the Entirety sought after the one ⁶ from whom they had come—in fact, the Entirety was ⁷ inside of him, the ⁸ incomprehensible, unknowable one ⁹ who is greater than every thought—¹⁰ ignorance of the Father gave rise to frenzy ¹¹ and fear. Frenzy ¹² thickened like a mist ¹³ such that no one was able to see. ¹⁴ On account of this Error ¹⁵ became powerful. She worked on her matter ¹⁶ vainly, ¹⁷ since she did not know the ¹⁸ truth. She brought about a modeled form, ¹⁹ preparing in power and ²⁰ beauty a surrogate for the ²¹ truth.

Yet this was not a humiliation for him, ²² the incomprehensible, unknowable one, ²³ since they are nothing, the frenzy ²⁴ and the forgetfulness and the creation ²⁵ of deception. But the truth that is established is unchanging, ²⁶ undisturbable, and incapable of being made more beautiful. ²⁷ For this reason ignore ²⁹ Error.

Thus she has no ³⁰ root. She became ³¹ a mist in relation to the Father, existing ³² to prepare works and ³³ forgetfulnesses and fears so that ³⁴ by means of these things she might lure those in ³⁵ the middle and imprison ³⁶ them.

The forgetfulness of Error was ³⁷ not apparent. It is not a ^{18.1} [...] from the Father. The forgetfulness ² did not come about by the hand of the Father, ³ although it did indeed come about because of Him. ⁴ That which came about in him is knowledge, ⁵ which appeared so ⁶ that forgetfulness might disappear ⁷ and the Father might be known, since ⁸ forgetfulness came about because ⁹ the Father was not known, then when ¹⁰ the Father is known forgetfulness ¹¹ will cease to exist from then on.

This <is> the ¹² good news of the one who is sought ¹³ after, who revealed himself to the ¹⁴ perfect through the mercies ¹⁵ of the Father, the hidden mystery, ¹⁶ Jesus the Christ, through whom ¹⁷ he (the Father) enlightened those in darkness ¹⁸ through forgetfulness. He enlightened ¹⁹ them and gave (them) a path. The ²⁰ path is the truth ²¹ that he explained to them.

For this reason ²² Error was angry with him. She ²³ persecuted and tormented him. ²⁴ She was brought to naught. He was nailed to a tree. He ²⁵ became the fruit of the

Ge en ze ²⁷ azoyamq, nentazoyamų ze ²⁸ aqt ney atpoyumne aype- ²⁹ me nzphi nzn figine. Ntaq n- ³⁰ ze neei ntaqgntoy nzhtų, ³¹ aym ntaq aygntų nzhtoy.

πi- ³² ατωαπ̄ζ, πατμέξες αραζ, πi- ³³ ωτ πέξι έτχμκ, πέξι πταρ- ³⁴ τένο μπτήρζ, έρεπτηρζ πi- ³⁵ ρητζ, αύω πτηρζ έζωδατ μμαζ. ³⁶ εαζαμάρτε μπιχωκ πτέγ ³⁷ πρητζ, πέξι έτεμπεςτέξις ³⁸ μπτήρζ, νέςτρ φθονι έν πόι ³⁹ πιώτ. Ευ δε μφθονος πέτογ- ⁴⁰ τως μπ νέζμες ενέθε ^{19,1} πγαρ πταπαιών x[1 πχωκ] ² πτέγ, νέγναω ει έπ<u>ι</u> [...] ³ πιώτ πέ. εξαμάρτε μ<u>π</u>[1]- ⁴ χωκ πτέγ πρημί πρητζ, ε[q]- ⁵ † μμας νές πούςτο ωράς ⁶ μπ ούςδύνε ούξει επ ού- ⁷ χωκ. πτας πε πταυτσενο ⁸ μπτήρζ. αύω πτήρζ εςμβρ- ⁹ τζ, αύω νέρεπτήρζ ωδατ ¹⁰ μμας πε.

μπρητέ abaλ g^{i- 11} τοότų noygei είναραείνε¹² είνοει νατζαγνε apaq, ωaq- ¹³ ούωφε ατρούζουμų ayω ¹⁴ ατρούμρριτų, μπιρητέ—είν ¹⁵ γαρ πενερεπτηρų ωλατ μ- ¹⁶ μας είμητι απίζαγνε a- ¹⁷ πίωτ—αυωσπε μχαύμαϊτ, ¹⁸ εύζοραρτ αύω εύζραυτ. μμα ¹⁹ μχι σέω αυ ατιμτέ αυχε ²⁰ πώφεχε εύσει πούζαρ. ²¹ αύει ωαραεί ποι πζοφος ²² περμί εμ πουζρητ ούαες- ²³ του εύπιραζε μμας. Νταц ²⁴ σε νευχπίο μμαυ ζε νε- ²⁵ ενπέτωρογείτ νε. αύμες- ²⁶ τως χε νευνρήνησητ εν ²⁷ νε μαμμε.

 $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ - 15 прите пиоудіаннки еппа- 16 тоуни арас, есенп поі тоусіа 17 ппиеп ппиеі ентагноу, 18 пприте де пптирч, ете 19 неценп ерепцот

18.27 агоуан \overline{q} : read агоуоуан \overline{q} .

18.40 енее: variation of ene?

19.21 yapaeı: read yapaey?

19.28 എараї: read എарач?

knowledge of ²⁶ the Father. But it (the fruit) did not corrupt because ²⁷ it was eaten. Rather to those who had eaten it, ²⁸ it gave them cause to rejoice ²⁹ in the discovery. He ³⁰ discovered them in himself, ³¹ and him they discovered in themselves.

As for the ³² incomprehensible, unknowable one, the ³³ Father, the perfect one, the one who ³⁴ created the Entirety, within him is ³⁵ the Entirety, yet the Entirety needs him. ³⁶ Although he held their perfection ³⁷ within himself, which he had not given ³⁸ to the totality, the Father was not jealous. ³⁹ For what jealousy (could there be) ⁴⁰ between himself and his members? For if ^{19,1} the eternity had [received] ² their [perfection], they would have been able to come to the [...] ³ the Father. He held ⁴ their perfection within himself, ⁵ giving it to them as a return to him ⁶ and a knowl-edge unified ⁷ perfectly. He is the one who created ⁸ the Entirety. Although the Entirety was within ⁹ him, the Entirety needed ¹⁰ him.

Just as ¹¹ (it is with) a person of whom ¹² some are ignorant, he ¹³ wants them to know and ¹⁴ love him, so too—¹⁵ for what did the Entirety lack ¹⁶ except knowledge of ¹⁷ the Father—he became an instructor, ¹⁸ gentle and persevering. In the midst of places ¹⁹ of learning he appeared and spoke ²⁰ the word, since he was a teacher. ²¹ Those wise ²² in their own hearts came to me ²³ to test him. But he ²⁴ chastised them, since they were ²⁵ vacuous. They hated ²⁶ him, since they were not actually ²⁷ wise.

After all these things ²⁸ the little children came to me, ²⁹ those to whom ³⁰ the knowledge of the Father belongs. Being strengthened, ³¹ they learned about the countenances ³² of the Father. They came to know, ³³ they were known. They received glory, they ³⁴ gave glory. Manifest in their ³⁵ heart was the living book ³⁶ of the living, the one written ³⁷ in the thought and ³⁸ mind ^{20,1} [of the] Father, which prior to the ² foundation of the Entirety was within ³ his incomprehensibility, this one ⁴ that no one took, since ⁵ it remains for the one who will take it ⁶ to be killed. No one would have been able to become manifest ⁷ from among those who had believed ⁸ in salvation unless ⁹ that book came to the middle. ¹⁰ On account of this the merciful one, the faithful one, ¹¹ Jesus, was patient and took on sufferings ¹² until he took that book, ¹³ since he knows that his death ¹⁴ is life for many.

¹⁵ Just as (it is with) a will not yet ¹⁶ opened, the property ¹⁷ of the deceased master of the house is hidden, ¹⁸ so too (it is for) the Entirety, which ¹⁹ was hidden while

19.22 "to me": "to him"? 19.28 "to me": "to him"? μπτηρų ο ²⁰ πλεορατος, εογεεί αβαλ π- ²¹ εητų πε, πεεί ετειβαρεμα- ²² ειτ Νιμ εί αβαλ είτοοτų. ε- ²³ τβε πεεί αφογανέ αβαλ ποι ²⁴ ιμογς. αφόλες μπιχωμε e- ²⁵ τήμεγ. αγαςτų αγωε· ας- ²⁶ τωσε μπιλιαταγμα αβαλ π- ²⁷ τε πιωτ εί πεσταγρίς. ωμπ ²⁸ τημος πουτ εί πεσταγρίς. ²⁰ πμας απιτή απμου ερεπιωνέ ³⁰ πανηγε το είωσας ²⁹ μμας απιτή απμου ερεπιωνέ ³⁰ πανηγε το είωσας ²⁴ τωσε μπαλιαταγμα απιτή απμου ερεπιωνέ ³⁰ πανηγε το είωσας ²⁵ τιμες αραγμάς ²⁶ τωσε μπαλιαταγμα απιτή απμου ερεπιωνέ ³⁰ πανηγε το είωσας ²⁹ μμας απιτή απμου ερεπιωνέ ³⁰ πανηγε το είωσας ³¹ μμας πνιπλόε εττεκαίτ ³² αςη είωσας πτιμταττεκο, ³³ πεεί ετε μπ ωράαμ πλαύς ³⁴ αφ αραγμά πουτας. εαρώς αρούν ³⁵ ανιμαείτε ετιβούνειται το το το ³⁶ μιέρτε, αςιμέ αβαλ είτουτου ³⁷ πιεεί ετβμο αβαλ πτουτς ³⁸ πτέως, εσώς πνογολύνει ³⁹ μπούναυν, εσώσα πνετήρητ. ²¹¹ [.]., [.]τ μταρ[..], [...] ² τσεβο μμεεί εταχί σβ[ω].

³ Netnali cbw ae [n]e ne- ⁴ tanξ etch2 anilwowe ⁵ ñte netanξ. εγli cbw a- ⁶ pay oyaeetoy, εγli πμαγ ⁷ ñtootų ππιωτ, εγcto πμαγ ⁸ apaų ñkecan. επilμ ερεπ- ⁹ lwk ñte πthpų zm πiωτ ¹⁰ anarkh atpenthpų we a- ¹¹ zphi wapaų. tote epenoy- ¹² eei cayne, wayli ñnete ¹³ noyų ne, ayw waqcwk π- ¹⁴ μαγ wapaų. πετoei гap π- ¹⁵ atcayne qwat, ayw oy- ¹⁶ nag πe etqwat πμαγ, emi- ¹⁷ lu eqwat ππετna- ¹⁸ lakų. επilμ epenluw ñte i⁹ πthpų woon zm πiωτ, anar- ²⁰ kh πle atpenthpų we ²¹ azphi wapaų ñtenoyeei πογ- ²² eei {ποyeei} li nnete noyų ²³ ne. πτaup wpπ πcagoy, εαq- ²⁴ cbtwtoy ateei ñneei π- ²⁵ tazi abal nzhtų.

Neei \overline{N} - ²⁶ ταq \overline{P} ψαρ \overline{n} Ricayne \overline{M} πογ- ²⁷ pen αθαη αγμογτε αραγ, ²⁸ εως ογεει είζαγne \overline{N} ταμ ²⁹ πε \overline{N} ταμτεγο \overline{M} πείμει \overline{N} - ³⁰ 61 πωτ. πετε \overline{M} ποίχογ γαρ \overline{M} - ³¹ πείμει γιαταγμέ. ³² \overline{M} μαν εω \overline{N} ρητε ερέογ- ³³ εει ναςωτ \overline{n} εμπούωφ \overline{M} - ³⁴ πείμει, πετοεί γαρ \overline{N} τ- ³⁵ сαγnε ψα τθαη ουπλακία ³⁶ πε \overline{N} τε τ \overline{B} ψε, αύω μνα- ³⁷ Βωλ αβαλ νημές. είψπε \overline{M} - ³⁸ μα 'n' νισωφ αραγ μντές \overline{M} - ^{22.1} [μ]ε[Υ] \overline{N} νούρεν μηντές ² \overline{M} μες \overline{N} ταμι; εώστε ου- ³ εει είψφαςαγnε, ουαβαλ πε ⁴ ε \overline{N} πιςανερε. εύφαηούτε α- ⁵ ραι, φαίςωτ \overline{M} , φαίρ σύψ, ⁶ αύω φαίνανε \overline{M} - ⁹ εω \overline{N} ρηττε. είζανης, φαίςτρε ¹⁰ \overline{M} πούωψε 'mπενταρμούτε ¹¹ αραί, φαίουσα αραγτά \overline{N} - ⁹ εω \overline{N} ρηττε. είζανης, αυαίςτε ¹³ φωπε νας ¹³ φωπε νας πετιαχύας \overline{N} ται του αυαίςται ¹⁴ πρηττε φαίςται αυαί \overline{N} - ¹⁵ του αύω χε είνων. ¹⁶ φαί \overline{M} ι αυτέρο \overline{N} πιετε νούς ²⁰ αρετού νε.

ayeto \overline{n} raz ²¹ abal $2\overline{n}$ tenlanh. Ayewe ²² 2ïoh \overline{m} may wa nimaeit ²³ \overline{n} tootoy, \overline{n} taykin abal \overline{n} - ²⁴ retoy, entayli \overline{n} tenlanh ²⁵ etbe fibaooc, \overline{n} fiet {a}kta- ²⁶ ett amaeit nim, emn fie- ²⁷ tktaeit apaq. Neynag \overline{m} - ²⁸ maeize te le neyr \overline{n} filmt, ²⁹

the Father of the Entirety was ²⁰ invisible, being something ²¹ from him, he from whom ²² every space comes forth. ²³ For this reason Jesus appeared. ²⁴ He clothed himself with that book. ²⁵ He was nailed to a tree; ²⁶ he published the decree ²⁷ of the Father upon the cross. O ²⁸ such great teaching! He draws ²⁹ himself down to death though eternal life ³⁰ clothes him. After stripping ³¹ himself of perishable rags ³² he clothed himself with incorruption, ³³ which no one ³⁴ can take from him. Having entered ³⁵ the empty spaces of ³⁶ fears, he passed through ³⁷ those stripped naked by ³⁸ forgetfulness, being knowledge ³⁹ and perfection, proclaiming the things of the heart. ^{21.1} ... after ... ² teach those who will receive teaching.

³ But those who will receive teaching [are] ⁴ the living who are inscribed in the book ⁵ of the living. They receive teaching about ⁶ themselves alone, receiving it ⁷ from the Father, turning themselves ⁸ to him again. Since the ⁹ perfection of the Entirety is in the Father ¹⁰ it is necessary for the Entirety to ¹¹ go up to him. Then if one ¹² has knowledge, he receives those ¹³ who belong to him, and he draws ¹⁴ them to himself. For the one who is ¹⁵ ignorant is lacking, and ¹⁶ what he lacks is great, since ¹⁷ he lacks that which will ¹⁸ perfect him. Since the perfection of ¹⁹ the Entirety exists in the Father, ²⁰ it is necessary for the Entirety to go up ²¹ to him and for each ²² one to receive what belongs to him. ²³ He preregistered them, having ²⁴ prepared them to give to those who ²⁵ had come forth from him.

Those ²⁶ whose name he knew ²⁷ first, at the end were called, ²⁸ so that one who comes to know is ²⁹ the one whose name the Father ³⁰ has proclaimed. For the one whose name ³¹ has not been uttered is ignorant. ³² Truly how will one ³³ hear if his name has not ³⁴ been called? For the one who is ³⁵ ignorant to the end is a modeled form ³⁶ of forgetfulness, and he will ³⁷ be destroyed with it. For if not, ³⁸ (how is it that) these despised ones have ^{22.1} no name and no ² call? Thus ³ if one knows, he is ⁴ from above. If he is called, ⁵ he hears, he answers, ⁶ and he turns to the one who calls ⁷ him and goes to him. ⁸ He knows the manner in which he ⁹ is called. Coming to know, he does ¹⁰ the will of the one who called ¹¹ him, he desires to be pleasing to him, he ¹² receives rest. The name of each ¹³ comes to him. The one who will know in ¹⁴ this way knows whence he comes ¹⁵ and where he is going. ¹⁶ He knows as one ¹⁷ who, after becoming intoxicated, has turned away from ¹⁸ his intoxication, returning to himself, ¹⁹ has made upright the things that ²⁰ belong to him.

He has turned many ²¹ from Error. He has gone ²² before them to their spaces, ²³ from which they had departed, ²⁴ because they received Error ²⁵ on account of the depth, that which surrounds ²⁶ all spaces, while there is none that ²⁷ surrounds it. It was a great ²⁸ marvel that they were in the Father, ²⁹

еусауне йнац ен, ауш неү- ³⁰ быбам йеі авал оуасетоу ³¹ пе, епідн неуш быбам ен аш- ³² шп арау ауш асауне йпе- ³³ ткеүйрнтц. енебе гар е- ³⁴ нейпеці авал йрнтц йбі ³⁵ пецоушще—ацоуаляц гар ³⁶ авал аусауне еүтнт нй- ³⁷ нес тнроү йбі ні†н йтоотс, ³⁸ ете песі пе пісауне йте ³⁹ підшшне еталя ентац- ⁴⁰ оуаляц йні- ^{23.1} ашы атбан йнісясісі пто]- ² отц, ецоуаля авал еідісісі з де егитопос ен не йте ⁴ гисин оуде гисгесі ей ⁵ не еушаат йноуграу ⁶ шіна нтеоусеі ашоу йц- ⁷ неус аупетцоусіт. ⁸ алла гисгесі не йте †- ⁹ мйтмне йтау еушехе ¹⁰ еусауне йнау оуасетоу. ¹¹ соуне<еус> ецдик пе псгесі ¹² псгесі йпрнте йноухш- ¹³ шме ецдик авал, сейсге- ¹⁴ сі не аусагоу авал гітоотсі ¹⁵ й†мйтоусеі. єагапшт ¹⁶ сагоу <й>ніашм шіна авал ¹⁷ гітоотоу йнісгесі йтоотц ¹⁸ еуасоушн пішт.

е†софіа ¹⁹ \overline{n} тоот \overline{q} ес \overline{p} медета \overline{m} - ²⁰ пидехе: ере†свю \overline{n} тоот \overline{q} ²¹ есфехе \overline{m} мац. пісауне \overline{n} - ²² тоот \overline{q} ацоуан \overline{p} авад. ²³ піасо \overline{n} тоот \overline{q} ецоеі \overline{n} - ²⁴ ноукдам ахфц. ерепі- ²⁵ рефе \overline{n} тоот \overline{q} ецтнт ²⁶ нимец. пісау \overline{n} тоот \overline{q} ²⁷ ацхісе \overline{m} нац. піснат ²⁸ нтоот \overline{q} ацоуан \overline{q} а- ²⁹ вад. піятан \overline{n} тоот \overline{q} ац- ³⁰ фагі \overline{q} арац. †агапн \overline{n} то- ³¹ от \overline{q} ас \overline{p} оусфиа г²⁰ имац. пі- ³² нарте \overline{n} тоот \overline{q} ацанарте ³³ \overline{m} мац.

πίρητε ερεπιώε- ³⁴ χε πτε πιώτ ευμάδεε ³⁵ δβάλ γν πτηρά επούτας ²⁴¹ [Ντε] πίζητ πτοότι πέ δύω ² ούμουνς πόζο ντε πέσου- ³ ώωε. ευαι ντ δα΄ γα πτηρά, ευ- ⁴ σώτπ μμαύ, δύω δη ευχί μ- ⁵ πμούνς ντε πτηρά, ⁶ ευσώτα μμαύ, ευ'ς το μμαύ ⁷ δεούν δπιώτ, δεούν δίμεευ ⁸ ιμεούς ντε μμντ<δτραμάς ντε ⁹ πίζλας.

ечбодл т тпечтап ¹⁰ авал ибі пют—печтап де ¹¹ пе піпнеуна етоуаав—ечоу-¹² онд авал иппефни ито- ¹³ отц. піпефни итоотц пе ¹⁴ печонре фила де авал ¹⁵ ги нінегт итоотц ипіст ¹⁶ исесоуфиц йсело еуга- ¹⁷ сі ибі ніаюн еуфіне иса ¹⁸ пют еунати имау и- ¹⁹ нау йгрні йгнтц еусау- ²⁰

^{22.36–37} אדאפר ... אדססדכ: read אדאפן ... אדססדע (referring to כאַץאפּ; as Grobel notes, the gender here is possibly confused on account of the feminine Greek noun אַעָּסָקוּ, which כאַץאפּ presumably translates).

^{23.22} agoyan \overline{e} : possibly agoyan \overline{e} <q>.

not knowing him, and that they were ³⁰ able to come forth alone, ³¹ since they were not able to ³² comprehend themselves or to know the ³³ one in whom they were. For if ³⁴ his will had not come forth from him ³⁵—for he revealed it ³⁶ in a knowledge with which ³⁷ all its emanations agree, ³⁸ namely, the knowledge of ³⁹ the living book that he ⁴⁰ revealed to the ^{23.1} eternities at the end as his letters, ² revealing that ³ they are not in places of ⁴ voices nor in letters ⁵ lacking sound ⁶ so that one might read them and ⁷ think about something deficient. ⁸ Rather, they are letters of ⁹ truth that only those ¹⁰ who know them speak. ¹¹ Each letter is a complete <thought> ¹² as though a complete book, ¹³ since they are letters ¹⁴ written by the ¹⁵ unity. The Father has ¹⁶ written them <for> the eternities so that ¹⁷ by means of his letters ¹⁸ they might know the Father.

His wisdom ¹⁹ meditates on ²⁰ the word; his teaching ²¹ proclaims it. His knowledge ²² has been made manifest. ²³ His restraint is ²⁴ a crown upon it; ²⁵ his joy mingles ²⁶ with it. His glory ²⁷ has exalted it. His image ²⁸ has revealed it. ²⁹ His rest has ³⁰ received it into himself. His love ³¹ made a body upon it. ³² His trustworthiness has prevailed upon ³³ it.

In this manner the word ³⁴ of the Father proceeds ³⁵ into the Entirety as the fruit ^{24,1} [of] his heart and ² countenance of his will. ³ It bears the totality, ⁴ choosing them, and receives ⁵ the countenance of the Entirety, ⁶ purifying them, bringing them ⁷ into the Father, into the Mother, ⁸ Jesus of the bound<less> ⁹ sweetness.

The Father reveals ¹⁰ his bosom—his bosom ¹¹ is the Holy Spirit—by manifesting ¹² his hidden aspect. ¹³ His hidden aspect is ¹⁴ his son so that from ¹⁵ the Father's compassion ¹⁶ the eternities might know him ¹⁷ and cease toiling in search of ¹⁸ the Father by resting themselves ¹⁹ in him, since they know ²⁰ that

22.31–32 "to comprehend themselves": this verb is difficult to translate, but appears to have a late meaning of $\chi\omega\rho\epsilon\tilde{\nu}$ (spiritual capacity to know).

22.33-34 "For if his will had not come forth from him": the second half of this sentence may have been lost in transmission.

23.21-22 "His knowledge has been made manifest": or "His knowledge has revealed <it>."

23.23 "His restraint": or "His value."

24.2 "countenance": literally, "form of face."

24.10-11 "his bosom is the Holy Spirit": This sentence may be a later, Trinitarian gloss.

Ne consection for the theory of the terms of terms of terms of terms of terms of terms of the terms of terms of

eighte angel be given 20 phoyeei noyeei piman, 21 oyn heteughe apan be 22 $\overline{N}T\overline{N}HEYE$ anthey wind 23 erepihei Navone eqoya- 24 ag and eqcerate \overline{T} atmit- 25 OYEEI. \overline{M} IPHTE \overline{N} Paeine ²⁶ eayticme abad $2\overline{N}$ PNMa ²⁷ ey \overline{N} tey \overline{M} Mey \overline{N} Pen-²⁸ ckeyoc \overline{N} 2PHÏ 2 \overline{N} 2 \overline{N} - 29 tonoc enanoyoy en. 30 Newayoyagnoy ayw may- 31 + aci \overline{N} Gi innen μπηθεί αλ- 32 λα σμαρρέσμε τε πρρηί γαρ 33 ρπ πμα πνισκεύος ε- 34 θαυ νετώμε NETEDAY- 35 Lakoy abal. Le teei te 36 tekpicic ntagei abal $^{26.1}$ ntca nthe eact $2 \in \mathbb{R}^{-2}$ an NIM. Eychye te ecodate, ${}^{3}\overline{M}\phi o$ cney, ecodote to 4 ca fica MR field. еаці атмн- ⁵ те ибі піщеде, етпернеі ⁶ еп пент пиетщеде миац ⁷-очерач ογλεέτ $\overline{\mathbf{u}}$ εν πε, λλ- ⁸ λλ λ $\overline{\mathbf{u}}$ ογρωμα—ογνλε $\overline{\mathbf{u}}$ - ⁹ $\overline{\mathbf{u}}$ τλρτ $\overline{\mathbf{p}}$ λαφωπε $\overline{\mathbf{u}}$ грнї $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ ¹⁰ $\overline{\mathbf{N}}$ CKEYOC XE PAEINE APOY- 11 DOYDOY P $\overline{\mathbf{N}}$ KAYE APOYMA- 12 POY XEC P $\overline{\mathbf{N}}$ KAYE APOYCPNH- 13 toy $2\overline{n}$ kaye acoynanoy, 14 caeine acoytoybay cnke- 15 kaye acoynwwe. Maeit 16 NIM AYKIM, AYW AYWTAPTP 17 ZE MNTOY CMNE MMEY 18 OYTE MNTEY CTACIC. ECELA-¹⁹ $\lambda \overline{T}$ \overline{N} 61 $\uparrow \Pi \lambda$ anh encume ²⁰ en \underline{x} e et de etcnaeeq. e[c]-²¹ makz nzht ecnezhe ec- 22 wcz phac abal is come 23 en alaye. Evily agrue 24 arac not nicayne ете пее
і 25 пе пітеко ятес мя нести 26 тироу—†плани сфоуе
іт є- 27 мя лаче \overline{N} PHTC.

асеї атин- ²⁸ те йсі †тийтине, агоү- ²⁹ соушис йсі иі†н тнроү йтес ³⁰ аүр аспаде йпшт гй оумн- ³¹ е мй оубам есдик авах ес- ³² тшт ймаү мй пшт. де оү- ³³ ам гар иін етиаїе й†тийт- ³⁴ мне—де †тийтине пе ршч ³⁵ йпшт пілес йтоотų пе пі- ³⁶ пмеуна етоуаав—петтшбе й- ^{27.1} мач а†тийтин[е] ечтшбе ²

25.32 φλαρεφομε: read φλαμεσμε? 26.12 χ.εc: read χε εια (Till). 26.22 φαζε: read φχα. this one is the rest. After he had ²¹ filled the deficiency, he destroyed ²² the semblance—the semblance is ²³ the world in which ²⁴ he served. ²⁵ For the place where there is envy ²⁶ and quarreling is deficient. But ²⁷ the place where there is unity ²⁸ is perfect, since the deficiency ²⁹ came about because the ³⁰ Father was not known. Therefore, when ³¹ the Father comes to be known, the deficiency will cease to exist ³² from that time on. Just as (it is with) ³³ a person's ignorance, ³⁴ when he comes to know, ³⁵ his ignorance ³⁶ vanishes by itself, ³⁷ just as when darkness ³⁸ vanishes once light appears, ^{25,1} so also ² deficiency vanishes ³ in perfection. Therefore, the semblance is not manifest ⁴ from that time on, rather ⁵ it will vanish ⁶ in mingling with unity. ⁷ Now their works ⁸ lie scattered; in time ⁹ the unity will perfect ¹⁰ the spaces. Within ¹¹ unity each ¹² one will receive himself; within ¹³ knowledge he will purify himself ¹⁴ from a multitude of likenesses into ¹⁵ a unity by consuming ¹⁶ matter within him ¹⁷ like a fire, and darkness ¹⁸ by light, death by ¹⁹ life.

If then these things have come about ²⁰ for each one of us, ²¹ then it is fitting for us ²² to be mindful of the Entirety so that ²³ this house will be holy ²⁴ and tranquil in the unity. ²⁵ Just as (it is with) some ²⁶ who leave from places ²⁷ having vessels ²⁸ that in places ²⁹ are not great. ³⁰ They would break them, and ³¹ the master of the house does not suffer loss. Instead ³² <he> rejoices because ³³ in place of the bad vessels ³⁴ there are full ones that are ³⁵ perfect. This is the ³⁶ judgment that has come from ^{26.1} above; it has passed judgment on ² everyone. It is a sword wielded, ³ double-edged, cutting with ⁴ both sides. After the Word had come to the middle, ⁵ the one within ⁶ the heart of those who utter it ⁷-it is not merely a sound, but ⁸ it became a body-a great ⁹ disturbance occurred among ¹⁰ the vessels because some were ¹¹ empty and others were full, ¹² since some had been stocked ¹³ and others had been poured out, ¹⁴ some had been sealed and others ¹⁵ had been cracked open. All ¹⁶ spaces were jolted, and they became disturbed, ¹⁷ since they did not have steadfastness ¹⁸ nor did they have stability.¹⁹ Error grew anxious, since she did not know²⁰ what she would do. She was ²¹ suffering, in mourning, ²² tearing herself down because she did not know ²³ anything. When ²⁴ knowledge—which is the ²⁵ undoing of her and all her emanations ²⁶—approached her, Error became empty ²⁷ having nothing within.

Truth came to the middle, ²⁸ and all its emanations ²⁹ knew it. ³⁰ They welcomed the Father of truth ³¹ with a perfect power that joins ³² them with the Father. ³³ For, concerning everyone who loves truth ³⁴—truth is the mouth of ³⁵ the Father; his tongue is the ³⁶ Holy Spirit—the one joined ²⁷¹ to the truth is joined ² to the Father's

^{24.18 &}quot;resting themselves": or "resting there."

μήμας αρώς μπιώτ αβάλ 3 2μ πίλες πτοότζ, εία- 4 χι μπιπνεγμά ετογάαβ, 5 επέξι πε πογώνς αβάλ μπι- 6 ωτ αγώ πεώλη αβάλ πτες 7 ώα νείαιών.

augoyωnž abal ⁸ ππιπεθηπ πτοόττ⁷ augbalt⁹ abal. Nim fap πετσώστει - ¹⁰ μητι aπώτ ογαξέττ⁷; μα- ¹¹ ειτ nim 2π[†] πτες ne πταγ- ¹² coyωnų ke πταγει abal ¹³ πζηττ⁷ ππρητε πζήωμ- ¹⁴ ρε είχη ογρωμε είζ- ¹⁵ khk abal. Neycayne π- ¹⁶ μας πε ke nemtatoγ- ¹⁷ ki μορφη, ογτε ππα- ¹⁸ τογκι ρεη, ετσμαμικε ¹⁹ ππογεϊ πογεεϊ πσι πώτ. ²⁰ τότε είσμανκι φόρμη ²¹ ππικαγνε ντοόττ⁷, ²² επμαν είνηζηττ⁷, ce- ²³ cayne πμας εν. πώτ π- ²⁴ τας σχηκ αbal, είζαγ- ²⁵ νε αμαείτ νιμ ετπζηττ⁷. ²⁶ εσώστε είσμανογωσμε, ²⁷ πεττογά ταστα σύρα συρωνά πημας, ²⁸ είτ μορφη νεί αχω είτ²⁹ ρεη νεί. αχώ {ayω} σματ ρεν ³⁰ νεί αχω είτρο πμας ³¹ ατρογομόπε, πνεει ετέπ- ³² πατογομώπε, ceoei πατ- ³³ καγνε ππενταχτεεναγ.

^{27.9–10} петауопе імнті: can also be understood as петауоп емнті. 27.11 †: Grobel and others understand this to be a variant form of †н. 29.6 годч: read годв.

mouth ³ by his tongue, ⁴ having received the Holy Spirit, ⁵ since this is the appearance of the Father ⁶ and his revelation ⁷ to his eternities.

He revealed ⁸ his hidden aspect; he explained it. ⁹ For who exists except ¹⁰ the Father alone? ¹¹ All spaces are his gifts. They ¹² knew that they had come from ¹³ within him like children ¹⁴ who are within an adult man. ¹⁵ They knew ¹⁶ that they had not yet ¹⁷ received form, nor had ¹⁸ they received names, each one of which ¹⁹ the Father births. ²⁰ When they receive form ²¹ from his knowledge, ²² while indeed they are within him, they ²³ do not know him. His Father ²⁴ is perfect, knowing ²⁵ all the spaces within him. ²⁶ If he wills, ²⁷ the one he wills he reveals, ²⁸ giving form to him and naming ²⁹ him. He names ³⁰ him and makes him ³¹ so that those come to be who, ³² before they come into existence, are ³³ ignorant of the one who formed them.

³⁴ I have not said, therefore, that ³⁵ those who have not yet come into being are nothing. ³⁶ Rather, they exist ^{28.1} in the one who shall will ² that they come into being when he ³ wills, like ⁴ the time that is coming. ⁵ Before everything comes into being ⁶ he knows what he will ⁷ make. (But) his fruit ⁸ that has not yet come into being ⁹ does not know anything, nor ¹⁰ does it do anything. Moreover, ¹¹ every space that also exists within ¹² the Father is from ¹³ the one that exists, the one ¹⁴ who established it ¹⁵ out of that which does not exist. ¹⁶ The one who does not have a root ¹⁷ also has ¹⁸ no fruit, but ¹⁹ although he thinks about himself ²⁰ "I have come to be," ²¹ he will be destroyed by his own means. ²² For this reason, the one who did not exist ²³ at all will ²⁴ not come to be. What, then, is it that he ²⁵ desired to lead him to believe about himself? ²⁶ That "I have come to be like the ²⁷ shadows and phantasms ²⁸ of the night." When the light shines ²⁹ on the fear ³⁰ that that person has endured, ³¹ he knows that it is ³² nothing.

Thus they were ³³ ignorant of the Father, because he is the one whom ^{29,1} they did not see. Since ² it was fear and disturbance ³ and insecurity ⁴ and double-mindedness and ⁵ dissension, there were many illusions ⁶ at work by means of ⁷ these, and (there were) many vain ⁸ falsehoods as though ⁹ they were deep in sleep, ¹⁰ finding themselves in a nightmare. ¹¹ Either (there is) a place ¹² to which they are hastening, or ¹³ powerless they arrive after having chased ¹⁴ after others, or they are ¹⁵ fighting, or they are ¹⁶ being fought, or they have fallen ¹⁷ from high places, ¹⁸ or they glide up into ¹⁹ the air without even having wings. ²⁰ Occasionally, moreover, (it seems as) if some ²¹ kill them even though there is no one ²² even chasing them, or they are the ones ²³ killing those beside them ²⁴ because they have been defiled by ²⁵ their blood. ²⁶ Once those who ²⁷

27.4 "having received": or "whenever he receives." 27.9 "For who exists": or "For who contains."

^{27.11 &}quot;gifts": or "emanations."

^{27.14 &}quot;adult man": or "perfect man."

 28 theor, mayney alaye 29 RG1 need etc neoyn 2phi 30 2R need theory RWTaptp 31 abal, is needed as 32 need. RTPPTE of the 32 needed reference of the 33 reference of the 32 reference of the 32 reference of the referen

ογας ¹⁷ αψπωτ Ναώų $\overline{\text{NG1}}$ ππηνέγμα ¹⁸ ε[†]HC αβάλ ζ $\overline{\text{N}}$ πτρέψ- ¹⁹ τογΝάζ $\overline{\text{U}}$. εαψ[†] τοότ $\overline{\text{U}}$ ²⁰ ππετώμω αζρμї ζї πε- ²¹ CHT αψτρέψτωκ αρέτ $\overline{\text{U}}$ ²² αχ $\overline{\text{N}}$ Νεψογέριτε χε Νε- ²³ ππατ $\overline{\text{U}}$ τωογΝ. Δε πε πίαχ- ²⁴ Νε $\overline{\text{NTH}}$ πίωτ ογάζα πογ- ²⁵ ωνζ αβάλ ππεψωμρέ αψ- ²⁶ [†] Νέγ ριτε απμέ. $\overline{\text{N}}$ - ²⁷ ταρογνέγ γαρ αράψ αγω αγ- ²⁸ αωτ $\overline{\text{M}}$ αράψ, αψ[†] Νέγ ατρογ- ²⁹ χι [†]πε αβάλ πμαψ, ογάζ $\overline{\text{N}}$ ³⁰ ατογωάλμεψ, ογάζ $\overline{\text{N}}$ Ν τογέμαζτε αχ $\overline{\text{N}}$ πώρ $\overline{\text{PM}}$ - ³¹ ριτ.

eadoywn<u></u> abal ³² eytamo mmay aniwt, ni- ³³ atwan<u></u>. eadnige <u>Rehtoy</u> ³⁴ <u>Mineten</u> nimeeye, eyei- ³⁵ pe <u>Mineyoww</u>e, eayxi <u>H</u>- ³⁶ noyaein <u>Ngi</u> 2az. aykatoy ³¹¹ apay. Le neyoei <u>Nwm</u>o ne ² ayw neyney aneyeine en ³ ne, ayw ne<u>Minoycoyw</u>- ⁴ n<u>y</u> ngi θyah. Le <u>Nitayei</u> a- ⁵ bal zitoot<u>c</u> <u>Noycapz</u> <u>N</u>- ⁶ cmat, emielaye zwc <u>N</u>+6m- ⁷ maaze <u>Nitoot<u>y</u> le +mnt- ⁸ atteko <0y>mntatemazte ⁹ <u>M</u>mac te. eywele an ¹⁰ zn zBBPpe lin eywela - ¹¹ net<u>2n</u> ϕ ht <u>Minw</u>t, eay- ¹² eine abal <u>Minw</u>ele nat- ¹³ wta.</u>

eaque ca bal 2^{π 14} pwq ngi noyaein, ¹⁵ oya2^π †cmh ntootq ¹⁶ ntachice miniwre, aq-¹⁷ † ngy mgye 2^ï μντρμήρητ ¹⁸ 2^ï nag 2ⁱ οya2^π †cmh ntootq ¹⁶ ntachice miniwre, aq-¹⁷ † ngy mgye 2^ï μντρμήρητ ¹⁸ 2^ï nag 2ⁱ οya2^π †μντ2λας. ²¹ εαμτρογω2^π Ngi nikolacic ²² mn nimactif²—xe ntay nete-²³ ngycaph nzpeq nnizaeine ²⁴ ntay7^p 2ag ππinag nzphi 2^π ²⁵ †πλanh οya2n 2^πcngy2⁻²⁶ ayw mn oygan agbaloy a-²⁷ bal, ayw ay2πiay 2^π πcayne ²⁸ ng. ayw oygang naget nniegi e⁻³² ngywine gngycaph ³⁰ ayw oycayne nnegi etoi ³¹ natcayne, oygine nnegi e⁻³² ngywine oya2n 0yta2po ³³ nnegi etengynaein apay, ³⁴ ουμντατχω2^m nnegi ette-³⁵ ngy2a2^m.

entay ne ngac ³⁶ entarkwe ncay mnincte- ^{32.1} fic necay etemnoycapm. ² ayei aygine nca neei ntay- ³ capm. Aypege ntapey- ⁴ sine mmay is ninctefeic ⁵ oyan ne eyrn tsix nsboyp ⁶ ecemarte mmay. ncan ⁷ ntay etoynasine mnoy- ⁸

30.11 Catne: read cayne. 31.23 Cap \overline{M} : variant of COP \overline{M} . endure ²⁸ all these things awaken, they do not see anything, ²⁹ those who experienced ³⁰ all these disturbances, ³¹ because these things are nothing. ³² This is the way ³³ of those who have cast out ³⁴ ignorance from ³⁵ them like sleep, ³⁶ since they do not consider it to be anything, ³⁷ nor do they consider its ^{30,1} other works as ² established works. Rather they ³ leave them behind like ⁴ a dream in the night. The knowledge ⁵ of the Father they crave ⁶ as though it is the light. This is the way ⁷ each one has acted, ⁸ as one sleeping when ⁹ he was ignorant. ¹⁰ And this is the way ¹¹ he has come to know, as though ¹² he has awakened, and good ¹³ it is for the man who will return ¹⁴ and awaken, and blessed ¹⁵ is the one who has opened ¹⁶ the eyes of the blind.

And ¹⁷ the Spirit ¹⁸ who hastened from ¹⁹ rousing him pursued him. Having extended his hand ²⁰ to the one lying on the ²¹ ground, he helped him ²² to his feet, since ²³ he was not yet standing. The knowledge ²⁴ of the Father and the revelation ²⁵ of his son he ²⁶ gave them a way to know. ²⁷ For once they saw and ²⁸ heard him, he made it possible for them to ²⁹ taste him, ³⁰ to smell him, and to grasp the beloved ³¹ son.

When he had appeared ³² he informed them about the Father, the ³³ incomprehensible one. Having breathed into them ³⁴ that which is within the thought, doing ³⁵ his will, many received ³⁶ the light. They turned ^{31.1} to him. Because they were strangers, ² and they had not seen his image, ³ the material ones had not known ⁴ him. He came ⁵ by means of a fleshly ⁶ form, and nothing hindered ⁷ his journey because incorruption ⁸ is indomitable. ⁹ Moreover, he speaks ¹⁰ new things, since he speaks about ¹¹ what is in the heart of the Father, who has ¹² brought forth the immaculate ¹³ word.

When light had spoken through ¹⁴ his mouth, ¹⁵ along with his voice ¹⁶ that generated life, he ¹⁷ gave them thought and understanding ¹⁸ and mercy and salvation and the spirit of ¹⁹ power from the limitlessness and sweetness of ²⁰ the Father. ²¹ Having brought chastisements ²² and lashings to an end—because they were ²³ leading away from his face ²⁴ in error and in fetters some ²⁵ who needed mercy—²⁶ with might he destroyed them, ²⁷ and he convicted them with knowledge. ²⁸ He became a ²⁹ path for those who had gone astray ³⁰ and knowledge for those who are ³¹ ignorant, discovery for those who ³² were seeking and strength ³³ for those who were trembling, ³⁴ purification for those who were ³⁵ defiled.

He is the shepherd ³⁶ who left behind the ninety-nine ^{32,1} sheep that had not strayed. ² He went and sought after the one that ³ had strayed. He rejoiced when he ⁴ found it because ninety-nine ⁵ is the number in the left hand ⁶ since it holds it. When ⁷ the one is found, ⁸

^{30.23 &}quot;not yet standing": or "not yet risen." 31.8 "indomitable": or "incomprehensible."

ееі, фарепшт тнрұ [[атоү]] ⁹ пшшне атоүнем. пірнте ¹⁰ петфаат йпіоүееі ете ¹¹ тееі те †оүнем тнр⊽—ете- ¹² фассык йпентадұ фта йс- ¹³ ҳі ймац аваа дїтоот⊽ й†- ¹⁴ тасіе йбвоүр йцпшне й†оү- ¹⁵ нем, аүш пірнте йтепшп ¹⁶ р фе. пімаєіне йпетћ ¹⁷ поүдраү. пе пішт пе песі. ¹⁸ кан дй †аваттон епесаү ¹⁹ нтацбінтҳ еацдаєіе апі- ²⁰ дієіт ацр дшв арац. ацтйдо ²¹ йпіесаү еацнтҳ адрнї ²² дй підїєіт ҳекасе еретна- ²³ йме йднт ³⁸—йтштй не ніфнре йте піме ³⁹ йднт—²³ сопґ ҳ ҳе єү пе псав- ²⁴ ватон, песі етемеффе й- ²⁵ тепоүхеєі оүшсҳ йднтҳ, ²⁶ ҳекасе еретнфеҳе аваλ ²⁷ дй підшоү етйдрнєі, песі ²⁸ ете мйтеq оүщн йнєү, ²⁹ оуадй аваλ дй поуаєін ³⁰ етемадетті ҳє цҳнк аваλ.

 31 Wexe se abal $2\overline{\mathrm{m}}$ fmt \pm s 32 trustine he fillow ettakk 33 abal and eqoyhe $2\overline{\mathrm{m}}$ the 34 RS1 for all abal at the transformed and 35 we at the main set ettic 36 respective and 37 rate 37 rate rate rate 37 rate rate rate rate rate rate 37 ra

 33 ce пиют гар целле, ауш рñ 34 пюушще йтоотų оупетна- 35 ноуц. неацці сауне анете 36 ноутй не йтетинтан $\overline{\mu}$ - 37 иштй адшоу. авал гар рн ні- 38 оутшшр цауді сауне ане- 39 те ноутй не, де йщире йппю`т' $^{34.1}$ йтау не пецстаеі, де рñа- 2 вал не рñ тхаріс йте пец- 3 го. етве пееі пішт наїе 4 йпецстаеі, ауш цоушне йнац 5 авал рй ма нім, ауш еццатире 6 мй труди цаун мін, 9 йграу нім. йнецхе гар ен нет- 10 цилй апстаеі, ала пете оунтец йнец $\overline{\mu}$ - 12 піщита, ауш цаусшк йнац 13

^{32.23} A symbol in the margin indicates that lines 38–39 are to be inserted here.

the entire number ⁹ moves over to the right (hand). Just as ¹⁰ the one lacking the one that ¹¹ is the entire right (hand)—¹² draws the one that is deficient and ¹³ receives it through the ¹⁴ left part, and it moves over to the right (part), ¹⁵ so too the number ¹⁶ becomes one hundred. It is the sign of the one who is in ¹⁷ their voice. This is the Father. ¹⁸ Even on the Sabbath, the sheep ¹⁹ he found that had fallen into the ²⁰ pit he worked to find. He revitalized ²¹ the sheep when he brought it up ²² from the pit so that you might ²³ know within—³⁸ you who are children of internal knowledge ³⁹—^{23 contil} what the Sabbath is, ²⁴ the (day) upon which it is inappropriate for ²⁵ Salvation to be idle, ²⁶ so that we might speak from ²⁷ the day above, which ²⁸ does not have night, ²⁹ and from the light ³⁰ that does not set because it is perfect.

³¹ Therefore, say from the heart that ³² you are the perfect day ³³ and among you ³⁴ dwells the light that does not dim.³⁵ Speak about the truth with those who seek ³⁶ after it and (about) the knowledge of those ³⁷ who have sinned in their error. ^{33.1} Make firm the foot of those ² who have stumbled, and extend ³ your hands to those who are sick. Feed ⁴ those who are hungry, and to those who are tired ⁵ give rest, and ⁶ lift up those who desire to ⁷ rise, and wake up those who are ⁸ asleep. For you are the understanding ⁹ that is attracted. When ¹⁰ strength works in this way, it becomes even ¹¹ stronger. Worry about yourselves ¹² alone. Do not worry about ¹³ others whom you have ¹⁴ cast out from among you. The things ¹⁵ you have vomited do not return ¹⁶ to and eat. Do not be moths. ¹⁷ Do not be worms, because already ¹⁸ you are shaking it off.¹⁹ Do not become a (dwelling) place²⁰ for the devil, because²¹ already you have neutralized him. ²² Do not establish (those who are) your obstacles, those ²³ who stumble, as though (you were their) support. ²⁴ For the unrighteous one is someone to ²⁵ harm rather than the righteous one. ²⁶ For the former ²⁷ does his deeds as one ²⁸ unrighteous, ²⁹ (but the latter) as one righteous does his ³⁰ deeds among others. Then as for you, do ³¹ the will of the Father, ³² because you are from him.

³³ For the Father is sweet, and in ³⁴ his will is something good. ³⁵ He had received knowledge of the things ³⁶ that are yours, and you have rested ³⁷ yourselves in them. For by the ³⁸ fruits knowledge is received about the things ³⁹ that are yours, because the children of the Father ^{34,1} are his aroma, because ² they are from the grace of his ³ countenance. For this reason the Father loves ⁴ his aroma, and he manifests it ⁵ everywhere, and when it mixes ⁶ with matter he gives his aroma ⁷ to the light, and in his rest ⁸ he makes it surpass every form, ⁹ every sound. For the ears do not ¹⁰ smell the aroma, but ¹¹ the spirit is that which has ¹² the (sense of) smell, and it draws it ¹³

33.9 "that is attracted": or "that attracts."
33.13 "others whom": or "other things that."
33.36 "and you have rested": possibly "so that you can rest."
34.7 "rest": or "silence."

Neq garaq, and Nqume arrive 14 rest etting the product of the rest of th

πε- ³⁵ ει <πε> πλογος μπισμηούμε ν- ³⁶ τοινε ντε ππληρωμα ννε- ³⁷ ει ετζαμτ αβαλ ζάχωψ ^{35,1} μπιούχεει τε{ει} ετννημ² αβάλ μπζα νέρε. εςζαμτ ³ νοι τουχέλπις ετούζαμτ ⁴ αβάλ ζητζ—ετε πευείνε ⁵ πε πουλείν ετε μν ζάειβες ⁶ νζηττφ—είσχε μπζαπ ε- ⁷ τώμες σαμμάδες δει νοι ⁸ ππληρωμά. ενταψοώπε εν ⁹ νοι πιστώ νγευλή αβάλ ζύτο- ¹⁰ ότς νήμνταταρήχς ντε ¹¹ πιώτ ετννή ατν <π>ούλεισμ μ- ¹² πίστα, καιτοίγε μπελάυς ¹³ σμόδμ νχοος χε υνάει μπ- ¹⁴ ρητε νοι πιαττέκο. αλλά άψα- ¹⁵ ωε{ε}ει νοι πιβαθός ντε π- ¹⁶ ωτ[[ξα ξ΄τημ εν]], αύω νευφοώ ¹⁷ ζάρτη εν νοι ποινε μποινε ντε ¹⁸ ήπλανη. ούχωψ νευ πε. ¹⁹ ούζωψ ευματή νέζευ ²⁰ αρετώ πε το νόμυ τα ματά τα τα ετές νατα ²² στο μμας. πιτάςτο γάρας ²³ μούτε άραυ χε μετανοία.

етве пееі $\{\overline{\mathbf{m}}\}^{-14}$ пхрістос аущехе арац $2\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ тоу- 15 мнте, щіне псехі плоусто ¹⁶ пої неєі птагщтартр, пцтаг- 17 соу ппітшес—пітшес пе ¹⁸ пнае ппішт етецнанае ¹⁹ неу. нентацтагсоу де ²⁰ не неєі птагдстк авал. ²¹ пскечос гар етмне нете- 22 щаоутагсоу. псап де: ете ²³ птшес почеєі навша 2-²⁴

35.9 שִד<u>ּש</u>: read שד*ב*. 35.35 אואמץ: read אואמע. to itself, and it sinks down ¹⁴ into the aroma of the Father, and he ¹⁵ then harbors it, and he takes it down to the place ¹⁶ that it came from, within ¹⁷ the first aroma that grows cold. ¹⁸ It is something in a soulish ¹⁹ form, existing ²⁰ like cold water ²¹ that has been flowing, which is upon soil that is ²² not firm, (and) of which those who see it think that ²³ it is soil. ²⁴ Later it dissolves ²⁵ again. When a breath ²⁶ draws it, it becomes hot. The cold aromas, ²⁷ then, are from the division. ²⁸ For this reason <faith> came ²⁹ and destroyed the division, ³⁰ and it brought the warm fullness ³¹ of love so that ³² the cold would not return, ³³ but that there might be the unity of ³⁴ the perfect thought.

This ³⁵ <is> the word of the good news of ³⁶ the discovery of the fullness for ³⁷ those who wait for ^{35.1} the salvation that is coming ² from above. ³ Their hope, which they await, waits ⁴—those whose image ⁵ is the light that has no shadow ⁶ in it—because at that time ⁷ the fullness is about to come. ⁸ The <deficiency> of matter did not ⁹ come about by means of ¹⁰ the limitlessness of ¹¹ the Father, who comes at <the>time of the deficiency, ¹² although no one ¹³ was able to say that the undefiled one would come ¹⁴ in this way. But ¹⁵ the depth of the Father multiplied, ¹⁶ and the mind of ¹⁷ Error was not existing with him. ¹⁸ It is a thing that falls, ¹⁹ a thing that is easy to set ²⁰ upright in the discovery of the one ²¹ who has come to the one he will ²² bring back. For the bringing back is ²³ called the repentance.

²⁴ For this reason undefilement ²⁵ breathed forth, it set out after the one ²⁶ who had sinned so that it might give ²⁷ him rest. For forgiveness is ²⁸ the remainder for the light in the deficiency, ²⁹ the word of the fullness. ³⁰ For the physician goes to the place ³¹ where there is sickness because ³² it is his desire that dwells ³³ in him. The one who is deficient, then, does not conceal it ³⁴ because he has what ³⁵ he (another?) lacks. Just as the fullness, ³⁶ which is not deficient, ³⁷ fills his deficiency, <the fullness> that he ^{36,1} gave from himself to fill ² that which he lacks so that ³ he then might receive grace. For at the time ⁴ he was deficient, he did not have ⁵ grace. For this reason ⁶ there was a diminishing that existed in ⁷ the place where there was no grace. ⁸ Once that which was diminished was received, ⁹ what he lacked he ¹⁰ revealed, since it was their fullnesses, ¹¹ which is the discovery of the light ¹² of truth, which shined upon him because ¹³ he is immutable.

For this reason ¹⁴ Christ was spoken about in their ¹⁵ midst, so that those who are disturbed might receive a bringing back, ¹⁶ and he might anoint ¹⁷ them with ointment—the ointment is ¹⁸ the mercy of the father who will have mercy ¹⁹ upon them. But those whom he anointed ²⁰ are those who were perfected. ²¹ For full vessels are

^{35.11 &}quot;who comes at <the> time of": also possible though less likely "who comes to give time for." 35.26-27 "it might give him rest": or "he might rest."

вал фацфото, отеет тла- ²⁵ егбе атречр фта пе пешв ²⁶ ете { \overline{H} }печтшес навшк ²⁷ птоотч. псап гар етпнет ²⁸ фареотние сакч, отеет ²⁹ еп тбам ппетнинеч. ал- ³⁰ да гатп пеег птач ете отат- ³¹ фта пе натнае твве плаат ³² гагтнч, отде матфоте дате, ³³ алда петчфаат пнач фач- ³⁴ нагч ан пнач пот еч- ³⁵ днк авал. отагаюс пе. чсат- ³⁶ не пнидо птоотч де птач пе ³⁷ птачдо пнат гел ³⁸ сос птоотч. пе`ч́ парадіссос де ³⁹ пе печна нитан.

heel ${}^{37.1}$ he higger abal $2\overline{N}$ himsel 2 \overline{N} te higgt, over Neel Ne 3 \overline{N} weiger \overline{N} te Reymakmek. ⁴ noyeei noyeei $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ te neume- ⁵ $\underline{\mathbf{x}}$ e ne neum $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ te neuoyw- ⁶ we oyeei $2\overline{M}$ noyanz abal ⁷ \overline{N} te nequexe. Xin eyo \overline{N} ba- ⁸ θ oc nte nequeye, nloroc \overline{N} - 9 Tapp wart \overline{N} of abal agovent 10 \overline{M} may abal ovary ovnove eq- 11 weak. πλογος ολέει δ \underline{N} ν ολ- 15 χαρίς εςκαραείτ. Αλμολίε. 13 αραλ χε μηθέλε εμίτη νελ-¹⁴ WOOH \overline{N} 2HTC EMHOYWNE2 ¹⁵ ABAA. ACWWHE GE ATPEY- ¹⁶ \overline{P} WAPH \overline{N} EI ABAA \overline{M} H- ¹⁷ Can ntay pney \overline{n} of tot- ¹⁸ wige \overline{n} sector decodes. ¹⁹ totwise $\Delta \varepsilon$ here sign t MA- 20 TN MMAY NPHTY OYAPN 21 NETP ENEY. MAPENAYE OD 22 NE AXNTY, OYAE marelag- 23 e given acti poycode te 24 pict. alla ogattegeret 25 re Regove regizence 26 re roydwe, and NN lane 27 namme apag ovte nywoor 28 en atpoyt ethy apaq wina 29 necemaete mmaq. alla 30 near eteqoywwe $\pi et \overline{q} o \gamma^{-31} a d \overline{q} \pi eei \pi e-kan ed d e^{32} et ney abaa en \overline{q} eney en e^{33} en aaye$ \overline{N} NA2PN THOYTE-TOY- ³⁴ DOGE THOT. YEATHE FAP \overline{N} TOY- ³⁵ 20YEITE THPOY MN toy2ah. ³⁶ $2\overline{N}$ toy2ah fap (Naci) \overline{N} toy ³⁷ a2pey. t2ah Δe ne n Δi cayne ³⁸ aneei ETHER. REELAE RE RECT $^{38.1}$ REEL NTATEPOYEITE ETA- ² BAA MMAY, REELETOYNACO- ³ TE APAY THPOY \overline{N} IN NE $\{\overline{e}I\}$ \overline{N} TA2- $4 \overline{eI}$ ABAA \overline{M} MAY. AYOYON $\overline{2}$ 5 DE ABAA AYEAY M \overline{N} ου- 6 τέληλ πτε πευρέν.

πρέν ⁷ δ. έ μπιωτ πε πωμρέ. Ντας ν- ⁸ ωαρπ πέντας μρέν απέν- ⁹ ταξεί αβάλ μμας έντας ρω¹⁰ πε, αύω ασμέςττς ννούωμ- ¹¹ ρε. αςμ πέσιρεν αράς έτε νε- ¹² ούντες. Ντας πε έτε ούν- ¹³ τές νκέει νιμ εύωροπ έας- ¹⁴ της. {Νόι} πιώτ ούντες μπόρεν. ¹⁵ ούντες μπώμρε. Ούν σάμ ¹⁶ νζενες αράς. πρέν δ.ε ν- ¹⁷ τας ούατνες αράς πε σε ¹⁸ ντας ούαξετς πε πηγ- ¹⁹ στηρίον μπιατνές αράς ²⁰ ετννης αράς εύμης ²¹ μμας τηρούντς. και γαρ ²² πιώτ ζέχου μπεςρέν ²³ εν. σύανξ δε αβάλ έν ούγ- ²⁴ ώμρε.

πιρητέ σε ούνασ πε πρέν. ²⁵ ΝΙΜ σε πέταψ τέγε ρέν νές, ²⁶ πινας πρέν, πζαβηλ αρας ²⁷ ούαεετζ, πέςι έτε πως πε ²⁸ πρέν ούας πωρηρέ μπρέν, ²⁹ νέςι ετενεςματτή μνας ³⁰ πζητού ποι πρέν μπιωτ, ³¹ πάλιν νέυνατή μνας ζωού ³² ζή πευρέν;

37.5 гач: read гав. 37.25 їхнос: read їхнос. 38.2–3 сатє: variant of сат. those ²² that are anointed/sealed. But once ²³ the ointment of one dissolves ²⁴ it becomes empty, and the cause ²⁵ for it becoming deficient is the thing ²⁶ through which its ointment will ²⁷ go. For at that time ²⁸ a breath draws it, one ²⁹ in the power of what is with it. But ³⁰ from him who is not deficient ³¹ no seal is removed, ³² nor is anything emptied out, ³³ but what he lacks the perfect Father ³⁴ fills again. ³⁵ He is good; he knows ³⁶ his sowings, that it is he ³⁷ who has sown them in his paradise. ³⁸ But his paradise ³⁹ is his place of rest.

This ^{37.1} is the perfection in the thought ² of the Father, and these are ³ the words of his contemplation. ⁴ Each of his words ⁵ is a matter of his unified will ⁶ in the revelation ⁷ of his word. When they were in the depth ⁸ of his thought, the word ⁹ that was first to come forth revealed ¹⁰ them along with a mind that ¹¹ speaks, the unified word in silent grace. ¹² He was called ¹³ thought, since they were ¹⁴ in it when they had not yet been revealed. ¹⁵ It happened then that he was ¹⁶ first to come forth ¹⁷ when the will ¹⁸ of the one who had willed willed it. ¹⁹ Now it is the will that the Father rests ²⁰ himself in and ²¹ is pleased with. Nothing comes ²² about apart from him, nor does anything ²³ come about apart from the will of ²⁴ the Father; rather, his will ²⁵ is inscrutable. His footprint ²⁶ is the will, and no one ²⁷ will know it nor will anyone ²⁸ be mindful of it in order to ²⁹ grasp him. Rather, ³⁰ when he wills what he wills ³¹ is this—even if ³² the vision is not pleasing to them ³³ in some (way) before God—³⁴ desiring the Father. For he knows the ³⁵ beginning of all of them and their end. ³⁶ For in the end he will ask them ³⁷ to their face. The end is the reception of knowledge ³⁸ about that which is hidden. This is the Father, ^{38.1} the one from whom the beginning came, ² the one to whom all who have ³ come from him will return. ⁴ They have been manifest ⁵ for the glory and ⁶ joy of his name.

The name ⁷ of the Father is the Son. He first ⁸ gave a name to the one who ⁹ had come forth from him, since he was the same, ¹⁰ and he gave birth to him as a child. ¹¹ He give to him a name ¹² that was his. It is he who has ¹³ all that exists around ¹⁴ him. The Father has the name; ¹⁵ he has the Son. It is possible ¹⁶ for him to be seen. But his name ¹⁷ is invisible because ¹⁸ it alone is the mystery ¹⁹ of the invisible one ²⁰ which comes to the ears that are entirely ²¹ filled with it by him. For indeed ²² as for the Father, his name is not spoken. ²³ Rather it is manifest through a ²⁴ Son.

In this way, then, the name is great. ²⁵ Who, then, will be able to produce a name for him, ²⁶ the great name, except him ²⁷ alone, this one to whom the name belongs ²⁸ and the children of the name, ²⁹ these among whom the name of the Father ³⁰ rests itself, ³¹

^{37.7 &}quot;they were in the depth": or "they were depths."

efila oyatowne ³³ ne niwt, πτας ογαεστς nen- ³⁴ ταςμισε πμας neq πογρεμ, ³⁵ 2αθΗ εμπατεςτσεμό πμαι- ³⁶ ωμ, ωίμα πζωωπε αχπ τογα- ³⁷ πε πόι πρέμ ππωτ είσει ³⁸ πχαείς, έτε πέει πε πρέμ ^{39,1} μαμμέ, έταρχ γπ πές- ² ογας σάζμε 2π τόαμ έτχμκ ³ αβάλ. χε πίρεμ ογαβάλ εμ ⁴ πε γπ γπλέξις, ογαγπ γπ- ⁵ μπταειρέμ πε πέςμεμ, ⁶ αλλα ογάτμες άρας πετε ογ- ¹⁰ π όαμ π† ρέμ αρας. ¹¹ χε πέτεμζωρόπ ¹² εμ μμτζ ρέμ πμές. ¹³ εγμα† εγ γαρ πρέμ αρας ¹⁴ πέει έτε μαζώροπ εκι, ¹⁵ πέει πτας ετώροπ τώρο- ¹⁶ οπ μπ πέςμερεμ, αγώ ¹⁷ τζαγμε πμας ογάεετζ, ¹⁸ αγώ ατρέςτ ρέμ αρας ογ- ¹⁹ αέετζι, πώντ πές πώμρε ²⁰ πε πέςμεμς. πτας ²¹ γμπζ σε έμ γπ πίχως ²² αλλα μεςμόροπ. ²³ πώμρε μεςτ ²⁷ επεί εςμαδή ρέμ στο πω^τ ²⁵ παι πώρτ;

alla pan-²⁹ two qualooc \overline{n} si oyeel ³⁰ gart \overline{n} pequber, le « nim de ³¹ etnat pen areel eteneq \overline{p} ³² WPT \overline{n} WOOT rand rand mulaq, ³³ rwo se pren equadol struct qual 40.1 en \overline{n} si mulce \overline{n} tootq n-² neel \overline{n} tarheetoy; » Gart ³ se oyteteguge aran de ⁴ ap noel mulce \overline{n} tootq n-² neel \overline{n} tarheetoy; » Gart ³ se oyteteguge aran de ⁴ ap noel mulce \overline{n} tootq n-² neel \overline{n} tarheetoy; » Gart ³ se oyteteguge aran de ⁴ ap noel mulce \overline{n} tootq n-² neel \overline{n} tarheetoy; » Gart ³ se oyteteguge aran de ⁴ ap noel mulce \overline{n} tootq n-² need \overline{n} tarheetoguge aran de ⁶ namme. That en se de \overline{n} then abal mulce \overline{n} to \overline{n} se oyees ⁵ de de de de tradit de de \overline{n} of \overline{n} sen anoy gen multer ¹¹ \overline{n} rend the determinant de entegude tradit de de de de de de de de multer ¹¹ \overline{n} rend the de de tradit de de de de de de de multer ¹¹ \overline{n} rend \overline{n} sec \overline{n} sec \overline{n} de de de de de multer ¹¹ \overline{n} rend \overline{n} sec \overline{n} the de de de multer \overline{n} sec \overline{n}

 $\overline{\mathrm{N}}$ таре[[[qq]]qwk бе 24 еq $\overline{\mathrm{N}}$ рнт $\overline{\mathrm{q}}$ де пеqрен ет- 25 оуаф $\overline{\mathrm{q}}$ пеqфнре пе, ауw 26 аq $^+$ $\overline{\mathrm{M}}$ ппрен арац $\overline{\mathrm{N}}$ бі песі 27 $\overline{\mathrm{N}}$ тарії авал р $\overline{\mathrm{N}}$ піваюос, ачфе- 28 де анечпеюнп, ечсауне 29 де піффт оуатпеюау пе. 30 етве пеєі рф ач $\overline{\mathrm{N}}$ пеєі а- 31 вал, декасе ечафеде 32 ра птопос ауф пецна 33 нятан ятачі авал $\overline{\mathrm{N}}$ - 34 рнт $\overline{\mathrm{q}}$. $^{41.1}$ ауф нү $^+$ еау $\overline{\mathrm{M}}$ піпланфыа, 2 †иятнаб яте печрен, ауф 3 пірлаб яте піфт. поусеі поу- 4 ееі пна ятачеі авал ярент $\overline{\mathrm{q}}$ 5 чиафеде рарач, ауф $2\overline{\mathrm{N}}$ тта- 6 еіе ятачді япечтеро аре- 7 тч ятоотс чиапфт атсто 8 аретс якесап ауф аці авал 9 гя п'ма етямеү—пна ятачф- 10 ге аретч ярнт $\overline{\mathrm{q}}$ - бецана ямі ямі ямі ямі арач 14 пе печплен ауш 12 ечді самф, ечді аеіеу. Ауф 13 печна ямі ямі ямі ямі, чиач 14 пе печпланфа.

NITH GE ¹⁵ THPOY $\overline{\text{NTN}}$ FIDT $2\overline{\text{NTNH}}$ ¹⁶ POMA NE, AYOUN NEGTH ¹⁷ THPOY, TOYNOYNE FIE $2\overline{\text{N}}$ ¹⁸ FIENTALTPOYPOT ABAA $\overline{\text{N}}$ - ¹⁹ 2HTT THPOY. ALT NEY $\overline{\text{N}}$ - ²⁰ NOYTOOD. CEOYANZ GE A- ²¹ BAA $\overline{\text{NGI}}$ FOYEEF FOYEEF CALL AND ALL A

39.21 гюч: read гюв. 40.17 Ņ6: read п6. (who) moreover rest themselves ³² in his name? Since the Father is ungenerated, ³³ he alone is the one ³⁴ who bears himself to himself as a name, ³⁵ before he had created the eternities, ³⁶ so that the name of the Father might exist over ³⁷ their head as ³⁸ a crown, which is the name ^{39,1} truly, which is firm in his ² command in the perfect power. ³ The name is not ⁴ from words, nor (is his name) from ⁵ speech; ⁶ instead it is invisible. ⁷ He gave a name to him alone, ⁸ since he alone saw him, he ⁹ who alone had ¹⁰ the power to give a name to him. ¹¹ The one who does not exist ¹² does not have a name. ¹³ For what name could be given to ¹⁴ the one who does not exist? ¹⁵ The one who exists exists also ¹⁶ with his name, and ¹⁷ he knows it only, and ¹⁸ (knows how) to give it to him ¹⁹ alone. He is the Father; the Son ²⁰ is his name. He, ²¹ therefore, did not hide in it a thing; ²² instead it existed. ²³ The Son alone gave a name. ²⁴ The name, therefore, belongs to the Father, ²⁵ just as the name of ²⁶ the Father is the Son. Where would compassion ²⁷ find a name ²⁸ except from the Father?

But doubtless ²⁹ one will say ³⁰ to his neighbor, "Who is it ³¹ that will give a name to the one ³² who existed before himself, ³³ as if children do not receive ^{40.1} a name from ² those who give birth to them?" First, ³ therefore, it is fitting for us ⁴ to consider this matter: what ⁵ is the name? It is the name ⁶ truly. It, therefore, is not ⁷ the name from the Father, because it ⁸ is the one that is the proper ⁹ name. Therefore, he did not receive the name ¹⁰ as a loan as ¹¹ others (do), in accordance with the manner ¹² in which each one ¹³ will be made. But this ¹⁴ is the proper name. There is ¹⁵ no other who gave it ¹⁶ to him. Rather, he is unnameable, ¹⁷ he <is> indescribable, ¹⁸ until the time in which he who ¹⁹ is perfect spoke about him alone, ²⁰ and he is the one who ²¹ has the power in him to say ²² his name and to see ²³ him.

Therefore, when he was content ²⁴ that his name that ²⁵ is willed is his Son, and ²⁶ the one who had come forth from the depth ²⁷ gave this name to him, he spoke ²⁸ about his hidden things, knowing ²⁹ that the Father is without evil. ³⁰ For this very reason, he brought this one forth, ³¹ in order to speak ³² about the place and his place ³³ of rest from which he had ³⁴ come. ^{41.1} And he gave glory to the fullness, ² the greatness of his name, and ³ the sweetness of the Father. About ⁴ the place from which each one came ⁵ he will speak, and to the place ⁶ where he received his establishment ⁷ he will hasten to return again ⁸ and take from ⁹ that place—the place where ¹⁰ he stood—tasting ¹¹ from that place and ¹² receiving nourishment, experiencing growth. And ¹³ his own place of rest ¹⁴ is his fullness.

Therefore, ¹⁵ all emanations from the Father are fullnesses, ¹⁶ and as for all his emanations, ¹⁷ their root is within ¹⁸ the one who caused them all to grow up ¹⁹ within himself. He gave them ²⁰ their destinies. Therefore, ²¹ each one was manifest so that ²² through

40.23 "him": or "it" (referring to "the name").

41.23 < . . . >: a verb has likely been accidentally omitted here, resulting in a sentence fragment.

< ... >. пна ²⁴ гар етоүхаү йпоүмееүе ²⁵ фарач, пна етймеү, ²⁶ тоүноүне, тетчі ймаү ²⁷ атпе ен ніхісе тнроү ²⁸ фа піфт. оүйтеү йтеч- ²⁹ апе есоеі нйтан неү, ³⁰ аүш сеенагте нйнеү ³¹ агоүн, еүгнн агоүн ³² арач, гшс атроүхоос хе, ³³ « аүхі авах ей печго ³⁴ авах гітоотч йніаспас- ³⁵ нос ». сеоүанг де ен ^{42.1} авах йбі нееі йпірнте ² хе мпоүр тпе ймін ймаү, ³ оүте йпоүфшфт йпеаү ⁴ йпіфт, оүте йсенеүе арач ⁵ ен гфс фин, оүте хе чсафі, ⁶ оүте хе оүвахкү пе. алха оү- ⁷ атпеөаү пе, оүатфтартр пе, ⁸ оүглаб пе, ечсаүне ама- ⁹ еіт нім емпатоүфшпе, ауш ¹⁰ нечр хріа ен атроутсеве еі- ¹¹ етү авах.

their ²³ own thought < . . . >. For the place ²⁴ where they send their thought, ²⁵ that place, ²⁶ their root, <is> that which lifts them ²⁷ up in all the heights ²⁸ to the Father. They have his ²⁹ head, since it is rest for them, ³⁰ and they are supported, ³¹ drawing near ³² to him, as it is said, ³³ "They partake of his face ³⁴ through kisses." ³⁵ But they are not manifest ^{42.1} in this way ² because they themselves were not elevated, ³ (and yet) they did not lack the glory ⁴ of the Father, nor did they consider him ⁵ to be small, ⁶ or embittered, or angry. Rather, ⁷ he is without evil, he is undisturbable, ⁸ he is sweet, knowing all spaces ⁹ before they have come about, and ¹⁰ he did not need to be ¹¹ taught.

This is the way of ¹² those who have ¹³ (a thing) from above by the limitless ¹⁴ greatness, those awaiting ¹⁵ the one alone ¹⁶ and the perfect one, the one who is ¹⁷ there for them. And they do not go down ¹⁸ to Hades, nor do they have ¹⁹ jealousy nor ²⁰ deep sighing nor death ²¹ within them. But resting ²² themselves in the one who rests, ²³ they are not troubled, nor ²⁴ are they entangled in the fence ²⁵ around the truth. But they are themselves ²⁶ the truth, and the Father dwells ²⁷ within them, and ²⁸ they are in the Father since they are perfect, ²⁹ undivided in ³⁰ the one who is truly good, ³¹ not deficient in anything, but ³² at rest, refreshed in the ³³ Spirit. And they will listen to their ³⁴ root, since they will be occupied ³⁵ with these things in which he will find his root, ³⁶ and he will not suffer the loss of his ³⁷ soul. This is the place of the ³⁸ blessings; this is their ³⁹ place.

As for the rest, then, let them ⁴⁰ know in their places that ⁴¹ it is not fitting for me, ^{43.1} since I have arrived at the place of rest, ² to say anything. But it is ³ that in which I have come to be, and ⁴ (it is fitting) to be concerned at all times with the Father of ⁵ the Entirety and those who are truly brothers, ⁶ those upon whom the love of ⁷ the Father pours and in whose midst no ⁸ deficiency of him exists. ⁹ Those are the ones who are manifest ¹⁰ truly, dwelling in life ¹¹ truly and eternally, and ¹² speaking the light that is ¹³ perfect and filled with ¹⁴ the seed of the Father and ¹⁵ that is in his heart and in the ¹⁶ fullness. His spirit rejoices within him, ¹⁷ and it glorifies ¹⁸ the one within which it dwelled ¹⁹ because he is good. And his children ²⁰ are perfect, and ²¹ they are worthy of his name, for ²² he is the Father, (and) children ²³ of this sort are those whom he ²⁴ desires.

IX. TREATISE ON THE RESURRECTION

The *Treatise on the Resurrection*, also called the *Epistle to Rheginos*, is the title of the fourth text in Nag Hammadi codex I. The text purports to be a letter written to an otherwise unknown Christian named Rheginos, who may have asked the author for special teaching regarding the nature of the Savior's resurrection. Of particular interest is the nature of the Savior's resurrected self, possibly occasioned by confusion over Paul's teaching in 1 Corinthians 15. Unfortunately, the author's own understanding of the reality of the fleshly resurrection remains elusive on account of an elliptical question that can be taken plainly or rhetorically: "Why will you not receive flesh when you ascend into the eternity?" Whatever the author's own view, the *Treatise on the Resurrection* contributes to our knowledge of the kinds of debates that occupied early Christians concerning the nature of the self after death. The *Treatise on the Resurrection* was likely composed in the late second century c.e. in Greek.

 $^{43.25}$ оүн үлейне, пафире ри- 26 гиюс, бүшфе асво агаа, 27 оүнтөү ймбү йшскопос 28 бүенагте йүйхнтина 29 бүфаат йшбүвшл. аүш 30 бүфаннесте ансен, фаү- 31 мбүс агйийтилаб йррн- 32 ї йгнтоү. Йүмбүс йлсе ен 33 хе аүаге арстоү йфоүн $^{3-34}$ плогос йтине бүфик 35 йгоүо апсүйтан, песі 36 йтагйхітт гіт писс- 37 тир, пихаенс пехристос. $^{44.1}$ йтагйхітт йтаренсоү- 2 шн тине ауш амйтан 3 йнан агриї ахшс. алда 4 спенди екфике йман 5 апстеффе гй оүгдаб 6 стве танастасіс, †сге- 7 еі нек же оуанагкаюн 8 те. ауш оун гаг ймен о- 9 еі йапстос арас, гйкоү- 10 еі йде нетбіне ймас 11 стве песі мареплогос 12 фшпе нен отвитс.

 \overline{N} - ¹³ ταδαπαλείς \overline{P} αρώ \overline{Neg} ¹⁴ \overline{Ng} ε \overline{NNg} βηγε εφώρο- ¹⁵ οπ \overline{N} ςαρά ανώ \overline{N} τα- ¹⁶ ρεφούαναξα αβάλ εύωμ- ¹⁷ ρε \overline{N} Νούτε πε; αψόμαςε ¹⁸ $\overline{c}\overline{N}$ πιτόπος πεεί ετκε- ¹⁹ μαςτ \overline{Ng} μτά, εφώεαε ²⁰ απνομός \overline{N} τφύςις—εείαου ²¹ \overline{N} αε \overline{M} μαυ αε «πμού». πώμ- ²² ρε \overline{N} αε \overline{M} πινότε, ρηγικέ, ²³ νεύωμρε \overline{N} ρωμε πε. αυ- ²⁴ ω νεψέμαςτε αραύ μπε- ²⁵ ςνεύ, εύντεα \overline{M} μευ \overline{N} τ- ²⁶ μντρώμε μν τηντνόγ- ²⁷ τε αεκάςε εψνάατο αραύ μπεν ²⁸ απμού αβάλ είτ \overline{M} πτρ \overline{U} - ²⁹ ωμωτε \overline{N} ωμρε \overline{N} υνύτε, ³⁰ είτοοτ \overline{q} αε \overline{M} πώμρε \overline{M} - ³¹ πρώμε ερεταποκατάςτα- ³² ςις ναφωρίε αδύντε, ³⁰ είτοοτ \overline{q} αε \overline{M} πώμρε \overline{N} - ³⁴ ρπ εψωόση αβάλ είτ \overline{M} πεα ν- ³⁵ τπε \overline{N} ςπερμα \overline{N} τμε εν- ³⁶ πατε†ςύςτας ωωπε. ³⁷ εν τεεί αξημηταά μαι α³⁸ ενμήτυου τε ωμωτε ενα- ³⁹ ωμου.

† cayne ce eeiteyo ^{45.1} μπbωλ $2\overline{n}$ $2\overline{n}$ $2\overline{n}$ crolon, alla μπ laye \overline{n} - ³ lyckolon goon $2\overline{n}$ πlo- ⁴ foc \overline{n} the. alla effeldh e- ⁵ tpe fbwl \overline{n} tayei abal a- ⁶ thete attike laye equil, ⁷ alla attrequoide abal ⁸ μπthpq 2aplace etbe f- ⁹ gwie, fbwl abal μμen ¹⁰ μπgebay πουwe les - ¹¹ bal μπetcatπ. teei te ¹² through \overline{n} the m fe- ¹³ inferma, texapic ta the- ¹⁴ e te.

псштнр ацшийк $\overline{\mathbf{h}}$ - ¹⁵ пмоү— $\overline{\mathbf{h}}$ кнп ен ар атсаүне— ¹⁶ ацкше $\overline{\mathbf{h}}$ гар аррні $\overline{\mathbf{h}}$ пко-¹⁷ смос єфацтеко. ацшүт[ц] ¹⁸ адоун ауаши $\overline{\mathbf{h}}$ аттеко, ¹⁹ ауш ацтоунас $\overline{\mathbf{q}}$ еацш-²⁰ мік мпетоуанд авал ²¹ авал рітоот $\overline{\mathbf{q}}$ мпатнеү ²² арац. ауш ацтоунас $\overline{\mathbf{q}}$ еацш-²⁰ мік мпетоуанд авал ²¹ авал рітоот $\overline{\mathbf{q}}$ мпатнеү ²² арац. ауш ацт нен $\overline{\mathbf{h}}$ - ²³ терін мтімнітатноу. то- ²⁴ те бе йбе йтарапапосто- ²⁵ лос хооц хе, «анші рісе ²⁶ німец, ауш антшшн ²⁷ німец, ауш анвшк атпе ²⁸ німец». еішпе тіщо-²⁹ оп яде еноуанд авал рії пікосмос енр фореі $\overline{\mathbf{h}}$ - ³¹ мац, єнщооп йактін ³² мпеттімеү, ауш еуе- ³³ марте яман авал ріто- ³⁴ от $\overline{\mathbf{q}}$ ща піядштп, ете пе- ³⁵ єі пе пенноу рії песіві- ³⁶ ос. єусшк яман атпе а- ³⁷ вал рітоот $\overline{\mathbf{q}}$ йбе яніактін ³⁸ рітя прн, єнсеєнарте $\overline{\mathbf{h}}$ - ³⁹ ман єн рітя лаує. теєі те ⁴⁰ танастасіс япнеуна- ^{46.1} тікн єсшнік йтүүхікн ² ромощс мії ткесаркікн.

^{44.13} P xpm: following Schenke, I understand this verb to be χρα̃ν, "to impart an oracle."

^{44.17} адемаде: Following Barns, I suspect that metathesis has occurred between q and g and that the MS should read адемаде, "he walked."

^{45.4-5} єтрє: read єтвє (following Polotsky).

^{43.25} There are some, my son Rheginos, ²⁶ who desire to learn many things. ²⁷ They have this objective ²⁸ when captivated by questions ²⁹ lacking answers. ³⁰ If they are successful in these things, they often ³¹ think highly of ³² themselves. But I do not think ³³ that they have stood within the word ³⁴ of truth, since they seek ³⁵ instead their own rest, which ³⁶ we have received from our ³⁷ Savior, our Lord Christ. ^{44.1} We received it once we came to know ² the truth and rested ³ ourselves upon it. But ⁴ since you ask us ⁵ earnestly about what is fitting (to believe) ⁶ concerning the resurrection, I write ⁷ to you that it is necessary. ⁸ Indeed many ⁹ lack faith in it, but a few ¹⁰ find it. ¹¹ For this reason let ¹² us explore the topic.

¹³ How did the Lord proclaim ¹⁴ things while ¹⁵ in the flesh and after ¹⁶ he revealed himself as Son ¹⁷ of God? He walked about ¹⁸ in this place where you ¹⁹ reside, speaking ²⁰ about the law of nature—but I ²¹ call it "death." Moreover, the Son ²² of God, Rheginos, ²³ was Son of Man. ²⁴ He possessed them ²⁵ both, having ²⁶ humanity and divinity ²⁷ so that he might conquer ²⁸ death by ²⁹ being Son of God, ³⁰ and by being the Son of ³¹ Man the restoration ³² might occur into the ³³ realm of fullness, since initially ³⁴ he was from above ³⁵ as a seed of truth before ³⁶ his ordering had come to be. ³⁷ Within this (ordering) rulers and ³⁸ divinities came into existence ³⁹ in abundance.

I know that I am offering ^{45,1} the answer in terms ² that are perplexing, but there is nothing ³ perplexing about the Word ⁴ of truth. But since ⁵ on account of the answer he (the Word) came into ⁶ the middle so that nothing else would remain hidden, ⁷ but he would reveal plainly ⁸ everything about ⁹ existence, both the destruction ¹⁰ of evil and the revelation ¹¹ of the elect. This is ¹² the emanation of truth and ¹³ spirit; grace belongs to ¹⁴ truth.

The Savior swallowed ¹⁵ death—you are not thought to be ignorant (about this)—¹⁶ for he set aside the world, ¹⁷ since it is perishing. He transformed [himself] ¹⁸ into an imperishable eternity, ¹⁹ and he raised himself up after swallowing ²⁰ the visible ²¹ through the invisible. ²² He gave us ²³ the path of our immortality. Then, ²⁴ therefore, as the apostle ²⁵ said, "We suffered ²⁶ with him, and we rose ²⁷ with him, and we went to heaven ²⁸ with him." If we ²⁹ appear in ³⁰ this world bearing ³¹ him, we are the rays ³² of that one, and we ³³ are grasped by ³⁴ him until our setting, ³⁵ that is, our death in this ³⁶ life. We are drawn to heaven ³⁷ by him like rays ³⁸ by the sun, and ³⁹ we are not detained by anything. This is ⁴⁰ the spiritual resurrection ^{46.1} that swallows the soulish ² just like the fleshly.

43.37 "our Lord Christ": hereafter alternatively "our Lord, the Excellent One."

44.11–12 "For this reason let us explore the topic": literally, "For this reason let the teaching come about to us on account of it (i.e., the resurrection)."

44.19-20 "speaking about the law of nature": or "speaking against the law of nature."

 3 єюле оун оуєєі яде єм
4 4 пістеує єн, мятеч ямеу я- 5 пр пеіфе.
птопос гар ятпі- 6 стіс пе пафире ауш па пр
 7 пеіфе єн пе. петнааут на- 8 тшшн.
ауш оун петр пістеу- 9 є
 є я йфілософос етілнич. 10 алда циатшшн.
ауш пфіло- 11 софос етілнича, япшр атреч- 12 пістеуе оурецкто янац оу- 13 [а]
ектų—ауш етве тяпістіс. 14 [а]
ейсоуп пщире ягар я- 15 пршне, ауш аглистеуе 16 де ацтшоун авал
 єп кет- 17 наоут.
ауш пестеуге арац».
 є «ацщипе явыл 19 авал япшоу гше оуна
б 20 пе $`п'єтоур пістеує арац».
 <math display="inline">2^{11}$ нат не нетр пістеує.

 $\overline{\rm N}$ μna- 22 teko en $\overline{\rm N}$ si theye $\overline{\rm N}$ e²³ toyaz. $\overline{\rm N}$ μnateko en $\overline{\rm N}$ si 24 tinoyc $\overline{\rm N}$ μnetagcoywdn $\overline{\rm Q}$. 25 etbe teei the treated agoyn 26 atoyzeei mi treate e- 27 agoytawi zin $\overline{\rm N}$ warpit 28 atfintfigaeie $2\overline{\rm N}$ thet- 29 abot thetoei batcayne, 30 alla enael agoyn athet- 31 ref. 31 ref. the second to 32 mee. the second to 33 rac mi gram $\overline{\rm N}$ be treated agoyn athetoei $\overline{\rm N}$ trates allowed to 32 mee. The second to 33 rac mi gram $\overline{\rm N}$ be traded allowed to 32 mee. The second to 33 rac mi gram $\overline{\rm N}$ be allowed to 37 taged abal, algoid 38 fixed at 36 traded $\overline{\rm N}$ rade to 39 traded 37 taged abal, algoid 38 fixed at 2 terms and 39 retoyemagte final attraction, they are needed abal, algoid 38 fixed at 2 terms and 39 rate of 39 trades 37 taged abal, algoid 38 fixed at 2 terms and 39 rate of 39 trades 37 taged abal, algoid 38 fixed at 2 terms and 39 rate of 39 trades 37 taged abal, algoid 38 fixed at 2 trades above and 39 rates and the attraction rate of 37 taged abal, algoid 38 rade of 2 trades at 39 rates and trades at 37 taged abal, algoid 38 rade of 2 trades at 39 rates at 39 rates at 37 taged abal, algoid 38 rade of 39 rates at 39 rates at 37 taged abal, algoid 38 rade of 39 rates at 39 rates at 37 taged abal, algoid 38 rade of 39 rates at 39 rates at 37 taged abal, algoid 38 rade of 39 rates at 37 rates at 37 rade at 39 rates at a rates at 39 rates at 39 rates at 39 rates at

 17 пхоріон йпешна ете пе- 18 еі пе тийтехло, ауш к- 19 фооп йтеко. Оунтек й- 20 меу йтапоусіа йоугну. 21 йкна† йгар ен йпет- 22 сатп екфанвшк. пефау 23 оунтец ймеу йпбшхё, 24 алла оуй гнат арац.

MN la - ²⁵ aye ge cut mman abal ²⁶ nnima, alla itthpq, ete a - ²⁷ nan ne, tnoyax. aqnxi ²⁸ mnoyxeei xinp aphxq ²⁹ ga bah. mapnheye n 2^{6} ³⁰ ec. mapnxi n 2^{7} ga bah. mapnheye n 2^{6} ³⁰ ec. mapnxi

- 46.3 ϵ м \overline{q} : read ϵ Nq. | 10 alla . . . arw: read arw . . . alla (following Barns).
- 46.21 NAT: read NAG (following Barns).
- 46.39 ATPEY: transcribed as MIGY by Peel, but the reading is clear in the earliest photo.
- 47.28 Sinp aph \overline{q} : read sinn aph \overline{q} .
- 47.29 pa: read 13a (following Till).

47.30 †266C: previous scholars have read this word as 266C, and explained it as either 26 ("way") plus 6C (the AF form of the adjective "old") (so Schenke), or as a variant of the noun 26 (so Till, Layton, Peel).

³ Yet if then someone does not ⁴ believe, he does not have ⁵ the persuasion. For it is the realm of faith, ⁶ my son, and it is not that belonging to the (realm of) ⁷ persuasion. The dead will ⁸ rise. There is one who believes ⁹ among the philosophers of this world; ¹⁰ he will rise. But as for the philosopher ¹¹ of this world, let him not be made ¹² to believe that he alone ¹³ returns himself—indeed (we return) on account of our faith. ¹⁴ For we have known the Son of ¹⁵ Man, and we have believed ¹⁶ that he rose from among the ¹⁷ dead. This is the one about whom we say, ¹⁸ "He became death's destruction, ¹⁹ as he is great, ²⁰ the one in whom they believe." ²¹ Great are those who believe.

²² The thought of those ²³ who are saved will not be destroyed. ²⁴ The mind of those who have known him will not be destroyed. ²⁵ On account of this we are chosen ²⁶ for salvation and redemption, ²⁷ since we are destined from the beginning ²⁸ not to fall into the ²⁹ senselessness of those who are ignorant, ³⁰ but we will enter into the ³¹ wisdom of those who have known the ³² truth. Indeed as for the truth that is guarded, ³³ it is not possible to abandon it, ³⁴ nor ought it be (abandoned). ³⁵ Strong is > ordering of the ³⁶ fullness. Small is that which ³⁷ became separated; it produced ³⁸ (the) world. But the entirety is ³⁹ what is detained in order for it (the world) ^{47,1} to come into being; it existed. Therefore, ² do not be in doubt concerning ³ the resurrection, my son Rheginos. ⁴ For when you did not exist ⁵ in the flesh, you received flesh once you ⁶ entered into this world. Why ⁷ will you not receive flesh when you ⁸ ascend into the eternity? ⁹ That which is better than the flesh is that which is ¹⁰ for it a cause of life. ¹¹ Isn't it true that what came about on your account ¹² belongs to you? Does not that which is yours ¹³ exist with you? ¹⁴ But while you are in this world what do you ¹⁵ lack? This is what ¹⁶ you have hoped to learn.

¹⁷ The afterbirth of the body is ¹⁸ old age, and you ¹⁹ are in defilement. You have ²⁰ absence as a benefit. ²¹ For you will not surrender what is ²² better when you leave. That which is evil ²³ has inferiority, ²⁴ but there is grace for it.

There is nothing, ²⁵ therefore, that redeems us from ²⁶ this world, but as for the entirety, which ²⁷ we are, we are saved. We have received ²⁸ salvation from one end ²⁹ to the other. Let us think in this way. ³⁰ Let us learn in this way.

^{46.34 &}quot;nor ought it be (abandoned)": alternatively "nor has it been (abandoned)."

alla ³¹ oyn zaeine oywwe am- ³² me, nazpe nwine etbe ³³ netoywine etbentoy, ew- ³⁴ ne netoyal, eywankw- ³⁵ e ncwy Aneycwna, `e´qna- ³⁶ oyleei Ntoynoy. Anfttpe- ³⁷ laye \overline{p} lictale etbe neei. ³⁸ nnec nze ge nmeloc etoy- ³⁹ aanf abal etmaoyt nce- ⁴⁸¹ naoyleei en, le nmel[0]c e- ² taanf etwoon nzphi n- ³ zhtoy negnatwoyn ne;

ey ⁴ ge te tanactacic; igdlā ⁵ abal ie noyaeigi nim \overline{n} - ⁶ netartooyn. eigine akp ⁷ infeye ntap ekucij $2\overline{n}$ ieft experimental accal explains of - ⁹ und abal accal accal

et- 20 be eq Rae eeitamo R- 21 mak Rteynoy; neta- 22 anz cenamoy. succ 23 eqanz $2\overline{N}$ oydanta- 24 cia; Rradiei ayd $2\overline{P}$ 25 ke, ayd nRraei ayd \overline{P} - 26 Gwpoy. stript uppeb- 27 Gbeie. oydantacia 28 se skocmoc—Lekace 29 se ni \overline{P} katalalei ca n- 30 ebyge asegodo.

alla ³¹ tanactacic mntec mneg ³² mnichat n†mine, xe ³³ thhe te {ne} netage apetų. ³⁴ ayw noywnę abal mne- ³⁵ twoon ne, ayw nwbei- ³⁶ e ne nnębhye ayw oy- ³⁷ metabolh agoyn aynnt- ³⁸ bppe. tmntatteko nfap ^{49,1} [cgete] [[agphi]] anitn axm ² nteko, ayw noyaein qge- ³ te anitn axm nkekei, eq- ⁴ wmnk mmaq. ayw nnlh- ⁵ pwha ųxwk abal mney- ⁶ ta. neei ne ncymbolon mn ⁷ ntantn ntanactacic. ⁸ Ntaq ne ettamio mne- ⁹ tnanoyų.

47.38 $\overline{N}NEC \overline{N}2E$: read $\overline{N}NEQ \overline{N}2E$ (following Barns).

48.25 NNPagi: read NPPagi. \mid 26 Garbeb: read Garbeq. 49.1 ax $\overline{\text{M}}$: read ax $\overline{\text{M}}$. 49.24 <6>c661NG: I accept Peel's emendation.

Yet ³¹ there are some (who) desire to understand, ³² in the search for ³³ the things they investigate, whether ³⁴ the one who is saved, when he leaves ³⁵ behind his body, will he ³⁶ be saved immediately. Let ³⁷ no one be in doubt about this. ³⁸ How then will the visible parts ³⁹ that are dead ^{48.1} not be saved, since the living parts ² that exist within ³ them will rise?

What ⁴ then is the resurrection? ⁵ It is the revelation on every occasion of ⁶ those who have risen. For if you ⁷ remember reading in the Gospel ⁸ that Elijah appeared ⁹ along with Moses, ¹⁰ do not consider the resurrection ¹¹ to be an illusion. ¹² It is not an allusion; ¹³ it is true. It is more ¹⁴ suitable to say that ¹⁵ the world is an allusion ¹⁶ rather than the resurrection, which ¹⁷ has come about through ¹⁸ our Lord, the Savior, ¹⁹ Jesus Christ.

²⁰ What am I telling ²¹ you now? Those alive ²² will die. How ²³ do they live in an illusion? ²⁴ The rich have become poor, ²⁵ and the kings have been dethroned. ²⁶ Everything is ²⁷ transformed. The world ²⁸ is an illusion—lest, ²⁹ indeed, I pontificate about ³⁰ matters too much.

But ³¹ the resurrection does not have ³² this kind of nature, because ³³ truth is that which is established. ³⁴ It is the revelation ³⁵ of what is, and it is the transformation ³⁶ of things and a ³⁷ migration to something ³⁸ new. For incorruption ^{49.1} [pours] down upon ² corruption, and light pours ³ down upon darkness, ⁴ swallowing it. The fullness ⁵ fills the deficiency. ⁶ These are the symbols and ⁷ images of the resurrection. ⁸ It is He (Christ) who makes the ⁹ good.

Therefore, do not ¹⁰ know in part, O Rheginos, ¹¹ nor live ¹² as a citizen according to this flesh on account of ¹³ unity, but flee ¹⁴ from the divisions and the ¹⁵ chains and already you have ¹⁶ the resurrection. For if ¹⁷ the one who will die knows ¹⁸ about himself that he ¹⁹ will die—if he has many ²⁰ years in this life, he is ²¹ brought this—²² why not see yourself ²³ as risen and ²⁴ brought to this? ²⁵ If you have ²⁶ the resurrection but remain as though ²⁷ you will die, and yet that one knows ²⁸ that he has died, why then ²⁹ do I overlook your ³⁰ lack of training? It is fitting for each ³¹ one to train ³² in numerous ways, and ³³ he will be released from this element ³⁴ so that he might not commit error, but he ³⁵ himself will receive again ³⁶ that which existed first. ³⁷

Neei $\overline{\text{N}}$ taritoy abal ³⁸ $\overline{\text{R}}$ th $\overline{\text{N}}$ tat $\overline{\text{P}}$ foonei $\overline{\text{M}}$ ta- ^{50.1} caeic, ihcoyc pexphet[oc. ait]ce- ² bak apay M $\overline{\text{N}}$ nekcn[hy], nach- ³ pe, empike laye $\overline{\text{N}}$ codei $\overline{\text{R}}$ ⁴ netecode aptace thyt $\overline{\text{N}}$. ⁵ eigine oyn oyeei $\overline{\text{N}}$ ac chr ⁶ equink $\overline{\text{R}}$ tapatire $\overline{\text{N}}$ - ⁷ plopoc, [†]nabal $\overline{\text{q}}$ ardt $\overline{\text{N}}$ - ⁸ pet $\overline{\text{N}}$ cuie. [†]Noy $\overline{\text{N}}$ ae, $\overline{\text{H}}$ - ⁹ ppp foonei alaye ether a- ¹⁰ pak eyn gam $\overline{\text{M}}$ and $\overline{\text{N}}$ - ¹¹ follow.

oyn 2a2 sabyt aloyn 12 apeei peei neei ntaeiczeei $\overline{\textbf{n}}$ - 13 may nek. neei †tamo $\overline{\textbf{m}}$ may" 14 a†phnh $\overline{\textbf{n}}$ 2htoy mn texapic. 15 †quine apak mn netmaeie 16 $\overline{\textbf{m}}$ matī eyoei mmaeican.

 $^{\rm 17}$ plopoc etbe ta- $^{\rm 18}$ nactacic

These things I have received ³⁸ freely from my ^{50.1} Lord, Jesus Christ. [I have] taught ² you and your brothers, my ³ children, about them, and I have overlooked none of ⁴ the things suitable for strengthening you. ⁵ But if there is one thing written ⁶ that remains opaque in my exposition of ⁷ the word, I will interpret it for you ⁸ if you ask. But now, ⁹ do not envy anyone who numbers among ¹⁰ you if he is able to assist. ¹¹

Many are examining ¹² what I have written ¹³ to you. I say to these, ¹⁴ Peace (be) among them and grace. ¹⁵ I greet you and those who love ¹⁶ you in brotherly love.

¹⁷ The Treatise on the ¹⁸ Resurrection

X. TRIPARTITE TRACTATE

The *Tripartite Tractate* is the fifth text in Nag Hammadi codex I. Since no title appears in the manuscript, the *Tripartite Tractate* has received its editorial title on the basis of its division into three parts by scribal decoration. Spanning eighty-seven manuscript pages, the *Tripartite Tractate* offers a comprehensive account of salvation history, beginning with the ineffable God and the population of the heavenly realm of fullness with eternities, and culminating in humanity's final return to the Father. While the anonymous *Tripartite Tractate* was once thought to be the work of Heracleon, scholars now reject this attribution on the basis of theological differences between the work and Heracleon's surving writings.

Part 1 of the *Tripartite Tractate* describes the Father largely by way of negative theology, before turning to the emanation of two additional beings, Son and Church. Next comes a detailed discussion of the introduction of deficiency into the divine realm. Whereas other Valentinian texts attribute the introduction of deficiency to Wisdom, the *Tripartite Tractate* places the Word at the center of this drama. Part 2, the shortest of the three sections, describes the creation of the first human being, who is a dual creation. The lower creator god supplies his material and soulish parts, whereas his spiritual element comes from the heavenly Word. Adam's three substances give rise to the creation of three classes of humanity. The final part focuses on the salvation of the three classes of humanity. Each class responds to the advent of the Savior differently. The material ones reject him completely; the spiritual ones rush to him; and the soulish ones hesitate before embracing him. The text then concludes with a discussion of the final return to the Father, which culminates in a hymn to the Savior.

While the precise date of the *Tripartite Tractate*'s composition remains uncertain, affinities with Origen's *First Principles* may suggest a date of composition sometime in the middle of the third century C.E. The original language of composition was Greek. ^{51.1} $\propto \varepsilon$ π [ε] $\overline{7}$ annach $\propto 0000$ ga net $\propto 2^{-2}$ C1, net ε chieg \overline{n} \overline{n} $\overline{n}\overline{n}$ \overline{n} \overline{n}

χε νεμφορη ⁷ εμπατελαύε φωπε cabaλ ⁸ αραμ ουλέςτ $\overline{\mathbf{u}}$. πίωτ ουέςι $\overline{\mathbf{u}}$ - ⁹ ούωτ IE, EQO MIPHTE NOT- 10 HIE, $\underline{X}E$ HODAPH IE AYO HETE 11 NTAU OYAEETH IE. EQO MULT TE NOYEEI OYAEET $\overline{\mathbf{q}}$ EN, $\overline{\mathbf{h}}$ ¹³ MMAN NEW N2E OYÜDT ΠΕ; ¹⁴ EIWT ΓΑΡ ΝΙΜ ΟΥΝ oypen cok ¹⁵ \overline{n} cou, $\underline{x}e \ll$ whpe. » alla noye \overline{n} - ¹⁶ oyot, ete ntau oyaeet \overline{u} ne ¹⁷ ΠΙΩΤ, ΕΊΟ ΜΠΡΗΤΕ ΝΝΟΥΝΟΥ- ¹⁸ ΝΕ ΜΝΝ ΟΥΩ)ΗΝ ΜΝ ΖΕΝΚλΑ- ¹⁹ ΔΟC ΜΝ ΖΕΝΟΥΤΑΖ. EYXOY \overline{M} - ²⁰ mac apay \underline{X} E OYXAEIC \overline{N} - ²¹ \overline{I} \overline{M} T \overline{M} E EYOYAT<T>PEAAYE ²² \overline{P} mine \overline{M} may The NAMEY 23 the argue orattained the. Etbe 24 there is ort [[ti]]acic vort 25 the argue oynoyte he is an $\frac{26}{10}$ laye $\overline{0}$ anoyte ney, and $\overline{10}$ laye eqo hight aney. of $\frac{28}{10}$ atanay fap ne oyae \overline{N} ke- ²⁹ oyeei en ne \overline{N} tapanay, ayo ³⁰ \overline{N} keoyeei en ne \overline{N} TA2TCENAY. ³¹ ΠΕΤΕ ΠΙΩΤ ΓΑΡ \overline{N} ΟΥΕΕΙ ΠΕ³² \overline{H} ΠΨΡΩΜΕΥΤCENO ΠΕ, ΟΥ \overline{N} - ³³ ΤΕΥ ΙΩΤ 20004 an and 134 tactcenay. On $\overline{10}$ sam men 35 $\overline{10}$ $\overline{10}$ $\overline{10}$ $\overline{10}$ tact and $\overline{10}$ UTCENO \overline{M} nentaquidhe a- 37 bad \overline{M} may and nentaque- 38 nay. Over \overline{N} rap en The 39 SUM ognitzation to and og- 40 nogte abal is ognited
 $\overline{\text{M}}$ - $^{52.1}$ meg \overline{M} Πένταρχη[α μαγώ π]ε- ² ταρτζενάμ. \overline{N} ογμ \overline{N} [τχ]αείς σε ³ πιώτ ογαεετ \overline{Q} αγώ πνογτε 4 { \overline{M} } πετεππελλύε απλί. <ni>πτη- 5 pq, εντλί εταραπού ελί- 6 тсенауоу. Оуаттархн пе^{. 7} оуатран пе.

³⁴ Xe neel oyaeetų en netoy- ³⁵ noyte apaų įmaų Xe ³⁶ « oyatapxh ne » Xe « oyat2ah ³⁷ ne aba) » Xe oyat2nd ³⁸ ne ayd oyatmoy ne, al- ³⁹ la kata nphte etemi- ⁴⁰ teų apxh įmey ayd nn- ⁴¹ teų 2ah an įmphte etudo- ⁴² on įmaų, oyat2abeų ne ^{53,1} 2n [t]eų[m]ntnog, oyatn petų ² ne 2[n] teųcodia, oyatema2- ³ te įmaų ne 2n teųezoy- ⁴ cia, oyat2et2dt< \overline{q} > ne 2n teų- ⁵ nnt2loge

Le $2\overline{N}$ oymntaic 6 ntaq oyacetq—filtaboc, 7 filtafaq niwt, ayw filt- 8 wta etahk—ficei ne netmhe 9 {netmhe} abal natio nim \overline{N} - 10 teq, nn apeth nim,

^{51.1} As for what we will be able to say about the things that are exalted, ² what is fitting is for us to begin with ³ the Father, who is the root of the ⁴ entirety, this one ⁵ from whom we have received grace ⁶ to speak about him.

He existed ⁷ before anything except ⁸ he alone came to be. The Father is ⁹ a single one, existing like a number, ¹⁰ since he is the first and the one ¹¹ who is himself alone. He exists not like ¹² a single one, or ¹³ truly how is he a father? ¹⁴ Because (in the case of) every father there is a name that ¹⁵ follows, "son." But the single ¹⁶ one, who alone is ¹⁷ the Father, exists like a root ¹⁸ and a tree and branches ¹⁹ and fruit. It is said ²⁰ about him that he is a proper ²¹ Father, since he is inimitable ²² and immutable. Because of ²⁴ this he is properly alone ²⁵ and a god because no ²⁶ one is god to him, and no ²⁷ one is a father of him. For he is unbegotten, ²⁸ and there is no other ²⁹ who has begotten him, and ³⁰ there is no other who created him. ³¹ For the one who is the father of someone ³² or his creator, ³³ he also has a father and ³⁴ a creator. It is indeed possible ³⁵ for him to become a father and a ³⁶ creator of the one who came to be ³⁷ from him and the one whom he created. ³⁸ For he is not a father ³⁹ in the proper sense nor a ⁴⁰ god, since he has ^{52,1} one who has begotten [him and one] ² who created him. Then only a proper ³ father and god ⁴ is the one whom no one has begotten. As for <the> entireties, ⁵ he is the one who has begotten them and ⁶ created them. He is without beginning; ⁷ he is without end.

Not only is he ⁸ without an end, for this reason he is immortal ⁹ because he is unbegotten. ¹⁰ But he is unwavering in that which ¹¹ he dwells eternally, ¹² and in that which he is, and in that ¹³ by which he is established, and in that by which he ¹⁴ is great. ¹⁵ He will not take himself from that which he is, ¹⁶ nor will any other ¹⁷ compel him with violence to make him produce ¹⁸ an end that he has never desired. ¹⁹ He has not received ²⁰ his making of the limit of existence. ²¹ Thus he is unchanged, ²² and others ²³ will not be able to take him from his ²⁴ existence or that which ²⁵ he is or that which is his being ²⁶ and his might, so that he cannot ²⁷ be taken nor is it possible ²⁸ for anyone to change him into another ²⁹ thing, or to lessen him, or change him, ³⁰ or reduce him, since this is ³¹ properly true, which ³² is the unchangeable one, immutable one, ³³ with immutability clothing him.

³⁴ This one is not only ³⁵ called ³⁶ "without a beginning" and "without ³⁷ end" because he is unbegotten ³⁸ and immortal, but ³⁹ in the way that he does not have ⁴⁰ a beginning nor ⁴¹ an end as he ⁴² is, he is unsurpassable ^{53,1} in his greatness, inscrutable ² in his wisdom, ungraspable ³ in his power, ⁴ unexaminable in his ⁵ sweetness.

Properly ⁶ he alone—the good one, ⁷ the unbegotten Father, and the complete ⁸ perfect one—is filled ⁹ with all his children, ¹⁰ and with every virtue, and ¹¹ with

αγω $\overline{\mathbf{H}}^{-11}$ πετρ ωες ΝΙΗ. αγω ογΝτες ¹² 20γ0, ετε ταει τε †μώτατ-¹³ boone, χεκασε εγνασντζ¹⁴ εγώτες επετεγώτες τη-¹⁵ ρζ, εςη μμας εγμαγω χαβ-¹⁶ ες αγω εςρασε εν αβαλ¹⁷ ρώ πετζή μμος, εςό ώρμ-¹⁸ μαο ρώ νετζή μμοογ, ¹⁹ αγω εςματή μμας αβαλ²⁰ ρώ νετζάρ εμοτ μμας.

²¹ χε πέει σε πτέειζε ατώ πι- ²² смат ατώ πίνας π[†]αειμ ²³ χε μπ κεογεει φοοπ μπ- ²⁴ μες χιν πώραρπ, η ουτόπος ²⁵ εςφόροπ πζηττζ η αςεί αβαλ ²⁶ πήνας η εςμαλαίζουν ²⁷ αρας. η ουτάπος ²⁵ εςφόροπ πζηττζ η αξές από του ουτάντπ ²⁹ εςφ ζώβ. η ουτώκας εςφόροπ ³⁰ μες εξόρυνα ππέττξει- ³¹ ρε πήνας. η ουτώνται τα διατάτα αλαμάτα από του πιατάτα το πιατάτα από του πιατάτα από του πίναι το πιατάτα από του ρισματικό το πιατάτα από του πιατάτα από του που παιτάτα από του παιτάτα από του παιτάτα από του πτές αλλα ζώς ⁴⁰ αγαθός, πιατώτα, εςαμης, ^{54,1} εςμήνε εντάς πε π[τ]ηρά π- ² μιν πηνας

 $\chi \in M\overline{N}$ oyan \overline{M} may ³ \overline{N} te nipen etoyp noei \overline{M} may ⁴ h netoy χ oy \overline{M} may h netoyney ⁵ APAY H NETOYAMAPTE \overline{M} MAY, ⁶ MN OYAN \overline{M} MAY TOELE APAY, ⁷ KAN EYNPELOOY μπωα εγογα- ⁸ ειεει εγταειαειτ. αλλα Νε- ⁹ ει μεν ογν σομ \overline{N} χοογ αγεαγ ¹⁰ νες MN OYTAGIO KATA TGAM ¹¹ MNOYGEI NOYGEI NNET \uparrow Gay ¹² Ney. NTAY NAG, NOG etquo- ¹³ on \overline{M} mac and \overline{N} oe etqo- ¹⁴ et \overline{M} mac and tent etq \overline{M} - ¹⁵ maq, \overline{M} sam ATPENOYC \overline{P} NOÏ ¹⁶ \overline{M} MAY, OYAE M \overline{N} (DELE ¹⁷ NAC) OYAPMEY, OYAE M \overline{N} BEA ¹⁸ NAC) NEY арац, оуде ий сшиа ¹⁹ наш амагте ймац етве †- ²⁰ ийтноб йтец йнати ретс ²¹ and tibefor \overline{N} teq \overline{N} atters 4 ²² and time \overline{N} teq \overline{N} at \overline{D}' it \overline{Q} ²³ and tion \overline{D} \overline{N} Τεч \overline{N} λτωλ-²⁴ \overline{N} . τεει τε τφύςις \overline{M} πιλτ-²⁵ \overline{X} πλυ, ενεριούε εν \overline{N} τουτς ²⁶ \overline{N} Keoyeei, oyle $\overline{\text{n}}\text{c}$ ette 27 en $\overline{\text{m}}\text{s}\text{iphte}$ $\overline{\text{n}}\text{l}$ e settel. 28 alla sitezo apet $\overline{\text{q}}$ 0 \overline{N} \overline{V} 29 \overline{M} \overline{M} \overline{V} \overline{N} \overline{N} Wapoymeeye apay $2\overline{N}N$ og- 32 ecohcic, eabaa \overline{M} may ne « nat- 33 teray » an. EQULE OYATTERAY ³⁴ IE, RE TRACY OYHR RECAY LE OY- 35 atcoyany ie, le ΠATP NOEL ³⁶ $\overline{M} AAU$ 2 \overline{N} MEYE NIM, $\overline{N} AAT$ - ³⁷ NEY APAU 2 \overline{N} 2008 NIM, $\overline{N} AAT$ - ³⁸ QEXE APAY 2N (DEXC NIM, \overline{N} - ³⁹ NATX(D) APAY 2N TOLX NIM, \overline{N} - ⁴⁰ TAY OYACCTY \overline{M} MIN \overline{M} MAY ⁴¹ петсачие тиац пое ет \overline{q} - ^{55,1} фол тиас ил пецсиат ² ил тециитиос MN tegai- 3 H, and enn com mod NP no- 4 ei mmag, aney apey, ale pen 5 apay, acmarte \overline{M} may, entry ⁶ neto \overline{N} noyc ney oyacet \overline{V} , eyo ⁷ \overline{N} bed \overline{N} ney oyacet $\overline{\mathbf{q}}$, eqo $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ - ⁸ pwy $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ ney oyacet $\overline{\mathbf{q}}$, eqo $\overline{\mathbf{m}}$ dop- ⁹ mh ney oyacet $\overline{\mathbf{q}}$, ayw pet $\overline{\mathbf{q}}$ - ¹⁰ \overline{P} NOÏ MMAQ, $\overline{\mathrm{et}}[\mathrm{QN}]$ EY APAY, ¹¹ $\overline{\mathrm{etq}}$ Q)EXE $\overline{\mathrm{MMAQ}}$, $\overline{\mathrm{etq}}$ AMA2- ¹² TE MMAQ $\overline{\mathrm{MMN}}$ $\overline{\mathrm{MMOQ}}$, $\overline{\text{n-}}^{13}$ 61 matp noei $\overline{\text{mmaq}}, \overline{\text{natgge-}}^{14}$ Le apaq, $\overline{\text{natgganq}}, \overline{\text{natganq}}, \overline{^{15}}$ eytpodh

53.32 естсено: read ецтсено. 54.26 псагтре: read псеатре. 54.34 пефц: read пефв. 55.4 ареу: read арац. every valued thing. And he has ¹² more, namely, the lack of ¹³ evil, so that it might be discovered ¹⁴ that he has the one who has everything, ¹⁵ because he gives it unreachable being, ¹⁶ and he is not bothered ¹⁷ by that which he gives, since he is rich ¹⁸ in the things he gives, ¹⁹ and he rests himself ²⁰ in the gifts he gives.

²¹ This one, then, is of such a sort and ²² image and great size ²³ that no one dwells with ²⁴ him from the beginning, nor is there a place ²⁵ within which he dwells or from which he has come ²⁶ or for which he will separate ²⁷ himself. Nor is there an ancient form ²⁸ that he consults as a model ²⁹ while he works. Nor is there for him any difficulty ³⁰ that follows him in what he makes. ³¹ Nor for him is there any matter that exists ³² with which <he> creates ³³ the things he creates. ³⁴ Nor is there any coworker ³⁷ working with him on the things on which he is working. ³⁸ To speak in this way ³⁹ is ignorant, but (one should speak of him) as ⁴⁰ good, without fault, perfect, ^{54,1} and complete, since he is ² himself the entirety.

None ³ of the names that are thought, ⁴ nor those said, nor those seen, ⁵ nor those grasped, ⁶ not one of these are fitting to him, ⁷ even though they are radiantly glorious, increasing, 8 and honored. Rather, 9 it is possible to speak these (names) for his glory ¹⁰ and honor in accordance with the potential ¹¹ of each one of those that glorify ¹² him. But as for him, in his ¹³ existence, being, ¹⁴ and form, ¹⁵ it is not possible for mind to contemplate ¹⁶ him, nor will any voice ¹⁷ be able to articulate him, nor will any eye ¹⁸ be able to see him, nor will any body ¹⁹ be able to grasp him on account of ²⁰ his inscrutable greatness ²¹ and his incomprehensible depth ²² and his immeasurable height ²³ and his illimitable will. ²⁴ This is the nature of the unbegotten ²⁵ one, not coming into contact ²⁶ with another thing, nor is he paired (with anything) ²⁷ like something limited. ²⁸ Instead he has this stature, ²⁹ not having a ³⁰ face or a form, those things that ³¹ are understood by means of ³² sense perception, (the stature) from which also arises (the name) ³³ "the incomprehensible." If he is incomprehensible, ³⁴ then it follows that ³⁵ he is unknowable, that he is the one who is inconceivable ³⁶ by every thought, invisible ³⁷ to any thing, unutterable ³⁸ by every word, ³⁹ untouchable by any hand. He ⁴⁰ alone is ⁴¹ the one who knows himself in the way he ^{55.1} is and his form ² and his greatness and his immensity, ³ and because it is possible for him to conceive of ⁴ himself, to see himself, ⁵ to name himself, and to grasp himself, he ⁶ is the one who is his own mind, he is ⁷ his own eye, he is ⁸ his own mouth, he is ⁹ his own form, and the one who ¹⁰ is what he thinks, what he sees, ¹¹ what he says, what he ¹² himself grasps, ¹³ namely, the one who is incomprehensible, unutterable, ¹⁴ incomπε, εγογνάμ πε, ¹⁶ ογαληθία πε, ογρέψε πε, ογ- ¹⁷ πταν πε, πεττ<u>β</u>νοεί πμαμ, ¹⁸ πετ<u>δ</u>νεγ αράμ, πετ<u>δ</u>ψέχε ¹⁹ αράμ, πετεγντές μμες ²⁰ μμεεγε. ανέσει ανέσε αρμί ²¹ ντοφία νιμ, αγω μτ- ²² τπε νίνογς νιμ, αγω μτ- ²³ τπε νέαγ νιμ, αγω μτ- ²⁴ τπε νίαεις νιμ αγω μντ- ²⁵ ελσε νιμ αγω μντνας νιμ ²⁶ αγω βαθος νιμ αγω χιςε ²⁷ νιμ.

же паєї бе, ете очат- ²⁸ сочшит пе йгрнї ги тецфү- ²⁹ сіс, етаренімитноб ейтаї- ³⁰ \overline{p} шрп дооч тнроч єроч, єш- ³¹ же цочшще а† ипсачне а- ³² троусочшит авол ипгочо ³³ итецийтелбе, очшканос пе. ³⁴ очитец инеч итецбан, є- ³⁵ те пецочшще пе. теноч де ³⁶ ецанагте инни мноц ги ³⁷ очийткаршс, єте йтац ³⁸ пе пноб, єцщооп илаєїбе ³⁹ й`п´дпо йте ніптнрт єпоч- ⁴⁰ щшпе ща аннге.

 $^{56.1}$ LE \overline{N} TAU \overline{M} MIN MMOU $2\overline{N}$ 2 OYMNTLAEIC EULIO \overline{M} - 3 MAU \overline{N} ATCHELE \overline{M} MAU EY- 4 OYXTOU THIN THOU OYAE- 5 etc - $5 \text{$ етущо- ⁷ оп миас. петипща \overline{N} - ⁸ течелума ил пелу ил па- ⁹ сф ил птаею eqeine $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ - ¹⁰ may ab[a] λ etbe \uparrow thntat- ¹¹ apmac nteqmntnas and \uparrow - ¹² \overline{MN} tate teget \overline{N} teget \overline{N} teget \overline{N} teget \overline{N} teget \overline{N} teget \overline{N} teget \overline{N} teget \overline{N} teget \overline{N} teget \overline{N} teget \overline{N} teget \overline{N} teget \overline{N} teget \overline{N} teget \overline{N} MATENDE ATENDE. ¹⁶ REEL RE ETKO AMOY EZPHI ¹⁷ ATEELE, AZRO EYATEY ¹⁸ MMEY ANEAY 21 TAGIO \overline{N} - ¹⁹ MA2GIE ANAFARH, ETE \overline{N} - ²⁰ TAY RET + GAY NEY \overline{M} - ²¹ MIN $\overline{M}MOQ$, \overline{CTP} mageie e<t>- 22 taelo, \overline{CTP} aranh an, 23 tael ete oynteq $\overline{M}Mey$ 24 $\overline{N}NOY$ THE EYRAAT \overline{N} - 25 toot \overline{Y} , Eyrapaït apay, ete 26 heel he hat the \overline{N} may 27 2N MATCHEXE MMAY, MAT- 28 NEY APAY, MATAMARTE M- 29 MAY, MATP NOEI MMAY $2\overline{N}$ ³⁰ піатр ної миац. теєі те θe^{31} етциооп миац аннее тиет. ³² пішт, п θe ENTANOPH \overline{N} XOOC, ³³ PAN OYHATXTXTAC HETY- ³⁴ CAYNE MMAQ \overline{M} MAQ \overline{M} MIN ³⁵ \overline{M} MAQ, εταμαπό μμαμ εq- 36 φοόπ εγντεμ μμεγ μμογ- 37 μεεγε, ετε πεειμεγε ν- 38 τεμ πε, ετε τεει τε † alc- ^{57.1} θhcic \overline{n} τες ετ [.] π² \overline{n} τε πιγλε ρετ \overline{q} \overline{n} τες πε³ ωλ anhee. The need no 4 even ormittadeic $\overline{n}_{\Delta}e < +> 5$ mittadeic arw +coopia 6 mit+xapic, eywamoyt[e] ⁷ apac on $2\overline{N}$ oymntlogic \overline{M} - ⁸ niphte.

χε πιρητ[ε] ετερε[πι]- ⁹ ωτ φοοπ ένν ο[γ]μντχο[εις], ¹⁰ πεει ετε μν κ[εογεει φοοπ] ¹¹ ζα τεψερη αγ[ω πεει ετε] ¹² μν κεατχπου μς[ωυ τεει] ¹³ τε θε ζωωυ αν μ[πωμρε εq]- ¹⁴ φοοπ ένν ογμ[μτ] χα. ¹⁵ εις, πεει ετε μν σε ζα τεψ- ¹⁶ ερη αγω μν σε μντώς μν συστ ένν συστ ξαν τεψερη. ¹⁸ ετβε πεει ογωρπ μνιςε πε¹⁹ αγω ογωμρε Νογωτ πε, ²⁰ « πωρπ μνιςε » μεν `χε΄ μν λαγε²¹ φοοπ ζα τεψερη « πωρηρε ν. ²² ογωτ » μαε χε μν λαγε μν. ²³ να ογντευ μ. ²⁴ μεγ μπικαρπος ντεψ, πε- ²⁵ ει ετεμαγζογωνη ετβε ²⁶ πζογο ντεψιντος. αγω ²⁷ νεψογωως ατρογούωνη πε²⁸ ετβε τιαντράμαο ντεψ- ²⁹ μντελόε.

57.2 mpae: read mage.

prehensible, unchangeable, ¹⁵ while being vigorous, joyful, ¹⁶ sincere, glad, ¹⁷ restful, what he knows, ¹⁸ what he sees, what he says, ¹⁹ what he has ²⁰ as thought. He surpasses ²¹ all wisdom, and he ²² transcends all intellect, and he ²³ transcends all glory, and he ²⁴ transcends all beauty and all sweetness ²⁵ and all greatness ²⁶ and all depth and ²⁷ all superiority.

If then this one, who ²⁸ is unknowable in his nature, ²⁹ to whom will be all the lofty things that I ³⁰ already mentioned, if ³¹ he desires out of the excess of his sweetness to give knowledge ³² so that he might be known, ³³ he is capable (of so doing). ³⁴ He has his power, ³⁵ which is his will. But now ³⁶ he restrains himself in ³⁷ silence, he who ³⁸ is great, being the cause ³⁹ of the birthing the totalities into their ⁴⁰ eternal existence.

^{56.1} He alone ² properly begets himself ³ as unutterable, since ⁴ he alone is selfbegotten, ⁵ since he conceives of himself, and since he ⁶ knows himself for what he ⁷ is. What is worthy of ⁸ his admiration and glory and forbearance ⁹ and honor he makes ¹⁰ on account of the limitlessness ¹¹ of his greatness and the ¹² unexaminability of his ¹³ wisdom and the immeasurability ¹⁴ of his power and ¹⁵ his untasteable sweetness. ¹⁶ This is the one who puts forth himself ¹⁷ in this way, as a generation that has ¹⁸ glory and an honor ¹⁹ wonderful and lovely, ²⁰ he being the one who glorifies ²¹ himself, who marvels, <who>²² honors, who also loves, ²³ the one who has ²⁴ a son who exists by ²⁵ his hand, who is silent about him, ²⁶ this is the one who is the unutterable one ²⁷ in the unutterable one, the invisible ²⁸ one, the ungraspable ²⁹ one, the inconceivable one in ³⁰ the inconceivable one. Thus ³¹ he dwells in him eternally. ³² The Father, just as we have said before, ³³ in an unbegotten manner is the one ³⁴ in whom he knows himself, ³⁵ who begot him ³⁶ when he had a ³⁷ thought, which is the thought ³⁸ of him, that is, the ^{57.1} sense perception of he who $[\ldots]^2$ of his stature ³ forever. But that is ⁴ properly <the> ⁵ silence and wisdom ⁶ and grace, when it is termed ⁷ properly in ⁸ this way.

Just as [the] Father ⁹ exists [properly,] ¹⁰ this one whom no [other] ¹¹ preexists and [this one apart from whom] ¹² there is no other unbegotten one, ¹³ so too also [the son] ¹⁴ properly exists, ¹⁵ this one whom no other preexists ¹⁶ and after whom no other ¹⁷ son exists. ¹⁸ Because of this he is a firstborn, ¹⁹ and he is an only son, ²⁰ "firstborn" because no one ²¹ preexists him and "only son" ²² because there is no one ²³ after him. He also has ²⁴ his fruit, which ²⁵ cannot be known on account of ²⁶ the abundance of its greatness. Yet ²⁷ he wanted it to be known ²⁸ on account of the richness of his ²⁹ sweetness.

ачш тбан патточ- 30 гамнес ачочан $\overline{2}$ с авал, ачш 31 пгочо етнащшч $\langle \overline{N} \rangle$ те течн \overline{N} т- 32 аффонос ачнад \overline{TC} ийнеч.

 33 Le oy monon pumpe good 34 Lin paopp, alla treekklhcia 35 2000C an caoon xιν νωρρπ. ³⁶ πετμέξιε σε νές xε 'π' τρούσν ³⁷ πωμρέ είο νωμρ νούωτ ³⁸ εςτ агочи инагри посте, ³⁹ стве пичстирной иде ипгос, ⁴⁰ иприте ей пе. ΜΠΡΗΤΕ ΓΑΡ ^{58.1} ΜΠΙΦΤ ΕΤΕ ΟΥΕΕΙ \overline{N} - ² ΟΥΦΤ ΠΕ ΑΥΦ ΑΥΟΥΑΝ \overline{P} Υ ³ ΑΒΑλ ΕΥΟΕΙ \overline{N} ΙΦΤ $\overline{\text{NNEY}}^4$ oyacety, teel te be 200- 5 dy an $\overline{\text{Mnghpe}}$ ayoine $\overline{\text{M-}}^6$ may eyo $\overline{\text{Ncan}}$ 2616 \overline{M} may \overline{M} min ¹⁰ \overline{M} moy mn theorem, and eqt e- ¹¹ [an neq] and eqtaid eqp ¹² [araph]. And \overline{n} tag 2000 13 a [n t] et q p noei {mmn} 14 \overline{n} moq \overline{n} where kata nili- 15 ABECIC ΔE 2N « OYMNTAT- ¹⁶ {AT}APXH » MN « OYMNT<AT>2AH. » E- ¹⁷ ПРШЧ αμούπ μπιρητέ εγ- ¹⁸ πεταμαν \overline{T} πε. εζεν- ¹⁹ αταπού νε εζενατα- ²⁰ ρήχου νε, pnattaply 21 abal ne neulto. Neel et- 22 good ntaygode abal 23 mmay, Πώμρε, μπ πιώτ 24 ππρητε πείπι έτβε πεούο 25 πεένεοεινε ευτ πι ερπ 26 νεύερης \overline{PNN} ogmeege \overline{P} enanogy \overline{NN} atci, egogeie \overline{P} \overline{NO} te \uparrow th equoon \overline{N} pri \overline{P} as \overline{N} There is the t- ³⁰ ekklic near near near \overline{N} and \overline{N} are an and \overline{N} a TEEL 32 ETOYMOYTE APAC 2N OYMNT- 33 CAELC XE « NIAION NTE NIAION. » 34 ете таеі те тфусіс пте ni- 35 пнеума етоуаав паттеко, те- 36 еі етерепфире Matri mmay 37 acc, 2000 teqoycia te noe 38 minot, etequatri mmay 59.1 acri парнре.

x[с....]² †скклнсіа сф[о]оп [N]грнї ги NI-³ діафесіс мі Niapeth Neei⁴ ете піфт мі пфире фол ⁵ йгнтоү, йфе йтаїдоос дій ⁶ фарії. етве пеєі ски йм[еү]⁷ йнідпо йнаіфн йната[по]ү. ⁸ ауф гил оүнйт[а]тапс й[таү]⁹ гфоү седпо ги №[1]арети [ин]¹⁰ Nidiaфесіс є[тсфол] гр[ні]¹¹ игнтоү. Neє[1 гар не песпо]-¹² літеуна пет[оүсіре имац]¹³ фа Nоусрну ау[ф Neєi]¹⁴ ентауеї евол йм[ау а]ң ¹⁵ фа пфире, пеєі етоуфорі ¹⁶ йеау ствинтц. етве пеєі ¹⁷ мій бом атреноус р Noєі й-¹⁸ мац—непдфк авал йпна ¹⁹ етйнеу пе—оуде неффе⁻²⁰ де дооу, глатфеде `гар` арау не²¹ ауф гилат[†] рен арау не г²² атр Noї йнау Ne. йтау йде ²³ оуаєетоу нете оуй бан й-²⁴ мау йді рен араоу ар Noєi ²⁵ йнау, йседаєіт гар ен ²⁶ нина.

χε να πμα ε- ²⁷ τμμεύ επνατχοούε νε, ²⁸ επαταπού νε εατπ ²⁹ † εύεταεις, ετε τεεί τε ³⁰ χε αύω πίρητε πε αύω τεεί- ³¹ σατ πε, πίρεως πε, πιαλήλ ³² πε πτε πιατχπάς, πνατ- ³³ χι ρέν αρας, ννατ† ρέν αρας, ³⁴ νναττ νοεί πμας, πατνέυ ³⁵

57.39 אחצשען: read אחצשש. 58.17 חוצשען: read חוצשש. 58.28 פעקטססוו: read פכקטסחו. 59.35 אפאץ: read אפאע. And the unexplainable power $^{\rm 30}$ he revealed, and $^{\rm 31}$ he mixed with it the great abundance of his $^{\rm 32}$ generosity.

³³ Not only does the son exist ³⁴ from the beginning, the church ³⁵ also exists from the beginning. ³⁶ (In response to) the one who thinks that the discovery that ³⁷ the son was an only son ³⁸ contradicts the statement (regarding the church), ³⁹ because of the mystery of the matter ⁴⁰ it is not so. For just as ^{58.1} the Father is a unitary ² one and revealed himself³ as the Father for him ⁴ alone, so too ⁵ the Son was discovered ⁶ to be a brother to himself alone, ⁷ by being unbegotten ⁸ and without a beginning. He ⁹ marvels at himself ¹⁰ [and the] Father, and he gives ¹¹ him [glory] and honor and ¹² [love.] He too, ¹³ moreover, is the one whom he contemplates ¹⁴ as Son in accordance with the ¹⁵ dispositions: "without beginning" ¹⁶ and "without end." ¹⁷ This matter thus ¹⁸ is established. Since ¹⁹ they are innumerable and illimitable, ²⁰ his children are indivisible. ²¹ These that ²² exist have come about ²³ from him, the Son, and the Father, ²⁴ like kisses because of the abundance ²⁵ of some who give kisses to ²⁶ each other with a thought ²⁷ good and insatiable, since ²⁸ the kiss is singular despite existing in ²⁹ many kisses. This is the ³⁰ church of many people, which ³¹ preexists the eternities, this ³² which is called ³³ properly "the eternities of the eternities." ³⁴ This is the nature of the ³⁵ incorruptible holy spirits, this ³⁶ upon which the Son rests, ³⁷ since his substance is like ³⁸ the Father, who rests himself ^{59.1} upon the Son.

[...]² The church exists in the ³ dispositions and abilities ⁴ in which the Father and Son dwell, ⁵ as I have said from the ⁶ beginning. For this reason it lies there among ⁷ the births of innumerable eternities. ⁸ And innumerably [they] ⁹ too beget by the properties [and] ¹⁰ dispositions [that exist] ¹¹ among them. [For] these [are its] charter ¹² that [they make] ¹³ with one another and [those] ¹⁴ who have come forth from [them] ¹⁵ to the Son, the one on account of whose glory they dwell. ¹⁶ For this reason ¹⁷ it is not possible for mind to contemplate ¹⁸ him—He was the perfection of that place¹⁹—nor was it possible for words ²⁰ to express them, since they are ineffable ²¹ and unnameable and ²² inconceivable. But they ²³ alone are able to take names ²⁴ for themselves and to conceive of ²⁵ themselves, since they have not taken root ²⁶ in these places.

Those of that place ²⁷ are ineffable, ²⁸ they are innumerable within ²⁹ the system, which is ³⁰ both the manner and the ³¹ form, it is the joy, it is the delight ³² of the unbegotten, ³³ nameless, unnameable, ³⁴ inconceivable, invisible, ³⁵ ungraspable

арау, пнатанагте пнач ³⁶ пе. пплнрома пе пте †мпт- ³⁷ †еют госле птепечгоуо ³⁸ фопе пноубихпо ^{60.1} [.] [.] и.[. .] [.] тас пнаюм.

 xe^2 naywoon anize thet $2\overline{N}^3$ inferone, xe night eqo 4 mirred integes 5NEY MN <0y>TOHOC. EXTERO $\Delta \varepsilon^6$ [N]GI NXHOOYE, AYOYODODE 7 NXI HETEYN Gom \overline{M} may a- ⁸ [π] thru [le]marte leine ⁹ [a]ba[λ] \overline{M} [net]aqwwt rn π^{-10} [... ayein]e abad \overline{n} net—¹¹ [.....2]ht \overline{y} . alla equid-¹² [of noe] et \overline{y} udof \overline{m} mac, ¹³ [εμφοσ] π πνούπηρη, εμας- ¹⁴ σωζ \overline{B} <π>ρητ \overline{q} ππηλού ετ \overline{p} - ¹⁵ ρούε ρετε αβάλ ΜΑΔC. ¹⁶ ΦΔ ΠΝΕΎ ΜΕΝ ΕΤΟΥΦΟΟΠ ¹⁷ $2\overline{M}$ ΠΜΕΥΕ ΜΠΙΦΤ, ΕΤΕ ΠΔ- ¹⁸ ΕΙ ΠΕ, ΕΥΦΟΟΠ $2\overline{N}$ πβαθος ¹⁹ ετρηπ, νεψεαύνε μεν \overline{M} - ²⁰ μαυ \overline{N} χι πβαθος, \overline{N} ταυ \overline{N} δε ²¹ μ \overline{N} σαμ μμας πουτών 22 πβαθος ετενέγωο- 23 οπ πρητή, ούδε μπ 24 σομ μμας ATPOYCOYΦΝΟΥ ²⁵ \overline{M} ΜΙΝ \overline{M} ΜΟΟΥ, ΟΥΔε ²⁶ ATPOYCOYΦΝ 66. ΕΤΕ ²⁷ ΠΕΕΙ ΠΕ ΝΕΥΦΟΟΠ Men 28 MN TIMT. NEYMOOT 29 NTAY NEY EN TE. ALLA 30 MONON NEYNTEY MMEY 31 иптроущине иприте ³² иноусперма, атроусите ³³ сущооп иприте иноу- ³⁴ Beke. Noe minlopoc men 35 auxinaoy. Aukh Apphi $2\overline{N}$ oy- 36 mintchepma. Empatoy- 37ωωπε $\Delta \varepsilon$ \overline{N} si Neel etyna- ³⁸ $\Delta \pi$ ooy ^{61,1} abad $\overline{M}[\pi]$ aci. [.] πενταψ \overline{P}^2 ωαρ $\overline{\pi}$ \overline{M} Mey[ε] araoy, fildt ³—oy monon atroyyddie neu, ⁴ alla atroyyddie neu rwy rdoy 5 an, atpoyment of $\overline{2M}$ n[eq]- ⁶ here $2\overline{2M}$ oycia \overline{M} mey[e,] ⁷ atpoyment de NEY 2007—a[q]- ⁸ CITE NOTMEEY[6] 20[C] OYCHE[P]- ⁹ MA HE NHNTCH[EPMA.] at $[POY]^{-10}$ P novi then is ofy the two $[0]^{-11}$ of ney and the two $[10]^{-12}$ pt \overline{M} формн. атроум[ме де де] ¹³ им пе пют етфо[оп иеу,] ¹⁴ преи меи \overline{M} пют auteeig ¹⁵ nev rate orchhect ready ¹⁶ nev ie retigion ucion abal ¹⁷ refinen ETMMEY, RETEYN- ¹⁸ TEY $\langle \overline{Y} \rangle$ MRTPOYQWRE, ZE RXICE ¹⁹ ZE $2\overline{M}$ RPEN, ENTAYABED ²⁰ apayoy.

equidon a.e. $\overline{\text{mnec}}^{21}$ mat $\overline{\text{mnoybeke}}$, egnteq $\overline{\text{m}}^{22}$ meg $\overline{\text{mneqpwige}}$ $\overline{\text{mg}}$ inlict 2^{23} empat 'q'neg a.e. annze anen- 2^{24} tazcite $\overline{\text{mmou}}$, e[t]be neei neg- 2^{5} $\overline{\text{mteg}}$ $\overline{\text{mnizwb}}$ oyaeet $\overline{\text{q}}^{26}$ atpoyudine $\overline{\text{ncwq}}$, egp noï men 2^{7} ae quoon, egoywige a.e. asnt $\overline{\text{q}}^{28}$ ae w netudoon. alle nog- 2^{9} aleoc ne niwt equil, $\overline{\text{n}}^{-30}$ be etemneqcute 31 araoy wabol atpoyudine 32 $\overline{\text{n}}$ nequecye, alla aqt neg 33 atpoyudine zwor, teei te be 34 an etqnap zmat $\overline{\text{mmaq}}^{35}$ neg atpoyume ze gr netudo- 36 on, ete naei, netcayne $\overline{\text{mmaq}}^{37}$ annze thet $\overline{\text{mmin}}$ $\overline{\text{mod}}^{62.1}$ [.....]. [.] [..]. 2 mordh $\underline{\text{netwas}}^{7}$ is on $\overline{\text{netw}}$]0]- 3 on $\overline{\text{nge}}$ etoyum 4 may $\overline{\text{mni}}^{-4}$ ma. etydamector, etydoon zmatch enery anentazziooy.

 6 [x]e sthrt assist eine verse 7 [2]bal, verse ve

59.37 εως.Δ.ε: read εωςτε. 60.7 μ.χ.ι: read μ.σι. 60.20 π.χ.ι: read π.σι. 61.28 ω: read εγ. one. 36 He is the fullness of the 37 fatherly so that his 38 abundance is a begetting $^{60.1}$ [. . .] of the eternities.

² They existed eternally ³ in thought, since the Father was ⁴ like a thought ⁵ and <a> place to them. After the begettings had been established, ⁶ the one who is able to prevail over 7 [the] entirety desired 8 to bring 9 forth [what] was lacking in the 10 [... He brought] forth those who¹¹ [... in] him. But he is ¹² [the way] he is, ¹³ [he is] a spring, which is not ¹⁴ lessened by the water that ¹⁵ flows abundantly from it. ¹⁶ When they were ¹⁷ in the thought of the Father, that ¹⁸ is, while they were in the hidden depth, ¹⁹ the depth knew them, ²⁰ but it was ²¹ not possible for them to know ²² the depth in which they dwelled, ²³ nor was it ²⁴ possible for them to know ²⁵ themselves, nor ²⁶ for them to know anything (else). That ²⁷ is, they were ²⁸ with the Father; they did not exist ²⁹ for themselves. Instead, ³⁰ they only had ³¹ being like ³² a seed, so that it is discovered that ³³ they existed like a ³⁴ fetus. Like the word ³⁵ he begot them. He was established ³⁶ spermatically. ³⁷ But those whom he would ³⁸ beget had not yet come to be ^{61.1} from him. $[\ldots]$ The one who² first thought about them, the Father ³—not only so that they come to be for him, ⁴ but so that they come to be for themselves ⁵ as well, that they, therefore, come to be in [his] ⁶ thought as a thought substance, ⁷ and that they might come to be for themselves too-8 sowed thought like a [spermatic] 9 seed. So that [they might] ¹⁰ know [what exists] ¹¹ for them, he graciously [gave the] first ¹² form. [But] so that they might [understand] ¹³ who the Father who exists [for them] is, ¹⁴ he gave the name of the Father ¹⁵ to them by means of a voice telling ¹⁶ them that what exists exists ¹⁷ in that name, which they have ¹⁸ from their coming into being, because their exaltation, ¹⁹ which has been forgotten ²⁰ by them, is in the name.

The child, while in the ²¹ form of a fetus, has ²² enough for itself ²³ when it has not yet seen the one who ²⁴ sowed it. For this reason they had ²⁵ the singular task of ²⁶ searching after him by recognizing ²⁷ that he exists, desiring to discover ²⁸ what exists. But since ²⁹ the perfect Father is good, ³⁰ just as he did not ever hear ³¹ them so that they would exist ³² in his thought, but he granted ³³ that they also might exist, so too ³⁴ will he give ³⁵ them grace to know what exists, ³⁶ that is, the one who knows himself ³⁷ eternally. ^{62.1} [...] ² form to [know] what exists ³ just as they are begotten in this ⁴ place. When they are born, they are in ⁵ the light with the result that they see those who have begotten them.

 6 The Father brought forth the entirety, 7 like little children, 8 like the dripping of a 9 fountain, like a bud 10 from a [vine,] like a 11 [flower,] like a <plant> of 12 [\ldots] need-

¹¹ [2P]e[pe, μπρ]μτε μνογτωκς μ- ¹² [....]ωπ εγρ χρια μνογχι ca- ¹³ [νεω] μπ ογπαγρε μπ ογμπτ- ¹⁴ ά[τω]τα. αψεμαρτε μμος ¹⁵ άγογλειω. πετεαμμεγε ¹⁶ άρας χν πωρρπ πτας μμεν ¹⁷ ογντεςς μμεγ χν πωραρπ. ¹⁸ αψνεγ αρας, αυρωτπ λε μμος ¹⁹ αναει ενταρρ ωρρπ μεί αβαλ ²⁰ μμας χπν ογφθονος εν, αλ- ²¹ λα χεκαςε πςεττιχι χπ ²² πωρρπ πτογμπτατωτα <π>χι πι- ²³ αιων πςεττιςτιγογ αρρμ απι- ²⁴ εαγ, ως πιωτ, πςεμεγε νεγ ²⁵ ογλεετογ χε αβαλ μμοογ ²⁶ ογπτεγ μπαει μμεγ. {α} αλλα ²⁷ μπρητε πλε ενταυρ ρνες ²⁸ α† νεγ ατρογωωπε, πεει ²⁹ πε πρητε αν, ατρογωωπε νατ- ³⁰ ωτα, πταρεσρ ρνες, αυ† νεγ ³¹ μπιμεεγε ετχμκ αβαλ π- ³² τε †μπτπετρ πετνανογ ³³ αραγογ.

χε πλει σε ενταγχλει- 34 λα πνογλεινε λνενταγεί ε- 35 βολ πμου πμιν πμου, Πε- ³⁶ τουμούτε αραού μμου, \overline{N} - ³⁷ ταυ πε πωμρε, ετμήρ, ετχήκ, ³⁸ νηατώτα. aynty abal eq- ³⁹ tht men mn nentaei abal $^{63.1}$ [m]may e[..](0)[.....] ² eqp ωβ[h]ρ ΝΔΙ [...] Μ [..] ³ ΠΤΗΡ \overline{q} κατα [..] [.] ερεπογε[ι] ⁴ πογεϊ Ναωα[πq] αραφ \overline{M} MAL, ⁵ ETYMNTNAG EN TE TEEL ⁶ EMMATAYMANY MOU. AN[A] ⁷ YMOON NTAY NTAGIE CTE $[\overline{\mathbf{q}}]$ - ⁸ DOON MMAY. MNUPHTE MN [NE]- ⁹ YCMAT MN TEYMNTNOG ¹⁰ CYN GAM \overline{M} MAQ [AT]POYNEY [A]- 11 PAQ \overline{N} CEXOOC A[T]ET[O]YCA[YNE] 12 \overline{M} MAQ, \overline{N} TEQ EYP for [m]- 13 may eqp for \overline{M} may, [ayw] 14 oyn fom \overline{M} may \overline{M} teg[aq. q]- 15 goon \overline{M} tag $\overline{N}\Theta \in \overline{CTQD}[O]O\Pi^{16}$ $\overline{M}MAC N \leq \overline{C}$ filato) of mine ¹⁷ $\overline{M}MAQ$. Lokace equali ¹⁸ eay abaa $2\overline{N}$ noyeel noyeel, 19 < a > 40 yan \overline{P} 4 ebox \overline{M} min \overline{M} maq 20 \overline{N} 61 night ayg $2\overline{N}$ teym \overline{N} tat-²¹ We a fact, each the matney 22 arag, ever barma mmaq 23 can ornore. Etbe heei that- 24 and phequice $2\overline{\mathrm{m}}$ strong- 25 were aray needed aray. 26 ywwie eqoyant ABAA ²⁷ EYNAPWC APAU ETBE ΠΡΟΥΟ ²⁸ \overline{N} TEUM \overline{N} T \overline{N} See $2\overline{N}$ TAPIC ²⁹ \overline{N} AE 32 range (ce) we use entre 33 atay alge range nonnove we, 34 teel te be rug an anlais- 35 becic ate plopoc 2napobo- 36 ah ne anneymatikh. Atay se \overline{M} - 37 necney, ewe enargyofor ne, 64.1 [refine] ne arw een- 2 mere n[te n] equice ne, 3 and zennoyne eganz 4 and ze thet, egonanz is 5 zen to ne ntazi abal $\overline{\mathbf{M}}$ - ⁶ may, equinor ne and $2\overline{\mathbf{N}}$ - ⁷ intermatikon ne $\overline{\mathbf{N}}_{\mathbf{X}}$ fo eqoyn eq- ⁸ eag $\overline{M}[\Pi]$ INT.

же мñ хріа ⁹ йсмн г[1 п]неуна, йноус ауш \overline{n} - ¹⁰ дог[0]с, [же] оуде мñ хреіа $n\overline{p}$ ¹¹ [гш]в [а]гоу[n] дпетоу \overline{p} гнеу \overline{n} - ¹² [еец,] адда г \overline{n} псмат ете- ¹³ [нец]щооп йнац, тееі те өе ¹⁴ [нне]тагеї авад йнац, еү- ¹⁵ хпо йпетоуащу тнру. ауш ¹⁶ петоу \overline{p} ноеі йнац, мñ пе- ¹⁷ тоухоу йнац, мñ петоү- ¹⁸ кім арауоу єгоун ероц, мñ ¹⁹ петоукаат агрні йнац, ауш ²⁰ петоугшс йноц еут со- ²¹

62.11 ТОКС: ТООС (Kasser)? 62.18 готтт: read оттт? 62.22 <N>21: read «N>61. 63.7–8 ктаене... Кнац: read ктөе... Кнас. 63.10 Кнац: read Кнаү 63.16 кае: possibly read 26. ing to receive ¹³ [nourishment] and growth and ¹⁴ faultlessness. He retained it ¹⁵ for a while. The one who had known ¹⁶ it from the very beginning ¹⁷ had it from the beginning. ¹⁸ He saw it, but he <shut> it <off> ¹⁹ from those who first came from ²⁰ him. (He did this) not in jealousy, but ²¹ so that the eternities might not receive their faultlessness from ²² the beginning ²³ and might not elevate themselves to the glory, ²⁴ to the Father, and might think ²⁵ that from themselves alone ²⁶ they have this. ²⁷ But just as he was pleased to give them ²⁸ being, so ²⁹ too, so that they might become faultless, ³⁰ when he willed, he gave them ³¹ the perfect thought of ³² beneficence ³³ toward them.

It is this one, then, whom he shown forth $^{\rm 34}$ as a light for those who had come $^{\rm 35}$ from himself, the ³⁶ one from whom they receive a name, ³⁷ he is the son who is full, perfect, ³⁸ and faultless. He brought him forth ³⁹ intertwined with what had come forth from $^{63.1}$ him [...]² joining in receiving [...]³ the entirety according to [...] each ⁴ one will take [him] for himself, ⁵ yet this was not his greatness ⁶ before they had received it from him. But ⁷ he is <as> he ⁸ is. In his manner and ⁹ his form and his might ¹⁰ it is possible for <them> to see ¹¹ him and to speak about what they know of ¹² him, because they wear ¹³ him while he wears them, [and] ¹⁴ it is possible for them to reach him. [He] ¹⁵ is as he is: ¹⁶ incomparable. ¹⁷ So that he might receive ¹⁸ glory from each one, ¹⁹ the Father <has revealed> himself ²⁰ and in his ineffability, ²¹ hidden and invisible, ²² while they marvel at him ²³ intellectually. For this reason the greatness ²⁴ of his exaltation (resides) in their ²⁵ speaking about and seeing him. ²⁶ He becomes manifest ²⁷ so that they might hymn him on account of the greatness 28 of his sweetness in the grace 29 of $< \ldots >$ And just as 30 the marvels ³¹ of the silences ³² are eternal generations ³³ and cognitive offspring, ³⁴ so too are the dispositions ³⁵ of the word spiritual emanations. ³⁶ The two, ³⁷ therefore, since they belong to a word, ^{64.1} are [seeds] and ² thoughts [of] his children, ³ and roots that live eternally, ⁴ revealing ⁵ that they are children who have come forth from ⁶ themselves, since they are minds and ⁷ spiritual children within the ⁸ glory of [the] Father.

There is no need for ⁹ voice and spirit, mind and ¹⁰ word, [because] neither is there a need to ¹¹ [work] at what they are pleased ¹² [to do,] but the form by which ¹³ [he was] existing, so are ¹⁴ those who have come forth from him, ¹⁵ begetting all that they desire. And ¹⁶ the one they contemplate, and the ¹⁷ one they speak about, and the one toward whom ¹⁸ they move, and ¹⁹ the one in whom they reside, and ²⁰ the one they hymn

ου πμού, ούντες μηές ²² νώμης. Τέςι γαρ τε τούσομ ²³ νρωμεύχπο, νθε εφως an ²⁴ νμεςι ενταύςι εβόλ μμούυ, ²⁵ κατά τούμντ⁺ τοότζ μν μες- ²⁶ ερμύ, ευταύτοτζ ννεγ- ²⁷ ερμύ μποματ υνιατχποού.

 28 ce nimt men, kata netų- 29 caci mmaų aninthpų, ego n- 30 atcoymnų aym \overline{M} AT (J) AN \overline{M} (J) AN (V) A ABAN \overline{NCE} - ³⁴ 2HT \overline{Q} 2N OYOOOT ABAN A- ³⁵ NETXACI THPOY \overline{NTE} NIAON ³⁶ ENTAYEI αβαλ μμας, Νεγ- 37 Νατεκό πε. ετβε παεί πες- 38 χιν μπ τεςμπτατρίζε αςα- 39 MARTE THOSE REPAIRED TO THE ADDOT $\{\overline{\mathbf{q}}\}$ THE REPAIRED TO [ayw n] \overline{N} atze pe[n] ³ apay, ayw ey[z]aci anoyc nim ⁴ ayw aweze nim. Taei Le auca[Y]- 5 th mhau abad mhin mu[ou,] 6 are neutaurapedu ab[ad] 7 neei Πέντα₂+ πνούταχρο μ[\overline{n}]⁸ ούτοπος μπ ούμα πωωπέ ν-⁹ πιτήρ \overline{q} , εούρεν πτές πε « πεε[1] ¹⁰ ετε αβαλ εποστά, » εφωροπ ¹¹ Νιώτ ππτηρά, αβαλ πτευμ[Ντ]- ¹² (0,0) μοπ είζε αραγ <n>ετ(0,0), εαq- ¹³ cetq αρρμί απογμεγε ατρ[0γ]- ¹⁴ (0) με \overline{n} couq. regive \overline{n} te t $[\ldots]$ is abal $2\overline{n}$ regive \overline{n} regive \overline{n} for a ball \overline{n} cerime \underline{x} e equations in the set of the πε $[\overline{N}]$ - ¹⁷ [τε]νεφωροπ. πεεί δε αυτε- ¹⁸ [εί] νευ ευδαυλαύς μ \overline{N} ¹⁹ ουςανεώ μ \overline{N} ална ми оүгоүо 20 ите +митр оуоаени, ете + 21 тийтфвир фши гісе итеч те, ²² пісачне \overline{n} теч, ауш піноух 6²³ \overline{n} теч щарач, ете паєі пе, ²⁴ еточночте арач ayw \overline{n} tag ²⁵ ne nwhpe, entag ne ninthpg, ²⁶ {x} ayw nentaycoywn \overline{q} xe nin ²⁷ πε αγώ είτεε[ι]ε ζώωψι. ²⁸ παεί πε ετογμογτε αραί \overline{m} - ²⁹ μαι ζε « ώμρε, » αγώ etoyp noi 30 mmay is quoon and negal- 31 ne near neei ne netuoon 32 $\overline{\mathsf{N}}$ EIGT AYO RETOYNAD DELE ³³ APAY EN AYO RETOYP NOEI $\overline{\mathsf{M}}$ - ³⁴ MAY EN REEI RE ETP $m \overline{n} \overline{n} m m$

Le MN Gon Nlaye ap noi ³⁶ Thau h ameye apau. H eynam ³⁷ cun ecoyn amey, oybe hetaem \overline{N} con \overline{N} cape hold \overline{N} for the conditional formula for the conditional formula fo

тиорфн \overline{N} те піатиор-¹⁴ фн, псшна \overline{N} те піатсшна, пго \overline{H} -¹⁵ піатиє арац, плогос \overline{H} [піатоү]-¹⁶ агнец, пілогос \overline{H} [піатоү]-¹⁶ агнец, пілогос \overline{H} [піатоү]-¹⁷ мац, тпнгн ємта<г>гете авад [м]-¹⁸ мац, тночне \overline{N} те метхаєіт, ¹⁹ пілоте де \overline{N} нет на грнї, почоїн ²⁰ \overline{N} нет 'ц \overline{p} очоє<ім> арау, while glorifying ²¹ him, he has ²² children. For this is their ²³ reproductive power, like ²⁴ those from whom they have come forth, ²⁵ according to their mutual giving, ²⁶ since they give to one another ²⁷ the form of the unbegotten ones.

²⁸ The Father, in accordance with his ²⁹ superiority to the entireties, since he is ³⁰ unknown and incomprehensible, ³¹ has such greatness ³² and weightiness that ³³ had he revealed himself suddenly ³⁴ and immediately to ³⁵ all those exalted among the eternities ³⁶ who had come forth from him, they ³⁷ would have died. For this reason his ³⁸ power and his indefatigability he ³⁹ held back within that in which he ^{65.1} is. [He is]² ineffable and unnameable, ³ and he is exalted over every mind ⁴ and every word. This one, however, extended ⁵ himself, ⁶ and it was that which he stretched out ⁷ that gave a firmness and ⁸ a location and a dwelling place to ⁹ the entirety, one of his names being "the one¹⁰ through whom," because he is ¹¹ Father of the entirety, from his ¹² laboring for those who exist, having ¹³ sown into their mind (the desire to) ¹⁴ seek him. The abundance of the [...]¹⁵ from their knowing that he¹⁶ exists and their asking about ¹⁷ what existed. But this one was given ¹⁸ to them for enjoyment and ¹⁹ nourishment and delight and abundance ²⁰ of illumination, which ²¹ is his colaboring, ²² his knowledge, and his mixing ²³ with them, that is, ²⁴ the one called and who ²⁵ is the son, since he is the entireties, ²⁶ and the one whom they have known who ²⁷ he is and that it is he who clothes. ²⁸ This one who is called ²⁹ "Son," and about whom it is known ³⁰ that he exists and that they sought. ³¹ This is the one who exists ³² as Father and the one about whom they will not be able to speak ³³ and the one about whom they do not know. ³⁴ This is the one who first came to ³⁵ be.

It is not possible for anyone to know ³⁶ him or to think about him. Or is it possible ³⁷ to go there, toward the exalted one, ³⁸ toward the first being properly (speaking)? ³⁹ All names conceived of ⁴⁰ or spoken about ^{66.1} him are brought ³ in honor, as his footprint, ⁴ in accordance with the power of each ⁵ one of those who honor him. ⁶ Then the one who arose from him when he stretched ⁷ himself out for begetting ⁸ and knowledge of the entireties, he ⁹ [...] all the names truthfully, ¹⁰ and he is ¹¹ properly the only first one, ¹² [the] man of the Father, that is, the one I ¹³ [call]

the form of the formless, ¹⁴ the body of the bodiless, the face of ¹⁵ the invisible, the word of [the] ¹⁶ ineffable, the mind of the inconceivable, ¹⁷ the fountain that flowed from ¹⁸ him, the root of those who are planted, ¹⁹ and the god of those who are, the light ²⁰ of those whom he enlightens, πούωφε ανέν- ²¹ ταθούαφού, τπρονοία ανέτα- ²² \overline{p} προνοία ανάς, τταντράνδεμτ ²³ ανέντας τωράνδεμτ, τσον ²⁴ ανέτατα σύν ανές, πέωδυς δ.- ²⁵ ζούν νετώζαζού αραύ, πέωδπ ²⁶ αβάλ ανέτουφικέ αρώός, πβέλ ²⁷ ανέτνες αβάλ, πνευμά ανέτνι- ²⁸ με, πωνξ ανέτανξ, τματούξει ²⁹ αούστ ννετμάζο υνιπτηρμ.

³⁰ $\overline{\text{NTAY}}$ THPOY EYDOOD 2 $\overline{\text{M}}$ DOYEEL ³¹ $\overline{\text{NOYDT}}$, EYTOEL 2 $\overline{\text{MDOY}}$ THPU $\overline{\text{M}}$ - ³² MIN $\overline{\text{MMOY}}$, ayw \overline{n} 2phi 2 \overline{m} supering \overline{n} - 33 oywt \overline{n} tey cemoyte apaq \overline{m} - 34 may en annee tmet. ayw ka- 35 ta fiphte noywt, ntay aycaw 36 fioywt ne ayw nifthpq 37 NE. OVLE \overline{N} and \overline{N} comma- ³⁸ tikoc, ovle unary, en aniren ³⁹ entaumoon \overline{M} may, ovet 40 degi men priphte ovet $^{67.1}$ degi $\overline{n}_{\Delta}e$ pr[ikephte. ovae] 2 an maquibe $2\overline{n}$ [...] W, oga[e] 3 magnetume a[nip]en entag[p n]- 4 oei mmag, yp neei tenog yp 5 neei akephte, eoywt naei te- 6 noy ayw oywt naei akeza[te.] 7 alla \overline{N} tau THPU RE CLARK [40]- 8 EI MOOYEEI ROYEEI NNIRTHPU 9 annze tmet zi oyc[a]r. 4061 N- ¹⁰ NETE \overline{N} TAY THPOY NE. \overline{N} TAYM ¹¹ MOT \overline{N} NINTTHPU, \overline{N} TAY AN NE NI- ¹² NTHPU \underline{X} E \overline{N} TAY RETOEL $\langle \overline{N} \rangle$ CAYNE ¹³ NEY \overline{M} MIN \overline{M} MAY AYOD EYOEL [N]- ¹⁴ TOYELE TOYELE инаретн. оч[n]- ¹⁵ теч мен инбом ачш <ечо>еі ивел ¹⁶ ипетчсачне имач THPQ, ¹⁷ Eqnet apaq \overline{M} maq \overline{M} min \overline{M} maq ¹⁸ [T] HPQ, Eqnet \overline{M} met \overline{M} not - ¹⁹ whee atw \overline{M} морфн. етве пе- 20 еі генатапоу не нечеом 21 м \overline{N} нечаретн ауш г \overline{N} атсш- 22 т \overline{M} APAOY NE, ETBE TILTO ET $\overline{\mathbf{q}}$ - ²³ XTO $\overline{\mathbf{m}}$ may $<\overline{\mathbf{m}}$ may >. $2\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ at anoy NE²⁴ and $2\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ at tap XOY abal ne {ne} 25 nixto \overline{n} te neylofoc and ni- 26 2000 \overline{n} tey and nitthed \overline{n} tey. 27 UCAYNE THAAY ETE \overline{N} TAU TE \overline{M} - ²⁸ MIN \overline{M} MAAU, EYOOOT \overline{N} 29HI \overline{N} 29 TIPEN \overline{N} OYOT entay theor 30 eridoon nentų eridele. Arm 31 erine abal Lekac 2n ormut-32OVEL $\overline{N}OYOT$ EYGANT \overline{C} EY- ³³ QOON KATA TOYELE TOYELE $\overline{N}APE$ - ³⁴ TH. AYO DADEELAE an $\overline{\text{Mneqoy}}$ - 35 anz 4 abal $\overline{\text{Nnmthpq}}$ 21 oycan, 36 and $\overline{\text{Nnmg}}$ $\overline{\text{Nteq}}$ $\overline{\text{Mneqoyanzq}}$ ανένταγει αβαλ μμας.

χε Νε- ³⁸ τα<2>ει σε αβάλ μημα τηρού, ντε ³⁹ Νέει Νε Νιαιών ντε Νιαιών, ^{68.1} [ε] ενπρο[βόλ]η Νε νχπό Νε ν- ² τευφύαις υρωμεσχπό, ³ νταύ εώου ερμι εν τουφύαια ⁴ νρωμε εσχπό αύ<5 εν ν- ⁵ πιώτ, νθε εντασμώμε ⁶ νλαεισε Νεύ ντε πούτε- ⁷ δο αρετά. ετε πέει πε ν- ⁸ τανν ώρπ νχοος, χε σειρε ⁹ Νναιών νξεννούνε αύ εν- ¹⁰ εάλμη αύ ενειατε, χε πέει ¹¹ ετούτ εάν Νες.

66.35 αγcaφ: <u>2</u>Νν ογφωφ? 67.38 Ντε: read ετε. 68.2 τεγφγεις: read τεφφγεις. the love of those ²¹ whom he loved, the providence of those ²² about whom he cares, the wisdom ²³ of those whom he made wise, the power ²⁴ of those to whom he gives power, the gathering ²⁵ of those whom he gathers to him, the revelation ²⁶ of the things sought after, the eye ²⁷ of those who see, the breath of those who ²⁸ breathe, the life of those who live, the unity ²⁹ of those who blend with the eternities.

³⁰ They all exist in the singular ³¹ one, since he clothes himself entirely, ³² and by his singular ³³ name he is ³⁴ never called. And in ³⁵ this unique way, they are at once ³⁶ the singular one and the entireties. ³⁷ He is not divided bodily, ³⁸ nor is he divided into the names ³⁹ that he has (been given), (lest he be) one ⁴⁰ thing in one way but another ^{67.1} thing in [another way. Neither] ² does he change in [...] nor ³ does he change [the] names that he [conceives,] 4 (lest) he be this now and 5 that later, being a certain one now ⁶ and another one later. ⁷ Instead he is entirely himself forever. [He]⁸ is each one of the entireties⁹ eternally and at once. He is¹⁰ what they all are. He brought ¹¹ the Father to the eternities. He is the ¹² entireties because he is the one who is knowledge ¹³ of himself, and he is each ¹⁴ one of the virtues. He has ¹⁵ the powers and <he is> beyond ¹⁶ all that he knows, ¹⁷ yet he sees himself in himself¹⁸ entirely, having a ¹⁹ Son and form. For this reason ²⁰ his powers ²¹ and virtues are innumerable and inaudible, ²² because of the begetting <by which> he ²³ begets them. Innumerable ²⁴ and indivisible are ²⁵ the begettings of his words and his ²⁶ eternities and his entireties. ²⁷ He knows them, which he ²⁸ himself is, since they dwell in ²⁹ the solitary name, and all ³⁰ dwell in it while speaking. And ³¹ he brings (them) forth so that in solitary ³² unity it might be discovered that they ³³ exist in accordance with the virtue of each one. ³⁴ And he did not ³⁵ reveal the multitude of entireties at once, ³⁶ nor did he reveal his equality ³⁷ to those who had come forth from him.

³⁸ Then all those that had come forth from him, ³⁹ these <who> are the eternities of the eternities, ^{68.1} [being] emanations and children of ² <hi> reproductive nature, ³ they too in their reproductive nature ⁴ have <given> honor to ⁵ the Father, since he had brought about ⁶ a cause for them for their ⁷ establishment. This is ⁸ what we said earlier, that he made ⁹ the eternities as roots and ¹⁰ springs and fathers, and that he is

AYXΠΟ XE ¹² ΟΥΝΤΕΊ \overline{M} ΜΕΥ \overline{N} ΝΟΥΕΠΙСΤΗ- ¹³ ΜΗ Μ \overline{N} ΟΥΜ \overline{N} ΤΡ \overline{M} ΡΗΤ, AY \overline{U} ¹⁴ AY \overline{M} ΜΕ XE ${aymme xe}$ \overline{n} - ¹⁵ tayei abaλ $2\overline{n}$ +emicthmh ¹⁶ mn +mntpmn2ht nae ni[πth]- ¹⁷ PY. NEYNAEINE ABAA $\overline{N}NOY^{-18}$ Eay Eutritant — (high ref - 19 E1 Ete \overline{N} tau ref NINTHPY »—²⁰ enege \overline{N} tayyitoy apphi at ²¹ eay kata toyeie toyeie \overline{N} - ²² negn. етве пееі \overline{n} грні $2\overline{n}$ пі- 23 гос агоун ат еау аус 24 грні $2\overline{n}$ том \overline{n} те типтоусі- 25 $\{e_i\}$ voyat vietayei abal 26 vietaye, aycak agoyn aymoy ± 6 27 mun oytat MN OYMNTOY- 28 eei noywt wa noyephy. 29 ayeipe nnoyeay eymuwa \overline{M} - 30 niwt abal $2\overline{M}$ TIPLAPDMA ³¹ \overline{NTE} + caoy2 \overline{C} , equei \overline{NOY} - ³² eine \overline{NOY} OT e2a2 TE, abal ³³ is $\overline{\mathsf{N}}\mathsf{Tay}\mathsf{N}\mathsf{T}\overline{\mathsf{Q}}$ abal ageal 34 $\overline{\mathsf{M}}\mathsf{fo}\mathsf{geei}$ $\overline{\mathsf{N}}\mathsf{o}\mathsf{gut}$ agua abal 35 is agei abal us here ete \overline{N} - ³⁶ tau ne ninthpų. Ne naei 6e ^{69.1} Neytaeio ne $\overline{N}N[\ldots]$ new $[\ldots]^2$ naei entagein[e ab]ad \overline{n} nitt[h]- 3 pq, eoyanapy, \overline{n} niatmoy π [e] 4 and onde enhge THE ABAN $\mathfrak{L}\mathfrak{E}$, \mathfrak{E}^{-5} agei aban $2\overline{\mathfrak{N}}$ niaiwn etan $\overline{\mathfrak{Z}}$, $\mathfrak{E}[\mathfrak{q}]^{-6}$ chk aban egmhe etbe RETX[HK] ⁷ ETMH2, AYKAOY E2PHÏ EYMH2 ⁸ EYXHK NEEI ENTA2+ EAY 2 \overline{N} - ⁹ N OYXOK ABAA ABAA $2\overline{N}$ +KO[1]- ¹⁰ NUMIA. MIPHTE FAP MINUT N- ¹¹ [A]TUTA, EY+ EAY NEY wapeg- ¹² [[tct]]cw t/ \overline{m} reag an ett eag ne[q, ¹³ a]oganzog abad \overline{m} reei ete \overline{n} - ¹⁴ [T]λY ΠE.

ce tlacife μπimal ¹⁵ fay cney entacompe ¹⁶ [n]ey {0γ} πete πaei fintattat ¹⁷ [a]cog abal $2\overline{\mu}$ πimt eatime ¹⁸ [a]tcapic taei ent[a]γ† kaphoc ¹⁹ μmac abal $2\overline{\mu}$ πimt of note ²⁰ phy cekace, μπρητε entag-²¹ eine abal <πmay> $2\overline{n}n$ ογεας μπimt, ²² πeei πε πρητε an, aπτρογωντ²³ abal εγchk, aywrf abal egg ²⁴ eipe $2\overline{n}$ †μnζt -2¹ eag.

χε νέζεν- ²⁵ είλτε μπιμάς ωλητ νέδα <ne>²⁶ κατά τηνταγτέξογςιος μν²⁷ τόομ ενταγχπάς νώμεου, ²⁸ επούεει πούεει μμαύ ένσε- ²⁹ ωροπ εν μμάς α[†] εάυ εν εν ου- ³⁰ μντούεει νούωτ μπέτζου- ³¹ αώζ.

69.12 [[TCT]]CW`T' \overline{H} REAY: The scribe may have corrected TCTW (TCTO?) HIGAY to CWTH REAY.

^{68.16} *п*дє: read *п*бі.

the one whom ¹¹ they glorify. They have begotten, since ¹² he has knowledge ¹³ and wisdom, and ¹⁴ the entireties knew that ¹⁵ they had come forth from knowledge ¹⁶ and wisdom.¹⁷ They would have brought forth an ¹⁸ ostensible honor—"the Father is the one who is the entireties"—²⁰ if (the eternities) had risen to give ²¹ honor according to each one of ²² (themselves). For this reason in the ²³ song of glorification and ²⁴ in the power of the unity ²⁵ from whom they had come forth, ²⁶ they were drawn into a mixing ²⁷ and a mingling and a unity ²⁸ with each other. ²⁹ They brought glory worthy of ³⁰ the Father from the fullness ³¹ of the gathering, which is a ³² single image even though it is many, because ³³ it was brought forth as a glory ³⁴ for the single one and ³⁵ because they came forth toward the one who ³⁶ himself is the entireties. This (glory), then, 69.1 was an honor for the [...]² this one who brought forth the entireties, ³ since it is a firstfruit of those who are immortal ⁴ and eternal because, since ⁵ it came forth from the living eternities, being 6 perfect and complete on account of the [perfect] one ⁷ who is complete, it established as complete ⁸ and perfect those who had given glory ⁹ perfectly from the fellowship. ¹⁰ For, as with the faultless Father, ¹¹ when he is glorified he ¹² hears also the glory that glorifies [him, ¹³ so that] they are revealed as that which 14 he is.

The cause of the ¹⁵ second honor that came about ¹⁶ for them is that which had been returned ¹⁷ to them by the Father once they had known ¹⁸ the grace by which they bore fruit ¹⁹ with one another ²⁰ from the Father so that, just as they ²¹ <were> brought forth in glory of the Father, ²² so too, to appear ²³ perfect, they appeared ²⁴ giving glory.

They ²⁵ <were> fathers of the third glory ²⁶ in accordance with the free choice and ²⁷ power that was produced with them, ²⁸ since each one of them ²⁹ does not exist by himself to give glory in a ³⁰ unified manner to him whom he ³¹ loves.

Therefore, they are the first and ³² second, and in this way both are perfect ³³ and complete because they are manifestations ³⁴ of the Father who is perfect ³⁵ and complete, as well as of those who had come forth, ³⁶ who are perfect in their giving of glory to ³⁷ the perfect one. Now the fruit of ³⁸ the third are honors of ³⁹ the will of each one of the eternities ⁴⁰ and each one of the qualities. ⁴¹—The Father has Power.—It (the fruit) exists ^{70.1} fully, perfect ² in [the thought] that is from ³ agreement, since it is from ⁴ the unanimity ⁵ of the eternities. That which he loves ⁶ and over which he has power ⁷ gives glory to him, the Father.

⁸ \pm e etbe reei zennoyc ne \overline{n} - ⁹ \pm e zennoyc, eygant \overline{c} ez \overline{n} - ¹⁰ \hbar ofoc ne \overline{n} te z \overline{n} \hbar ofoc, ez \overline{n} - ¹¹ rpecbytepoc ne \overline{n} te zenrpe- ¹² cbytep[0]c, ez \overline{n} bathoc ne ¹³ $[\overline{n}]$ e z \overline{n} bathoc ne, ey $\pm \lambda$ [ce] ¹⁴ anoyephy. Royee1 roye- ¹⁵ ei \overline{n} net; eas ey \overline{n} teq \overline{n} - ¹⁶ mey fireqtoric mn re[q]- ¹⁷ \pm ice mn teqmonh mn teq- ¹⁸ anaraycic, ete reas re ¹⁹ etqeine \overline{m} maq abal.

 $\pm e^{20}$ Nett çay $\overline{\text{mmst}}$ тироу оу- ²¹ $\overline{\text{ntey}}$ $\overline{\text{mmey}}$ $\overline{\text{moy}} \pm 0^{22}$ anhze $\underline{\text{T}}[\text{m}]$ et, седпо ката ²³ $\pm 6\text{m}^{+}$ тоотоу $\overline{\text{nnoy}} \pm 0^{24}$ еглатарнамоу не ауш гл- ²⁵ атслітоу не ніпроволн еніл ла- ²⁶ ауе $\overline{\text{mpoy}} \pm 0^{24}$ еглатарнамоу не ауш гл- ²⁵ атслітоу не ніпроволн еніл ла- ²⁶ ауе $\overline{\text{mpoy}} \pm 0^{24}$ еглатарнамоу не ауш гл- ²⁵ атслітоу не ніпроволн еніл ла- ²⁶ ауе $\overline{\text{mpoy}} \pm 0^{24}$ еглатарнамоу не ауш гл- ²⁵ атслітоу не ніпроволн еніл ла- ²⁶ ауе $\overline{\text{mpoy}} \pm 0^{24}$ егла 10^{27} $\overline{\text{mneist}}$ сда нет «а>ген евол ²⁸ $\overline{\text{mag}}$ атроудпо $\overline{\text{mneq}}$ - ²⁹ гісон мі печенне, ентач пет- ³⁰ сдооп грні гі ніптирц, ецдію ³¹ ечоуства $\overline{\text{mmag}}$ $\overline{\text{mag}}$ авал. ауш пе- ³² $\overline{\text{tqoy}} = 0^{24}$ егре $\overline{\text{mmog}}$ леістт, ³³ нееі ете $\overline{\text{mtay}}$ $\overline{\text{mg}}$ $\overline{\text{mag}}$ $\overline{\text{moy}}$ $\overline{\text{moy}}$ $\overline{\text{moy}}$ насі ете $\overline{\text{mtay}}$ ³⁵ пе поуноуте, ечеіре $\overline{\text{mag}}$ ³⁶ $\overline{\text{mintmpq}}$, нееі ете $\overline{\text{mtay}}$ $\overline{\text{moy}}$ $\overline{\text{mintmpq}}$. Енірен тироу етна- ⁷¹¹ ноу каат $\overline{\text{mint}}$ $\frac{2}{7}$ меу гл оунытхаеіс, ³ [n]ееі $\overline{\text{mtay}}$ коінстні араоу ⁴ $\overline{\text{moi}}$ ніагтелос, ентагдосте $\overline{\text{moy}}$ $\overline{\text{mox}}$ $\overline{\text{mox}}$ $\overline{\text{mox}}$ $\overline{\text{moy}}$ $\overline{\text{mox}}$ $\overline{\text{mox}}$

χε τεγετας[ις] ⁸ σε τηρς πιιαιών ούντες μμ[εγ] ⁹ μνούμαειε μπ ούσπωμις ¹⁰ με πισινε ετχηκ αβάλ τηρ[4] ¹¹ μπιώτ, αύω πέει πε πούτωτ ¹² ματχράπ. ευούωνς μμαή 4- ¹³ [b]αλ μμιν μμαή μει πιώτ αν[μ]- ¹⁴ ζε τμετ, μπευόχωσ ατρο[Υ]- ¹⁵ ζούωνη, εψ⁺ μμού αγτρογρ⁻¹⁶ μόει μμαή αώινε πέωμ, εψρα- ¹⁷ [ει]ς αράμ μπετ<u>ή</u> ωρπ πώφουπ μ- ¹⁸ [μ]άμ πατώινε πέωμ.

 $x \in \overline{n} \operatorname{Taq}^{19}[\overline{n}]$ стнат \overline{n} дарац ²² ыпрнте сја оуанснв \overline{n} по- ²³ [λ]ітіа, еацпор $\overline{0}$ н[еү] інаїт[[\overline{n}]] стнат \overline{n} сјарац ²² ыпрнте сја оуанснв \overline{n} по- ²³ [λ]ітіа, еацпор $\overline{0}$ н[еү] іюуна- ²⁴ [2]те иби оусапс \overline{n} [с] апете- ²⁵ [n]себаф \overline{n} арац ен, аусо оуге λ - ²⁶ [\overline{n}] іс есхоор апетейсер но- ²⁷ [\overline{e}]і ймац ен, аусо оуагапн ²⁸ [\overline{e}]схпо есбаф \overline{n} агоун апет \overline{c} - ²⁹ [n]еў арац ен, аусо оунйтрын- ³⁰ [2н]т ессунп йте піноус сја анн- ³¹ [2е,] аусо оунакаріснос ³² [\overline{e}]те пеєі пе †ийтрынао ий ³³ †<ийт>рыге, аусо оусофіа йде пе- ³⁴ тоусофе йпеах йпіст а- ³⁵ поунееуе.

ae πίωτ μέν ³⁶ πλει έταλει έγςοογν μμος ^{72.1} μπεςο[γ]ωώε έτε πέει [πε] ² πίνεγμα έτνις δν νιπτήρζ ³ αγώ εςτ νέν ννογμέ- ⁴ εγε ατροχώινε νέα πατ- ⁵ [c]ογώνζ, νθε εώδρογεώκ ⁶ [n]ογέει αβάλ ζίτην ογετ ⁷ νογίε ατρεσώινε νέα πέω[β] ⁸ έτερεπις νογίε ώροπ έτβ[μ]- ⁹ μτζ, επίδη πις νογίε ν- ¹⁰ τε πίωτ τρ

70.8–9 йде: read йте. 70.13 [N]де: read йте. 70.24 атарндноу: read атарндоу. 71.33 йде: read йте. 71.35 поунееуе: read печнееуе. 72.10 оуго: read гоуо. ⁸ For this reason they are minds of ⁹ minds, which are found to be ¹⁰ words of words, ¹¹ elders of ¹² elders, ranks ¹³ of ranks, which are elevated ¹⁴ over one another. Each one ¹⁵ of those who give glory has ¹⁶ his place and [his] ¹⁷ rank and his station and his ¹⁸ rest, which is the glory ¹⁹ that he brings forth.

²⁰ Those who glorify the Father all ²¹ have their begetting ²² eternally—they beget ²³ by giving of themselves to each other—²⁴ since they are limitless and ²⁵ immeasurable emanations (and) since no ²⁶ jealousy exists between ²⁷ the Father and those who <have> come forth ²⁸ from him regarding their begetting of his ²⁹ equal or his likeness, since he is the one who ³⁰ exists in the entireties, begetting ³¹ and manifesting himself. And ³² whomever he wills, <he> makes into a father, ³³ over whom he is Father, ³⁴ and gods, over whom he ³⁵ is God, and he makes them ³⁶ entireties, over whom he is ³⁷ the Entirety. All great names ^{71,1} reside there ² properly, ³ those with whom angels commune, ⁴ who have come to be in ⁵ the world along with the rulers, though they do not have ⁶ any resemblance ⁷ to the eternal ones.

Therefore, the entire system ⁸ of the eternities has ⁹ a love and a seeking ¹⁰ after the perfect and complete discovery ¹¹ of the Father, and this is their ¹² unhindered agreement. While the Father manifests ¹³ himself eternally, ¹⁴ he did not want them ¹⁵ to know him, since he makes it possible for him to be ¹⁶ conceived of as one sought after, ¹⁷ while reserving for ¹⁸ himself his primordial and unsearchable being.

He, ¹⁹ [the] Father, the one who gave the root origins ²⁰ to the eternities, since they are places ²¹ on the path that leads toward him ²² just as toward a school of conduct, ²³ he extended to [them] faith in ²⁴ and petition to the one ²⁵ they did not see, and a ²⁶ strong hope in the one who is not known, ²⁷ and a bountiful love ²⁸ that looks toward the one whom it does not ²⁹ see, and a longed-for understanding ³⁰ of the mind eternal, ³¹ and a blessing, ³² that is, riches and ³³ freedom, and a wisdom of the one ³⁴ who desires the glory of the Father in ³⁵ <hi>his> thought.

The Father, ³⁶ who is exalted, is known ^{72.1} by his will, that [is,] (through) ² the spirit that breathes into the entireties ³ and giving them a mind ⁴ for seeking after the ⁵ unknowable one, just as one is drawn ⁶ in by a (pleasing) aroma ⁷ to seek after the thing ⁸ from which the aroma comes, ⁹ since the aroma of ¹⁰ the Father

ογξο διάξι Τ]- ¹¹ μπσμς, ¹⁴ μντεχός γαρ πτε[q] ¹² сκώ δερμί πίνιδιών επίν ογ- ¹³ 2μλομμ πότωξε δράς, ¹⁴ δύω ς¹ μες μες μιουγμέες δ. ¹⁵ τρογμούχες μια πεει ετο[γ]- ¹⁶ ωως δτρούς όμως κά[τα] ¹⁷ ουμπτούες, πάς τη [00]- ¹⁸ ττ πιευρέες μπιεύμα ε[τ]- ¹⁹ σατε πέμτου, εύκδατ μ. ²⁰ ερμί εμιν ούμδα πέρμως εμ[δ]- ²¹ ωως, εύρ βρρε επίν ουμπτατ- ²² χοό[c], εμπτεύ πμεύ π- ²³ πτρούμδυσου δβαλ πη[ε]- ²⁴ ταύκδα μμας έπι ουμ[μτ]- ²⁵ δτρ μοςι δβαλ, χε σεμαφά[χε] ²⁶ εμ εύκδαραειτ δπέαυ μίμας έπι ουμ[μτ]- ²⁵ δτρ μοςι δβαλ, χε σεμαφά[χε] ²⁶ εμ εύκδαραειτ δπέαυ μ[μ]- ²⁷ ωτ, δπέτευπ σομ πμα[q] ²⁸ δχοος, πάξαι μορφμ [μ]-²⁹ μοςι, διότως δβαλ πμ[δα, ε]- ³⁰ μπ σομ πλες δχοος, σίζαι μορφμ [μ]-²⁹ μοςι, διότως δβαλ πμ[δα, ε]- ³⁰ μπ σομ πλες δχοος, οι σεχί μορφμ [μ]-²⁹ μοςι, διότως διαδλ πμ[δα], ε³² τουτ, διάξετευρα διαδιάδα με ³³ πεεί κε. σεκαραείττ μειά απώτ ³⁴ ππρηττέ εττφμούτα πμαςι ³⁵ επί πεις μετό διαδιά πια τειμμπτιός. ^{73,1} εδυρ μει διαδιά μιδιώμι πότου ² ωνι πέει δβαλ ειτότη πι- ⁵ πμεύμα πτεις πέει πέει πέει πέει πέει πέει πεει πιώχμος ⁶ πτε πιδηωμιέ μαμ, ει] πμως ⁷ μεύ διατοτη πίμα παριμά τος. ⁸ φραμ αραμ.

χε πογεει πογεει $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ - ⁹ τε Νιλιών ογρέν πε, <ετε τέει> τε τογειε τογ- ¹⁰ ειε δινεύαρετη μώ νισομ ώτε ¹¹ πίωτ, ευφορή έν έλε δρέν έν¹² ογμούχο μώ ογ μετε μώ νογ- ¹³ έρηγ. Ογώ σαμ ατρούχοου έτβε ¹⁴ τηντρήμαο μπλογος, πθε μπι- ¹⁵ ώτ εογρέν δούωτ πε αβάλ χε ¹⁶ όγεει δούωτ πε, ούαταπų $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ - ¹⁷ ζε πε έν νεύαρετη πε μώ νι- ¹⁸ [ρ]εμ.

ce throbolh se \overline{n} τe 19 [n]inthrq, etgoon abal $2\overline{n}$ πet- 20 [g]oon, erentacywne en ka- 21 [t], ουφωωτ abal nnougerhy, 22 [2]wc e
(γ>nouge abal \overline{n} πεταπο 23 \overline{m} μαυγύ πε. all equ \overline{n} πεματ 24 \overline{n} νουπωρώ abal \overline{n} si πουχπο, 25 εμπωρώ \overline{m} μαυ abal \overline{n} si 26 [π];wt anetqouago certain 27 [n]entageï abal \overline{m} μου euro- 28 ωωπε \overline{n} ταυ an πε.

72.30 אָקָנ: read אָנּ. 73.1 אָדָו: read אָנּו. 74.10 שאנונ: probably from qo. surpasses those less ¹¹ worthy. For [his] sweetness ¹² leaves the eternities in ¹³ indescribable pleasure, ¹⁴ and it gives them a mind for ¹⁵ mixing with the one who ¹⁶ wants them to know him in accordance ¹⁷ with a unified way, and they assist one another through ¹⁸ the spirit that ¹⁹ is sown among them. Though they lie ²⁰ under a heavy weight, ²¹ they are made new indescribably, ²² since they do not have (the ability) ²³ to be separated from what ²⁴ they are placed under ²⁵ incomprehensibly, because they will not [speak,] ²⁶ since they remain silent about the glory of the ²⁷ Father, about the one who is able ²⁸ to speak, and they receive form ²⁹ from him. He revealed [himself,] ³⁰ but it is not possible to speak about him. ³¹ They have <him> hidden in ³² a thought, since <they are> from ³³ him. They remain silent about ³⁴ the way the Father is ³⁵ in his form and his nature ³⁶ and his greatness. ^{73.1} But the eternities have become worthy of ² knowing through his spirit ³ that he is unnameable and ⁴ incomprehensible. Through ⁵ his spirit, that is, the footprint ⁶ of the search for him, he gives ⁷ them (the ability) to conceive of him and ⁸ speak about him.

Each one of ⁹ the eternities is a name, <that is,> each ¹⁰ of the Father's virtues and his abilities, ¹¹ since he exists in many names, ¹² mixed and agreeing with each other. ¹³ It is possible for him to be spoken about because ¹⁴ of the richness of language, just as the ¹⁵ Father is a single name because ¹⁶ he is singular, yet he is innumerable ¹⁷ in his virtues and ¹⁸ names.

The emanation of ¹⁹ [the] entireties, which exist from the one who ²⁰ exists, did not come to be according to ²¹ a separation from each other, ²² as if cast from the one who begets ²³ them. Instead their begetting is a form ²⁴ of extension, ²⁵ since the Father extends himself ²⁶ to those he loves so that ²⁷ those who have come from him might ²⁸ also come to be in him.

Just as ²⁹ the current eternity, though ³⁰ it is singular, is divided by time, ³¹ and time is divided into ³² years, and years are divided into ³³ seasons, and seasons into months, ³⁴ and months into days, and days ³⁵ into hours, and hours ³⁶ into seconds, so ^{74.1} too the eternity of ² truth, since it is singular ³ and manifold, receives honor in small ⁴ and great names in accordance with the ability ⁵ of each to grasp it, analogously, ⁶ like a spring ⁷ which is what it is, ⁸ but flows into rivers ⁹ and lakes and streams ¹⁰ and canals, (or) like a ¹¹ root spreading out under ¹² trees and branches and ¹³ its fruit, (or) like a ¹⁴ human body, which is divided ¹⁵ indivisibly into members ¹⁶ of members, first members ¹⁷ and last, large [and] ¹⁸ small. χε ΝΙΔΙών Δε αγπτ[ογ] ¹⁹ αβαλ κατα πιμας ώδμπτ μ- ²⁰ καρπος αβαλ ζύτπ τμπτ[αγ]- ²¹ τεξούς ίδιτε πούψφε ²² αύψ αβαλ ζύτπ †ςοφία εν- ²³ ταυρ ζματ πμας νευ απούμευς. ²⁴ Νζεούψφε εν α† εαύ ν[Ν] ²⁵ πεεί ετε αβαλ ζνι ούτωτ πε, [ε]- ²⁶ αύνττ αβαλ αξίλογος νε[αγ] ²⁷ ππούεει πούεει ντε νιπλ[μ]- ²⁸ ρωμα. Ούλε αν Νζεούψφε ²⁹ εν α† εαύ μια πτηρά. Ούλε αν ³⁰ Νζεούψφε εν μια κεούεει ³¹ εαυρ φαρπ απός νύμε π- ³² πβαθος ππετήμευ μια ³³ τόπος, ειμητι ντου πετκμ ³⁴ ευρμί ζνι πρέν ετχαςι αύω ³⁵ ζνι πτόπος ετχαςι, εί μη μχι ³⁶ Ντοότα μπεταξούψφε, ^{75.1} ευχιττ νευ αξρμί απετήντει ² μμαυ, αύω «Ν>μχι ³⁶ Ντοότα μπεταξούψφε, ^{75.1} ευχιττ νευ αξρηί απετήντει ² μμαυ, αύω «Ν>μχι α, μπρητε ³ [N]χοός χε, πηνι μμού μνι πεταξί αχων ⁷ αβαλ ζύτνι πευραν, υνεύ αραυ ⁸ Νυςαπόπς μμαυ απισωβ, χε ⁹ πεταξούψφε αφε αξρηί αχων.

¹⁰ атсфоле бе ыприте мацхе ¹¹ дауе нец апаен ибн пентаг- ¹² отфоре ат еау, савдлец от - ¹³ деетч хе отн отгорос ¹⁴ йфехе ецки ги плиротна, ат- ¹⁵ [р]откарфот нен атнитате - ¹⁶ га ипшт, атотфехе де апе - ¹⁷ т[о] тфоре атегац. Асеї агриї а - ¹⁸ [х]й отеен инацин атрецгі то - ¹⁹ [о]тч атего итнитате ної $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ - ²⁰ мас цт еат нес ий тийтат - ²¹ [ф]ехе арас йте пшт йгото. ²² [е]тлого ите тийтотеене пе ²³ [о]теен пе, енотавал ен пе ги ²⁴ птшт йле ніптирч пе, отде ²⁵ авал ен ги пентацитот авал, ²⁶ хе петаги птирч авал пшт.

 27 Le filium negoyabal fie $p\overline{n}$ neei 28 steatt ney \overline{n} tcofil, st \overline{up} 29 upp \overline{n} \overline{n} ujoof foygei 107eei 30 \overline{n} fieqmeye. \overline{n} fiettojauj \overline{q} 31 sys{ov} labal. Stbe fiesi 32 aqxi \overline{n} noyfycic \overline{n} cofili 33 atpequate \overline{t} \overline{n} ca fictine 34 stohen, succ sykaphoc \overline{n} co- 35 fil fie, ce filoyuuje \overline{n} nayte{y}- 36 zoycioc stay;fil{g} uni 37 niftthe nequous \overline{n} noyfaes 38 \overline{n} filoyeei, filphte atpeqp $\overline{76.1}$ fietagoyauj \overline{q} em \overline{n} laye 2 \overline{p} kateke \overline{m} maq.

же тпро- ³ аресис бе ыплогос ете пе- ⁴ еі пе неоупетнаноуч пе. ⁵ еач ыпечоуаеі, ач† е- ⁶ ау ыпшт, кан ауоушр ⁷ етоотч ауршв енееч атбон, ⁸ еачоушще аеіне поуееі ⁹ авал ечхнк авал рпн оу- ¹⁰ тшт пееі етенечщооп ы- ¹¹ нач ен ауш еннтеч ыпо[ү]- ¹² ар сарне ынеу арач.

75.1 ६५२४१७पुः read भय्राराप्. ६{५}२४१७पु also possible. 75.5 प्{.}p: read भय्p. 75.7 ५४६९: read भय्४६९. The eternities brought [themselves] ¹⁹ forth in accordance with the third ²⁰ fruit by the free ²¹ choice of the will ²² and by the wisdom ²³ that he gifted them for their thought. ²⁴ They did not want to give glory [with] ²⁵ that which comes from agreement, [though] ²⁶ it came from words of [glory] ²⁷ of each one of the ²⁸ fullnesses. Nor did they want ²⁹ to give glory with the entirety. Nor, moreover, ³⁰ did they want (to give glory) with any other ³¹ who was initially above ³² the depth of that one or his ³³ location, except for the one who exists ³⁴ in the name that is exalted and ³⁵ in the place that is exalted, (and) only if he receives ³⁶ from the one who willed, ^{75.1} and receives him to himself from the one above ² him, and begets him himself, so ³ to speak, and ⁴ through that one begets himself ⁵ and what he is, and renews ⁶ himself and the one who came upon him ⁷ from his brother, and sees him ⁸ and petitions him concerning the matter, namely, ⁹ the one who desired to ascend to him.

¹⁰ Therefore, in order that it might come to be in this way, the one who wanted to give glory does not say ¹¹ anything to him about this, ¹² except only ¹³ that there is a limit ¹⁴ to speech established in the fullness, so that ¹⁵ they are silent about the incomprehensibility ¹⁶ of the Father, but they speak about the one ¹⁷ who wants to know him. It occurred ¹⁸ to one of the eternities that he should attempt to ¹⁹ reach the incomprehensibility and give glory ²⁰ to it and even more to the ineffability ²¹ of the Father. ²² Since he is a Word from the unity, ²³ he is one, but he is not from the ²⁴ agreement of the entireties, nor ²⁵ (is he) from the one who brought them forth, ²⁶ namely, the one who brought forth the totality, the Father.

²⁷ This eternity was among those ²⁸ who were given wisdom, so that he might ²⁹ dwell first in the thought of each one. ³⁰ By what he wills ³¹ they will be brought forth. For this reason ³² he received a wise nature ³³ in order to inquire into the hidden order, ³⁴ since he is a wise fruit, ³⁵ because the free will ³⁶ that was begotten with ³⁷ the entireties existed as a cause ³⁸ for this one, the way to lead him to do ^{76.1} what he desired without anyone ² restraining him.

The inclination ³ of the Word, that ⁴ is, was good. ⁵ Once he had advanced, he gave glory ⁶ to the Father, even if it brought about ⁷ something impossible, ⁸ since he had wanted to bring forth one ⁹ who is perfect from an ¹⁰ agreement that did not exist ¹¹ and without having the ¹² order (to do so).

ce πίωτ σε ³¹ αύω νιπτήρų αύζακου νέυ ca- ³² βόλ μμού, ατρευφώσιε ³³ ευτάχραειτ πχε {a}πζορος ³⁴ εντα<ζ>απίωτ ταώų, —χε ούα- ³⁵ βάλ εν πε πτέςω πτηντάτ- ³⁶ τέξας, αλλα εμ πούωφε ^{77,1} μπιώτ —αύω χέκας αν εύνα- ² φώπε νει νιζεμύε ενταύφω- ³ πε αυοικονόμια εςναφώπει. ⁴ εφαςώε ε<ν> ναςναφωπε εν πε ⁵ [ς]μ πούωνς αβάλ μπλήρωμα. ⁶ [α]βάλ σε μπαεί μαςώε αρ κα- ⁷ [τ]ήγορι μπκιμ ετε πλογός πε, ⁸ [α]λλα πετεφώσε πε ατρνώσεχε α- ⁹ [π]κιμ ντε πλογός χε ούλαεισε πε ¹⁰ [ν]ουοικονόμια εςτήφ ατρες- ¹¹ φώπε.

ce πλογος μέν aqctaq ¹² μμιν μμας, εςcμκ μογέει μ- ¹³ [0]γωτ, αγέαγ μπιωτ, πέντας- ¹⁴ [0Υ]àŵq, αγώ εςώκ στης μμος, ¹⁵ μέει σε μταγούωθε αctitoy ¹⁶ ςμ ούτεςο aqctacy σν σενσαιβές ¹⁷ μ[Ν] σενειδωλόν μν σνταντν. ¹⁸ χε μπεςώβ ες δαιστής μαρόταρα αctito μαρόταρα μαρόταρα αctito μαρόταρα αctito μαρόταρα αctito μαρόταρα αctito μαρόταρα αctito μαρόταρα μαρόταρα αctito μαρόταρα αctito μαρόταρα αctito μαρόταρα αctito μαρόταρα μαρόταρα αctito μαρόταρα μαρόταρα μαρόταρα αctito μαρότα μαρόταρα αctito μαρόταρα αctito μαρόταρα αctito μαρότα αctito μαρότα μαρότα μαρότα αctito μαρότα αctito μαρότα αc

же пцбінцітц агрні мі ²⁶ пецбілбофт авал а[т]его \overline{H} - ²⁷ піаттегац ацток аретч нец ²⁸ нецфон пгнтч. Пфоне пде ²⁹ ентатогагоу псоц егоун ³⁰ птарецфоне пса нвал \overline{H} - ³¹ нац отаестч, ехуфоне а- ³² вал гії типтент снеу же пі- ³³ тритецго ппігоутобтч \overline{H} - ³⁴ неау пте пют, пете пжісе ³⁵ птец пнатарнач. пееі пде ³⁶ енпічтегац же ппіцфанц.

 37 ce neteaunt $\overline{\mathbf{q}}$ ge abad $\overline{\mathbf{m}}$ mn $^{78.1}$ $\overline{\mathbf{m}}$ moy aidn $\overline{\mathbf{m}}$ mntoy- 2 e $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ oydt aunot arphi ang- 3 te nou ne, ayd anicynfenhc 4 nteu $\overline{\mathbf{m}}$ ndhpoyma aukd 5 nnetargodne $2\overline{\mathbf{m}}$ notta $\mu[\overline{\mathbf{n}}]$ 6 nentayei abad $\overline{\mathbf{m}}$ mau [2n]- 7 n oydantacia, 2dc enno[yu] 8 en ne.

76.13-14 ελαμπογ: read ελγμτų. 76.33 μχε: read μσι. 77.4 εφλαφε ε<n>: also possible εφλαφε {e}. 77.18 βι: read цι. 77.21 μτλημκλε: read μτλημκλε. 77.32-33 πιτρμτείεο μπιεογτοστά: possibly πιτμτρείτεεο μπιεογ τοοτά. ¹³ This eternity was last to have <been> brought ¹⁴ forth by cooperation, ¹⁵ and he is small ¹⁶ in size. And before ¹⁷ he begot anything else for the glory of ¹⁸ the will and with the agreement of the eternities, ¹⁹ he acted thoughtfully ²⁰ from an abundance of love, ²¹ and he advanced ²² toward that which surrounds ²³ the perfect glory, because ²⁴ the Word was not made apart from the will of the Father, ²⁵ that is, ²⁶ not apart from it ²⁷ will he advance. But ²⁸ he, the Father, brought him forth for ²⁹ those about whom he knows that it is fitting ³⁰ that they would come to be.

Then the Father ³¹ and the entireties withdrew ³² from him, so that ³³ the boundary ³⁴ that the Father had supplied might be established—since ³⁵ it is not from comprehending the incomprehensibility, ³⁶ but from the will ^{77.1} of the Father—and, moreover, (they withdrew) so that the things that ² had come about might ³ become an arrangement that will come to be. ⁴ If it (the arrangement) were not to come (to be), it would not come into being ⁵ by the appearance of the fullness. ⁶ Therefore, it is not fitting to ⁷ denounce the movement that is the Word, ⁸ but it is fitting for us to say about ⁹ [the] movement of the Word that it is a cause for ¹⁰ an order that is destined to ¹¹ come to be.

The Word himself produced it, ¹² being perfect and unified, ¹³ for the glory of the Father, the one whom he ¹⁴ desired, and (he produced it) being content with it, ¹⁵ but those he desired to grasp ¹⁶ firmly he begot in shadows ¹⁷ and phantoms and likenesses. ¹⁸ For he was not able to bear the sight of ¹⁹ [the] light, but he gazed into ²⁰ [the] depth and doubted. From ²¹ this came a division—he was greatly ²² distressed—and a turning away on account of ²³ doubt and division, forgetting ²⁴ and ignorance of himself and ²⁵ <of what> is.

His self-exaltation and ²⁶ his expectation of comprehending ²⁷ the incomprehensible one became resolute in him ²⁸ and was within him. But the ailments ²⁹ followed him ³⁰ once he went beyond ³¹ himself, having come ³² to be in doubt on account of ³³ his inability to accomplish the grasping of ³⁴ the glories of the Father, the one whose exaltation ³⁵ is among limitless things. This one ³⁶ did not grasp him because he did not receive him.

 37 The one that he himself brought forth $^{78.1}$ as a unified eternity 2 went up to the 3 one who is his, and the one like 4 him in the fullness abandoned 5 the one who had come to be from the deficiency along with 6 those who merely appeared to have come from him, 7 since they are not 8 his.

xε νταρείντη αβαλ⁹ νμαή νxε πεταγντη αβαλ [μ]- ¹⁰ μιν νμού είχμκ, νζούο ¹¹ αυρ σωβ νποματ νυούφυοις ¹² νοζύμε εάσρ χαειε ντεομ[ντ]- ¹³ ζαυούτ.

χε δβάλ μεν μπέ[ει] ¹⁴ εταξώτα μμιν μμας μ[εγ]- ¹⁵ ώσοπ μεν ν

 νέταξώψ[πε] 16 βάλ $2\overline{\mu}$ πεςμάσγε μν π[ες]- ¹⁷ χιce νέτα. δβάλ νάς $2\overline{\mu}$ ¹⁸ πετχμκ ντες δάκδας φάχ.[ιτς] ¹⁹ δερμι δνετε νογς με. νές[φο]- ²⁰ οπ μπληρώμα εςφορόπ μ[εν] ²¹ νογρ πμεγε νές ες[[ν]- ²² νογρμε δβάλ $2\overline{\nu}$ πεςμχάς;[μ]τ.

 23 Le pentarpot aplice MV 24 pentarcakų neų Proymo- 25 pe ęyoyacų. Alla eyeine 26 abal [n]noykappoc 2N plipo- 27 ma, aygapgyp Nneei Vtar- 28 gigupe 2N pgyta.

χε νεντά[Υ]- ²⁹ ωωπε αβάλ $2\overline{n}$ πιμέξυς \overline{m} - ³⁰ μνχαρίζητ ευραμίας \overline{m} - ³¹ μαύ μέν μν μν μν μια μαιμάρου μαιμά μαιμα μαιμά μαιμά μαιμά μαιμά μαιμά μαιμα

 $x \in \text{Neymeeye araoy}^{13}$ [m]нің тмау $x \in 2 \overline{\text{Ng}}$ ште оуа-¹⁴ [e]ётоу не ауш гннатархн Ne, ¹⁵ [г]фс енсенеу абелауе ен еч-¹⁶ [ф]ооп га тоуегн. Етве пееі неу-¹⁷ [ш]ңг авал гл тылтатр пюе¹⁸ [м]ң ңіңйтапостатнс, енпоу-¹⁹ [өв]<u></u>віау тпентауфопе етвнн-²⁰ [тч]

Le negotade lotez cl- 21 [2n]e pnegept, everal araoy 22 [2n] totatteelog etadog- 23 e[1]t, eperatively everal everation 24 tey pneg pnocles 25 [nt]e totacic etnladdie.

ae πμεεμε σε πni- ³³ κεκοομε μπεηφώριε είουλ- ³⁴ cq, αλλα κατα πταντή <πν>ετογ- ³⁵ φοοπ νευ περαείβες, πεταμ $\{a\}$ - ³⁶ μεμε αραί τηρα ουντεύα μμευ ³⁷ πώμρε ^{80.1} νανώ. Νταυ νεταμμέψε α- ² ραυ μμαυ, νεούντευςου ³ μμευ

78.9 <u>N</u>x.ε: read <u>N</u>61. 80.1 λγω: read εγω. After the one who brought himself ⁹ forth perfect had brought ¹⁰ him forth, ¹¹ he became quite weak like a female form of nature ¹² that has deserted its masculine ¹³ (partner).

From what ¹⁴ was itself deficient ¹⁵ came the things that came to be ¹⁶ from his thought and [his] ¹⁷ arrogance. But from ¹⁸ what is perfect in him he left it and [brought himself] ¹⁹ up to those who are his. He was dwelling ²⁰ in the fullness as ²¹ a memorial for him so that he [might] ²² be saved from his arrogance.

²³ The one who went up and ²⁴ the one who drew him to himself were not ²⁵ barren. Rather, by bringing ²⁶ forth fruit in the fullness, ²⁷ they agitated those who ²⁸ were in the deficiency.

The things that had ²⁹ come forth from the ³⁰ arrogant thought resemble ³¹ the fullnesses, ³² which are their likenesses, ³³ images, shadows, ³⁴ and phantasms, devoid ³⁵ of reason and light, these ³⁶ that belong to the vain thought, since they are ³⁷ not born of anything. For this reason, ^{79,1} their end will be like ² their beginning: from what did ³ not exist (they must) ⁴ return again to what will not be. But it is they ⁵ by themselves who are ⁶ greater, more powerful, ⁷ and more honored than the names ⁸ [that are given] to them, those that are [their] shadows, ⁹ since they are beautiful in reflection. ¹⁰ For [the face] in the image receives ¹¹ its beauty from that which ¹² is its image.

They thought about ¹³ themselves that they are beings that exist alone ¹⁴ and without beginning, ¹⁵ since they do not see anything else ¹⁶ existing prior to them. For this reason they were ¹⁷ [living] in disobedience ¹⁸ [and] rebelliousness, having not ¹⁹ humbled themselves to the one on account of ²⁰ [whom] they had come to be.

They wanted to command 21 each other, lording themselves over each other 22 [in] their vain self-importance, 23 while the glory that they have 24 contains a cause 25 [of] the system that will come into being.

²⁶ They are likenesses of the things that are exalted. ²⁷ They were brought to a love ²⁸ of power in each one of them, ²⁹ in accordance with the greatness of the name ³⁰ of which (each) is a shadow, ³¹ imagining that (each) is greater ³² than his peers.

The thought of these ³³ others was not barren, ³⁴ but just as <those> ³⁵ of which they are shadows, everything they thought ³⁶ about they have as ³⁷ potential offspring. ^{80.1} Those about whom they thought, ² they had as ³ children. Thus ⁴ it happened

μin the matrix of the theorem of the matrix of the matri

же нетагадфіі[e]²⁵ бе {пе} єнпоусоуфноу іні[n]²⁶ тиооу ауф тпоусоуф[n]²⁷ тпанршна ентагеі ава $[\lambda]$ ²⁸ тиау, ауф тпоусоуфн²⁹ пентагафияе паавібе \overline{n} -³⁰ птроуфияе.

ce πλογος ³¹ se, equoon gphi gn nitwye ³² ππiphte nnatchine, $\overline{\mathbf{h}}$ ³³ πeqoywe atosty acine a- ³⁴ bal ππphte ngenπpobo- ³⁵ lhoy, netwoon gn πlhpoy- ³⁶ ma, neay entagywie ayoyeay ³⁷ ππiwt. alla epeaqeine ^{81.1} [a]bol <n>gn (z) [a]bol <n (z) [a]bol <n>gn (z) [a]bol <n (z) [a]bol <

 χ е сул песі петагене ⁹ авал йнесі йпірнте етагр ¹⁰ брфг епфута, сул пінеү етац- ¹¹ тадо йнесі ентаусушпе ет- ¹² внтų ката логос ен—ете піта- ¹³ до пе етагодшпе йноүкрісіс—¹⁴ ец† оувноу аутеко ¹⁵ [е]те несі не йтаг† оуве ткрісіс ¹⁶ [е]соунг йсшоу неі твлке, еоү- ¹⁷ [р]е́[ц]сушп{е} де ауси оурецсш- ¹⁸ [те] те йтоугншни ни тоү- ¹⁹ [н]йтапостатис, савал йнас ²⁰ [пе] піноүоуг агоун петесцаў- ²¹ [н]оуте арац ан де « нетаної- ²² [а. » ац] пшшне егоун йеі плогос ²³ а́[ке]гншни ауси кемееус. ²⁴ са́[ц]наоугұ авал инеөаү, ²⁵ а́циа́оугұ сгоун енетнаноү- ²⁶ оү. пноуг егоун ацоуагұ й- ²⁷ сфу неі пінеус йте нетсцооп ²⁸ ий пісапс га пра йпрецнаоугұ ²⁹ ара́ц йнің йнац ипетнаноүц.

³⁰ Le ntaq ngaph netrn ndhpoy- ³¹ na netartwer mmaq ayw eq- ³² \overline{p} nmeeye. Ella neqcnhy ³³ kata oyeel oyeel ayw cen thpq ³⁴ nn neqephy. Eita ntay thpoy. ³⁵ 2aoh Le nneel thpoy niwt. ^{82.1} nepenicant se nte nitwt [ne] ² neoybohola ne atpey- ³ tcaq eroyn mmin m[aq] ⁴ ayw nthpq, le `ne´ oydaelse ⁵ neq ne

80.14 апоріс: read апоріа. 82.3 тсач: read тс<т>ач. that many children came forth 5 from them, being fighters, 6 attackers, 7 disturbers, and rebels. 8 They are disobeyers and 9 lovers of power. All [the] 10 others of this sort are 11 from these.

The Word ¹² was a cause for those [who] ¹³ came to be. He continued still more ¹⁴ to be perplexed, and he was astonished. ¹⁵ Instead of perfection, he saw deficiency; ¹⁶ instead of unity, he saw division; ¹⁷ instead of order, he [saw] ¹⁸ disturbances; instead of [rests,] ¹⁹ troubles. Neither was it [possible] ²⁰ for him to make them stop [loving] ²¹ disturbance, nor was it possible [for him] ²² to put an end to it. He was [completely] powerless ²³ after his entirety and his [exaltation] ²⁴ deserted him.

Those who had come to be 25 not knowing themselves 26 did not know 27 the fullnesses from which they had come forth, 28 and they did not know 29 the one who was a cause of 30 their coming to be.

The Word, ³¹ since he was in ³² chaotic sorts, ³³ did not continue to bring ³⁴ forth (things) like emanations, ³⁵ those things that are in the fullness, ³⁶ the glories that have come about for the glorification ³⁷ of the Father. Rather, he brought ^{81.1} forth little things, ² [held back] by the sicknesses ³ by which he too was held back. ⁴ It was [the] likeness of the disposition that was ⁵ unified, this one that ⁶ became a cause for the things ⁷ that do not themselves ⁸ exist from the beginning.

Until the one who brought ⁹ forth these things that were in this way ¹⁰ needed into the deficiency, until he ¹¹ judged those who had come to be on account of ¹² him not in accordance with reason—which is the judgment ¹³ that became condemnation—¹⁴ he worked against them to destruction, ¹⁵ that is, the ones who worked against the condemnation ¹⁶ and whom the wrath follows, whereas ¹⁷ it (the wrath) accepts and redeems (them) ¹⁸ from their opinion and ¹⁹ rebellion, since from it ²⁰ [is] the return, which is ²¹ also called "repentance." ²² The Word turned ²³ to [another] opinion and another thought. ²⁴ Once he turned away from evil things, ²⁵ he turned to good things. ²⁶ After the return came ²⁷ the thought of things that are ²⁸ and the petition for the one who returned ²⁹ himself to the good.

³⁰ He who was in the fullness ³¹ is whom he prayed to and remembered first. ³² Then (he remembered) his siblings ³³ individually and (yet) always ³⁴ with each other. Then (he remembered) all of them together. ³⁵ But before all these, (he remembered) the Father. ^{82,1} The prayer of the agreement was ² a help for ³ he himself being returned ⁴ and (for) the entirety, because a cause ⁵ for his remembering ⁶ of those atreqp integy[e] 6 nnetwoon nwart ref 7 tropp requeeye, ete na- 8 ei ne nneye etwy abaa 9 novaeie, eqtco nnaq.

 10 Le ficànces thru vient $_{\rm H}$ $_{\rm H}$ ~_{\rm H} $_{\rm H}$ $_{\rm H}$ ~_{\rm H} $_{\rm H}$ ~_{\rm H} $_{\rm H}$ ~_{\rm H} ~_{\rm H}

¹⁵ Le nigàm ge nenanoyoy $\Pi[e]$, ¹⁶ ayw nayoyaei neoyo ana $\Pi[1]$ - ¹⁷ tantñ. Netñmey fap na $\Pi[1]$ - ¹⁸ tantñ ntay na oycia nkp[oq] ¹⁹ ne. abad eñn oydant[acia] ²⁰ nte oytantñ nñ oyne[ye] ²¹ mnn[[n]] Lacient eqw[oon \overline{n}]- ²² heteaywwhe. Neei na[e n]- ²³ tay ennabad ne e \overline{n} $\Pi[n]$ eye ²⁴ entaq \overline{p} wap \overline{n} coy \overline{m} [n]0y.

²⁵ χε νέξι σε ετώμες μα ογ- ²⁶ ω; μπρητέ ανογω
(β) μαρτά μαρταρίας μαρταρίας μαρτά μαρταρίας μαρτά μαρταρίας μαρτά μαρταρίας μαρτά μαρταρίας μαρτά μαρταρίας μαρτά μαρταρίας μαρταρί μαρταρί μαρταρίας μαρταρί μαρταρί μαρταρί μαρταρί μαρταρί μαρταρί μαρταρί

 6 [Δ]ς ευώμα) εν μν νετρ ώρπ 7 μώωπε, εώδπε νελετμ γν 8 [δ]ήταντν νε, μαει ολαεετζ 9 [Π]ςτολζαςε αραγ μμού, ζε 10 [δ]ήναβαλ δύν ολιμώμη εν 11 ήανολς νε.

же $\overline{\mathrm{M}}$ т[а]үеї с-¹² вол см $2\overline{\mathrm{N}}$ подоме мітаг-¹³ фолсе, сте †гмомн ст-¹⁴ малоус $\overline{\mathrm{M}}$ тоот $\overline{\mathrm{q}}$, $\overline{\mathrm{M}}$ се пе-¹⁵ [т]агдине псе петр фар $\overline{\mathrm{n}}$ ¹⁶ модопе. Сачтове, ауш ачхіт $\overline{\mathrm{q}}$ ¹⁷ $\overline{\mathrm{M}}$ мім ямоч яп[є]тма-¹⁸ [мо]уч ауш ачсіте <u>кр</u>янтоу ¹⁹ [я]моупроересіс мојне ²⁰ [а]үш $\overline{\mathrm{M}}$ тове мтоо[т] $\overline{\mathrm{q}}$ япст-²¹ [т]асіасіт стр фар $\overline{\mathrm{n}}$ водоп, ²² [а]үш ачсіте игнтоу мілоумече ²³ [ар]ач ауш оумакмек, атроу-²⁴ [м]ече же оул мос арау чщо-²⁵ [оп] га точегн, емпоутме ²⁶ [же] су петемечфооп. сухпо ²⁷ [м]піт нете ил тимтиа-²⁸ є[1] мочерну авал ги пнече ²⁹ стянеу {стимеу}, аусіре грнї ³⁰ гії тишточесіе мії тиш-³¹ ни йоушт, гшс авал гії т-³² міточесі мії тишин л.³³ оушт саухі м[п]троуфшпе.

 34 Le \overline{n} tay se aysp[w] apaoy 35 \overline{n} th \overline{n} {nn}/mae[i0]yez carne 36 Le naytaeiaei-[t] \overline{n} zoyo $^{84.1}$ anima[p] π entayu[it]oy [a]- 2 2phï alwoy. Neutre `ne´tum[ey] 3 obbiay. Neymeye apao[Y] 4 le zendwite abad \overline{n} mae[Y] 5 oyaeetoy ne ayw 2[e]- 6 natarxh ne. eyeine a[bad] 7 \overline{n} map \overline{n} kata toynice, n[eay]- 8 \uparrow the

82.9 eytco: read eytc<t>0. 82.16 nayoyaei: read neyoyaei. 83.36 naytaeiaei[t]: read neytaeiaei[t]. who have existed from the beginning ⁷ was his being remembered, that ⁸ is, the thought that summons from ⁹ afar, bringing him back.

¹⁰ All his prayers and ¹¹ remembering were numerous powers ¹² <after the fashion of> that boundary, ¹³ because there is nothing ¹⁴ barren in his thought.

¹⁵ The powers were good, ¹⁶ and they were greater than those belonging to the ¹⁷ likeness. For those belonging to the ¹⁸ likeness are those belonging to the substance of [falsehood.] ¹⁹ From an illusion ²⁰ of likeness and a [thought] ²¹ of conceit [arises] ²² that which they came to be. They ²³ are from the thought ²⁴ that first knew them.

²⁵ To what do these aforementioned (beings) belong? ²⁶ They are like the forgetfulness ²⁷ and deep sleep, ²⁸ like those who dream disturbing dreams, ²⁹ those whom ³⁰ sleep pursues while those who dream ³¹ are surrounded. ³² But the others are ³³ like some (beings) of light ³⁴ to him, awaiting ³⁵ the dawning of the sun, since it happened ³⁶ that they saw in him ³⁷ dreams that are genuinely sweet. ^{83.1} Immediately it ended ² the emanations of the thought. ³ They no longer had ⁴ their substance, and they also ⁵ did not have honor any more.

 6 Though he is not equal to those who 7 came into being first, if they were superior 8 [to] the likenesses, he alone 9 is [the] one by whom they are more exalted than those, because 10 they are not from a 1 good opinion.

They came ¹² forth not from the illness that had ¹³ come to be, from which is the good ¹⁴ opinion, but (from) the ¹⁵ one who sought after the preexistent one. ¹⁶ After he prayed, he both brought ¹⁷ himself to the good ¹⁸ and sowed within them ¹⁹ an inclination to seek ²⁰ and pray to the ²¹ glorified one who preexists, ²² and he sowed within them a thought ²³ [about] him and a consideration, so that they ²⁴ might think that something greater than themselves ²⁵ preexists them, though they did not know ²⁶ what it was. Begetting ²⁷ agreement and mutual affection ²⁸ from that thought, ²⁹ they acted in ³⁰ unity and unanimity, ³¹ since from ³² unity and unanimity ³³ they had received their being.

³⁴ They were [stronger] than them ³⁵ in the love of power ³⁶ because they were honored more ^{84,1} than the first ones, who had been elevated ² above them. Those ones had not ³ humbled themselves. They thought concerning themselves ⁴ that they are beings (coming forth) from [themselves] ⁵ alone and ⁶ are without a beginning. art nogernoy vgi ti tila)- 9 tha cnev, eynige axy [toy]- 10 ar carve abal vitic us to the attribute of the tilde of tilde of the tilde of tilde o

де пλοїго[с] ¹⁶ ентаркім меоунтеч ймеу \overline{n} - ¹⁷ өєлпіс мй пошот авал адшу \overline{n} - ¹⁸ петдасі. Na †гаєївес мен ачнаг- ¹⁹ оуч йсавал ймау ката смат нім, ²⁰ гшс су† оувну ауш рйатоввах ²¹ неч не йпца. Ачйтан де ймац ²² адй на пімееус. ауш песі етки ²³ адрнії йпірнте ауш счорооп гй пі- ²⁴ тшще стдасе, ечеіре йпімеу- ²⁵ оує йпетагцита, аплогос місе ²⁶ ймац гім оунйтатнеў арас ²⁷ гй нетагцице, ката ²⁸ песі етенечщооп нимеу пе, ²⁹ цатепоўаенн піре неч авал \overline{n} - ³⁰ пса нгрнії йрецтиго, песі йтаудпац ³¹ авал гімеўє німеўє нтимітиайсан ³² де йніпландша етр цэрп йщооп.

 33 Le niclate entargione anaim[n] 34 Ate nimt Aniitthpq etemnoyum 35 Akar, ayxitq apay ruc enooy ne 36 run oyuN<t>xaeipaoyu un oyuNtatp bw[n] 37 ayw run oyuNtrZee enauwc. $^{86.1}$ [ayxitq nnin]thpq atpoytcebo an- 2 [uta

84.26 ÑΠΕΤΡ: read ÑΝΕΤΡ. 84.29 ÑΔE: read ÑTE. 84.34 ÑΔE: read ÑTE. 85.29 GJATE: read GJANTE. 85.32 ΔE: read ÑTE. 85.36 HN-T-XAEIPAOYG): read HN-T-YAEIPAOYG). Bringing [forth] ⁷ first according to their birth, ⁸ the two orders fought with one another, ⁹ struggling for command ¹⁰ on account of their way of ¹¹ being, with the result that they sunk below ¹² powers and below substances ¹³ in accordance with the matter of the infighting, ¹⁴ having also a ¹⁵ love of power ¹⁶ and all other things of ¹⁷ this sort. ¹⁸ From these the vain love of glory lures ¹⁹ them all ²⁰ to the desire for the love ²¹ of power, while not one ²² of them produces the exalted thought ²³ or confesses ²⁴ it.

The [powers] ²⁵ of this thought were prepared ²⁶ in the deeds of the preexistent <ones>, ²⁷ those of which they [are] ²⁸ the semblances. Since the [order] ²⁹ of those of this kind had ³⁰ agreement within ³¹ it, but it ³² fought against the order of ³³ those belonging to the likeness, while the order ³⁴ of [those] belonging to the likeness waged war ³⁵ against these semblances, and it works ³⁶ against it alone on account of its ³⁷ anger. ^{85,1} From this it [...] ² them [...] ³ against each other [...] ⁴ the necessity placed them for [...] ⁵ in order that they might prevail [...] ⁶ for him it was not a multitude [...] ⁷ and their jealousy and [their ...] ⁸ and anger and brutality and ⁹ desire and clutching ignorance ¹⁰ produce empty matter and ¹¹ powers of every kind, mixed in a ¹² multitude with each other. Whereas the Word, who came to be ¹³ for them a cause of begetting, his mind stared ¹⁴ into the revelation of the [hope] ¹⁵ that would come to him from above.

The Word ¹⁶ that had moved had ¹⁷ hope and the anticipation of ¹⁸ the one who is exalted. From those belonging to the shadow he ¹⁹ separated himself in every manner, ²⁰ since they fight against him and are greatly disrespectful ²¹ to him. He found comfort ²² in those belonging to the thought. And as for the one established ²³ in this way and who is within the ²⁴ exalted limit, remembering ²⁵ the deficient one, the Word produced ²⁶ him invisibly ²⁷ among those that had come about according to the thought, according to ²⁸ the one who was with them, ²⁹ until the light radiated upon him from ³⁰ above as a bringer of life, the one who has been begotten ³¹ by the thought of the brotherly love ³² of the preexistent fullnesses.

³³ The stumbling, which came to the eternities ³⁴ of the Father of the entireties who did not endure ³⁵ hardship, was given to them as though it were theirs ³⁶ in a providential, innocent, ³⁷ and abundantly sweet manner. ^{86.1} [It was given to the] entireαβάλ 21] τοοτ $\overline{\mathbf{u}}$ ππογέει πα- ³ [ει ετογτάχ]ρο τηρογ αβάλ 2Ϊτοοτ $\overline{\mathbf{u}}$ ⁴ [ογαεετ $\overline{\mathbf{u}}$] αλάς πώγτα.

Le $\frac{1}{12}$ [5] Le etard) when ney \overline{N} tacque $2\overline{N}$ 6 netarm \overline{T} a[π] lice MN RETAINTY NEY 7 abad mmoy and abad 2 m example 8 retained men апхисе аудосте преч- ⁹ сапст га петагр дута очве тпро- ¹⁰ волн пте наюм ENTARQUME KAT[A] ¹¹ NETWOON. NTAY $\overline{N}_{A}E$ \overline{N}_{A} TAPEYCEN- ¹² COMOY, AY THETE MN оуреще иn- ¹³ и оущще егиеу, иn глсунфшиіа ¹⁴ иnт иєте, атроур воню ang[Tag]- ¹⁵ \overline{p} wta. aygi ayma mu noygephoy, ¹⁶ gy \overline{p} aiti mnwt gun oymgeyg gy \overline{p} Wey ¹⁷ atpecoudie \overline{n} of $\frac{1}{7}$ bohola abad \overline{m} - ¹⁸ ica nephi, \overline{n} tooty \overline{m} inot, agean neq. ¹⁹ POC ENERNAD LOK NKEPHTE EN NG1 ²⁰ TENTAPP OTA, EIMHTI 4P PNEU NG1 TI- ²¹ πληρωμα ππωτ, ενταγζακή νες 22 πγογανρή αγω πητ μπεταρρ 23 ωτα. αβαλ GE 2N TIT METE, 2NN OY- 24 wige mprecie entargime, ay- 25 eine abad minkappioc eykno 26 bte twott mete ne eoyeei 27 doywt ne ena ninthpy ne, eqoy- 28 wr ABAA MITIMOYNK N20 NAE ²⁹ TIWT ETEAYMEYE APAY N61 NAIWH, ³⁰ EY+ EAY EYTWBZ \overline{N} твоныа \overline{M} поу- ³¹ сам $2\overline{N}$ +гифин єнтапіфт ап \overline{Q} ³² \overline{N} миєу арас. 2002 $2\overline{N}$ оуффе MV 33 of rease etablished with the p- 34 noc ebol. Lyw rit mete $\overline{\text{NTE}}$ 35 norwer $\overline{\text{NTE}}$ πμογχε πτες 36 πμμες, ετε πωμρε πε 37 πλε πογωώε πτες, λαογληγα. $^{87.1}$ anguage \overline{N}_{Δ} e nok \overline{N}_{2} et \overline{N}_{Δ} e ² ninthey auteeig \overline{N}_{1} noyzecoy ³ züdoy, neei ete ABAA 2 TTOOTY 4 AUT MULLOK MUENTAR WITH 5 AVW AUT MUTALPO NOETLIK, 6 neei etoymoyte apau $2\overline{N}N$ oym \overline{N} t- 7 caeic ce « cothp » ayo « nipeucote » 8 ayw « пієудокнтос » ауw « пім \overline{n} ріт, » 9 « паєі стау \dagger го арач » ауw « inspictor » and 10 « inspictor whether, » kata netay- 11 $\overline{\text{NTQ}}$ abad $\overline{\text{MMAYOY}}$, Eaumone \overline{n} - ¹² nipen \overline{n} nim \overline{n} t<t>ego apet \overline{q} <et>toei ¹³ apaq. H og fap ne nkepen aloog ¹⁴ aray \overline{n} ca high references \overline{n} for etangres \overline{n} ¹⁵ \overline{n} looc, eneed he heavy \overline{n} - ¹⁶ te high t Entagoyode atpoycog- 17 on \overline{q} ;

86.6 ਅल्मञ्झूम्क्म्[म]: read तल्मञ्झूक्क्म्[म]. 86.28 स्प्रेड: read स्मित्त. 87.1 स्प्रेड: read स्मित्त. 87.8 भस्मिम: read सल्झाम. 87.18 स्प्रेड: read स्मित्त. ties so that they might learn about the ² [deficiency] caused by the one from whom ³ [alone] they all were [strengthened] ⁴ to put an end to deficiency.

The ⁵ [order that] was his came about from ⁶ <the one> who rushed to [the] height and the one that brought itself forth from him⁷ and from the entire perfection.⁸ The one who rushed to the height became an 9 intercessor for the one who introduced deficiency with the ¹⁰ emanation of the eternities that had come to be according to ¹¹ the things that exist. After he prayed ¹² to them, they approved with joy and ¹³ contentment, since they were pleased, and with one¹⁴ accord, so that they would help the ¹⁵ deficient one. They came to a place together, ¹⁶ requesting from the Father with a virtuous thought ¹⁷ that assistance would come from ¹⁸ above, from the Father, for his glory, ¹⁹ since the deficient one would not be able to be made perfect any other way, ²⁰ unless it was willed by the ²¹ fullness of the Father, which he had drawn to himself, ²² revealed, and given to the ²³ deficient one. Then from the agreement, in a ²⁴ joyful contentment that had come to be, they ²⁵ brought forth the fruit, which was the product ²⁶ of the agreement, being a unity, ²⁷ the property of the entireties, ²⁸ revealing the countenance of ²⁹ the Father, about whom the eternities thought, ³⁰ giving glory and praying for assistance for their ³¹ brother in an opinion concerning which the Father counted himself ³² with them. Thus with contentment and ³³ joy they bring forth the ³⁴ fruit. And the agreement of ³⁵ the revelation of his mixing ³⁶ with them, which is ³⁷ his beloved Son, he revealed. 87.1 The Son of the goodwill of ² the entireties draped himself upon them as a garment, ³ through which ⁴ he gave perfection to the one who was deficient, ⁵ and he gave strength to those who are perfect, ⁶ this one who is properly called 7 "Savior" and "Redeemer" 8 and "Well-Pleasing" and "Beloved," 9 "the one to whom prayers have been given" and "Christ" 10 and "the Light of those ordained," in accordance with those ¹¹ from whom he was brought forth, because he has become the ¹² names of the assignments given ¹³ to him. Still, what other name can be assigned ¹⁴ to him except "Son," which we said earlier, ¹⁵ since he is the knowledge of ¹⁶ the Father whom he wanted them to 17 know?

Not only did the eternities ¹⁸ produce the countenance of the Father whom they ¹⁹ glorified, as was written before, but ²⁰ they produced their own as well, since the eternities ²¹ that glorified produced their countenance ²² and face. They were produced as an ²³ army for him, as if for a king, ²⁴ since those belonging to thought have a ²⁵ powerful partnership and a blended ²⁶ unity. They came forth ²⁷ as a face with many expressions, so that ²⁸ the one that was to receive assistance ²⁹ might see those to whom he had prayed ³⁰ for assistance. Moreover, he sees the one that ³¹ gave it to him.

α πικαρπος εταν- ³² \overline{p} ωρπ πλοος πτε †μπτ† με- ³³ τε μες, γα τεξογςία πτε μπτh- ³⁴ ρq. πωτ πγαρ αγκω πρητή π- ³⁵ μπτηρή είτε μετρ ωαρπ πωώωπε ³⁶ είδε μετωροπ είτε μετμαώωπε. ^{88.1} μεγωικαμός πε. αγογωνζ² αβαλ πνεμταγκααγ πρητή. ³ ππεςτέτογ, εας στηρεπεί μεςι. ⁴ ας στηρω αφοικουρμα που του μπτηρη ⁵ κατα †εξογεία εττοεί μεςι ⁶ απ πώαρπ μπ τοομ πλε πιρωβ. πε- ⁷ ει <πε> πρητέ εμτας δητάς εμταξίας ⁸ ππιογωνζ πτεςι.

¹¹ EIY \overline{N} and \overline{N} and \overline{N} and \overline{N} and \overline πία πουσπνεύ πρω, αβάλ ρι- 14 τη πρρέ ππουαείη ετπικέυ ετ- 15 χηκ αβάλ. AUXAKY ABAN NOAPH 16 MHIPEODE NATOEXE APAU. AU- 17 XAKU NEU ABAN $\overline{\text{N}}$ ΝΟΥΠΕΤΣΗΚ, ¹⁸ ΑΥΩ ΑΥ† ΝΕΥ ΑΝ $\overline{\text{M}}$ ΠΙΚΑΤΑ ΟΥΕΕΙ ¹⁹ ΟΥΕΕΙ. ΠΑΕΙ ΓΑΡ ΠΕ ΠΤΩΩΕ $\overline{\text{H}}$ - ²⁰ πωαρπ πρέως. αγώ ανείτε 21 αν περμί περμή συμπτατνέγε 22 αρας πνούλογος είτης μνολ- 23 εμιστήμα. Αλώ αιτ νεά μολογομ 24 ατρεθηώρ \overline{X} UNOYZE ABAN $\overline{M}MAQ$ ²⁵ $\overline{N}NET\{T\}OEI$ $\overline{N}NATP$ $\Pi HOE NEQ.$ ²⁶ $\Pi EEI MEN HE HPHTE$ entaquaeiaq 27 abad mmin mmoq neq. naei nae 28 ntay ntaquune etbhhtų auoy- ²⁹ wn \overline{p} ney anoychat a cobe ³⁰ amay. Ageipe $2\overline{n}$ o compare 1^{31} wea ney, ечотшие имац иет 32 и<с>фие, ечсшк имац иеч 33 ката псмат ириврибе. ayw ³⁴ $\overline{\text{m}}$ пгелни abal етеу $\overline{\text{n}}$ теуч ша ³⁵ ночерну еачли, ачлаб $\overline{\text{n}}$ ^{89.1} грні г $\overline{\text{n}}$ ΠΙΟΥΩΝΖ [[]]B[[] $a\lambda$]] AUCΩΝΕ, ² ΠΕΕΙ ΕΤΕΝCΕΤΑΜΑΕΙΤ ΑΡΑΥ ΕΝ, ³ ΕΝCEGAΩΤ ΑΒΑλ a con en, en- 4 noucoumy. Etbe neei autreu- 5 dote, auraeie arphi, emnouc 41 6 22 trees at the contract of the con Ney ne neta<2>0ywn $\overline{2}$. \overline{M} пірнте 9 де \overline{N} де na пімеече neav $^+$ pen 10 « пиоущим, » гос бултеу тис
у 11 пиоумеує щим $\mathfrak{L}\mathfrak{E}$ оуптеу пет- 12
 $\mathfrak{L}\mathfrak{E}\mathfrak{L}\mathfrak{I}$ 400000 by tegeeh,—and environ tege environ \overline{n} teg \overline{n} teg \overline{n} environ \overline{n} end \overline{n} abal abal, ayo 17 ayoyoot mmaq. ayoone mmi- 18 tpe ney nenome. ayd 20molori 19 ΜΠΟΥΔΕΊΝ ΕΝΤΑΡΩΩΠΕ ΕΥΧΩ- ²⁰ ΡΕ ΔΝΕΤ ΟΥΒΗΟΥ ΠΕ. ΝΑ ΠΙ- ²¹ ΤΑΝΤΝ ΔΕ ΝΤΑΥ aytppe \overline{M} maa, ²² cwc emigyw cwt \overline{M} abal alwy ²³ \overline{M} tapxh, le gyn gycw \overline{M} migh- 24 Th se. etbe seei acres acres 25 as with set $\overline{\mathrm{NTMN}}$ tatcayne, 26 ete setoymonte apay $\chi \in \ll$ prekei » 27 {2} et 26 ca NBOX ayo \ll praoyc » ayo 28 \ll emnte » ayo « пноун. » ачко $\overline{\text{м}}$ пса н- 29 ррні $\overline{\text{м}}$ пдагма $\overline{\text{N}}$ де на пі- 30 меує рос єачорпе eq- ³¹ code apaoy. And alon at poy- ³² code exp apaecoal alve is ³³

88.6 μλε: read μτε. 88.20 ληςιτε: read ληςιτε. 88.32 μεςι: read μεγ. 89.6 πρόλ: read παισλ? 89.9 μλε: read μτε. 89.18 μεγ: read μες. 89.29 μλε: read μτε. The fruit of the agreement with him, which we ³² previously discussed, ³³ is under the authority of the entireties. ³⁴ For the Father has placed ³⁵ the entireties within him, whether those that preexist, ³⁶ those that are, or those that will be. ^{88.1} He was able (to do it). He revealed ² those he placed within him. ³ In his giving of them, he entrusted (them) to him. ⁴ He guided the arrangement of the entirety ⁵ according to the authority given to him ⁶ from the beginning and according to the power of the matter. This ⁷ <is> how he acted and brought about ⁸ his revelation.

As for the one ⁹ in whom the Father exists, and the one ¹⁰ within whom the entirety exists, he created ¹¹ him before the one who lacked ¹² vision. He taught him about those who were ¹³ looking for their ability to see, through ¹⁴ the radiance of that ¹⁵ perfect light. He perfected him first ¹⁶ with ineffable joy. He ¹⁷ perfected him for himself as one who is perfect, ¹⁸ and, moreover, he give him what is suitable for each ¹⁹ one. For this is the manner of ²⁰ the first joy. And <he> sowed ²¹ within him invisibly ²² a word ordained for ²³ knowledge. And he gave him an ability ²⁴ to separate and cast away from himself ²⁵ those who are disobedient to him. ²⁶ In this way he displayed ²⁷ himself to him. But to those ²⁸ who came about on account of him he ²⁹ revealed a form inaccessible ³⁰ to them. They acted with hostility ³¹ among themselves, when suddenly he revealed himself to them, ³² drawing himself to <them> ³³ in the form of lightning. And ³⁴ after he stopped the altercation they had with ³⁵ each other, he remedied it ^{89.1} with the sudden revelation, ² which they were not told about, ³ did not see (coming), and ⁴ did not know about. For this reason they were ⁵ afraid, and they fell down, since they were not able to ⁶ endure the strike from the light that shone down ⁷ upon them. What appeared was a ⁸ strike to the two orders. Just as ⁹ those belonging to thought had received the name ¹⁰ "small," so too do they have ¹¹ a small-minded thought that they have the ¹² exalted one—he preexists them—and yet they ¹³ have sown within them an ¹⁴ astonishment at the exalted one who ¹⁵ will become revealed. For this reason they ¹⁶ welcomed his revelation, and ¹⁷ they worshipped him. They became ¹⁸ resolute witnesses to <him.> They acknowledged ¹⁹ the light that had come to be as something stronger ²⁰ than those who opposed them. Those belonging to the ²¹ likeness were greatly frightened, ²² since they were not able to hear about him ²³ in the beginning, that there is a countenance ²⁴ like this. For this reason they fell down ²⁵ into the depth of ignorance, ²⁶ which is called "the Outer Darkness" ²⁷ and "Chaos" and ²⁸ "Hell" and "the Abyss." He established what was ²⁹ beneath the order of those belonging to the ³⁰ thought, since it was ³¹ stronger than they are. They were worthy of ³² becoming rulers over the ineffable darkness, ³³ since it is theirs, ³⁴ and it is the lot

πνατχοοί, εώς επέτε ποού πε, ³⁴ αύω πκλήρος ενταρτέραν πε. αίκα- ³⁵ αι νέυ χε σέναρ ώραν ατοι- ³⁶ κονόμια εταφωμέ, ^{90,1} ταεί ενταιαβώου αράς.

abal μπογάνδ[6] ² μωιβή μπουώνδ abal μποτρώφης ³ μ{ν}[ν] πενταρώτης ⁴ μτζ. μτα μταρώσης στβή- ⁴ μτζ. μτας μγαρόδιας μές μαι μτας μπαραμούλανδς μές δια μαράδιας μαι μαράδιας μπαραμόζιας ³ μ(ν) μπαραμόζιας μπαραμόζιας ³ μ(ν) μπαραμόζιας μποραμόζιας μπαραμόζιας μπαραμόζι μπαραμόζιας μιστι μπαραμόζι μπαρα

¹⁴ Xe Ntapeqp oyoein Ngi ildopoc ¹⁵ etagita, aqp 2htc Ngi ineqitahpoy-¹⁶ ha. aqp bal aneei etenaygitap-¹⁷ tp Mhoq Ngapii. Aqgidie Nat-¹⁸ top nmheqy, aqkakq aqhoy \overline{H} -¹⁹ iiiheeye etihey Mhntxacipht.²⁰ aqxi minoyxg minitan 2^{31} iitipoykbody ayd Nceobbiay ²² neq Ngi neei etoei Nattide ²³ nmheq Ngapii. ayd aypege ²⁴ apphi axn teinckoin Nneqcnhy ²⁵ entayon neqdine. aqt ae Nnoy-²⁶ eay min oychoy anetagoy{ 2^{3} and 2^{9} eqp mareie min oytaeid nthittan 2^{9} day aneta 2^{9} eqp mareie min oytaeid nthittan 2^{9} end not nequality 2^{9} end not nequality 2^{20} not nequality 2^{20} and 1^{20} not minitation oytaeid nthittan 2^{8} xe aqp bal anetp ctalize thioq 2^{9} eqp mareie min oytaeid nthitta 3^{0} nog min netaoyandov neq abal 2^{N-31} n oytude. aqxid nthe netagoon, eyeine men 3^{5} apayoy Ncaele, eydhig Nae fietnanoyoy, eygo- 3^{4} on nte netagoon, eyeine men 3^{5} apayoy Ncaele, eydhig Nae apaoy 9^{11} [a]bal minentaqoyangi neq. alla 2^{9} rind oytae is a sal 2^{N} if netaquito 9^{11} [a]bal minentaqoyangi neq. alla 2^{2} rind ndhe qi 2^{9} end rind no rind 2^{10} no 1^{10} no 1^{10} end 1^{20} end 1^{21} end 1^{21} or 1^{22} and 1^{21} end 1^{22} rind 1^{22} equilibrium etoeid no 1^{21} no 1^{22} and 1^{21} rind 1^{22} and 1^{21} no 1^{22} end 1^{21} rind 1^{22} and 1^{21} no 1^{22} and 1^{21} rind 1^{22} and 1^{21} no 1^{22} end 1^{22} and 1^{21} rind 1^{22} and 1^{22} and 1^{22} and 1^{22} and 1^{23} and 1^{23} rind 1^{22} and 1^{23} and 1^{23} rind 1^{22} and 1^{23} and 1^{23} rind 1^{22} and 1^{23} rind 1^{23} and 1^{23} rind 1^{23} and 1^{23} rind 1^{23} and 1^{23} rind 1^{23} and 1^{23} rind 1^{23} and 1^{23} rind $1^$

^{90.1} єнтачавороу: read єнтачтаору.

^{90.23} appeare: read appeare.

^{90.28} стадіаде: read стасіаде.

^{90.32} $\overline{N} \Delta \varepsilon$: read $\overline{N} T \varepsilon$.

^{90.33} $\overline{N} \Delta \varepsilon$: read $\overline{N} T \varepsilon$. Retnanogog: read netnanogog.

^{91.8} entagoywn \overline{z} : read entagoywn \overline{z} (or entagoywn \overline{z}).

assigned to them. He allowed ³⁵ them too to be useful in the ³⁶ arrangement that will come to be, ^{90.1} which he had [ordained] for them.

There is a great ² difference between the revelation of the one who came about ³ <from> the one who was deficient and those who will come to be on account of ⁴ him. For he revealed himself to him ⁵ within him, since he was with him as ⁶ a companion, suffering with him, giving ⁷ him rest little by little, in order for him ⁸ to grow, lifting him up, giving himself ⁹ to him utterly for enjoyment in [a] ¹⁰ vision. But to those present outside, ¹¹ he revealed himself to them fleetingly and ¹² aggressively, and he withdrew himself to himself suddenly, ¹³ without allowing them to perceive him.

¹⁴ After the Word that was deficient was illuminated, ¹⁵ his fullness acted. ¹⁶ He fled from those who disturbed ¹⁷ him initially. He became ¹⁸ unmixed with them, and he stripped off ¹⁹ that arrogant thought. ²⁰ He received the mixture of the rest when ²¹ those who were disobedient ²² to him initially kneeled and humbled themselves ²³ before him. And <he> rejoiced ²⁴ at the vision of his siblings ²⁵ who had visited him. He offered ²⁶ glory and praise to those who had revealed ²⁷ themselves to him as an aid, while (also) giving thanks ²⁸ because he had evaded those who had been at odds with him ²⁹ and marveled at and honored the ³⁰ greatness and those who revealed themselves to him ³¹ through destiny. He produced revealed images ³² of the living faces, pleasing ³³ among good things, existing ³⁴ among existing things, like ³⁵ them in beauty, but not equal to them ³⁶ in truth, because <they are> not from a ³⁷ mixing with him, between the one who brought them ^{9L1} forth and the one who revealed himself to him. But ² wisely and thoughtfully ³ he acts, mixing the Word with ⁴ himself completely. For this reason, then, those who came ⁵ forth from him are great, just as ⁶ that which exists is truly great.

⁷ After his amazement at the beauty ⁸ of those who had appeared to him, ⁹ he expressed thanks for the ¹⁰ visit. The Word did this, ¹¹ through those who had received ¹² aid, for the establishment ¹³ of those who had come to be on account of him, and (he did this) ¹⁴ so that they might receive a good thing, since he ¹⁵ thought to pray for the assembly ¹⁶ of all those who had come forth from him, ¹⁷ which is established so that it might set them up. For ¹⁸ this reason those he chose to bring forth ¹⁹ are chariots, ²⁰ just as those who came to be, those ²¹ who have appeared, so that they might pass through ²² all places of things that are below, ²³ so that to each

TH, atpoyt HTXOPA HTOYEEI ²⁴ noyeei neq etchant Hoe etta ²⁵ Goon. neei men oyodapop de H- ²⁶ na hitanth ne, oynhtf netnanoyq ²⁷ Hde Htaq Hna himeeye, oyonz ²⁸ [[Nde Htaq Hna himeeye]] ²⁹ Hde abad Nneei ete abad ne 2^{N} oyaee oyot ³¹ equidin Hkaz, eznepha ne ³² empatoyodine oyaeetoy.

χε ³³ πεταξούωνξ σε νεύμουνς νέο πε ³⁴ νας πιστ αύω πι⁺ μετε. νεύου- ³⁵ εβεού τε νας χαρίς νιμ, αύω ούζερε πε, ³⁶ ευφοοπ ννεεί ενταπλογος ντογ ³⁷ αβαλ είτωβε είχι μπιεαύ μνι ³⁸ πιταείο. ^{92,1} παεί ενταυ⁺ εαύ μμου ευταιό, ² είξιαρμ νας ανεταυτωβξ μμας, ³ ατρευχακού αβολ είτοοτου ννιει- ⁴ κων ενταυντού αβαλ.

же ачоүше ⁵ атоотч йгоүо йбі плогос адй ⁶ пібй† тоотч йноүерноү аүш а- ⁷ дй †гелпіс йде пішп шп, еүй- ⁸ [т]еү ймеү йпіоүрат мй пійтан ⁹ етнащшц аүш гйгндонн йат- ¹⁰ дшене. ачдпо йнентачеіре ¹¹ йпоүмееүе йдарп, енсега-¹² тнч ен, еүйтеү ймеү йпдшк. ¹³ [[ачдпо йнетачеіре йпоүмееүе ¹⁴ йдарп]] †ноү епа пбінеү гатнч, ¹⁵ ечщооп гйн оүгелпіс мйн оү- ¹⁶ нагте йде пішт етдик ща ніптн- ¹⁷ рч. ечоуанг мен неч емпатч- ¹⁸ моудб де нймеч декасе нетаг- ¹⁹ фшпе ноутеко грні гм пібшдт ²⁰ адшч йте поулеіне, де сена- ²¹ фшп арау ен й†наб йнаенн ²² етдасе.

χε πιμέγε δε πλέ πλο-²³ гос, ενταμάται αξούν απεμάμπ-²⁴ νε αύσ αφρ χαείς αχπ νέτας-²⁵ ώσπε ετβητή, νεωαρούμογ-²⁶ τε αράμ χε « αιών » αύώ « τόπος » π-²⁷ νέει τηρού ενταμπτού αβάλ²⁸ κατά πιτωφέ, αύώ φαύμουτε²⁹ αράμ αν χε « ούςυναγώρτη πνού-³⁰ χαείτε, » αβάλ χε αυτάλοου έπ³¹ πιχώρε, ετε πιμέευς πε έτο-³² ει πέας πρητέ, αυτόται αξούν ³³ απιμέευς πουώτ. Μπρητή ³⁴ αν εφαύμουτε αράμ χε « απο-³⁵ θηκή, » ετβε πιπτάν ενταμ-³⁶ χιτή, εψ νεψ ούαξετη.^{93,1} αύώ φαύμουτε αράμ αν χε « φε-² λέετ, » ετβε πουράτ ππέει εν-³ ταξτέξι αχπ θελπις πκαρπος ⁴ ππτώτ, ενταμούων νέμ. ⁵ ρούμουτε αράμ αν χε « μπτρό, » ⁶ ετβε πομικέ ενταμχιτή εψτε-⁷ αλλ αχπ πεμάζτε πνετ' αξητή.⁸ αύω φαύμουτε αράμ χε « πρέφε⁹ πτε πχαείς, » ετβε παληλ

91.27 ΝΔ6: read ΝΤ6. 91.34 ΝΔ6: read ΝΤ6. 91.35 ΝΔ6: read ΝΤ6. 91.37 Χ1: read †. 92.2 ΝΔ6: read Δ6. 92.7 ΝΔ6: read ΝΤ6. 92.16 ΝΔ6: read ΝΤ6. 92.21 ΝΔ6: read ΝΤ6. 92.22 ΝΔ6: read ΝΤ6. 92.28 ΝΔ6: read ΝΤ6. one might be given the region ²⁴ established just as he ²⁵ is. Now this is a frustration for ²⁶ those belonging to the likeness, but a good thing ²⁷ for those of the thought, a revelation ²⁸ [[...]] ²⁹ of those who are from ³⁰ the ordinance, which was a unity ³¹ though painful, being seeds ³² that have not come to be alone.

³³ The one who had appeared was a countenance ³⁴ of the Father and the agreement. He was a garment ³⁵ of all grace, and he was nourishment, ³⁶ which exists for those whom the Word brought ³⁷ forth while praying and <giving> glory and ³⁸ honor. ^{92.1} This is the one to whom he gave glory and honor, ² while beholding those to whom he had prayed, ³ so that he might perfect them through the images ⁴ that he had brought forth.

The Word contributed ⁵ more to ⁶ their mutual assistance and ⁷ to the peace of the promise, since ⁸ they have gladness and much rest ⁹ and undefiled enjoyment. ¹⁰ He produced those he had ¹¹ remembered first, while they ¹² were not with him, (resulting in them) having perfection. ¹³ [[...]] ¹⁴ Now, when the one belonging to the vision is with him, ¹⁵ he dwells in hope and ¹⁶ trust in the perfect Father as much as the eternities. ¹⁷ He appears to him when he has not yet ¹⁸ mixed with him so that those that have ¹⁹ come to be might not die by gazing ²⁰ upon the light, because they will ²¹ not be able to accept for themselves the great, ²² exalted love.

The thought of the Word, ²³ who had returned to his position ²⁴ and ruled over those who had ²⁵ come to be on account of him, was called ²⁶ "Eternity" and "Place" by ²⁷ all those whom he brought forth ²⁸ according to the ordinance, and it is also called ²⁹ "Synagogue of ³⁰ Salvation," because he healed himself from ³¹ the dispersion, which is the thought that has ³² many ways, and returned ³³ to the unified thought. In a similar way, ³⁴ it is called "Storehouse," ³⁵ because of the rest that he received, ³⁶ giving (it) to himself only. ^{93,1} It is also called ² "Bride," because of the gladness of the one ³ who gave himself in the hope of fruit ⁴ from the agreement, which he revealed to him. ⁵ Moreover, it is called "Kingdom," ⁶ because of the confirmation that he received while rejoicing ⁷ at the victory over those who oppose him. ⁸ And it is called "the Joy ⁹ of the Lord," because of the joy

 $[[NTAQ]^{-10}$ τέξις διώση. επιογοείν φοομ¹¹ δατής, εςτ νές πτωββίω πνιμέ[t]-¹² νανογού ετώοοπ νέμτζι¹³ αύω πίμευε ντε τηντελεύθε-¹⁴ ρος.

αε πιαιών σε, εντανή ωρή ¹⁵ παοοί, αναρέ μπ{αι}¹⁶ ενεγ πνέει ετ† ούβε νεγερμού. ¹⁷ αοι πατώβμη πνεταμάρτε, αύω ¹⁸ αοι ¹⁶ νατ<τ>ώς μν νιώωνε μν νισω- ¹⁹ αβε, να πιμεύε μν να πιτάν- ²⁰ τη.

χε πετελπλογος σε κλλų \overline{M} - ²¹ μου λρμι, ευχήκ λβλλ \overline{M} πιρεφε, ²² νεγογλιών πε eyntey $\overline{\text{mmey}}^{23}$ $\overline{\text{mmcmat}}$ $\overline{\text{mpcmb}}$, eyntey Δe^{24} an $\overline{\text{mmego}}$ arety $\overline{\text{mtae}}$ is e^{25} πέταρογανρ \overline{q} πε. εγρικών πε ²⁶ πνεει ετώροπ $2\overline{N}$ ππληρώμα, ²⁷ νέει ενταρώωπε abal $2\overline{N}$ προγ- 28 0 \overline{N} tanolaycic \overline{N}_{Δ} ε πετώο- 29 οπ $2\overline{N}$ ογρεώε. \overline{N} τας \overline{N}_{Δ} ε πμογ- 30NK N20 MIGTA20YAN2Y ABAA, ³¹ 2N RILOK N2HT MN RICPME ³² A20YN MN RICP COR 22 RPA $\overline{N}e^{-33}$ tayp aiti \overline{M} mayoy. $\overline{N}eoy\overline{N}tey^{34}$ $\overline{M}Mey$ re \overline{M} rlopoc $\overline{N}te$ rumpe 35 m TEYOYCIA MA TEYOOM MA TEY- 36 MOPOH, ETE RAEI ENTAYOYDDE < $\overline{M}MAY$ 37 AYD AUCK \overline{N} 2HT APAU, ^{94.1} ETE NETAYTOBZ \overline{M} MAU NE 2 \overline{N} N OYAFA[NH]. ² NEOYAEINE NE AYO Negogians the a^{-3} theates of $\overline{\mathbf{u}}$ and negogians the 4 and $\overline{\mathbf{u}}$ and $\overline{\mathbf{u}}$ and $\overline{\mathbf{u}}$ TE $<\varepsilon>0$ to \overline{N} to \overline{N} to \overline{N} to $\overline{-5}$ 20, need eteron \overline{N} to \overline{N} to \overline{N} to $\overline{-6}$ to \overline{N} to \overline{N} to $\overline{-5}$ 20, neodical πε ⁷ απεμμεγε ούβε νετρί πρα νπιτή a[T]- ⁸ οικονομία. Αύτι ούλογος πε αύγον- ⁹ We is an uncertain the sense of $10 [aba]\lambda$ an inpute. And need ne en- 11 tares is морфи иймеч ката теї- 12 ком де иплирочна, суптеч и- 13 меч иочелте ете NETA<TA>N20<0>Y AN [A]- ¹⁴ 20YN, ENOYEEI NOYEEI EYXAPAKTH- ¹⁵ [P]ION NE $\overline{N}TE$ TOYEEI TOYEEI $\overline{N}NI20$, ¹⁶ NEEI ETE $2\overline{N}MOP\PhiH$ NE $\overline{M}M\overline{N}T2AOYT$, ¹⁷ E $2\overline{N}NABAA$ $2\overline{M}$ TIQUNE EN NE, ETE ¹⁸ TAEI TE THNTCPIHE, AXAA PNNABAA ¹⁹ PN NEEI NE HAH ENTAPKO NCOU \overline{M} - ²⁰ πωμωνε. εγντεί μμες μπρέν ²¹ « ντεκκλησία, » ένν οχ+ μετε ²² γαρ εγείνε $\overline{M}\Pi^{+}$ METE $2\overline{N}$ TCAOY2 \overline{C} ²³ \overline{N} NENTA20YAN2OY.

 \pm ε πεεί μεν²⁴ εταξώωπε κατα τεικών μπογ-²⁵ αείνε πτας εώως (42μκ αβάλ,²⁶) εώς εγεικών πε πτε πογοείν²⁷ πογώτ ετώοοπ, ετε πτας πε νι-²⁸ πτηρά. Εώμε παςδάξβ απαεί ετε²⁹ νεγεικών πτες πε, αλλα ογπτες ³⁰ πμες πτεςμπτατπώωε, αβάλ³¹ πζε τε μογνή²⁷ πζο πε πτε πογ-³² αείν πε πατπώωε. Γίνει πζε π-³³ τας ενταγώωπε κατά τεικών ³⁴ ππογέει πογέει ποις πναιών, επ³⁵ τογεία μεν πταγ νε επ πετέντ³⁶ ώρπ πχοος, επ τοόν πζε εέκμα³⁷ εν, αβάλ τε επ πογέει πογέει [π-³⁸ ζε πογέει πογέει] πζες τε. ερμί³⁹ νεν επ πμογχε ώρα νογέρης,⁴⁰ ουντες

94.12 де: read <u>N</u>те. 94.31 <u>N</u>де: read де. 94.32 <u>N</u>де: read де. 94.36 сној: read ојној. 94.38 <u>N</u>деу: read <u>N</u>теу. in [which he] $^{\rm 10}$ clothed himself. The light is $^{\rm 11}$ with him, giving him repayment for the $^{\rm 12}$ good things that dwell in him $^{\rm 13}$ and the thought of freedom $^{\rm 14}$ (which also dwells in him).

This eternity, which we discussed earlier, ¹⁵ is above the two orders ¹⁶ of those that oppose each other. ¹⁷ It is not a companion to those who hold sway, and ¹⁸ it is not mixed with the illnesses or the ¹⁹ weaknesses, those belonging to the thought or those belonging to the ²⁰ likeness.

What the Word placed ²¹ himself within, being perfect in joy, ²² was an eternity, having ²³ the form of a thing, but also having ²⁴ the establishment of the cause, which ²⁵ is the one who revealed himself. It (the eternity) is an image ²⁶ of those existing in the fullness, ²⁷ those who have come to be from the exceeding ²⁸ enjoyment of the one who exists ²⁹ joyfully. And it, the ³⁰ countenance of the one who revealed himself, ³¹ (was) in the sincerity ³² and the onset and the promise concerning the ³³ things he requested. It possessed ³⁴ the name of the Son ³⁵ and his being and his power and his ³⁶ form, who is the one <whom> he loved ³⁷ and with whom he was pleased, ^{94.1} who was prayed to lovingly.² It was a light and a desire ³ for his establishment and an openness ⁴ to learning and an eye for seeing a 5 face, things that it possessed from 6 the exalted ones. It was also wisdom ⁷ for his thought against the things below [the] ⁸ assembly. It is also a word for speaking ⁹ and the perfection of things ¹⁰ like this. And these are the ones that have ¹¹ received form with him in accordance with the image ¹² of the fullness, having ¹³ their fathers, who are those who <made> them <alive> again, ¹⁴ since each one is a copy ¹⁵ of each of the faces, ¹⁶ those that are forms of maleness, ¹⁷ because they are not from the illness, which ¹⁸ is femaleness, but are from ¹⁹ this one who already renounced ²⁰ the illness. It has the name ²¹ "Church," for approvingly ²² they resemble the approval in the gathering ²³ of those who have revealed themselves.

What ²⁴ came to be according to the image of the ²⁵ light is also perfect, ²⁶ since it is an image of the light ²⁷ that dwells alone, which is the ²⁸ totalities. Even if it were inferior to the one ²⁹ of which it is an image, it still has ³⁰ its indivisibility, since ³¹ it is the countenance of the indivisible light. ³² But those ³³ who came to be in accordance with the image ³⁴ of each one of the eternities, in ³⁵ essence are those (described) in what we ³⁶ said before, but in power are not equal, ³⁷ because it (the power) is in each one ³⁸ { . . . } of them. In ³⁹ the mixing with each other, ⁴⁰ they have

μμες μπαφαά, {μ}πογ- $^{95.1}$ εξ[1] δε πογέει μπογμάς πως ² {μδε} δβάλ. έτβε πέει εμπέρως ³ με, πλθός μγαρ πε παφωνέ, εως ⁴ έεμχπο εν με δβάλ εν πτωτ μ- ⁵ δε πληρωμά, δλλα δβάλ εν παϊ ⁶ μδμ ετεμπάτζαι μπιωτ. είζε>⁷ πτωτ μν παε(πτηρ μαγω πογωφε ⁸ με ογπέτρ φες πε ατοικονομιά, ⁹ ετναφωπέ. εαγμεγε αραγός ¹⁰ ατρογχωβε μντοπός έτμπς[δ] μ- ¹¹ [π]ιτή, ενσέμαφ σμέσω μδε εν ¹² μχι μτοπός αφωπ μπογενεί τζε- ¹³ εμτος μεγόλω ειμητί κατα ογέ[ει] ¹⁴ ογέει μδε πογέει πογέει σύζει. εγα[ματ]- ¹⁵ καιόν πε {πε} πογενεί, επιδη εω[β] ¹⁶ μιμ εγναχωκ αβάλ εύτοτος.

¹⁷ χε πταύ σε τηρού, γαπά ζ γαπλώς, ¹⁸ Νετρ ώρπ πώωουπ μπ νετώουπ τ[ε]- ¹⁹ Νού μπ νετναφωπε, αυχί μ- ²⁰ πνευ αραού πσι πλογος, εαύμ- ²¹ γούττ ατοικονομία πνετκή ²² αρμή τηρού. γπραεί νε΄ μέν μαμ ²³ γπ νευβηούε ευρ ώρευ ατρού- ²⁴ ώωπε, πόπερμα δε ετναφώ- ²⁵ πε ευντέυςε πρηττ, αβαλ γίτιν ²⁶ πώπωπ ενταγώωπε μπαεί ²⁷ ενταύρ βακή μμαυ, γώς επα ²⁸ γπόπερμα πε ευναφωπε. αύω ²⁹ αυχπό μπευμίςε, έτε πέει ³⁰ πε πουτάν αβαλ μπέει ενταυ- ³¹ ρ βακή μμου, πόπερμα δε π- ³² ώπωπ ευραείς αραυ αγείουλα- ³³ είω, ατρούωπε εαυταύου π- ³⁴ σι νενταύταψου εύχαν αβαλ ³⁵ γίτη τόπει μπόωτηρ αύω νετ- ³⁶ νήμες, νέει ενταύ νε πώλα- ³⁷ ρεπ αυζάντε μπουτές παυτ.

ac πετεωψε πε, περμει ⁹⁶¹ [ε] π πτωβξ ενταμείρε πμαμ μ, πμ[ογ]- ² εογ αεογν ενταξωωπε ετβητ[μ], ³ ackac επέαεινε νεν εγνατέκο ⁴ επκεκαγε εγναρ πετνανογμ⁵ νεγ, επκεκαγε δε αν εγνα- ⁶ ναγεογ αβάλ. Δηρ ωορπ πcobte ⁷ πτκολαςίς πνέει ετοεί πατ- ⁸ ρ πίθε, ευρ χρασθε επν ούτσον ⁹ ππεταεούωνς, πεει ενταμαί ¹⁰ πτοοτή πτεξούςια ναε νιπτηρ[μ], ¹¹ άτρεμπωρα αβάλ πμαμ. π[τ]άμ ¹² ετές ςα νιπιτή, αύω μκααμ αν ¹³ ευνής αβάλ ππεταρία ωρτε[μ]- ¹⁴ σαβτε πτοικονόμια πνέτ- ¹⁵ ξε ςα νβόλ τηρού <π>μ¹⁵ πταωρα ¹⁶ ππούεει πούεει εττέςο πμαμ.

 17 χε πλογος αυτέγαυ αρέτ \overline{u} \overline{u} - 18 ψορ \overline{n} , ευτζείο \overline{n} υιπτηρ \overline{q} , γως 19 ευαρχή πε αύω ουλαείσε πε 20 αύω ουγρηγείωνη πε πνέτας- 21 ψωπε μπιώατ μπιώτ, παεί εν- 22 ταζψωπε πλαείσε μπτέγο 23 αρέτ \overline{u} , ετ \overline{p} ψ \overline{p} πώφοπ μπνέωυ. 24 αυτζενο

94.39 нен: read нен. 95.4-5 йде: read йте. 95.11 йде: read де. 95.12 йх:: read йог. 95.13 йохон: read йкхон. 95.14 йде: read йте. 95.37 йде: read йте. 96.3 нен: read мен. 96.8 тоон: read оон. 96.10 нде: read йте. equality, but each ^{95,1} one has not shaken off what is uniquely its own. ² For this reason they are passions, ³ for passion is illness, since ⁴ they are offspring not of the agreement of ⁵ the fullness, but of this one ⁶ before he even received the Father. <Indeed> ⁷ the agreement with his totality and the will ⁸ were useful to the assembly ⁹ that was to come to be. They were inclined ¹⁰ to pass through the places ¹¹ below, since the places will not be able ¹² to endure their sudden and hasty coming ¹³ unless (they come) ¹⁴ one by one. Their coming is a ¹⁵ necessity, since everything ¹⁶ will be perfected through them.

¹⁷ Therefore, in summary, ¹⁸ the Word received the vision of all things, those that preexist and those that exist now ¹⁹ and those that will ²⁰ come to be, since ²¹ he was entrusted with the assembly of all things that exist. ²² Some are already ²³ in the things suitable for ²⁴ coming to be, but the seeds that will come to be ²⁵ he has within himself, because of ²⁶ the promise that came about for that ²⁷ which he conceived, as a thing belonging to ²⁸ seeds that will come to be. And ²⁹ he bore his children, that is, ³⁰ the manifestation of what he conceived. ³¹ Yet the promised seed ³² is watched over for a time, ³³ so that those who have been commissioned to be sent ³⁴ might be commissioned ³⁵ by the coming of the Savior and those ³⁶ with him, those who are first ³⁷ in knowledge and glory of ³⁸ the Father.

It is fitting, from ^{96.1} the prayer that he made and the ² return that came about on account of it, ³ that some will be destroyed ⁴ while others will do well ⁵ for themselves, while still others ⁶ will be distinguished. He first prepared ⁷ the correction for those who were ⁸ disobedient by utilizing a power ⁹ of the one who appeared, the one from whom he had received ¹⁰ authority over all things, ¹¹ resulting in his separation from him. He ¹² is the one who is below, and, moreover, he keeps himself ¹³ separate from what is exalted until [he] ¹⁴ prepares the assembly of ¹⁵ all external things gives ¹⁶ to each one the region determined for it.

¹⁷ The Word established himself ¹⁸ first, while making beautiful the entireties, as ¹⁹ a beginning and cause ²⁰ and commander of those who have ²¹ come to be in the form of the Father, the one ²² who became the cause of the ²³ establishment, which

ΝΝΙϨΪΚϢΝ ΕΤΡ ϢΡΠ Ν- ²⁵ ϢΟΟΠ, ΝΕΕΙ ΝΤΑϤΝΤΟΥ ΑΒΑλ ϨΝ- ²⁶ Ν ΟΥ<ΕΥ>ΧΑΡΙCTIΑ ΗΝ ΟΥΕΑΥ. ΕΙΤΑ ²⁷ ΑΨΤCAEID ΗΠΗΑ ΝΝΕΕΙ ΕΝΤΑΨ- ²⁸ ΝΤΟΥ ΚΑΤΑ ΟΥΕΑΥ, ΠΕΤΟΥΜΟΥΤΕ ²⁹ ΑΡΑΨ ΔΕ « ΠΑΡΑΔΙΔΟC » ΗΝ « ΤΑ- ³⁰ ΠΟΛΑΥCIC » ΗΝ « ΠΟΥΝΑΨ Ε{ΨΤΗΗΣ ³¹ ΝΤΡΟΦΗ » ΗΝ « ΠΟΥΝΑΨ », ΝΕΕΙ ΕΤΡ ³² ϢΡΠ ΝϢΟΟΠ. ΑΥΩ ΑΒΑλ ³³ ΝΗΝΤΝΑΨΡΕ ΝΙΗ ΕΤϢΟΟΠ ϨΝ ³⁴ ΠΛΗΡΟΥΜΑ, ΕΨΤΟΥΧΟ ΝΤΡΙΚΌΝΟ. ³⁵ ΕΙΔΑ ΑΨΤCAEIO ΝΤΗΝΤΤΡΡΟ, ΕC- ³⁶ ΟΕΙ ΗΠΡΗΤΕ ΝΝΟΥΠΟΛΙC EC- ³⁷ ΗΗΣ ΑΒΑΛ ΗΠΕΤΑΝΙΤ ΝΙΗ, ε- ³⁸ ΤΕ ΤΗΝΤΗΛΕΙCΑΝ ΤΕ ΑΥΩ ³⁹ ΤΝΟΓ ΗΝΝΤΑΦΘΟΝΟC, ΕΤΗΗΣ ^{97,1} ΑΒΑΛ ΗΠΕΤΑΝΙΤ ΝΙΗ, ε- ³⁸ ΤΕ ΤΗΝΤΗΛΕΙCΑΝ ΤΕ ΑΥΩ ³⁹ ΤΝΟΓ ΠΟΛΙΤΕΥΕ΄ ³ ΜΗΟΟΥ, ΝΕΕΙ ΕΤΕΛΠΛΟΓΟC ⁴ ΝΤΟΥ ΑΒΑΛ ΑΥΩ ΑΨΤΩΚ ΑΡΕΤΨ ⁵ ΣΝΝ ΟΥGOM. ΕΙΔΑ ΠΤΟΠΟC Ν- ⁶ ΤΕΚΚΛΗCΙΑ ΕΤCOΣΟΥ ΣΗ ΠΕΕΙΜ[Α], ⁷ ΕΥΝΤΕΨ ΗΝΕΥ ΗΠCΗΑΤ ΝΤΕΚ- ⁸ ΚΛΗCΙΑ ΕΤϢΟΟΠ ΖΝ ΝΑΙΩΝ ΕΤΤ [Ε-] ⁹ ΑΥ ΗΠΙΩΤ. ΗΝΝCΑ ΝΑΪ ΠΤΟΠΟC ¹⁰ ΗΠΝΑΣΤΕ ΗΝ ΠΟΩΤΗ ΑΒΑ[Λ ΣΝ] ¹¹ ΘΕΛΠΙC, ΝΑΕΙ ΕΝΤΑΨΧΙΤΟΥ ΝΟ[1 ΠΛΟ- ¹² Γ]ΟC ΝΤΑΡΕΠΟΥΑΕΙΝ ΟΥΩΝΣ Α[ΒΑΛ]. ¹³ ΕΙΔΕ ΤΔΙΑΘΕСΙC ΕΤΕ ΠΩΛΗΛ ΠΕ [ΝΠ] ¹⁴ ΠCΑΠCΠ, ΝΕΕΙ ΕΝΤΑΠΚΟ΄ Ε΄ ΑΒΑΛ [ΟΥ]- ¹⁵ ΑΣΨ ΝΟΩΟΥ ΑΥΩ ΠΩΘΕΧΕ ΣΑ ΠΡ[Α Μ]- ¹⁶ ΠΕΤΝΑΟΥΩΝΖ.

де нітопос тнро[ү] ¹⁷ йпнеунатікон гій оубон $\overline{\mathbf{h}}$ - ¹⁸ пнеунатікн. Сеннг авал іна ¹⁹ пімеує, єски агрнії йбі тбон гії- ²⁰ и оугікши, єтє паєі єтпшр $\overline{\mathbf{x}}$ μ- ²¹ пляроуна аплогос, єтбом єт $\overline{\mathbf{p}}$ ²² енергі атроу $\overline{\mathbf{p}}$ профитеує га \mathbf{n} [ра] ²³ інетнащше єскше іна пімеу[є], ²⁴ єнтагшше апет $\overline{\mathbf{p}}$ щореп іщо- ²⁵ оп, єскш інау єн атше мі нет- ²⁶ агшше гій оунеу йго інетга- ²⁷ тнч.

χε να πιμέεψε σώου αν παι ²⁸ ετςїβολ μμου ζεθββιλείτ. Ce- ²⁹ τούχω μπείνε σώνου $\overline{m}{\pi}{\pi}$ πλήρω- ³⁰ ματικόν, νζούο δε έτβε τκοι- ³¹ νώνια ννιρέν ενταυταξιαθίτ ³² νζητού.

Le finoyroy loop upon upb- 33 bileit the finesege, lyw fino- 34 moc rww an upbbileit ney \overline{n} - 35 te trucic ete fitalog fie lyw 36 fblke.

Δε νέξει c{ε}θθειδείτ νέγ³⁷ εσώς νέγι †τόρμ ετπώρχ νίνετ-³⁸ εε ca νπιτή μμαγ, εςνούχε μμαγ³⁹ απουαείε, εςκώ μμαγ εν⁹⁸¹ [Δπ]ωλώ αρμί αχν να πιμεεύε μ[ν]² μνούς εξούν, έτε τέξι τε θρτε μν³ ταπορία αυώ τθώε αυώ †<c>αρμές αυώ ⁴ τ{ν}μντατζαύνε αυώ νέταςώωπε⁵ κατα ουταντί αβαλ ενώ τόσμανταςια. ⁶ αύώ νταν εώνου ζεμούτε αραύ ν⁻⁷ ερμί εν νίρεν ετχάςι, νέξι εντάν-⁸ θεβίω. μνν ουζαύνε ννεταξώωτα⁵ κατα ουτάντας το [εμ]τ μν ουμντμαείουξες ζάδιει [μ]ν ουμντάτρ πιθε μν ουμά[τχι]¹² [σ]ολ.

97.36 Δε Νεει: read Νεει Δε. 98.1 [Π]ωλω: read [Π]ωρω. was first to exist after him. ²⁴ He adorned the preexisting images, ²⁵ those that he had brought in ²⁶ thanksgiving and glory. Next ²⁷ he made beautiful the place of those whom he had ²⁸ brought forth in glory, (the place) that is called ²⁹ "Paradise" and "the ³⁰ Enjoyment" and "the Joy that is full of ³¹ nourishment" and "the Joy," those that ³² preexist. And with ³³ every goodness that exists in ³⁴ the fullness, it protects the image. ³⁵ Next he made beautiful the kingdom, ³⁶ like a city ³⁷ filled with every pleasant thing, which ³⁸ is brotherly love and ³⁹ great abundance, which is filled ^{97,1} with holy spirits and ² strong powers that govern ³ them, those that the Word ⁴ brought forth and established ⁵ in power. Next (he made beautiful) the place of ⁶ the Church that is gathered in this place, ⁷ having the form of the ⁸ Church that dwells in the eternities that glorify ⁹ the Father. After these things (he made beautiful) the place ¹⁰ of faith and obedience (that comes) from ¹¹ hope, these that the [Word] received ¹² after the light was revealed. ¹³ Then (he made beautiful) the disposition that is prayer [and] ¹⁴ the petition, these that forgiveness and talk [of] ¹⁵ the one who would appear ¹⁶ followed.

All the spiritual places ¹⁷ are in a spiritual power. ¹⁸ They are distinct from those belonging to ¹⁹ the thought, because the power is established in ²⁰ an image, which is what separates ²¹ the fullness from the Word, because the power that makes it ²² possible for them to prophesy about ²³ the things that will occur appoints those belonging to the thought, ²⁴ which came to be in what preexists, ²⁵ not permitting them to interact with those who have ²⁶ come to be in a vision of the face of the things that are with ²⁷ him.

Those belonging to the thought that is ²⁸ outside are humble. They ²⁹ preserve the image of the fullness, ³⁰ even more on account of the fellowship ³¹ of the names by which they are made ³² beautiful.

The return is ³³ humble to those belonging to the thought, and the ³⁴ law is also humble to those of ³⁵ the judgment, which is the condemnation and ³⁶ the anger.

Yet also humble to them {is} ³⁷ the power that divides those who ³⁸ fall beneath them, since it casts them ³⁹ far away, not allowing them ^{98.1} [to] spread out upon those belonging to the thought and ² the return, that is, the fear and ³ the perplexity and the oblivion and the error and ⁴ the ignorance and the things that have come to be ⁵ according to a likeness and a phantasm. ⁶ And these too, which are humble, are given ⁷ names that are ⁸ lofty. There is no knowledge for those who have come forth ⁹ from an arrogant thought ¹⁰ and love of power ¹¹ and disobedience and ¹² [lying].

Le noyeei se noyeei $\{se\}$ ay $^{+13}$ [P]en apaoy, le nilarma cney \overline{n} - 14 [2]phi 2 \overline{n} n oypen. Egjapoymoyte men 15 [a]na nimeye m \overline{n} na nieine le 16 « nioynem » ayw « γ xikon » ayw 17 « nicete » ayw « nimhte.» na nimeeye 18 le 2woy \overline{n} m \overline{n} tlacient m \overline{n} na ni- 19 tant \overline{n} cemoyte apay le « nisboyp, » 20 « 2ylikon, » « \overline{n} keke, » ayw « \overline{n} 2aeoye. »

xε²¹ μπνς τρεμτέρο αρέτ \overline{y} π61 πλογος²² ππομέει πομέει ρπ τεμτάζις, ει-²³ τα NIPÏKON MĀ NIEINE AYO NITANTĀ, ²⁴ ĀRAION MEN NAE NIPIKON AGEPHP ²⁵ EPOG EUTOYBAEIT ABAA $2\overline{N}$ NET + a- 26 2THU THPOY, 200C EYTOROC RE NOYPAT 27 RE. NA ΠΙΜΕΥΕ ΔΕ \overline{N} ΤΑΥ ΑΥΟΥΩΝ \overline{P}^{28} ΑΡΑΟΥ \overline{M} ΠΙΜΕΥΕ ΕΝΤΑΥΚΑΚ \overline{Y} Α- ²⁹ 2HOY \overline{M} ΜΟΥ, eqoywase atpequakoy 30 aykonwania \overline{n} gyaikon, etbe oy- 31 cyctacic ney man оүма йщиге 32 ауш декасе он еунадпо иноү- 33 аформн исшд \overline{B} авал гіти πca- ³⁴ koy () a nethay, $\chi < \epsilon > \overline{n}$ no $\chi'\overline{p}$ 20 y e ³⁵ ο y na y \overline{n} and \overline{n} 2 p h i $2\overline{n}$ π eay ³⁶ μπούκωτε πceπωne abal, 37 alla χ ekace πτου ευνασωωτ 38 απούωωνε ентауыкар ымач, 99.1 декасе сунадпо иноума- 2 сіс мын оущие сумни исе пе- 3 teogn som mmoy place epo- 4 og $2\overline{n}$ picoced. Neel Le conog 5 ete na pitant \overline{n} ие, ачки еграї ⁶ едиоу мпілогос птсаею атреч- ⁷ птоу ауморфи. ачки є́ агрні а- ⁸ дшоу ан $\overline{\text{м}}$ піномос $\overline{\text{N}}$ текрісіс. ⁹ еті ан ачкше агрні адшоу $\overline{\text{N}}$ [NI]- ¹⁰ 60μ εταννογνε πτου αβ[αλ ¹¹ $2\overline{N}$] $+M\overline{N}$ τμαειούες σαρνε. aq[κa- 12 a]υ ευαρχει alwoy, Lekace aba[λ^{13} ρί]τη πραινέ μπλογος ετ<τ>cae[1η]- ¹⁴ ου η abaλ ρίτη тапілн \overline{M} пи[омос] ¹⁵ н авол 2іт \overline{N} $\frac{1}{6}$ сом ми \overline{N} тмає[1]- ¹⁶ очег сагие ача<а>рнг attazic ¹⁷ $\overline{\text{NN}}$ εταξούωμ $\overline{\text{MM}}$ ος $\overline{\text{NN}}$ ετθαύ, ¹⁸ ωλητευρ δνευ αραού $\overline{\text{NG}}$ ι πλογος, ¹⁹ εγρ ωεγ ατοικοινομία.

же птшт ²⁰ йтнйтнаеюүег сагне йптар-²¹ на снеү челүне йнос йөі плогос. ²² нееі мй нееікекаүе тнроү ацр ²³ гнот неү йтоүепіөүніа. ацр \overline{n} - ²⁴ тахіс йпоүееі поүееі нец ет- ²⁵ тего йнац, аүш аүоүег са- ²⁶ гне йнос жекасе поүееі поүе- ²⁷ єі ецнацшпе ннархшн йноү- ²⁸ топос мін оүгшв. Чкше йпна ²⁹ йпетхасе арац атрецоуаг ³⁰ сагне нікетопос гін оүгшв ³¹ ецшооп гін пклирос йфшв ³² етатегац аєнагте йнац ³³ авал йпснат йщшпе. атре- ³⁴ гірецоүег сагне шшпе мі ³⁵ нетөввіасіт гій гиннтхаїс ³⁶ мй гійнитбауан йде ніаг- ³⁷ гелос ¹⁰⁰¹ [н]й ніархнагтелос, негенуе ² [є] үюеі йніне міне ауш еушвва[етт]. ³ поуєеі поусеі йнархши мій пец- ⁴ генос мій тецахіа етеапецкли- ⁵ рос тегац арау, ката өе ентау- ⁶ оушнг, нецарнг, саүйгоутц ⁷ мен атоікономіа ауш мій лау- ⁸ є ецосі йатоуєг сагне ауш ⁹ мій даує ецосі йаттрро хін ¹⁰ [арн]хц инпнує ща арнхц йіп- ¹¹ [каг] ща грні анкіркноу йіп [каг ¹² и]й нетйпса ніпти йпка[г].

98.24 нде: read нте. 99.36 пде: read пте. 100.11 кркноү: броноү. Therefore, to each one he gave ¹³ a name, because the two orders are ¹⁴ in a name. Those belonging ¹⁵ to the thought and those belonging to the image are called ¹⁶ "the Right ones" and "Soulish" and ¹⁷ "the Flaming ones" and "the Middle ones." Yet those belonging to the arrogant thought ¹⁸ and those belonging to the ¹⁹ likeness are called "the Left ones," ²⁰ "Material," "the Dark ones," and "the Last ones."

²¹ After the Word established ²² each one in its order, whether ²³ the images or the semblances or the likenesses, ²⁴ he kept the eternity of the images ²⁵ pure from all those who fight ²⁶ against it, since it is a place of joy. ²⁷ But to those belonging to the thought he revealed ²⁸ the thought that he had stripped ²⁹ from himself, because he wanted to lure them ³⁰ into a material fellowship, on account of ³¹ their system ³² and place of existence and so that they might bear a ³³ penchant for smallness by means of their attraction ³⁴ to evil things, so that they might not ³⁵ rejoice any more in the glory ³⁶ of their surroundings and be poured out, ³⁷ but so that they might see ³⁸ the illness from which they suffer, ^{99.1} so that they will bear love ² and perpetual seeking after the one ³ for whom it is possible to cure ⁴ them from smallness. But also over those ⁵ who belong to the likeness, he placed ⁶ the Word of beauty in order to ⁷ bring them into a form. He placed over ⁸ them the law of judgment as well. 9 Next he also placed over them [the] 10 powers that the roots brought forth 11 [from] the love of power. He [stationed] ¹² them as rulers over them, so that by means of ¹³ the confirmation of the Word that is beautiful ¹⁴ or by means of the threat of the [law] ¹⁵ or by means of the power of the love of ¹⁶ power the order ¹⁷ might be guarded from those who submitted it to evil things, ¹⁸ until the Word is pleased by them, ¹⁹ because they are of value to the assembly.

The agreement ²⁰ concerning the love of power by the ²¹ two orders the Word knows. ²² To these and all the others he ²³ granted their desire. He gave ²⁴ to each one a proper rank, ²⁵ and it was determined ²⁶ that each one ²⁷ would become ruler over a ²⁸ place and a matter. He concedes the place ²⁹ of the one exalted over him so that he can ³⁰ command the other places in a matter ³¹ that is in the allotted matter ³² incumbent upon him to oversee ³³ because of (his) manner of being. Consequently, ³⁴ commanders and ³⁵ subordinates came to be in positions of authority ³⁶ and subjugation among the ³⁷ angels ^{100.1} and archangels. Accordingly the tasks ² are of different kinds and variegated. ³ Each of the rulers and his ⁴ race and his benefit ⁵ to which his allotment lays claim, just as they were ⁶ revealed, was on guard, since it had ⁷ the assembly and none ⁸ is without a command and ⁹ none lacks kingship from ¹⁰ the end of the heavens to the end of the ¹¹ [earth] to the foundations of the [earth] ¹² and $\rho[\gamma \overline{n} \ ^{13} \overline{p}]$ po, ogn aleic, and net $[o]\gamma[ee] \ ^{14}$ çaene mmay, eaeine men a- 15 trogt kolacic, \overline{n} këkaye 16 atpost eat, \overline{n} këkaye atpost 17 t mtan ncetalgo, enkekaye atpost 18 t cbu, enkekaye atposaphe.

Le ni[ap]- ¹⁹ XCM theor arkie mnogapxim [a]- ²⁰ cphi algor emb lage ofee carne ²¹ mmod, entau he hoglaeld theory, ²² etc haei he himognk noo entaulo- ²³ foc ntų abal 2n himegye nteq ²⁴ kata hime minict nage ninthpų. Etbe ²⁵ heei utcaeiaent nephi 2n {2}pe<n> nim, ²⁶ egogeine nteq <ne>, era niapeth theory ne ²⁷ mn ha nieay theory. Cemoyte fap apaq ²⁸ 2000 la e "ist" and « norte » ago « peq- ²⁹ p 2CB » ago « ppo » ago « krithe » ago « tonoc » ³⁰ ago « monh » ago « nomoc. »

χε πλει σε ³¹ ληρ χρασθαι μίμου μςι πλογος μπρμ- ³² τε μιούσιχ, ατρευτελείω αύω μη- ³³ ρ σωβ ανετίπτα νπιτή. αύω νηρ ³⁴ χρασθαι μίμου μπρητε μνούρο, α- ³⁵ τρευώσχε ανετούναρ προφητέψε ³⁶ μίμοου.

χε νετελάχοου εqp 2008 ³⁷ δραυ. έλανές δραυ χε 2πνος νε αυτό ³⁸ νανούου αυτό 2πηδρείε νε, δαου- ³⁹ ναα μμού δύω δά[[τε]]μηλ, 2ώς ^{101,1} έωχε πτας πέρμι εν νεαμέυς ² μετχού μμαυ αυτό εαείρε \overline{m} - ³ ναυ, είδει πατοδύνε χε μκιν ⁴ ετοότζ δβαλ 2π μεμνέμα, μετκίν δ- ⁵ ρου 2πν ουτώσε δνετζούδωσυ.

 6 χε νέταξομοπέ αβάλ μμας αςχοού, 7 αύω αύφωπέ κατα πινέ μπνεύματικο[c] 8 πτόπος, νέξι έταν
ρ φρπ πχοού 9 εμ πλογος ζα πρα πνιξικών.

x[є o]ү моно[N] ¹⁰ <N>єцр гов алла мецхпо ам, го[с пе]т- ¹¹ сацкаат пенот \overline{N} +окононі![а ¹² нте]ц, катарац мп псперма г[N ¹³ ппп]неума де етсатп є т ́наєп агрні [N- ¹⁴ тоо]тч амітопос етпп с´а нпі[т]н. ¹⁵ о[ү мо]нон єцхоу ан пглос- ¹⁶ де Ппнеуматікон ємоц нє, <алла> гл ¹⁷ [0]үнітатнеу арас ¹⁸ авал гітп пнеума, єт+ грауоу ¹⁹ ауш єтхпо нноб атецоусія ²⁰ катарац.

 χ ε Νταų αβάλ ϱ Ν²¹ τευούς μας εύνου τε πε²² αύω νειώτ μ<Ν πκεφώχπ ν-²³ Νιρέν τήρου ετ΄τ΄ δείης, νέμ-²⁴ μεύε αράμ χε ϱ Νναβάλ²⁵ ϱ Ν τευούς με. αυτέρο αρέ-²⁶ τų νιούντον νέτους πίθε²⁷ νινμές. νέει δε έτρ πιθε²⁸ νινμές έν, αρπκολάς τ²⁹ ζώωμ. ευφώρη πθε²⁷ νινμές. νέει δε έτρ πιθε²⁸ νινμές έν, αρπκολάς ²⁹ ζώωμ. ευφώρη βάτης σώμα³⁰ αν νίχι ουταράλιζος αύω ου-³¹ μντρό αυτές στης τηρά ετώροπ στη παιών ³³ ετώροπ σα τημές ευρατηε ³⁴ νιντούβε έτβε πηθές ετνα-³⁵ ζβ αρ[αο]ύ, ετοεί νπρηττε^{102.1} [ν]νουζαειβές μπρη-² [τ]η άχωος, χε μνές ενα χ<εν αρενετ-³ φώροπ ω νέφ νημητη.

102.3 W NEG): read OEI NEG).

the places below the earth. There are ¹³ kings, there are lords, and those who command ¹⁴ them, some for ¹⁵ giving correction, others ¹⁶ for passing judgment, others for ¹⁷ giving rest and healing, others for ¹⁸ teaching, and others for protecting.

Over ¹⁹ all the rulers he placed a ruler ²⁰ whom no one commanded, ²¹ since he is Lord over all, ²² that is, the countenance that the Word ²³ brought forth in his thought ²⁴ in accordance with the image of the Father of the entireties. Because ²⁵ of this he is made beautiful by every <name>, ²⁶ which <is> an image of him, since he is the one who belongs to all excellence ²⁷ and all glory. For he is also called ²⁸ "Father" and "God" and "Demiurge" ²⁹ and "King" and "Judge" and "Place" and ³⁰ "Continuance" and "Law."

Therefore ³¹ the Word made use of him as ³² a hand, in order to make beautiful and ³³ work on the things below. He also ³⁴ made use of him as a mouth, in ³⁵ order to say the things that will be ³⁶ prophesied.

The things he has spoken he does. ³⁷ Upon seeing that they were great and ³⁸ good and marvelous, he ³⁹ rejoiced and was happy, as ^{101.1} if he in his own thought ² is the one that said and did ³ them, since he was unaware that the movement ⁴ in him was from the spirit, the one who moves ⁵ him in a determined manner toward the things he desires.

⁶ The things that came to be from him he spoke, ⁷ and they came to be according to the image of spiritual ⁸ places, those that we previously mentioned ⁹ in the discussion of the images.

[Not] only ¹⁰ <was> he working, but, as [the one] ¹¹ appointed as the father of [his] assembly, ¹² he also gave birth alone by seed and [by ¹³ the] spirit that is chosen and that will come down ¹⁴ [through] him to the places below. ¹⁵ [Not] only does he speak ¹⁶ spiritual words that are his own, <but> (he also speaks) ¹⁷ invisibly ¹⁸ through the spirit, which gives voice ¹⁹ and bears things greater than its ²⁰ own essence.

Since he in ²¹ his essence is God ²² and Father <and> all the rest of the honorific ²³ names, he ²⁴ thought that they are (qualities) of ²⁵ his own essence. He established ²⁶ a rest for those who obey ²⁷ him. But for those who do not obey ²⁸ him, (he established) punishments ²⁹ as well. Also with him is ³⁰ a paradise and a ³¹ kingdom and all the rest of the things ³² that exist in the eternity ³³ that exists before him. They are better ³⁴ than the imprints because the thought that is yoked ³⁵ to them, which is like ^{102.1} a shadow and a cloak, so ² to speak, because he does not see ³ in what way the things that exist (truly exist).

χε αυτέρο ⁴ Νέυ πλευρέα \overline{p} 2008 αρέτου μπ⁵ δευρέυσμώσε, ευρ πνετώναετου μπ νετύναχο- ⁷ ου, χε μα νιμ ενταύ \overline{p} 2008 α- ⁸ ραυ, αυκώε ππευμούντ προ ⁹ πξ[η]του περμί επ πευρέν ευτόα- ¹⁰ [ε]άειτ, ευρ εώβ αυώ ευφέχε ¹¹ [ν]νετύναμενε αραόυ.

же a[q]- ¹² тего аретоу \overline{n} г \overline{n} г \overline{r} гскон μ [грнї] ¹³ г \overline{n} нечтопос \overline{n} де поуa[еін] ¹⁴ ентагоушн \overline{r} ауш \overline{n} те [нето] ¹⁵ \overline{m} пнеунатікос, ег \overline{n} [ав] $a\lambda$ ¹⁶ г \overline{n} течоусіа не. \overline{m} прнте де нау- ¹⁷ таєіасіт бе г \overline{n} на нін \overline{n} тоот \overline{q} ¹⁸ сут \overline{r} во, авал \overline{m} пноун \overline{r} \overline{n} го ¹⁹ \overline{m} петагкаус, ауш аутего- ²⁰ ноу аретоу < \overline{n} >г \overline{n} парадідос ²¹ н \overline{n} г \overline{n} н \overline{n} т \overline{p} ро ауш г \overline{m} тон ²² н \overline{n} генфпст н \overline{n} геннноје ²³ \overline{n} речој \overline{n} се \overline{n} теч \overline{m} поуш- ²⁴ сје, ауш насі ег \overline{n} дасіс не \overline{n} нар- ²⁵ хн не, сукаат агрнї епетої ²⁶ \overline{n} даєіс, пентагкооус.

птшк аретų тнрų яде †гу[лн¹⁴ цп]ац ацонят. нібон мен [етхо-¹⁵ ор] наєі ентаплогос іппнеуна[тікос¹⁶ нто]у авал ката оуфантас[іа]¹⁷ нія[н] оунятхасіянт ацка[ау]¹⁸ яй тцарії іптазіс іппнеунатіко[іі].¹⁹ нетаганеєі бе птоу авал яй †-²⁰ міятнаєючег сагне ацкаау²¹ яй тхшра іптніте, еглоон и[є]²² пийтнаєючег сагне атроу[\overline{p}]²³ хаєіс ауш исеочег сагне ід[π]-²⁴ тего аретų етгі са нпіті ми [оү]-²⁵ анагки нії оухяхиваг. неєі де²⁶ пітадщопе авал яп піфонос ²⁷ нії пікше нії нікехпо тнроу ²⁸ авал яй нітшще іппрнте. ацкау-²⁹ є піноутазіс прецційце, єчг-³⁰ нагте пираєоч, єчочаг сагне ³¹ пінетцооп тнроу ауш пінісе тнр[ц], ³² неєі ете авал гітоотоу не ніцю-³³ не єгпрецтеко сетоотоу не, єү-³⁴ єлшл ахіли оухпо, єчщооп ау-³⁵ лаує іппна ете япавал іннац ³⁶ не ауш сунанаўгоу ан арац.³⁷ ауш етве паї ацкше агрнії ахш-³⁸ оу піялбон прецоуаг сагне, єү \overline{p} ³⁹ гшв ег(м]ни атгульн, хекасс^{104,1} піхпо пінетцюше єунацфор² пе ам єунни. пеєі гар пє поу-³ бау.

102.13 $\overline{N} \triangle \varepsilon$: read $\overline{N} \top \varepsilon$. 103.13 $\overline{N} \triangle \varepsilon$: read $\overline{N} \top \varepsilon$. He established ⁴ workers and ⁵ servants, who provided assistance ⁶ with the things he will do and what he will say, ⁷ because every place in which he works, ⁸ he places his countenance ⁹ in his beautiful name, ¹⁰ working and speaking ¹¹ the things about which he thinks.

[He] ¹² established ¹³ in his places images of light ¹⁴ that appeared and (images) of [those who are] spiritual, ¹⁵ although they are from ¹⁶ his essence. Since in this way they were ¹⁷ honored as pure in every place by him, ¹⁸ from the countenance ¹⁹ of the one who placed them, and they were ²⁰ established <as> paradises ²¹ and kingdoms and rests ²² and promises and throngs ²³ of servants of his will, ²⁴ and they are lords of ruling, ²⁵ though they are placed below the one who is ²⁶ Lord, the one who placed them.

²⁷ After he listened to them appropriately²⁸ about the lights, ²⁹ those that are the beginning ³⁰ and system, he placed them over ³¹ the beauty of the things below. ³² The invisible spirit moved him so ³³ that he might ^{103,1} desire to manage by means of ² his own servant, whom ³ he also made use of ⁴ as a hand and ⁵ mouth as though ⁶ it were his face, (and his servant is also) the things he brings, ⁷ order and threat ⁸ and fear, so that those [with whom] he has done ⁹ something ignorant might ¹⁰ look down upon > order that [had been given to them to] ¹¹ guard, since they are bound by the [bonds of ¹² the] rulers that constrict them ¹³ [tightly].

The entire establishment of matter is divided in three. The [strong] ¹⁵ powers that the spiritual Word ¹⁶ [brought] forth according to a phantasm ¹⁷ and arrogance he placed ¹⁸ in the first spiritual order. ¹⁹ Next those that these brought forth from the ²⁰ love of power he placed ²¹ in the region of the middle, since they are powers ²² from the love of power, in order that they might ²³ rule and command ²⁴ compellingly and forcefully [the] ²⁵ establishment below. But those ²⁶ that came forth from envy ²⁷ and jealousy and all the other offspring ²⁸ of the fashion of this sort he placed them ²⁹ in a subservient order, ³⁰ ruling over the peripheral things, commanding ³¹ all the things that exist and every generation, ³² those from whom come illnesses ³³ that destroy quickly, who are ³⁴ impatient for begetting, who are ³⁵ something from the placed over ³⁸ them commanding powers, ³⁹ working [regularly] on matter, so that ^{104.1} the offspring of those that had come to be might also come to be ² regularly. For this is their ³ glory.

⁵ χε †δύλη ετζέτε ούτε †μορ- ⁶ φη πτές ούλλεισε <τε> έτε †μπτ- ⁷ λτης ετώροπ δβαλ ζίτ<u>ν</u> μίσομ ⁸ [...] ε μεύ <u>π</u>ζητ<u>ς</u> τηρού εμού- ⁹ [....] εύχπο ζατηού δύω εύ- ¹⁰ [τεκ]ο.

χε πιμέγε ετκάτ [N]- ¹¹ δρμι πτμητέ πνιογ[νέμ μν] ¹² νιόβογρ ούδομ μην[...]ε ¹³ πε. νάει τήρου ετανιώ[αρε]π ¹⁴ ναούαφου αεού, μπρμ[τε α]χο- ¹⁵ ος, χε ούεινε μμανόυ αβάλ, ¹⁶ μπρητή πνούδαειβες δίτπ ού- ¹⁷ σωνά εςούμε ποωη, νέει ετε ¹⁸ πνούνε <ne> πνιτσένω ετούαν[δ] ¹⁹ αβάλ, χε πιζαβτέ τήρη μπι- ²⁰ τσαείω πτε νιδικών μνι νιει- ²¹ νε μν νιταντή ερέπταγ- ²² ώωτε ετβέ νετρ χρία πνού- ²³ σανέψ μπν ούσεω μν τμορ- ²⁴ φμ, χεκάςε ερετμήτωμμ ²⁵ ναχι πνούπαυρει κατά ώμμ ²⁶ ώμμ, δώς δίτπ πείνε πνούεις. ²⁷ ετβε πεεί πγαρ πταμτσένο μ- ²⁸ πρώμε πδάμ, έαθρ ώρπ μ- ²⁹ σαβτέ αυω αί{μ]ρ ώρτη ν- ³⁰ σάδιε στέδια του αυζίται σύσεω μπν ²⁶ σύσταν του αυχεία.

же птсено $\overline{\mathbf{H}}^{32}$ пршне ечоен $\overline{\mathbf{M}}$ прнте $\overline{\mathbf{M}}$ пке- ³³ Фшх $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ 20004 an. Neqkim apaq ³⁴ Ngi плогос $\overline{\mathbf{M}}$ пиеүнатікос 2 $\overline{\mathbf{n}}^{35}$ оүн $\overline{\mathbf{N}}$ татиеү арас, ечхшк ³⁶ $\overline{\mathbf{N}}$ де $\overline{\mathbf{M}}$ ноч евол [2] $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ пі†мі- ^{105.1} оргос ил Neqaггелос $\overline{\mathbf{N}}$ рецшы- ² ше, еү $\overline{\mathbf{P}}$ Швнр $\overline{\mathbf{M}}$ плассе N $\overline{\mathbf{M}}$ нщ)[е еч]- ³ хі пімеүе ил Neqaрхшн. ечоеі ⁴ $\overline{\mathbf{M}}$ прнте $\overline{\mathbf{N}}$ оугаєівес $\overline{\mathbf{N}}$ <61 п>р $\overline{\mathbf{M}}$ каг ⁵ хекасе ечнар прнте ил [Net]- ⁶ щшшт авал $\overline{\mathbf{N}}$ ніптнр $\overline{\mathbf{q}}$. Ауш [оү]- ⁷ савте $\overline{\mathbf{N}}$ теу тнроу пе, Nioynem ⁸ ил Nigboyp, епіоусеі п[10]үееі $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ [Nita]- ⁹ гма еч[‡] морфн $\overline{\mathbf{M}}$ [.....] ¹⁰ ет $\overline{\mathbf{Q}}$ дооп $\overline{\mathbf{M}}$ мос.

xe \dagger [....en]- ¹¹ τ[δ]qntc δβδλ ñgi πλογος [entaq]- ¹² \overline{p} gjta μπαματ, entaqg[wπe] ¹³ gn πwwne, naceine apaq en ¹⁴ abal xe aqntc δβδλ gnn ογw[by] ¹⁵ n[n]ογμπταταγνε μπν ογ[wta], ¹⁶ μπ π[k]ewwti theq πwwi[e], ¹⁷ eaqt πτωρρπ πμορφη xe πτa[q] ¹⁸ πλογος δβδλ gitn πλημιογργος ¹⁹ δβδλ gnn ογμπταταγνε ατρeq- ²⁰ xi caγne xe ογπ πεταρία word παμμία xe qp xpia πμ[aq]. ²² ete neei ne eta <2>aπροφητής μ[ογ]- ²³ τε δρδα xe « niqe πωνε » δγω « πμ[o]- ²⁴ ei πλε πλιών εταρίς » δγψ « [πi]- ²⁵ ατνές δρδα, » δγω τέει τε \dagger Υγ[xh] ²⁶ ετανξ εταρτάρο π†εξογς[iδ] ²⁷ ετεναριογτ πωρορπ. πιπετ- ²⁸ μοούτ γρα πτε \dagger μηταταγ[νε].

 29 Le neteque se men ne ltpnkw 30 lphi ntytkh mnglpn npwme, 31 Le oyabal 2n nilopoc ne mnney- 32 matikoc, eqmeeye Nsi nipeq- 33 cwnt Le nwq ne, enilh

105.28 Nтє: read тє.

^{105.17} де: read N61.

^{105.23–24} πμ[o]ει: this word could be from either νοῦς ("mind"; for the declined form, see 54.15) or an orthographic variant of π νοή ("breath").

 5 The matter that flows through its form 6 <is> a cause through which the 7 invisibility that exists through the powers 8 [...] they all 9 [...] they beget before them and they 10 [defile].

The thought that resided ¹¹ in the middle of those of the [right and] ¹² left is a power of [...]. ¹³ All those that the [first] ones ¹⁴ will desire to make, in a manner of speaking, ¹⁵ an image of theirs, ¹⁶ like a shadow following a ¹⁷ body, these that ¹⁸ are the roots of the visible order, ¹⁹ that is, the entire preparation of the ²⁰ ordering of the images and likenesses ²¹ and semblances have ²² come to be on account of those in need of ²³ nourishment and teaching and formation, ²⁴ so that the smallness ²⁵ will receive growth little ²⁶ by little, as through the image of a mirror. ²⁷ For this reason he created ²⁸ humanity last, having first ²⁹ prepared and first ³⁰ provided for him the things that he had made ³¹ on his account.

The creation of ³² humanity was like (the creation) of ³³ everything else as well. ³⁴ The spiritual Word moved him ³⁵ invisibly, perfecting ³⁶ him through the creator ^{105,1} and his ministering angels, ² who partnered in the forming of multitudes, [once he] ³ consulted with his rulers. ⁴ <The> earth being is like a shadow, ⁵ so that he might resemble [those] ⁶ cut off from the entireties. He is also [a] ⁷ product of all of them, those on the right ⁸ and those on the left, because each [one] of [the] orders ⁹ he formed [...] ¹⁰ which he exists.

The [...] ¹¹ that the Word [who was] ¹² deficient in form brought forth, who [came to be] ¹³ in sickness, did not resemble him ¹⁴ because he brought it forth out of ¹⁵ [forgetfulness], ignorance, and [deficiency], ¹⁶ and [of] all other illnesses, ¹⁷ yet he, the ¹⁸ Word, gave the first form through the creator ¹⁹ out of ignorance in order to ²⁰ receive knowledge that the exalted one exists ²¹ and know that he needs [him]. ²² This is what the prophet termed ²³ "living spirit" and "the ²⁴ mind of the exalted eternity" and "[the] ²⁵ invisible one," and this is the living soul ²⁶ that has enlivened the power ²⁷ that was dead initially. For what ²⁸ is dead is ignorance.

²⁹ Therefore, it is fitting that we expound ³⁰ upon the soul of the first human, ³¹ that it is from the spiritual Word, ³² even though the ³³ creator thinks that it is his, since

105.23-24 "the mind": or "breath."

abal çı́to- ³⁴ otų ne mippith nnoy{ \overline{p} }po netay- ³⁵ nige milaq. Agtinnooy codu an ³⁶ anit<u>n</u> ngi nipegcon<u>t</u> nqn^yyx[h]- ³⁷ oy abal qn tegoycia, eynt[eq] ³⁸ codu an miley mingnatio ^{106.1} ae oyodine abal qn nine ² mingidt. Ageine abal cody ³ Ngi nigboyp minpite nqndd- ⁴ me, {` q´} endyoy ne, eyntey m- ⁵ mey mittantne mingon<e>.

⁶ χε τουςία μπηθευματικόν ου - ⁷ ει[ε] τε, αύω ουείνε νούωτ τε, ⁸ [αύω αν πι]ωωνε ντες πε πτωώε ⁹ [εν δα]ς νζανότ. τουςία δε ¹⁰ [. .].. ννεειψύκιον πεςτώωε ¹¹ [ε]ατρ, εύντες μμεύ μ<προινθημε¹² μν θομολογία μπετχάζε, ¹³ [α]ύω ςρακε εν απέτθαου ετβε¹⁴ πρικέ μπιμέυε. τουςία ζ[ε] ζωώς ¹⁵ νευλικόν πεοσυαεί ωββιαείτ ¹⁶ αύω εν δας νζανάτ. νεύωωνε ζε¹⁷ πε ενταξώωπε εν δας νζανότ ¹⁸ νρικέ.

αє πιωαρπ αε πρωμε ογ-¹⁹ πλαςμα πε ευτής πε, αγω ούτσε-²⁰ Νο πε ευτής πε, αγω ούκου αγρμї ²¹ πε παε Νισβούρ πε μπ Νιούνεμ ²² πε, αγω ούπηευματικός πλογος ²³ ετευγνωμη π'ή ω απέςνευ τουείς ²⁴ τουείε ΝΝιούσια, Νέει εντάζαι ²⁵ π{ρ}ευφωπε αβάλ πμαγ. αβάλ ²⁶ ππεεί σέαου πμας αν αε αυ-²⁷ αω νέυ πνούπαραλιλος ατρέυ-²⁸ ούωμ αβάλ γπ τέρε πωρώμτε ²⁹ πμινε πωρμή, ευούσω πε παε τ-³⁰ ταξίς εσέατρ πωρώμπ πρητέ, ³¹ εντάς πετ' πναπολαύς.

 $xe + {}^{32}$ митеугенне ифоусіа етсатп, 33 етсдооп иднтч, несхасі пе ид оү- 34 о пе. астсено, ауш нас \dagger стоя 35 неу пе. авал ипаеі аунтч а - 36 вал иноуед садне, еур апеілн 37 ауш еуеіне ахшч и[су]ноб ибің- ${}^{107.1}$ дунос, ете пноу те. афапо- 2 даусіс иде нетоау оуаетс 3 иде аукаха атречоушн 4 авал инае, ауш пкеснни етеү- 5 итеч ипкедштре ипоука[ач] 6 доушн авал инае, идоус, 7 идоус га пашид, хехас и[су]- 8 хпо иноутаего е[.....]- 9 иноу ауш декасе и[су...]- 10 раоу авал 2 бон етоау е[тоү]- 11 иоуте арас хе « пдач. » оупаноур[гос] 12 иде де идоус анібан тнроу е[т]- 13 дауоу. Ачр апата ипрые [авал] 14 сти птшоде иде на пиеу[є] 15 ий испюуна. Астречр парава 16 итентолн хекас ечнаноу. 17 ауш таполаусіс тнре етипна е- 18

 $\pm e^{19}$ πέει πε πνογ $\pm e$ αβαλ ενταγε[eq]²⁰ νες, εαγνα $\pm \overline{4}$ αβαλ νιαπολα[γ]-²¹ cic ναε να πιταντή μν να πιειν[ε].²² εγρωβ ναε †προνοία πε, $\pm e$ [αce]²³

it is from ³⁴ him in the manner of a mouth through which one ³⁵ breathes. Moreover, the creator also sent ³⁶ down souls ³⁷ from his being, since [he] ³⁸ also has (the ability of) begetting ^{106.1} because he is one that has come into being from the image ² of the Father. Those on the left also brought forth, ³ in a way, humans ⁴ of their own, having ⁵ the likeness of being.

⁶ The spiritual being ⁷ is a unity, and it is a solitary image, ⁸ [and] its sickness is the propensity ⁹ [in many] forms. But as for the being ¹⁰ . . . of the soulish ones, its propensity ¹¹ is twofold, since it has > knowledge ¹² and the confession of the one who is exalted, ¹³ and it is not inclined toward evil on account of ¹⁴ the inclination of the thought. But as for the material being itself, ¹⁵ its course is different ¹⁶ and in many forms; it was an illness ¹⁷ that came to be in many kinds ¹⁸ of inclination.

The first human is a ¹⁹ mixed molded form, and he is a ²⁰ mixed creation, and he is a remnant ²¹ of those on the left and those on the right, ²² and a spiritual word ²³ whose opinion is divided between each ²⁴ one of the two substances, those from which he has received ²⁵ his being. For ²⁶ this (reason) it is said that paradise was ²⁷ planted for him so that he might ²⁸ eat from the food of the three ²⁹ kinds of tree, since it is a garden of the ³⁰ triple order, ³¹ being that which bears fruit.

The ³² noble generation that is elect, ³³ which dwells in him, was more exalted. ³⁴ It created, and it did not injure ³⁵ them. For this reason they gave ³⁶ a command, issuing a threat ³⁷ and bringing upon him [a] great ^{107.1} trial, which is death. ² Only the fruit ³ of those that are evil did he permit him to taste, ⁴ and the other tree that ⁵ had the twofold (fruit) [he] was permitted ⁶ to eat, not to mention ⁷ the (tree) belonging to life, so that [they ⁸ might] not bear the honor for [...] ⁹ and so that [they would] not [...] ¹⁰ through the evil power [that is] ¹¹ called "the snake." ¹² Yet he is more wicked than all the evil powers. ¹³ He deceived the human ¹⁴ through the propensity of those things belonging to the thought ¹⁵ and the desires in order to lead <him> to toss aside ¹⁶ the command with the result that he would die. ¹⁷ And from all fruitful benefit of that place, ¹⁸ he was cast out.

¹⁹ This is the banishment that was done ²⁰ to him, when he was deprived of the fruitful benefits ²¹ of the things belonging to the likeness and image. ²² It was a

егнабитс егогаещ фим пе ²⁴ етерепроме наді й†аподаү- ²⁵ сіс нае кипетналогог фа 2- ²⁶ ниге, етерепіна ийтон фооп ²⁷ йгнтоү. пееі етеацтаф еацр ²⁸ фарп п{`но´}ноүкноүкц й61 пиеүна ²⁹ атрецді йп`ı́ре{n} й61 проме ³⁰ піноб йпебаү ете пееі пе піноү, ³¹ ете †ийтатсауне те йде птирц ³² телеүтнс, ауф {ntp}ntцді йпіра an ³³ пе йніпетгагоу тироу етфа- ³⁴ роуфопе авал ги пееі, ауф ³⁵ ийнса ніцфбе етфорп ги нееі ³⁶ ий ніл[е]г, йцді евол ги піноб ^{108.1} ипетналогу, ете [п]ееі пе пі- ² фиг фа ніеннге, еде паеі пе ³ псауне йде ніптирц етоуах ⁴ ауф пді авол гинагабон тироу. ⁵ етве тпаравасіс йпіфарп йрф- ⁶ [м]е апног р даєіс. Ацр суннбіа ⁷ [n]рфме нін атреци`о´оүт йнооу ⁸ [k]ата поущиг авал йтецийт- ⁹ [... е]тфооп нец естоеі нец ¹⁰ [...] ийтро етве оікономі- ¹¹ [а] етапр фрп доос йде пеі- ¹² оущое йте піфт.

¹⁴ [L]e noyeei noyei ee \overline{n} nllarma, ¹⁵ [n]ioynem m \overline{n} nieboyp, aywa- ¹⁶ cwroy anoyephoy abal 2 the 17 r 10 r \overline{N} ноугоікономіа ¹⁹ м \overline{N} ноуєрну, фаресфюте \overline{N} - ²⁰ сеєіре \overline{M} пснеу ката оукфг ²¹ \overline{N} NIZBHYE \overline{N} OYOUT, EYP MINE \overline{M} - ²² MAY \overline{N} XI NIOYNEM M \overline{N} NIGBOYP, ²³ AYOU NIGBOYP 2007 evp mine $\overline{\text{m}}$ - ²⁴ may mn nioynem. And can ac- ²⁵ wa<a>pxecoai aeipe nnoyne- 26 θαν \overline{N} 61 \dagger ταξίς εθαν $2\overline{N}$ N ογ- 27 смат \overline{M} M \overline{N} τατθητ, ωαρεί- 28 κω $2\overline{N}$ 61 \dagger ταξίς имитени, еп- ²⁹ и очео примецихибоис аериї, ³⁰ сср ешв ешшс аи аппетоач, ³¹ $\overline{\text{M}}$ $\overline{\text{M}}$ wapettazic $\overline{MMNT} < aT > 2HT^{34}$ 20y tootc \overline{aP} 2WB enanoyy, ec- ³⁵ tntwnc apac, Le \uparrow tazic et- ³⁶ 2hi eckuz Leipe mmly. 2000 ³⁷ an neei ne nehte etudon \overline{N} - ³⁸ NETTHE APETOY, $\overline{M}\Pi[IPH]$ TE $2\overline{N}$ NI- ^{109.1} 2BHYE ENTAYOODTE. EYEIN[E] ² \overline{N} NI2BHYE πνατείνε ανογερ[ηγ], 3 εμπογενσομ πμε ατλαείσ[ε] 4 πνεβηγε ετώοοπ π χ_1 NEEL ET[E]- 5 MOYTAMAY. ABAN MOAEL 6 AYEINE AN AZOYN NKEPHTE, 7 ZENZAEINE εγχω μμας χ[ε] ⁸ νετωροπ εγωροπ νρρη \overline{N} [ογ]- ⁹ προνοια. ετε νετ[σα] \overline{U} το ¹⁰ Ancmine \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} is the transformed by the metric \overline{M} is the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} is the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} is the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} is the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} is the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} is the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} is the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} is the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} is the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} is the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} is the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} is the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} is the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} in the metric \overline{M} is the metric \overline{M} in the metr ουαλοτριόν πε. ¹³ ετε νέει νε ετσά \overline{u} τ ατντά \overline{p} ! ¹⁴ μίνε μν τωντάτζεπ νυισόμ¹⁵ ий петелу. $2\overline{N}$ кеклуе $e[\gamma]$ - ¹⁶ доу ймлс де петни лошие ¹⁷ не. нетороп ете NEEL NE $\overline{NT}[AY]^{-18}$ CPUE ATL200B. 2NKEKAYE EY- 19 CO \overline{M} MAC ZE OYKATA OYCIC T[E]. 20 ενκεκαύε εύαω μμας αε μου- 21 πετωροπ ουαεετή. πέουο δε 22 τηρή νταύπως We nictoixi[on], 23 etoyan? abad \overline{M} moycoywn 20yo 24 apaoy.

108.2 сде: read сте. 108.3 пде: read пте. 108.22 пд: read пс. 108.28 рнп: read рнт? matter of providence, so that ²³ it might be discovered that the brief amount of time ²⁴ until the human will receive the fruit ²⁵ of things that are eternally good, ²⁶ in which is the place of rest. ²⁷ This the spirit destined when he ²⁸ first considered ²⁹ that the human should experience the ³⁰ great evil that is death, ³¹ which is the ignorance of the entire totality, ³² and, moreover, that he should experience ³³ all of the evil things that ³⁴ come to be from this, and ³⁵ after the impetuosities ³⁶ and anxieties that accompany these things, he should receive the greatest ^{108,1} good, which is ² eternal life, namely, ³ the sound knowledge of the entireties ⁴ and the reception of all good things. ⁵ Because of the transgression of the first human ⁶ death ruled. It customarily ⁷ killed every human ⁸ in accordance with the appearance of its ⁹ [...] given to it ¹⁰ [...] kingdom because of the ¹¹ assembly of the ¹² will of the Father, which we previously discussed.

¹⁴ If each order, ¹⁵ those on the right and those on the left, is ¹⁶ joined to another by ¹⁷ the thought that is placed between them, ¹⁸ that which gives them their ordering ¹⁹ with each other, it happens that ²⁰ both act according to a zeal ²¹ for works alone, since those on the right resemble ²² those on the left, ²³ and those on the left also resemble ²⁴ those on the right. And if occasionally ²⁵ the evil order begins to do ²⁶ evil in an ²⁷ ignorant manner, ²⁸ the <wise> order emulates, with ²⁹ a face of a man of violence, ³⁰ doing what is evil as well, ³¹ just as if it were a power of a man ³² of violence. Other times ³³ the ignorant order ³⁴ attempts to do what is good, becoming ³⁵ like it, since the hidden order ³⁶ is also eager to do it. Just as ³⁷ it is with the way that exists with ³⁸ the things that are established, so too with the ^{109.1} things that have come about. Since they bring ² things unlike one another, ³ those who were not informed were not able to know the cause ⁴ of the things that ⁵ exist. Therefore, ⁶ they have brought forth other approaches, ⁷ some saying that the things that ⁸ exist have their being in ⁹ providence. These are those who [observe] ¹⁰ the establishment and persistence ¹¹ of the motion of creation. Others ¹² say that it is something hostile. 13 They are those who observe the [] 14 and lawlessness of the powers ¹⁵ and wickedness. Others ¹⁶ say that which is destined to happen are the things that exist. ¹⁷ These are those who ¹⁸ were occupied with this matter. Others ¹⁹ say that it is in accordance with nature. ²⁰ Others say that it is a thing ²¹ that exists alone. The majority, however, ²² all who have reached as far as the visible elements, ²³ do not know anything more ²⁴ than them.

те нетагциюте Кофос ²⁵ ката Креддни мћ инварварос ²⁶ аур апанта де нетагциюте Кофос ²⁵ ката Креддни мћ инварварос ²⁶ аур апанта анбон ентау- ²⁷ фюте ката оуфантасіа мћ- ²⁸ и оунеуе есфоусет. инентау- ²⁹ еј авад гћ насі, ката пікод агоун ³⁰ аноуерну мћ пемат ћ†мћта- ³¹ постадне саур енергі Критоу, ³² ауш аушеде грні гћи оутантћ ³³ мћ оунћтдасігнт мћи оунесуе ³⁴ ћфантасіа га пра ћисеј ен- ³⁵ таунеуе арау мићтрићгнт. ³⁶ еаср апата ћиау ћеј пітацтћ ³⁷ сунеу[е] де итаутаге тине ^{110,1} [е]итаутеге †пданн. гћ ниреџ ² шни ен оуасетоу ен, адда ³ ћтау нібон танти есшијт ћ- ⁴ нау, гшс ентау пе птирц. ⁵ авод ћпасј асцисте сп- ⁶ [д]агна сугдни авад суг ⁷ оувну оуасетц, етве тићтрец- ⁸ ише ћићдасігнт ћде ⁹ оуе [инід]по ћпархши стр гу- ¹⁰ пе[р]е[с]се, етцооп га теч- ¹¹ сен. етве песі ћпедауе ¹² шшпе суг и мете мћ нечерн- ¹³ оу, ић дауе игше оуде ићт- ¹⁴ філософос оуде гинћтсени ¹⁵ оуде гћићт 'г 'рнтшр оуде гћ- ¹⁶ мћтиоусікон оуде гћићт- ¹⁷ органон, алда гљас и 1⁸ мћтрецћие. асишпе еса- ¹⁹ магте адћ тићтат† грауоу, ²⁰ синаст стве тићтаттеоу- ²¹ [.]е сте истанагуте, ст† ису ²² инћисе.

Le neei entarduu- 23 ne abal $2\overline{N}$ nteeno \overline{N} le $2\overline{N}$ - 24 rebbreoc, naei etchr abal \overline{N} NI- ²⁵ 2γλη εταω \overline{M} πτύπος \overline{N} νελλην, ²⁶ \overline{N} σομ \overline{N} νεταμεεύε αραύ²⁷ τηρού αχοού амючием, \overline{N} бом ²⁸ етким арач тироч атрочмече ²⁹ \overline{N} слеже м \overline{N} и очение, $\langle ay \rangle \overline{NT} \{ay \} oy ayomega a analyte goc atpoytego \overline{N}$ - 31 there, ayd xpaceal anisom e- 32 tertart etp enepri nehtoy. 33 manca naei aytero ntazic n- 34 ae NIAT<T>APTP, MICTOYTEPO, NOY- 35 EEI OYAEETY ETKAAT KATA III- 36 NE MIINE ΜΠΙΩΤ. ΕΥΑΤΝΕΥ ΑΡΑЧ $^{111.1}$ [6]N ΠΕ $2\overline{N}$ ΤΕΥΦΥCIC ΠΕ, ΑλλΑ $O[Y-^2]C]OΦIΑ$ ΤΕ Τ $2AB\overline{C}$ авал ах ω ч, хека[с] ³ ечнатоухо птупос \overline{M} піатнеу ⁴ арач намне. єтве пеєї μπε- 5 [2]a2 πargeloc te2ay aney apay. 6 ayw πκερωμε 2009 an πte 7 πgenoc имитевраюс стан-⁸ фрп идооу, сте индикаюс ис ⁹ ий ипрофитис, мпоумеус αλαγε¹⁰ \overline{M} Πούζου λαγε { \overline{M} Πούζε λαγε}¹¹ κατα ουφανταςία η αβάλ $2\overline{N}$ ¹² ουταντ \overline{N} H abal $2\overline{N}N$ ogmeege ¹³ eq2abc, alla nogeei nogeei ¹⁴ abal $2\overline{N}$ tsam etenepri \overline{N} 2HT \overline{Q} , ¹⁵ and eqcut \overline{M} anentaquer ¹⁶ aray arm aqcotmor `aq ± 0 2 \overline{N} N ούνατ[. .] ¹⁷ τε. εύντευ μμεύ μπι+ μετε ¹⁸ μμντελήμ φα νούερηυ κατα [Π]-¹⁹ смат \overline{n} net \overline{p} energinary, ²⁰ eoytoyaw minoyas minit me- ²¹ te wa noverny μαλιστα $\overline{\mathsf{N}}$ 22 $\overline{\mathsf{P}}\overline{\mathsf{N}}$ †20μολογία $\overline{\mathsf{N}}_{\Delta}$ ε πετχάσε ²³ άραγ. άγω ου $\overline{\mathsf{N}}$ πετννέευ άραγ, 24 пееі етелукал
ч 2000 еур хріл 25 ймоч, елплогос йпнеуматіко
н 26
дпач ийнеу

 110.8 ΝΔε: read ΝΤΕ.

 110.19 ΔΧΝ: emend to Νσι.

 110.20 64μλσχ: emend to εκμαχσ.

 110.23 Τσεινο: read Γεινος?

 110.23 ΝΔε: read ΝΤΕ.

 110.26 ΝΝΕΤΔΜΕΞΥΕ: read ΝΤΑ.

 110.33-34 ΝΔε: read ΝΤΕ.

 11.20 ΝΟΥχσ: read ΝΤΕ.

 11.20 ΝΟΥχσ: read ΝΤΕ.

Those who were wise ²⁵ among the Greeks and Barbarians ²⁶ approach the powers that ²⁷ have come about on account of fantasy and ²⁸ empty thought. Those who have ²⁹ come from these, in accordance with the conflict ³⁰ with each other and the ³¹ rebellious manner they have active among them, ³² also spoke in a likely, ³³ arrogant, and ³⁴ fantastical way about the things that ³⁵ they thought of as wisdom. ³⁶ However, the likeness deceived them ³⁷ when they thought that they had arrived at the truth, ^{110,1} (but) they had arrived at error. (This is the case) not only with the small names, ² moreover, but ³ the powers themselves appear to obstruct ⁴ them, as though they are the entirety. ⁵ From this it happened that the ⁶ order is caught up fighting ⁷ against itself alone, because the hostility ⁸ of arrogance of ⁹ the offspring of the ruler who ¹⁰ is superior, who exists before his ¹¹ beginning. On account of this nothing ¹² came about giving assent with its counterparts, ¹³ nothing, neither ¹⁴ philosophy, nor medicine, ¹⁵ nor rhetoric, nor ¹⁶ music, nor ¹⁷ logic, but they are opinions and ¹⁸ theories. Ineffability prevailed ¹⁹ because it was mixed, ²⁰ because of the unutterable nature ²¹ of those who prevail, who give them ²² thoughts.

As for these things that came ²³ about from the Hebrew <race>, ²⁴ things written by the ²⁵ material ones who speak in the manner of the Greeks, ²⁶ the powers of those <that think> about ²⁷ them all, so to speak, about those on the right, ²⁸ the powers that move them all to meditate on ²⁹ words and an image, <they brought> them, and ³⁰ they seized them in order to reach ³¹ the truth, and they consulted the confused powers ³² at work within them. ³³ After these things they reached the order of ³⁴ the unmixed things, the one that is established, the ³⁵ unity that is an ³⁶ image of the image of the Father. It is not invisible ^{111.1} in its nature, but ² wisdom is the cloak upon it, so that ³ it will preserve the type of the one who is truly invisible. ⁴ For this reason, ⁵ many angels are unable to see it. ⁶ And other people of ⁷ the Hebrew race that we ⁸ discussed previously, which are the righteous ones⁹ and the prophets, did not think anything ¹⁰ or say anything ¹¹ according to fantasy or from ¹² a likeness or from a secret thought, ¹³ but each one ¹⁴ by the power at work within him, ¹⁵ and while listing to the things that he saw 16 and he heard, he spoke them in a $[\ldots]$ 17 They have the unified harmony ¹⁸ toward each other in accordance with [the] ¹⁹ pattern of those working within them, ²⁰ since they preserve the mixture and the harmony ²¹ with each other mainly ²² by the confession of the one exalted ²³ over them. And there is one who is better than they are, ²⁴ one who was appointed, since they needed ²⁵ him,

NOYEEI, EYP XPIA \overline{M} - 27 NETXACE NNOYPEARIC MAN OYED- 28 (DT ABAA KATA RIMEEYE ете пе- 29 ееі пе псперма поухаеіте. 30 ауш оулогос пречр оулеім пе, ете 31 πιμέεμε πε μπ μιχπο πτες μπ 32 μπροβολη πτες με. μιζι κ διος μπ 33 NEIRPOORTHC, ETANOPH \overline{N}_{200Y} , ³⁴ EYTOYZO N/20MOLOFIA MN /- ³⁵ MNTMNTPE NTE NOYEIATE 22 MPA ³⁶ \overline{M} metneey, neei \overline{N} tay \overline{M} \overline{C} ³⁷ \overline{N} \overline{C} ^{12.1} [e] yea \overline{N} abox \overline{N} ca $\frac{1}{2}$ [26] λπις μ \overline{N}^2 πιςωτ \overline{M} aboλ, είζατε \overline{N} 2μτο[γ] 3 \overline{N} 61 <πι>сπερμα \overline{N} ςαπ \overline{C} αγω \overline{N} Φυίνε, 4 The etcate \overline{N}_{2} phi 2^{n} pap, Neel 5 entarguine \overline{N}_{2} a fiture apetq. 6 yoyanz abad YCOK \overline{M} may a- 7 MPPE netlace, atage acig 8 men \overline{N} neei 2000 pa ppa \overline{N} oyeei \overline{N} - 9oyat. And neoneei novat re- 10 tr energy indicate. ce- 11 abbiasit {a}en \overline{N}_{X} norner \overline{MN}^{12} normexe etbe sameeite \overline{M}^{13} \overline{N}_{N} netart ner \overline{N}_{T}^{+} of \overline{M}_{T}^{+} of \overline{M}_{T}^{+} MV ¹⁴ TIMELE. ETBE TEEI NETA2CO- ¹⁵ TV ABAA NCA NENTAYLOOY ¹⁶ ETBE TEEI, CE2 $\overline{\lambda}$ λαγε εν αβαλ ¹⁷ \overline{N} τεγογ, αλλα $2\overline{N}$ ν ογωίβη ¹⁸ αγχι \overline{N} νετch2. εγ \overline{P} 2ερμηνεγ-¹⁹ ε μμας αυτέρο αρέτου 20 πρπρέρεςις εναφωού νέταυ-21 φοοπ ψα ρούν ετένου Pate NI<I>- 22 oyaaei. Prpaeine men ce- 23 foy mhac te oyeei de 24 dnoyte, entartage of 2^5 inferradhoy nec. 2^{16} kaye exacy mhac is 2^{27} ne. 2ΝΡΔΕΙΝΕ ΜΕΝ ΕΥΧΩ \overline{M} - ²⁸ ΜΑC ΧΕ ΟΥΡΑΠΛΟΥΝ ΠΕ ΠΝΟΥ- ²⁹ ΤΕ ΑΥΩ ΝΕΥΡΗΤ \overline{N} ΟΥΩΤ πε 30 $2\overline{N}$ τφύςις. $2\overline{N}$ κεκαύε εύδου 31 πμας τε πεήειρε σάτρε μ \overline{N} 32 πκώε αδρμ \overline{M} Πετνανογų ³³ μ \overline{N} πετθαγ. $2\overline{N}$ κεκαγε αν ³⁴ εγχω \overline{M} μας χε \overline{N} ταυ πε πρευ- ³⁵ \overline{P} 2008 anentazywne. znkekay- 36 e ae an eyzw $\overline{\text{mno}}$ [c] ze abaa $^{113.1}$ [21] $\overline{\text{tn}}$ nee[1a] $\Gamma \Gamma \epsilon \lambda O C \Pi \epsilon T \lambda Q \overline{P} \delta U B.$

 $\mathfrak{L}\mathfrak{E}^2$ [n] car be minimpequeeye $\overline{\mathsf{H}}$ - 3 mphte near $\overline{\mathsf{N}}\mathfrak{Phte}$ near $\mathfrak{L}\mathfrak{P}\mathfrak{O}$ near 4 $\overline{\mathsf{N}}\mathfrak{CMAT}$ имиграфноу, пентар 5 неусар ипномос. Ндау иде и- 6 профитис \overline{M} ΠΟΥΧΕ λΑΥΕ ΑΒΑλ⁷ \overline{M} ΜΟΟΥ \overline{M} ΜΙΝ \overline{M} ΜΟΟΥ ΟΥΑΕΕΤ[0]Υ, ⁸ Αλλα ΠΟΥΕΕΙ ΠΟΥΕΕΙ \overline{N} 2HTOY ABA[λ] ⁹ \overline{M} TENTAUNEY APOOY AYOD AUCA- ¹⁰ THEY \overline{N} TOOTY \overline{M} \overline{M} TTAOJE AEIO) \overline{M} - ¹¹ псоттр. пееі пентацтася асіс ¹² \overline{M} моц, сікефалаюн пе \overline{M} поута- ¹³ се oeigi [[n]] heterauxooy er the \overline{m} - 14 heiner. Finally, etc then 15 he. Can be equele early \overline{n} of \overline{n} - ¹⁶ prophetic equadume. ¹⁷ Can be an euc ETECTHP WELE ¹⁸ ABAA $2\overline{N}$ PWOY, AYW LE UNAET NOT ¹⁹ TOWTHP $\overline{N}\overline{VP}$ 20 δυστ $\overline{N}N \in \overline{CM}$ δυστ \overline{C}^{20} courd, εμπούρ ωβήρ νδ 50μο- 21 λογι $\overline{N}NOYEPHY$ τηρού \overline{N} λαγε, ²² πογεεί δε πογεεί, αboλ $2\overline{M}$ πεq- ²³ $2\overline{M}$ β ενταμχί ενεργί αbaλ \overline{M} - ²⁴ μου atpequexe gapay [[eqne]] 25 and itomoc etaquidine eqner 26 apay, eqneeye χε αboλ μμoy 27 πε πετογναχπαυ αγώ χε είνα- 28 ει αbaλ $2\overline{M}$ πμα ετμμεγ. ενπε- ²⁹ ογαν μμας μμε xε εςμνηρ x^{30} αβαλ των η αβολ γν νιμ πετογ- ³¹ να χπας, alla neei oyaeety 32 nentayp neumous neoc, ete 33 netoynalia mmau πε αχω 34 παωωπ μκας μμας πε. ζα πρα 35 σε μπεντας ωρπ πωροπ μμας 36 and netaquei very analy thet, $^{\rm 37}$ vating vantike $\overline{\rm n}te$ $^{\rm 38}$ plopoc, $en{en}{tazware 2n}$ capz, ^{114.1} $\overline{m}req\overline{e}i$ aroumeye. [ay]w $ree[i]^2$ re ruge c

112.11 אדע:: read אסו. 113.5 אדאץ אדע:: read אדאץ דע. whom the spiritual Word ²⁶ also produced with them, as one needing ²⁷ the exalted one in hope and ²⁸ anticipation in accordance with the thought that ²⁹ is the seed of salvation.³⁰ He is also an illuminating word, which ³¹ is the thought and his offspring and ³² his emanations. The righteous ones and ³³ the prophets, whom we mentioned before, ³⁴ since they preserve the confession and the ³⁵ testimony concerning ³⁶ the great one from their fathers, those who ³⁷ were ^{112,1} searching for the hope and ² the hearing, in them ³ the seed of prayer and seeking is sown, ⁴ that which is sown among many, those ⁵ have sought after the establishment. ⁶ It appears, and it draws them to ⁷ love the exalted one, to proclaim ⁸ these things as concerning a ⁹ unity. And it was a unity that ¹⁰ acted in them as they spoke. Their ¹¹ visions and ¹² words are not changed because of the multitudes ¹³ of those who have given them the vision and ¹⁴ the word. Therefore, those who have listened ¹⁵ to the things that they said ¹⁶ on account of this, they do not reject anything ¹⁷ from them, but ¹⁸ receive the Scriptures differently. By interpreting ¹⁹ them they establish ²⁰ the numerous heresies that ²¹ exist to the present day among the ²² Jews. Some ²³ say that God is one, ²⁴ who made a proclamation ²⁵ in these ancient Scriptures. ²⁶ Others say that they are many. ²⁷ Some say ²⁸ that God is simple ²⁹ and that he was a mind single ³⁰ in nature. Others say ³¹ that his work is linked with ³² the establishment of good ³³ and evil. Still others ³⁴ say that it is he who is the ³⁵ creator of that which has come to be. But others ³⁶ say that by ^{113.1} means of angels he created.

² The many notions of ³ this sort are the many ways and many ⁴ images of the Scriptures, that which produced ⁵ their teachers of the law. Yet their ⁶ prophets did not say anything by ⁷ themselves alone, ⁸ but each one of them (spoke) ⁹ about what he had seen and ¹⁰ heard from the preaching of ¹¹ the Savior. This is what he preached, ¹² the main point of their ¹³ preaching being what he said concerning ¹⁴ the coming of the Savior, which is this coming. ¹⁵ At times the prophets speak about it ¹⁶ as if it will occur. ¹⁷ Other times (they speak) as if the Savior speaks ¹⁸ from their mouth, and (they say) that the Savior will come ¹⁹ and have mercy upon those who have not ²⁰ known him. They have not all come together in professing ²¹ something, ²² but each one, on the basis of the ²³ thing from which he has received the ability ²⁴ to speak about him ²⁵ and (on the basis of) the place that he has seen, ²⁶ thinks that from it ²⁷ is where he will be born and that he will ²⁸ come from that place. None ²⁹ of them knew from where he would come ³⁰ or by whom ³¹ he would be born, but he alone ³² is the one worthy to be spoken about, ³³ the one who will be born and ³⁴ who will suffer. Now concerning ³⁵ what he was previously ³⁶ and what he is eternally, ³⁷ an unbegotten and impassable one from ³⁸ the Word, who came to be in the flesh, ^{114.1} he did not enter into their thought. [And] this ² is the Word from whom

ентаухі енергі ара[ц] ³ атроухоос га пра йтецсарх ⁴ етнаоушнё. Еухоу іннос χ е оү- ⁵ χ по авол йгнтоү тнроү те, га. ⁶ өн χ е йгшв нім χ е оуавал те ⁷ ги пілогос іппнеунатікос те, ⁸ ете йтац пе тлаеібе йнен- ⁹ тагшшпе, пееі етеапсштнр χ i ¹⁰ йтецсарх авал гітоотц. неацр ¹¹ вакн мен іннац пе ги пбійоү- ¹² шнё авал іпоуоеін, ката пше- ¹³ χ е мпш) п́ шп, іпецбиоушнё авал ¹⁴ ги тийтсперна. Оуде сперна ¹⁵ йгар нде нетшооп петшооп, ¹⁶ еацхпац йде ги пгае. паеі де ¹⁷ ентапішт тшше іпібшлії авал ¹⁸ йде поухаєіте йгнтц, ете пе- ¹⁹ еі пе пхшк йде пшп шп, еанеї- ²⁰ органон тнроу шше нец йпбін- ²¹ єї агриї іппвіос, нееі етеацеі а- ²² гриї гітоотоу. єоусеі пе пецїшт, ²³ ауш йтац оуаєетц петщооп ²⁴ нец йішт ката оумне, піат- ²⁵ неу арац мен йатсоушнц й- ²⁶ аттегац ги тецфусіс, ете ²⁷ пноуте пе ги пецоушше оу- ²⁸ аєетц ий пецемот, ий пете- ²⁹ ацтееіц іннін інноц атроунеу ³⁰ арац йсесоушнц йсетегац.

 χ е ³¹ пееі пе етеапісштнр фопе ³² ймац авал гійн оунытферр і- ³³ фоп ікаг ечоущоє, ете петау- ³⁴ фопе інац пе. χ е ерейнтацоу- ³⁵ шиг авал етентоу гійн оупавос ³⁶ ілатоушфе. Ауфопе ісаря гії 4ү- ³⁷ хн, ете пееі пе аннге, етемагте ³⁸ інах ауш мі гітеко ³⁹ ефауноу. Нетаг[фоп]е де гшфи ^{115.1} [п]ршне [NN]атнеу арац гин оу- ² [м]ітатнеў арас ачтсевау арац ³ {[г]і оунытатнеў арас ан}.

α ου ⁴ μόνου ασαι αραού μπιμού πτέ[Υ]- ⁵ ου νετέασμευς αραού ατρέστου- ⁶ ααύου, αλλά τούκεμντώμη ά[Ν] ⁷ μενταύει αυρμί αράς εαύνεςτο[Υ] ⁸ κατά πέωμα μπ τψάχη ασαμαίτει ⁹ αν <ε>boλ μπέει αε αστρούω μμ[α]ς ¹⁰ αύω αστρούμεςτ<u>μ</u> πνούλιλού π- ¹¹ εώμα ψάχη

ce cphi cn akekaye ¹² theoy entayp koindni apayoy μn ¹³ nentaraege ayo eyai μπουοίη, ¹⁴ neauge eucaci artoy πe, abal ¹⁵ ce cn ουμπτατρ nobe ayo cnn oy-¹⁶ μπταττωλμ ayo cn ουμητ- ¹⁷ αταφεμ πενταμτρούς μμας ¹⁸ αυαπος. 2μ πbioc eugoon, ch πbioc ¹⁹ abal ce πταυ μn νετιμές cn- ²⁰ n ουπαθος μnn ουγγνωμη ε{n}ch, ²¹ ne abal πτε πλογος ενταρκίη, ²² ενταστεραύ ατρούωπε πco- ²³ μa ci ψυχή. πεεί δε πτας «πετ>εδαμαί ²⁴ αρας μπρέςει σα νετανρ σρπ ²⁵ παοογ.

114.11 йнач: read йнас. 114.15 иде: read ите. 114.16 еачхпач: read еаүхпач. 114.16 йде: read йте. 115.4 араоү: read арач. 115.7 иесто[ү]: read несто[Ү]. they received the ability ³ to speak about his flesh ⁴ that would become apparent. They say that it is a ⁵ product of all of them, but that before ⁶ all things it is a product ⁷ of the spiritual Word, ⁸ who is the cause of the things that ⁹ have come to be, this one ¹⁰ from whom the Savior received his flesh. He became ¹¹ pregnant with <it> at the revelation ¹² of the light, in accordance with the ¹³ word of the promise, at his revelation ¹⁴ in the seminality. ¹⁵ For the one who exists is not a seed of the things that exist, ¹⁶ since he was produced later. This one ¹⁷ by whom the Father ordained the revelation ¹⁸ of salvation, who ¹⁹ is the completion of the promise, for him all of the ²⁰ implements for the ²¹ coming into life came to be, those through which he descended. ²² His Father is one, ²³ and he alone is truly a Father ²⁴ to him, the ²⁵ invisible, unknowable, ²⁶ unfathomable in his nature, who ²⁷ alone is God in his will ²⁸ and his form, and the one who ²⁹ has granted that he alone might be seen ³⁰ and known and understood.

³¹ This is the one whom our Savior became ³² in a companionship of ³³ willful suffering, which is that which they were. ³⁴ For he became manifest ³⁵ in an undesirable suffering on account of them. ³⁶ They became flesh and soul, ³⁷ that is, eternally, which detain ³⁸ them and with corruptible things ³⁹ they die. But those who have [come to be], ^{115,1} the invisible human taught ² invisibly ³ about himself.

Not ⁴ only did he take upon <himself> the death of those ⁵ whom he thought to ⁶ save, but their smallness ⁷ to which they had descended after they had been <born> ⁸ in body and soul he [received] ⁹ because he permitted himself to be conceived ¹⁰ and born as a child in ¹¹ body (and) soul.

Among all the others ¹² who fellowshipped with them and ¹³ those who descended and received the light, ¹⁴ he came as one exalted over them, because ¹⁵ without sin and ¹⁶ stain and defilement ¹⁷ he allowed himself ¹⁸ to be conceived. He dwells in life, in life ¹⁹ because they and those with them are in ²⁰ passion and changing opinion ²¹ from the Word who moved, ²² who set them up to be body ²³ and soul. But this is <the one who> received ²⁴ to himself the one coming from those we mentioned ²⁵ earlier. же андоспе авал ппісн- ²⁶ неу етпррісоу аусо пінеуе пнат- ²⁷ поле авал пте плогос ентанстан ²⁸ егоун пмін пнон мпіса печкін ²⁹ авал ги тгоікономіа, ппірнте пен- ³⁰ таухі сома гі тухн псі нента<г> ³¹ єї пинен ийн оутего арети ³² ний оусміне ийн оугеп ни- ³³ гвнує. Аумеує нен гооу арау- ³⁴ оу атроуєї.

χε πταρούμεγε δ- ³⁵ πεώτηρ, δύει <δύει δα πταρείμμε ³⁶ δύει. μεώ ζώου δη εύχας ι δι [†]- ³⁷ προβολή κατα capž πζούο δήει ³⁸ ταύπτου δβάλ ζών ούψτα, δβάλ ^{116.1} χε πταυ ζώου δη π[π]]ρη[τ]ε ² νεύχι προβολή πεώμα μπ³ πεώμα μπιαμτή δια διαμά ^{116.1} χε πταυ ζώου δη π[π]]ρη[τ]ε ² νεύχι προβολή πεώμα μπ³ πεώμα μπιαμτή δια διαμά ^{116.1} χε πταυ ζώου δη μ[π]]ρη[τ]ε ² νεύχι προβολή πεώμα μπ³ πεώμα μπιαμτή δια διαμά ^{116.1} χε πταυ ζώου δη μ[π]]ρη[τ]ε ² νεύχι προβολή πεώμα μπ³ πεώμα μπιαμτή δια διαμά ^{116.1} χε πταυ ζώου δη μ[π]]ρη[τ]ε ² νεύχι προβολή πεώμα μπ³ πεώμα μπιαμτή δια διαμά ^{116.1} χε πταυ ζώου διαμά ^{116.1} χε πταυ ζώρι διαμά ^{116.1} χε πταυ ¹⁰⁰ ται ¹⁰ σύμτη τα μει ¹⁰ σύμτη τα ται ζώρα ^{116.1} διαμά ¹¹⁶ σιαμά ¹¹⁶ σιαμά ^{116.1} διαμά ^{116.1} δι

 $\underline{X} \in \overline{N} - {}^{28}$ тач мен псютнр неоүгікон 29 пе пає оүсеі `й'оуют, ете $\overline{N} - {}^{30}$ тач пе птнрұ қата псюна. ³¹ етве паєі ачтоухо псмат $\overline{N} - {}^{32}$ тийтатпофе, тесі етере- 33 тийтатпаюс фооп авал $\overline{N} - {}^{34}$ гнтс. наєі паєе йтау сейейском 35 не паєе поусеі поусеі етаг- 36 оуюн \overline{z} авал. етве пеєі се- 37 хі арау йпіпофе авал гітоотұ $\overline{H} - {}^{38}$ псмат, саухі морфн апіхю ет- 39 фооп гл пса нпітй [йтп]е. пеєі ан ${}^{117.1}$ [п]етр қоін[юні] аткакіа етфооп $\overline{N} - {}^{2}$ [г]рні гл йт[о]пос ентаупорг фаро- 3 [о]ү. сапоующе {сапоующе} гар 4 хрю арй птнрұ га пнавеі хекасе 5 гй поующе етимеү ечнанае 6 йптнрұ йсеноугне, еоусеї оу- 7 асетұ пет<т>нща а† юнг пкефохп 8 тнрұ ечр хріа йпноугене. етве 9 песі авал ги несі йпірнте пен- 10 тачұ архессы йхе гнот а† ніта- 11 ею ентаутафе осію йноч авал 12 гітоотұ йінсоус, несі етс { $\overline{\mu}$ п} $\overline{\mu}$ пфа авал 13 гітоо<то>ү[[4]] атроутафе асію йпкефос- 14 х \overline{n} , ечкн агрні йсі сперна йде 15 пс`ф'п юп йлає інсоус пехрістос, песі йтамр 16 алаконі йпюусия авол ий піно(ү]- 17

116.8 Δε: read τε. ÑΔε: read Δε. 116.18 ÑΔε: read Δε. 116.29 ÑΔε: read Ār. 116.34 ÑΔε: read Δε. 116.35 ÑΔε: read Δε. 117.14 ÑΔε: read Ñrε. 117.15 ÑΔε: read Ñrε. He came into being from the dazzling vision ²⁶ and the unchanged thought ²⁷ of the Word who turned himself ²⁸ to him alone after his movement ²⁹ from the assembly, just as ³⁰ those who ³¹ came forth with him received a body and soul and a foundation ³² and a confirmation and a judgment of ³³ things. They also thought that ³⁴ they should come.

After they contemplated ³⁵ the Savior, they came, and <they came> when he knew. ³⁶ They also were more exalted in the ³⁷ emanation according to the flesh than those who ³⁸ were brought forth from a deficiency, ^{116,1} because in this way ² they also received their bodily emanation along with ³ the body of the Savior through ⁴ the revelation and the ⁵ mixing with him. These others are those belonging to one being, and it is indeed the spiritual (being). But the assembly ⁹ is different. This is one thing; ¹⁰ that is another. Some ¹¹ have come forth from passion ¹² and division, lacking a ¹³ cure. Others are from ¹⁴ prayer, so that they cure ¹⁵ those who are sick, since they have been appointed to ¹⁶ cure those who have descended. ¹⁷ These are the apostles and the ¹⁸ evangelists. They are the disciples ¹⁹ of the Savior, and they are teachers ²⁰ in need of instruction. ²¹ Why then did they also associate with the passions ²² with which those who have been brought forth ²³ from passion associate, ²⁴ if they are brought forth ²⁵ bodily according to the assembly and ²⁶ <the> Savior, who did ²⁷ not associate with the passions?

²⁸ The Savior was an image ²⁹ of the solitary one, he who ³⁰ is the entirety embodied. ³¹ For this reason he kept the form of ³² invisibility, from which ³³ passionlessness derives. ³⁴ But they are images ³⁵ of each thing that has ³⁶ appeared. For this reason they ³⁷ receive for themselves the division from ³⁸ the form, after they have received form for the sowing that ³⁹ occurs beneath [heaven]. Additionally, this ^{117,1} is what it has in common with the evil that dwells ² in the places that they have reached. ³ For the will ⁴ subjected the entirety to sin so that ⁵ by that will he might have mercy ⁶ upon the entirety and they might be saved, since a ⁷ single one is appointed to give life whereas all the others ⁸ need salvation. Therefore, ⁹ it was from these sorts (of considerations) that it ¹⁰ began to receive grace to give the ¹¹ honors that were preached ¹² by Jesus, these that are worthy ¹³ for him to preach to the others, ¹⁴ since a seed of ¹⁵ the promise of Jesus Christ, whom we have ¹⁶ served in the revelation x6. підп шп бе неуйтец йнеу ¹⁸ пе йпбйтсевау ауш пбйстау ¹⁹ егоун апетаущооп йнац xй й-²⁰ щорп, пасі етеуйтеу авол й-²¹ гнтц й†т $\overline{\lambda}$ †ле атроусто агоун ²² арац, ете петоуноуте ероц xе ²³ « псште » пе. ауш йтац пе пр вол евол ²⁴ йтоотс й†аіхмалшсіа ауш пxін ²⁵ й†нйтрйге. текхналшсіа `й`де ²⁶ нееі ентаур бауоуан йтнйтат-²⁷ сауне есоеі йнёро гі нестопос. ²⁸ †нйтрйге де пе пісауне йте ²⁹ тыне етщооп гаюн де йпате-³⁰ тнйтатсауне щшпе ецоеі йрро, ³¹ ща `а́ннге гін оунйтатархн мй-³² н оунйтатген, еоупетнаноуч ³³ пе ауш оухаенте йнген ³⁴ те ауш оур вол евол те йтоотс ³⁵ й†фүсіс йнйтбауан та-³⁶ еі йтаущоп йкаг йнас.

же піге- ²⁹ нос мен тіпнеунатікос, еqo- ³⁰ єі тіпрнтн тіпоуоєін авад 2тіл оу- ³¹ осін ауш тіпрнте піпоупнеуна авад ³² гіп оупнеуна, птаретецапе ³³ оушнё авад, ацпшт агоун арац ³⁴ сегнтц. Аццшпе піноусшма ³⁵ сегнтц пітецапе. ацжі тіпсау- ³⁶ не гіп оубепн тіпбшлії авад. ³⁷ [п]іўухікон де пігенос гшс оуосін пе ³⁸ авад гіп оукшет, еацшск ахі сауне ^{119,1} тіпентагоушнё нец авад. пігоуо ² {пігоуо} апшт царарац гіп оунагте. ³ гіті оусын еу† свш нец пігоуо ⁴ ауш неугш тіпрнте ецоуноу ⁵ авад ен пітахро піне- ⁸ тнацшпе пігулікон пе 7 смот пінарнь тіптахро піне- ⁸ тнацшпе.

117.25 π´ Δε: read πτε. 118.11 αραq: read αραγ. 118.16 Δε: read χε. 118.18–19 πΔε: read πτε. and mixing, ¹⁷ was established. The promise had ¹⁸ the teaching and the return ¹⁹ to what they were from the ²⁰ beginning, from which they have ²¹ the drop in order to return ²² to him, which is what they call ²³ "the redemption." And it is the freedom from ²⁴ imprisonment and the power ²⁵ of freedom. The imprisonment of ²⁶ those who were captives of ignorance ²⁷ reigns in its places. ²⁸ But the freedom is the knowledge of ²⁹ the truth that exited before ³⁰ ignorance came to be in a position of power, ³¹ eternally without beginning and ³² end, since it is what is good ³³ and salvation of things ³⁴ and a release from ³⁵ the enslaved nature ³⁶ in which they have suffered.

Those ³⁷ who have been brought forth in a ³⁸ base thought of vanity, ³⁹ that is, it gravitates toward evil things ^{118,1} through the thought that [draws] them ² down to the love of power, they have received ³ the possession that is freedom, ⁴ from the greatness of the image that looked ⁵ upon the children. Yet it was a disturbance of ⁶ the passion and a corruption of ⁷ those things that he tossed aside from ⁸ himself initially, ⁹ when the Word, who is ¹⁰ for them a cause of their being and ¹¹ corruption, separated them from himself, while keeping <them> at <the> end of the assembly ¹² and permitting them to exist ¹³ because they too were useful for the things that were ¹⁴ destined.

Humanity came into being ¹⁵ in three manners according to essence: ¹⁶ the spiritual, the soulish, ¹⁷ and the material, preserved by the type ¹⁸ of the threefold disposition ¹⁹ of the Word, from which ²⁰ were brought forth the material, ²¹ soulish, and spiritual. Each one ²² of the essences of the three races ²³ is known by its fruit, ²⁴ and yet they were not known at first, ²⁵ but (only) at the coming of the Savior, the one ²⁶ who illuminated the holy ones ²⁷ and revealed ²⁸ what each one is.

The spiritual race, ²⁹ since it is ³⁰ like light from ³¹ light and like spirit from ³² spirit, when its head ³³ appeared, it rushed to him ³⁴ immediately. Immediately it became a body ³⁵ of its head. It received the knowledge ³⁶ of the revelation quickly. ³⁷ Now the soulish race (is) as light ³⁸ from fire, since it hesitated to receive knowledge ^{19.1} of the one who appeared to it. (It hesitated) even more ² to rush to him in faith. ³ From a voice it receives teaching, rather, ⁴ and this was sufficient, since it is not distant ⁵ from the hope in accordance with the promise, ⁶ since it received, in a manner of speaking, as a ⁷ pledge the guarantee of things ⁸ to come. But as for the material (race), ⁹ it is a foreign race in ¹⁰ every way. Since it is dark, it

eqna- ¹¹ naq \overline{q} abad \overline{m} ppe \overline{m} poyaein ¹² ce peqoyan \overline{p} abad \overline{p} katadye \overline{m} - ¹³ moq. gwc empequi \overline{m} pego 14 eei, <0y>abad \overline{n} zoyo pe ayw oy- ¹⁵ macte pe aja picaeic atpeq- ¹⁶ oyan \overline{p} q pe.

 χ ε πιγενος μπνεγματικόν ¹⁷ μνα χ ι μπνογρμε τηρή κατα ¹⁸ ρητε νιμ. πιργλικόν $\overline{\mathsf{N}}_{\Delta}$ E (MAXI ¹⁹ TTEKO KATA PHTE NIM, KA<TA> TPHTE ²⁰ $\overline{\mathsf{N}}$ OYEEI E(4⁺ A2TH). TI (YXIKON Δ [e] ²¹ $\overline{\text{N}}$ Fenoc, 200C eyn 2n thete fe 2n ²² feys $\overline{\text{N}}$ thete Δ and feys Δ - ²³ 2Phi 2000 AN, UPATPE KATA RETURD 24 ARAFAGON MN RKAKON. UXI APAU 25 MRIPETE ABAA EYKH APPHÏ P \overline{N} - ²⁶ N OYONE M \overline{N} ΠΠΟΣΤ ΑΡΟΥΝ ²⁷ ΠΑΝΤΟΣ ΑΝ ΑΝΙΠΕΤΝΑΝΟΥΟΥ. ²⁸ NEEL MEN ETEARLOFOC NTOY ABAL ²⁹ KATA RETP WPH NOOOR NAE H- ³⁰ MEEYE, ечере ипмете ипет- ³¹ дась ато ечтову ипютдаетте, ³² отитеч имет ипоухеенте на[пс]- ³³ фне. пантфс сенаноурме е[тве] ³⁴ пимеуе иноухаенте. Kata $\pi \in [N]^{-35}$ tayntų abad mmaų, $\pi \in [m]^{36}$ an $\pi \in [\pi] \in [1]$ eteanaei \overline{N} TOY AB[A]³⁷ \overline{M} M[A4], ^{120.1} ELLE MNTAFFELOC ELLE MNTPO-² ME. KATA T20MOLOFIA χε ούν 3 πεταεί είχασε νέουο αραύ, 4 αύω κατά πσαπς μν πονώμιε ν- 5 cou, CENATERO ROOY AN MIOY- 6 casite invetarity abad, roc 7 erivabod ne ri \pm Διαθέςις νε 8 ετνανογογ νε. νέει αγκαγε αγ- 9 ωμώε απταψε αείω μπωνε 10 \overline{M} ΠCWTHP εταγναφωπε, αγω¹¹ πευσπογων \overline{P} αβαλ ετεαμεί. ει-¹² Δ ε αγγελος ELLE POME, ELT- 13 thoogy and the inage, and 14 toycia though the $2\overline{M}$ TROUB. NE- ¹⁵ EI $\overline{N} \Delta E$ \overline{N} tay ete $2\overline{N}$ abod ne $2\overline{N}$ ¹⁶ TIMEEYE $\overline{M}M\overline{N}$ thaeioyee ¹⁷ capne, NEEL ENTARDONE ABAN ¹⁸ $2\overline{M}$ TKONZ AROYN WNET OV- ¹⁹ BHY, ETE NEEL NE ETEATIMEYE 20 $\overline{\text{N}}$ TOY ABAA {ABAA}, $\overline{\text{N}}$ NEEL GE, 21 2000 E2 $\overline{\text{N}}$ T272 NE, E<7>NALL $\overline{\text{N}}$ TOYPAH ²² PWC PN N' OYWNE. NETNA $\overline{\text{N}}$ TOY ²³ MEN ABAA PN TMNTHAEIOYEP ²⁴ CAPNE ETTWEI NEY \overline{M} POC OYA- ²⁵ EIW MN ZENCHY, \overline{N} CET EAY \overline{M} - ²⁶ TLOIC \overline{M} TEAY, \overline{N} CEKW $\overline{\text{NCWOY}}^{27}$ $\overline{\text{NTOYB}}\overline{\lambda}$ κέ, cenali $\overline{\text{NTWB}}\overline{\text{BBIW}}$ $\overline{\text{M-}}^{28}$ πουθ $\overline{\text{BBIO}}$, $\overline{\text{NLE}}$ πιμούν αγούν 29 αραβολ πε. νέει δε νταγ έτνα- 30 ελλα 2 έτβε τεπιθγμία 31 ντμντμαει έ αγ, $\overline{\mathsf{NCEMPPE}}$ reay ³² rpoc oyaeim. $\overline{\mathsf{NCEP}}$ rmbm at te- ³³ zoycia epe $\overline{\mathsf{N}}$ taytnootoy arac ³⁴ proc \overline{n} choy ma choyoeig) etey- ³⁵ \overline{n} teycoy, arw etbe $\uparrow\lambda$ aeise { \overline{n} } ³⁶ \overline{M} ΠΟΥΡ 20ΜΟλΟΓΙ \overline{M} ΠϢΗΡΕ \overline{M} ΠΝΟΥ- ³⁷ ΤΕ ^{121.1} \underline{X} Ε Π \underline{X} ΔΕΙΟ \overline{M} ΠΤΗΡ $\overline{\mathbf{U}}$ ΠΕ ΔΥΩ ² ΠΟΩΤΗΡ IF , AND \overline{M} and \overline{N} abox \overline{N} abox \overline{N} and \overline{N} and \overline{N} and \overline{N} and \overline{N} and \overline{N} and \overline{N} and \overline{N} and \overline{ NE- 5 EI CENALI INOYZAN INTOYMIT- 6 ATCAYNE MI TOYMITARNOMON, 7 ETE тили такае те, на нее в стасстрие, нее ете саетне в тироу ріке ABAL $\overline{N}TEYOY$. AUM $10 < 1 > M\overline{N}TTEEPAY \overline{N}2OYO 200CTE ATPOY- <math>11 \overline{P}$ 200B 2000 AN ANEET aroyn anxo- ¹² eic ete netegige en ne, en- ¹³ tay \overline{p} rub {apay} apay \overline{n} 61 \overline{n} 60m

119.32 $0\overline{N}Teq$: read $0\overline{N}Teq$.

121.9 \overline{N} тєүоү: read \overline{N} ентоү?

^{119.29} NAC: read NTC.

^{120.3} петаєї: read петоєї.

^{120.28} NAC: read стс.

^{120.30} The meaning of cTlagT is unknown, but it may be related to lagle "to be high" (C149b).

avoids ¹¹ the illumination of the light ¹² because its appearance destroys ¹³ it. Since it has not received its oneness, ¹⁴ it is in excess, and it is ¹⁵ hostile to the Lord at his ¹⁶ manifestation.

The spiritual race ¹⁷ will receive total salvation in ¹⁸ every way. The material (race) will receive ¹⁹ destruction in every way, just as ²⁰ one who fights against him. But the soulish ²¹ race, since it is in the middle in ²² its coming forth and its creation ²³ as well, is double in its disposition ²⁴ to good and evil. It receives ²⁵ (its) established departure ²⁶ immediately and (its) complete flight ²⁷ to those that are good. ²⁸ As for those whom the Word brought forth ²⁹ according to the first being of his ³⁰ thought, when he remembered the ³¹ exalted one and prayed for salvation, ³² <they> have salvation ³³ immediately. They will be saved entirely [because of] ³⁴ the salvific thought. Just as ³⁵ he was brought forth from him, so too ³⁶ were these brought forth from ³⁷ [him], ^{120.1} whether angel or ² human. In accordance with the confession that there is ³ one who is more exalted than them, ⁴ and in accordance with the prayer and the search ⁵ for him, they will also reach the ⁶ salvation of those who have been brought forth, since ⁷ they are from the disposition ⁸ that is good. These were ⁹ appointed for service of the announcement of the coming ¹⁰ of the Savior, which was to occur, and ¹¹ his manifestation that had come about. Whether ¹² angels or humans, when ¹³ he was sent as the service for them, they received as a matter of fact ¹⁴ the substance of their being. But these ¹⁵ who are from ¹⁶ the thought of the love of power, ¹⁷ those who have come about from ¹⁸ the assault of those who oppose ¹⁹ him, these whom the thought had ²⁰ brought forth, these, ²¹ since they are mixed, <they> will receive their end ²² quickly. Those who will be brought ²³ forth from the love of ²⁴ power that is given to them at ²⁵ a time and for periods of time, and who will glorify ²⁶ the Lord of glory, and who will leave behind ²⁷ their anger, they will receive their reward for ²⁸ their humility, which is the eternal perseverance.²⁹ But those who will ³⁰ be arrogant because of the desire ³¹ for domination, and who love glory ³² for a time, and who forget that the ³³ power that they were entrusted with ³⁴ (was given) occasionally and at times ³⁵ they have, and for this reason ³⁶ they did not profess that the Son of ³⁷ God ^{121.1} is Lord of all and ² Savior, and they were not delivered ³ from the wrath and the ⁴ likeness to the evil ones, these ⁵ will receive judgment for their ⁶ ignorance and their senselessness, ⁷ which is suffering, along with those 8 in error, any of those 9 who turned away <from them>; and 10 a wickedness even greater so that they ¹¹ also did to the Lord ¹² things that were not

 $\overline{\mathrm{N}}$ - ¹⁴ бвоур фарні апечноу. Аубф $\overline{\mathrm{M}}$ - ¹⁵ меу де « тинаффпе еноєі пар- ¹⁶ XON NTE ITHPY, EQULE CENAD ¹⁷ POTE ATENTATE AEIO $\overline{M}MAQ$ ¹⁸ $\overline{N}NPPO$ \overline{M} ПТНР \overline{M} . » саурісе сусіре \overline{N} - ¹⁹ несі \overline{N} сі \overline{N} ршме м \overline{N} Лаггелос, несі ²⁰ сте р \overline{N} авал En ne $2\overline{N}$ taiabecic et- ²¹ nanoyc \overline{N}_{Δ} e nioynem, alla oy- ²² abal te $2\overline{N}$ $+M\overline{N}T < T > 62 + 2$ TE. And $^{23} \{ayw\} ayp wappi newthink of m- <math>^{24}$ statio, eyoywwe se προς ουλεία) ²⁵ λύω τεπιθύμιλ, εφαμοόπ \overline{N} 61 π- ²⁶ μλείτ \overline{N} μταν \overline{N} ωλ ε{'ι'}ν ή έξε abal 27 rith tibbeid anonaesite \overline{N} - 28 nesi stena [[r]] morres $\overline{N} \Delta \varepsilon$ 29 niognem. ΜΝΝ ΤΡΟΥΡΟΜΟΛΟΓΙ ³⁰ ΜΠΧΔΕΙC ΔΥΩ ΠΙΜΕΕΥΕ ΜΠΕ- ³¹ ΤΔΝΙΤ ΔΤΕΚΚΛΗCIA ΔΥΩ Πίζως \overline{N} - ³² Netzebihy Names arete οyn som ³³ amooy the[[0y]](4, aretanit area 34 NeC, atpoykoinwni anecwwne 35 MR necmkoop abal 21tr picmat R- 36 NEYENDMON ATITETNANOY 37 atekkah[c]ia, eynaxi \overline{n} +koind- 38 nia 2n [tec2] EXTIC. TEEL $\overline{N}_{A}E$ a coc ^{122.1} pa tra \overline{N} reduce \overline{M} \overline{N} after occ ² \overline{M} transfer eterchinaett αροπ ³ \overline{N} NAEI ετε $2\overline{N}$ NABAλ NE $2\overline{N}$ ΠI- ⁴ Δ ΑΓΜΑ $\overline{N}\Delta$ Ε ΝΙΘΒΟΥΡ ΑΠCΩΡΜΕ. ⁵ ΟΥ ΜΟΝΟΝ χε αύσωλε μπιχοις ⁶ αboλ αύω αύρ ωραχνε ευραύ αραμ, ⁷ αλλα τκεεκκληςια 2000C an 8 equoon \overline{n} G1 normacte warac 9 nn norkwe nn norfdonoc, 10 ay ω teel te tlaeige nitta ω " nieel etapkim eayuitoy apphi " anempia итекклнсіа.

χε $+m\overline{n}$ τ- ¹³ CWTΠ \overline{n} δε ουψβήρ \overline{n} CCMA δε ¹⁴ δυψ ουψβήρ \overline{n} Nουcia τε $m\overline{n}$ ¹⁵ псштнр есоеі \overline{m} прите \overline{n} ноума ¹⁶ \overline{m} шелеет етве тесм \overline{n} тоуееі \overline{n} - ¹⁷ оушт $m\overline{n}$ пестат фарац. габн гар 18 ммаент ин ереацен етвните 19 исп пехристос. +MNT < T > MPME NAE ²⁰ NTAU EYNTEC MMEY NTXOPA ²¹ NNETOYNAU MΠΜΑ NOEAE-²²ετ αγώ ετραούτ ετραώε α- 23 δρή αχή πμούχ $\overline{6}$ μπα τωελέετ 24 μν τωελέετ. $+MNT < T > W2ME 6E^{25}$ RECTORIC ETNAQURE NEC, RE RAIDN 26 NAE NIZIKON, MRMA etempate 27 plopoc twt mpplya. And 28 plot eqpeqe and eqpa- 29 ont имоч, ечр гелпісе имач ³⁰ арач, йої пршме йтекклисіа, ³¹ ачпшще ипмеума Yyxh cama $2\overline{N}^{32}$ tokonomia mitael etmeye $\underline{x}e^{33}$ neoyeel noyat i.e., equoon \overline{N}_{2} HT \overline{Y}_{34}^{34} ne \overline{N}_{61} npwhe neei ete \overline{N}_{7} tau ne $\overline{35}$ nthp \overline{Y}_{3} , and \overline{N}_{7} tau thpoy ne. $\overline{36}$ AYO HAGI GYNTGY MMGY M- 37 HINGTG ABAA NITH II [.] G GTAPGN- 123.1 TOHOC NADAHY, AYO OYNTEY ² \overline{M} MEY \overline{N} NIMELOC ETANP OPT ³ \overline{N} COY. \overline{N} TAPOYTAOE AEIO ⁴ \overline{M} TICOTE, auxi cayne men ce- 5 2htų \overline{n} 61 пр ω me etxhk abad, 6 atpeutco e20yn 2 \overline{n} 0y6enh атеч- ⁷ миточеен иоушт, апма ете ⁸ оуавал ирнт $\overline{\mathbf{u}}$ пе, атречсто ⁹ амеу ам рим oypede, anna e^{-10} te oyabaa \overline{n} 2ht \overline{q} ne, anna ete- 11 aq2ete abaa \overline{m} moq. Neqme-¹² λος $\Delta \varepsilon$ ayp xpia πnοyma π \underline{x} 1 CBCD, ¹³ πεεί εταμοσή 2phi 2π πτοπος εttc[ε]- ¹⁴

121.14–15 δγσω йнеү: read δγσω йнбеү 121.21 йде: read йте. 121.28 моугие: read Nоугие. 121.28 йде: read йте. 122.12 пиры: read пеира. 122.13 де: read те. 122.26 йде: read йте. appropriate, ¹³ which the powers of the ¹⁴ left did to him leading to his death. They <said>, ¹⁵ "We will become ¹⁶ rulers of the entirety, if ¹⁷ the one who has been proclaimed ¹⁸ the king of the entirety is able to be killed." (They said this) when they labored to do ¹⁹ these things, they being the humans and angels, ²⁰ who are not from the good disposition ²¹ of those on the right, but ²² from the mixture. And ²³ they first chose for themselves honor, though it was a wish ²⁵ and desire (only) for a time, while the ²⁶ path of eternal rest is ²⁷ through humility for salvation of ²⁸ those of ²⁹ the right ones who will be saved. After they confess ³⁰ the Lord and the thought of what is ³¹ pleasing to the church and the hymn of ³² those who are humble along with it (the church) to the ³³ highest degree, in what is pleasing to do ³⁴ for it, in participating in its struggles ³⁵ and its afflictions in the manner of ³⁶ their understanding of what is good ³⁷ for the church, they will participate ³⁸ in [the] hope. Now this is to be said ^{122.1} concerning how humans and angels ² who are ³ from the ⁴ order of the left have a path to error: ⁵ not only did they reject the Lord ⁶ and conspire to do evil to him, ⁷ but toward the church also⁸ (they directed) their hatred ⁹ and their envy and their jealousy, ¹⁰ and this is the cause for the condemnation ¹¹ of those who have moved, having stirred themselves ¹² for the trials of the church.

Now the ¹³ election is a partner in the body ¹⁴ and being with ¹⁵ the Savior, since it is like a bridal chamber ¹⁶ on account of its unity ¹⁷ and its agreement with him. For, before ¹⁸ each space, ¹⁹ the Christ came on account of it (the election). Now as for the calling, ²⁰ it has the place ²¹ of those who rejoice at the bridal chamber ²² and who are glad and rejoice²³ at the joining of the bridegroom²⁴ and the bride. The calling's ²⁵ place, which will come to be for it, is the eternity ²⁶ of the images, where ²⁷ the Word has not yet joined with the fullness. And ²⁸ when the human of the church was joyful and ²⁹ glad at this, since he was hoping ³⁰ for it, ³¹ he divided spirit, soul, and body in ³² the ordering of the one who thinks that ³³ he is a unity, even though the human dwelling within him ³⁴ is the one who is the ³⁵ entirety, and he is all of them. ³⁶ And this one has ³⁷ the departure from the . . . that the ^{123.1} places will receive, and he has ² the parts that we ³ spoke about earlier. When ⁴ the redemption was proclaimed, the perfect human received knowledge ⁵ immediately, ⁶ in order to return quickly to his 7 unity, to the place 8 whence he came, in order to return ⁹ there joyously, to the place ¹⁰ whence he came, to the place ¹¹ whence he departed. But his ¹² members needed a place of instruction, ¹³ which is the places

NAGIT, ATPECIAL GINE ABAD 21TOO- ¹⁵ TOY ANNIPIKON ANITYDOC \overline{MO} APR. ¹⁶ \overline{MO} CMAAT NNOYEEIEλ, Φλητε ¹⁷ μμέλος μπασμά τηρού \overline{n} - ¹⁸ τεκκληςία μνούμα \overline{n} ούστ ¹⁹ $\overline{\mathsf{NCEX}}$ $\overline{\mathsf{N}}$ tanokatactacic 21 oy- 20 con, eayoyan20y abad $\overline{\mathsf{M}}$ micu- 21 ma etoyax, $\overline{N}{61}$ tanokata- ²² ctacic agoyn aninthedma. ²³ oyntey \overline{M} neg(40} y novt mete 24 Rodaph, Rnoytot of noverny, 25 ete nimete ne etodon Rnot 26 (μ) ΔΝΑΤΕΝΙΠΤΗΡΗ $\overline{4}$ μούν $\overline{\Gamma}$ $\overline{10}$ 20 ²⁷ αδούν αραί. $\frac{1}{4}$ αποκατάστασις $\Delta \varepsilon$ ²⁸ $\overline{10}$ δαέ, μ $\overline{10}$ δα TPENTHPY OY- 29 and abad mnete ntay ne, nuh- 30 pe ete ntay ne newte, ete ³¹ пееі пе пімлеіт агоун апіат- ³² фап $\overline{4}$ пеіфт, ете пееі пе пісто ³³ агоун апет \overline{p} wrter was aben with the matching of the matching the matching of the matching heei h[e hat] \overline{p} noei \overline{m} may and ti- 37 at 2004 124.1 and hat nev apay and ti- 2ΑΤΑΜΑΡΤΕ \overline{M} ΜΑΥ, 2000 ΔΕ \overline{M} Υ- ³ ΔΙ \overline{M} ΠΙCOTE. ΕΥΡ ΒΟΛ ΟΥΛΕΕ- ⁴ Τ \overline{Y} ΕΝ ΠΕ ΑΤΜ \overline{M} ΤΔΑΕΙΟ \overline{N} GI NI- ⁵ GBOYP, OYAE AN OYT 20 OYA- ⁶ EETY EN HE \overline{N} TOOTY \overline{N} tezoycia ⁷ \overline{N} AE NIOYNEM, NEET ETEAN- 8 MEYE ANOYEEI NOYEEI \overline{M} MAY 9 LE ANAN $2\overline{N}$ GAOYAN \overline{N} TEY AYO ¹⁰ $2\overline{N}$ where, \overline{N} see stema perases \uparrow ¹¹ or $2\overline{M}$ \overline{N} to to T of N so N simplifies 12 to \overline{N} such that 12 to \overline{N} νκέςοπ, αλλα ¹³ ούμντ \overline{p} ca νερμί αν πε πιζωτε ¹⁴ α{τω}νιβαθμος ετώροπ $2\overline{M}$ π- ¹⁵ πληρωμα αγω {μ} \overline{M} νενταγ† ρεν ¹⁶ αραγ τηρογ αγω εγρ νοї μμαγ ¹⁷ κατα тбом $\overline{\text{м}}$ почееі почееї $\overline{\text{N}}$ - ¹⁸ наюм, ачо очм $\overline{\text{N}}$ тфе агочн ¹⁹ фа петкараеіт пма ετε μπ²⁰ χρεία παμη μμεύ οχαε α- ²¹ τρούμμε οχαε ατρούρ Νοι ²² οχαε ατρούρ oyoein apaoy, 23 alla chieft through e eyo \overline{n} - 24 oyoein encer xria en ntroup 25 ογοειν αραγ.

χε ου μόνου π- ²⁶ ρμπκάς ουάστου σέρ χρεία π- ²⁷ πισώτε, αλλά πκεαγγέλος ²⁸ 2000 αν σέρ χρια μπισώτε μπ ²⁹ τέικων αυώ νικεπληρώμα π- ³⁰ δε ναιών αυώ νισόμ μμαζείε π<π>τ <0.5²⁹ του²⁰ του²¹ αιών αυώ νικεπληρώμα π- ³⁰ δε ναιών αυώ νισόμ μμαζείε π<π>τ <0.5²⁹ του²² του²² του²² πκεούεει, αλλά πταυ 2000 αν ³³ πώμρε, παεί ετκή πτ[ο]πος π- ³⁴ σώτε μπτηρά, α[up xpi] α μπσώτε ^{125,1} 2000 αν, ετε πρεσφώσιε π- ² ρώμε πε, εαστά μπιμ ³ μμου πού κιν μεσί ετπρ xpi- ⁴ α μμοού, αναν δπ σάρξ, ετόει ⁵ πνεκκλησία πτες. παεί σε μ- ⁶ ταρεσαζί μπισώτε πώδαρπ αβα[λ] ⁷ ζίτπ πλογός εταξί απιτή αχώς ⁸ πκεώψαπ τηρά αύχι σώτε αβα[λ] ⁹ ζίτοοτά, νεει ενταξαίτα αράυ. ¹⁰ νενταξχι περ μπεταξχι αυ- ¹¹ χι αν μπετώδου πόρητα.

 \mathfrak{X} е ава, 12 пиршие етщооп \mathfrak{N} сар \mathfrak{X} иеч- 13 \overline{p} гитс \overline{n} + мпісште, піщр \overline{n} ми[се] 14 птеч ачш †агапн птеч, піщн- 15 ре ентагщине гп сар $\overline{\mathfrak{X}}$, еач \overline{p} , $^{-16}$ хюч по паггелос етщооп гл тп[е] 17 апіполітече атроу \overline{p} політечна 18 «N>ммач

124.2 2000де: read 2000те. 124.4 Νσι: read Ντε? 124.5 † 200: read † 0γ00? 124.7 Νде: read Ντε. 124.29–30 Νде: read Ντε. 125.12–13 ΝεγΡ̄: the ink trace might also suggest ΝεϤΡ̄, in which case the referent is the Father. 125.17 ΠΟλΙΤΕΥΕ... ΠΟλΙΤΕΥΝΑ: read ΠΟλΙΤΕΥΝΑ... ΠΟΛΙΤΕΥΕ.

that are ¹⁴ adorned, so that he might receive from them a likeness ¹⁵ to the images, to the archetypes, ¹⁶ in the manner of a mirror, until ¹⁷ all the members of the body of ¹⁸ the church (are) in a single place ¹⁹ and receive the restoration at the same ²⁰ time, having been revealed as the ²¹ saved body, the restoration ²² into the fullness. ²³ It has an initial accord, ²⁴ an agreement with one another, ²⁵ which is an accord that dwells in the Father ²⁶ until the entireties receive countenances ²⁷ (from) within him. But the restoration is ²⁸ at the end, after the entirety ²⁹ reveals what it is, the Son ³⁰ who is the redemption, that ³¹ is, the path toward the incomprehensible ³² Father, that is, the return ³³ to what preexists. The eternities ³⁴ reveal themselves properly in ³⁵ that one, who ³⁶ is the unknowable and ³⁷ ineffable ^{124.1} and invisible and ² ungraspable one, so that it ³ might receive the redemption. Not only ⁴ was it freedom from the rule <of> those ⁵ on the left, nor was it ⁶ only <release> from the power ⁷ of those on the right, those ⁸ to each of whom we thought ⁹ we were slaves and ¹⁰ children, those from whom no one ¹¹ escapes quickly without ¹² becoming theirs again, but ¹³ the redemption is an ascending to ¹⁴ the stages in the ¹⁵ fullness and to those who have named ¹⁶ themselves and who think of themselves ¹⁷ according to the power of each one of ¹⁸ the eternities, and (it is) an entry into ¹⁹ the silent place that has no ²⁰ need for a voice nor for ²¹ knowing nor for conceiving ²² nor for illumination, ²³ but (it is a place where) all things are ²⁴ light, even though they do not need to be ²⁵ illuminated.

Not only do ²⁶ earthly humans need ²⁷ redemption, but also the angels ²⁸ need redemption along with ²⁹ the image and the rest of the fullnesses ³⁰ of the eternities and the marvelous powers of illumination. ³¹ So that we might not be perplexed concerning ³² the other ones, he too, ³³ the Savior, the one who is the place of ³⁴ redemption for the entirety, [needed] the redemption ^{125,1} as well, the one who became ² human, since he gave himself ³ for everything that we needed, ⁴ we in the flesh, who are ⁵ his church. ⁶ After he first received redemption from ⁷ the Word that went down to him, ⁸ all the rest received redemption from him, ⁹ those who had received him to themselves. ¹⁰ For those who had received the one who had received what dwells in him.

Among ¹² humans dwelling in the flesh ¹³ redemption started to be given, his firstborn ¹⁴ and his love, the ¹⁵ Son who came to be in flesh, while ¹⁶ the angels above requested ¹⁷ administration so that they might administer ¹⁸ with him upon the ñzphï ζı́mi kaz. εtbe fie- ¹⁹ ει ωρρουμούτε δραц τε « πιςώτε ²⁰ ñδγγεδος ñte πιώτ, » πεντάζ- ²¹ caλcλ ñneει ενταζωώπ{ε} ζι̃ce ²² ζα πτηρή εtbe πιςαύνε ñteq, ²³ δβάλ τε αύτ νευ ππιζμοτ ²⁴ ζαθή <n>ουλν νιμ.

χε πιωτ μqp σμ- ²⁵ pπ μπιαχγκε κτες, εσφορη ²⁶ pπ πιμοκκεκ πτες γλθη εμ- ²⁷ πατέλαγε σωπε μγω εγπτες ²⁸ μμες μα πκεί ετελογγμπες ²⁹ κεγ. Δικώ μπωτα μχπ πρες- ³⁰ σω πγέκιζης μπα γεκογμείας ³¹ μγελγ μπεςπληρωμα, επίμμ ³² πτρογρ μταχγκε μμας ογπ- ³³ τες μμες κιογλαείσε ποι ³⁴ πεςιμείας μβάλ μπες[†] ³⁵ μετέ. [13–15] ^{126,1} πτες. Ππρητε π⁴τμπτχι σμγ- ² κε μρας ογώνξ αβαλ π⁴τμπτα- ³ φθονος πτες τε μγω πογώνξ ⁴ μβαλ μπεορό π⁴τμπτελόε πτες ⁵ πε, ετε πεεί πε πμες σκεγ πέλγ, ⁶ ετε πεεί πε πρητε ετελγόικε ⁷ μμλς μμεκ είοει πλλείσε ⁸ π⁴τμπτατσληκε, είοει με αν ⁹ πρεςιχπο μπιαχγκε.

χε γῶν ογ- ¹⁰ coφia εςγμπ αγω ναττέγας ¹¹ αψαρμς απιζαγνε ωα γαε, ωαν- ¹² τενιπτηρή ζίζε εγκωτε νζα ¹³ πνογτε πιωτ, ετεμπελαγε ¹⁴ σντή αβαλ ζίτν τεψζοφια μμιν ¹⁵ {μμιν} μνου μν τεψσομ. εψτ ¹⁶ μνου ατροχχι ζαγνε μπιζογε ¹⁷ μεγε απινος νταείο ντευ, ετε- ¹⁸ αψτ μνου, αγω τλαείσε ετεατ- ¹⁹ τέες, ετε τεγχαρίζτεια ντευ τε ²⁰ νατώχνε, παεί έτε αβαλ ζίτοο- ²¹ τ<τ ν νττ ταιώ μπιώτ ναε πευωαχνέ, ²² εψογωνς μνου εβόλ ωρ ενήςε ²³ ανέει εταρ νη μνντατκιμ να τευφόλανε, ²² εψογωνς νη του το ²⁵ χι μπιζηνε ντευ γπ πευογώμε ²⁶ χε πτρογεί απείρα αν ντ- ²⁷ μνντατζαγνε μν μεσκούς.

²⁸ χε μαεί εμταμρ ωαρπ μμέγε ²⁹ αραγ ατρογτέζο μπιζαγμέ μπ³⁰ μιπέτμαμογογ ετωροπ πζηττ, ³¹ μεγμακμέκ—ετέ †coφia π- ³² τε πιωτ—χεκάζε εγμάχι †- ³³ πε πλιπέτθαγογ αγώ πζέρ γγ- ³⁴ μμάζε μμάγ πζρηί πζητογ, ³⁵ μπρητή μμόγ….. προς ογαιώ ³⁶ [ωμμ χεκάζε εγμα]ζι π†απο- ³⁷ [λαγςίς μμπτρηνη] γου ώα αμη-³⁸ ξ[ε τμέτ]. ^{127,1} εγπτέγ μμέγ μπιωμέ μπ² πισμόσυ πκώ πζώου μπ τλα- ³ είσε πμέτ† ούβηγ αγτέζι ⁴ μπιο ούθαγμαζτου πμέτχα- ⁵ ζε, ατρεφωώπε εφούαπε ⁶ αβάλ χε †μπτατζάγμε π- ⁷ μετμάρ ατούων πωτ μεγ- ⁸ ωώπε πτέγ πε. παεί εταξ† μεγ ⁹ μπιζαγμε πτέψ μεγούσομ ¹⁰ πτέψ πε ατρούττεζας χε πίζαγ- ¹¹ με μέμ επαξή μεγ ⁹ μπιζαγμε πτέψ μεγούσομ ¹⁰ πτέψ πε ατρούττεζας χε πίζαγ- ¹¹ με μέμ επαξή μεγ ⁹ μπιζαγμε πτέψ μεγούσομ ¹⁰ πτέψ πε ατοότογ ¹⁵ αρ ζούς σχυμε άραγ΄ τηρού » αύω « πιά- ¹⁴ ζο » αύω « πιού {ε} ωρω « πιμαείτ αξούμ απή ¹⁸ μέτε αύω αξούμ απέτρ φο- ¹⁹ μπ πώροπ, » έτε πέει πει παικαι πλέε μαςί μαζι το ¹⁹ πτούμαμα το ²⁰ πτούμας ²¹ πόμου πτο ²² πε πχεμή πτοικοιομία πτε ²³ πούμος χεκάζε ερετζαμ μα- ²⁴ ώμοπε μπρητέ εταρεταρχμα οι ²⁵ μμαφ.

125.33 אדסו: read אדנפ? 126.21 אדע: read אדנפ. 127.14 אדנ: read גענ. 127.19–20 גוא אדלאגפוא: read דו אדלאגנוא. 127.20 אדע: read אדני. earth. For this ¹⁹ reason he is called "the redemption ²⁰ of the angels of the Father," the one who ²¹ consoled those who were suffering ²² under the entirety because of his knowledge, ²³ because he was given the grace ²⁴ before anyone else.

The Father foreknew ²⁵ him, since he was ²⁶ in his thought before ²⁷ anything had come to be and since he had ²⁸ those to whom he has revealed him. ²⁹ He placed the deficiency upon the one who ³⁰ remains for certain times and periods ³¹ as a glory for his fullness, since ³² their ignorance of him ³³ is a cause <of>³⁴ his bringing forth of his ³⁵ unity [...] his. ^{126,1} Just as the reception of knowledge ² about him is a manifestation of ³ his lack of jealousy and the revelation ⁴ of his abounding sweetness, ⁵ that is, the second glory, ⁶ so also has ⁷ he been found to be the cause ⁸ of ignorance, even though he is ⁹ one who produces knowledge.

In a ¹⁰ wisdom hidden and incomprehensible ¹¹ he kept the knowledge until the end, until ¹² the entireties became weary searching for ¹³ God the Father, whom no one ¹⁴ found from his own ¹⁵ wisdom or power. He gives ¹⁶ himself in order that they might receive knowledge of the immense ¹⁷ thought about his great glory, which ¹⁸ he has given, and (about) the cause he has ¹⁹ given, which is his never-ending thanksgiving, ²⁰ the one who, from ²¹ the immovability of his counsel, ²² reveals himself eternally ²³ to those worthy of the Father ²⁴ unknowable in his nature, so that they might ²⁵ receive knowledge of him by his wish ²⁶ that they come to experience ²⁷ ignorance and its pain.

²⁸ Those about whom he first thought ²⁹ that they should attain knowledge and ³⁰ the good things that are in it ³¹ were contemplating—which is the wisdom of ³² the Father—so that they might ³³ taste the evil things and might ³⁴ train themselves in them, ³⁵ just as a [...] for a [short] time ³⁶ [so that they might] receive the ³⁷ [enjoyment of the good things] ³⁸ forever. ^{127,1} They have change and ² constant renunciation and the ³ cause of those who oppose them as a distinction ⁴ and excellence of those who are exalted, ⁵ so that is comes to be apparent ⁶ that the ignorance of ⁷ those who will be ignorant of the Father ⁸ was their being. The one who gives them ⁹ knowledge of him was one of his powers ¹⁰ for (helping) them to attain the ¹¹ knowledge properly is called ¹² "knowledge of ¹³ all that will be thought of" and "the ¹⁴ treasury" and "the repetition ¹⁵ for increase of knowledge," "the revelation ¹⁶ of the things that were known initially," ¹⁷ and "the path toward ¹⁸ unity and the preexistent one," ¹⁹ that is, the increase ²⁰ of those who have left ²¹ behind their importance that was theirs ²² in the ordering of ²³ the will so that the end might ²⁴ be like the ²⁵ beginning.

же піваптісна єтфооп ²⁶ гіл оүнітхаєіс, песі єтоү- ²⁷ нафе агрнї арац ію міптнрі ²⁸ іссфопе ігні, ми бева- ²⁹ птісна са петімеў оуасетц, ³⁰ єте песі пе пефте агоун ³¹ єпноўте піфт нії пфнре нії ³² писуна єтоуаав, єасфопе ³³ ію †гонологіа авал гітій оу- ³⁴ нагте агоун анірен етімеў, ³⁵ несі [ете о] урен поуфт пе \overline{n} - ³⁶ де піфі ноуче, ^{128,1} саупгоут іметеаухооус ² неуоу же сефооп. савал \overline{n} - ³ пасі суптеў імеў імпоў- ⁴ хасіте іхі наї ста<грана- ⁵ гте же сефооп. ете песі ⁶ пе тпего мен гій оунітат- ⁷ неў арас іппфт нії пфнре ⁸ нії писуна єтоуаав гіл оунаг- ⁹ те (де) патіў гнт снеў, ауш саў- ¹⁰ \overline{p} нійтре пнооў, ауш гіли оў- ¹¹ геліпс єстахрасіт суана- ¹² гте іннаў, жекасе сецаффоі³ пе єпхшк іннентаўнагі ¹⁴ араў пе «ібі» пітсо агоўн араў аўщ ¹⁵ піфт нійнеў оуасі пе, пішт ¹⁶ пноўте, песі ітаўр гонологі іннац ¹⁷ гіл оунагте аўш песі єйтаг- ¹⁸ † іноўноўхо німец гіл оун оу- ¹⁹ сауне.

χε πιβαπτικά πταν- 20 ωρπ πχοού σεμούτε αραύ 21 χε « $2\overline{B}$ coy πνεει etemayka- 22 koy arby \overline{m} mou, » ie neei et- 23 nategiu rüdoy ayd neei entar- 24 XI COTE EYP FOR \overline{M} MOY. AND CE- 25 MOYTE APAU XE (ITAXPO \overline{M})- 26 TMHE REE ETEMNTEY REFLE 27 mmey. » 2N oymnta<t>pike MN oy- 28 MNTatkim eyemarte μμας ²⁹ εγαμαρτε μμας μσι μεει \overline{N} - ³⁰ ταρχι \overline{N} +αποστασίος. Cemoy- ³¹ τε арац $\Delta \varepsilon \ll mntkapwc \gg \varepsilon tb \varepsilon^{32}$ псбра2T мn tmntatwtoptp. 33 семоуте арац ам $\chi \in \langle \langle M \rangle$ NGELS- ³⁴ et » etbe nimete MN $\uparrow MNT$ - ³⁵ atticate ete Nae[1 N]e \uparrow [0] ycayne ³⁶ $\pm \epsilon$ aycoywnų. Ayw c[emoy]te apaq ^{129,1} an $\pm \epsilon$ « поулеін йлтеwt π^2 ayw vatkwet, » eqt oyaein en, 3 alla netaep fori vinay ey- 4 eire vinay Noyagin. Ste⁵ nagi an ng gntaup fori \overline{M} [a]y. ⁶ ayw comoyte apay an \underline{X} e « $\overline{\Pi}$ -⁷ \overline{M} нач тнр \overline{V} раплос 10 р \overline{N} н оум \overline{N} тхаєю \overline{M} петаніт 11 рни оум \overline{N} татпосоє м \overline{N} ούμπ[t]- ¹² αται μν ούμντατώτα μν ού- ¹³ μντατρικέ, ώα πλει έτωρου 14 $\overline{\text{N}}$ Νέταρχι ρη. » εν $\overline{\text{N}}$ Γαρ πε πκε- ¹⁵ ογέξι αμογτέ αρας $\overline{\text{M}}$ μας 16 $\overline{\text{N}}$ Ca « `π΄μογτέ » Equei \overline{N} NINTHPU, ¹⁷ ete neei ne, kan eyujanmoyte ¹⁸ apaq \overline{N} NIPEN {NNIPEN} Natanoy, ¹⁹ eperatooy ayondele mmaq. ²⁰ mniphte eqnnca npphi ndele 21 nim ауш чипса игрні играу нім 22 ауш чита нигрні иноус нім 23 ауш чипса нтпє \overline{N} OYAN NIM ²⁴ AYO UNICA N2PHÏ MMNTKAPOC ²⁵ NIM, NAGI NG NPHTE ETODON ²⁶ {AYO песі пе пе прите етщооп 2^{27} тимас гате нетщооп ппе- 2^{28} те птач пе. пасі пе

127. 35–36 स.де: read स्पित. 128.4 स.द्रा: read सिंग. 128.6 साह्युठ: read साह्युठ. 128.14 सामटठ: read साहयुठ. 128.30 дностденос: read днокатаетаене. 129.22 प्रस्तिव: read प्रस्ति. The baptism that exists ²⁶ properly, to which the entireties ²⁷ will descend ²⁸ and within which they will be, there is no other ²⁹ baptism outside of this one alone, ³⁰ which is the redemption into ³¹ God the Father and the Son and ³² the Holy Spirit, ³³ when the confession occurs out of ³⁴ faith in those names, ³⁵ [which] are a single name ³⁶ of the gospel, ^{128,1} when they believe what has been said ² to them, namely, that they exist. On account of ³ this those who believed ⁴ that they exist have their ⁵ salvation. This ⁶ is the attainment in an ⁷ invisible manner of the Father and the Son ⁸ and the Holy Spirit in a ⁹ faith without doubt. And when they ¹⁰ testified about them, also with a ¹¹ secure hope they grasped ¹² them, so that the return to them might become ¹³ the perfection of those who had faith ¹⁴ in them and (so that) ¹⁵ the Father might united with them, the Father ¹⁶ God, who was confessed ¹⁷ in faith and who ¹⁸ gave (them) their union with him in ¹⁹ knowledge.

The baptism that we ²⁰ previously discussed is called ²¹ "garment of those who do not ²² strip themselves of it," because those who ²³ will clothe themselves in it and those who have ²⁴ received redemption wear it. It is also ²⁵ called "the strength of the ²⁶ truth that does not have destruction." ²⁷ Without wavering and ²⁸ movement it grasps ²⁹ those who ³⁰ have received the <restoration> even as they grasp him. It is called ³¹ "silence" on account of ³² the tranquility and imperturbability. ³³ It is also called "bridal chamber" ³⁴ on account of the agreement and the ³⁵ lack of division of those who know that ³⁶ they have known him. It is also [called] ^{129,1} "the light that never sets ² and has no flame," since it does not illuminate, ³ but those who have worn it ⁴ are made into light. ⁵ They are those whom he wore. ⁶ Additionally it (baptism) is called "the 7 life eternal," that is, 8 immortality. It is also called 9 "that which exists completely, plainly, ¹⁰ properly, in what is beautiful, ¹¹ indivisibly, ¹² steadfastly, flawlessly, ¹³ unwaveringly, to the one who exists ¹⁴ for those who have received a beginning." For what else ¹⁵ is there to call it ¹⁶ except "the call," since it is for the entireties, ¹⁷ that is, even if it is called ¹⁸ countless names, ¹⁹ they are spoken with reference to it. ²⁰ Just as it surpasses every word ²¹ and every sound ²² and every mind ²³ and everything ²⁴ and every silence, ²⁵ so too ²⁶ (scribal error) 27 is it with those who are what 28 it is. This is their discovery 29 of what netoysine ²⁹ Thay Thete Ntay ne, $2\overline{N}$ oy- ³⁰ HNTation HN oyhnt- ³¹ at \overline{P} noi Ned, and the $2\overline{N}$ net- ³² cayne, abad $2\overline{\Gamma}TN$ netaytes[0] ³³ Thay, etc need ne entay- ³⁴ \uparrow ea[y n]eq.

22 RP2 NTMTCOTT ^{130.1} KAN GYN 20YG 222 NKOB 2- 2 TPNZOOC, NOG GTGOOG 2- 3 2000, nagi \overline{n}_{Δ} e 2007 2a ⁴ пра \overline{n} na пітшеме—пеєі гар ⁵ пе прите єтоумоуте ani- 6 oynem \overline{M} maq—oyanarkaion 7 ge fie atp \overline{N} oy{2}@2 atootne 8 acc<xe 2 > a p a y o y a y o y o y o y o y a tata ta p o y a p a y a tata ta p o y a p a y \overline{N} 2PHI ¹¹ 2 \overline{N} NET2 \overline{N} OH 2 \overline{N} N OYOL TOC AN- ¹² LOOC; ABAA 2 \overline{N} N OYMEPOC, ¹³ ETILH aei ± 000 fe netapei¹⁴ thpoy abal 2ⁱtn πλογος, ei-¹⁵ fe abal 2ⁿ πita ± 0 ¹⁶ NETPAOY ELLE ABAA $2\overline{N}$ ¹⁷ $+B\overline{\lambda}KE$ ET+ OYBHOY MN III- ¹⁸ NOYPOY ABAA MMAY, ETE III- ¹⁹ NOYPOY $\overline{N}_{A}\overline{e}$ \overline{N}_{TA} is a poyn 20 $\overline{N}_{N}\overline{e}T_{A}\overline{c}\overline{e}$ and $\overline{N}_{A}\overline{c}$ $\overline{N}_{A}\overline{e}$ $\overline{N}_{A}\overline{e}\overline{e}\overline{N}_{A}\overline{e}\overline{e}\overline{N}_{A}\overline{e}\overline{e}\overline{N}_{A}\overline{e}\overline{n}$ \overline{N} - ²² WOOT MAN OUSELTIC MAN OUS ²³ NACTE ATREV[X]1 ATOUXAGE- ²⁴ TE RAG TILEDB etnanoyy, 25 each \overline{p} azion \overline{m} moon abal $\underline{x}e^{26}$ produte ne abal pr nilia- 27 becic etnanoyoy, eyntey 28 they ntlaeise thoy 2.9 eyoy fummed a ball $2\overline{\text{m}}$ net-³⁰ WOOT. GTI AN χ E NEWTATETAO- ³¹ FOC χ I MMAY MMIN MMAY NM- ³² MEY 2NN ουμπτατής apac 33 ευούω, πεταλές αυόμως 34 ατοστή αν μπ ε'їμεύε αβάλ $x \in {}^{35}$ Neargodie erp [2a]e Ney, ${}^{131.1}$ neei \overline{N} targodie \overline{N} daeige \overline{M} - 2 ntrogodie. емпоуцітоу ³ агрнії єцоуах, гос єм \overline{n} даує ⁴ щооп га тоуєгн. Алла сего- ⁵ MOLOFI ZE OYNTEY APXH ⁶ $\overline{M}MEY$ $\overline{M}\PiTOYDDIE,$ AYD CE- ⁷ OYDDE $\langle \overline{M} \rangle \PiEEI$ ατρογεογων \overline{q}^8 ετε πετωροπ γα τογέγη πε. \overline{p} προγο σε προγο δε αγογωω \overline{T}^{10} $\overline{\mathsf{M}}$ ΠΟΥΩΝ $\overline{\mathsf{P}}$ ΔΒΔ $\overline{\mathsf{A}}$ ΠΟΥΔ $\overline{\mathsf{E}}$ ΙΝ ΠΡΗΤ $\overline{\mathsf{E}}$ $\overline{\mathsf{N}}$ ΝΟΥ $\overline{\mathsf{B}}$ ΒΡΗ $\overline{\mathsf{E}}$ Ε, ΔΥΩ ¹² ΔΥ $\overline{\mathsf{P}}$ Η $\overline{\mathsf{N}}$ ΤΡ $\overline{\mathsf{E}}$ Δ $\overline{\mathsf{E}}$ $\overline{\mathsf{N}}$ ΤΔ4ΟΥΩΝ $\overline{\mathsf{P}}$ ¹³ [ab]al agoyzaei \overline{n} te{neo}y.

¹⁴ [x]ε ου μονόν νεταξεί αβάλ ¹⁵ μπλογός, νετανχού $\overline{\mathbf{h}}$ - ¹⁶ μος α[pa]ύου ούαετου νε χε ¹⁷ сеνατέζε πίζωβ ετνανόυς, ¹⁸ αλλά νετανάει ζώου αν χπαυ ¹⁹ κατά νιζιαθέςις αν έτνα- ²⁰ νούου ςέναρ κοινώνι ζώου ²¹ αν απιθτόν κατά τηντζούο ²² μπίζμοτ. αύω νέει έντας ²³ θτου αβάλ ζθι τέξιεπιθες- ²⁴ μία θτε τηντικές ταυτικός ²⁵ ςάζνε, εύντευ μμεύ μπι- ²⁶ είτε δίζητου, έτε τέξι τε την διατό ταυτικός αξύνες στου διατός ²⁸ διατός μποριός ²⁹ δει ναξί ενταξός 2000 μπ διατός ετεύντευ μμεύ διατός διατικός διατός διατικός διατός ²⁹ δια ναξί ενταξός αξύνες του ³³ ώρε ακώς διατός διατικός διατικός ατωρογείτ πρός ότου διατός ³⁶ ετεύνας διατός διατός του διατός διατός του διατός διατός διατικός διατός διατός

130.1 Ñκωβ: read Ñεωβ. 130.15 Ñሏε: read Ñτε. 130.19 Ñሏε: read ሏε. 130.23 δτρεq: read δτρεγ. 130.24 Ñሏε: read Ñτε. 131.3 εφογδαχ: read εγογδαχ. it is, ³⁰ ineffably and inconceivably ³¹ in (its) face, for the coming into being in those ³² who know, through what they have attained, ³³ that is the one ³⁴ to whom they give glory.

Concerning the election, ^{130.1} even if there are many more things ² for us to say, as it is fitting to ³ say, concerning ⁴ those of the calling—for this ⁵ is the way those ⁶ on the right are called—it is necessary ⁷ for us to continue ⁸ to <speak> about them and it is helpful for us not ⁹ to forget about them. We have spoken ¹⁰ about them if there is enough in ¹¹ what (came) before in abundance. How have we ¹² spoken? Partially, ¹³ since I said that all those who have come ¹⁴ forth from the Word, either ¹⁵ from the condemnation of ¹⁶ the evil ones or from ¹⁷ the anger that fights against them and the ¹⁸ turning from them, which is the ¹⁹ turning toward ²⁰ the exalted ones and the petition and ²¹ the remembrance of those who preexist ²² and hope and ²³ faith that <they> might [receive] their salvation ²⁴ from good work, ²⁵ since they have been made worthy because ²⁶ they are beings from the ²⁷ good disposition, having ²⁸ the cause of their begetting, ²⁹ an opinion from the one who ³⁰ exists. Still more (I said) that before the Word had ³¹ concerned himself with ³² them invisibly ³³ by willing, the exalted one added ³⁴ to his thought because ³⁵ they came to be in need of him, ^{131.1} the one who had become a cause of ² their coming into being. They did not elevate themselves ³ when <they> were saved, as though nothing ⁴ preexisted them. Rather, they ⁵ confess that they have a beginning ⁶ to their being, and they ⁷ want this: to know him ⁸ who preexists them. ⁹ More than anything, (I said) that they worshipped ¹⁰ the revelation of the light ¹¹ that was in the form of lightning, and ¹² they testified that it had appeared ¹³ as <their> salvation.

¹⁴ Not only those who have come forth from ¹⁵ the Word, those about whom we said ¹⁶ only that ¹⁷ they would accomplish the good work, ¹⁸ but also those whom these produced ¹⁹ in accordance with the good dispositions ²⁰ will participate ²¹ in the rest in accordance with the abundance ²² of grace. And those who were brought forth ²³ from the desire ²⁴ of the love of ²⁵ power, since they have the ²⁶ seed within them, that is the ²⁷ love of power, will receive ²⁸ a reward for (their) good deeds, ²⁹ namely, those who worked and those ³⁰ who are predisposed ³¹ to good things, should they be willing ³² in opinion and desire ³³ to renounce the ³⁴ vain, temporary era ³⁵ [and keep] the commandment of the Lord ^{132,1} of glory, rather than fleeting glory, ² and inherit ³ the eternal kingdom.

TENOY LE ⁴ OYANAFKAION HE ATPN[2] \Box TPE ⁵ NNLAEIGE MAN NENEPFIA NLE ⁶ пириот шарау ил ніаформи, ⁷ спетещще пе атрихоу ипен- ⁸ танр шрп \overline{N}_{2} 004 \overline{N}_{2} E TIOYZA- 9 EITE \overline{N}_{2} E NIOYNEM THPOY 10 \overline{N}_{2} E NIAT<T>APT? MN Net<t>aptapt ¹¹ theor, apute \overline{M} may $[M\overline{N}]$ ¹² noverhy. And \overline{M} ton [ete] ¹³ REEL RE ROYONZ ABAN M[RI]- ¹⁴ CMAT ENTAYN[A]2TE $\langle \overline{N}$ 2HTY>, REEL ¹⁵ ATPNTE2AU αρέτ $\overline{\mathbf{q}}$ 2NN ογ- ¹⁶ ωέχε επέτεωψε πε. ενώλ- ¹⁷ $\overline{\mathbf{p}}$ 20μολογι γαρ $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ $+ \overline{\mathbf{n}}\overline{\mathbf{n}}\overline{\mathbf{p}}\overline{\mathbf{p}}$ ο ¹⁸ eten nexpictoc, and bod for \overline{n} to - 19 ot \overline{q} while \overline{n} respective the \overline{q} and t- 20 MATATIMIM MA HIMBE. TPAH 21 GAP NALLI HIMME AN AOYEELA- 22 OYINT AOE AN ETE очееі \overline{n} - ²³ очшт те тархн, пма ете м \overline{n} ²⁴ гоочт м \overline{n} сгіме очде г \overline{n} гед ²⁵ гі EXEYPEPOC OYAE MN CBBE 26 2" MNTATCBBE OYA[6] MN AFFE- 27 XOC OYAE MN POME, EYNAGNTE EYNADDHE. 21 31 EQ HE TOYCIC THETE OY2H- 32 2EX {EN} HE; EYNALI HA MV og - 133.1 elegoepoc. Cenali infog V- 2 rap vogo vogo 2NN og vcc 3 2NN OYQUEZE THM OYAEETY ⁴ EN, ATPOYNAPTE, OYAEETY PI- ⁵ TN OYCMH, ZE NEEL NE прите ⁶ етщооп, де очене почшт де ⁷ †апокатастасис агочи апе- ⁸ тенечщооп. kan eyn 2aeine 9 cace etbe toikonomia, eaykay- 10 e ndaeige nneta20,000e, 11 eyp 20γε ενεργία εξνφύαικη νε, 12 [Δ] γω εγρ ζνεγ στβε νετώμεγ, 13 [Cen] Δχι $\overline{\mathbf{N}}$ +MATPPO MA TITAXPO ¹⁴ [MA] TIOYXACITE $\overline{\mathbf{N}}$ GI AFTELOC ¹⁵ [21 K]EPOME. NACI GE NE Νλλεισε.

132.5 μ.A.e: read μτε. 132.8 μ.A.e: read μτε. 132.9 μ.A.e: read μτε. 132.10 μ.A.e: read μτε. 132.18 ΑγΡ: read ανΡ. 133.6 Δ.e: read τε. 133.16 νεταξογωνζ: read πεταξογωνζ?

Now ⁴ it is necessary for us to join ⁵ the causes with the effects of ⁶ the grace and motivations upon them, ⁷ since it is fitting for us to say what ⁸ we discussed earlier about the salvation ⁹ of all those of the right (and) ¹⁰ of the unmixed ones and all the mixed ones, ¹¹ to join them [with] ¹² each other. And the rest, [which] ¹³ is the manifestation of [the] ¹⁴ form <in> which they believed, ¹⁵ (it is necessary) that we establish it in a ¹⁶ fitting discussion. For when we ¹⁷ confessed the kingdom ¹⁸ in Christ, <we> became free from ¹⁹ all the many forms and the ²⁰ inequality and the difference. For the end ²¹ will receive the singular being ²² just as the beginning ²³ is singular, the place where there is no ²⁴ male and female, nor slave ²⁵ and free, nor circumcision²⁶ and uncircumcision, neither angel²⁷ nor human, but ²⁸ Christ is all in all. What is the nature ²⁹ of the one who did not exist at first? ³⁰ It will be discovered that he will exist. And ³¹ what is the nature of the one who is a slave? ³² He will receive a place with a ^{133.1} free person. For they will receive the vision ² more and more by nature and not only ³ by lesser word, ⁴ so that they believe, only through ⁵ voice, that this is the way ⁶ it is, that the restoration into ⁷ what once was is a ⁸ unity. Even if there are some who are ⁹ exalted because of the assembly, since they have established ¹⁰ causes of the things that have come into being, ¹¹ since they are natures with greater energy, ¹² and since they are pleasing on account of these (characteristics), ¹³ angels [and] humans will receive the kingdom and the strength ¹⁴ [and] the salvation. ¹⁵ These, therefore, are the causes.

¹⁶ The <one> who appeared in the flesh they believed ¹⁷ without hesitation ¹⁸ that he is the Son of the unknown ¹⁹ God, the one ²⁰ not previously spoken about ²¹ and not able to be seen. And ²² they set aside their gods ²³ whom they had worshipped initially ²⁴ and lords, those who are in ²⁵ heaven and those upon ²⁶ the earth. Before ²⁷ they took them up, and even while he was ²⁸ a child, they testified that he had already ²⁹ begun to preach, ³⁰ and at the time that he was in the tomb ³¹ as a dead man the ³² [angels] thought that he was alive, ³³ [and they received] life from ^{134.1} he who had died. ² They desired initially ³ that their numerous services and wonders, ⁴ which were in the temple for ⁵ them, be made continually <for> the confession. ⁶ That is, it is possible to do it ⁷ for them through ⁸ their advance toward him.

 $\chi \epsilon^{9}$ ficabte etamey et ϵ' maysi 10 amoy eroyn ayealey abol 11 etbe πετεννεγούωτ μμος ¹² εν μπμα ετμμεγ, αλλα ε[γ+μ]-¹³ πεχρίστος, πέει ETENEYMEYE [apaq]¹⁴ at pequidine \overline{M} mma et[MMey], ¹⁵ mma entayei $aba\lambda \overline{M}$ [aq] 16 NTHEY, abad togyma togyma $\overline{10}$ c1 20 cases need eteneroupping 18 that etc θεραπεύε $\overline{\mathbf{M}}$ - ¹⁹ μαυ εύρ σύμμρε [μ]μαυ ²⁰ πνρέν ενταυχιτού [α]πούωεπ. ²¹ ayteeitoy \overline{M} петоумоуте ²² арач \overline{M} мау [2]ии оум \overline{M} тха- ²³ ею. нееі \overline{N} де $M\overline{N}$ ка teq- ²⁴ analhmyedc aggi fipa ²⁵ amme $\chi \in \overline{N}$ taq fe foggaüc, ²⁶ feei ete m \overline{N} dage $\overline{0}$ \overline{N} cases 27 apay. And nay informate praces, 28 and $\overline{0}$ in abax [2] \overline{N} [N] oropo- 29NOC, antication abead in NOC- 30 orther there is a subaried neck of an intersection of the subaries of t ETANP $\square[P]\Pi$ NXOOY, ³² NNOYXAEITE MN Π N[OYP AY]- ³³ HEYE ETNANOYY \square A [... ^{135.1}.....] WBHP and Niarteloc 2 [...]. and times \overline{M} test another 3 [on en]taneve NAMEC. TACH TE ⁴ [BE C]T[C]AYN20YTOY ANIGMOC ⁵ ETEIPE ANETNANOYY ANICO- ⁶ TH EYEINE MOYLI NOONE A- 7 2PHI E[T]HE. AYLNTAY ANH2E 8 NTHNT[A]THEBIAY \overline{M} ТИ \overline{M} ТАТПЛА-⁹ ИА $\overline{M}\Pi[CW]$ И \overline{T} , СУМНИ АРОУИ СТВН-¹⁰ ТОУ W[AT]ОУСІ ТНРОУ АПВІОС ayω¹¹ ncee[1 ab]aλ $2\overline{M}$ fbioc, epenoy-¹² [c]ωμ[a μην 2] \overline{L} ¹³ πka2, eyp 2yπηρετι¹³ $[\dots]$.[T]HPOY $\overline{N}TEY$, EYEIPE \overline{M} - ¹⁴ [May]oy \overline{N} KOINGNOC anoy \overline{M} KO- ¹⁵ [OP] $M\overline{N}$ [N] оудиогнос м \overline{n} noy- ¹⁶ $[\lambda \omega]$ \mathfrak{Z} , $\mathfrak{h}[\varepsilon]$ еі ентауеіне \overline{m} нау ¹⁷ $[\mathfrak{Z}2]$ рнї а \mathfrak{Z} и нетоуаав **220H MMAÏT**¹⁸ [NI]M.

же прилорное пасе нет- ¹⁹ [га]үоү, гос сеппол подарор ²⁰ [неп ти]птпефаүоү пгрні ²¹ [гн] 0, [...]ине. авал гітп †по- ²² [..] а[.]ри етнпса нгрні п- ²³ қоснос ні[μ], ете пінеүе ²⁴ птеүоү п[є] етнаноүч пе ²⁵ мп †нпторенр, еснар пнеує ²⁶ мнауоу пеі †екклисіа ²⁷ пприте пгловенр енаноуоу ²⁸ ауш гигиес, еүпгат, сасхі ²⁹ соте а[вал г]н [пет†] орвно. ³⁰ сее п[існ]ат пе етфооп ги ³¹ [пна нф]ел[є]ет ауш †[.. ³².... ф]ооп ги песнеі є[.. ³³...]ет пгри і тала пінеу[є] ³⁴ нте типаст>† ни петарас еі[..] ^{136,1} пехристос петнинес [ауш пі]- ² бизсирт авал йте [п]іф[т м]- ³ птири, еснах по неу [нг]е́н[аг]- ⁴ гелос принечр гине цн ⁵ нроме есцорное.

же сена- ⁶ \overline{p} пмеуе $\overline{н}$ поунеу[е] етаніт. ⁷ \overline{m} м \overline{n} трецој \overline{m} ое и[ес] не. с \overline{n} [а]- ⁸ \dagger неу \overline{n} тоуф \overline{b} віш [и] \overline{n} етоу- ⁹ намеуе ероц тнр \overline{q} \overline{n} сі нашо[и]. ¹⁰ оупроволн \overline{n} теу п[е], жекас[е] ¹¹ \overline{n} прнте етеапех[рістос \overline{p} п]ец- ¹² оуффе, ентацеін[е] ав[ал нц]- ¹³ хісе \overline{n} наеін \overline{n} те[к]к λ [н]сіа [иц]- ¹⁴ \dagger \overline{m} нау нес, \overline{m} прнт[е г]ффи [и]- ¹⁵ таєі етнафшпе \overline{n} [н]еўе н[не]- ¹⁶ еі. ауф \overline{n} рфне ец \dagger неу \overline{n} н[оү]- ¹⁷ на \overline{n} ффпе фа аннге, не[еі] ¹⁸ етоунафшпе \overline{n} гнтоу, [еүкф]- ¹⁹ е \overline{n} сфоу \overline{n} псфк а[пі]ті, ²⁰ \overline{n} пфта, енессфк ниа[ү] ²¹ агрні \overline{n} сі тбо[м] \overline{n} те плирфна ²² г \overline{n} ти \overline{n} те

134.23 Ν̄ặε: read ặε. 134.30 Ν̄ặε: read ặε. 135.18 Ν̄ặε: read ặε. 136.22 אָặε: read אָדε. ⁹ That preparation that they did not receive ¹⁰ they returned ¹¹ because of the one who was not sent ¹² from that place, but they [gave to] ¹³ Christ, [about] whom they thought ¹⁴ that he was in [that] place, ¹⁵ the place whence they had come ¹⁶ with him, from a place of gods ¹⁷ and lords, those whom they worshipped, ¹⁸ served, ¹⁹ (and) submitted to in ²⁰ the names they had received on loan. ²¹ They were given to the one who is called ²² by them properly. ²³ Yet after his ²⁴ ascension they received the opportunity ²⁵ to know that he is their lord, ²⁶ he over whom no one is lord. ²⁷ They gave him their kingdoms, ²⁸ and they rose up from their thrones, ²⁹ and they were stopped (from wearing) their ³⁰ crowns. But he revealed himself to them, ³¹ for the reasons we discussed earlier, ³² their salvation and the [return to a] ³³ good thought until $[\dots^{135,1}\dots]$ friend and the angels ² $[\dots]$ and the multitude of good ³ [that] they did with it. In this ⁴ [way] they were entrusted with the services ⁵ that benefit the elect ones ⁶ by bringing their injustice up ⁷ to heaven. They tested them eternally ⁸ for arrogance from the lack of going astray ⁹ from the [creation], continuing on account ¹⁰ of them until they all come to live and ¹¹ [leave] life, while their ¹² bodies [remain] upon the earth, serving all their ¹³ [...], participating ¹⁴ [with] them in their ¹⁵ troubles and persecutions and ¹⁶ oppressions, which were brought ¹⁷ upon the holy ones in ¹⁸ [every] place.

As for the servants of the ¹⁹ wicked things, since wickedness is worthy of destruction, ²⁰ [...] ²¹ Because of the ²² [...] which is above ²³ all worlds, which is ²⁴ their good thought ²⁵ and the friendship, the church will ²⁶ remember them ²⁷ as good friends ²⁸ and genuine servants, after it receives ²⁹ redemption [from the one who gives] gifts. ³⁰ Then the [form] that is in ³¹ [the] bridal chamber and the [...³²...] dwells in its house [...³³...] in the thought ³⁴ of the giving and the one who [...] ^{136.1} Christ, the one with it, [and the] ² expectation of [the Father of] ³ the entirety, since it will produce for them ⁴ guiding angels and ⁵ human servants.

They will ⁶ think pleasing thoughts. ⁷ They are worshippers for [it.] It will ⁸ give them their gift [for] ⁹ all that the eternities will think about. ¹⁰ He is their emanation, so that ¹¹ just as [Christ accomplished] his ¹² will, which he brought [forth and] ¹³ elevated the magnitude of the church [and] gave ¹⁴ them to it, so too ¹⁵ will it be a thought for ¹⁶ them. And to humans he gives [their] ¹⁷ eternal places of being, those ¹⁸ in which they will dwell once they [leave] ¹⁹ behind the downward pull ²⁰ of deficiency and the ²¹ power of the fullness draws [them] up ²² into the greatness of

135.30 "[form]": or "[grace]."

NAE \overline{N} +MNTA- ²³ \overline{A} doonoc MN [+]MNT2 $\overline{\lambda}$ se \overline{N} as \overline{N} maidin etc \overline{N} as \overline{N} maddin. [te]ei 25 τε τφucic μπiling thru \overline{n} - 26 νετευούντευς είμρρε 27 νευόύ [2ν] ούνε[1ν] entaq-²⁸ oyw $\overline{n}[2]$ abal $\overline{n}_{6}[1...]$ ²⁹ \overline{p} . $\overline{n}_{6}[1...]$ ²⁹ \overline{p} . $\overline{n}_{6}[1...]$ ²⁹ \overline{p} . ³¹ a n, \overline{n} $\overline{$ NENTAY [ω] BTOY a[.] ^{137.1} [11–13]00[..] ² [11–13] [ε [..] ³ [.] ac[9–11] [ε [..] ⁴ Nett[8–10] λ είτο- ⁵ οτ $\overline{\mathbf{u}}$ $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ τ[ε 6-8] acoy ⁶ ε $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ πεμα[τ.] [...] <u>Looy</u>, ⁷ ερενιευλικόν NAGOLT ODA ⁸ FAE ATTEKO, ENCENAT A- ⁹ [BA] λ AY[P]EN NTEY, EQUE ¹⁰ [NEYN] atcto ralin areten- ¹¹ [4Na] $\omega\omega$ [re e]n. enoe ete ney- ¹² [7-9]e needoor en ¹³ [6-8] αλλα neagt choy ¹⁴ [$2\overline{M}$ πeo] yaeiw ετελύωυ- ¹⁵ [πε nent] 4 ουτωού ενίς ¹⁶ $[\ldots \epsilon n]$ \overline{n} and \overline{n} . Equate $\epsilon [\ldots 17, \ldots, .]$ $\epsilon a \overline{p}$ serves $\epsilon a 18$ [ppa] mp[1am]arte etegn-¹⁹ Tey \overline{M} Me[Y] \overline{M} Ticabte ²⁰ [...] WN app[e] Yoy. eep xpa-²¹ [Coa]1 rap a[N] ok eeimen ²² [N2PH] \overline{N} NIQUEXE, $\overline{M}\Pi NOY$ ²³ $[\lambda]NEYMEYE. 26NDPE- ²⁴ [CBYTEPOC...] ENY- ²⁵$ [11-13 MN]TNOG ^{138.1} [..] $[13-15]^2$ [...]ΠΤ $[13-15]^3$ [..]ΟΥ[9-11]ΔΒ TH- ⁴ [P]ΟΥ. [9-11] arre- ⁵ loc e[9-11] arre- ⁵ loc e[9-11] are a $[\ldots]$ [22] ar [N] calmet 7 equatage [a] eigent \overline{N} +NOG \overline{N} am<N>H- ⁸ CTEIA ETXHK ABAA 2 \overline{N} TIMA ⁹ \overline{N} GDAEIE ETCAEIA[E]IT, \overline{H} [TIMA] ¹⁰ \overline{N} Welget ete πιμλείε [πε] 11 \overline{N} de πνούτε πι[ωτ]. [.] 12 κατά $\frac{1}{7}$ σομ ετραχ[7-9] 13 \overline{N}_{Δ} ε $+M\overline{N}_{TNO6}$ [7-9] ¹⁴ $+M\overline{N}_{7}$ $\overline{\lambda}_{6}$ ε \overline{N}_{Δ} [ε 6-8] ¹⁵ \overline{N}_{7} ες, ευουω[Νε μμιν] ¹⁶ \overline{M}_{7} μου ΔΝΙΜΝΤΝΟ[6 6-8] ¹⁷ ΔΓΔΘΟΝ ΝΤΕΥ Π[7-9] ¹⁸ ΠCMOY ΠΕΜΔ2ΤΕ [..] [...] ¹⁹ ΔΒΔλ 2 $\ddot{I}TN$ +M[..]λε πχαις π[cω]- ²⁰ την πρεψε[ωτ]ε πνα πιμέν [.] ²¹ πλε +αγαπ[μ] τηρογ, a[bal] ²² 21TN TNEYMA [E]TOYAAB N[TEY] ²³ χ in [T]ENOY WABOA WA [NIFENEA] ²⁴ $\overline{\mathsf{N}}_{\Delta}$ E NIFENEA (JA `A'NH2E N[Δ E] ²⁵ $\overline{\mathsf{N}}_{\Delta}$ E NENH2E. [2]AMHN.

136.23 से.इ.e. read सेंग्ल. 138.11 से.इ.e. read सेंगल. 138.13 से.इ.e. read सेंगल. 138.14 से.इ.[6]: read सेंगल. 138.21 से.इ.e. read सेंगल.

the ²³ benevolence and sweetness of ²⁴ the preexisting eternity. [This] ²⁵ is the nature of the entire begetting of ²⁶ those whom he had when he radiated ²⁷ upon them [in] a light that had ²⁸ appeared, namely, $[\ldots]$ ²⁹ Just as his $[\ldots]$ ³⁰ is] which will come to be $[\ldots]$, ³¹ so too is his $[\ldots]$ ³² since the change alone is ³³ among those who have changed. $[\ldots]^{137.1-4}$ Those who $[\ldots]$ from ⁵ him of $[\ldots]^6$ in the form $[\ldots]$ say, ⁷ yet the material ones will remain until 8 the end for destruction, because they will not give 9 over their [names], if 10 [they would] return again to what 11 [will not be]. Just as they were 12 [...] they were not 13 [...] but they were useful 14 [in the] time that they were 15 [in] it among them, yet they 16 [...] first. If [... 17 ...] to do another thing ¹⁸ concerning the control that they ¹⁹ have over the preparation ²⁰ $[\ldots]$ before them. For though I am ²¹ using these words continually, ²² I did not know ²³ his thoughts. Some ²⁴ [elders . . .] him ²⁵ greatness [. . . ^{138.1-3} . . .] ⁴ entirely [. . .] angel ⁵ $[\ldots]^{6}$ because $[\ldots]$ trumpet ⁷ he will announce the great reprieve ⁸ that is perfect in the eastern place ⁹ of beauty, in [the] ¹⁰ bridal chamber that [is] the love ¹¹ of God the [Father ...] ¹² according to the power that [...] ¹³ of the greatness [...]¹⁴ the sweetness [of ...]¹⁵ him, since he revealed himself¹⁶ to the greatness [...]¹⁷ his good, the $[\ldots]$ ¹⁸ the blessing, the might $[\ldots]$ ¹⁹ through the $[\ldots]$ the Lord, the ²⁰ Savior, the Redeemer of those belonging to the one filled $[\ldots]^{21}$ with love completely, through ²² his Holy Spirit ²³ from now through [all] ²⁴ generations for ever and ²⁵ ever. Amen.

XI. GOSPEL OF PHILIP

The *Gospel of Philip* is the third tractate in Nag Hammadi codex II. While the title of the work is ancient, it is misleading, since the work is not a gospel nor does Philip feature prominently in it. Philip's name may have become part of the work's title simply because he is the only disciple mentioned in the text, though the three Marys also make appearances, Jesus's mother, his aunt, and Mary Magdalene, and the latter enjoys a much closer relationship with Jesus than Philip does.

The *Gospel of Philip* is a collection of short passages belonging to various genres, including aphorisms, dialogues, sermons, and epistles, that have been brought together in an anthology. Often connecting these passages, however, are key words that recur throughout the text. These serve to link seemingly disparate passages together. These connecting words lend the *Gospel of Philip* as a whole an air of coherence, and many scholars interpret the work as though it was composed as a coherent work, inviting eager students to study the text and uncover the mystical connections between seemingly related teachings.

Others, however, consider the text to be an eclectic miscellany, a composite text created by someone who was taking notes or copying extracts from a variety of Valentinian works. Those who hold this view find a parallel in the *Excerpts of Theodotus*, a series of extracts made by Clement of Alexandria from a variety of Valentinian sources. An important difference between the *Excerpts of Theodotus* and the *Gospel of Philip* is, however, that Clement includes among the Valentinian excerpts comments of his own. No similar comments appear in the *Gospel of Philip*.

Whatever the intent of the author or compiler of the *Gospel of Philip*, the text contains valuable information about Valentinian biblical interpretation and ritual practice. The focus on ritual is particularly striking in the *Gospel of Philip*, where as many as five rituals are discussed: baptism, chrism, the Lord's Supper, redemption, and the bridal chamber.

п[гм]гал монон ецфіне аре- ³ леуберо[с]. мацфіне де пса тоусіа ⁴ ппецдое[1] с. пфире де оу монон де ⁵ чо пфире, алла тклирономеіа ппеі- ⁶ шт. фацсагс псшч нетрклирономеі ⁷ пнетиооут птооу гшоу семооут, ⁸ ауш суклирономеі пнетиооут. не- ⁹ трклирономеі ппетонг птооу сеонг, ¹⁰ ауш серклирономеі ппетонг мп нет- ¹¹ мооут. нетиооут маурклирономеі ¹² Ллаау. пшс гар петиооут циаклироно- ¹³ меі; петиооут ецфаклирономеі п- ¹⁴ петонг циамоу ан, алла петиооут ¹⁵ ецпашнг пгеор.

ουργέθνικος $\overline{p}pd$ - 16 με μαμμού, μπεςμώνς γαρ ένες σίνα 17 εσμάμου, πεντασπιστεύε έτμε αq- 18 ωνς, αύω παι μοντώς ένου μονς 19 γαρ. χίμ προού μτα παριστος εί, σέσωντ μ- 20 πκοσμός σέρκοσμεί, νμπολείς σε- 21 μ, μπεστμοούτ έβολ. Προού νένως νένως μενώς- 22 οπ πρέβραιος νένο πορφάνος νέυ- 23 πταν πτημάαυ, πταρπωρώπε σε π- 24 χρηστιανός, αείωτ ζί μααύ ωμπε ναν.

²⁵ νετείτε εν τηρώ ωραγώες εν πώωμ. ²⁶ τήρω πε πκοέμος. Πώωμ πε πκέλι-²⁷ ων. μαρνείτε εν πκοέμος χέκλας ²⁸ ενναώςς εν πώωμ. Δια τούτο ώως ²⁹ ερόν ετώτρηωλής εν τήρω. Πίεβολ ³⁰ εν τήρω πε πώωμ. Ερώα όγα δε ώςς ³¹ εν τέπρω είναις αν αλλα είναιως. ³² λε, εώς παξίι ν] τεειμείνε είναιτεγ-³³ ε καρπός [ναq] αν. όγ μόνου είννης ³⁴ εβό[λ....] αλλα εν πκεεαββατόν ³⁵ [.........] αλλα είναις.

апехрістос єі ^{53,1} гоєіне нен єтрецтооўс[є, г]йкооўс ² де єтрецнагноў, гйкоо[ү] є єтрецсо- ³ тоў. нето йфіню йтацтооўсе. аца- ⁴ аў йнете ноўц не, аўф ацноўг ⁵ йнете ноўц, насі йтацкааў йнеоў- ⁶ ф гіп пецоўфф. Оў монон де йтарец- ⁷ оўфнг евох ацкф йтуўхн йтарец- ⁸ оўфф, ахла дін фооў єпкоснос фо- ⁹ оп ацкф йтуўхн йпсоп стецоў- ¹⁰ фф. тоте ацеі йфорп ецнацітс, епеі ¹¹ йтаўкаас йнеоўф. асффіе ганс, аўф аўцітс йаіхналфтос, ацног- ¹³ мес де. аўф нетнаноўоў гіп пкоснос ¹⁴ ацсотоў аўф небооў.

hoyoein Mū kka- 15 ke, kudnę Mū khoy, voynam Mū veboyp, 16 vcnhy ne vnoyephy. Mū gom vcekupa 17 anoyephy. Etbe kael oyte netnanoy- 18 oy nanoyoy, oyte negooy cegooy, 19 oyte kudnę oywnę ke, oyte knoy oy- 20 moy ke. Li toyto koya noya nabud 21 ebol ateqapxh Lin Gopk. Netroce 22 Le akkocmoc günatbul ebol ne. 23 sūga eneę ne. $^{51.29}$ A Hebrew makes a Hebrew, 30 and this kind of person is called 31 "proselyte." But a proselyte does not 32 make a proselyte. 33 They are like the ... 34 and they make others [... $^{52.1}$ But it] suffices for them simply to 2 exist.

The slave seeks only to be ³ free; he does not seek after the property ⁴ of his master. But the son is not only ⁵ a son; he also claims the inheritance of the Father. ⁶ Those who inherit ⁷ the dead are themselves dead, ⁸ and they inherit the dead. ⁹ (But) those who inherit the living are alive, ¹⁰ and they inherit the living and the ¹¹ dead. The dead do not inherit ¹² anything. For how can the dead inherit? ¹³ If the one who is dead inherits ¹⁴ the living he will not die, but the one who is dead ¹⁵ will become alive still more.

A gentile ¹⁶ does not die, because he has never lived in order that ¹⁷ he might die. The one who has believed in the truth has ¹⁸ lived, and this one is in danger of dying because he is alive. ¹⁹ From the day Christ came, ²⁰ the world has been created, the cities ²¹ have been adorned, and the dead have been taken. When we were ²² Hebrews we were orphans and we had (only) ²³ our mother, but once we became ²⁴ Christians, a father and mother came about for us.

²⁵ Those who sow in the winter reap in the summer. ²⁶ The winter is the world; the summer is the other eternity. ²⁷ Let us sow in the world so that ²⁸ we might reap in the summer. For this reason it is fitting ²⁹ for us not to pray in the winter. What follows ³⁰ the winter is the summer. But if one reaps ³¹ in the winter he will not reap but tear out, ³² since this kind (of farming) will not produce ³³ fruit [for him]. Not only does it come ³⁴ forth [...] but also on the Sabbath ³⁵ [...] it is barren.

Christ came ^{53,1} to purchase some, ² to preserve others, and to redeem others. ³ Those who were foreign he bought. He made ⁴ them his own, and he separated ⁵ his own, those whom he had given as pledges ⁶ by his will. It was not only that when he had ⁷ appeared he laid down the soul when he ⁸ desired, but from the day that the world existed ⁹ he laid down the soul at the time he desired. ¹⁰ Then he came first so that he would take it, since ¹¹ it had been given as pledges. It came to be in the possession of thieves, ¹² and it was taken captive, but he saved ¹³ it. The good (people) in the world ¹⁴ he redeemed along with the bad (people).

Light and darkness, ¹⁵ life and death, right and left, ¹⁶ they are brothers with each other. It is not possible for them to be divided ¹⁷ from one another. For this reason neither are the good ¹⁸ good, nor the evil evil, ¹⁹ nor is life a life, nor death a ²⁰ death. On account of this each one will dissolve ²¹ into its beginning. But those who are exalted ²² over the world are indissoluble; ²³ they are eternal.

Νραμ ετογ⁺ μμοού αμ-²⁴ κοςμικός ούντευ μμαύ νούνος μ-²⁵ πλαμμ. ceπωως Γαρ μπουςμτ εβόλ ²⁶ ςν μεταμόντ εξούμ εμεταμόνα τ²⁷ αμ. αύω πεταμτή « επνούτε » είμο-²⁸ εί αμ μπεταμόντ αλλά αυρνοεί μ-²⁹ πεταμόντ αμ. τεείξε όμ μπειώτ ³⁰ μν πώμρε μν ππιμεύμά ετούαδα μν ³¹ πώνς μν πουοείμ άυω ταμαστα-³² σις μν τεκκλησία [μν] νκοούς τηρόι. ³³ ευρνόει αμ νμε[ταμό]μτ, αλλά ευρ-³⁴ νοεί νμεταμόν[τ αμ πλ] μν αύσε ³⁵ βό αμεταμόντ. Ρρά[η νταύς]άτηου ³⁶ σεωροπ εν πκοαμό[ς.....^{54,1} απα]τά. [ε]μ[ευ]Φ[ό] τη παιών, μεύμα-² ρόνομαζ[ε] αν εν πκοσμός λλάδυ π-³ δύου. Ούντε μπούκδαυ εν νεθμύε π-⁴ κοσμικόν. ούνταυ πημαύ νμούς αμ 5^π παιών.

оуран оушт маутеуоуач ⁶ гт пкоснос, пран \overline{n} та пеют таач ⁷ тпонре, цхосе соуон нім, ете па- ⁸ єі пе пран Ппеют. нере понре гар ⁹ нафопе ан єют савна хе ач[†] гі- ¹⁰ шоч Ппран Ппеют. пеєіран не- ¹¹ теупта у́ч серноєі мен Пноч, сефа- ¹² хе де єроч ан. нетенійтауч де се- ¹³ рноєі Пноч ан.

alla atme che genpan ¹⁴ gū process cetbettī. Nagi genīgom ¹⁵ acced geoc xwric \overline{p} pan. Oygi oywt ¹⁶ te the co ngag avw etbettī etce- ¹⁷ bo genagi oyaaq gū oyafath gitī ¹⁸ gag. Anapxwn oyww apanata \overline{m} - ¹⁹ prwhe gengla aynay geoq gyūtaq ²⁰ mhay ūnoycyffengia wa netna- ²¹ noyoy name. Ayqi pran ūnetna- ²² noyoy aytaaq anetnanoyoy an ²³ cekaac gitī pran gynapanata \overline{m} - ²⁴ hoq ayw ūcemopoy geoyn anetna- ²⁵ noyoy an. Ayw ūnīkucuc gulce ey- ²⁶ gipe nay ūoygmot. ūcetpoycegwoy ²⁷ gbol ūnetnanoyoy an ayw ūce- ²⁸ kaay gū netnanoyoy. Nagi negco- ²⁹ oyn ūnooy. Negoyww fap etpoy- ³⁰ gi nelegybep[o] c ūcekaaq nay \overline{n} - ³¹ ghgal wa enge.

ούν επλύναμις ³² φοοπ ευτές[...] πρώμε. εσέουφως ³³ αν ατρεψού[αδει] αξέκαας εύναφω-³⁴ πε εύμ[....], ερώα πρώμε γαρ³⁵ ούα[αει, πνου]ωωπε ποι επουτία ³⁶ [.....] αύω νευταλέ θήριον ^{55,1} εεραί πνιλύναμις νε [ε]η[θ]ήριον γάρ² νε νετούτελο εεραί να[Υ] νευτέλο ³ μεν πμοού εεραί εύονς, πταρούτε-⁴ λοού αε εεραί, αύμου, πρώμε αυτέλου⁵ εεραί ππουττε εψοούτ, αύω αφωνε.

 6 2a tern empate pexpictor ei ne mñ oeik 7 2ñ prochoc ñfe hfitaralalicoc, pha 8 nepe alam mmay, neyñtaq 2a2 ñghn 9 interfat nifehpion ne mñtaq coyo 10 ñtterfat mitrome. Nepe prome co- 11 eig ñfe ññfehpion, alla ñtare pexpictor 12 ei, ptelio pome, aqeine ñoyoeik 13 ebol 2ñ tte gina ere prome nañtre- 14 deceai 2ñ ttroch mitroph mitroph. Nepe \overline{n} - 15 arcm meeve la coyo no mitroph no mitroph mitroph mitrophe in color color color color color color no mitroph mitrophe no mitrophe no mitrophe no mitrophe no mitrophe color c

54.16-17 єтсєво: possibly єусєво.

Names given to ²⁴ worldly things have great ²⁵ error. For they divert their mind from ²⁶ what is correct to what is incorrect. ²⁷ And the one who hears "God" ²⁸ does not perceive that which is correct, but perceives ²⁹ what is incorrect. It is this way also with the Father ³⁰ and the Son and the Holy Spirit and ³¹ life and light and resurrection ³² and the Church and all the rest. ³³ What is correct is not perceived, but what is incorrect ³⁴ is perceived unless what is correct ³⁵ is perceived. The names that are heard ³⁶ are in the world [...] ^{54,1} deceive. If they were in the eternity, they would not be ² names in the world at any time. ³ Nor were they placed among the worldly things. ⁴ They have a limit in ⁵ the eternity.

A single name is not uttered ⁶ in the world, the name that the Father gave ⁷ to the Son, it is above everything, this ⁸ is the name of the Father. For the Son ⁹ would not become Father unless he clothed ¹⁰ himself in the name of the Father. As for this name, ¹¹ those who have it know it, but they ¹² do not speak it. Those who do not have it, ¹³ do not know it.

But truth produced names ¹⁴ in the world on our account. As for these (names), it is not possible ¹⁵ to know it (i.e., truth) without them. Truth ¹⁶ is one thing; it is also many on our account in order to teach ¹⁷ about this one thing in love through ¹⁸ many things. The rulers wanted to deceive ¹⁹ the man, since they saw him having ²⁰ a kinship with the things that are ²¹ truly good. They took the name of those things that are good ²² and gave it to those things that are not good ²³ so that through the names they might deceive ²⁴ him and bind them to those things that are ²⁵ not good. And afterward what a gift they ²⁶ make for them! They cause them to be removed ²⁷ from those things that are not good, and ²⁸ place them among the good. These things they knew. ²⁹ For they wanted ³⁰ to take the free man and make him for them ³¹ a slave forever.

Powers ³² exist [...] the man. They do not want ³³ him to be [saved] so that they might become ³⁴ [...] For if man ³⁵ is [saved], sacrifices ought not occur ³⁶ [...] In fact animals were offered ^{55.1} up to the powers. For the animals ² were those to whom they sacrificed. They were offering ³ them up alive, but when they offered them ⁴ up, they died. Man was offered ⁵ up to God dead, and he became alive.

⁶ Before Christ came there was no bread ⁷ in the world just as Paradise, the place ⁸ where Adam was, had many trees ⁹ for the nourishment for the animals, (but) no wheat ¹⁰ for the nourishment of man. Man would eat ¹¹ like the animals, but after Christ ¹² came, the Perfect Man, he brought bread ¹³ from heaven so that man might be ¹⁴ nourished by the nourishment of man. The ¹⁵ rulers thought that by their power and will ¹⁶ they were doing the things they did, ¹⁷ but the Holy Spirit in secret

μπτηρή εbol διτόστος ¹⁹ μθε ετάδαφ. ταληθεία cecite μμος ²⁰ μμα nim, τετώροπ χin μωόρπ. $a\gamma$ - ²¹ ω όγν δας nay ερος εχειτε μμος, δη- ²² κολεί σε ετόλνας ερος εχ[[δ]]ως ζ΄ μμος.

²³ педе гоепне де амаріа с евох г $\overline{\mu}$ ²⁴ пппеума етоуаав. Серпланасоє оу пе-²⁵ тоудо тмоц сесооун ан. асу \overline{n} го-²⁶ оу енег пента сгіне с евох г \overline{n} сгі-²⁷ не; маріа те тпаробнос ете \overline{n} пе ²⁸ дунаміс дагнес. Єссооп \overline{n} ноу-²⁹ ноб \overline{n} наносу \overline{n} геєптаробнос ете \overline{n} е ²⁸ дунаміс дагнес. Єссооп \overline{n} ноу-²⁹ ноб \overline{n} наносу \overline{n} геєптаробнос ете [6] \overline{n} пе дунаміс ³² догнес оу[....а]ндунаміс ³³ догноу, аусь μ[ечнад]оос ан \overline{n} ої ³⁴ пдоєіс де « пає[іст етг]<u>й</u> \overline{n} пнує » ³⁵ еіннті де неу \overline{n} тає (ч \overline{n} нах)] \overline{n} [к] еєіст, ³⁶ алла галлос ацдор[с де « паєют ».]

 37 here proved number [http://eb. 2 \sim $^{56.1}$ eb]où $2\overline{n}$ [h]ei nim eni eroyn ephe 2 fineiwt. Fippliog
(e> re ntou $2\overline{n}$ th- 3 ei vineiwt, ntetnui ebol. »

інсоус оуран ⁴ пе еценп: пехрістос оуран пе ецоуоне ⁵ евол. діа тоуто інсоус мен цфооп ан ⁶ ги лаау йнаспе, алла пецран пе інсоус ⁷ йөе етоумоуте ероц йнос. пехрістос ⁸ де пецран, {пе} иннтсурос пе нес-⁹ сіас. йнитоуаеіанін де пе пхрістос. пан-¹⁰ тюс йкооує тнроу оуйтауц йнау ¹¹ ката таспе йпоуа поуа йентоу. ¹² пнадарннос петоуоне евол пе ¹³ йппеөнп. пехрістос оуйтац оуон нін ¹⁴ ераї йентц єпте рюме єпте аггелос ¹⁵ єпте мустнріон—аую пеіют.

Netco ¹⁶ phoc ce allogic moy pijoph and ¹⁷ autoonn cephlana. Autoonn rap ¹⁸ pijoph and aumon. Etm ona che ¹⁹ tanactacic pijoph, unamon an. Uong ²⁰ pigi nnoyte. Nepe ih nam<0y>.

 $\ensuremath{\mathrm{m}}\ensuremath{\overline{\mathrm{N}}}\xspace^{21}$ and narmoving the partial equation of the partial

ούν 29 δν τοάρξ, αυθ [c] φοτέ χε μηπώς νόστωσαν εύκα- ²⁸ κ αρηγ. Ετβε π[a]εί σεούωση ετώσαν ²⁹ δν τοάρξ, αυφ [c] φοσάν αν χε νέτρ- ³⁰ φορεί ντς[αρξ ντο]όυ πε ετκήκ αρηγ, ³¹ ναεί ετε[....] νήθους εκακού ³² ερηύ [.... ετκ]ακ αρηύ αν. « μν σαρξ ³³ [ρι υνού να]ρ κληρονομεί ντηντέ- ³⁴ [ρο νπηνο]ύτε. » νιμ τε ταεί ετνακλη- ^{57,1} ρονομεί αν; ταεί ετρισών. Νίη δε τε ² ταεί ρώως ετνακληρονομεί; τα ιμοσύς ³ τε μν πείςμους. Δια τούτο πέχαυ χε, ⁴ « πεταούω αν ντασάς αυω νήσω νη- ⁵ παύνου μντάς ωνε εραί νεμτά. » αυβ ⁶ τε; τείσαρς πε πλογος ¹⁸ was executing all things through them ¹⁹ as it wished. Truth, ²⁰ which existed from the beginning, is sown everywhere. Indeed ²¹ many see it being sown, ²² but few are those who see it being reaped.

²³ Some said Mary conceived ²⁴ by the Holy Spirit. They are wrong; ²⁵ they do not know what they are saying. When ²⁶ did a woman ever conceive by a woman? ²⁷ Mary is the virgin whom no ²⁸ power defiled. It is a ²⁹ great anathema of the Hebrews who are the ³⁰ apostles and the apostolic people. ³¹ This virgin whom no power ³² defiled [...]. The powers ³³ defiled themselves, and the Lord [would] not have said, ³⁴ "My [Father who is] in heaven," ³⁵ unless [he] had another Father, ³⁶ but simply he (would have) said, "[My Father.]"

 37 The Lord said to the disciples, "[. . .] $^{56.1}$ from every house, when we come into the house 2 of the Father. But do not steal it from the house 3 of the Father, and do not make off (with it)."

Jesus is a ⁴ hidden name; Christ is a revealed name. ⁵ For this reason Jesus does not exist ⁶ in any language, but his name is Jesus ⁷ as he is called. But as for his name Christ, ⁸ in Syriac it is Messiah. ⁹ But in Greek it is Christ. Doubtless ¹⁰ all others have it ¹¹ according to the language of each one of them. ¹² The Nazarene is the one who reveals ¹³ what is hidden. Christ—and the Father—have everyone ¹⁴ within him, be they man or angel ¹⁵ or mystery.

Those who say ¹⁶ the Lord died first and (then) ¹⁷ rose are in error. For he rose ¹⁸ first and (then) died. If one does not acquire ¹⁹ the resurrection first, he will not die. God lives; ²⁰ that one would die.

No one ²¹ will hide a great matter that is ²² valuable in a great thing, but many times ²³ one has cast invaluable things ²⁴ into something (worth) less than a penny. This is like ²⁵ the soul. It is a valuable thing, and it came about ²⁶ in a despised body.

Some ²⁷ fear lest they rise naked. ²⁸ For this reason they desire to rise ²⁹ in the flesh, and they do not know that those who ³⁰ carry flesh upon themselves are naked, ³¹ those who [...] them being naked ³² [... who] are not naked. "Flesh ³³ [and blood will] not inherit the kingdom ³⁴ [of] God." What is it that you will ^{57.1} not inherit? That which is upon us. What is ² it also that will inherit? That which belongs to Jesus ³ and his blood. For this reason he said, ⁴ "The one who does not eat my flesh and drink ⁵ my blood does not have life within him." What ⁶ is it? His flesh is the Word, and his blood ⁷ is the Holy Spirit. The one who has received these things has

ауш пецсиоц ⁷ пе пписума стоуаав. пентадхі насі оун- ⁸ тец трофн ауш оуйтац сш ді БСШ. ⁹ анок †бй аріке анкооує стхш йнос ¹⁰ хе снатшоун ан. сіте йтооу йпес- ¹¹ нау сещооп дй оущта. Кхш йнос ¹² хе тсаря натшоун ан, алла хоос сро- ¹³ сі хе ац петнатшоун щіна сната- ¹⁴ сіок; кхш йнос хе пписуна дй тсаря, ¹⁵ ауш песіксоуосін пе дй тсаря. оуло- ¹⁶ гос пе песіке сцай тсаря хе петкна- ¹⁷ хоос, єкхе лаау ан йпвол йтсаря. ¹⁸ дапс пе стшоун дй тсеісаря сешв ¹⁹ нін цооп йднтс дй песікоснос. ²⁰ нет† дішоу йндвсш сесотп анй- ²¹ <u>г</u>всш. ди тийтеро нипнує извасш ²² сесотп анентауталу дішоу.

 $2^{17}\overline{n}^{23}$ ogmoog ma ogkwet egtogbo varme 24 thry—netogone eita netogone e^{-25} bol, neght eita neght. ogn 20- 26 eine egeht eita netogone ebol. 27 ogvmoog $\overline{2^{N}}$ ogmoog, ogv 28 evocate.

aihcoyc (1ttoy \overline{n} xioye ²⁹ theoy. \overline{n} pieqoyw[n2] fap ebol \overline{n} oe ³⁰ enequidon [\overline{n} 2]µ[tc, a]lla \overline{n} taqoywnz ³¹ ebol \overline{n} oe et[oynaw] $\overline{o}\overline{n}$ gom \overline{n} nay ³² edon \overline{n} 2 e

hexay pdooy eta- ¹¹ may $2\overline{n}$ teyxapictela, $\underline{x}e$ « hentag20 $\overline{t}p$ ¹² Apptedicion hoyoein epinneyma etoy- ¹³ aab zot \overline{p} varteloc epon zoon an- ¹⁴ zikon. » Appratadponei Appleib, a $\underline{x}\overline{n}$ - ¹⁵ ty rap mu obom enay epon. Mu daay ¹⁶ naof negoyoei ezoyn eppo eq- ¹⁷ khkazhy.

прынпе нафе нечфире ¹⁸ йгого апрынкаг. Сфже йфире na^{-19} дам наффог, каітоіге фаумоу, по-²⁰ сф маллон йфире йптеленос \bar{p} рф-²¹ ме, наєі ємаумоу алла сехпо ймо-²² оу огоенф нік; пенфт тамено фн-²³ ре, ауф пфире міл бом ймоч йчта-²⁴ міе фире. пентаухпоч гар міл бом ²⁵ ймоч йчхпо, алла єпфире хпо ²⁶ нач йгйсних йгйфире ан. нетоу-²⁷ хпо ймооу тироу гія пкосмос ²⁸ егхпо ймоо[Y] євол гія тфусіс, ау-²⁹ ф йкооує гія [пає]! [ет]оухпо ймооу ³⁰ євол йгнтч [.....]ф євол ймау. ³¹ єпрфие <u>х</u>[1

57.8 פֿכש: read פפֿכש. 57.10 פודפ: read פודג (following Till)? 57.34 [א]: superlinear stroke visible. 58.15 קס: read קסס? ⁸ nourishment, and he has drink and clothing. ⁹ I find fault with those who say ¹⁰ that it will not rise. Therefore, both ¹¹ of them are in error. You say ¹² that the flesh will not rise, but tell ¹³ me what will rise so that we might glorify ¹⁴ you? You say that the spirit is in the flesh, ¹⁵ and this light is also in the flesh. This also is a ¹⁶ word in the flesh, since (regardless of) what you shall ¹⁷ say, you say nothing outside of the flesh. ¹⁸ It is necessary to rise in this flesh, since ¹⁹ everything dwells in it in this world. ²⁰ Those who clothe themselves in garments are better than the ²¹ garments. In the kingdom of heaven the garments ²² are better than those who wear them.

Through ²³ water and fire every place is purified ²⁴—that which is revealed through that which is revealed, ²⁵ that which is hidden through that which is hidden. Some ²⁶ are hidden through that which is revealed. ²⁷ Water in water, there is fire ²⁸ in a chrism.

Jesus took them ²⁹ all stealthily. For he did not appear as ³⁰ he was, but he appeared ³¹ as one that could not be seen. ³² [But to each of these] he ³³ appeared. He [appeared] to [the] ³⁴ great as great; he appeared to ³⁵ the small as small; he [appeared ^{58.1} to the] angels as an angel and ² to humans as a human. For this reason his ³ Word hid itself from everyone. Some ⁴ actually saw him, though they thought that they were seeing ⁵ themselves. But after he appeared ⁶ to his disciples in glory ⁷ upon the mountain, he was not small. He had ⁸ become great, but he made the disciples ⁹ great so that they might be able to see ¹⁰ him as someone great.

He said on that day ¹¹ in the Eucharist, "The one who has joined ¹² the perfect light to the Holy Spirit ¹³ joins angels to us also, (we who are) the ¹⁴ images." Do not despise the lamb, since without ¹⁵ it it is not possible to see the <king.> No one ¹⁶ will be able to approach the king if he ¹⁷ is naked.

The heavenly man has more children ¹⁸ than the earthly man. If the children of Adam ¹⁹ are numerous, although they indeed die, how much more ²⁰ (numerous are) the children of the perfect man, ²¹ those who do not die but are ²² always born? The Father creates a son, ²³ and the son is not able to create ²⁴ a son. For the one who is created is not able ²⁵ to create, but the son creates ²⁶ brothers for himself, not children. All those who are ²⁷ created in the world ²⁸ are created in nature, and ²⁹ others in that which they are born ³⁰ are [...] there. ³¹ Man receives nourishment

μπco]εig) εbol γμ πp- ³² [p]μτ εξο[γμ επτο]πος μπca μτπε ³³ [.....] μμος εbol γμ τταπρο. ³⁴ [ayw εμε]απλογος ει εbol μμας, ^{59,1} μεσμαζόεις εbol γμ τταπρο, ay[w] ² μεσμασιωπε μτελείος. μτελείος γαρ ³ γιτη ουπεί ευω au ευχμο. Δια τούτο ⁴ αμόμ τως τως μπαρμης, ⁵ εμχι μπw εbol γμ τχαρίς ετ<u>ν</u>η μ- ⁶ μμερμυ.

Ne oyn gomte mooge mn 7 trocec oyoeig nim mapia tequaay 8 ayw teccwne ayw marlalhnh ta- 9 ei etoymoyte epoc re teqkoinwnoc. 10 mapia fap te teqcwne, ayw teqmaay 11 te, ayw teq2wtpe te.

« пеют » мñ « појн- 12 ре » ñгаплоум не ppan. « ппнеума стоуаав » 13 оурам пе йдиплоум. Сефооп гар \overline{m} - 14 ма мим. Сейпса мтпе^с сейпса мпі- 15 тñ[.] сегй пеонпі^с сегй нетоуомг 16 евол. пписума стоуаав цгм поусилг 17 евол[.] цгм пса мпіттй. Цгм пеонпі^с 18 цгм пса мтпе.

Cecypage Tanget 19 and 21 Tab 17 Table 17 Table 17 Table 17 Table 17 Table 12 Tei Table 22 Tei Table 21 Zekaac gynamegyg Ze gyprythipe- 22 Tei Tangydme conote gyfipe Table. Togaab. Etbe tale ay[[Ti]]mabhtthc \overline{p} - 24 aitei Tallocic Tangycooy etbe oy- 25 cob Tte trochoc. Tella and Le, 26 « griaitei Ttekmaay, ayo cnat nak 27 ebol $_{27}$ allocid. W

hexe nanocto- ²⁸ loc nnumabities χ_e , « tanpocfo- ²⁹ pa thrt marge $\chi_n o$ [n]ac novemon. » ³⁰ negnoste [etcofi]a χ_e « enog. » $\lambda_n ntc$ ³¹ mare procf[ora gw] ie equint. tco- ³² fia λ_e oycteir[a te λ_n] give. Lia tog- ³³ to egnoste ero[c χ_e « tke]cenei \overline{n} - ³⁴ enog. » that etognagi[....] \overline{n} gg ³⁵ ntogee princegma etograph [..... ^{60.1} ag]give. Nggee.

neteyntaqq ² ngi neiwt na nyhpe ne, ayw ntoq 2w- ³ wq, nyhpe en 2000n qo nkoyei, may- ⁴ nicteye naq anete noyq. 20tan eq- ⁵ yaywne ppwme, yape neqeiwt \uparrow naq ⁶ neteyntabce thpoy.

иетсорм, иете п- 7 пиетна дпо ймоот, фатсфрм он евох 8 гитоотч діа тотто евох гіти піпиетма 9 отфт чдеро йбі пкфет атф чффи.

 10 keoya ne examod ayo keoya ne 11 exmod. examod te tcoqua gandoc, 12 exmod as te tcoqua minioy ete ta- 13 ei te {tcoqua minioy ete taei te} etco- 14 oyn minioy taei etoynoyte epoc ae 15 « tkoyei ncoqua. »

ogn znohun woon 16 egzynotacce pridue, noe priazce 17 nn rew nn znkooge nteenine. og- 18 n znkooge woon egzynotacce an, 19 egoyat zn nephnia. Right

60.6 иетеү \overline{n} тавсе: read иетеү \overline{n} тачсе

from the promise ³² in [the] heavenly [place . . .] ³³ him from the mouth. ³⁴ [And if] the word had gone forth from there, ^{59,1} it would be nourished from the mouth, and ² it would be perfect. For the perfect ³ conceive and give birth by a kiss. Because of this ⁴ we too kiss one other, ⁵ since we conceive from the grace that is in ⁶ one another.

There were three who walked with ⁷ the Lord always: Mary, his mother, ⁸ and her sister, and Magdalene, the one ⁹ who is called his companion. ¹⁰ For Mary is his sister, and she is his mother, ¹¹ and she is his union.

"The Father" and "the Son" ¹² are unified names. "The Holy Spirit" ¹³ is a double name. For they dwell in every ¹⁴ place. They are above; they are below; ¹⁵ they are in what is hidden; they are in what is manifest. ¹⁶ The Holy Spirit is in what is manifest; ¹⁷ it is in what is below; it is in what is hidden; ¹⁸ it is in what is above.

The saints ¹⁹ are worshipped by evil powers. ²⁰ They are blinded by the Holy Spirit ²¹ so that they might think that they serve ²² a man when they make the saints (objects of worship). ²³ Because of this a disciple ²⁴ asked the Lord one day about a ²⁵ worldly thing. He said to him, ²⁶ "Ask your mother, and she will give you ²⁷ another person's (things)."

The apostles ²⁸ said to the disciples, "Our whole offering, ²⁹ may it produce salt." ³⁰ [Wisdom] is called "salt." Without it ³¹ an offering [is] not acceptable. But Wisdom ³² [is] barren, [without] child. For this reason ³³ [she] is called "[the abundance] of salt." ³⁴ The place where they will [...] ³⁵ in their (own) way, the Holy Spirit [... ^{60.1} and] her children are numerous.

What the father has ² belongs to the son, and the son alone, ³ as long as he is small, is not ⁴ entrusted with the things that are his. When he ⁵ becomes a man, his father gives him ⁶ all the things he has.

Those who stray, those whom the ⁷ Spirit bears, they stray by ⁸ means of it. For this reason, by means of the same spirit, ⁹ fire burns and is quenched.

¹⁰ Echamoth is one (being), and Echmoth is another. ¹¹ Echamoth is simply Wisdom, ¹² but Echmoth is Wisdom of death, that ¹³ is, one who knows ¹⁴ death, the one who is called ¹⁵ "the little Wisdom."

There are submissive animals, ¹⁶ like the calf ¹⁷ and the donkey and others like these. There are ¹⁸ others that are not submissive, ¹⁹ which are alone in deserts. Man

60.15 "submissive animals": literally, "animals placed under man."

ckaei \overline{n} - ²⁰ tcwwe git \overline{n} \overline{n} bhpion etgynotacce, ²¹ and ebol \overline{en} taei qcoeiw \overline{n} toq m \overline{n} \overline{n} - ²² bhpion, eite netgynotacce eite net- ²³ gynotacce an. taei te be mittelioc ²⁴ \overline{p} pwe git \overline{n} g \overline{n} lynamic etgynotac- ²⁵ ce eqckaei, oyon nim eqcobte etpoy- ²⁶ wwie. etbe taei tap etima thpu age- ²⁷ patu, eite netnanoyoy eite nebooy, ²⁸ and noynam m \overline{n} beford. tetra etoy- ²⁹ abb ymoone o[yo]n nim, anw ypapkei ³⁰ \overline{nn} lynamic t[hpo]y, [n]etgynotacce ³¹ and netgyn[otacce 2]n m \overline{n} netoyat. ³² kai tap ywe[...]cm utti \overline{n} mooy e- ³³ goyn le[karc..] cwanoyww, noyw- ³⁴ [b]cm [ebol.]

[пент]атплассе тиоч не ³⁵ [... аго н]екнаге алечонре его ^{61.1} тпласна петгеннс. Если в тпотр- ² плассе тиоч алла агипоч, некна- ³ ге апечсперна ечо петгеннс. те- ⁴ ноч де агплассе тиоч аципо. асл. ⁵ петгенева пе паев; сорп аттиптно- ⁶ евк соопе, типпсос фотве, аго аг- ⁷ ипоч евол гп тнптноевк. непон- ⁸ ре гар тфоч пе. дла точто ачсоспе ⁹ пгатъроме пое тпечкеевот, аг- ¹⁰ од ачногост тпечсон. коносна де ¹¹ нип птагосопе евол гп нетне ан n- ¹² ночерну огнптноевк те.

пноуте ¹³ оудент пе. Пре индес етнаноусу ¹⁴—фауноуте ерооу де « налненнон »—фау- ¹⁵ моу ий нентаудобе граї йгнтоу, та- ¹⁶ єн те бе йнентапноуте добоу. є- ¹⁷ пеідн гинатноу не нецдобе, фау- ¹⁸ \overline{p} атноу евол гитоотц йнецпагре. ¹⁹ пноуте де <u>рвантиге инетцрванти- ²⁰ де инооу</u> ги оунооу ий [[оу]]бом.

²¹ $\overline{\text{NTE}}$ laay nay alaay $2\overline{\text{N}}$ netchont ²² eimhti $\overline{\text{NTE}}$ пет $\overline{\text{Hmay}}$ gwie $\overline{\text{NOE}}$ $\overline{\text{NOE}}$ $\overline{\text{Hmpwhe}}$ an eq- ²⁴ $2\overline{\text{H}}$ incocmoc. qnay eithe eqo $\overline{\text{Ph}}$ ²⁵ an, ayw qnay ettie m\ trade $\overline{\text{NN}}$ $\overline{\text{N}}$ - ²⁶ ke2bhye thpoy entoq an ie net $\overline{\text{H}}$ - ²⁷ may. taei te oe 2paï $2\overline{\text{N}}$ tme. alla ak- ²⁸ nay elaay $\overline{\text{NTE}}$ inda ettimay akgw- ²⁹ ie $\overline{\text{NNETHMAY}}$. aknay antinegyma. ak- ³⁰ gwie $\overline{\text{Hinn}}$ equal to $\overline{\text{N}}$ alta toyto. akgwie $\overline{\text{N}}$ in $\overline{\text{N}}$ dwie $\overline{\text{N}}$ is $\overline{\text{N}}$ equal to $\overline{\text{N}}$ in $\overline{\text{N}}$ equal to $\overline{\text{N}}$ equal to $\overline{\text{N}}$ and $\overline{\text{N}}$ equal to $\overline{\text{N}}$ is $\overline{\text{N}}$ entropy entoq an interference $\overline{\text{N}}$ is $\overline{\text{N}}$ in $\overline{\text{N}}$ entropy entoq an interference $\overline{\text{N}}$ is $\overline{\text{N}}$ equal to $\overline{\text{N}}$ interference $\overline{\text{N}}$ interference $\overline{\text{N}}$ interference $\overline{\text{N}}$ entropy entopy entopy

³⁶ THICTIC XI, TAFATH C⁺. M[\overline{N} laay Na(\mathfrak{g} - ^{62.1} XI] \mathfrak{X} XI THICTIC. [M] \overline{N} laay Na(\mathfrak{g} + a χ XI ² afath. etbe hael, χ ekaac men enaxl, ³ typhicteye, (\mathfrak{g} ina \mathfrak{L} e name \overline{n} ty+, ehel ⁴ epga oya + 2 \overline{n} oyafath an miteq (\mathfrak{g} - ⁵ deleia 2 \overline{m} hentaqtaaq. Hentaqxl ⁶ fixoeic an o nizebraioc etl.

Natio- 7 ctoloc etci tnnech teeize neymoy- 8 te \pm e. « incoyc, tnazwpaioc, mecciac, » ete 9 taei te, « incoyc, tnazwpaioc, texpictoc. » trae 10 ppan te

61.18 гототч: read гототу.

plows ²⁰ the field by means of submissive animals, ²¹ and from this he nourishes himself and the ²² animals, both those submissive and those ²³ not submissive. In this way the perfect ²⁴ man by means of powers that are submissive ²⁵ plows, preparing everyone to come ²⁶ to be. For on account of this every place ²⁷ stands, the good and the wicked, ²⁸ the right and the left. The Holy Spirit ²⁹ nourishes everyone, and it rules over ³⁰ [all] the powers, those submissive ³¹ and those [not] submissive as well as those that are alone. ³² For indeed he [...] imprison them ³³ within [so that ...] if [...] desire, they will not be able ³⁴ [to escape.]

The one who has been fashioned ³⁵ [... and] you would find his children ^{61.1} nobly fashioned. If he was not ² fashioned but born, you would ³ find his seed noble. ⁴ But now he has been fashioned and born. What ⁵ nobility is this? Adultery first ⁶ came to be, later murder, and ⁷ he was born in adultery. ⁸ For he was the child of the snake. For this reason he became ⁹ a murderer like his father, and ¹⁰ he murdered his brother. But all intercourse ¹¹ that occurs between those unlike ¹² each other is adultery.

God ¹³ is a dyer. Just as good dyes ¹⁴—they are called "true"—¹⁵ dissipate with the things dyed in them, so ¹⁶ too is it with those whom God has dyed. ¹⁷ Since his dyes are immortal, they ¹⁸ create immortality by means of his colors. ¹⁹ But God baptizes what he baptizes ²⁰ in water and power.

²¹ No one sees any of the established things ²² unless he becomes like ²³ them. (This is) unlike the man ²⁴ in the world. He sees the sun while not being the sun, ²⁵ and he sees heaven and earth and ²⁶ all other things while not being them. ²⁷ This is the way it is with truth. But you ²⁸ saw something of that place and became ²⁹ those things. You saw spirit; you ³⁰ became spirit. You saw Christ; you became ³¹ Christ. You saw the [Father; you] will become a ³² father. For this reason [in these places] you see ³³ everything, and you do not [see] yourself alone, ³⁴ but you see yourself in that [place.] ³⁵ For what you see you shall [become.]

³⁶ Faith receives, love gives. [No one will be able ^{62.1} to receive] without faith. No one will be able to give without ² love. Because of this, so that we might receive, ³ we believe, and so that truly we might give, since ⁴ if one does not give in love, he has no ⁵ benefit from what he has given. The one who has not received ⁶ the Lord is still a Hebrew.

The ⁷ apostles who preceded us referred (to him) in this way: ⁸ "Jesus, the Nazarean, Messiah," that ⁹ is, "Jesus, the Nazarean, the Christ." The last ¹⁰ name is "Christ,"

61.19 "baptizes": or "dips."

« пехрістос, » пфорп пе « інсоус, » пет<u>2</u> \overline{n} ¹¹ тинте пе « пнадарннос. » « мессіас » ¹² оу \overline{n} тац симасіа с \overline{n} те ауш « пехрістос » ¹³ ауш « петціну. » « інсоус » \overline{m} м \overline{n} тдевраюс пе ¹⁴ « псште. » « надара » те « талнөеіа. » « пна-¹⁵ дарннос » [[Ne]] бе те талнөеіа. « пе{ π }хрістос » ¹⁶ \overline{n} тауцітц[.] « пнадарннос » м \overline{n} « інсоус » ¹⁷ нентауцітоу.

πημαργαριτής εύωμα- ¹⁸ Νόχη επιτή επβορβορον ώμηψω- ¹⁹ πε {ώμηψωπε μν} ευώμς πζούο, ²⁰ ούτε εύωματαζος πημποβαροιμόν ²¹ ευμαψωπε <an> ευταειμή. αλλα ούνται ²² μμας μπταείο ζαστή πευχοείς ²³ ούοειώ νιμ. ταεί τε θε νηψμρε μ- ²⁴ πνούτε ζή νετούναψωπε νζητού. ²⁵ έτι ούνταν μμας μπταείο ζαστή που-²⁶ είωτ.

ekwaloc, ze « anok oyïoylaï, » ²⁷ mū laay nakih. ekwalooc ze, « anok oy-²⁸ gpwhaioc, » mū laay naptapacce. ekwa-²⁹ looc, ze « ano[k o]yzężihn oybapba-³⁰ poc oyzhzal [oyeley]0epoc, » mū laay ³¹ nawtoptp. ek[galooc], ze « anok oyxph-³² ctianoc, » π [....] nanoein. ūrenoi-³³ to ūtam[....ūt]eeimeine falei e-³⁴ [t]e [....] nawytomeine an e-³⁵ [cwtm ef]eqpan.

пночте очамра- $^{63.1}$ не пе. діа точто с[ефа]фт йпрай[е] ² нач. га тегн емпаточфаат ипра- ³ не, нечараат игибнріон не. гиноч- ⁴ те гар ан не насі еточфаат нач.

 5 пскечос пнаваснен мп пскечос 6 ввдде фауфипе евол гітп пкфрт, 7 алла пскечос пнаваснен ечфа- 8 очфоп палін фаутаміооч птау- 9 фипе гар евол гп очпнечна. Пскечос 10 де ввдде ечфаочфоп фаутако 11 птауфипе гар хфріс ніче.

oyeid ¹² eqkate ga oyane `nnoyt´ aqn af Aniloc ¹³ ebol eqhoode. Ntapoykaaq ebol, ¹⁴ aqge epoq on eqgh tima tima. ¹⁵ oyn gppame goot gayn gag Tho- ¹⁶ ode ebol, ³⁴ ayge epoq on eqgh tima tima. ¹⁵ oyn gppame goot gayn gag tho- ¹⁶ ode ebol, ayw maytipokotte e- ¹⁷ laay Tha. Ntape poyge gamte epo- ¹⁸ oy, oyte Thoynay etolic oyte ¹⁹ kamh, oyte kticic oyte pycic mn ²⁰ lynamic mn afteoc. eikh antala- ²¹ timpoc gice.

teyxapicteia ne ihcoyc ey- 22 moyte fap epoy $\overline{\rm m}$ mntcypoc ie « fa- 23 picaba, » ete naei ne, « netnopc) ebol. » 24 aihcoyc fap ei eyctaypoy $\overline{\rm m}$ nkocmoc.

²⁵ απζοεις buk εξογ[n] επιμα πχωσε ²⁶ πλεγει. αίμι ωβέςνοους πχρωμα, ²⁷ αίμοχου ατροστε. αίπτου εξραї ²⁸ εύοβω τηρού, αύω πέχαι, χε « ταει ²⁹ τε θε πταμεί μμος ποι πωμρ[[ε \overline{m} - ³⁰ πωμρ]]ε ππρώμ[[ε ε]μ[ο] πχοιτ. »

62.35 [6Π]ξ4ΡΔΝ: reading from earliest images; see Stephen Emmel, "Unique Photographic Evidence for Nag Hammadi Texts, CG I, 1–5." BASP 15 (1978): 113.

the first is "Jesus," the one in ¹¹ the middle is "Nazarean." "Messiah" ¹² has two meanings, both "Christ" ¹³ and "the worthy one." "Jesus" in Hebrew is ¹⁴ "the redemption." "Nazara" is "the truth." "The ¹⁵ Nazarean," then, is "the truth." "The Christ" ¹⁶ has been measured; "the Nazarean" and "Jesus" ¹⁷ are those who have been measured.

As for the pearl, when it is ¹⁸ cast down into filth it becomes ¹⁹ greatly despised, ²⁰ nor when it is anointed with balsam ²¹ will it become valued. But it ²² always has value to its master. ²³ This is the way it is with the children of ²⁴ God in the places they might be. ²⁵ Nonetheless they have value to their father.

If you say, "I am a Jew," ²⁷ no one will waver. If you say, "I am a ²⁸ Roman," no one will be agitated. If you ²⁹ say, "I am a Greek, a barbarian, ³⁰ a slave, [a] free person," no one ³¹ will be disturbed. [If] you [say,] "I am a Christian," ³² the [...] will tremble. May it be ³³ that [... of] this sort, this ³⁴ [which ...] will not be able to stand firm to ³⁵ [hear] his name.

God is a human eater. ⁶³¹ For this reason the human [is sacrificed] ² to him. When the human was not yet sacrificed, ³ animals were sacrificed. ⁴ For those to whom they are sacrificed are not gods.

⁵ Glass vessels and earthen vessels ⁶ are from the earth, ⁷ but glass vessels are made again when they ⁸ break, since they have ⁹ come to be through breath. But earthen vessels ¹⁰ when they break are destroyed, ¹¹ since they came to be without breath.

A donkey ¹² that turns a millstone travels one hundred miles ¹³ when walking. Once released, ¹⁴ it finds itself again in the same place. ¹⁵ There are people that make many journeys, ¹⁶ and they progress to ¹⁷ no place. After evening comes upon ¹⁸ them, they do not see city or ¹⁹ village, neither (things) man made nor natural, no ²⁰ power or angel. Vainly have (these) miserable ones ²¹ labored.

The Eucharist is Jesus, since ²² it is called in Syriac "Pharisatha," ²³ that is, "the one who is spread out." ²⁴ For Jesus came to crucify the world.

²⁵ The Lord entered into Levi's dyehouse. ²⁶ He took up seventy-two colors, ²⁷ and he tossed them into the kettle. He brought them out ²⁸ completely white, and he said, "In this ²⁹ way the Son ³⁰ of Man came [as] a dyer."

62.12–13 Behind the association between "Christ" and "the worthy one" is a Greek wordplay between $\chi \rho \iota \sigma \tau \delta \varsigma$ and $\chi \rho \eta \sigma \tau \delta \varsigma.$

63.9 "breath": or "spirit."

TCO- ³¹ file, etoymoyte efoic se « tetipa, » \overline{n} - ³² toe te tmax[y \overline{nnar}]reloc ayw [t]koi- ³³ nwooc \overline{mnc} [wthp. ma]pia tmar[a]- ³⁴ linn nepe fic[wthp me] \overline{mno} [c \overline{n}]- ³⁵ 20y0 afmabht[he thpoy. neq]- ³⁶ acfaze \overline{nmoc} atec:[.... $\overline{n2ac}$] ³⁷ \overline{ncon} . alkeceeffe \overline{m} [mathth 6^{4.1}...] efoi.[.].[..]ma. fieldy nay set 2 « etbe of kme \overline{mnoc} farbout thp \overline{n} ; » aq- ³ oywyb \overline{ns} foi field may take $2 \approx 2$ « etbe of kme \overline{mnoc} farbout thp \overline{n} ; » aq- ³ oywyb \overline{ns} foi field may equal set 2 « etbe of kme \overline{mnoc} farbout thp \overline{n} ; » aq- ³ oywyb \overline{ns} foi field may equal set 6 « etbe of the \overline{mmot} field may be \overline{ns} foi field may equal field $2 \approx 2$ field $2 \approx 2$ (for $2 \approx 2$ set $2 \approx 2$ set 2

пе- $^{\rm 10}$ де пдоею де: « оунакарюс пе петфо- $^{\rm 11}$ оп за тезн емпатецфипе. петфо- $^{\rm 12}$ оп гар ацфипе, ауф циафипе. »

epsile in centre of the range of the range

epadaoya ²³ bok epecht ephooy nyei ezpaï em- ²⁴ pequi laay nyuooc ce⁻ « anok oyxph- ²⁵ ctianoc, » ntaqui mpan etnice. eq- ²⁶ Gaui le mpineyma etoyaab oyntaq m- ²⁷ may ntaopea mpan. pentazui noy- ²⁸ aopea mayqitc ntootq, pentazui le ²⁹ ecouq etmice gaygatq. taei te be ³⁰ etgo[0]pi nan epgaoya gode $2\overline{n}$ ³¹ oynycthpio[n].

[πμ]Υςτήριον μπγλ-³² μ[oc] ούνος [πε. δ.χν]τζη γραρικός-³³ [μο]ς νλωω[πε δν. τς]Υςτλείς γρ $\overline{\mu}$ -³⁴ [πκο]ςμο[ς....]με. τεύςτλεις δε³⁵ [.....πΓ] δμος. ερινοεί ντκοι-³⁶ [νωνίδ....χ]ωρν ζε ούντδς μμαύ³⁷ [.....] δύναμις. τεςεικών ^{65.1} εςωροπ εν ούχω[εμ].

^{64.8} петнавол: read петнау евол.

^{64.30} Epupaoya: reading of earliest images; see Emmel, 114.

Wisdom, ³¹ who is called "the barren one," ³² is the mother [of the] angels and [the] companion ³³ of the [Savior. As for Mary] Magdalene, ³⁴ the [Savior loved her] ³⁵ more than [all] the disciples. [He would] ³⁶ kiss her on her [...] ³⁷ often. The remaining [disciples ^{64.1}...]. They said to him, ² "Why do you love her more than all of us?" ³ The Savior answered, and he said to them, ⁴ "Why do I not love you ⁵ in the way (I love) her? When a blind person and a sighted person ⁶ are in the dark, the two are no different from each other. ⁷ (Yet) when the light comes, then ⁸ the sighted person will see the light, and ⁹ the blind person will remain in the dark."

¹⁰ The Lord said, "Blessed is the one who exists ¹¹ before he has come to be. For the one who exists ¹² has come to be and he will come to be."

The ¹³ superiority of man is not apparent, but ¹⁴ it is in what is hidden. Because of this he is ¹⁵ master over the animals that are stronger than he is, which are great ¹⁶ in accordance with what is apparent and what is hidden. ¹⁷ And he gives them survival. But if ¹⁸ man is separated from them, they kill ¹⁹ each other and bite each other. ²⁰ And they ate each other because they did not find ²¹ food. But now they have found food because ²² man has worked the land.

If someone ²³ goes down into the water and comes up having ²⁴ not received anything and says, "I am a ²⁵ Christian," he has received the name on loan. But if he ²⁶ receives the Holy Spirit, he has ²⁷ the name as a gift. As for the one who has received a ²⁸ gift, it is not taken from him, but as for the one who has received ²⁹ it as a loan, it needs (to be taken from him). This is how ³⁰ it is for us if someone comes to be in ³¹ a mystery.

[The] mystery of marriage ³² [is] great. For [without] it the world ³³ would [not] have come to be. For [the] structure of ³⁴ [the] world [...]. But the structure ³⁵ [...] marriage. Consider the [fellowship ³⁶ ... defilement] because it has ³⁷ [...] power. Its image ^{65.1} dwells in [defilement].

As for [the] forms of unclean spirit, ² there are males among them (and) there are ³ females. The males are those that unite ⁴ with the souls that reside in a female ⁵ form. But the females ⁶ are those that mix with those in a male form ⁷ by means of an unmixed one. And ⁸ nothing will be able to escape from them, since they seize it ⁹ when it is not able to receive a male power or ¹⁰ a female (power), that is, the bride-groom and ¹¹ the bride. But one receives from (them) within the ¹² imaged bridal chamber. When ignorant women ¹³ see males sitting ¹⁴ alone, they pounce upon him

^{63.36 &}quot;on her $[\ldots]$ ": There are many feminine singular nouns that can fit in this lacuna, including mouth (trajec or tappo), cheek (04056), foot (52,007), and forehead (terme).

teeize ¹⁶ on zProme Rateb egoannay eq- ¹⁷ czine eczmooc oyaatc enecuc, ¹⁸ Jaytine Rmoc Refeize Rmoc, ¹⁹ egoydd exozmec. egdannay Δe^{20} atzooyt mR teuzine egzmooc 2a- ²¹ tR nogephy, mape Rzione Jbwk e- ²² zoyn Ja tzooyt oyte mape Rzooyt ²³ Jbwk ezoyn Ja tczine. taei te fe ²⁴ epja fikun MR t[a] treloc zwtp e- ²⁵ nogephy, oyte mR [λ]aay nagptolma ²⁶ abwk ezoyn Ja φ [20] oyte h tczime.

²⁷ πετώνης εβόλ ζώ πκοςμός νας- ²⁸ τώσεμαζτε μμός ετι τε νεάζω ²⁹ πκόςμος, 40γ0[νς] εβόλ τε μτός ³⁰ ατεπιθύμια μπ[..]μ[..]μ[..]μ[.]μ φρτε. ³¹ μό ντόςς αχή [...]ς[.]ς μοστη ε- ³² πκως. εώστε [....] ει σεαμ[α]ζτε ³³ μμός, σεωσ[τ μμός] 47ω πω[ς εq]- ³⁴ νασρ βόλ ανή[ος ντήν]αμι[ς...] ³⁵ τε; πως μνασσ[ς.....] ³⁶ κις; ούν ζόρεινε ε[ύτω μμός τε] ³⁷ « ανόν σμπιστός, » δοιώ[ς.....⁶⁶¹ νεπ]νεύμα [νακαθαρτο]ή ει δαιμονιόν. ² νεύνταυ γαρ μμα[ύ] μπιθύμα ετούαδβ ³ νε, μν πιθέμα νακαθαρτόν ναρκολλα ⁴ ερόου. μνς σότε ζητς ντζαρτζ, ούτε ⁵ μνημεριτζ. εκώδη ζότε ζητζ, ςνάρ το ⁶ εις ερόκ. εκώδημεριτζ, ςναδω

 7 h ñygwie 2ñ teeikochoc 'h' 2ñ tana- 8 ctacic h 2ñ ñtonoc et2ñ thhte, 9 mh renoito ñce2e epoei ñ2htoy. te- 10 eikochoc oyñ tetnanoyy ñ2hty 11 oyñ teeooy. Neytetnanoyoy fite- 12 tnanoyoy an ne, ayw neytegooy 2ñ- 13 teeooy an ne. oyñ teeooy ae mñn- 14 ca teeikochoc e2ñtegooy name ne, 15 tetoymoyte epoc ae' « thecothc. » ñtoy 16 te thoy. 2wc engdon 2ñ teeikoc- 17 hoc, gwe epon eato nan ñtanacta- 18 cic aekaac engakaakn a2hy ñtcapz, 19 eyna2e epon 2ñ tanataycic ñtñth- 20 mooge 2ñ thecothc. 2a2 fap ceptaa- 21 necee 2ñ t2ih. Nanoyc fap eei ebol 22 2ñ tkocmoc 2a te2h empare tidde 23 $\overline{\rm{p}}$ nobe.

ogn zoeine men ogte ceogwy ²⁴ an ogte mñ gom mnoog. Znkooge ae ²⁵ egwanogwy mñ zhy goon nag ae ²⁶ phogeipe. ep[ogo]gwy rap geipe pmo-²⁷ og npegpnobe. [e]gtpogwy ae, tai-²⁸ kaiocynh nazwn epoog phiecnag. ²⁹ agw nogwy an [pe], npeipe an.

- 65.30 μ̄π[..]q[..]q[.]ψ̄: transcription from earliest images; see Emmel, 114.
- $66.6 \overline{\text{N}}\text{cos} < \text{T} > \text{K}: \text{ or } \overline{\text{N}}\text{c} < \text{c} > \text{ock}.$

66.29–30 αποςτολικός [8]Ν: transcription from earliest images; see Emmel, 114. 66.31 εγόττι [εξογ]Ν: transcription from earliest images; see Emmel, 114. and ¹⁵ play with him and defile him. In this way, ¹⁶ moreover, when ignorant men see ¹⁷ beautiful women sitting alone, ¹⁸ they persuade her and overpower her, ¹⁹ wanting to defile her. But when they see ²⁰ the male and his female sitting ²¹ with each other, the female is not able to enter ²² into the male, nor is the male ²³ able to enter into the female. This is the way (it is) ²⁴ when the image and the angel join with ²⁵ each other, neither will anyone be able to dare ²⁶ to enter into the [male] or the female.

²⁷ The one who comes out of the world and ²⁸ is (no longer) able to be seized because he was in ²⁹ the world, he is manifest because he is above ³⁰ the desire of the [...] fear. ³¹ He is lord over [...]. He is better than ³² jealousy. If [...] comes, they grasp ³³ him, they strangle [him]. And how will [he] ³⁴ be able to escape the [great powers ...? ³⁵] How will he be able to [...]? ³⁶ Some [say,] ³⁷ "We are faithful," in such a manner that [... the unclean] spirits ^{66.1} and demons. ² For if they had the Holy Spirit, ³ no unclean spirit would unite ⁴ with them. Do not fear the flesh, nor ⁵ love it. If you fear it, it will become a lord ⁶ over you; if you love it, it will swallow you, and it will strangle you.

⁷ Unless he comes to be in this world or in the resurrection ⁸ or in the place that is in the middle, ⁹ may it never be that I am found among them. In this ¹⁰ world there is good (and) ¹¹ there is evil. Its good things ¹² are not good things, and its evil things are not ¹³ evil things. But there is evil following ¹⁴ this world that is truly evil, ¹⁵ what is called "the middle." It ¹⁶ is death. While we are in this world, ¹⁷ it is fitting for us to bear for ourselves the resurrection ¹⁸ so that when we strip off the flesh, ¹⁹ we might be found in rest and not ²⁰ walk in the middle. For many ²¹ err on the way. For it is good to depart from ²² the world before one has ²³ sinned.

Some neither desire ²⁴ nor are able; but others, ²⁵ when they desire, no benefit exists for them because ²⁶ they did not act. For [their] will makes them ²⁷ sinners. But when they do not desire, ²⁸ justice will be hidden from them in both instances. ²⁹ There is no desire, no action.

An ³⁰ apostolic person in [a] vision saw some people ³¹ trapped [in] a house on fire, ³² imprisoned in [this house] of fire, casting ³³ [...] of fire [...] them in ³⁴ [... faith] of [...], and they said to them, ³⁵ "[...] possible for them to be saved?" ³⁶ [...] anog $\overline{2}\overline{m}$; » ³⁶ [....]kolacic paei etoymogte ⁶⁷¹ epoq ce. « prake et[....] λ » ce q [..].

² евол га отноот ий откарт ата түүх[H] ³ ма ппиетна фапе. евол гй отноот им ⁴ откарт имиотоена ата пфире \overline{H} - ⁵ питифан. пкарт пе пхрісна. пото- ⁶ ени пе пкарт. еенфаже ан апеенкарт ⁷ ете имтац морфи, алла пкеота ете <te><10</td>

талнөеіа мпесеі ¹⁰ єпкосмос єскак агну. Алда мтасеі гм ¹¹ мтүпос мм мяіком. чнадітс ан мкерн-¹² те. оум оухпо мкесоп фооп ммноү-¹³ гіком мҳпо мкесоп. фое алноос ¹⁴ атроухпооү мкесоп гітм тгіком. Аф ¹⁵ те танастасіс; аүф өіком гітм өіком ¹⁶ фое єтрестфоүн. пнүнфон мм өі-¹⁷ ком гітм өіком фое єтроусі єгоун ¹⁸ сталноєіа єте тасі те тапокатастасіс. ¹⁹ фое анетҳпо ан мнате мпран м-²⁰ пеют им понре им ппнеума єтоуаав, ²¹ алла а<nента>үҳпооү рж горос. єтм оуа ҳпо-²² оу нач, пкеран сеначітч мтоотч. ²³ оуа де ҳі мнооү гм пҳрісна мпсоо́[н] ²⁴ мтаунаніс мпстҙҳр[о]с. тҳ[є]і не напосто-²⁵ лос моутє єрос ҳҫ, « [то]үнам мм тегроур, » ²⁶ паєі гар оукеті оу[хрн]сті[і]анос пє, алла, ²⁷ оухрістос пє.

апхоєї $[C \overline{P}]$ гов нім гиноу- ²⁸ мустнріон оувалітісна ми оухріс- ²⁹ на миноуєухар[ICT]ід миноусютє ³⁰ миноунумфон.

[. .]. [.] $\Pi[eX]$ ³¹ Xe[•] « Lei етрасире [NNA пса мпіт] N N^{- 32} өе NNA пса №[тпе, ауш NA пса N] bol ³³ Noe NNA пс[a Ngoyn, ayш етрадот]- ³⁴ роу Мпма еті[..... ».... Ne]- ³⁵ еіна діті 2Nty[пос.....] ³⁶ Netxud Mhoc Xe[•] [« оуй оурийпе, ayш] ³⁷ оуй оуеі Мпса Ntuệ [Mhou. » серпла]- ³⁸ Nacee. петоуонед г[ар евол прий]- ⁶⁸¹ пе етійнау п[е]то́[у]моуте ероц Xe⁻² « петипса №ііті, » ауш пете пеөнп ³ щооп Naq, петійнау пе етійтпе \overline{H} чоц. Nanoyc гар Ncexooc Xe[•] « пса N- ⁵ доун ауш петійпса Nbol, мій петі? ⁶ пса Nbol Мпса Nbol. » етве паї апхо- ⁷ еіс моуте аптако Xe[•] « пкаке етді пса N- ⁸ вол, » мій бе цооп мпецвал. пехац ⁹ Xe[•] « пасіют етдій пеөнп. » пехац Xe[•] ¹⁰ « вшк єдоун епектамеіон, йгщтан ¹¹ йпекро єршк, йгщлна апекеішт ¹² етдій пеөнп, ете пасі пе, петді са N- ¹³ доун ймооу тнроу. » петді са Ngoyn ¹⁴ де ймооу тнроу пе ппланрша. \overline{H} ¹⁵ мийсщи нії бе Мпецса Ngoyn. па- ¹⁶ еі пе етоущахе єроц Xe[•] « петійпса N- ¹⁷ тпе ймооу. » "They did not desire. They received 37 [...] chastisement, that which is called ${}^{67.1}$ "the darkness that [...]" that he [...].

 2 From water and fire have the soul 3 and spirit come to be. From water and 4 fire and light has the child of 5 the bridal chamber (come to be). Fire is the chrism; light 6 is the fire. I am not speaking about this fire 7 that does not have form, but the other one that has 8 a white form, which is luminous and beautiful 9 and which exudes beauty.

Truth did not come ¹⁰ into the world stripped naked. Rather it came in ¹¹ types and images. It (the world) will not receive it any other way. ¹² There is a rebirth and an ¹³ image of a rebirth. It is truly necessary ¹⁴ that they be reborn through the image. What ¹⁵ is the resurrection? ¹⁶ It is necessary for the image to rise through the image. It is necessary for the bridal chamber and the ¹⁷ image to come through the image into ¹⁸ truth, that is, the restoration. ¹⁹ It is necessary not only for us to produce the name of ²⁰ the Father and the Son and the Holy Spirit, ²¹ but also for <those who have> produced ²² them for you. If one does not produce them for himself, the other name will be taken from him. ²³ But one receives them in the chrism of the [ointment] ²⁴ of the power of the cross. This (power) the apostles ²⁵ called "[the] right and the left," ²⁶ since this one is no longer a Christian, but ²⁷ he is a Christ.

The Lord [did] everything in a $^{\rm 28}$ mystery: a baptism and a chrism $^{\rm 29}$ and a Eucharist and a redemption $^{\rm 30}$ and a bridal chamber.

[...] he [said], ³¹ "I have come to make [the things below] like ³² the things [above, and the things outside] ³³ like the things [inside, and to join] ³⁴ them in the place that [..." these] ³⁵ places in the [type ...] ³⁶ those who say, ["There is a heavenly man, and] ³⁷ there is one above [him." They are] ³⁸ wrong. [For] the one who is manifest, that [heavenly man], ^{68.1} the one they call ² "the one below," and the one to whom the hidden things ³ belong, this one is the one above ⁴ him. For it would be better for them to say, "The inside ⁵ and the outside, and the outside ⁶ of the outside." For this reason the Lord ⁷ called defilement "the darkness outside." ⁸ No other is outside of it. He said, ⁹ "My Father who is in what is hidden." He said, ¹⁰ "Go into your storehouse, and close ¹¹ your door behind you, and pray to your Father ¹² who is in what is hidden, that is, the one who is within ¹³ them all." But the one who is within ¹⁴ them all is the fullness. ¹⁵ After it, no other is within. This is the one ¹⁶ about whom they say, "The one above ¹⁷ them."

^{67.22 &}quot;the other name": presumably the name "Christian" (see 67.26).

ra terh anexpictoc aroeine ¹⁸ ei eboà eboà tưn oyketi anoya)- ¹⁹ bwk eroyn, ayw aybwk etwn oyketi ²⁰ anoya)i eboà. Ayei a e net icture. Nen- ²¹ tarbwk eroyn ayatoy eboà, ayw nen- ²² tarbwk eroà ayatoy eroyn.

 \overline{n} 2007 ²³ Nere eyra [2] \overline{n} a[]]am ne m \overline{n} moy goon. ²⁴ \overline{n} tarechart [er]oy annoy gone. Ia- ²⁵ λ in equard(k er]oyn \overline{n} qxity eroy, m \overline{n} ²⁶ moy nagone.

« [п]алочте палочте е- 27 тве оч пасенс [а]ккаат \overline{n} сшк; » \overline{n} тачае 28 наен ен пстачрос. [Ne]ачпшра гар \overline{n} пма 29 ет[м]ӊач.

[.], [...] \overline{N} tangunoy ebol $2\overline{M}^{30}$ pet[..... e]bol $21\overline{M}$ nnogte.

 31 applied by the nethody 32 [..... cf]oon, alla ne- 33 [..... cf]oon, alla ne- 33 [.....] refine the optimal of the network of the optimal of the optimal of the optimal of the optimal optimal

^{69.1} маре пастос ффпе инонном, от 2 те мащфите ингист, отте исгине 3 ецхоги алла фацфите игист, исгине 4 иелетос ми гипаровнос.

евол ⁵ гіты пнеума етоуаав седпо мен ымон ⁶ пкесоп. седпо де ымон гіты пе- ⁷ хрістос гы пснау. Сетшрс ымон гіты п- ⁸ пнеума. Птароудпон ауготры. ый лаау ⁹ нафиау ероч оуте гы мооу оуте гы ¹⁰ ебал хшріс оуобін оуте палін кнаф- ¹¹ нау ан гы оуобін хшріс мооу гбал. ¹² діа тоуто ффе арваптіде гы пснау ¹³ гы поуобін мы пмооу. поуобін де ¹⁴ пе пхрісма.

69.11 צוא: i.e. צו פואא 69.24 הפד[סיא]אש: transcription from earliest images; see Emmel, 114. Before Christ some ¹⁸ came from where they were no longer able to go into, and they went to where they were no longer ²⁰ able to come from. But Christ came. Those who ²¹ went in he brought out, and those ²² who went out he brought in.

When ²³ Eve was in Adam there was no death. ²⁴ After she separated [from] him death came about. ²⁵ If he goes in again and receives himself to himself, ²⁶ death will cease to be.

"My God, my god, ²⁷ why, Lord, have you forsaken me?" He said ²⁸ these things upon the cross. For he had departed from ²⁹ that place.

[...] He was begotten in 30 that which [...] from God.

³¹ The [...] from those who are dead ³². [...] exist, but ³³ the [...] who is perfect ³⁴ [...] of flesh, but this ³⁵ [...] is [a] true flesh ³⁶ [...]. It is not true, but ³⁷ [...] image of what is true.

 $^{69.1}$ The bridal chamber is not for the animals, nor 2 is it for slaves or defiled women. 3 Rather, it is for 4 free men and virgins.

Through ⁵ the Holy Spirit we are in fact begotten ⁶ again. But we are begotten through ⁷ Christ in the two. We are anointed through the ⁸ Spirit. When we were begotten, we were joined. No one ⁹ will be able to see himself either in water or in ¹⁰ a mirror without light, nor again will you be able ¹¹ to see in light without water or a mirror. ¹² For this reason it is necessary to baptize in the two, ¹³ in light and water. Now the light ¹⁴ is the chrism.

There were three buildings ¹⁵ for sacrifice in Jerusalem: one ¹⁶ facing west called ¹⁷ "the holy," another facing south ¹⁸ called "the holy of ¹⁹ the holy," (and) the third facing ²⁰ east called "the holy ²¹ of the holies," the place in which only the high priest ²² enters. Baptism ²³ is the building that is "the holy," redemption is "the holy ²⁴ of the holy," "the [holy] of the holies" ²⁵ is the bridal chamber. [Baptism] has ²⁶ the resurrection [and the] redemption, (and) the redemption ²⁷ (occurs) within the bridal chamber. But [the] bridal chamber is ²⁸ in what is exalted above [...] ²⁹ you will not [...] ³⁰ are those who pray [...] ³¹ Jerusalem [...] ³² Jerusalem [...] ³³ Jerusalem watching [...] ³⁴ those that are called "[the] holy ³⁵ of the holies" [... its] ³⁶ veil [was] torn [...] ³⁷ bridal chamber except the image [...] ^{70.1} above. For this reason its veil ² was torn from top to ³ bottom. For it was necessary for some ⁴ from below to go above.

 5 nentart ridoy $\overline{\mathrm{m}}$ strate in $\overline{\mathrm{m}}$ of 6 or mapoynay grooy $\overline{\mathrm{m}}$ si $\overline{\mathrm{m}}$ dyna- 7 mic, and may charte $\overline{\mathrm{m}}$ mooy. of 8 a de nat riddy $\overline{\mathrm{m}}$ siddy $\overline{\mathrm{m}}$ of $\overline{\mathrm{m}}$ 9 siddy $\overline{\mathrm{m}}$ siddy $\overline{\mathrm{m}}$ siddy $\overline{\mathrm{m}}$ siddy $\overline{\mathrm{m}}$ siddy $\overline{\mathrm{m}}$ siddy siddy $\overline{\mathrm{m}}$ siddy s

Nempet- ¹⁰ Crime Port equal to the constant of ¹¹ an te mu dougt. Regime \overline{N} trage to the total tota

τήγχη πλαμή π-²³ ταςώωπε έ[B]ολ επνούνησε. πες-²⁴ εωτף πε πη[Νευμ]μ. η[ε] Νταυτάλη ναη ²⁵ τε τευμαάς. αυ[η] πτευμύχη, αυτ²⁶ ναη πνού[πνευμα ε]πεςμά. επεί π-²⁷ ταρεσμώτρ, [αυχ]ώ πενώμαχε εύχο-²⁸ ςε αναυνα[μις]. μυρβάζκανε εροη ²⁹ [...]ρχ [...πε]ωτρ ππνευμα-³⁰ [τικ.].. α[....]κη τεθηπ αυ-³¹ [......] είδε πδι πε-³² [....] ναυ ούαδυ ³³ [......] αυτό ωνα³⁴ [.....] ου.

aihcoyc Gwlei ³⁵ [ebol. seid]ranhe tellanhe ³⁶ [rwha $\overline{n} \overline{t} \overline{n} \overline{n} \overline{t} \overline{e}$]ro nàthye. ten- ³⁷ [tayxeoq z]a terh aftthry ea- ^{71.1} lin ayxeoq. $\pi[e]n[t]$ ay[0]rcq \overline{n} gor[π] ² talin aytorcq. $\pi[en]$ taycotq ea- ³ lin aycote.

ефже ффе ежи йоү- ⁴ мүстнрюн апеют йптнрч готр ⁵ атпарбенос йтаген апітй, аүш ⁶ аүкшт \overline{p} оүосін ероц йфооү етй- ⁷ мау. ацбилп евол йпноб йпастос. ⁸ етве пасі печсшма йтацфисе ⁹ йфооү етймау. ацеі евол гм ппа- ¹⁰ стос йбе йпентагфше евол ¹¹ гй пнүмфіос мй тнүмфн. та- ¹² єі те бе аінсоүс тего йптнрч ератч ¹³ граї йгнтч евол гітй насі. аүш ¹⁴ ффе єтре поуа поуа нймабнтнс ¹⁵ моофе єгоун єтецанапаусіс.

 16 Lalam given ebol $2\overline{\rm n}$ parfenoc 17 cnte, ebol $2\overline{\rm n}$ пенеуна and ebol 18 $2\overline{\rm n}$ peace $\overline{\rm n}$ respective ebol $2\overline{\rm n}$ on arbitrary 20 cecaac peccote $\overline{\rm n}$ tacgive 21 $2\overline{\rm n}$ teconete equa [c] for the tack of tack of

²² ογν σμη αναγ μητ [2]ν ππαραδι- ²³ coc. πογα χπε θ[ηριον]. πογα χπε ²⁴ ρωμε. αδλαμ ο[γωμ] εβολ $2\overline{\mu}$ πσμην ²⁵ νταρχπε θηρι[ον. αφσ]ωπε νθη- ²⁶ ριον. αγχπε θη[ριον. ε]τβε παι ce- ²⁷ γcebecθε ανθ[ηριον νσ]ι νσμρε ²⁸

70.9 אנ: read פאפ 70.25 אַר[עו]אַ: transcription from earliest images; see Emmel, 114. ⁵ Those who have been clothed in the perfect light ⁶ the powers do not see, ⁷ and they are not able to seize them. But one ⁸ will clothe himself in this light in ⁹ the mystery in the union.

If the ¹⁰ woman had not separated from the man, she ¹¹ would not have died along with the man. His separation ¹² became the beginning from death. For this reason ¹³ Christ came so he might rectify the division that ¹⁴ came about from the beginning ¹⁵ and again join the two, and so that to those ¹⁶ who have died in the division he might give ¹⁷ life and join them. But the woman ¹⁸ is joined to her husband in the bridal chamber. ¹⁹ But those who have joined in the bridal chamber will no longer ²⁰ be separated. For this reason Eve ²¹ separated from Adam because she had not joined to him ²² in the bridal chamber.

The soul of Adam ²³ came about from a breath. Its ²⁴ companion is the [spirit.] What has been given to him ²⁵ is his mother. His soul was taken, and he was given ²⁶ a [spirit] in its place. When ²⁷ he was joined, [he spoke] words more exalted ²⁸ than the powers. They envied ²⁹ him [...] spiritual companion ³⁰ [...] what is hidden ³¹ [...] namely, the ³² [...] to themselves alone ³³ [...] bridal chamber so that ³⁴ [...].

Jesus revealed ³⁵ [... the] Jordan. The fullness ³⁶ [of the kingdom] of heaven. The one ³⁷ who [was begotten] before the entirety ^{7L1} was begotten again. The one who was anointed first ² was anointed again. The one who was redeemed has again ³ become redeemed.

Indeed it is necessary to speak a ⁴ mystery. The Father of the entirety joined ⁵ with the virgin who came down, and ⁶ a fire illuminated him on that day. ⁷ He appeared in the great bridal chamber. ⁸ For this reason his body came about on ⁹ that day. He came from the bridal chamber ¹⁰ as one who had come to be from ¹¹ the groom and the bride. This ¹² is how Jesus established the entirety ¹³ within it through these. Indeed ¹⁴ it is necessary to enable each of the disciples ¹⁵ to journey into his rest.

¹⁶ Adam came to be from two virgins, ¹⁷ from the spirit and from ¹⁸ the virgin earth. For this reason ¹⁹ Christ was begotten from a virgin ²⁰ so that the stumbling that came about ²¹ in the beginning might be set right.

²² Two trees grow in paradise.
 ²³ One produces [animals]; the other produces ²⁴ humans. Adam [eats] from the tree ²⁵ that bore animals. [He] became an animal.
 ²⁶ He bore [animals.] For this reason the children of Adam ²⁷ worship [animals.] ²⁸

 \overline{N} адам. пфн[N....]
 [....]
 ²⁹ карпос пе
 [.....]
 ³⁰ пасі

 ауаф[.....]
 ³¹ оуфи йп[....]
 ³² карпос йп[....]
 ³³ карпос йп[....]

 ³³ дпо йррфие [....]
 ³⁴ фт йпрфие й[....]
 ³⁵ пноуте тамене

 прф[$Me \ldots pp ф$] ^{72.1} ме тамене п[N]оу[T]e. тася те өе ги пкос ² мос' емрф[M]e

 тамне ноуте, ауф сеоү ³ ффт йноутамно. неффе етре йноү ⁴ те оуффт

 \overline{N} ррфие йөе есфооп \overline{M} ⁵ мос йбі талноеіа.

nn2bhyg μπρω- ⁶ με ωδύωπε εβόλ 2n τευχύνδμις. ⁷ εtbe πλεί ζεμούτε εροού χε « \overline{m} χγ- ⁸ namic. » neu2bhyg ne neuquhpe. \overline{m} τευχγ ⁹ ωωπε εβόλ 2n ούδαλαταγcic. εtbe ¹⁰ πλεί τευχύνδμις ρπολιτεγέσθε ¹¹ 2ραϊ 2n neu2bhyg. εταναπαύςίς ζε ¹² ούδης εβόλ 2ραϊ 2n number. αύω ¹³ κναζε επαεί ευχώτε ωδ 2ραϊ εθικών, ¹⁴ αύω παεί πε πρώμε πεικονικός ¹⁵ εψείρε πνευζβμυε εβόλ 2n τευξοόμ, ¹⁶ εβόλ ζε 2n αναπαύςίς ευχύνδματαγςίς ευχύνδματαγός.

 $e^{\overline{M}}$ πεεικοσμος \overline{N} εμέσα \overline{P} - ¹⁸ ευπηρετεί \overline{N} ελευθέρος. $e^{\overline{N}}$ τη \overline{N} - ¹⁹ τερο \overline{N} πμημέ Νελευθέρος Nap- ²⁰ alakon[ε] \overline{N} ης μέσα. \overline{N} σμρε \overline{M} - ²¹ πνυμφ[ω] μ [Na]- \overline{P} alakonei \overline{N} Νωμ- ²² ρε \overline{M} πτα[μος. \overline{N}]ωμρε \overline{M} πνυμφων ²³ ουραν ου[ωτ πε]τε ουνταύμ. « τανα- ²⁴ παύςις. » ε[... N]ουερμύ σερχρεία αν ²⁵ \overline{N} χι έδ \overline{P} [εύνταυ] τεθέωρεια \overline{M} μαυ. ²⁶ [....]φ[....] ·μαις ένεουν νε ²⁷ [.....]ςια εν νετέν π- ²⁸ [.....]ν μεοού \overline{N} νε- ²⁹ [.....]ς μμοού αν.

NG- 30 [.....B] WK EPITT REPAIR (97....] EBOD EQNACOTY 32 [....]. K EBOD RG1 NENTAZ- 33 [....]. ZP REGRAM REVAIL TAGE TO B CONALUM EBOD RAIKAL- ${}^{73.1}$ OCYNH NIM. »

Net xw $\overline{\mu}$ moc xe cena- ² moy \overline{n} goph ayw cenativorn $[\![\overline{n}]\!]$ ce- ³ \overline{p} filanache. eyt \overline{n} xi \overline{n} goph \overline{n} tana- ⁴ ctacic eyone, eygamoy cenati la- ⁵ ay an. taei te be on eyxw \overline{m} moc e- ⁶ fibanticma eyxw \overline{m} moc xe, « oynog ⁷ fie fibanticma, » te eygatity, cena- ⁸ wne.

філіппос папостолос пе- ⁹ дач де: «їшснф прамфе ачтшбе $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ - ¹⁰ ноупарадеісос де нечрхреіа $\overline{\mathbf{n}}_{2}\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ - ¹¹ ще єгочн єтечтехни. $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ точ пен- ¹² тартаміо йпстаурос євол $2\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ - ¹³ щин йтачтобоч. ауш печброб неч- ¹⁴ още апентачтобч не. печброб пе ¹⁵ інсоус. птшбе де пе пестаурос, алла підин ¹⁶ йпшнг $2\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ тинте йппарадеісос. » ¹⁷ ауш твейдоєіт йта пехреісна щш- ¹⁸ пе євол йгнтє[.] євол рітоотч ата- ¹⁹ настасіс.

71.28 порн[N....]. [....]: transcription from earliest images; see Emmel, 114.

The tree $[\ldots]^{29}$ fruit is $[\ldots]^{30}$ this they $[\ldots]^{31}$ eat the $[\ldots]^{32}$ fruit of the $[\ldots]^{33}$ bears humans $[\ldots]^{34}$ of the man of $[\ldots]^{35}$ God creates man $[\ldots]^{32}$ treate God. This is how it is in the world: ² humans create gods, and they ³ worship their creations. It would be fitting for gods ⁴ to worship humans, just as truth exists ⁵ for itself.

The works of a person ⁶ come about from his ability. ⁷ For this reason, they are called "abilities." ⁸ His works are his children. They have ⁹ come about from rest. For ¹⁰ this reason his power dwells ¹¹ in his works. But the rest ¹² is apparent in children. ¹³ You will find this extends to the image, ¹⁴ and this is the imaged man, ¹⁵ doing his works with his might, ¹⁶ but from rest bearing his ¹⁷ children.

In this world slaves ¹⁸ serve the free. In the kingdom ¹⁹ of heaven the free will ²⁰ minister to the slaves. The children of ²¹ the bridal chamber [will] minister to the children ²² of [marriage. The] children of the bridal chamber ²³ have [only] one name: "rest." ²⁴ [...] one another, they do not need ²⁵ to receive form, [since they have] contemplation. ²⁶ [...] they are abundant ²⁷ [...] in those in the ²⁸ [...] glories of the ²⁹ [...] not them.

The ³⁰ [...go] down into the water ³¹ [...] he will be elected ³² [...] those who have ³³ [...] in his name. For he said, ³⁴ "[It is fitting] that we should perfect ^{73,1} all right-eousness."

Those who say that they will ² die first and (then) rise ³ are in error. If they do not first receive the resurrection ⁴ while they are alive, when they die they will not receive anything. ⁵ So too when they speak about ⁶ baptism they say, "Great ⁷ is baptism," because if they receive it, they ⁸ will live.

Philip the apostle ⁹ said, "Joseph the carpenter planted in ¹⁰ paradise because he needed wood ¹¹ for his craft. It is he ¹² who made the cross from the ¹³ trees that he had planted. His seed ¹⁴ hung upon that which he planted. His seed is ¹⁵ Jesus. What he planted is the cross, but the tree ¹⁶ of life is in the middle of paradise." ¹⁷ The olive tree is where the chrism has come ¹⁸ from; from the chrism (is) the ¹⁹ resurrection.

πεεικόςμος ογλήκω- ²⁰ ως πε. ^πκε nim ετογώμ μηοογ ²¹ γραι ^πγρητη ζεμός[Υ] γώογ ον. ταληθεί- ²² α ογαμώνης τε. ετβε πάει μπ λααγ ²³ γπ νετζονώ γπ τ[με] νάμογ. ^πταιμόσγς ²⁴ εί εβόλ γμ πμα ε[τμ]μάγ, αγώ αφεί- ²⁵ νε πρώτροφη εβόλ μημαγ. αγώ νε- ²⁶ τογώώ αψτ ναγ [νο] των[2] χε[καας] ²⁷ πνογμογ.

παρείαμα 40 ñao- ¹³ εις επβαπτιζμα, εβόλ γαρ 2ñ « παρισμα » ¹⁴ αγμούτε ερόν ac « αριστιανός, » ετβε ¹⁵ « πβαπτιζμα » αν. αύω ñταύμουτε « επε- ¹⁶ αριστός » ετβε « παρισμά. » απείωτ γαρ τωρς ¹⁷ ñπωμρε, απώμρε δε τωρς ñaπόστο- ¹⁸ λος, αναποστόλος δε ταρςñ. πεν- ¹⁹ ταυτόρζα ούντε 'α' πτηρά πμαυ, ούν- ²⁰ ται ταναστάςις, πουοείν πέσταυρος, ²¹ ππνεύμα ετούαδε, απείωτ † ναι ππα- ²² ει επ πνη[μ]φων. αιαι. αιώσπε ñgi ²³ πείωτ εμ πω[μ]ρε, αύω πωμρε επ πει- ²⁴ ωτ. ταεί τ[ε τηντ]ερό νώπημα.

κάλως ²⁵ απαοείς αο[ς α]ε[•] « αδοείνε βώκ ετήν- ²⁶ τέρο νήπηης[ε] έχςωβε, αύω αύει εβόλ ²⁷ [...] » [.]έας[...]ούα αε ουχρηστιανός ²⁸ [...] έα. αύω ντεύνος ²⁹ [..... επ]ιτή επμοού, αμει ³⁰ [.....] έα. αύω ντεύνος ²⁹ [..... επ]ιτή επμοού, αμει ³⁰ [.....] άμπτηρα ετβε ³¹ [..... ούπ]αιγνίον πε, αλ- ³² [λα..... Γκαταφ]ρόνει μπεείπε- ³³ [.....]ν ετμήτερο νή- ³⁴ [πηύε....]. έμωδρκαταφρόνει ³⁵ [.....α]ύω ναωός έως παιγνί- ³⁶ [ον.... εβ]όλ εύςωβε. τέειδε όν τε ^{75.1} δι ποείκ μή ππο[τ]ήμουν μή πύμε, ² καν ούν κεούα εύαος εναεί.

ап- ³ космос фопе en оупараптома. ⁴ пентартамоц гар нецоуоф ата- ⁵ мюц ецо паттако ауф набанатос. ⁶ ацре евол, ауф ипециете абелпс. ⁷ несфооп гар ан пбі типтаттеко ⁸ ипкоснос, ауф нецфооп ан пбі ⁹ типтаттако ипентартаніє пкос- ¹⁰ нос. сфооп гар ан пбі типтатта- ¹¹ ко ппурвнує, алла пліфнре. Ауф ип ¹² оурфв нафілі поунитаттако ецти- ¹³ фопе пфире. пете ип бон де имоц ¹⁴ ехі, посф наллон цнаф† ан;

^{73.20} стоуши: read стоуоуши.

^{75.8} нечарооп: read несарооп.

This world is a corpse eater. ²⁰ All things that are eaten ²¹ in it [die] as well. Truth ²² is a life eater. For this reason none ²³ of those nourished by the [truth] will die. Jesus ²⁴ came from that place, and he brought ²⁵ nourishment from there. To those ²⁶ who desired, he gave [life so that] ²⁷ they might not die.

[God . . .] a paradise. ²⁸ Man [. . .] paradise. ²⁹ There are [. . .] ³⁰ and [. . .] ³¹ of God in [. . .] ³² the things in [it . . .] ³³ I desire. This paradise [is the place] ³⁴ where they will say to me, "[. . . eat] ³⁵ this or do not eat [that, as you] ^{74,1} desire." In this place where I will eat all things ² is the tree of ³ knowledge. That one killed Adam. But in this ⁴ place the tree of knowledge made man alive. ⁵ The tree was the law. It is possible ⁶ for it to give knowledge of good ⁷ and evil. It neither recovered him from ⁸ evil nor placed him in ⁹ good, rather it created death for those who had ¹⁰ eaten from it. For when he said, ¹¹ "Eat this, and do not eat that," it became ¹² the beginning of death.

The chrism is better ¹³ than baptism, since on the basis of the (word) "chrism" ¹⁴ we have been called "Christians," not because (of the word) ¹⁵ "baptism." Also ¹⁶ "Christ" is named on account of the "chrism." For the Father anointed ¹⁷ the Son, and the Son anointed the apostles, ¹⁸ and the apostles anointed us. The one ¹⁹ who is anointed has the entirety. He has ²⁰ the resurrection, the light, the cross, ²¹ the Holy Spirit. The Father gave this ²² to him in the bridal chamber; he received. The Father came to be ²³ in the son, and the son (came to be) in the Father. ²⁴ This [is the] kingdom of heaven.

Rightly ²⁵ did the Lord say, "Some went into the kingdom ²⁶ of heaven laughing, and they left ²⁷ [...] a Christian ²⁸ [...]. And immediately ²⁹ [...] into the water. He came ³⁰ [...] to the entirety because ³¹ [...] it is [a] foolish thing, but ³² [...] despise this ³³ [...] the kingdom of ³⁴ [heaven ...]. If he despises ³⁵ [...] and looks down on it as a foolish thing ³⁶ [...] he is laughing. This is how it is ^{75.1} with the bread and the cup and the oil, ² even if there is another one more exalted than these.

The ³ world came to be through a blunder. ⁴ For the one who created it wanted to ⁵ create it imperishable and immortal. ⁶ He failed, and he did not achieve the objective. ⁷ For the imperishability ⁸ of the world never came to be, and the imperishability ⁹ of the one who made the world ¹⁰ did not exist. For the imperishability ¹¹ of things does not exist, but (the imperishability of) children (does). Nothing ¹² will be able to receive imperishability if it does not ¹³ become a child. But the one that is not able ¹⁴ to receive, how much more will he be unable to give?

πποτη-¹⁵ ριον μπωληλ ούνται μρη μμας ου-¹⁶ νται μοού, ευκή εεραι επτύπος \overline{m} -¹⁷ πεςνου ετουρθύχαριςτει έχωυ. αυ-¹⁸ ω υμούς εβόλ εμ ππνεύμα ετούαβ, αυ-¹⁹ ω πα πτελείος τηρύ βρωμε πε. 20ταν ²⁰ ενώανςω μπαεί, τναχι ναν μπτε-²¹ λείος βρωμε. πμοού ετονς ούςωμα ²² πε. ώωρε ετρνή είωων μπρωμε ετονς. ²³ ετβε παεί ευεί ευβήκ επιτή επίο-²⁴ ού, ώραγκακυ αρηύ ώινα ευνά πι ²⁵ είωωυ.

ωρεούζτο από ούχτο. ου - ²⁶ ρωμέ ωρρεμαπέ ρωμέ. ούνουτε ²⁷ ωρρεμαπέ νούτε. ταξί τε θε ζή[πατ]- ²⁸ ωράξετ μν ζή[κεωε]λέξτ. αυ[ωω]- ²⁹ πε έβολ ζ^μ πν[....]³⁰ νε μν ιούδαι ό[.....]³¹ εβολ ζν νιο[....]³¹ εβολ ζν νιο[....]³³ εβολ ζν νιο[....]³⁴ παυριτικός αυτικός αυτικό

епгатт фооп га пеенкосмос ⁷ гоочт гі сгіме—пиа єтбом ма тиат- ⁸ бав—га паши кеоча пе пене апга- ⁹ тр, емночте де єрооч апеенраи. Очи га- ¹⁰ кооче де фооп. седосе пара ран ¹¹ ини еточрономаде амооч, ача се- ¹² доосе епдатре. пиа гар ете оча віа ¹³ амач, ечарооп амач абі истсотп ¹⁴ етбом. истамау кеоча ан пе ача ке- ¹⁵ оча пе, алла атооч апеснач пюча ¹⁶ очат пе. пасі пе етчнаці ан єграї ¹⁷ еда фит асари.

OYON NIM ETOYNTOY ¹⁸ ITTHPY THAY THAY THE AN ETPOYEINE \overline{M} - ¹⁹ THOOY THPOY; 20EINE MEN EYTTHEINE ²⁰ THOOY CENAPANOAYE AN THETE ²¹ OYNTAYCE. NETA2CEBO AE EPOOY, CENA- ²² PANOAYE THOOY.

оч нопоп пршне ²³ \overline{n} телеюс сепащенаете ан \overline{m} ноч, ²⁴ алла сепащнач ероч ан. ечщаннач ²⁵ гар ероч, сепаемаете \overline{n} ноч. \overline{n} кернте ²⁶ и \overline{n} оча нащапо нач \overline{n} теенхаріс еі ²⁷ мі \overline{n} чі \overline{r} с[1]шшч \overline{n} птелеюн \overline{n} очосін ²⁸ [ауш] \overline{n} чщш[пе 2]фшч \overline{n} телеюн очо- ²⁹ [еін. пе]мі (2талч) гішшч чильвшк ³⁰ [.....] плеі

76.4 пма: read мма.

76.9 єммоутє: read єммоутє.

76.28 πψφω[πε ε]φωψ: reading from earliest images; see Emmel, 114.

76.29 [חוֹם] אָדָאָ[פּדאַאן]: reading from earliest images; see Emmel, 114.

^{75.28} εν[κειμε]λεετ: reading from earliest images; see Emmel, 114.

The cup ¹⁵ of prayer contains wine and ¹⁶ water, because it is established as a type of ¹⁷ the blood for which thanks is given. ¹⁸ It is filled with the Holy Spirit, and ¹⁹ it is the possession of the wholly perfect human. When ²⁰ we drink this, we will receive for ourselves the perfect ²¹ human. The living water is a body. ²² It is necessary for us to put on the living human. ²³ For this reason when he comes and goes down into the water, ²⁴ he undresses himself so that he might ²⁵ put on that one (the living human).

A horse gives birth to a horse. A ²⁶ human gives birth to a human. A god ²⁷ gives birth to a god. This is how it is for the bridegroom ²⁸ and the [bride]. They [come about] ²⁹ from in the [...] ³⁰ no Jew [...] ³¹ from [...] ³² exists, and [...] ³³ from among the Jews [...] ³⁴ Christians. You [...] ³⁵ they are referred to here [...] ³⁶ "the chosen race of [God ...]" ^{76.1} and "the true man" and "the son ² of man" and "the seed of the son of man." ³ This true race is well known ⁴ in the world. These are the places ⁵ in which the children of the bridal chamber dwell.

While the union dwells in this world (as) ⁷ male and female—the place that is strong and ⁸ weakness—in the eternity the image of the union is different, ⁹ although we refer to them by these names. But ¹⁰ others exist. They are exalted above every name ¹¹ that is named, and they ¹² are exalted above the mighty. ¹³ For where there is strength, there those chosen ¹⁴ for power dwell. They are not different things, ¹⁵ but both of them are this one single ¹⁶ thing. This is the one that will not be able to rise up ¹⁷ to the heart of flesh.

As for all those who have ¹⁸ the entirety, is it not necessary for them to know ¹⁹ themselves entirely? Some who do not know ²⁰ themselves will not benefit from those things ²¹ they have. But those who have learned about themselves, they will ²² benefit from them.

Not only will the ²³ perfect human not be able to be detained, ²⁴ but he will not be able to be seen. For if he is seen, ²⁵ he will be detained. There is no other way ²⁶ that someone will be able to produce for himself this grace unless ²⁷ he should clothe himself in the perfect light ²⁸ [and] also become the perfect [light. ²⁹ The] one who [clothes]

^{76.14 &}quot;They are not different things": literally, "They are not one thing and another."

πε πτέλειον ³¹ [.....] στρήφωπε \overline{n} - ³² [.....]ως εμπατήθι ε- ³³ [.....] πετα[[2]] χι πτήρη ³⁴ [....] ανέξιμα. ηνάφ \overline{p} - ³⁵ [....] μνάφ \overline{p} - ³⁵ [....] μνάφ τήμας, αλλα ηνα- ³⁶ [...τμε] ζότης ζως ατχωκ εβόλ. ^{77.1} μονόν ιμορύς ζοούν μπτέλος μπαξί.

² пршие стоуаль чоуаль тирч, фаг- ³ раї спечсшил. Сф χ е ач χ 1 гар \overline{m} по- ⁴ еік чилач счоуаль. н ппотиріон, ⁵ и пкессепе тирч стч χ 1 \overline{m} мооү, сч- ⁶ тоуво \overline{m} мооү. ауш пшс чилтоуво ⁷ ан \overline{m} пкесшил;

поє пта інсоус док євол ⁸ тпнооу ппвантісна, таєі те оє ач- ⁹ порт євол ппноу. Єтве паєї тпвнк ¹⁰ мен єпітп єпмооу, тпвнк де ан ¹¹ єпітп єпмоу фіна де ноупартп ¹² євол ри ппнеуна ппкосмос. 20тан ¹³ єчфанніце, фарецте тпро фопе. ¹⁴ ппнеуна єтоуаав 20тан ецфанніце, ¹⁵ фаре тфанн фопе.

heteyntay $\overline{\textbf{m}}\text{-}^{16}$ may ptrudic ptme oyeleyfefoc 17 re, releyfefoc at mayr NOBE. « Πe^{-18} fre rap $\overline{M}\Pi NOBE \Pi \overline{2}\overline{M}\overline{2}\overline{A}\overline{M}\Pi NOBE^{19}$ Πe . » thaay te talhoeia, TENDER AS 20 TE TETT. NECTO NAY AN AP NOBE, 21 ETROCHOC MOYTE EPOOY $\mathfrak{L}\mathfrak{E}$ « Eley- 22 befor. » nagi e<t>tcto nay an ap nobe, 23 tender ntalhoeia « THPU. « TAFATH ²⁶ LE KOT. » TETA2P ELEYDEPOC LE 21 TN TENOCIC 40 \overline{N} 2M $\overline{2}\lambda$ ετβε ταγα- 28 πh πναεί εμπατογωμί εδρά [\overline{N} τε]- 29 λελθερία \overline{N} τινώς[ις $\Delta \epsilon$]³⁰ CEIPE $\overline{M}MOOY$ \overline{M} $\overline{M}KANOC$ ECT[POY]-³¹ \overline{M} $\overline{M}KAEY[\theta]EP[OC]$. TAFATH M[ACX ϵ] ³² λλαγ τε πως [πε..]οι[.] [...] ³³ πως πε. μαςτ[οος τε « πλει πωει πε,] » ³⁴ μ « Пасі Пшеі Пс. » а $[\lambda\lambda a \ll n]oy[сі тнроу]^{35}$ Noyk Nc. » тагапн \overline{M} плеум[атікн]^{36} очнрп те гі стоєі. Серапо[лаче \overline{M}]- ^{78.1} мос тнроч \overline{N} 61 метнатогсоч \overline{M} мос. ² CEPAROLAYE 2007 $\overline{\text{NGI}}$ NETA2EPATOY ³ $\overline{\text{MROYBO}}$, 2000 EYA2EPATOY $\overline{\text{NGI}}$ NET- ⁴ TO2C. NETTARE RECEIVED AND ETOY- 5 woy rebuild appendic ecetore an, 6 monon EYAPE EPATOY \overline{M} TOYBAN, WAY- ⁷ GW ON $2\overline{M}$ TOYCTBWWN. TCAMAPITHC ⁸ \overline{N} TAUT лаау ал апетщообе еі мн 9 нрп 21 не2. келаау ал пе еі мнті а- 10 псоб \overline{N} . Ауш ачөерапете имплнгн, 11 « тагапн гар ршвс потмнише пио- 12 ве. »

пететсение ме тиоц иетсил- ¹³ дпооу сусиие тиоц. єфоле пес- ¹⁴ гле, сусиие тпессяї. єфоле очно- ¹⁵ ек пе, сусиие тпиоеік поллакис. ¹⁶ єфоле очт `с´гие еспкотк ит пес- ¹⁷ глї ката очетор, єпесент де ги пио- ¹⁸ ек єфлеркоіновиеі итмац, пет- ¹⁹ самастч флемастч ецие тпио- ²⁰ єк. Ттотт де иеторооп ит порн- ²¹ ре тиоуте, итирре пкосиос,

77.13 фаречте: read фачтре. 77.20 птшт: emend to пешт? himself will go 30 [...] this is the perfect 31 [...] that we become 32 [...] we have not yet come to 33 [...] the one who has received the entirety 34 [...] to these places. He will be able to 35 [...] that place, but he will 36 [... the] middle as imperfect. ${}^{77.1}$ Only Jesus knows the end of this one.

 2 The priest is entirely holy, (even) in 3 his body. For if he has received bread, 4 he will make it holy. Or the cup, 5 or other things that he receives, he 6 purifies. So how will he not purify 7 the body also?

As Jesus perfects ⁸ the water of baptism, this is how he ⁹ emptied out death. For this reason we go ¹⁰ down into the water, but do not go ¹¹ down into death so that we might be emptied ¹² out into the spirit of the world. When ¹³ it (the spirit of the world) blows, it causes the winter to come about. ¹⁴ When the Holy Spirit blows, ¹⁵ the summer comes about.

The one who has ¹⁶ knowledge of the truth is free, ¹⁷ but the free person does not sin. For "the ¹⁸ one who sins is the slave to sin." ¹⁹ The mother is the truth, but knowledge 20 is the <Father>. Those who do not allow themselves to sin, 21 the world calls them "free." ²² Those who do not allow themselves to sin, ²³ knowledge of the truth "puffs up," ²⁴ which is what "it makes them free" (means). ²⁵ And it makes them feel superior in every place. "But love ²⁶ builds up." But the one who is free through ²⁷ knowledge is a slave because of love ²⁸ for those who have not yet been able to achieve [the] ²⁹ freedom of knowledge. [But] knowledge ³⁰ makes them able to ³¹ become free. Love [does not call] ³² something its own [...] ³³ its own. It does not [say, "This is mine,"] ³⁴ or "That is mine." [Rather,] (it says,) "All that is mine ³⁵ is yours." Spiritual love is ³⁶ wine and aroma. All those who anoint ^{78.1} themselves with it benefit from it.² Those who stand outside benefit also, ³ while those anointed stand (within). ⁴ If those anointed with the ointment withdraw from them ⁵ and depart, those not anointed, ⁶ who merely stand outside, they ⁷ still remain in their stench. The Samaritan 8 gave nothing to the wounded man except ⁹ wine and oil. It is nothing other than ¹⁰ the ointment. It healed the wounds, ¹¹ for "love covers an abundance of 12 sins."

Those the woman is to bear ¹³ resemble the one whom she loves. If (she loves) her ¹⁴ husband, they resemble her husband. If he is an adulterer, ¹⁵ they often resemble the adulterer. ¹⁶ If a woman sleeps with her ¹⁷ husband out of necessity, yet her heart is with the adulterer ¹⁸ with whom she usually sleeps, the one ¹⁹ she will bear is born often resembling the adulterer. ²⁰ But you who dwell with the child ²¹ of God, do

 22 alla mpre plosec vina netetna- 23 choog nogvane egeine prico- 24 moc, alla egnavane egeine pr- 25 coeic.

Фарепроме тор ий проме. ²⁶ Фарепрто тор ий прто. Фаре пен-²⁷ [to т] Фр ий пено. Игенос нефартор ²⁸ [ий] ноуфвргенос. таен те өе ефа-²⁹ [ре] ппнеуна тор ий ппнеуна ауф пло-³⁰ [гос] Фачрк[0]інф[N]ен ий плогос, ³¹ [ауф п] оуо[ен Фа] чркономен ³² [ий поуоен. ек] Фафоте Рроме, ³³ [пром]е пе[тиа]мерітк. Екфафоте ³⁴ [Иппеуна], ппнеуна петнаротр ерок. ек-³⁵ [Фанф]фпе илогос, плогос пет-^{79,1} натор ийнак. е[к] Фанфоте йоү-² оен, поуоени петнаркономен ³ ийнак. Екфанфоте йна пса N-⁴ гре, на пса нере найтон инооу ⁵ еграї ехок. Екфанфоте йго ⁶ н иею н инасе н йоугоор н не-⁷ сооу н бе ри неөнріон етипса н-⁸ вол ий нетипса ипіти, чнафне-⁹ рітк ан оуте проме оуте ппнеуна оу-¹⁰ те плогос оуте поуоени. оуте на-¹¹ пса итпе оуте на пса неоун се-¹² нафитон инооу ан граї йентк, ¹³ ауф ийтак мерос граї идентоу.

ne- ¹⁴ to newerd equal an unabjecteg- ¹⁵ before. newtrepector theorem ¹⁶ mot theorem and a trade (bol ¹⁷ ogaal agumt $\overline{2}$ ogketi (nab- ¹⁸ pectegbefor

типтоуовіє інпкос-¹⁹ нос гітя чтооу пеlдос. Фауолоу ²⁰ єгоун атапоөнкн гітя оунооу ²¹ ня 'n'оукаг няпоуппеуна няпоуовін. ²² ауш типтоубіє вппноуте теєіге ²³ он гітя чтооу, гітя оупістіс ня-²⁴ ноугелпіс няпоуагапн ня 0ү-²⁵ гишсіс. пякаг те тпістіс, таї єн-²⁶ де ноуне граї ягнтє. пно[0] у [де] ²⁷ те өєлпіс евол гітоотс є[nco]-²⁸ єщ. ппнеуна те тагапн евол [гіто]-²⁹ отч єнаузане. поуобін д[є те] ³⁰ тгишсіс евол [г]іт[00] тс тілп[шг]. ³¹ тхаріс со яч[тоот и] и[єіне: со и]-³² риякаг со рр[.....] ³³ тпе йте тпе ау[..] ги [27]

[оүмака]- ³⁴ рюс пе паеі емпеч $\overline{\lambda}\lambda$ [..., \overline{N}]- ^{80.1} Nоүүүхн. паеі пе інсоус пхрістос. ачрапал- ² та йпна тнрч, ауш йпечрвареі $\overline{\lambda}\lambda$ аау. ³ етве паеі оунакарюс пе паеі йтеєі- ⁴ міне же оутелеюс рршне пе. паеі гар ⁵ плогос жноун йнон єроч 200С <ч>мокг ⁶ асеге паєі ератч. пшс тіплафркатор- ⁷ боу йпеєіноб; пшс ечна‡ анапау- ⁸ сіс йоуон нін; га тегн йгшв нін ффе ⁹ ан є $\overline{\lambda}\lambda$ упеі $\overline{\lambda}\lambda$ аау, єгте Nog еіте коусі, ¹⁰ н апістос н пістос, єіта а‡ анапаусіс ¹¹ йнетитон йнооу ги нетнаноуоу. ¹² оуй гоеіне єтоуночре те є‡ ана- ¹³ паусіс йпетфооп калшс. пе‡ре ¹⁴ йпетнаноуч мія бом йноч йч[‡] ¹⁵ анапаусіс інлаєі. <ч>чі гар ан

78.23 ΝΟΥΦωπε: read πΝεγφωπε. 80.5 ΔΝΟΥΝ: read ΔΝΟΥ. not love the world, ²² but love the Lord so that those you will bear ²³ might not come about resembling the world, ²⁴ but come about resembling the ²⁵ Lord.

The human has intercourse with the human. ²⁶ The horse has intercourse with the horse. The donkey ²⁷ has intercourse with the donkey. Nations have intercourse ²⁸ [with] neighboring nations. In this way ²⁹ the spirit has intercourse with the spirit, and the ³⁰ [word] has intercourse with the word, ³¹ and light has intercourse ³² [with the light.] If [you] are born human, ³³ [the human is the one that will] love you. If you come to be ³⁴ [in the spirit], the spirit is the one that will join with you. [If] you ³⁵ come to be in the word, the word is the one ^{79,1} that will have intercourse ³ with you. If [you] come to be one of those from above, ⁴ those from above will rest themselves ⁵ upon you. If you come to be a horse ⁶ or a donkey or calf or dog or ⁷ sheep or other animals that are outside ⁸ and below, then ⁹ neither human nor spirit nor ¹⁰ word nor light will be able to love you. Neither those above ¹¹ nor those below nor those within ¹² will be able to rest within you, ¹³ and you do not have a part in them.

The one ¹⁴ who is a slave unwillingly will not able to be free. ¹⁵ The one who has been free by the ¹⁶ grace of his master and has given ¹⁷ himself to slavery will no longer be able ¹⁸ to be free.

Farming the world ¹⁹ (occurs) in four kinds. They are gathered ²⁰ into the storehouse through water ²¹ and earth and spirit and light. ²² And God's farming in the same way ²³ (occurs) in four (kinds), in faith and ²⁴ hope and love and ²⁵ knowledge. Our earth is faith, in which ²⁶ we are rooted. Water ²⁷ is the hope through which [we] are nourished. ²⁸ The spirit is the love through which ²⁹ we grow. Light [is] ³⁰ the knowledge through which we [ripen]. ³¹ Grace exists in [four manners: it is] ³² an earthly man, it is [...] ³³ highest heaven [...].

[Blessed] ³⁴ is the one who has not [...]^{80.1} a soul. This is Jesus Christ. He encountered ² every place, and he did not burden anyone. ³ For this reason blessed is the one of this ⁴ sort because he is a perfect human. For ⁵ the word tells us about this one that it is difficult ⁶ to find. How will we be able to succeed ⁷ in this great thing? How will he give rest ⁸ to everyone? Above all it is not fitting ⁹ to grieve anyone, whether great or small, ¹⁰ or unbeliever or believer, and then give rest ¹¹ to those resting upon good deeds. ¹² There are some who profit from giving ¹³ rest to the one that lives happily. The one who does ¹⁴ a good deed is not able to give ¹⁵ rest to these ипетеге- ¹⁶ нач. ни бом де имоч аллупеі еч- ¹⁷ титроурθліве имооу. алла петфф- ¹⁸ пе калфс гисоп фацхлупеі имо- ¹⁹ оу. Чфооп ан итееіге, алла тоука- ²⁰ кіа те етрлупеі имооу. петеуитач ²¹ имау итфусіс ч† оуноч ипетна-²² ноуч. гоеіне де евол ги паєі сех- ²³ лупеі какфс.

ογχεςςνίημει auxte ²⁴ γκa nim, είτε ωμρε είτε γμζαλ είτε ²⁵ τβμμ είτε ογγορ είτε pip είτε coyo ²⁶ [είτε] είωτ είτε τως είτε χορτος είτε ²⁷ [...]. είτε au ayω balanoc. oycabe ²⁸ [Δε π]ε ayω auειμε νττροφή μπογa ²⁹ [πογα]. νωμρ[ε] μεμ auxe aptoc γρω- ³⁰ [ογ....]. a[....ν]γμζαλ δε auke ki- ³¹ [.... γαρωού γι ε] bpe. ayω ντβνού ³² [aunex εί]ώ[τ 2]apωού γι τως γι χορ- ³³ [τος. νογ]goop aunex keec γρωού. ³⁴ [ayω ppip a]unex balanoc γρωού ^{81.1} ζι μαμού νοεικ. ταεί τε θε μπηαθη- ² της μπουύτε. εφωπε ους αβρώού ^{81.1} ζι μαμού νοεικ. ταξί τε θε μπηαθη- ² της μπουύτε. εφωπε ους αβρώού ^{81.1} ζι μαμού νοεικ. ταξί τε θε μπηαθη- ² της μπουύτε. εφωπε ους αρώου ^{81.1} ζι μαμό ναι δωώσυτ νας ταιαθο- ⁶ ςίς ντευψύτη μπούα πούα, νίωμα- ⁷ χε νώμαμα, ούν γαχ νθηρίου γμ πκος- ⁸ μος εύο μμορφή γρωμε. Naεί εu- ⁹ ωραούμου, ppip μεμ unanex ba- ¹⁰ λανός εροού. ντεμζαλ ¹³ unat ναυ νώμορπ. νώμρε unat να¹⁴ ντελείου.

400001 \overline{N} 61 \overline{M} 1000- 15 Me, and 400001 \overline{N} 61 \overline{M} 1000- 16 Pe \overline{M} 10000. π Δ οείς πε πωήρε \overline{M} - ¹⁷ πρωμε, δύω πωήρε \overline{M} πωήρε \overline{M} - ¹⁸ πρωμε πε πετζωντ 21 \overline{M} π_{2} homes and the variable of the set o тач тмах стречило. пентаги с- 22 тречсинт оусинт пе. пентаги 23 ехпо ogano ne. netcont mn fom 24 ngano. netano ogn fom ngcont. 25 cead ae μμος δε. « πεταώντ δπο, » 26 αλλα πεήδηο ολάωντ με ετ[be . .] 27 \overline{N}_{Δ} TO, NEYOHPE AN NE, ALLA N[...]²⁸ NE. TETCONT EYP 2008 2 \overline{N} OY[ON2]²⁹ EBOL, ayw \overline{N} toy 2000 yoyo[N2 e]- ³⁰ bol. set to equid $2\overline{N}$ oyn[eohr,] ³¹ ayw \overline{N} toy Ченп [.] [.] γ_{a} [....] ³² өксөн. петсю[ит о]и ечс[юит е \overline{n}] ³³ оуфанерон. Retation a [e equine] 34 where \overline{n} overether. My [laray naw]- 35 cooyn is any THE $\phi_0[oy]$ STE $\phi_{00yT}]^{82.1}$ MV TCPIME PROINDING MV NOVEPHY ² SI MH VTOOY очаач. очичетным гар ³ пе пгамос мпкосмос миентары ⁴ гисе. ещже пгамос мпхфем ченп, ⁵ посф маллон пгамос патхфем оү- ⁶ мүстнрюн πε παληθείνου; ουςαρκι- 7 κου αν πε, αλλα ευτββην. ευμπ αν ατε- 8 πιθύμια, αλλα επούωφ. είμπ αν επκα- 9 κε η τούφη, αλλα είμπ επέροου μ \overline{n} ¹⁰ homosen. Ogramoc equakuk achy, 11 aquiune \overline{m} nopneia, and twelfet, 12 оч монон есциалі псперма $\overline{\sf n}$ кего- 13 очт, алла кан есциан $\overline{\sf p}$ пвол $\overline{\sf m}$ пескоі- 14 twn picenam epoc, achopneme. Monon $^{\rm 15}$ marecogwnz ebol pheceiwt mp tec- $^{\rm 16}$ маау ий повнр ипиуифюс ий \overline{n} - 17 иснре ипиуифюс. Naei естоеі Nay 18етроувшк егоүн тинне епнүнфшн. ¹⁹ \overline{n} кооче де мароурепнөүнен кан ²⁰

(people). For he does not take what ¹⁶ pleases him. He is not able to cause grief, since he ¹⁷ is not able to afflict them. Rather, the one who lives ¹⁸ happily occasionally grieves ¹⁹ them. He does not (act) in this way, but their ²⁰ wickedness is what grieves them. The one who has ²¹ the nature (of the perfect human) gives joy to the good. ²² But some by all this are ²³ terribly grieved.

A homeowner acquired ²⁴ everything, whether a son or slave or ²⁵ cow or dog or pig or wheat ²⁶ [or] barley or chaff or grass or ²⁷ [...] or meat and acorns. [He is] a wise man, ²⁸ and he knew the food (to be eaten) by each ²⁹ [one]. To the children he served bread. ³⁰ [...] To the slaves he served ³¹ [... and] meal. And to the cows ³² [he tossed barley] and chaff and grass. ³³ To the dogs he tossed bones. ³⁴ [And to the pigs] he tossed acorns ^{8L1} and slop. This is how it is with the disciple ² of God: if he is wise he ³ understands discipleship. The bodily forms ⁴ will not trick ⁵ him, but he will see the disposition ⁶ of the soul of each one, and he will speak ⁷ with him. Many animals in the world ⁸ are in human form. If he ⁹ recognizes them, to the pigs he will toss acorns. ¹⁰ To the cows he will toss ¹¹ barley and chaff and grass. To the ¹² dogs he will toss bones. To the slaves ¹³ he will give the basics. To the children he will give ¹⁴ advanced teaching.

The son of man exists, ¹⁵ and the son of the son ¹⁶ of man exists. The Lord is the son of ¹⁷ man, and the son of the son of ¹⁸ man is the one who creates through the son ¹⁹ of man. The son of man received ²⁰ from God the ability to create. He has ²¹ the ability to beget. The one who has received ²² the ability to create is a creature. The one who has received ²³ the ability to beget is begotten. The one who creates cannot ²⁴ beget. The one who begets can create. ²⁵ But it is said that "the one who creates begets," ²⁶ but his (alleged) offspring is (merely) a creature because ²⁷ [...] of begetting, they are not his children, rather [...]²⁸ they are. The one who creates works in [the open], ²⁹ and he also is apparent. ³⁰ The one who begets begets in [secret] ³¹ and he himself is hidden. $[\ldots]^{32}$ the image. [Moreover,] the one who [creates creates] ³³ manifestly. But the one who begets [begets] ³⁴ children in private. [No one will be able] ³⁵ to know when [the husband]^{82,1} and wife have intercourse with each other ² except the two of them. For ³ marriage in the world is a mystery for those who have taken⁴ a wife. If the marriage of defilement is hidden, ⁵ how much more is the marriage of undefilement a ⁶ true mystery? It is not fleshly, 7 but pure. It belongs not to passion, but to the 8 will. It belongs not to the darkness 9 or night, but it belongs to the day and 10 light. If a marriage is open, ¹¹ it becomes prostitution, and the bride, ¹² not only when she receives the seed of the other man, 13 but even if she leaves her bed 14 and is seen, prostitutes (herself). ¹⁵ Let her reveal (herself) only to her father and her ¹⁶ mother and the friend of the groom and ¹⁷ the children of the groom. These are allowed ¹⁸ to go into the bridal chamber every day. ¹⁹ But others let them desire just ²⁰

ecwth steechh neeratolage $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ - 21 t éccosn, agw margycong, ebol $2\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ - 22 leglige etze ebol 21 trapeza noe $\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ - 23 nog200p. Ogn 2nnymdioc mu $2\overline{\mathbf{n}}$ - 24 nymdh ht einnymdwn, mu oga nag- 25 mag annymdioc mu tnymdh ei mh 26 [Ngg]whe muae.

 \overline{N} тереаврадам²⁷ [...] стречнах апетчнанах ероч.²⁸ [ачс] \overline{B} ве \overline{N} тсар \overline{Z} \overline{N} такровустіа, ечта-²⁹ [мо] \overline{M} мон де ффе стако \overline{N} тсар \overline{Z} .

 30 [....] γ \overline{n} τε [π]κοςμος, εν 2000 NOY- 31 [Ca N207] η 2η[π, ce] α 26 βατογ αγω CEON2. ³² [EYWAN]OYWN[2 EBO] λ , AYMOY, KATA MAA- ³³ [PAAIFM]A MAPWME ETOYONER EBOX. 34 [EN SOCO]N MAPST MUDDIE SHU AONS 831 Me1 UDDIE. ELARGONU \overline{N}_{G1} Nequart, ² CEP TIBOX \overline{N}_{P1} The manon \overline{N}_{G1} Transform \overline{N}_{G1} and \overline{N}_{G1} and \overline{N}_{G1} ετεγνογνε⁴ γμπ, ω₂φ+ ογω \overline{n} φλεγμτ. ερώα τεφ-⁵ νογνε σωλη εβολ, ω₂ρεπώμν WO- 6 OYE. TAEI TE BE 21 CIO NIM ET2 \overline{M} RKOC- 7 MOC, OY MONON 21 NETOYON2 EBOX, 8 алла гі иєөнп. Еф госон гар тиоуиє 9 \overline{n} ткакіа гнп сдоор. Еушаисоуши \overline{c} 10 де, acbul ebol. ecchanogune if e^{-11} bol, acuin. etbe paei plopoc im \overline{m}^{-12} moc χ e' « h $_{\Lambda}$ h ta χ einh cmmont atnoy- ¹³ ne nn $_{\Omega}$ hn. » ecna χ dwwt an-fetoy- ¹⁴ NAMAATY TAAIN MAY+ OYM—AAAA EMA- 15 PE TAZEINH BAAB $\overline{\lambda}$ ETIT \overline{N} ETECHT MAN-¹⁶ теся тночне еграеі. Лінсочс де пшрк \overline{n} - ¹⁷ тночне япма тнрч, гякооче де ka- ¹⁸ ta mepoc. anon 2000n mape poya ¹⁹ poya \overline{n} 24 \overline{n} mapeybalble \overline{n} ca tnoy- ²⁰ NE NTKAKIA ETN2PAÏ N2HTY, NYHOPKE 21 2a tecnoyne 2N neu2ht. Ecnahopk 22 ae ENGLACOYONC. EQUITE LE TN- 23 NO NATCOOYN EPOC, CLE NOYNE $2P[\lambda]i^{24}$ NPHTN, AYOU CTEYO EBON NNECKAP- 25 noc 2Paï 2M nn2ht. co nxoeic epon. 26 tino n2m2ax NAC. CPAIXMAAD[T]IZE 27 MMON CTPNCIPE NNETNOYOD[OY AN,] 28 NETNOYODOY THEIPE THOOY [AN, C]- 29 GM GOM \pm E HINCOYONC, POC [ECOO]- 30 OF MEN CPENEPFEI. $T\overline{MN}T$ атс[ооүн] ³¹ есщооп \overline{M} нааү \overline{MN} пе[Θ ооү тнроү.] ³² $T\overline{MN}T$ атсооүн [ес]наше an moy xe^{33} netwoon ebol 2n time (atcooyn) 34 oyte neywoon an oyte [cemoon an] 35 oyte cenarries an. [.....] $^{84.1}$ cenarry ebox edge ottan ergga TALHOGIA 2 THPC OYONE GBOL. TALHOGIA FAP KATA OG 3 NTMNTATCOOYN' GCEHI MGN CPANA- ⁴ TAYE 2PAÏ \overline{N} 2HTC, ECGAOYON2 ΔE EBOA ⁵ \overline{N} CECOYONC, GAYTNAC EOOY росон ⁶ сби бом етиптатсооун ауш атпла- ⁷ нн. с† итиптелеуөброс. педач $\overline{\mathsf{N}}$ GI⁸ ПЛОГОС $\underline{\mathsf{X}}$ E[•] « ETET $\overline{\mathsf{N}}$ GDANCOYON TA λ H-⁹ HEIA, TA λ HHEIA NA $\overline{\mathsf{P}}$ THNE $\overline{\mathsf{N}}$ E λ EYHEPOC. » ¹⁰ т \overline{MN} татсооүн со \overline{N}_{2} М \overline{Z}_{2} а $\overline{\lambda}$. тгишсіс оү- ¹¹ єлеуберіа те. єнщасоуши талнбеіа, 12 τήναρε ανκαρπος πταληθεία ρραї \overline{N} - 13 ρητή. ενφαρωτ \overline{p} ερος, ςνάχι μπητλη-¹⁴ рама.

tenoy oyntan mmay nnetoy- 15 oner ebol nte scont. Ganzooc ie 16 « ntooy ne nxcodpe ettaeihy. Neoht 17 ie ne nscdb etche. » taei <an> te oe

to hear her voice and take pleasure in ²¹ her ointment, and let them feast on the ²² scraps that fall from the table, like ²³ the dogs. Grooms and ²⁴ brides belong in the bridal chamber, and no one will be able ²⁵ to see the groom and bride unless ²⁶ [he] becomes this one.

When Abraham 27 [...] for him to see what he was going to see. 28 [He] circumcised the flesh of the foreskin, telling 29 us that it is necessary to destroy the flesh.

³⁰ [...] of [the] world, as long as their ³¹ [insides] are hidden, stand and live. ³² [If they] become apparent, they die, in accordance with the ³³ [model] of the visible man: ³⁴ [as long as] the bowels of the man remain hidden, the man is alive; ^{83,1} if his bowels are revealed, ² they come to be outside of him, and the man will die. ³ This (is) also (how it is) with the tree: while its roots ⁴ remain hidden, it sprouts and grows. If its ⁵ root becomes uncovered, ⁶ the tree shrivels up. This is how it is with every birth in the world, ⁷ not only with those visible, ⁸ but (also) with those hidden. For as long as the root ⁹ of evil is hidden, it is strong. But if it is known, ¹⁰ it has been destroyed. If it becomes uncovered, ¹¹ it has been destroyed. For this reason the word says: ¹² "Already the ax is laid at the root ¹³ of the trees." It will not (merely) cut—what ¹⁴ is cut sprouts again—but ¹⁵ the ax digs down until ¹⁶ it pulls the root out. But Jesus unearths ¹⁷ the root of the entire place, but others (do it) ¹⁸ partially. Let each ¹⁹ one among us also dig up the root ²⁰ of evil that is within him, and let him unearth²¹ its root in his heart. It will be unearthed²² when we are aware of it. But if we ²³ are ignorant of it, it takes root ²⁴ within you, and it produces its fruit ²⁵ in our heart. It becomes lord over us. ²⁶ We are slaves to it. It takes us captive, ²⁷ causing us to do things we [do not] want (to do), ²⁸ (and) the things we want (to do), we [do not] do. [It] ²⁹ becomes powerful because we are not aware of it. While [it exists,] ³⁰ it is indeed active. [Ignorance] ³¹ is the mother [of all evil.] ³² Ignorance will lead to [death ³³ because] those from [ignorance] ³⁴ neither did they exist nor do they exist nor ³⁵ will they exist. [...] ^{84.1} They will be perfected when all truth ² appears. For truth is like ³ ignorance: when hidden it rests ⁴ within itself, but when revealed ⁵ and recognized, it is glorified to the extent that ⁶ it is stronger than ignorance and error. 7 It gives freedom. The word said, 8 "If you know the truth, 9 the truth will make you free." ¹⁰ Ignorance is a slave. Knowledge ¹¹ is a free person. If we know the truth, ¹² we will find the fruit of truth within ¹³ us. If we unite with it, it will receive our ¹⁴ fullness.

Now we have the ¹⁵ revealed things of creation. We say, ¹⁶ "They are strong who are revered. But the hidden things ¹⁷ are the weak that are despised." This is not how it

84.13 "receive": or "bring."

 $\overline{N}NETOY$ - ¹⁸ ONZ EBON $\overline{N}TANHEEA$. 2 $\overline{N}GOOB$ NE, AYO ¹⁹ CEQHC. NEEHIT AE \overline{N} COPE NE and ceta- 20 eing. Ceonons as ebod not many thrian 21 ntalhoeia eyo ntypic 21 21KON. TKOI- 22 TON AC 42HT. NTOY TE TETOYAAB $2\overline{M}$ 23 TETOYAAB. иерепкатапетасма мен 24 гов \overline{n} поорп пос ере пноуте \overline{p} дюке 25 \overline{n} тктиси, equance $\Delta \in \overline{\mathsf{N}}$ inkatane- ²⁶ tac[M]a, and $\overline{\mathsf{N}}$ te na nea neorn order ²⁷ [ebol]. CENARD LE \overline{M} decihei \overline{N} cooy ²⁸ [eqo] \overline{N} ephmoc, Mallon Le, Cena \overline{P} kata-²⁹ [lye] \overline{M} MOY. T \overline{M} NOYTE Δε THPC CARDT ³⁰ [EBOλ] \overline{N} NEEIMA, EPOYN AN ENETOYAAB ³¹ $[\overline{NTE} N]ET[0]YAAB. CNAWTW2 FAP AN MN HOY- ³² [OEIN N]ATTW2 MN HIAHPUMA$ \overline{N} at- ³³ [wta, al] a cnamme by \overline{N} the \overline{M} stars of ³⁴ [and by N] equipment. TEEIGIBOTOC NADO- 35 [IFE MITO]YOYXAEI NTAPETIKATAKAYC- 85.1 MOC MMOOY EMAPTE ecrai ecway. Erwa 2 choosine game ca tyck atmitat- 3 hhb, nagi nagoa бом явшк сроун с- ⁴ пса ироун япкатапетасма мя пар- ⁵ хієреус. Стве пасі \overline{M} ΠΕ ΠΚΑΤΑΠΕΤΑC- ⁶ ΜΑ ΠΩΡ \overline{M} ΠCΑ ΝΤΠΕ ΟΥΑΑΤΥ, ΕΠΕΙ ΝΕΥ- ⁷ ΝΑΟΥΕΝ \overline{N} ΝΑ ΠCΑ ΝΤΠΕ OYAATOY, OYTE ⁸ \overline{M} TCA MITTN OYAATY AN \overline{M} TAYIND?, ETEL ⁹ NAYNAOYDN? EBOA \overline{M} NA пса мпіти оч- 10 алу. Алла \overline{n} тачпше \overline{n} тпє єпіт \overline{n} . ана 11 пса итпє очши нан инетипса ині- ¹² ти, декаас єннавшк єгоун аппеенп ¹³ италноєіа. Пасі ALHOWC THE TETTAEI- ¹⁴ HY, STO \overline{N} and \widehat{D} pe. ENABUK AS E2000 SMAY ¹⁵ 21T \overline{N} 2 \overline{N} Typoc EYOHC MN 2NMNTGOB. ¹⁶ CEOHC MEN NNA2PN REOOY ETXHK EBO[λ]. ¹⁷ OYN EOOY equace <6>600y. On som equa- 18 ce esom. Etbe iagi anteleion oven 19 nan, m \overline{n} NETHINTALHOEIA AYON NETOY- 20 aab netoyaab ayooln ebol, ayo a- 21 nkoiton таг`м' тмон егоүн.

EN POCON ²² MEN YPHI, TKAKIA OYOCY, MEN \overline{M} DOY- ²³ YITC $\overline{\Delta}$ E \overline{N} TMHTE \overline{M} DCDEPMA иппиетна 24 сточаав. Ссо исмедал итпониры. 20- 25 тан де ечшасшлп свол, TOTE TOYO- 26 EIN NTELEION NAPATE EBOL ELN [0]YON 27 NIM, AYO NETRPHTY THPOY $\mathsf{Cen}[\mathsf{ali}\mathsf{xpi}]^{-28}\mathsf{cma}.\mathsf{tote}\,\overline{\mathsf{n}}_{\mathsf{E}}\mathsf{n}_{\mathsf{E}}\mathsf{d}_{\mathsf{E$ « TWGE [NIM EM]- 30 replected etcm with togy [cena]- 31 ropky. » Netropx CENARD $[T]\overline{P}$ N[...] ³² CENAMOYR. OYON NIM ETNAB $[\Box K EROYN]$ ³³ ETIKOITON CENALEPO $\overline{M}\Pi O[YOEIN \dots]^{34}$ o FAP $\overline{N}\Theta E \overline{NN}FAMOC ET\overline{NN}E[\dots]^{35}$ grape \overline{N} ТОУФН. ПКФ2Т ФА[Ч....]^{86.1} \overline{N} ТОУФН ФАЧДЕНЕ. \overline{M} МУСТНРЮН ДЕ 2 \overline{M} ПІГАМОС иточ фаух, μ к свол $2\overline{\mu}$ пе- 3 2007 ил почоеии. Марефооч етлиач 4 и печочоеии готп. брада оуд фоле \overline{N} - ⁵ фире \overline{M} пнумфан чидді \overline{M} поуобін. ⁶ ст \overline{M} оуд дітч Equineeima, quad) χ ity ⁷ an \overline{M} inkema. Neta χ i noyoein et \overline{M} may ⁸ cenanay an epoq оүте сенащенаете 9 ан \overline{M} ноч. ауш $M\overline{N}$ даау наш \overline{P} скудде \overline{M} - 10 паеі \overline{N} теєімеіне Kan eypholiteyee- ¹¹ bal $2\overline{M}$ incomoc and on eyidaei ebol ¹² $2\overline{M}$ incomoc, hah ацаі $\overline{\mathbf{N}}$ талноєіа $2\overline{\mathbf{N}}$ ¹³ $\overline{\mathbf{N}}$ гікши. пкосмос ацщшпє $\overline{\mathbf{N}}$ наюн. ¹⁴ паюн гар єчщооп NAU $\overline{M}\pi\lambda$ HPD-¹⁵ MA, AYD EUDOOT $\overline{N}TEEIZE$. UOYONZ EBOX ¹⁶ NAU OYAAU EUZHT AN $2\overline{M}$ ΠΚΑΚΕ ΜΝ ΤΟΥ- 17 (DH, ΑλλΑ ΕΥΡΗΠ 2ΝΝΟΥ200Υ ΝΤΕλΕΙΟΝ 18 ΜΝ ΟΥΟΕΙΝ ΕΥΟΥΑΑΒ.

¹⁹ πεγλγγελιον

²⁰ ПКАТА ФІЛІППОС

is with the revealed things ¹⁸ of truth: they are weak, and ¹⁹ they are despised. But the hidden things are strong and ²⁰ revered. But the mysteries ²¹ of truth are revealed, since they are types and images. ²² Now the bridal chamber is hidden. It is the holy in ²³ the holy. The curtain ²⁴ first hid how God managed ²⁵ the creation, but when the curtain is torn, ²⁶ and the things inside are revealed, ²⁷ this house will be deserted, ²⁸ or rather, it will be [destroyed].²⁹ The entire deity will depart ³⁰ [from] these places, (but) not within the holies ³¹ [of] holies. For it will not be able to mix with the unmixed ³² [light] and the [limitless] fullness, ³³ [but] it will be under the wings of the cross ³⁴ [and under] its arms. This ark will become ³⁵ [their] salvation when the flood ^{85,1} inundates them. If ² some come to be part of the class of the priesthood, ³ they will be able to go into ⁴ the place behind the curtain with the high ⁵ priest. Because of this the curtain ⁶ did not tear at the top alone, since they (the two sides of the curtain) ⁷ would open only for those at the top, nor ⁸ did it tear at the bottom alone, since ⁹ it would have been shown only to those at the bottom. ¹⁰ Rather, it was torn from top to bottom. Those ¹¹ at the top opened to us the things below, ¹² so that we might go into the secret ¹³ of the truth. This truth is what is esteemed, ¹⁴ what is strong. But we should go in there ¹⁵ through despised types and weakness. ¹⁶ They are indeed despised when compared to glory that is perfect. ¹⁷ There is glory that is exalted above glory; there is power that is exalted ¹⁸ above power. For this reason perfect things have opened ¹⁹ to us, and the hidden things of truth, and the holies ²⁰ of the holies have been revealed, and ²¹ the bridal chamber has beckoned us.

As long as ²² it is hidden, evil is idle, but it has not ²³ been taken from the midst of the seed of the ²⁴ holy spirit. They are the slaves of wickedness. But when ²⁵ it is revealed, then the ²⁶ perfect light will rush forth upon every one, ²⁷ and all those in it will [receive] the chrism. ²⁸ Then the slaves will be free, [and] ²⁹ the prisoners will be released. ["Every] plant ³⁰ that my father in heaven [did not] plant [will] ³¹ be uprooted." Those separated will be joined [...] ³² will be filled. Everyone who will [go into] ³³ the bridal chamber will ignite the [light . . .]. ³⁴ For [. . .] like marriages that are $[\ldots]^{35}$ happen at night. The fire $[\ldots]^{86.1}$ at night is extinguished. But the mysteries² of this marriage are perfected in the ³ day and the light. Neither that day ⁴ nor its light sets. If one becomes ⁵ a child of the bridal chamber, he will receive the light. ⁶ If one does not receive it while in this place, he will not be able to receive it ⁷ in the other place. The one who has received that light 8 will not be seen, nor will he be detained.⁹ And no one will be able to vex ¹⁰ a person of this sort even while he dwells ¹¹ in the world. And, moreover, when he leaves ¹² the world, already he has received the truth in ¹³ the images. The world becomes the eternities. ¹⁴ For the eternity is for him a fullness, ¹⁵ and he exists in this way: it is revealed ¹⁶ to him alone, not hidden in the dark or the night, ¹⁷ but hidden in a perfect day ¹⁸ and holy light.

¹⁹ The Gospel ²⁰ according to Philip

XII. VALENTINIAN EXPOSITION

The Valentinian Exposition is the editorial title given to the highly fragmentary second tractate in Nag Hammadi codex XI. This text is often grouped with five ritual fragments that follow in sequence in the codex: On the Anointing, On Baptism A and B, and On the Eucharist A and B. The association of the Valentinian Exposition with the ritual fragments has influenced the interpretation of the text; it is often regarded as a catechism that prepares neophytes for ritual initiation. However, there is no reason to believe that the ritual fragments were intended to be read as a coda to the Valentinian Exposition. They are separated from the Valentinian Exposition with the same scribal markings that separate other tractates in the codex. Additionally, there is nothing in the content of the ritual fragments to suggest an affiliation with the Valentinian Exposition in particular, or Valentinian ritual practice more generally.

On its own terms, then, the *Valentinian Exposition* presents one Christian teacher's recounting of one version of Valentinian first principles, including the myth of Wisdom's error. An interesting feature of the text is the author's frequent interjections. These appear throughout the text and include his personal thoughts on the topic under discussion as well as acknowledgments of the views of others. The author also emphasizes the importance of faithfully interpreting Scripture and paying close attention to the teachings of other interpreters as well. These features suggest that the *Valentinian Exposition* is both a retelling of and a commentary on one version of the Valentinian Wisdom myth.

Despite the frequent use of first-person singular pronouns, the author is anonymous. The original language of composition was likely Greek, and given similarities with Valentinian first principles found in Irenaeus, *AH* book 1, the original composition likely dates to the last quarter of the second century C.E. ^{22.1} [<code>o</code>]Yte <code>pn</code> [] ² [] <code>e</code> <code>ago[Yn] ³ [] <code>txophf[la] ⁴ [] P</code> <code>Hmaei[n] ⁵ [] nete [] ⁶ [] <code>n</code>t [] ⁷ (Lines 7-15 lacking) ¹⁶ [11-13 <code>twa]xe</code> <code>tranyc- ¹⁷ [thpion ange: et]goon nhe: <code>mn ¹⁸ [netnagwie n]he:</code> neel se nen- ¹⁹ [tazhhe ath et]goon tidt ete ²⁰ [teel te . . .]e <code>Hitthpi tiat- ²¹ [gexe</code> <code>apaq et]goon zn thonac. ²² [11-13] zn tkapdī, tka- ²³ [pdī nae t]e tidexze, ete apaq et]goon zn thonac ayd nemn ²⁵ [laye go]ot zategezh. eqdoon ²⁶ [zn ta]yac ayd zn tcaeid. teq. ²⁷ [c]aeid nae t ctift. Neynteq n- ²⁸ [a]e <code>mhey</code> <code>mitthpq</code> etgoon ne- ²⁷ [c]aeid nae t ctift. Neynteq n- ²⁸ [a]e <code>mhey</code> <code>mitthpq</code> etgoon ne- ²⁹ [phi] <u>n</u>zhtq. ayd toydde <u>In</u> ³⁰ tigddte, that etdo, ³¹ need se <u>Znattanay</u> ne.</code></code></code></code>

Neei Theen e- ³² tye tnoyne titter, marking, markingel ³³ take along a belaal ³⁴ ago tequint sphetoc tin teggi- ³⁵ tel antt tin the there et et et ³⁶ te home mote titter and the transformation of transformation of transformation of transformation of transformation of transformation of transformat

 ^Nтарецоушоў ²⁷ [NG1] порп пеют ацоуалед 2⁻²⁸ [вал Л]ерні Пентц. єпеі оул єтв[н]- ²⁹ [тц єрє]поушле авал фооп інп- ³⁰ тнрц, єєідоу де інмац аптнрц ³¹ щё «поушоў інптнрц.» ацді де ін- ³² пнеує Птніке єтве птнрц. єєі- ³³ [д]оу де інмас апмеує де «пноло- ³⁴ гелис.» пису пгар аплоуте ін- ³⁵ тине, пет єау птноуме інп- ³⁶ тнрц. єтве пеєі інтац пейтац- ³⁷ оудлец авал оудеєтц ем пмо-³⁸ логелис, ауш перні пентц ³⁹ адоушле авал інпатцеде д- ^{25,16} (Lines 1–16 lacking) ¹⁷ [.] [12–14]п. [2–3] ¹⁸ [.]мє́[....].[5–7] тинє́ [аү]- ¹⁹ мєу ар[а]ц еце́[маст] \overline{p} ії тмом[ас аү]- ²⁰ ш ем тдуда а[уш тдуда са[уш е]ії ттетра[с ац]- ²¹ шрп інеме ава[л] ійпнол[огелис] ²²...[.]. ауш пеорос п[є....] ²³ [.... а]вал інптнрц [6–8]- ²⁴ [.....]ц еущоюп 295–6] ²⁵ [8–10] піся іі[5–6] ²⁶ [.... пно]ус пе аущ [5–6] ²⁷ (Two lines lacking) ²⁹ [5–7] .[] ³⁰ інпці[нрє о]уат[шех]є ара́[ц п] ^{22.1} [...] neither in [...] ² enter in [...] ³ the fortune [...] ⁴ remarkable [...] ⁵ those who [...] ⁶ of the ⁷ (Lines 7–15 lacking) ¹⁶ [I will] declare my mystery ¹⁷ [to those who] are mine and ¹⁸ [those who will be] mine. These are the ¹⁹ [ones who have known him who] exists, the Father, that ²⁰ is, [...] of the entirety, the ²¹ [...] one [who] exists in solitude. ²² [...] in silence, ²³ [and] silence [is] rest, since ²⁴ [he was] solitary, and no ²⁵ [one existed] before him. He exists ²⁶ [in the] pair and in the double. His ²⁷ double is silence. He had ²⁸ the entirety dwelling ²⁹ within him. And will and ³⁰ becoming, love and persistence, ³¹ these are unbegotten.

God ³² came forth, the Son, the Mind of the ³³ entirety, that is, his other thought also exists from the root ³⁴ of the entirety. ³⁵ For he had this one in ³⁶ the Mind. On account of the entirety he received ³⁷ a foreign thought, since nothing ³⁸ existed before him. From ³⁹ that place, he is the one that moved ^{23,16} (Lines 1–16 lacking) ¹⁷ [...] ¹⁸ [...] ¹⁹ bubbling. This then [is the] root [of the] ²⁰ entirety and solitude lacking [anything] ²¹ before him. But the second [...] ²² dwells in silence and speaks ²³ with him alone. And the [fourth] ²⁴ in this way is the one [who has] ²⁵ enclosed himself [within the] ²⁶ fourth. Dwelling in the ²⁷ three hundred and sixtieth, he initially brought himself forth, ²⁸ and in the second [he] ²⁹ revealed his will, [and] ³⁰ in the fourth he set ³¹ himself apart.

These things are ³² concerning the root of the entirety, but let us [enter] ³³ into his revelation ³⁴ and his blessing and his ³⁵ descent and the entirety, that ³⁶ is, the Son, the Father of the entirety, and ³⁷ the mind of the spirit, ³⁸ for he had this before ^{24.15} (Lines 1–15 lacking) ¹⁶ [...] ¹⁷ [...] ¹⁸ there. This one [is] a ¹⁹ spring, he is one who is manifest ²⁰ [in] silence and [he is the] mind of the entirety ²¹ that exists also with ²² [life]. For he is the one who sends ²³ [forth] the entirety and the reality ²⁴ [...] of the Father, that is, the ²⁵ [thought] and ²⁶ descent.

Once the First Father willed, ²⁷ he revealed himself ²⁸ within him. Since then on account of ²⁹ [him] the revelation exists for the ³⁰ entirety, I call the entirety ³¹ "the will of the entirety." He received ³² the thought of this sort on account of the entirety. But I ³³ call the thought the "Only-³⁴ Begotten." For now God has brought truth, ³⁵ the one who glorifies the root of the ³⁶ entirety. For this reason he is the one who ³⁷ revealed himself in the ³⁸ Only-Begotten, and in him ³⁹ he revealed the ineffable one to [...] ^{25,16} (Lines 1–16 lacking) ¹⁷ [...] ¹⁸ the truth. [They] ¹⁹ saw him [residing] in the monad [and] ²⁰ the Dyad [and] in the Tetrad. [He] ²¹ brought forth the Only-Begotten first ²² [...]. And the limit [is ...] ²³ [...] from the entirety [...] ²⁴ [...] him, since they were [...] ²⁵ [...] hundred [...] ²⁶ [...] He is [the] mind and [...] ²⁷ [...] (Two lines lacking) ²⁹ [...] ³⁰ the Son. He is entirely indescribable

тап[етас]на \overline{n} пархие- ³⁴ реу[с 4-6]е п[ееі етеун]т[ец \overline{n}]- ³⁵ меу \overline{n} тезоусіа μβωκ αξούν α- ³⁶ νετούαλη πνετούαλη είου- ³⁷ [ω]νς μμεν αξούν μπεαν \overline{N} - ³⁸ [n]aiwn eyeine $\overline{n}_{\Delta}e$ abad \overline{n}_{T} - ³⁹ cophfia a{ $\gamma}_{T}c$ }noybe . Tanatolh ^{26.17} (Lines 1-17 lacking) ¹⁸ [..] <u>N</u>2P[Hi 12-14] N- ¹⁹ [T]ayoyan[24 abaλ] εν[Tay]πε π- ²⁰ [ap]-Xaion $\overline{N}[\ldots]$ and $[\pi]_{eeo}$ \overline{M}_{-21} $[\pi TH]\overline{Q}$. And $[Ne]_{emaete}$ $\overline{M}\pi TH^{-22}$ $[\overline{PQ}$ $\pi H]$ [TXACI [AΠ]THPY [A]NE[E]I MMEN²³ [TEYO] ΠΕΧΡΗCTOC A[BAA ATPY-]²⁴ [TE2AC] NOE \overline{N} Ταγτες[αγ γατεςμ]²⁵ [\overline{N} τες6] \overline{I} Νηθει απ[$IT\overline{N}$ 6-8]²⁶ [...] αρα \overline{q} \underline{X} ε [7-9]²⁷ [7-9]..[8-10]²⁸ (One line lacking)²⁹..[8-10 ΔΒ]λ [... εΝ ΟΥΔ]-³⁰ ε[ΟΡΔΤ]ΟC αρ[αγ π]ε εγ[σω 2^{31} προ- 31 ρος αγω ογμτες μμ[εγ η]ς τοε 32 πσαμ ογρεςπωρχ $M[\overline{N} \ O]YPEC- {}^{33}[T]_{\overline{A}}\overline{XP}O OYPECC'[[q]] + MOPOPH [A]YO OY- {}^{34}P[ECXTE OYCIA ANAN$ oyacet $\overline{|n|}^{35}$ mh ene eight $<\varepsilon>\overline{n}a\overline{p}$ noei \overline{n}^{36} neytrocution \overline{mn} tryonoc 37 and йтопос нееі йтаган-³⁸ еіне ардоу авал де агоус [.] 27.15 (Lines 1–15 lacking)¹⁶ [15-17] εχ[..] ¹⁷ [15-17] ΝCEC[.] ¹⁸ [13-15] αβ] αλ $\overline{2N}$ ΝΙΗ[α] ¹⁹ [12-14] Π ταγαπη $[.]^{20}$ [9-11] ΠΑ $\overline{2T}$ ABAλ [..] ²¹ [.... Π]ΠλΗΡωΜΑ ΤΗ[\overline{P}] \overline{q} [..] ²² [....] Πέσω \overline{P} 27Π[ΟΜΕ]- ²³ [NE NOYA]EW NIM AYW [...] ²⁴ [....] KAI ΓΑΡ ΑΒ[Αλ $\overline{2N}$] ²⁵ [.....] πογλεια [4-6]²⁶ [5-7] ει εογο[.] [5-7]²⁷ (One line lacking)²⁸ [8-10] (6-8] N[.] ²⁹ [6-8] таподеізіс <u>итч</u>[.]

²⁹ [.] τ ο[ΥτέτΝΑ] φιφις [τε μη ογα]- ³⁰ μαγκαιομ ατρη[φιμε γη] ³¹ ογφρχ μέογο μη [ογω] ³² π α μγραφαγείε αγψι [μετ]- ³³ τέγο πημομμα έτβε μ[εει] ³⁴ πγαρ σέχογ μμα μό[ι] ³⁵ μαρχαιος χε πτα[γ]τεγα[γ] ³⁶ αβαλ γιτή πμογτ[ε] μαρ[π] ³⁷ πμε πλε ατευμ[ητ]ρμμ[α]- ³⁸ ο πατόπρετς αμ[ο] γιωσ[ε] ^{29,16} (Lines 1–16 lack ing) ¹⁷ [16–17].Υ[...] ¹⁸ [14–16] μογλεί[α] ¹⁹ [14–16] μπ α† ²⁰ [11–13 μ] μ[ε] μφωρπε ²¹ [11–13]ρε μη[ε] γβιος ²² [6–8 εεσω] φτ γπ [ογ] ωρχι ²³ [απβιβλι] μιομ πτιμφικίς ²⁴ [5–7] μλε αξογμ αμπρο[cω]- ²⁵ [που πμεγ]ερμγ

TTEȚ[Pac .]- ²⁶ [.... acte] yo aba[λ] \overline{n} [...]p[..] ²⁷ [9-11]...[... \overline{n}] \overline{n} doj- ²⁸ [n] e [9-11 t] ekk[λ h]- ²⁹ [c] a [datco] ont [nde a] tego ³⁰ aba[λ Hild) of co Hin d]ond doj- ³¹ foc Hime] [a] deay Hiddatoge- ³² ae a[pa] 4 done \overline{n} alge) alge \overline{n} alge) alge \overline{n} alge) alge \overline{n} alge) alge \overline{n} alge) and \overline{n} alge \overline{n} alge) and \overline{n} alge) and \overline{n} alge \overline{n} alge \overline{n} alge \overline{n} alge) and \overline{n} alge \overline{n} alge \overline{n} alge \overline{n} alge \overline{n} and \overline{n} alge \overline{n} alge \overline{n} alge \overline{n} alge \overline{n} alge \overline{n} and \overline{n} alge \overline{n} alge \overline{n} and \overline{n}

[to] ³¹ the entirety, and he is the strength ³² and [the] reality of the entirety, the ³³ veil of [...] the High ³⁴ Priest, [... the one who] has ³⁵ the ability to enter into ³⁶ the Holy of Holies, ³⁷ manifesting the glory of ³⁸ [the] eternities and brining forth the ³⁹ abundance to <the fragrance>. The east $[\ldots]^{26.17}$ (Lines 1–17 lacking) ¹⁸ $[\ldots]$ in $[\ldots]$ who ¹⁹ revealed [himself . . .] as the ²⁰ first [. . .] and the storehouse of ²¹ [the] entirety. And he seized the entirety, ²² [the one who] is superior [to the] entirety. These ²³ [sent forth] Christ ²⁴ [to establish her] just as [they] were established [before] ²⁵ [she] came [down . . .] 26 [. . .] it that [. . .] 27 [. . .] 28 (One line lacking) 29 [. . .] 30 [he is invisible] to those [remaining in] the boundary, ³¹ and he has four ³² powers: a divider and a ³³ strengthener, a form giver and a ³⁴ [substance maker. We alone] ³⁵ indeed would know ³⁶ their appearances and the time ³⁷ and the places that the ³⁸ semblances have strengthened because [...]^{27.15} (Lines 1–15 lacking)¹⁶ [...]¹⁷ [...] ¹⁸ [...] from these places ¹⁹ [...] the love ²⁰ [...] emanated [...] ²¹ [... the] entire fullness [...]²² [...] the endurance continues ²³ always and [...]²⁴ [...] for and from [in] 25 [...] the time [...] 26 [...] greater [...] 27 (One line lacking) 28 [...] 29 [...] the demonstration of his [...]

³⁰ [...] But why a ³¹ [divider] and a strengthener ³² [and] a substance maker and a ³³ form [giver] as others have ³⁴ [said]? For they say that the ³⁵ boundary has two powers, ³⁶ a divider and ³⁷ a strengthener, since it divides ³⁸ [the] depth from the eternities, so that ^{28.1} [...] ¹⁵ (Lines 1–15 lacking) ¹⁶ [...] ¹⁷ [...] These then [...] ¹⁹ [...] ²⁰ [...] of the depth [...] ²¹ [...] For [...] is the form [...] ²² [...] of the Father of [truth...] ²³ [... They] say that Christ [...] ²⁴ [...] the Spirit [...] ²⁵ [...] of the Only-Begotten ²⁶ [...] has [...] ²⁷ [...] ²⁸ (One blank line)

[It is] great [and] necessary for us to [seek with] greater precision and [persistence] the Scriptures and [those] who set forth the interpretations. For concerning [this] the ancients say, "[They] were announced by God." Now let [us] know this incomprehensible wealth. He desired ^{29,16} (Lines 1–16 lacking) ¹⁷ [...] ¹⁸ [...] bondage ¹⁹ [...] ²⁰ [...] he was [not] ²¹ [...] of their life ²² [... They look] unwaveringly at ²³ the book of knowledge, and ²⁴ [...] into the ²⁵ face of each other.

The tetrad ²⁶ [... emanated] ²⁷ [...] and ²⁸ Life [...] ²⁹ Church. [The uncreated one] emanated ³⁰ Word and Life. Word ³¹ is the glory of the ineffable one; ³² Life is the glory of ³³ Silence, but the human is for his own glory. ³⁴ The Church ³⁵ is for the glory of Truth. Therefore, this ³⁶ is the tetrad that was begotten according to ³⁷ [the] likeness of the unbegotten one. ³⁸ And the tetrad is begotten ^{30.15} (Lines 1–15 lack-

 $\frac{1}{2^{4}}$ [1] τέτρας εφαρογχπας ^{30.15} (Lines 1–15 lacking) ¹⁶... \overline{N} [15–17 a]- ¹⁷ βαλ $\overline{2N}$ [12–14] ¹⁸ αγω τ...[15–17]- ¹⁹ με \overline{MN} τ...[14–16] ²⁰ τριακ[0]ντας [πατετριακον]- ²¹ τας σ.ε. παι δ...[100 5–7] ²² [..]ς ε[4α]βαλ $\overline{2N}$...[8–10] ²³ [Cε]π...τ αρογν \overline{N} κο[Ινωνος] ²⁴ [αλλα ς]εει αβαλ \overline{N} [ογωτ..] ²⁵ $\overline{\Pi}$ [... $\overline{2}$] \overline{N} N[...]ω[.] \overline{H} [6–8] ²⁶ πογ [...] νιατω [9–11]- ²⁷ σω[$\overline{\Omega}$ τ 12–14]ο[..] ²⁸ επει [....].[5–7]οο[.] ²⁹ $\overline{2N}$ $\overline{Π}$ [[λμ]]φμα

alla acteine 30 then about the tabela tabela 31 the tabela for the tabela and tabela and table tables are table as table as table at table and table as table at $\overline{N}\overline{2}N$ - ³² Leka 2000 atrefita/[HP]QMA ³³ QOT[\overline{e}] \overline{N} 0726katon[tac] ato ³⁴ tLOL[\overline{e}]-Kac tabal $\overline{2M}$ prom[e] 35 \overline{MN} tekklhcia ace[ine] abal ac[p]- 36 prabe for atpe[$\tau \overline{\alpha}$]<u>μ</u> τ $\overline{\alpha}$ e^{37} ce α $\overline{\alpha}$ $\overline{n}\pi\lambda$ μ[ρ α]μα $\overline{n}\tau$ - ³⁸ ραμπε αγ α τραμπ[ε] \overline{m} πχαει[c] ^{31.14} (Lines 1–14 lacking) ¹⁵ [19–21].[¹⁶ [19–21]Ba[λ] ¹⁷ [19–21] \overline{N} ¹⁸ [15–17 TE λ E]IOC ¹⁹ [15–17 τ]ελειον ²⁰ [14–16] κατα φο ²¹ [14–16] αν πε α \overline{p} ²² [14–16 20] poc αγω ²³ [15-17] 20P0[C] ²⁴ [15-17] Ne [..] ²⁵ [16-18] [...] ²⁶ (One line lacking) ²⁷ $[17-19\pi]$ -Mere[θ oc] ²⁸ ery[13-15] \overline{M} \overline{M} \overline{N} - ²⁹ rxp[hcroc 7-9] $\overline{A}\overline{Q}$ nw- ³⁰ wn[$\overline{2}$ 6-8] \overline{N} [....] ωωπ 21- ³¹ CE Π[6-8]E [...]TH 21TH 32 φο T[6-8] EI[...]Na2pe 33 ΠΠ[λΗρωμα..] $ap[..]e \overline{n} Ta \overline{q} og^{-34} ag[\overline{q} 6-8 ag] g aqoy g g^{35} abg[k aba \overline{2n}] Thachabe eq^{-36}$ ωροπ [\overline{N} CYZYF]OC \overline{M} ΠΡωμε \overline{MN} ³⁷ τεκκλμ[CIA ετε] τεει τε τοφια \overline{AP} - ³⁸ τπε \overline{M} [6-8] \overline{N} пп λ нрюма ^{32,13} (Lines 1–13 lacking) ¹⁴ [.].[¹⁵ оү[¹⁶ $\overline{\pi}q$ [¹⁷ $\overline{N}A$ [$\varepsilon ... a\gamma$]-¹⁸ ω acm ¹⁹ FOC CTC[²⁰ NIA $\overline{\text{MN}}$ [²¹ $\overline{\text{N}}$ FAP A[²² $\overline{\text{M}}$ TTH[$\overline{\text{Pq}}$ ²³ [.] \uparrow M[²⁴ [.] 0 [²⁵ [²⁶ ϕ 0[²⁷ AY $\overline{\text{P}}$ [²⁸ \overline{N} Δ¢[14–16], Y, , ¢²⁹ τογπ[14–16]πτΗ-³⁰ \overline{Pq} \overline{N} 2[13–15] \overline{q} ΔΥ-³¹ ω \overline{N} τΔq[...]. [7-9] $\varepsilon aq^{-32} \varepsilon p \varepsilon \overline{n} [\ldots] \pi [5-7] \pi \varepsilon q^{-33} \varepsilon \overline{nn} \overline{n} [\ldots] a [\ldots] \pi [p \omega^{-34} m a v \overline{nn}]$ $\pi[\lambda]$ oro[c 4-6] π teq-³⁵ capz neei 6e [4-6] tne³⁶ π may π tapen[loroc] ei aqoyn 37 αρας κα[[θ]]τα θε [νταρι] $\overline{\text{ωρπ}}$ ν- 38 χοος αγω π[η ετωω]πε ωα 39 πατωαπή a [yeine] abad $\overline{N}^{33.10}$ (Lines 1-10 lacking) ¹¹ [12-14 \overline{M}] tatoy ¹² [13-15] abad \overline{N}^{-13} [13-15]22 TH a- 14 [11-13]TCYZYFOC ay- 15 [W 9-11] TOINHCIC TH 16 [.] EY [4-6]TEYO abad $\overline{M}\Pi \varepsilon$ - ¹⁷ [x]phcto[c . . .]pts and neared neared near 18 ma \overline{N} [5–7]. [. . .] b $\overline{N}\Pi \omega \varepsilon$ ¹⁹ as [6] . . . ΝέΝΤΥΠ] ωςις ΜΠ $\overline{\omega}$ - ²⁰ $\overline{\omega}\overline{q}$ τ [5-7] [0] $\overline{\gamma}$ ΜΝΤΤΕ- ²¹ λει[0]ς [επειΔΗ] ογμορφη NTE- ²² λε[12, ...]ε [Δ]BWK ΔTΠΕ Δ20ΥΝ ²³ [ΔΠΠΛΗΡ]WM[Δ] \overline{M} ΠΕΥΟΥΦΦ[Ε] ²⁴ [... $\Delta \overline{p}$ (2) μεγδοκεί μη μδιςε [...] ²⁵ [.... $\Delta \lambda$] με συλλές μηση σλές ²⁶ [....] ε μηση δίται στη [π]20- ²⁷ poc στε πσει πε είτη π[c]γzγ- ²⁸ γoc σπει[Δ]η τεςδιορθώεις Na- ²⁹ ωμπε EN 21TN LAYE EIMHTI ³⁰ 21TN NCOHPE MMIN MAA<C>³¹ NEEI ETE NOU THPU NE NNH-³² ршна птинтноуте адренеч ³³ перні пентч сшнатікшс ³⁴ акше ппбан ауш auci anith 35 N<c>ci Rae aratcopia wanoy 36 Rtarcynwt atne abaa R- 37 rhtc $\overline{NO}[1]$ RECUMPE ACCOY- ³⁸ WWNC [NF]AP ECWOOR $\overline{2N}$ OY ^{34.9} (Lines 1–9 lacking) ¹⁰ NE[13-15]- 11 TP AYO [11-13 AY]- 12 NO TOY [12-14] 13 [.]E NNCN[HY 9-11] 14 NEEL MILEY [9-11] ¹⁵ δεισωπε [4-6] κ [.] ¹⁶ ευρωού νεε[1 νε...]ισμος [M]- ¹⁷ μεν δαλό τε[4-6]] MAG AZO[YN] ¹⁸ MN NCW[9-11] N- ¹⁹ MAC NGG[1 6-8]GY APAÏ ²⁰ NG NGGI GTN[3-5 N] EEI \overline{N} - ²¹ TARIMKMOYK[5-6] [.]EI TI- ²² [M]OY AYAOTEY [5-7]AC ²³ [AY]W ACPMET[A] NO[EI AYO AC]- 24 [P]AITEI HTILDT NTH[HE ECXOY] 25 HH[A]C ECTO ARK[OE NCOEI] Ne- 29 eigoon te $\overline{2n}$ states 30 eeiteyo abad \overline{n} naiwn ayw 31 eeit kaptioc \overline{nn} pacyzyfoc 32 accoywfic vac is neoger te 33 and eg pentaqwipe $\overline{\text{m}}$ - 34 mac

ing) ¹⁶ [...] ¹⁷ from [...] ¹⁸ and the [...] ¹⁹ and the [...] ²⁰ triacontad. Therefore, [the one belonging to the] triacontad ²¹ is of the [eternities ...] ²² [...] from [...] ²³ [they] go in [together] ²⁴ [but they] come out [alone ...] ²⁵ [...] in the [...] of [...] ²⁶ [...] ²⁷ look [...] ²⁸ since [...] ²⁹ in the fullness.

But ³⁰ the [decad] from ³¹ Word and Life brought forth ³² decads so that the fullness ³³ could come to be a hundred, and ³⁴ the duodecad from Human ³⁵ and Church [brought] forth and [made] ³⁶ the triacontad in order to make the three hundred sixty ³⁷ become the fullness of the ³⁸ year, and the year of the Lord ^{31.14} (Lines 1–14 lacking) ¹⁵ [...] ¹⁶ [...] ¹⁷ [...] ¹⁸ [...] perfect ¹⁹ [...] perfect ²⁰ [...] according to the face ${}^{21}[...]{}^{22}[...]{}^{25}[...]{}^{26}$ (One line lacking) 27 [... the] greatness 28 that he [...] of the 29 goodness [...] him. 30 Life [...] 31 difficult $[\ldots]$ by the face 32 $[\ldots]$ before 33 the [fullness \ldots] that he wanted 34 $[\ldots]$ and] he wanted to depart ³⁵ [from] the thirteenth-since it ³⁶ is a [pairing] of Human and ³⁷ Church, [that] is, Wisdom-to ³⁸ supersede [...] of the fullness. ^{32,13} (Lines 1–13 lacking) ¹⁴ [...] ¹⁵ [...] ¹⁶ [...] ¹⁷ but [... and] ¹⁸ it was [...] ¹⁹ [...] who [...] ²⁰ $[\ldots]$ and $[\ldots]^{21}$ For $[\ldots]^{22}$ of the entirety $[\ldots]^{23} [\ldots]^{24} [\ldots]^{25} [\ldots]^{26} [\ldots]^{27}$ they made $[...]^{28}$ but $[...]^{29}$ [...] the ³⁰ entirety [...] and ³¹ he [...] he ³² made [...] the mind ³³ and [... the] fullness ³⁴ through the Word [...] his ³⁵ flesh. These then [...] like ³⁶ them. After the [Word] went into ³⁷ it, as [I have] ³⁸ said before, also the [one who exists] with ³⁹ the Illimitable one [brought] forth ^{33.10} (Lines 1-10 lacking) ¹¹ $[\ldots]$ before they ¹² $[\ldots]$ from ¹³ $[\ldots]$ hide him from ¹⁴ $[\ldots]$ the pair and ¹⁵ $[\ldots]$ the movement and ¹⁶ [...] send forth ¹⁷ Christ [...] and the seeds ¹⁸ of [...] of the cross ¹⁹ because [... the] scars from the ²⁰ nails [...] perfection. ²¹ [Since] a perfect form ²² [...] up into ²³ [the fullness], he did not want ²⁴ [... to] approve of the trouble $[\ldots]^{25}[\ldots]$ he was prevented $[\ldots]^{26}[\ldots]$ him by boundary, ²⁷ that is, by the pairing, ²⁸ since her correction will ²⁹ not come about through anyone except ³⁰ her own child, ³¹ the one who alone possesses the ³² fullness of divinity. He desired ³³ within himself bodily ³⁴ to leave the powers, and he went down. ³⁵ These things that Wisdom experienced ³⁶ after her child went up ³⁷ from her, for she knew ³⁸ that she was in a ^{34.9} (Lines 1–9 lacking) ¹⁰ [...] ¹¹ [...] and [... they] ceased [...] ¹³ [...] siblings $[\ldots]$ ¹⁴ these of their $[\ldots]$ ¹⁵ I came to be $[\ldots]$ ¹⁶ who [are] these? $[\ldots]$ ¹⁷ On the one hand he stopped, on the other $[\ldots]$ into 18 and the $[\ldots]$ 19 her. These $[\ldots]$ to me, 20 these who $[\ldots]$ these ²¹ who thought $[\ldots]$ the ²² death. They were stopped $[\ldots]$ ²³ [and] she repented [and she] ²⁴ petitioned the Father of truth, [saying,] ²⁵ "Given that I have [abandoned] ²⁶ my partner, therefore I am ²⁷ outside of strength as well. I have earned ²⁸ the things I endure. ²⁹ I was dwelling in the fullness, ³⁰ sending forth eternities and ³¹ bearing fruit with my partner." ³² Yet she knew what she was ³³ and what had happened to ³⁴ her.

аүфп гісе бе мпеснеү ³⁵ падеү ссфве епеі асбф оү- ³⁶ аеетс ауф астанти мпат- ³⁷ фапq падей с[фв]е йде епеі ³⁸ асфатс авах [гм п]ессүдү- ^{35,1} [гос ⁸ (Lines 1–8 lacking) ⁹ [15–17] [..] ¹⁰ ав[а]х [7–9]тсофіа ¹¹ йнен аубфі[п йпс] фит еп[еі] ¹² оүн йсперна [йт]софіа себе[1] ¹³ йатдык ава[х аү] ф йанорф[ос]-¹⁴ айң[с] репін[оеі й]бүктісіс й[†]- ¹⁵ ні[не] ачсф[фит] йнач ий- ¹⁶ сперна ер[етс]офіа Ргфі йн- ¹⁷ меч епеі га[р г]йсперна не ¹⁸ ауф йи[норфн] йнах ачеі а- ¹⁹ грн[ї ауф ачеіне] авах йпі- ²⁰ плн[рфна йте г]й[аі]фн еүйпі- ²¹ топ[ос еніат]сффит гшатф[а]- ²² ніа[іфн не] айтүпос йп ў [п]- ²³ [х]ң[рфн]а йна пфт піатф[а]- ²⁴ [пф га]патсффит йнен а[q]- ²⁵ [й птү]пос йпатсаантф ²⁶ [авах а]вах йгар ги патса ²⁷ айтф ерепіфт ене авах а- ²⁸ гоун атнорфн псффит й- ²⁹ де баевес те йнетфрт й- ³⁰ фооп пееі бе інс ацсф- ³¹ фит йтктісіс ауф ацанні- ³² оүргеі авах ги йлавос етта ³³ пкфте йисперна ауф ацпиет имеф ³⁴ пфра йнах авах йноүернү ³⁵ ауф йпабос етсатті афйтоү ³⁶ агоун аппиетали ³⁷ йде агоун ансаркікон

 $\begin{aligned} & \text{Gree}\left[\text{Sequence} \right] \\ & \text{Gree}\left[\text{Gree}\left[\text{Gree}\left[\text{Sequence} \right] \\ & \text{Gree}\left[\text{Gree}\left[\text{Gree}\left[\text{Gree}\left[\text{Sequence} \right] \\ & \text{Gree}\left[\text{Gree}\left[$

Thus both of them suffered. ³⁵ They said she laughs because she remained ³⁶ alone and was like the ³⁷ Uncontainable One. But he said she [laughs] because ³⁸ she separated herself from her partner. ^{35,1} (Lines 1–8 lacking) ⁹ [...] ¹⁰ from [...] Wisdom ¹¹ revealed [the] creation. Since ¹² indeed the seeds [of] Wisdom are ¹³ imperfect [and] without form, ¹⁴ Jesus invented a creature of [this] ¹⁵ kind and created it with the ¹⁶ seeds while Wisdom worked with ¹⁷ him. For since they are seeds ¹⁸ and forms, he came ¹⁹ down [and brought] forth the ²⁰ fullness [of] eternities in that ²¹ place, [since] even [the] uncreated ones [among] ²² the eternities belong to the type of the ²³ [fullness] and the [illimitable] Father. ²⁴ The uncreated one ²⁵ [brought the] type of the uncreated one, ²⁶ for from the uncreated ²⁷ one the Father brings ²⁸ form. But the creation ²⁹ is a shadow of the things that preexist. ³⁰ This Jesus, then, created ³¹ the creation, and he created ³² from the passions ³³ surrounding the seeds. And he ³⁴ divided them, ³⁵ and the good passions he brought ³⁶ into the spirit, but the bad passions ³⁷ he put into the fleshly element.

So ³⁸ first among all those passions ^{36.1} (Lines 1–7 lacking) ⁸ [...] ⁹ [...] ¹⁰ him, since providence ¹¹ gave [the] correction to produce ¹² shadows and ¹³ images of [those who] exist from ¹⁴ the beginning [and] ¹⁵ [those who] are and those who will be. This then is the ¹⁶ organization of faith ¹⁷ in Jesus on account of [the one who] inscribed ¹⁸ the entirety with [...] and ¹⁹ images and [...].

²⁰ After Jesus brought forth [again], ²¹ he brought [forth] for ²² the entirety those belonging to the fullness ²³ and the pairing, that is, the ²⁴ angels. For at once with [the] ²⁵ consent of the fullness, ²⁶ her partner produced ²⁷ the angels, since he dwells in ²⁸ the will of the Father. For this ²⁹ is the will of the Father that ³⁰ nothing happens in the ³¹ fullness outside of a pairing. ³² Moreover, the will of the Father is ³³ to produce ³⁴ and bear fruit always. Therefore, her suffering ³⁵ was not ³⁶ the will of the Father, for she dwells ³⁷ within herself alone, apart ³⁸ from her partner. Let us ^{37,7} (Lines 1–7 lacking) ⁸ [...] ⁹ [...] ¹⁰ the second [...]¹¹ the child of another one [...] ¹² is the tetrad of the world, [and] ¹³ this tetrad produced fruit ¹⁴ as though the fullness [of] the world were a hebdomad. ¹⁵ [It] entered ¹⁶ into [images] ¹⁷ and [likenesses] ¹⁸ and [angels] and archangels, [deities] ¹⁹ and [servants].

²⁰ After all these things [came about] ²¹ through providence [...] ²² [...] of Jesus, who [...] ²³ [...] of the seeds [...] ²⁴ [...] of the Only-Begotten [...] ²⁵ [...]. They are spiritual ²⁶ and fleshly, ²⁷ those in the heavens and ²⁸ upon the earth. He made them ²⁹ a place of this kind and ³⁰ a school of this kind for ³¹ teaching and form.

 32 Larden and the $\overline{\text{NG}}$ is the 33 Lardov procestanio $\overline{\text{NOY}}$ 34 range kata $\overline{\text{TY}}$ regiment of 35 kata time $\overline{\text{NA}}$ e $\overline{\text{NN}}$ of 36 of $\underline{\text{Lin}}$ $\overline{\text{NO}}$ range 37 te $\overline{\text{N}}$ thing tentation of 38 range $\overline{\text{NN}}$ of 39 (Lines 1–9 lacking)

² (Lines 1–7 lacking) ⁷ [...][⁸ [...]ŢΆŅ[⁹ [.]ỌC ѾΗϾŅ[7–9 ΠСΥ-¹⁰ Ζ]ΥΓΟC Ѿ ΤϹϘ[ΦΙΑ ѾΝ ΠϹϢΗ]-¹¹ ΡΕ ѾΝ ÑΑΓΓΕΛϘϹ Μ[Ν ÑCΠΕΡ]-¹² ΝΑ ΠϹΥΖΥΓΟC ÑA૯ ΠŢϾ[....] ¹³ ΑΥϢ ΤϹΟΦΙΑ ѾΝ ΙΗCOYC ΑΥϢ [ÑAΓΓΕ]-¹⁴ ΛΟ[C] ѾΝ ÑCΠΕΡΝΑ ᢓÑϨΙ[ΚϢΝ] ¹⁵ ΝΕ [Ϻ]-ΠΠΛΗΡ[Ϣ]ຟΑ ΠΑӉ[ΜΙ]-¹⁶ ϘΥΡΓΟC ΘΕ [Δ]Ϥ[ΡϨΑΘ]ΙΒϾϹ [Δ]-¹⁷ ΠϹΥΖΥΓΟC Μῷ [Π]-ΠΛΗΡϢΗ[Δ] ¹⁸ ΑΥ[Ϣ] ΙΗCOYC ѾΝ [ΤĊΟΦ]ΙΑ ѾŅ Ñ[ΔΓ]-¹⁹ ΓϾ[ΛΟ]Ϲ ѾΝ ÑCΠ[ΕΡ]ຟΑ Ͳ[.] [..] ²⁰ [† ͼΑΥ] ÑTCOΦΙΑ ΤϨΙΚ[ϢΝ] ²¹ [† ͼΑΥ] ÑTHHE ΠΕΑΥ Ν[ΔΕ Ñ]-²² [ÑCΠΕ]ΡϤΑ ѾΝ ΙΗϹ ΝΑΤϹ[ΙΓΗ] ²³ [ΝΕ ѾΝ] ΠΜΟΝΟΓΕΝΗ[C ΑΥϢ] ²⁴ [ÑAΓΓΕ]ΛΟC ΪΝΒΑΥΤ ѾŅ [Ν]-²⁵ [CΠΕΡΗΑ]ŢΙΚΟΝ ΙΝΙCϨΙ[ΜΕ] ²⁶ [ᢓͶΠ]ϡϤΡ[Ϣ]ΜΑ ΤΗΡΟΥ [ΝΕ ϨΟ]-²⁷ ΤΑΝ ΘΕ ΕΡΕΦΔΑΝΤCOΦΙ[Δ] ΧΙ ²⁸ ΠΠCCΥΖΥΓΟC ΑΥϢ ΙΗCOYC ÑϤ-²⁹ ΧΙ ΜΠΕΧΡΗCTOC ѾΝ Ñ[C]ΠΕΡ-³⁰ ΜΑ ѾΝ ΝΑΓΓΕΛΟC ΤΟΤ[Ε Π]-³¹ ΠΛΗΡϢΗΑ ϤΝΑΧΙ ΝΤCΟΦΙΑ ³² ΣΝ ΟΥΡΕϢΕ ΑΥϢ ΠΤΗΡ[Ϥ] ΝΑ-³³ ϢΩΠΕ ΣΝ ΟΥΣΩΤΡ ΑΥ[Ϣ] ΣΝ ³⁴ ΟΥΔΠΟΚΑΤΑCTACIC ΣΝ ΠΘΕΙ ³⁵ ΝΓΑΡ 2ΑΝΑΙϢΝ ΑΥΧΙ ѾΠ-³⁶ 2ΟΥΟ ΑΥCΟΥϢΝΟΥ ΝΓΑΡ ΧΕ³⁷ ΕΥϢΑΝϢΨΕΙΕ CEϢΟΟΠ ³⁸ ΝΑΤϢϤΕΙΕ ³² This creator began ³³ to create a ³⁴ man according to his image and ³⁵ according to the likeness of those who exist ³⁶ from the beginning. It was a dwelling place ³⁷ of this kind that she made use of ³⁸ for the seeds, namely, ³⁹ (Lines 1–9 lacking)

^{38,10} [... divide] ¹¹ [...] God. After they ¹² [...] on account of the man, ¹³ [since the] devil is one ¹⁴ [of] those who belong to God. He withdrew ¹⁵ and seized the ¹⁶ entire courtyard of the gates, [and] he ¹⁷ [drove out] his ¹⁸ [own] root from [that] place ¹⁹ in [...] and ²⁰ [... of] flesh, for [he] is surrounded by ²¹ the person of God. And [...] ²² [...] him. For this reason he [produced] ²³ [for himself] sons, who [...] ²⁴ [...] Now Cain [...] ²⁵ [...] Abel, his brother, [...] ²⁶ [...] for [...] breathed into [them] ²⁷ his spirit. And a battle ²⁸ with the apostasy ²⁹ of the angels and humanity began, ³⁰ those on the right against those on the left, and ³¹ those in heaven against those on earth, ³² the spirits against the fleshly, ³³ and the devil against ³⁴ God. For this reason the angels ³⁵ lusted after the daughters of humans, ³⁶ and they went down into flesh so ³⁷ that God would bring about a ³⁸ flood, and he nearly ³⁹ regretted that he made the world. ^{39,1}

² (Lines 1–7 lacking) ⁷ [...] ⁸ [...] ⁹ [... the] ¹⁰ partner of Wisdom [and her] son ¹¹ and the angels and [the seeds]. ¹² But the pairing is the [...]¹³ and Wisdom and Jesus and [the angels] ¹⁴ and the seeds are [images] ¹⁵ [of] the fullness. Therefore, the ¹⁶ creator [casts] a shadow [over] ¹⁷ the pairing and [the] fullness ¹⁸ and Jesus and [Wisdom] and the ¹⁹ angels and the seeds. The [...] ²⁰ [gives glory] to Wisdom; the image ²¹ [gives glory] to the truth. [But] the glory [of] ²² [the] seeds and Jesus [are] those of [Silence] ²³ [and] the Only-Begotten. [And] ²⁴ [the angels] of the males and [the] ²⁵ seminal (angels) of the females ²⁶ [are] all fullnesses. ²⁷ Then when Wisdom receives ²⁸ her partner, and Jesus ²⁹ receives the Christ and the seeds ³⁰ and the angels, then [this] ³¹ fullness will receive Wisdom ³² with joy, and the entirety will ³³ become unified and ³⁴ reconciled. For in this ³⁵ the eternities have received ³⁶ increase. For they knew that ³⁷ if they change, they are ³⁸ unchanging.

Inscription

XIII. FLAVIA SOPHE

The Flavia Sophe inscription includes two funerary epigraphs written in hexameter. The first epigraph is also an acrostic, spelling out FLAB[IA SOPHE], the name of the deceased woman. L. Fortunati discovered the inscription at the third mile marker along the Via Latina east of Rome in the nineteenth century. It is the only inscription with a certain Valentinian character, and if it does in fact date from the late second or early third century C.E., it is one the earliest known Christian inscriptions.

The Valentinian character of the Flavia Sophe inscription rests on its use of characteristically Valentinian language, including the reference to the "bridal chamber," her aim to "behold the divine countenances of the eternities," and Christ's designation as the "Angel of the great counsel," a title known also from the *Excerpts of Theodotus.*¹

Peter Lampe has included the Flavia Sophe inscription in a body of evidence to suggest that there was a community of wealthy and highly educated Valentinians active in the villas to the east of Rome.² Lampe's argument rests not simply upon the Flavia Sophe inscription, but also upon three additional pieces of material evidence discovered along the Via Latina: two additional inscriptions and one pictorial

1. Peter Lampe, *From Paul to Valentinus: Christians at Rome in the First Two Centuries* (Minneapolis, MN: Fortress Press, 2003), 292–318.

2. Lampe (*From Paul to Valentinus*) builds on the earlier work of Margherita Guarducci, "Valentiniani a Roma: Ricerche epigrafiche ed archeologiche," *Mitteilungen des Deutschen Archäologischen Instituts, Römische Abteilung* 80 (1973): 169–89; and Guarducci, "Ancora sui Valentiniani a Roma," *Mitteilungen des Deutschen Archäologischen Instituts, Römische Abteilung* 81 (1974): 341–43. representation of the Eucharist. Upon closer inspection, however, the evidence for such a community comes up short. Among the four items Lampe discusses, only one, the Flavia Sophe inscription, contains characteristically Valentinian language or imagery. The remaining inscriptions and iconography are Christian, but not likely Valentinian. Rather than indicate the presence of a Valentinian community active in the suburban villas, the material evidence suggests that wealthy Christians of various theological leanings were active along the Via Latina as early as the second century, including at least one Valentinian woman named Flavia Sophe.³

3. For a detailed discussion of the material evidence, see Geoffrey Smith, "Identifying Justin's Valentinians," in "*Opponents*": Conflicts with Rivals in Early Jewish and Christian Literature, ed. Ulrich Mell and Michael Tilly (Tübingen: Mohr Siebeck, 2020), 353–80.

Front

Φῶς πατρικὸν ποθέουσα, σύναιμε, σύνευνε Σόφη μου, Λουτροῖς χρεισαμένη Χριστοῦ μύρον ἄφθιτον, ἁγνόν, Αἰώνων ἔσπευσας ἀθρῖσαι θεῖα πρόσωπα, Βουλῆς τῆς μεγάλης μέγαν ἄνγελον, ὑϊὸν ἀληθῆ. Ἱς ν]υμφῶνα μολοῦσα καὶ εἰς [παστ]οὺς ἀνοροῦσα Ἄφθαρτο]ς πατρικοὺς κα[ὶον ἐστ[εφα]νώ[θης] [Σ.....]

Back

Οὐκ ἔσχεν κοινὸν βιότου τέλος ἥδε θανοῦσακάτθανε καὶ ζώει καὶ ὁρῷ φάος ἄφθιτον ὄντωςζώει μὲν ζωοῖσι, θάνεν δὲ θανοῦσιν ἀληθῶς. γαῖα, τί θαυμάζεις νέκυος γένος; ἦ πεφόβησαι;

Front

Yearning for the fatherly light, my sister and wife, Sophe, Anointed in the baths of Christ with perfume unfading, pure, You were eager to behold the divine countenances of the eternities, The great angel of the mighty council, the true Son, Processing [into] the bridal chamber and ascending into the fatherly chambers Undefiled and [... you were crowned].

Back

She experienced no common end of life, this woman who died; She died, yet she lives, and sees the truly unfading light; She lives among those who live, but she died to those who are in reality dead. Earth, why are you amazed by a corpse of this sort? Are you afraid?

BIBLIOGRAPHIES

VALENTINIANISM

- Abramowski, Luise. "Marius Victorinus, Porphyrius und die römischen Gnostiker." ZNW 74 (1983): 108–28.
- Aland, Barbara. "Erwahlungstheologie und Menschenklassenlehre: Die Theologie des Herakleon als Schliissel zum Verstandnis der christlichen Gnosis." In Gnosis and Gnosticism: Papers Read at the Eighth International Conference on Patristic Studies (Oxford, September 3rd–8th 1979), edited by Martin Krause, 148–69. NHS 8. Leiden: Brill, 1977.
- Armstrong, A.H. "Plotinus." In *The Cambridge History of Later Greek and Early Medieval Philosophy*, edited by A.H. Armstrong, 193–268. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1967.
- , trans. *Plotinus*. 7 vols. Loeb Classical Library. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1966–88.
- Attridge, Harold W., ed. *Nag Hammadi Codex I.* 2 vols. Nag Hammadi Studies 22 and 23. Leiden: Brill, 1985.

------. "Valentinian and Sethian Apocalyptic Traditions." JECS 8 (2000): 173-211.

- Barc, Bernard, ed. *Colloque international sur les textes de Nag Hammadi.* BCNH: Études 1. Quebec City: Presses de l'Université Laval, 1981.
- Barnes, T.D. "Methodius, Maximus, and Valentinus." *JTS* 30 (1979): 47–55. [Reprinted in T.D. Barnes, *Early Christianity and the Roman Empire* (London: Variorum Reprints, 1984).]
- Barr, James. *The Garden of Eden and the Hope of Immortality*. Minneapolis: Fortress Press, 1993.
- Barry, Catherine, Wolf-Peter Funk, Paul-Hubert Poirier, and John D. Turner. *Zostrien* (NHC VIII, 1). BCNH: Textes 24. Quebec City: Presses de l'Université Laval, 2000.
- Bartelink, G. J. M. "Quelques observations sur parrhesia dans la littérature paléochretiénne."
 In *Graecitas et Latinitas Christianorum primaeva*, Suppl. 3. Nijmegen, Netherlands: Dekker & van de Vegt, 1970.

- Barth, Carola. *Die Interpretation des Neuen Testaments in der valentinianischen Gnosis*. TU 37.3. Leipzig: Hinrichs, 1911.
- Bauer, Walter. *Griechisch-deutsches Wörterbuch zu den Schriften des Neuen Testaments und der frühchristlichen Literatur.* Edited by Kurt Aland and Barbara Aland. 6th ed. Berlin: Walter de Gruyter, 1988.

Baumstark, Anton. "Die Lehre des römischen Presbyters Florinus." ZNW 13 (1912): 306–19.

- Baur, Ferdinand Christian. Die christliche Gnosis oder die christliche Religions-Philosophie in ihrer geschichtlichen Entwicklung. Tübingen: C. F. Osiander, 1835.
- Bechtle, Gerald. *The Anonymous Commentary on Plato's "Parmenides.*" Berner Reihe philosophischer Studien 22. Bern: Paul Haupt, 1999.
- Bermejo Rubiero, Fernando. *Le escisión imposible: Lectura del gnosticismo valentiniano.* Plenitudo temporis 5. Salamanca: Publicaciones Universidad Pontificia, 1998.
- Beyschlag, Karlmann. "Kallist und Hippolyt." ThZ 20 (1964): 103–24.
- Bianchi, Ugo, ed. *The Origins of Gnosticism: Colloquium of Messina*, 13–18 April 1966. SHR 12. Leiden: Brill, 1967.
- Blanc, Cecile. *Origene: Commentaire sur Saint Jean.* 5 vols. SC 120, 157, 222, 290, 385. Paris: Cerf, 1970–92.
- Blass, F., and A. Debrunner. *A Greek Grammar of the New Testament and Other Early Christian Literature.* A translation and revision of the ninth-tenth German edition, incorporating supplementary notes of A. Debrunner, by Robert W. Funk. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1961.
- Blomkvist, Vemund. "An Early Christian Inscription?" ZNW 88 (1997): 143-44.
- Bohlig, Alexander. "Zur Vorstellung vom Lichtkreutz in Gnostizismus und Manichaismus."
 In Gnosis: Festschrift fur Hans Jonas, edited by Barbara Aland et al., 473–91. Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 1978. [Reprinted in Alexander Bohlig, Gnosis und Synkretismus, WUNT 47, 48 (Tübingen: Mohr-Siebeck, 1989), 135–63.]
- Bradshaw, Paul F., Maxwell E. Johnson, and L. Edward Phillips. *The Apostolic Tradition: A Commentary.* Hermeneia. Minneapolis: Fortress Press, 2002.
- Broek, R. van den. "The Creation of Adam's Psychic Body in the *Apocryphon of John*." In *Studies in Gnosticism and Hellenistic Religions Presented to Gilles Quispel on the Occasion of His 65th Birthday*, edited by R. van den Broek and M. J. Vermaseren, 38–57. EPRO 91. Leiden: Brill, 1981.
- Brooke, A.E. *The Fragments of Heracleon, Newly Edited from the MSS with an Introduction and Notes.* Texts and Studies 1.4. Cambridge: The University Press, 1891. [Reprinted, Piscataway, NJ: Gorgias Press, 2004.]
- Bultmann, Rudolf. Theology of the New Testament. 2 vols. London: SCM Press, 1952-55.
- Burkert, Walter. *Lore and Science in Ancient Pythagoreanism*. Translated by Edwin L. Minar Jr. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1972.
- Casel, Odo. "Die Taufe als Brautbad der Kirche." *Jahrbuch fur Liturgiewissenschaft* 5 (1925): 144–47.
- Casey, Robert P. "Note on Epiphanius Panarion XXXI 5-6." JTS 29 (1928): 34-40.

------. "Two Notes on Valentinian Theology." HTR 23 (1930): 275-98.

Castagno, A. Monaci. "Origene e Ambrogio: L'indipendenza dell'intellettuale e le pretese dell'patronato." In *Origeniana Octava: Origene e la tradizione alessandrina; Papers of the*

8th International Origen Congress, Pisa, 27–31 August 2001, edited by Lorenzo Perrone, 165–93. Leuven: Leuven University Press, 2003.

- Cattenoz, Jean-Pierre. *Le baptême, mystère nuptial: Théologie de Saint Jean Chrysostome*. Collection Centre Notre-Dame de Vie: Série théologie 5. Venasque: Éditions du Carmel, 1993.
- Charles, R.H., ed. *The Apocrypha and Pseudepigrapha of the Old Testament in English.* 2 vols. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1913.
- Charlesworth, James H., ed. *The Old Testament Pseudepigrapha*. 2 vols. Garden City, NY: Doubleday, 1983–85.
- Chazon, Esther G. "Liturgical Communion with the Angels at Qumran." In Sapiential, Liturgical, and Poetical Texts from Qumran: Proceedings of the Third Meeting of the International Organization for Qumran Studies, Oslo 1998, Published in Memory of Maurice Baillet, edited by Daniel K. Falk, Florentino Garcia Martinez, and Eileen M. Schuller, 95–105. Studies on the Texts of the Judean Desert 35. Leiden: Brill, 2000.
- Colpe, Carsten. "Heidnische, jüdische und christliche Überlieferung in den Schriften aus Nag Hammadi, VII." *JAC* 21 (1978): 125–46.
- Connolly, R. Hugh. *The Liturgical Homilies of Narsai*. Texts and Studies 8.1. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1909.
- Conzelmann, Hans. I Corinthians. Hermeneia. Philadelphia: Fortress Press, 1975.
- Corrigan, Kevin. "Platonism and Gnosticism: The Anonymous Commentary on the *Parmenides*; Middle or Neoplatonic?" In *Gnosticism and Later Platonism: Themes, Figures, and Texts*, edited by John Turner and Ruth Majercik, 141–77. Society of Biblical Literature Symposium Series 12. Atlanta: Society of Biblical Literature, 2000.
- Cross, F. L., ed. The Jung Codex: A Newly Recovered Gnostic Papyrus; Three Studies by H.-Ch. Puech, G. Quispel, and W. C. van Unnik. London: Mowbray, 1955.
- Dahl, Nils A. "Form-Critical Observations on Early Christian Preaching." In *Jesus in the Memory of the Early Church*, edited by Nils Dahl, 30–36. Minneapolis: Augsburg, 1976.
- DeConick, April. "The Great Mystery of Marriage: Sex and Conception in Ancient Valentinian Traditions." *VC* 57 (2003): 307–42.
- Denzey, Nicola. "Apolytrosis as Ritual and Sacrament: Determining a Ritual Context for Death in Second-Century Valentinianism." *JECS* 17.4 (2009): 525–61.
- Desjardins, Michel. *Sin in Valentinianism.* Society of Biblical Literature Dissertation Series 108. Atlanta: Scholars Press, 1990.
- . "The Sources for Valentinian Gnosticism: A Question of Methodology." VC 40 (1986): 342-47.
- Des Places, Édouard. Oracles chaldaïques. Paris: Les Belles Lettres, 1971.
- Dibelius, Otto. "Studien zur Geschichte der Valentinianer." ZNW 9 (1908): 230–47, 329–40.
- Dillon, John. The Middle Platonists: A Study of Platonism, 80 B.C. to A.D. 220. London: Duckworth, 1977.
- Dodds, E. R. "The *Parmenides* of Plato and the Origin of the Neoplatonic One." *Classical Quarterly* 22 (1928): 129–42.
- Dunderberg, Ismo. "From Thomas to Valentinus: Genesis Exegesis in the Fragment 4 of Valentinus and Its Relationship to Thomas." In *Thomasine Traditions in Antiquity: The Social and Cultural Worlds of the Gospel of Thomas*, edited by Risto Uro, Jon Ma Asgeirsson, and April D. De Corrick, 221–37. NHMS 59. Leiden: Brill, 2006.

——. Gnostic Morality Revisited. WUNT 347. Tübingen: Mohr Siebeck, 2015.

———. "The School of Valentinus." In A Companion to Second-Century Christian "Heretics," edited by Antti Marjanen and Petri Luomanen, 64–99. VC Supplement. Leiden: Brill, 2005.

—. "Valentinian Teachers in Rome." In *Christians as a Religious Minority in a Multicultural City: Modes of Interaction and Identity Formation in Early Imperial Rome*, edited by Michael Labahn and Jurgen Zangenberg, 157–74. JSNTSup 243. London: T&T Clark International, 2004.

- Dupont-Sommer, A. *La doctrine gnostique de la lettre <<wâw>> d'après une lamelle araméenne inédite*. Bibliothèque archéologique et historique 41. Paris: Paul Geuthner, 1946.
- Edsman, Carl-Martin. *Le baptême de feu*. Acta seminarii i neotestamentici upsaliensis 9. Leipzig: A.-B. Lundequistska, 1940.
- Edwards, M. J. "Gnostics and Valentinians in the Church Fathers." JTS 40 (1989): 26-47.
- Emmel, Stephen. "Exploring the Pathway That Leads from Paul to Gnosticism: What Is the Genre of the *Interpretation of Knowledge* (NHC XI, I)?" In *Die Weisheit-Ursprünge und Rezeption: Festschrift für Karl Löning zum 65 Geburtstag*, edited by Martin Fassnacht et al., 257–76. Munster: Aschendorff, 2003.

Engberding, Hieronymus. "Die Kirche als Braut in der ostsyrischen Liturgie." Orientalia christiana periodica 3 (1937): 5-48.

Festugière, A.-J. La révélation d'Hermès Trismégiste. 4 vols. Paris: Gabalda, 1949-54.

------. "Notes sur les *Extraits de Théodote* de Clément d'Alexandrie et sur les fragments de Valentin." *VC* 3 (1949): 193–207.

Filoramo, Giovanni. *A History of Gnosticism.* Translated by Anthony Alcock. Oxford: Blackwell, 1990.

Finn, Thomas M. *The Liturgy of Baptism in the Baptismal Instructions of St. John Chrysostom.* SCA 15. Washington, DC: The Catholic University of America Press, 1967.

- Fitzgerald, John T., ed. Friendship, Flattery, and Frankness of Speech: Studies on Friendship in the New Testament World. Supplementum Novum Testamentum 82. Leiden: Brill, 1996.
- *Greco-Roman Perspectives on Friendship.* SBL Resources for Biblical Study 34. Atlanta: Scholars Press, 1997.

Fliedner, Friedrich. "Die ketzergeschichtlichen Angaben des Agapius und das System des Presbyters Florinus." Diss., Münster, 1942.

Foerster, Werner. *Gnosis: A Selection of Gnostic Texts.* Translated by R. M. Wilson. 2 vols. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1972.

——. Von Valentin zu Herakleon: Untersuchungen über die Quellen und die Entwicklung der valentinianischen Gnosis. Beihefte zur ZNW 7. Giessen: Töpelmann, 1928.

- Förster, Niclas. *Marcus Magus: Kult, Lehre und Gemeindeleben einer valentinianischen Gnostikergruppe.* Sammlung der Quellen und Kommentar. WUNT 114. Tübingen: Mohr-Siebeck, 1999.
- Franzmann, Majella. Jesus in the Nag Hammadi Writings. Edinburgh: T&T Clark, 1996.

Fraser, P.M. Ptolemaic Alexandria. 3 vols. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1972.

Fredouille, Jean-Claude. Tertullien: Contre les Valentiniens. SC 280, 281. Paris: Cerf, 1980-81.

- Frend, W. H. C. "The Gnostic Sects and the Roman Empire." *JEH* 5 (1954): 25–37. [Reprinted in W. H. C. Frend, *Religion Popular and Unpopular in the Early Christian Centuries* (London: Variorum Reprints, 1976).]
- Frennesson, Björn. "In a Common Rejoicing": Liturgical Communion with Angels in Qumran. Studia semitica upsaliensia 14. Diss., Uppsala University, 1999.
- Funk, Wolf-Peter. *Concordance des textes de Nag Hammadi: Les codices XI et XIA.* BCNH: Concordances 6. Sainte-Foy: Presses de l'Université Laval, 2000.
- Giversen, Søren, and B. Pearson. *Nag Hammadi Codices IX and X.* Nag Hammadi Studies 15. Leiden: Brill, 1997.
- Greer, Rowan A. "The Dog and the Mushrooms: Irenaeus's View of the Valentinians Assessed." In *The Rediscovery of Gnosticism: Proceedings of the International Conference on Gnosticism at Yale, New Haven, Connecticut, March* 28–31, 1978, edited by Bentley Layton, 1:146–71. Studies in the History of Religions: Supp. to *Numen* 41. Leiden: Brill, 1980.

Gressmann, Hugo. "Jüdisch-Aramaisches bei Epiphanius." ZNW 16 (1915): 191-97.

Guarducci, M. "Ancora sui Valentiniani a Roma." MDAI(R) 81 (1974): 341-43.

- . "Valentiniani a Roma: Ricerche epigrafiche ed archeologiche." *MDAI(R)* 80 (1973): 169–89.
- Guy, Laurie. "'Naked' Baptism in the Early Church: The Rhetoric and the Reality." *Journal* of *Religious History* 27 (2003): 133–42.
- Hadot, Pierre. *Porphyre et Victorinus*. 2 vols. Études Augustiniennes 32, 33. Paris: Institut d'Études Augustiniennes, 1968.

-------. "Porphyre et Victorinus': Questions et hypotheses." *Res orientales* 9 (1996): 117–25.

Harnack, Adolf von. *Geschichte der altchristlichen Literatur bis Eusebius.* 2 pts. in 4 vols. Leipzig, 1896–1904. [Reprinted, Leipzig: Hinrich, 1958.]

- ------. Marcion: Das Evangelium vom fremden Gott. 2nd ed. Leipzig: Hinrich, 1924.
- . Zur Quellenkritik der Geschichte des Gnosticismus. Leipzig: O. Leiner, 1873.
- ——. "Zur Quellenkritik der Geschichte des Gnosticismus." Zeitschrift für historische Theologie 44 (1874): 143–226.
- Heath, Thomas L. A History of Greek Mathematics. 2 vols. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1921.

Hedrick, Charles W., ed. Nag Hammadi Codices XI, XII, XIII. NHS 28. Leiden: Brill, 1990.

Hedrick, Charles, and Paul Mirecki. *Gospel of the Savior: A New Ancient Gospel*. California Classical Library. Santa Rosa, CA: Polebridge, 1999.

Heinrici, Georg. *Die valentinianische Gnosis und die heilige Schriften*. Berlin: Wiegandt und Grieben, 1871.

- Hellholm, David. "The 'Revelation–Schema' and Its Adaptation in the Coptic Gnostic Apocalypse of Peter." SEA 63 (1998): 233–48.
- Henry, Paul, and Pierre Hadot. *Marius Victorinus: Traités théologiques sur la trinité*. 2 vols. SC 68, 69. Paris: Cerf, 1960.

Henry, Paul, and Hans-Rudolf Schwyzer. *Plotini Opera.* 3 vols. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1964, 1977, 1982.

Herzhoff, Bernhard. "Zwei gnostische Psalmen." Diss., Bonn, 1973.

Hilgenfeld, Adolf. "Der Gnostiker Valentinus und seine Schriften." ZWTh 23 (1880): 280–300. ———. Die Ketzergeschichte des Urchristentums urkundlich dargestellt. Leipzig, 1884.

[Reprinted, Hildesheim: Georg Olms, 1966.]

Hoffmann, R. Joseph. *Celsus: On the True Doctrine; A Discourse against the Christians.* Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1987.

Holzhausen, Jens. Der "Mythos vom Menschen" im hellenistischen Ägypten: Eine Studie zum "Poimandres" (= CH I), zu Valentin und dem gnostischen Mythos. Theophaneia 33. Bodenheim: Athenaum Hain Hanstein, 1994.

------. "Ein gnostischer Psalm?" JAC 36 (1993): 68-80.

------. "Gnosis und Martyrium." ZNW 85 (1994): 116–31.

-------. "Irenäus und die valentinianische Schule: Zur Praefatio von *Adv. Haer.* 1." *VC* 55 (2001): 341–55.

Hubner, Reinhard. *Die Einheit des Leibes Christi bei Gregor von Nyssa*. Philosophia patrum 2. Leiden: Brill, 1974.

——. "Thesen zur Echtheit und Datierung der sieben Briefe des Ignatius von Antiochien." *ZAC* 1 (1997): 44–72.

Johnson, Maxwell. "The Baptismal Rite and Anaphora in the Prayers of Sarapion of Thmuis: An Assessment of a Recent Judicious Reassessment." *Worship* 73 (1999): 140–68.

——, ed. *Living Water, Sealing Spirit: Readings on Christian Initiation.* Collegeville, MN: Liturgical Press, 1995.

Jonas, Hans. *Gnosis und spätantiker Geist.* Vol. 1, *Die mythologische Gnosis.* 3rd ed. FRLANT 51. Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 1964.

——. *Gnosis und spätantiker Geist.* Vol. 2, *Von der Mythologie zur mystischen Philosophie.* FRLANT 159. Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 1993.

------. The Gnostic Religion: The Message of the Alien God and the Beginnings of Christianity. 2nd ed. Boston: Beacon Press, 1963.

Kaestli, Jean-Daniel. "Valentinisme italien et valentinisme oriental: Leurs divergences à propos de la nature du corps du Christ." In *The Rediscovery of Gnosticism: Proceedings of the International Conference on Gnosticism at Yale, New Haven, Connecticut, March* 28–31, 1978, edited by Bentley Layton, 1:391–403. Studies in the History of Religions: Supp. to *Numen* 41. Leiden: Brill, 1980.

- Kalbfleisch, Karl. Die neuplatonische, fälschlich dem Galen zugeschriebene Schrift Πρòς Γαῦρον περὶ τοῦ πῶς ἐμψυχοῦται τὰ ἒμβρυα aus der Pariser Handschrift zum ersten Male herausgeben. Berlin: Königl. Akademie der Wissenschaften, 1895.
- Kanzler, Rodolfo. "Di un nuovo cirnitero anonimo sulla via Latina." *Nuovo bullettino di archeologia cristiana* 9 (1903): 173–86.

Kehl, Alois. "Gewand." RAC 10:945-1025.

- Koep, Leo. *Das himmlische Buch in Antike und Christentum*. Theophaneia 8. Bonn: Peter Hanstein, 1952.
- Koschorke, Klaus. *Hippolyt's Ketzerbekämpfung und Polemik gegen die Gnostiker*. Göttinger Orientforschungen 6, Hellenistica 4. Wiesbaden: Harrassowitz, 1975.

—. "Patristische Materialien zur Spätgeschichte der valentinianischen Gnosis." In *Gnosis and Gnosticism: Papers Read at the Eighth International Conference on Patristic Studies (Oxford, September 3rd–8th 1979)*, edited by Martin Krause, 120–39. NHS 17. Leiden: Brill, 1981.

- Kramer, Hans Joachim. Der Ursprung der Geistmetaphysik: Untersuchungen zur Geschichte des Platonismus zwischen Platon und Plotin. 2nd ed. Amsterdam: B.R. Gruner, 1964.
- Kretschmar, Georg. "Beiträge zur Geschichte der Liturgie, insbesondere der Taufliturgie, in Ägypten." *Jahrbuch for Liturgik und Hymnologie* 8 (1963): 1–54.
- Kroll, Wilhelm. *De oraculis Chaldaicis*. Breslau, 1894. [Reprinted, Hildesheim: Georg Olms, 1986.]
- Kübert, R. "Achamoth." Biblica 45 (1964): 254–55.
- Labriolle, Pierre Champagne de. La crise montaniste. Paris: Ernest Leroux, 1913.
- Lacombrade, Christian. Synésios de Cyrène. Vol. 1, Hymnes. Paris: Les Belles Lettres, 1978.
- Lalleman, Pieter J. *The Acts of John: A Two-Stage Initiation into Johannine Gnosticism*. Studies on the Apocryphal Acts of the Apostles 4. Leuven: Peeters, 1998.
- Lampe, G. W.ths}H. A Patristic Greek Lexicon. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1961.
- ------. The Seal of the Spirit: A Study in the Doctrine of Baptism and Confirmation in the New Testament and the Fathers. 2nd ed. London: SPCK, 1967. [1st ed., 1951.]
- Lampe, Peter. "An Early Christian Inscription in the Musei Capitolini." In Mighty Minorities: Minorities in Early Christianity—Positions and Strategies: Essays in Honour of Jacob Jervell on His 70th Birthday, 21 May 1995, edited by D. Hellholm, H. Moxnes, and T. K. Seim, 79–92. Oslo: Scandinavian University Press, 1995.
- ———. From Paul to Valentinus: Christians at Rome in the First Two Centuries. Minneapolis: Fortress Press, 2003.
- Layton, Bentley. *The Gnostic Scriptures: A New Translation with Annotations and Introduction.* Garden City, NY: Doubleday, 1995.

—, ed. Nag Hammadi Codex II,2–7 Together with XIII,2*, Brit. Lib. Or. 4926(1), and P. Oxy. 1, 654, 655. 2 vols. NHS 20, 21. Leiden: Brill, 1989.

—. "Prolegomena to the Study of Ancient Gnosticism." In *The Social World of the First Christians: Essays in Honor of Wayne A. Meeks*, edited by L. Michael White and O. Larry Yarbrough, 334–50. Minneapolis: Fortress Press, 1995.

——, ed. The Rediscovery of Gnosticism: Proceedings of the International Conference on Gnosticism at Yale, New Haven, Connecticut, March 28–31, 1978. 2 vols. Studies in the History of Religions: Supp. to Numen 41. Leiden: Brill, 1980.

- Le Boulluec, Alan. *La notion d'hérésie dans la littérature grecque, IIe-Ille siècles*. 2 vols. Paris: Études Augustiniennes, 1985.
- Lechner, Thomas. Ignatius adversus Valentinianos? Chronologische und theologiegeschichtliche Studien zu den Briefen des Ignatius von Antiochien. Supplementum VC 47. Leiden: Brill, 1999.
- Leeper, Elizabeth A. "From Alexandria to Rome: The Valentinian Connection to the Incorporation of Exorcism as a Prebaptismal Rite." *VC* 44 (1990): 6–24.
- Lesky, E. "Embryologie: A. Nichtchristlich. I. Griech.-röm." RAC 4:1228-41.
- Lewis, I. M. *Ecstatic Religion: An Anthropological Study of Spirit Possession and Shamanism.* Harmondsworth, UK: Penguin, 1971.
- Lewy, Hans. Chaldaean Oracles and Theurgy: Mysticism, Magic, and Platonism in the Later Roman Empire. New ed. by Michel Tardieu. Paris: Études Augustiniennes, 1978. [1st ed., Cairo, 1956.]
- Lilla, Salvatore. *Clement of Alexandria: A Study in Christian Platonism and Gnosticism*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1971.

Lipsius, Richard. *Die Quellen der ältesten Ketzergeschichte, neu untersucht.* Leipzig: J. A. Barth, 1875.

-------. "Ptolemaeus (1)." In A Dictionary of Christian Biography, Literature, Sects, and Doctrines during the First Eight Centuries, edited by W. Smith and H. Wace, 4:515–17. London, 1887.

———. "Valentinus (1)." In A Dictionary of Christian Biography, Literature, Sects, and Doctrines during the First Eight Centuries, edited by W. Smith and H. Wace, 4:1076–99. London, 1887.

. Zur Quellenkritik des Epiphanios. Vienna: Wilhelm Braumuller, 1865.

Litwa, David. "The Wondrous Exchange: Irenaeus and the Eastern Valentinians on the Soteriology of Exchange." *JECS* 22.3 (2014): 311–41.

- Logan, Alastair. *Gnostic Truth and Christian Heresy: A Study in the History of Gnosticism.* Edinburgh: T&T Clark, 1996.
- -------. "Post-baptismal Chrismation in Syria: The Evidence of Ignatius, the Didache, and the Apostolic Constitutions." *JTS* 49.1 (1998): 92–108.
- Long, A.ths}A., and D.ths}N. Sedley. *The Hellenistic Philosophers*. 2 vols. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press 1987.
- Lüdemann, Gerd. "Zur Geschichte des ältesten Christentums im Rom." ZNW 70 (1979): 86–114.
- Lundhaug, Hugo. "Fragments of Early Christianity: An Analysis of a *Valentinian Exposition* (NHC XI,2) with the Liturgical Fragments On the Anointing, On Baptism A, On Baptism B, On the Eucharist A, On the Eucharist B (NHC XI,2a–e)." Diss. IKS, University of Oslo, 2000.

—. Images of Rebirth: Cognitive Poetics and the Transformational Soteriology in the "Gospel of Philip" and the "Exegesis of the Soul." NHMS 73. Leiden: Brill, 2010.

- Mach, Michael. *Entwicklungsstadien des jüdischen Engelglaubens in vorrabbinischer Zeit.* Texte und Studien zum antiken Judentum 34. Tübingen: Mohr-Siebeck, 1992.
- Mahé, Annie, and Jean-Pierre Mahé. *Le témoignage véritable (NH IX, 3): Gnose et martyre*. BCNH: Textes 23. Quebec City: Presses de l'Université Laval, 1996.
- Mahé, Jean-Pierre. Tertullien: La chair du Christ. SC 216, 217. Paris: Cerf, 1975.
- Majercik, Ruth. *The Chaldean Oracles: Text, Translation, and Commentary.* Studies in Greek and Roman Religion 5. Leiden: Brill, 1989.
- ———. "The Existence-Life-Intellect Triad in Gnosticism and Neoplatonism." *Classical Quarterly* 42 (1992): 475–88.
- Marcovich, Miroslav. *Hippolytus Refutatio omnium haeresium*. Patristische Texte und Studien 25. Berlin: Walter de Gruyter, 1986.
- Markschies, Christoph. "Die Krise einer Bibeltheologie in der Alten Kirche oder: Valentin und die valentinianische Gnosis zwischen philosophischer Bibelinterpretation und mythologischer Häresie." In *Gnosis und Manichaismus: Forschungen und Studien zu Texten von Valentin und Mani sowie zu den Bibliotheken von Nag Hammadi und Medinet Madi*, edited by Alexander Böhlig and Christoph Markschies, 1–37. BZNW 72. Berlin: De Gruyter, 1994.
 - —. "Die valentinianische Gnosis und Marcion-einige neue Perspektiven." In *Marcion und kirchengeschichtliche Wirkung*, edited by Gerhard May, Katharina Greschat, and Martin Meiser, 159–72. TU 150. Berlin: Walter de Gruyter, 2002.

------. "New Research on Ptolemaeus Gnosticus." ZAC 4 (2000): 225-54.

——. "Valentinian Gnosticism: Toward the Anatomy of a School." In *The Nag Hammadi Library after Fifty Years: Proceedings of the 1995 Society of Biblical Literature Commemoration*, edited by John Turner and Anne McGuire, 401–38. NHMS 44. Leiden: Brill, 1997.

. "Valentinianische Gnosis in Alexandrien und Agypten." In Origeniana Octava: Origene e la tradizione alessandrina; Papers of the 8th International Origen Congress, Pisa, 27–31 August 2001, edited by Lorenzo Perrone, 331–46. Leuven: Leuven University Press, 2003.

——. Valentinus Gnosticus? Untersuchungen zur valentinianischen Gnosis mit einem Kommentar zu den Fragmenten Valentins. WUNT 65. Tübingen: J. C. B. Mohr, 1992.

Marucchi, Orazio. "Osservazioni sopra il cimitero anonimo recentamente scoperto sulla via Latina." *Nuovo bullettino di archeologia cristiana* 9 (1903): 301–14.

McDonnell, Kilian. *The Baptism of Jesus in the Jordan: The Trinitarian and the Cosmic Order of Salvation*. Collegeville, MN: Liturgical Press, 1996.

McGowan, Andrew. "Valentinus Poeta: Notes on θέρος." VC 51 (1997): 158–78.

McGuire, Anne. "Valentinus and the 'Gnostike Hairesis': An Investigation of Valentinus' Position in the History of Gnosticism." PhD diss., Yale University, 1983.

- Meeks, Wayne. *The First Urban Christians: The Social World of the Apostle Paul*. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1983.
- . "The Image of Androgyne: Some Uses of the Symbol in Earliest Christianity." *HR* 13 (1974): 165–208.

Ménard, Jacques-É. *L'exposé valentinien: Les fragments sur le baptême et sur l'eucharistie (NH XI,2).* BCNH: Textes 14. Quebec City: Presses de l'Université Laval, 1985.

Merlan, P. "Greek Philosophy from Plato to Plotinus." In *The Cambridge History of Later Greek and Early Medieval Philosophy*, edited by A.H. Armstrong, 11–32. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1967.

Michl, J. "Engel I-IX." RAC 5:53-258.

Muller, Karl. "Beiträge zum Verständnis der valentinianischen Gnosis." *NGG*, 1920, 179–242.

Munier, Charles. "Initiation chrétienne et rites d'onction (IIe–IIIe siècles)." *RSR* 64 (1990): 115–25.

Musurillo, Herbert. *The Acts of the Christian Martyrs*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1972.

Neander, August. *Genetische Entwickelung der vornehmsten gnostischen Systeme*. Berlin: F. Dummler, 1818.

Nickel, Diethard. *Untersuchungen zur Embryologie Galens*. Schriften zur Geschichte und Kultur der Antike 27. Berlin: Akademie-Verlag, 1989.

- Nickelsburg, George W.ths}E. 1 Enoch 1: A Commentary on the Book of Enoch, Chapters 1–36; 81–108. Hermeneia. Minneapolis: Fortress Press, 2001.
- Norden, Eduard. Die antike Kunstprosa vom VI. Jahrhundert v. Chr. bis in die Zeit der Renaissance. 3rd ed. 2 vols. Stuttgart: Teubner, 1915.
- Orbe, Antonio. *Cristologia gnóstica: Introducción a la soteriologia de los siglos II y III.* 2 vols. Biblioteca de autores cristianos 384, 385. Madrid: Edica, 1976.

——. *En los albores de la exegesis Iohannea (Ioh. I, 3).* Vol. 2 of *Estudios valentinianos.* Analecta Gregoriana 65. Rome: Apud aedes Universitatis Gregorianae, 1955.

- ———. Hacia la primera teologia de la procesión del verbo. Vol. 1 of Estudios valentinianos. Analecta Gregoriana 99–100. Rome: Apud aedes Universitatis Gregorianae, 1958.
- *La teologia del Espiritu Santo*. Vol. 4 of *Estudios valentinianos*. Analecta Gregoriana 158. Rome: Libreria editrice dell'Universita Gregoriana, 1966.
- Pagels, Elaine. "Gnostic and Orthodox Views of Christ's Passion: Paradigms for the Christian's Response to Persecution?" In *The Rediscovery of Gnosticism: Proceedings of the International Conference on Gnosticism at Yale, New Haven, Connecticut, March 28–31, 1978*, edited by Bentley Layton, 1:262–83. Studies in the History of Religions: Supp. to *Numen* 41. Leiden: Brill, 1980.
 - ——. The Johannine Gospel in Gnostic Exegesis: Heracleon's Commentary on John. SBL Monograph Series 17. Atlanta: Scholars Press, 1989.
- . "The Valentinian Claim to Esoteric Exegesis of Romans as Basis for Anthropological Theory." VC 26 (1972): 241–58.
- Painchaud, Louis. L'Écrit sans titre: Traité sur l'origine du monde (NH II, 5 et XIII, 2 et Brit. Lib. Or. 4926[1]). BCNH: Textes 21. Quebec City: Presses de l'Université Laval, 1995.
- Perler, Othmar. *Ein Hymnus zur Ostemigil von Meliton? (Papyrus Bodmer XII)*. Paradosis 15. Freiburg: Universitatsverlag, 1960.
- Perrone, Lorrenzo, ed. Origeniana Octava: Origene e la tradizione alessandrina; Papers of the 8th International Origen Congress, Pisa, 27–31 August 2001. Leuven: Leuven University Press, 2003.
- Petrement, Simone. A Separate God: The Origins and Teachings of Gnosticism. Translated by Carol Harrison. San Francisco: HarperCollins, 1990. [First published as Le Dieu separé: Les origines du gnosticisme (Paris: Cerf, 1984).]
- Phillips, L. Edward. *The Ritual Kiss in Early Christian Worship*. Alcuin/GROW Joint Liturgical Studies 36. Cambridge: Grove Books, 1996.
- Plisch, Uwe-Karsten. *Die Auslegung der Erkenntnis (Nag Hammadi-Codex XI*,1). TU 142. Berlin: Akademie Verlag, 1996.
 - —. "Textverständnis und Übersetzung: Bemerkungen zur Gesamtübersetzung der Texte des Nag-Hammadi-Fundes durch den Berliner Arbeitskreis für Koptisch-Gnostische Schriften." *Hallesche Beiträge zur Orientwissenschaft* 26 (1998): 81–82.
- Puech, Henri-Charles, and Gilles Quispel. "Les écrits gnostiques du Codex Jung." VC 8 (1954): 1–54.
- Quispel, Gilles. "From Mythos to Logos." In Quispel, Gnostic Studies, 1:158-69.
 - ——. Gnostic Studies. 2 vols. Uitgaven van het Nederlands Historisch-Archaeologisch Instituut te Istanbul 34.1–2. Istanbul: Nederlands Historisch-Archaeologisch Instituut in het Nabije Oosten, 1974–75.
 - —. "The Jung Codex and Its Significance." In *The Jung Codex: A Newly Recovered Gnostic Papyrus; Three Studies by H.-Ch. Puech, G. Quispel, and W. C. van Unnik,* edited by F.L. Cross, 35–78. London: Mowbray, 1955.
 - ------. "La conception de l'homme dans la gnose valentinienne." In Quispel, *Gnostic Studies*, 1:37-57. [First published in *Eranos Jahrbuch* 15 (1947): 249-86.]
- ------. "The Original Doctrine of Valentine." *VC* 1 (1947): 43–73.
 - . "The Original Doctrine of Valentinus the Gnostic." VC 50 (1996): 327-52.
 - ——. "Valentinian Gnosis and the Apocryphon of John." In The Rediscovery of Gnosticism: Proceedings of the International Conference on Gnosticism at Yale, New Haven, Connecti-

cut, March 28–31, 1978, edited by Bentley Layton, 1:118–27. Studies in the History of Religions: Supp. to *Numen* 41. Leiden: Brill, 1980.

——. "Valentinus and the Gnostikoi." VC 50 (1996): 1–4.

- Richard, Marie-Dominique. L'enseignement oral de Platon: Une nouvelle interprétation du platonisme. Paris: Cerf, 1986.
- Riley, Hugh M. Christian Initiation: A Comparative Study of the Interpretation of the Baptismal Liturgy in the Mystagogical Writings of Cyril of Jerusalem, John Chrysostom, Theodore of Mopsuestia, and Ambrose of Milan. SCA 17. Washington, DC: The Catholic University of America Press, 1974.
- Riley, Marie. "Q.S. Fl. Tertulliani *Adversus Valentinianos*: Text, Translation, and Commentary." PhD diss., Stanford University, 1971.
- Rudolph, Kurt. *Die Gnosis: Wesen und Geschichte einer spätantiken Religion.* 3rd ed. Göttingen: Vandenhoeck and Ruprecht, 1990.
- Sagnard, François. Clément d'Alexandrie: Extraits de Théodote. SC 23. Paris 1970. [1st ed., 1948.]
 La gnose valentinienne et le témoignage de saint Irénée. Études de philosophie médiévale 36. Paris: J. Vrin, 1947.
- Salmon, G. "Heracleon." DCB 2:897-901.
- Scarpat, Giuseppe. *Parrhesia greca, parrhesia cristiana*. 2nd ed. Studi biblici 130. Brescia: Paideia, 2001.
- Schenke, Hans-Martin, Hans-Gebhard Bethge, and Ursula Ulrike Kaiser, eds. Nag Hammadi Deutsch. 2 vols. GCS N.F. 8 and 12; Koptisch-Gnostische Schriften II and III. Berlin: Walter de Gruyter, 2001 and 2003.
- Schmid, J. "Brautschaft, heilige." RAC 2:528-64.

Scholten, Clemens. "Gibt es Quellen zur Sozialgeschichte der Valentinianer Roms?" ZNW 79 (1988): 244–61.

- Schüngel, Paul. "Gnostische kontra neutestamentliche Soteriologie: Zu Valentins viertem Fragment." VC 50 (1996): 257–65.
- Segelberg, Erik. *Gnostica, Mandaica, Liturgica*. Acta Universitatis Upsaliensis: Historia Religionum 11. Uppsala: Almquist & Wiksell, 1990.
- ——. *Masbūtā: Studies in the Ritual of the Mandaean Baptism*. Uppsala: Almqvist och Wiksells, 1958.
- Simonetti, Manlio. *Testi gnostici in lingua greca e latina*. Scrittori greci e latini. Rome: Fondazione Lorenzo Valla/Mondadori, 1993.
- Smith, Geoffrey. "Irenaeus, the Will of God, and Anti-Valentinian Polemics: A Closer Look at *Against the Heresies* I.12.1." In *Beyond the Gnostic Gospels: Studies Building on the Work of Elaine Pagels*, edited by Eduard Iricinschi et al., 93–47. STAC 82. Tübingen: Mohr Siebeck, 2013.
- Smith, Morton. *Clement of Alexandria and a Secret Gospel of Mark.* Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1973.
- Spinks, Bryan D. "Sarapion of Thmuis and Baptismal Practice in Early Christian Egypt: The Need for a Judicious Reassessment." *Worship* 72 (1998): 255–70.
- Stead, Christopher. "In Search of Valentinus." In *The Rediscovery of Gnosticism: Proceedings* of the International Conference on Gnosticism at Yale, New Haven, Connecticut, March 28–31, 1978, edited by Bentley Layton, 1:75–95. Studies in the History of Religions: Supp. to Numen 41. Leiden: Brill, 1980.

------. "The Valentinian Myth of Sophia." JTS 20 (1969): 75-104.

- Stenzel, Alois. *Die Taufe: Eine genetische Erklärung der Taufliturgie*. Innsbruck: Felizian Rauch, 1958.
- Strack, H.ths}L., and P. Billerbeck. Kommentar zum Neuen Testament aus Talmud und Midrasch. 4 vols. Munich: Beck, 1922–28.
- Strutwolf, Bolger. *Gnosis als System: Zur Rezeption der valentinianischen Gnosis bei Origenes.* Forschungen zur Kirchen- und Dogmengeschichte 56. Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 1993.
- Tardieu, Michel. "'Comme a travers une tuyau': Quelques remarques sur le mythe valentinien de la chair céleste du Christ." In *Colloque international sur les textes de Nag Hammadi*, edited by Bernard Barc, 151–77. BCNH: Études 1. Quebec City: Presses de l'Université Laval, 1981.

-----. "Recherches sur la formation de l'Apocalypse de Zostrien et les sources de Marius Victorinus." *Res orientales* 9 (1996): 7–114.

- ——. Trois mythes gnostiques: Adam, Eros et les animaux d'Égypte dans un écrit de Nag Hammadi (II, 5). Paris: Études Augustiniennes, 1974.
- Theiler, Willy. *Die Vorbereitung des Neuplatonismus*. Problemata: Forschungen zur klassischen Philologie 1. Berlin, 1930.
- Thomassen, Einar. "The Derivation of Matter in Monistic Gnosticism." In *Gnosticism and Later Platonism: Themes, Figures, and Texts,* edited by John Turner and Ruth Majercik, 1–17. Society of Biblical Literature Symposium Series 12. Atlanta: Society of Biblical Literature, 2000.

——. "Λόγος ἀπὸ σιγής προελθών (Ignatius, Mag. 8:2)." In *Texts and Contexts: Biblical Texts in Their Textual and Situational Contexts; Essays in Honor of Lars Hartman*, edited by T. Fornberg and D. Hellholm, 847–67. Oslo: Scandinavian University Press, 1995.

. "Notes pour la délimitation d'un corpus valentinien à Nag Hammadi." In *Les textes de Nag Hammadi et le problème de leur classification: Actes du colloque tenu à Quebec du 15 au 19 septembre 1993*, edited by L. Painchaud and A. Pasquier, 243–59. BCNH: Études 3. Quebec City: Presses de l'Université Laval, 1995.

—. "The Platonic and the Gnostic 'Demiurge." In *Apocryphon Severini Presented to Søren Giversen*, edited by P. Bilde, H. Kjaer Nielsen, and J. Podemann Sørensen, 226–44. Aarhus: Aarhus University Press, 1993.

—. The Spiritual Seed: The Church of the "Valentinians." Leiden: Brill, 2008.

Thorn, Johan C. "'Harmonious Equality': The Topos of Friendship in Neopythagorean Writings." In *Greco-Roman Perspectives on Friendship*, edited by John T. Fitzgerald, 77–103. SBL Resources for Biblical Study 34. Atlanta: Scholars Press, 1997.

- Thornton, Claus-Jurgen. Der Zeuge des Zeugen: Lukas als Historiker der Paulusreisen. WUNT 56. Tübingen: Mohr Siebeck, 1991.
- Thraede, Klaus. "Ursprung und Formen des 'heiligen Kusses' im frühen Christentum." JAC 11/12 (1968/69): 124–80.
- Tite, Philip. Valentinian Ethics and Paraenetic Discourse: Determining the Social Function of Moral Exhortation in Valentinian Christianity. NHMS 67. Leiden: Brill, 2009.
- Tripp, David. "The Original Sequence of Irenaeus 'Adversus Haereses' I: A Suggestion." Second Century 8 (1991): 157–62.
- Trompf, G.W. "The Conception of God in Hebrews 4:12–13." *Studia theologica* 25 (1971): 123–32.
- Turner, John D. Sethian Gnosticism and the Platonic Tradition. BCNH: Études 6. Quebec City: Presses de l'Universite Laval, 2001.
- Turner, John D., and Ruth Majercik, eds. *Gnosticism and Later Platonism: Themes, Figures, and Texts.* Society of Biblical Literature Symposium Series 12. Atlanta: Society of Biblical Literature 2000.
- Turner, John, and Anne McGuire, eds. *The Nag Hammadi Library after Fifty Years: Proceedings of the 1995 Society of Biblical Literature Commemoration.* NHMS 44. Leiden: Brill, 1997.
- Varghese, Baby. *Les onctions baptismales dans la tradition syrienne*. CSCO 512; Subsidia 82. Louvain: Peeters, 1989.
- Veilleux, Armand. La première Apocalypse de Jacques (NH V,3); La seconde Apocalypse de Jacques (NH V,4). BCNH: Textes 17. Quebec City: Presses de l'Université Laval, 1986.
- Volker, Walther. *Quellen zur Geschichte der christlichen Gnosis*. Sammlung ausgewählter kirchen- und dogmengeschichtlicher Quellenschriften, N.F. 5. Tübingen: Mohr Siebeck, 1932.
- Volz, Paul. Die Eschatologie der jüdischen Gemeinde im neutestamentlichen Zeitalter nach den Quellen der rabbinischen, apokalyptischen und apokryphen Literatur. Tübingen: Mohr Siebeck, 1934. [Reprinted, Hildesheim: Georg Olms, 1966.]
- Waldstein, Michael, and Frederik Wisse. *The Apocryphon of John: Synopsis of Nag Hammadi Codices II,1; III,1; and IV,1 with BG 8502,2.* NHMS 33. Leiden: Brill, 1995.
- Wanke, Daniel. "Irenäus und die Häretiker in Rom: Thesen zur geschichtlichen Situation von *Adversus haereses.*" ZAC 3 (1999): 202–40.
- Whittaker, John. "Valentinus Fr. 2." In Kerygma und Logos: Beiträge zu den geistesgeschichtlichen Beziehungen zwischen Antike und Christentum; Festschrift fur Carl Andresen zum 70. Geburtstag, edited by A.M. Ritter, 455–60. Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 1979. [Reprinted in John Whittaker, Studies in Platonism and Patristic Thought (London: Variorum Reprints, 1984), chap. 26.]
- Wilamowitz-Moellendorf, Ulrich von. "Lesefruchte." Hermes 34 (1899): 203-30.
- Williams, Michael A. "The Demonizing of the Demiurge: The Innovation of Gnostic Myth." In *Innovation in Religious Traditions*, edited by Michael A. Williams, Collett Cox, and Martin S. Jaffee, 73–107. Berlin: De Gruyter, 1992.
- - —. "Negative Theologies and Demiurgical Myths in Late Antiquity." In *Gnosticism and Later Platonism: Themes, Figures, and Texts,* edited by John D. Turner and Ruth

Majercik, 277–302. Society of Biblical Literature Symposium Series 12. Atlanta: Society of Biblical Literature, 2000.

———. Rethinking "Gnosticism": An Argument for Dismantling a Dubious Category. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1996.

———. "Stability as a Soteriological Theme in Gnosticism." In *The Rediscovery of Gnosticism: Proceedings of the International Conference on Gnosticism at Yale, New Haven, Connecticut, March* 28–31, 1978, edited by Bentley Layton, 2:819–929. Studies in the History of Religions: Supp. to *Numen* 41. Leiden: Brill, 1980.

- Wilmet, Michel. Concordance du Nouveau Testament sahidique. Vol. 2, Les mots autochtones. 3 vols. CSCO 173, 183, 185; Subsidia 11, 13, 15. Louvain: Secrétariat du CorpusSCO, 1957, 1958, 1959.
- Winkler, Gabriele. "The Original Meaning of the Prebaptismal Anointing and Its Implications." In *Living Water, Sealing Spirit: Readings on Christian Initiation*, edited by Maxwell Johnson, 58–81. Collegeville, MN: Liturgical Press, 1995. [First published in *Worship* 52 (1978): 24–45.]
- Wolbergs, Thielko. *Griechische religiöse Gedichte der ersten nachchristlichen Jahrhunderte I: Psalmen und Hymnen der Gnosis und des frühen Christentums.* Beiträge zur klassischen Philologie 40.1. Meisenheim am Glan: A. Hain, 1971.
- Wucherpfennig, Ansgar. Heracleon Philologus: Gnostische Johannesexegese im zweiten Jahrhundert. WUNT 142. Tübingen: Mohr Siebeck, 2002.
- Wunsche, Matthias. Der Ausgang der urchristlichen Prophetie in der frühkatholischen Kirche: Untersuchungen zu den Apostolischen Vätem, den Apologeten, Irenäus von Lyon und dem antimontanistischen Anonymus. Calwer theologische Monographien, B:14. Stuttgart: Calwer Verlag, 1997.
- Wyrwa, D. "Julius Cassian." LACL, 409.

FRAGMENTS OF VALENTINUS

- Dunderberg, Ismo. *Beyond Gnosticism: Myth, Lifestyle, and Society in the School of Valentinus.* New York: Columbia University Press, 2008. [Esp. 35–74.]
- Heitsch, E. Die griechischen Dichterfragmente der römischen Kaiserzeit. 2nd ed. Vol. 1 Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 1963.
- Markschies, Christoph. Valentinus Gnosticus? Untersuchungen zur valentinianischen Gnosis mit einem Kommentar zu den Fragmenten Valentins. WUNT 65. Tübingen: J. C. B. Mohr, 1992.
- Thomassen, Einar. *The Spiritual Seed: The Church of the "Valentinians.*" Leiden: Brill, 2008. [Esp. 430–90.]
- Whittaker, John. "Valentinus Fr. 2." In Kerygma und Logos: Beiträge zu den geistesgeschichtlichen Beziehungen zwischen Antike und Christentum; Festschrift für Carl Andresen zum 70 Geburtstag, edited by A. M. Ritter, 455–60. Göttingen: Vandenhoeck and Ruprecht, 1979.

PTOLEMY'S LETTER TO FLORA

Fallon, Francis. "The Law in Philo and Ptolemaeus: A Note on the *Letter to Flora*." VC 30 (1976): 45–51.

- Holl, K. Epiphanius, Ancoratus und Panarion. Vols. 1–3. GCS 25, 31, 37. Leipzig: Hinrichs, 1915, 1922, 1933.
- Jorgensen, David. *Treasure Hidden in a Field: Early Christian Reception of the Gospel of Matthew.* Studies in the Bible and Its Reception. Berlin: De Gruyter, 2016.
- Löhr, Winrich A. "La doctrine de Dieu dans la *Lettre à Flora* de Ptolémée." *RHPHR* 75 (1995): 177–91.

Quispel, Gilles. "La Lettre de Ptolémée à Flora." VC 2 (1948): 17-56.

———. Ptolémée: Lettre à Flora. 2nd ed. SC 24. Paris: Cerf, 1966.

FRAGMENTS OF HERACLEON

- Blanc, C. "Le commentaire d'Héracléon sur Jean 4 et 8." Augustinianum 15 (1975): 81-121.
- Origène: Commentaire sur saint Jean. 5 vols. SC 120, 157, 222, 290, 385. Paris: Éditions du Cerf, 1966, 1970, 1975, 1982, 1992.
- Früchtel, L., O. Stählin, and U. Treu. *Clemens Alexandrinus*. 4th ed. Vol. 2. GCS 52.15. Berlin: Akademie, 1985.
- Holzhausen, Jens. "Die Seelenlehre des Gnostikers Herakleon." In *Seele-anima*, edited by Jens Holzhausen, 278–300. BAK 109. Stuttgart: Teubner, 1998.
- Janssens, Yvonne. "Héracléon: Commentaire sur l'Évangile selon Saint Jean." *Muséon* 72 (1959): 101–51, 277–99.
- Kaler, Michael, and Marie-Pierre Bussières. "Was Heracleon a Valentinian? A New Look at Old Sources." *HTR* 99 (2006): 275–89.
- Muhlenberg, Ekkehardt. "Wieviel Erlösungen kennt der Gnostiker Herakleon?" ZNW 66 (1975): 170–93.

EXCERPTS OF THEODOTUS

- Casey, Robert. *The Excerpta ex Theodoto of Clement of Alexandria*. Studies and Documents 1. London: Christophers, 1934.
- -------. "Introduction." In *The Excerpta ex Theodoto of Clement of Alexandria*, edited and translated by Robert Casey, 3–38. London: Christophers, 1934.
- McCue, James. "Conflicting Versions of Valentinianism? Irenaeus and the Excerpta ex Theodoto." In The Rediscovery of Gnosticism: Proceedings of the International Conference on Gnosticism at Yale, New Haven, Connecticut, March 28–31, 1978, edited by Bentley Layton, 1:404–16. Studies in the History of Religions: Supp. to Numen 41. Leiden: Brill, 1980.
- Orbe, Antonio. "La trinidad maléfica (A propósito de 'Excerpta ex Theodoto' 80,3)." *Gregorianum* 49 (1968): 726–61.
- Sagnard, François, ed. and trans. *Clément d'Alexandrie, Extraits de Théodote*. SC 23. Paris: Éditions du Cerf, 1970.

ANONYMOUS COMMENTARY ON THE PROLOGUE OF JOHN IN IRENAEUS (ADVERSUS HAERESES 1.8.5)

Barth, Carola. *Die Interpretation des Neuen Testaments in der valentinianischen Gnosis*. TU 37.3. Leipzig: Hinrichs, 1911.

- Foerster, Werner. Von Valentin zu Herakleon: Untersuchungen über die Quellen und die Entwicklung der valentinianischen Gnosis. Beihefte zur ZNW 7. Geissen: Töpelmann, 1928.
- Harris, Brendan. "Irenaeus's Engagement with Rhetorical Theory in His Exegesis of the Johannine Prologue in *Adversus Haereses* 1.8.5–1.9.3." *VC* 72.4 (2018): 405–20.
- Sagnard, François. *La gnose valentinienne et le témoignage de saint Irénée*. Études de philosophie médiévale 36. Paris: J. Vrin, 1947. [Esp. 306–15.]
- Simonetti, Manlio. *Testi gnostici in lingua greca e latina*. Scrittori greci e latini. Rome: Fondazione Lorenzo Valla/Mondadori 1993. [Esp. 281–85, 479–81.]
- Thomassen, Einar. *The Spiritual Seed: The Church of the "Valentinians.*" Leiden: Brill, 2008. [Esp. 213–18.]
- Williams, Frank. *The Panarion of Epiphanius of Salamis: Book I (Sects. 1–46).* 2nd ed. NHMS 63. Leiden: Brill, 2008. [Esp. 165–207.]

ANONYMOUS LETTER IN EPIPHANIUS (PANARION 31.5-6)

Casey, Robert P. "Note on Epiphanius Panarion XXXI 5-6." JTS 29 (1928): 34-40.

- Chiapparini, Giuliano. *Il divino senza veli: La dottrina gnostica della "Lettera valentiniana" di Epifanio, Panarion 31 5–6; Testo, traduzione e commento storico-religioso.* Studia patristica mediolanensia 29. Milan: Vita e Pensiero, 2015.
- Dibelius, Otto. "Studien zur Geschichte der Valentinianer." ZNW 9 (1908): 230–47, 329–40.
- Simonetti, Manlio. *Testi gnostici in lingua greca e latina*. Scrittori greci e latini. Rome: Fondazione Lorenzo Valla/Mondadori, 1993. [Esp. 217–23, 455–58.]
- Thomassen, Einar. *The Spiritual Seed: The Church of the "Valentinians.*" Leiden: Brill, 2008. [Esp. 218–30.]

ANONYMOUS COMMENTARY ON THEROS

- Markschies, Christoph. Valentinus Gnosticus? Untersuchungen zur valentinianischen Gnosis mit einem Kommentar zu den Fragmenten Valentins. WUNT 65. Tübingen: J. C. B. Mohr, 1992. [Esp. 218–59.]
- McGowan, Andrew. "Valentinus Poeta: Notes on Theros." VC 51 (1997): 158-78.
- Thomassen, Einar. *The Spiritual Seed: The Church of the "Valentinians.*" Leiden: Brill. 2008. [Esp. 479–88.]

GOSPEL OF TRUTH

- Aland, Barbara. "Gnosis und Christentum." In *The Rediscovery of Gnosticism: Proceedings of the International Conference on Gnosticism at Yale, New Haven, Connecticut, March 28–31, 1978*, edited by Bentley Layton, 1:319–50. Studies in the History of Religions: Supp. to *Numen* 41. Leiden: Brill, 1980.
- Arai, Sasagu. Die Christologie des "Evangelium Veritatis": Eine religionsgeschichtliche Untersuchung. Leiden: Brill, 1964.

—. "Zur Lesung und Übersetzung des "Evangelium Veritatis": Ein Beitrag zum Verständnis seiner Christologie." *NT* 5 (1962): 214–18.

- Attridge, Harold. "The *Gospel of Truth* as an Exoteric Text." In *Nag Hammadi, Gnosticism, and Early Christianity,* edited by C. W. Hedrick and R. Hodgson, 239–55. Peabody, MA: Hendrickson, 1986.
- Barrett, C. K. "The Theological Vocabulary of the Fourth Gospel and the *Gospel of Truth*." In *Current Issues in New Testament Interpretation: Essays in Honor of Otto A. Piper*, edited by W. Klassen and O. F. Snyder, 210–23, 297–98. New York: Harper & Row, 1962.
- Bellet, Paulinus, OP. "Analecta Coptica: 4. An Etymological Speculation in the *Gospel of Truth*." *CBQ* 40 (1978): 49–52.
- Böhlig, Alexander. "Zur Ursprache des Evangelium Veritatis." Muséon 79 (1966): 317-33.
- Cerfaux, Lucien. "De Saint Paul à 'L'Évangile de la Vérité." NTS 5 (1958–59): 103–12.
- Christense, C. R. "John's Christology and the 'Gospel of Truth.'" *Gordon Review* 10 (1966): 23–31.
- Colpe, Carsten. "Heidnische, jüdische und christliche Überlieferung in den Schriften aus Nag Hammadi, VII." *JAC* 21 (1978): 125–46.
- Cramer, Maria. "Zur Deutung des Ausdrucks 'Gnosis' in *Evangelium Veritatis*." In *Studia Biblica et Orientalia 3, Oriens Antiquus*, 48–56. Analecta Biblica 12. Rome: Pontificio Istituto Biblico, 1959.
- Dubois, Jean-Daniel. "Le context judaïque du 'nom' dans l'*Évangile de Vérité*." *Revue de théologie et de philosophie* 24 (1974): 198–216.
- . "Remarques sur le texte de l'Évangile de Verité (CG I,2)." VC 29 (1975): 138-40.
- Emmel, Stephen. "Proclitic Forms of the Verb *ti* in Coptic." In *Studies Presented to Hans Jacob Polotsky*, edited by Dwight W. Young, 131–46. East Gloucester, MA: Pirtle and Poulson, 1981.
 ——. "Unique Photographic Evidence for Nag Hammadi Texts, CG I, 1–5." *BASP* 15
- (1978): 251–61.
- Freht, Gerhard. "Der erst 'Teil' des sogennanten *Evangelium Veritatis* (S. 16, 31–22,20): I. Kapitel⁴ I, Str. I–III; II. Kapitel⁴ I, STR. IV = Kapitel⁴ 2, Str. VII; III. Kapitel⁴ 2, STR VIII— Kapitel⁴ 3, Str. IX." *Orientalia* 30 (1961): 371–90; 31 (1962): 85–119; 32 (1963): 298–335.
- Giversen, Søren. Sandhedens Evangelium, De gnostiske handskrifter fra Nidalden. Theologiske Studien. Copenhagen: Gads, 1957.
- Grobel, Kendrick. *The Gospel of Truth: A Valentinian Meditation on the Gospel*. New York: Abingdon Press, 1960. [Esp. 92–95.]
- Helderman, Jan. "Das *Evangelium Veritatis* in der neueren Forschung." *ANRW* II 25:5 (1988): 4054–106.
- Jansen, Herman Ludin. "Spuren sakramentaler Handlungen im *Evangelium Veritatis.*" Acta orientalia 28 (1964/65): 215–19.
- Kasser, Rodolphe, Rodolphe Kasser, Michel Malinine, Henri-Charles Puech, Gilles Quispel, Jan Zandee, Werner Vycichl, and R.M. Wilson. *Evangelium Veritatis: Supplementum Photographicum*. Bern: Francke, 1975.
- Koschorke, Klaus. Die Polemik der Gnostiker gegen das kirchliche Christentum unter besonderer Berücksichtigung der Nag-Hammadi Traktate "Apokalypse des Petrus" (NHC VII,5) und "Testimonium Veritatis" (NHC IX,3). NHS 12. Leiden: Brill, 1978.
- Kragerud, A. "Evangelium Veritatis: En oversettelse." NTT 66 (1965): 177-93.
- Malinine, Michel, Henri-Charles Puech, and Gilles Quispel. *Evangelium Veritatis: Codex Jung fVIIIv–XVIv (pp. 16–32) fXIXr–XXIIr (pp. 37–43).* Zurich: Rascher, 1956.

- Ménard, Jacques-É. L'Évangile de Vérité: Rétroversion grecque et commentaire. Paris: Letouzey et Ané, 1962.
- ———. L'Évangile de Vérité: Traduction française, introduction, et commentaire. NHS 2. Leiden: Brill, 1972.
- Munck, Johannes. "Evangelium Veritatis and Greek Usage as to Book Titles." Studia theologica 17 (1963): 133–38.
- Orlandi, Tito. Evangelium Veritatis. Testi del vicino oriente antico 8.2. Brescia: Paideia, 1992.
- Save-Söderbergh, Torgny. "Det koptiska 'Evangelium Veritatis.'" *Religion och Bibel* 17 (1958): 28–40.
 - ——. Evangelium Veritatis och Thomas-evangeliet. Symbolae Biblicae Upsalienses; Supllementhäften til Svensk Exegetisk Arsbok 16. Uppsala: Wretmans, 1959.
- Schenke, Hans-Martin. Die Herkunft des sogennanten "Evangelium veritatis." Berlin: Evangilescher Verlag, 1958.
- Segelberg, Erik. "*Evangelium Veritatis*: A Confirmation Homily and Its Relation to the Odes of Solomon." *Orientalia Suecana* 8 (1959): 1–40.
- Smith, Geoffrey. "Constructing a Christian Universe: Mythological Exegesis of Ben Sira 24 and John's Prologue in the *Gospel of Truth*." In *Jewish and Christian Cosmogony in Late Antiquity*, edited by Lance Jenott and Sarit Kattan Gribetz, 64–81. Textual Studies in Ancient Judaism 155. Tübingen: Mohr Siebeck, 2013.
- Steenberg, M. C. "The Gospel of Truth and the Truth of the Gospel." SP 50 (2011): 89–104.
- Thomassen, Einar. "Revelation as Book and Book as Revelation: Reflections on the *Gospel* of *Truth*." In *The Nag Hammadi Texts in the History of Religions: Proceedings of the International Conference at the Royal Academy and Sciences and Letters in Copenhagen, September* 19–24, 1995, on the Occasion of the 50th Anniversary of the Nag Hammadi Discovery, edited by Soren Giversen, Tage Petersen, and Jorgen Podemann Sorensen, 35–45. Det Kongelige Danske Videnskabernes Selskab: Historisk-filosofiske Skrifter 26. Copenhagen: C. A. Reitzel, 2002.
- Till, Walter. "Das *Evangelium der Wahrheit:* Neue Übersetzung des vollständigen Textes." *ZNW* 50 (1959): 165–85.
- ———. "Die kairener Seiten des 'Evangeliums der Wahrheit." Orientalia 28 (1959): 170–85. van Unnik, W.C. "The Recently Discovered *Gospel of Truth* and the New Testament." In *The*
- Jung Codex: A Newly Recovered Gnostic Papyrus; Three Studies by H.-Ch. Puech, G. Quispel, and W. C. van Unnik, edited by F. L. Cross, 81–129. London: Mowbray, 1955.
- Williams, Jacqueline A. *Biblical Interpretation in the Gnostic "Gospel of Truth" from Nag Hammadi*. Society of Biblical Literature Dissertation Series 79. Atlanta: Scholars Press, 1988. [Esp. 179–83.]

TREATISE ON THE RESURRECTION

- Bazan, Francisco Garcia. "La Doctrina de resurrección en S. Pablo y entre los gnósticos." RevistB 37 (1975): 341–52.
- ———. "Sobre la Resurrección (Epistola a Reginos): Traducción, introducción y commentario." RevistB 38 (1976): 147–78.
- Colpe, Carsten. "Heidnische, jüdische und christliche Überlieferung in den Schriften aus Nag Hammadi, VIII." *JAC* 22 (1979): 98–122.

- Dehandschutter, Boudewijn. "L'Épître à Rhéginos (CG I,3): Quelques problèmes critiques." OLP 4 (1973): 101–11.
- Frid, B. *De Resurrectione, Epistula ad Rheginum: Inledning och oversattning fran koptiskan.* Symbolae Biblicae Upsalienses: Supp. to SEA 19. Lund: Gleerup, 1967.
- Gaffron, Hans-Georg. "Eine gnostische Apologie des Auferstehungsglaubens: Bemerkungen zur 'Epistula ad Rheginum.'" In *Die Zeit Jesu: Festschrift fur Heinrich Schlier*, edited by Gunther Bornkamm and Karl Rahner, 218–27. Freiburg: Herder, 1970.
- Haardt, Robert. "'Die Abhandlung über die Auferstehung' des Codex Jung aus der Bibliothek gnosticher koptischer Schriften von Nag Hammadi: Bemerkungen zu ausgewählten Motiven, Teil I; Der Text." *Kairos* n.s. 11 (1969): 1–5.
 - ------. "'Die Abhandlung über die Auferstehung' des Codex Jung aus der Bibliothek gnostischer koptischer Schriften von Nag Hammadi: Bemerkungen zu ausgewählten Motiven, Teil II; Die Interpretation." *Kairos* n.s. 12 (1970): 241–69.
- Kraus, Martin. "Die Abhandlung über die Auferstehung." In *Die Gnosis*, edited by Werner Foerster, 2:85–163. Zurich: Artemis, 1971.
- Layton, Bentley. *The Gnostic Treatise on Resurrection from Nag Hammadi*. HDR 12. Missoula, MT: Scholars Press, 1979.
 - ——. "Vision and Revision: A Gnostic View of the Resurrection." In *Colloque international sur les textes de Nag Hammadi*, edited by Bernard Barc, 190–217. BCNH: Études 1. Quebec City: Presses de l'Université Laval, 1981.
- Malinine, Michel, et al. *De Resurrectione (Epistula ad Rheginum): Codex Jung F.xxiir–F.xxvv* (*p.* 43–50). Zurich: Rascher, 1963.
- Martin, Luther H. "The Anti-philosophical Polemic and Gnostic Soteriology in 'The Treatise on the Resurrection' (CG I, 3)." *Numen* 20 (1973): 20–37.
 - ——. "The Epistle to Rheginos: Translation, Commentary, and Analysis." PhD diss., Claremont College, 1971.
- ------. "Note on 'The Treatise on the Resurrection' (CG I, 3) 48, 3-6." VC 27 (1973): 28r.
- . "'The Treatise on the Resurrection' (CG I, 3) and Diatribe Style." *VC* 27 (1973): 277–80.
- Ménard, Jacques-É. "La notion de 'Résurrection' dans 'l'Épître à Rhéginos." In *Essays on the Nag Hammadi Texts in Honour of Pahor Labib*, edited by Martin Krause, 110–24. NHS 6. Leiden: Brill, 1975.
 - —. "ĽÉpître à Rhéginos et la Résurrection." In Proceedings of the XII International Congress of the International Association for the History of Religions, Stockholm, Sweden, August 16–22, 1970, edited by C. Jouco Bleeker et al., 189–99. Studies in the History of Religions: Supp. to Numen 31. Leiden: Brill, 1975.
- Peel, Malcolm. *The Epistle to Rheginos: A Valentinian Letter on the Resurrection; Introduction, Translation, Analysis, and Exposition.* Philadelphia: Westminster, 1969.
 - ——. *Gnosis und Auferstehung: Der Brief an Rheginus von Nag Hammadi.* Translated by W.-P. Funk. Rev. ed. Neukirchen-Vluyn: Neukirchener, 1974.
- . "Gnostic Eschatology and the New Testament." NT 12 (1970): 141-65.
- Peretto, Elio. "L'*Epistola a Rheginos*: Il posta del corpo nella risurrezione." *Augustinianum* 18 (1978): 63–74.
- Quispel, Gilles. "Note sur 'De Resurrectione." VC 22 (1968): 14-15.
- Schenke, Hans-Martin. "Auferstehungsglaube und Gnosis." ZNW 59 (1968): 123-26.

- Troger, Karl-Wolfgang. "Die Bedeutung der Texte von Nag Hammadi fur die moderne Gnosisforschung." In *Gnosis und Neues Testament: Studien aus Religionswissenschaft und Theologie*, 29–30. Berlin: Evangelische Verlagsanstalt, 1973.
- van Unnik, Willem C. "The Newly Discovered 'Epistle to Rheginos' on the Resurrection." *JEH* 15 (1964): 141–52, 153–67.
- Zandee, Jan. "De opstanding in de *Brief aan Rheginos* en in het *Evangelie van Philippus.*" NTT 16 (1962): 361–77.

TRIPARTITE TRACTATE

- Attridge, Harold, and Elaine Pagels. "*The Tripartite Tractate:* I,5: 51.1–138.27." In *Nag Hammadi Codex I (The Jung Codex)*, edited by Harold Attridge, 1:159–337, 2:217–497. NHS 22–23. Leiden: Brill, 1985.
- Bohlig, Alexander. "Zum Gottesbegriff des *Tractatus Tripartitus*, Nag Hammadi C. I,5." In *Kerygma und Logos: Beiträge zu den geistesgeschichtlichen Beziehungen zwischen Antike und Christentum; Festschrift fur Carl Andresen zum 70 Geburtstag*, edited by A. M. Ritter, 49–67. Göttingen: Vandenhoeck und Ruprecht, 1979.
- Camplani, Alberto. "Per la cronologia di testi valentiniani: Il *Trattato tripartito* e la crisi ariana." *Cassiodorus* 1 (1995): 171–95.
- Colpe, Carsten. "Heidnische, jüdische und christliche Überlieferung in den Schriften aus Nag Hammadi, VIII." *JAC* 22 (1979): 98–122.
- Devoti, D. "Una summa di teologia gnostica; II *Tractatus Tripartitus*." *Revista di storia e letteratura religiosa* 13 (1977): 326–53.
- Dubois, Jean-Daniel. "Le sotériologie valentinienne du *Traité tripartite* (NHL 5)." In *Les textes de Nag Hammadi et le problème de leur classification*, edited by Louis Painchaud and Anne Pasquier, 221–32. BCNH: Études 3. Quebec City: Presses de l'Universite Laval, 1995.
 - . "Le Traité tripartite (Nag Hammadi I, 5) est-il anterieure a Origene?" In Origeniana Octava: Origene e la tradizione alessandrina; Papers of the 8th International Origen Congress, Pisa, 27–31 August 2001, edited by Lorenzo Perrone, 303–16. Leuven: Leuven University Press, 2003.
- Dunderberg, Ismo. "Lust for Power in the *Tripartite Tractate* (NHC I, 5)." In *Coptica, Manichaeica, Gnostica: Melanges Wolf-Peter Funk*, edited by Paul-Hubert Poirier and Louis Painchaud, 169–89. BCNH: Études 7. Quebec City: Laval University Press, 2006.
- Emmel, Stephen. "Unique Photographic Evidence for Nag Hammadi Texts, CG I, 1–5." BASP 15 (1978): 251–61.
- Kasser, Rodolphe, et al. Tractatus Tripartitus. 2 vols. Bern: Francke, 1973–75.
- Luz, Ulrich. "Der dreiteilige Traktat von Nag Hammadi." TZ 33 (1977): 384–92.
- Orbe, Antonio. "En torno a un tratado gnostico." Gregorianum 56 (1975): 558-66.
- Perkins, Pheme. "Logos Christologies in the Nag Hammadi Codices." VC 35 (1981): 379-96.
- Puech, Henri-Charles, and Gilles Quispel. "Le quatrième écrit du Codex Jung." VC 9 (1955): 65–102.
 - ——. "Les écrits gnostiques du Codex Jung." VC 8 (1954): 1–51.
- Schenke, Hans-Martin. "Zum sogennanten *Tractatus Tripartitus* des Codex Jung." ZAS 105 (1978): 133-41.

- Thomassen, Einar. "The Structure of the Transcendent World in the *Tripartite Tractate* (NHC I, 5)." VC 34 (1980): 358–75.
- Thomassen, Einar, and Louis Painchaud. *Le Traité tripartite (NH I, 5)*. BCNH: Textes 19. Quebec City: Presses de l'Université Laval, 1989.
- Zandee, Jan. "Die Person der Sophia in der Vierten Schrift des Codex Jung." In *The Origins of Gnosticism: Colloquium of Messina, 13–18 April 1966*, edited by Ugo Bianchi, 203–14. Studies in the History of Religions: Supp. to *Numen* 12. Leiden: Brill, 1967.
 - ——. The Terminology of Plotinus and of Some Gnostic Writings, Mainly the Fourth Treatise of the Jung Codex. Istanbul: Nederlands historisch-archaeologisch Institut in het Nabije Oosten, 1961.

GOSPEL OF PHILIP

- DeConick, April. "The True Mysteries: Sacramentalism in the *Gospel of Philip*." VC 55 (2001): 225–61.
- Dunderberg, Ismo. "Valentinian Views about Adam's Creation: Valentinus and the *Gospel of Philip*." In *Lux Humana, Lux Aeterna: Essays on Biblical and Related Themes in Honour of Lars Aejmelaeus*, edited by Antti Mustakallio, 509–27. Publications of the Finnish Exegetical Society 89. Helsinki/Göttingen: The Finnish Exegetical Society/Vandenhoeck and Ruprecht, 2005.
- Gaffron, Hans-Georg. "Studien zum koptischen Philippusevangelium unter besonderer Berucksichtignng der Sakramente." Diss., Friedrich-Wilhelms-Universität, 1969.
- Isenberg, Wesley. "The Coptic Gospel According to Philip." PhD diss., University of Chicago, 1968.
- Kasser, Rodolphe. "Bibliothèque Gnostique VIII: *L'Evangile selon Philippe*." *RTP* 20 (1970): 12–35.
- Koschorke, Klaus. "Die 'Namen' im Philippusevangelium: Beobachtungen zur Auseinandersetzung zwischen gnostischem und kirchlichem Christentum." ZNW 64 (1973): 307–22.
- Lundhaug, Hugo. "Begotten, Not Made, to Arise in This Flesh: The Post-Nicene Soteriology of the *Gospel of Philip*." In *Beyond the Gnostic Gospels: Studies Building on the Work of Elaine Pagels*, edited by Eduard Iricinschi et al., 235–71. STAC 82. Tübingen: Mohr Siebeck, 2013.
 - ———. Images of Rebirth: Cognitive Poetics and the Transformational Soteriology in the "Gospel of Philip" and the "Exegesis on the Soul." NHMS 73. Leiden: Brill, 2010.
- Ménard, Jacques-É. L'Évangile selon Philippe: Introduction, texte, traduction, commentaire. Strasbourg: Letouzey & Ane, 1967.
- Schenke, Hans-Martin. "Das Evangelium nach Philippus: Ein Evangelium der Valentinianer aus dem Funde von Nag-Hamadi." In Koptisch-gnostische Schriften aus dem Papyrus-Codices von Nag-Hamadi, edited by J. Leipoldt and H.-M. Schenke, 31–65, 81–82. Theologische Forschung 20. Bamburg-Bergstedt: Herbert Reich-Evangelischer Verlag, 1960. [First published in *TLZ* 84 (1959): 1–26.]
 - ——. *Das Philippus-Evangelium (Nag Hammadi-Codex 11,3)*. TU 143. Berlin: Akademie Verlag, 1997.

Segelberg, Erik. "The Antiochene Background of the Gospel of Philip." BSAC 18 (1966): 205–23. [Reprinted in Erik Segelberg, Gnostica, Mandaica, Liturgica, Acta Universitatis Upsaliensis: Historia Religionum 11 (Uppsala: Almquist & Wiksell, 1990) 31–49.]

. "The Antiochene Origin of the 'Gospel of Philip." *BSAC* 19 (1967–68): 207–10. [Reprinted in Segelberg, *Gnostica, Mandaica, Liturgica,* 51–54.]

- ———. "The Coptic-Gnostic Gospel According to Philip and Its Sacramental System." Numen 7 (1960): 189–200.
- Sevrin, Jean-Marie. "Les noces spirituelles dans l'*Évangile selon Philippe*." *Muséon* 87 (1974): 143–93.
- . "Pratique et doctrine des sacrements dans l'*Évangile selon Philippe*." Diss., Louvain, 1972.
- Thomassen, Einar. "How Valentinian Is the *Gospel of Philip*?" In *The Nag Hammadi Library after Fifty Years: Proceedings of the 1995 Society of Biblical Literature Commemoration*, edited by John Turner and Anne McGuire, 251–79. NHMS 44. Leiden: Brill, 1997.
- Trautmann, Catherine. "La parente dans l'Évangile selon Philippe." In Colloque international sur les textes de Nag Hammadi, edited by Bernard Barc, 267–78. BCNH: Études 1. Quebec City: Presses de l'Université Laval, 1981.
- Tripp, David. "The 'Sacramental System' of the *Gospel of Philip*." *Studia patristica* 17 (1982): 251–60.
- Turner, Martha. The Gospel According to Philip: The Sources and Coherence of an Early Christian Collection. NHMS 38. Leiden: Brill, 1996.
- Wilson, R. M. The Gospel of Philip. New York: Harper & Row, 1962.

VALENTINIAN EXPOSITION

- Foerster, Werner. Von Valentin zu Herakleon: Untersuchungen über die Quellen und die Entwicklung der valentinianischen Gnosis. Beihefte zur ZNW 7. Giessen: Töpelmann, 1928.
- Gaffron, Hans-Georg. "Studien zum koptischen Philippusevangelium unter besonderer Berucksichtigung der Sakramente." Diss., Friedrich-Wilhelm Universität, 1969.
- Lundhaug, Hugo. "Fragments of Early Christianity: An Analysis of a *Valentinian Exposition* (NHC XI,2) with the Liturgical Fragments On the Anointing, On Baptism A, On Baptism B, On the Eucharist A, On the Eucharist B (NHC XI,2a–e)." Diss. IKS, University of Oslo, 2000.
- Sagnard, François. *La gnose valentinienne et le témoignage de saint Irénée*. Études de philosophie médiévale 36. Paris: J. Vrin, 1947.
- Segelberg, Eric. "The Baptismal Rite According to Some of the Coptic-Gnostic Texts of the Nag Hammadi." *Studia patristica* 5 (1962): 117–28.
- Thomassen, Einar. "The Valentinianism of the *Valentinian Exposition* (NHC XI,2)." *Muséon* 102 (1989): 225–36.

FLAVIA SOPHE INSCRIPTION

Carletti, Carlo. "'Preistoria' dell'epigrafia dei cristiani: Un mito storiografico ex maiorum auctoritate?" In Origine delle catacombe romane: Atti della giornata tematica dei

Seminari di archeologia cristiana (Roma, 21 marzo 2005), edited by Vincenzo Fiocchi Nicolai and Jean Guyon, 91–119. Vatican City: Pontificio Istituto di Archeologia Cristiana, 2006.

- Coppo, Angelo. "Contributo all'interpretazione di un'epigrafe greca cristiana dei Musei Capitolini." *Rivista di archeologia cristiana* 46 (1970): 97–138.
- Guarducci, Margherita. "Ancora sui valentiniani a Roma." *Mitteilungen des Deutschen Archäologischen Instituts, Römische Abteilung* 81 (1974): 341-43.
- "Iscrizione cristiana del II secolo nei Musei Capitolini." *BCom* 79 (1963–64): 117–34.
 "Valentiniani a Roma: Ricerche epigrafiche ed archeologiche." *Mitteilungen des Deutschen Archäologischen Instituts, Römische Abteilung* 80 (1973): 169–89. Lampe, Peter. "An Early Christian Inscription in the Musei Capitolini." *Studia theologica* 49 (1995): 79–92.
- Moretti, Luigi. "Iscrizione greche inedite di Roma." BCom 75 (1953-55): 83.
- Quispel, Gilles. "L'inscription de Flavia Sophe." In *Gnostic Studies*, 1:58–59. Uitgaven van het Nederlands Historisch-Archaeologisch Instituut te Istanbul 34.1–2. Istanbul: Nederlands Historisch-Archaeologisch Instituut in het Nabije Oosten, 1974–75. [First published in *Mélanges Joseph de Ghellinck, S.J.*, 201–14, Museum Lessianum: Section historique 13, 14 (Gembloux: J. Duculot 1951).]
- Raoss, Mariano. "Iscrizione cristiana-greca di Roma anteriore al terzo secolo?" *Aevum* 37 (1963): 11–30.
- Snyder, Gregory H. "The Discovery and Interpretation of the Flavia Sophe Inscription: New Results." VC 68 (2014): 1–59.
 - —. "Flavia's Neighborhood: The Physical Context for the Valentinian Inscriptions." An essay for a volume based on a conference held at the Norwegian Institute in Rome, Oct. 16–18, edited by Einar Thomassen and Christoph Markschies. NHMS. Leiden: Brill, forthcoming.

INDICES

The following indices include only key terms and themes that appear throughout the Valentinian corpus. For comprehensive Greek and Coptic indices, see the critical editions included in the bibliography. Roman numerals refer to the order of the writings in this collection (e.g., VIII = the *Gospel of Truth*). Numbers refer to specific sections and/or subsections or manuscript pages and lines. References to writings lacking such divisions are to page number in this volume.

SELECT GREEK INDEX

'Αβραάμ (Abraham), III 44; IV 56; XI 82.26 ἀγαθός (good), I 2; II 6.6, 7.5, 7.8, 7.10; IV 73; VIII

35.35, 42.30; X 53.6, 40, 61.29, 108.4, 119.24, 138.19

ἀγάπη (love), IV 7; VI 5.8; 6.1; VIII 23.30, 34.31, 43.6; X 56.19, 56.22, 58.11, 71.27, 76.20, 94.1, 125.14, 138.23; XI 54.17, 61.36, 62.2, 62.4, 77.25, 77.27, 77.31, 77.35, 78.11, 79.24, 79.28; XII 27.19

ἄγγελος (angel), I 1; III 21, 35; IV 21, 22, 23, 25, 35, 36, 43, 44, 47, 50, 53, 64, 72, 81, 85; X 71.4, 99.36, 105.1, 111.5, 113.1, 120.1, 120.12, 121.19, 124.27, 125.16, 125.20, 132.26, 133.14, 133.31, 136.3, 138.6; XI 56.14, 58.1, 58.13, 63.20, 63.32, 65.24; XII 36.24, 36.27, 38.29, 38.34, 39.12, 39.31, 42.16; XIII 312

ἄγιος (holy), II 6.6; III 13; IV 16, 23, 38, 48, 58, 76, 80; VI 6.7, 8

'Aδάμ (Adam), I 1; IV 2, 21, 37, 41, 53, 54, 55, 56, 62; XI 55.8, 58.18, 68.23, 70.21, 70.22, 71.16, 71.24, 71.28, 74.3 αἰών (eternity), I 5; III 1, 18, 22, 23, 38; IV 7, 23,
25, 31, 32, 41, 47, 64; V 110, 112; VI 5.3; VII 124;
VIII 19.1, 23.1, 23.16, 24.17, 27.7, 38.35; IX 45.18,
47.8; X 58.31, 58.33, 59.7, 60.1, 62.23, 64.35,
67.39, 68.9, 68.22, 69.5, 69.39, 70.5, 71.8, 71.20,
72.12, 73.1, 73.9, 73.29, 74.1, 74.18, 75.18, 75.27,
76.13, 78.1, 85.33, 86.10, 86.29, 87.17, 87.20,
92.26, 93.14, 93.22; 94.34, 97.8, 98.24, 101.32,
122.25, 124.18, 124.30, 136.9, 136.24, 137.1; XI
52.26, 54.1, 54.5, 76.8, 86.13, 86.14; XII 25.38,
27.38, 34.30, 39.36, 41.31, 41.33, 41.38; XIII 312

ἀκάθαρτος (unclean, impure), I 2; IV 77, 83; XI 65.2, 66.1, 66.3

αλήθεια (truth), II 3.3, 3.7, 5.9, 6.5; IV 6, 6, 61;
V 112; VI 5.5, 6, 7, 6.1, 3, 4; X 55.16; XI 55.19,
62.14, 62.15, 67.9, 67.18, 72.5, 73.21, 77.19, 77.23,
84.1, 84.2, 84.8, 84.9, 84.11, 84.12, 84.18, 84.21,
85.13, 85.19, 86.12

ἀνάπαυσις (rest), III 12, 31, 32, 33, 42; IV 49, 63,
 65; VI 5.5, 6.4; X 70.18; XI 66.19, 71.15, 72.9,
 72.11, 72.16, 72.23

- ἀναστάσις (resurrection), III 15; IX 44.6, 45.40,
 47.3, 48.4, 48.10, 48.16, 48.31, 49.7, 49.16,
 50.17; XI 53.31, 56.19, 66.6, 66.17, 67.15, 69.26,
 73.3, 73.18, 74.20
- ἄνθρώπος (man, human being), I 1, 2; II 3.6, 4.1, 4.4, 4.13, 7.1; IV 3, 41, 47, 50, 51, 53, 54, 56, 61, 73, 74, 83; V 110, 112; VI 5.5, 6, 7, 8, 6.1, 3
- άόρατος (invisible), I 1, 5; II 5.2; III 24; IV 26, 43, 47, 50, 59, 69, 70, 79; VIII 20.20
- άποκατάστασις (restoration), III 34; IX 44.31; X 123.19, 123.21, 123.27, 133.7; XI 67.18l XII 39.45
- ἀπόλαυσις (enjoyment), X 65.18, 90.9, 93.28, 96.29, 106.31, 107.1, 107.17, 107.20, 107.24, 126.36
- ἀπόστολος (apostle), II 3.6, 5.15, 6.6; IV 3, 7, 22, 23, 25, 35, 41, 48, 49, 66, 67, 74, 76, 85; IX 45.24; X 116.17; XI 55.29, 59.27, 62.6, 67.24, 73.8, 74.17, 74.18
- άρετή (goodness), X 53.10, 59.3, 59.9, 67.14, 67.21, 67.33, 69.40, 73.10, 73.17, 100.26
- ἀρχή (beginning), I 4; II 4.4, 7.8, 7.9; IV 6, 22, 41, 47, 58, 71, 77, 81; V 110; VI 5.2, 3; X 52.6, 52.36, 52.40, 58.8, 58.15, 79.2, 79.14, 84.6, 89.23, 96.10, 102.24, 117.31, 127.24, 131.5, 132.23; XI 53.21, 70.12, 74.12
- ἄρχων (ruler), IV 33, 85; X 71.5, 99.27, 100.3, 100.18, 100.19, 103.12, 105.3, 110.9, 121.15; XI 54.18, 55.15
- βάθος (depth), IV 29; VIII 22.24, 35.15, 37.7, 40.27; X 54.21, 55.26, 60.18, 60.20, 60.22, 74.32, 77.20
- βάπτισμα (baptism), IV 76, 77, 78, 81, 82, 83, 85; X 127.25, 127.28, 128.19; XI 67.28, 69.22, 69.25, 73.6, 73.7, 74.13, 74.13, 77.8; XII 40.38, 41.11, 42.39
- βίος (life), IV 77; IX 45.35, 49.20; X 114.21, 115.18, 135.10, 135.11; XII 29.21
- βούλομαι (to wish), II 4.8, 5.6, 5.11, 5.13; IV 31; V 110; VI 5.5, 6, 6.7, 10
- βυθός (depth), I 8; VI 5.7, 8, 6.1, 3, 4; VII 124
- γάμος (marriage), III 12, 38; IV 61, 63, 64, 65; VI 6.5, 8; XI 64.31, 64.35, 72.22, 82.3, 82.4, 82.5, 82.10, 85.34, 86.2
- γένος (people group), IV 57; X 100.4, 111.7, 118.22, 118.28, 118.37, 119.9, 119.16, 119.21, 138.25, 138.26; XI 75.36, 76.3, 78.27, 78.28; XIII 312
- γνώμη (thought, opinion), II 3.1, 3.4, 3.8, 4.6, 4.7, 4.10; X 81.18, 81.23, 83.10, 83.13, 83.30, 83.32, 86.31, 89.18, 106.23, 115.20, 130.29, 131.32

- γνώσις (knowledge), IV 7, 31, 45, 59, 78; VI 6.7; XI 74.3, 74.4, 74.6, 77.16, 77.19, 77.23, 77.27, 77.29, 79.25, 79.30, 84.10; XII 29.39, 40.31
- δημιουργός (creator), II 3.6, 7.4; III 1, 8, 20, 22, 40; IV 7, 41, 47, 48, 50, 53, 62, 63; VII 124; X 104.35, 105.18; XI 37.33, 39.16
- διάβολος (devil), II 3.2, 7.3; III 20, 44, 45, 46; IV 53, 81, 85; VIII 33.20; XII 38.33; 40.17
- διάθεσις (disposition), III 27, 50; IV 45; X 58.14, 59.3, 59.10, 63.34, 81.4, 97.13, 118.18, 120.7, 121.20, 130.26, 131.19; XI 81.5
- δίκαιος (righteous), IV 37, 54, 56; VIII 33.39; X 111.8, 111.32
- δόξα (glory), II 5.10; III 17; IV 7, 43, 74, 75; V 112; VI 5.9
- δύναμις (power), I 3; II 7.7; III 13, 14, 17, 18, 27, 31; IV 3, 34, 41, 43, 49, 51, 59, 60, 61, 69, 70, 71, 72, 76, 77, 80, 81; 82; XI 54.31, 55.1, 55.28, 55.31, 55.32, 59.19, 60.24, 60.30, 63.20, 64.37, 65.34, 67.24, 70.6, 70.28, 72.6, 72.7, 72.10
- Έβραῖος (Hebrew), X 110.24, 111.7; XI 51.29, 52.22, 55.29, 62.6, 62.13
- εἰκών (image, likeness), I 1, 5; II 5.2, 5.8, 5.9, 5.15,
 6.4, 6.5, 6.6, 7.7; III 13, 16, 22; IV 7, 21, 38, 47,
 50, 52, 54, 59, 80; X 90.31, 92.3, 93.25, 94.11,
 94.24, 94.26, 94.29, 94.33, 96.24, 96.34, 97.20,
 98.23, 98.24, 101.9, 102.12, 104.19, 116.28,
 116.34, 122.26, 123.15, 124.29; XI 58.14, 64.37,
 65.24, 67.11, 67.13, 67.14, 67.15, 67.16, 67.17,
 68.37, 69.37, 72.13, 81.32, 84.21, 86.13; XII 36.13,
 36.19
- ἐκκλησία (church), I 6; III 13, 15, 25, 37; IV 17, 21, 24, 26, 40, 41, 42, 58; V 110, 112; VI 5.7, 8, 6.1, 3, 4, 7; X 57.34, 58.30, 59.2, 94.21, 97.6, 97.7, 121.31, 121.36, 122.7, 122.12, 122.30, 123.18, 125.5, 135.26, 136.13; XI 53.32; XII 29.34, 30.35, 44.28
- ἐλεύθερος (free), IV 56; X 93.13, 132.25, 133.1; XI 52.2, 54.30, 62.30, 72.18, 72.19, 77.16, 77.17, 77.21, 77.24, 77.26, 77.31, 79.14, 79.15, 79.18, 84.9, 85.28
- ἐλπίς (hope), IV 49; VI 5.8, 6.1; VIII 17.3, 35.3; X 71.25, 85.14, 85.17, 92.7, 92.15, 93.3, 97.11, 111.27, 112.1, 119.5, 121.38, 128.11, 130.22; XI 75.6, 79.24, 79.27
- ἐνέργεια (activity), III 13; IV 70; X 113.23, 114.2, 132.5, 133.11
- ένικός (unity), III 37; X 97.22, 109.31, 110.32, 111.14, 111.19, 112.10

čvv0ια (reflection), II 4.2; III 27; IV 22, 32, 33, 41; VI 5.2, 4, 5, 6.5

ἐξουσία (power, authority), IV 34, 43, 44, 52, 76; VI 5.2; X 53.3, 56.14, 87.33, 88.5, 96.10, 105.26, 120.32, 124.6; XII 25.35

ἐπιθυμία (desire), I 2; III 46; IV 33; X 84.20, 85.8, 99.23, 107.15, 120.30, 121.25, 131.23; XI 65.30, 82.7

εὐαγγέλιον (gospel), VIII 16.31, 17.2, 18.11; IX 48.7; XI 86.18

- εὐχαριστία (thanksgiving, Lord's Supper), II 5.10; X 96.26, 126.19; XI 58.11, 63.21
- ζωή (life), I 4; IV 6, 50, 55, 61, 77, 80; V 110, 112; VI 5.7, 9, 6.1, 3, 4
- ήδονή (pleasure), VI 5.9, 6.1, 9; X 72.13, 92.9

θεραπεύω (to serve), X 116.16, 134.18; XI 78.10

θηρίον (wild animal), IV 48, 50, 85; XI 54.36, 55.1, 55.9, 55.11, 60.15, 60.20, 60.22, 63.3, 64.15, 69.1, 71.23, 71.25, 71.26, 71.26, 79.7, 81.7 θυσία (sacrifice), III 13; XI 54.35

[•]Ιεροσόλυμα (Jerusalem), III 13, 20; XI 69.15, 69.31, 69.32

⁶Ιησοῦς (Jesus), I 3; IV 17, 22, 23, 35, 36, 38, 41, 42, 43, 58, 59, 61; VIII 18.16, 20.11, 20.24, 24.8; IX 50.1; X 117.12, 117.15; XI 56.3, 56.5, 56.6, 57.2, 57.28, 62.8, 62.9, 62.10, 62.13, 62.16, 63.21, 63.24, 70.34, 71.12, 73.15, 73.23, 77.1, 77.7, 80.1, 83.16; XII 33.18, 35.14, 35.30, 36.17, 36.21, 37.22, 39.14, 39.19, 39.23, 39.29, 40.33, 43.32. 43.37

'Ιουδαῖος (Jew), III 20, 21, 22, 42; X 112.21; XI 62.26, 75.30, 75.33

- κακία (wickedness), II 4.9, 5.15; III 13, 18, 20; IV 73; X 117.1; XI 80.19, 83.9, 83.20, 85.33
- καρπός (fruit), I 8; II 7.10; IV 79; V 112; VII 124;
 VIII 28.7; X 57.24, 69.18, 69.37, 74.13, 74.20,
 75.34, 78.26, 86.25, 86.33, 87.31, 93.3, 118.23;
 XI 52.33, 52.35, 71.29, 71.32, 83.24, 84.12; XII 34.31, 36.34

κληρονομέω (to inherit), X 132.2, XI 52.6, 52.8, 52.9, 52.10, 53.11, 52.13, 52.12, 56.33, 56.34, 57.2

- κοινωνία (community), II 5.10; V 110; VI 5.9; X 69.9, 97.30, 98.30, 121.37; XI 61.10, 64.35
- κόσμος (universe), I 4, 5; II 3.2, 3.6, 7.4; III 1, 8, 11, 18, 20, 27, 31, 37, 40; IV 41, 42, 48, 54, 59, 69, 80, 84; VIII 24.23; IX 45.16, 45.30, 46.38, 47.6, 48.15, 48.28; X 71.5, 135.23; XI 52.20, 52.26,

52.27, 53.8, 53.13, 53.22, 53.36, 54.2, 54.6, 54.14, 55.7, 57.19, 58.27, 59.25, 61.24, 63.24, 64.32, 64.34, 65.27, 65.29, 66.7, 66.10, 66.14, 66.16, 66.22, 67.10, 72.1, 72.17, 73.19, 75.3, 75.8, 75.9, 76.4, 76.6, 77.12, 77.21, 78.21, 78.23, 79.18, 81.7, 82.3, 82.30, 83.6, 86.11, 86.12, 86.13; XII 37.12, 38.39, 41.29, 41.37, 42.10, 42.12, 42.18

- κτίσις (creation), I 4; III 20, 22; IV 38, 41, 67; XI 63.19, 84.25; XII 35.14, 35.31
- λόγος (word), II 3.8, 4.1, 4.3, 5.3, 5.13, 7.9; III 1, 5, 22, 33, 44, 45; IV 1, 2, 3, 6, 16, 21, 25, 47; V 110, 112; VI 5.4, 5.7, 5.8, 5.9, 6.1, 6.3; VIII 34.35, 37.8, 37.11; IX 43.34, 44.11, 45.3, 50.7, 50.17; X 60.34, 63.34, 63.37, 64.10, 66.15, 67.24, 70.10, 73.14, 74.26, 75.22, 76.3, 76.25, 77.7, 77.9, 77.11, 78.35, 80.11, 80.30, 81.12, 81.22, 85.12, 85.15, 85.25, 88.22, 90.14, 91.3, 91.10, 91.36, 92.5, 92.22, 93.20, 93.34, 94.8, 95.20, 96.17, 97.3, 97.11, 97.21, 98.21, 99.6, 99.13, 99.18, 99.21, 100.22, 100.31, 101.9, 103.15, 104.33, 105.11, 105.18, 105.31, 106.22, 111.25, 111.30, 113.38, 114.7, 115.21, 115.27, 118.9, 118.19, 119.28, 122.27, 125.7, 130.14, 130.30, 131.15; XI 57.6, 57.15, 58.3, 58.34, 78.29, 78.30, 78.35, 79.10, 80.5, 83.11, 84.8; XII 29.30, 30.31, 32.34, 44.16
- μαθητής (disciple), II 6.6; V 110; X 116.18; XI 55.37, 58.6, 58.8, 59.23, 59.28, 63.35, 63.37, 71.14, 81.1, 81.3
- μακάριος (blessed), VI 5.8, 6.1; VIII 30.14, 42.38; XI 64.10, 79.33, 80.3

μέλος (member, limb), IV 22; VIII 18.40; IX 47.38, 48.1; X 74.15, 74.16, 123.2, 123.11, 123.17

- μορφή (form), I 5; III 2; IV 31; V 110; VIII 27.17, 27.28; X 62.2, 66.13, 67.19, 72.28, 93.36, 94.11, 94.16, 99.7, 104.4, 104.22, 105.9, 105.17, 116.38; XI 67.7, 67.8, 81.3, 81.8; XII 26.33, 27.33, 28.21, 33.21, 35.28, 37.31, 42.30
- μυστήριον (mystery), IV 44; VI 5.2, 6.5, 6; VIII 38.18; X 57.39, XI 56.15, 64.31, 67.28, 70.9, 71.4, 82.2, 82.6, 84.20, 86.1
- νοέω (to know), I 8; III 1, 8, 13, 22, 35; VI 6.5; VII
 124; VIII 40.4; IX 49.10; X 54.3, 54.15, 54.35,
 55.3, 55.10, 55.13, 55.17, 56.5, 56.29, 56.30, 58.13,
 59.17, 59.22, 59.24, 59.34, 61.10, 61.26, 64.16,
 65.15, 65.29, 65.33, 65.35, 65.39; 66.1, 66.16,
 67.3, 71.15, 71.26, 72.24, 73.7, 75.19, 123.36,
 124.16, 124.21, 129.30, 137.24; XI 53.27, 53.28,
 53.33, 54.11, 54.13, 64.35; XII 26.35

- νοῦς (mind), IV 6. 52; VIII 16.36, 19.38, 37.10; IX 46.24; X 54.15, 55.6, 55.22, 59.17, 63.23, 63.33, 64.6, 64.9, 65.3, 66.16, 70.8, 70.90, 71.30, 85.13, 105.23, 129.22; XII 22.32, 22.36, 23.37, 24.20
- νυμφών (bridal chamber), IV 64, 65, 68; XI 65.11, 67.5, 67.16, 67.30, 69.25, 69.27, 72.21, 72.22, 74.22, 76.5, 82.18, 82.24, 86.5; XIII 312
- ὀγδοάδα (ogdoad), IV 63, 80; V 110, 112; VI 6.2, 3, 4, 7, 8, 9
- οἰκονομία (ordering), III 8, 11, 36; X 77.3, 77.10, 88.4, 89.35, 91.15, 94.8, 95.8, 95.21, 96.14, 99.19, 100.7, 101.11, 108.10, 108.17, 115.29, 116.8, 116.25, 118.11, 122.32, 127.22, 133.9
- όμολογία (agreement), II 5.7, 6.1, 7.8; III 4, 8, 19, 26, 50; IV 50, 61; X 84.23, 89.18, 91.9, 106.12, 111.22, 111.34, 113.20, 120.2, 120.36, 121.29, 127.33, 128.16, 131.4, 132.17, 134.5
- ὄρος (boundary, limit), III 20; IV 22, 26, 35, 42, 64; VII 124; X 75.13, 76.33, 82.12; XII 25.22, 26.30, 31.23, 33.26
- οὺσία (being, substance), I 1; II 7.4, 7.6, 7.7; III 43, 44, 45, 46; IV 45, 46, 47, 50, 59, 61, 67, 71; V 110; VIII 20.16; X 53.34, 58.37, 61.6, 82.18, 83.4, 84.12, 93.35, 94.35, 101.19, 101.21, 101.25, 102.16, 105.37, 106.6, 106.9, 106.14, 106.24, 106.32, 116.6, 118.15, 118.22; 120.14, 122.14; XI 52.3; XII 27.32
- πάθος (passion), III 12, 38; IV 1, 23, 30, 33, 41, 45, 46, 61, 67, 76; V 112; X 95.2, 95.5, 114.35, 115.20, 116.11, 116.21, 116.23, 116.24, 116.27, 118.6; XII 35.32, 35.35, 35.38
- παράδεισος (Paradise), IV 51; VIII 36.37, 36.38; X 96.29, 101.30, 102.20, 106.27; XI 55.7, 71.22, 73.10, 73.16, 73.27, 73.28, 73.33
- πάτηρ (father), I 2; II 3.2, 3.4, 3.7, 5.5, 7.5, 7.6, 7.7; IV 1, 6, 7, 16, 30, 31, 33, 43, 45, 47, 61, 64, 76, 80; V 110, 112; VI 5.5, 7, 6.1, 3, 4; VII 124
- πείθω (to persuade), VI 6.7; IX 46.5, 46.7; X 79.17, 80.8, 88.25, 90.22, 96.7, 98.11, 101.26, 101.27, 109.11; XI 65.18
- πιστεύω (to believe), II 7.8; IV 61, 67, 74, 76; IX 46.4, 46.12, 46.8, 46.15, 46.20, 46.21; XI 52.17, 60.4, 62.3; XII 36.16
- πίστις (faith), I 5; IV 56; VI 5.8, 6.1; IX 46.5, 46.13; 61.36, 62.1, 66.34, 79.23, 79.25
- πλανάω (to wander, err), III 22; IV 70; IX 49.34; X 135.8; XI 55.24, 56.17, 66.20, 67.37, 73.3

πλάνη (error), III 22, 23, 24, 47; VIII 17.15, 17.29, 17.36, 18.22, 22.21, 22.24, 26.19, 26.26, 31.25, 32.37, 35.18; X 110.1; XI 78.18

πλάσμα (something formed), I 1; III 16; VIII 17.8, 17.24, 21.35, 34.18; X 106.19

- πλήρωμα (fullness), III 13, 18, 22; IV 21, 22, 23, 26, 31, 32, 33, 34, 35, 36, 38, 41, 42, 43, 45, 65; V 112; VII 124; VIII 16.35, 34.30, 34.36, 35.8, 35.29, 35.35, 36.10, 41.1, 41.14, 41.15, 43.15; IX 44.33, 46.36, 49.4; X 59.36, 68.30, 70.1, 74.27, 75.14, 77.5, 78.4, 78.20, 78.26, 78.31, 80.27, 80.35, 81.30, 85.32, 86.21, 90.15, 93.26, 94.12, 95.5, 96.34, 97.21, 122.27, 123.22, 124.25, 124.29, 125.31, 136.21; XI 68.14, 70.35, 84.13, 84.32, 86.14; XII 27.21, 30.32, 30.37, 31.38, 33.31, 34.29, 35.20, 36.31, 37.15, 39.16, 39.18, 39.12, 40.30
- $\pi v ε \ddot{v} μ α (spirit), I 2, 3, 8; III 13, 17, 24, 27; IV 1, 3, 7,$ 16, 23, 24, 38, 48, 55, 60, 61, 76, 77, 80, 81, 83;VI 6.7, 8; VII 124; VIII 24.11, 26.36, 27.4, 30.17,31.18, 34.11, 42.33, 43.17; IX 45.13; X 58.35, 64.9,66.27, 72.2, 72.18, 73.2, 73.5, 97.1, 101.4, 101.13,101.18, 102.32, 107.28, 118.31, 118.32, 122.31,127.32, 128.8, 138.24; XI 53.30, 55.17, 55.24, 57.7,57.14, 58.12, 59.12, 59.16, 59.20, 59.35, 60.7,60.8, 60.28, 61.29, 61.30, 63.9, 64.26, 65.1,66.1, 66.2, 66.3, 67.3, 67.20, 69.5, 69.8, 70.24,70.26, 71.17, 74.21, 75.18, 77.12, 77.14, 78.29, 78.34, 79.9, 79.21, 79.28, 85.23; XII 23.37,28.24, 35.36, 38.27, 38.32, 42.34, 42.37
- πνευματικός (spiritual), II 5.2, 5.8, 5.9, 5.10, 5.11, 5.13, 6.4; III 2, 15, 20, 23, 24, 37; IV 1, 2, 7, 48, 53, 54, 56, 57, 58, 61, 62, 63, 64, 82; VI 5.7, 6.4; IX 45.40; X 63.36, 64.7, 97.17, 97.18, 101.7, 101.16, 102.15, 103.18, 103.15, 104.33, 105.31, 106.6, 106.22, 111.25, 114.7, 116.7, 118.16, 118.21, 118.29, 119.16; XI 77.35
- πολιτεύω (to inhabit), III 40; IV 59, 69; IX 49.11; X 97.2, 125.17, XI 65.4, 72.10, 86.10
- πονηρός (evil), I 2; II 5.12, 7.5; III 40; IV 72; XI 59.19

προβολή (emanation), IV 21, 67; V 110; VII 124; IX 45.12, X 63.35, 68.1, 70.25, 73.18, 80.34, 83.2, 86.9, 111.32, 115.37, 116.2, 136.10

- πρόνοια (foreknowledge), I 2; II 3.6; IV 74; X 66.21, 66.22, 107.22, 109.9; XII 36.10, 37.21
- προφήτης (prophet), III 4, 5, 10, 19; IV 24, 59; X 97.22, 100.35, 105.22, 111.9, 111.33, 113.6, 113.16
- σάββατον (Sabbath), II 5.8, 5.12; IV 49; VIII 32.18, 32.23; XI 52.34

σαρκικός (fleshly), III 24; VI 5.1; IX 46.2; XI 82.6; XII 35.37, 37.26, 38.32

σάρξ (flesh), I 8; III 8, 22; IV 2, 7, 16, 51, 62, 67, 85; V 112; VII 124; VIII 31.5; IX 44.15, 47.5, 47.7, 47.9, 49.12; X 113.37, 114.3, 114.10, 114.36, 115.37, 125.4, 125.12, 125.15, 133.17; XI 56.29, 56.30, 56.32, 57.4, 57.6, 57.12, 57.14, 57.15, 57.16, 57.17, 57.18, 66.4, 66.18, 68.34, 68.35, 76.17, 82.28, 82.29; XII 32.35, 38.36

σκεῦος (vessel), III 27; IV 52; VIII 25.28, 25.33, 26.10, 36.21; XI 63.5, 63.7, 63.9

σοφία (wisdom), II 3.6; IV 1, 2, 17, 21, 22, 23, 26, 32, 44, 45, 47, 53, 61; VI 5.8, 6.1; VII 124; VIII 23.18; X 53.2, 55.21, 56.13, 57.5, 71.33, 74.22, 75.28, 75.32, 75.34, 91.2, 94.6, 111.2, 126.10, 126.14, 126.31; XI 59.30, 59.31, 60.11, 60.21, 60.15, 63.30; XII 31.37, 33.35, 35.10, 35.12, 35.16, 39.11, 39.14, 39.21, 39.28, 39.32

- σπέρμα (seed), I 1; II 7.10; III 16, 35, 36, 40; IV 2, 26, 28, 35, 38, 42, 55, 59; VIII 43.14; IX 44.35; X 60.32, 60.36, 61.8, 61.9, 64.1, 91.31, 95.24, 95.28, 95.31, 101.12, 111.29, 112.3, 114.14, 117.14; XI 61.3, 76.2, 82.12, 85.23; XII 33.17, 35.12, 35.16, 35.16, 35.33, 37.23, 37.38, 39.15, 39.30
- σταυρός (cross), III 13; IV 22, 42; VIII 20.27; XI 67.24, 68.28, 73.12, 73.15, 74.20, 84.33

σύστασις (bringing together), IV 22; IX 44.36; X 59.29, 71.7, 79.25, 98.31, 102.30; XI 64.33, 64.34

σχῆμα (form, shape), VIII 24.22; 25.4; X 54.30; XI 56.26, 71.8, 75.21, 77.3, 77.7

$$\begin{split} & \widetilde{\omega\mu\alpha} \ (body), II \ 3.6; IV \ 2, 16, 17, 43, 46, 51, 59, 60, \\ & 61, 62, 67, 73, 77, 81, 85; VIII \ 23.31, 26.8; IX \\ & 47.17, 47.35; X \ 54.18, 66.14, 74.14, 104.16, 115.8, \\ & 115.11, 115.22; 115.30, 116.2, 116.3, 116.26, 116.30, \\ & 118.34, 122.13, 122.31, 123.17, 123.20, 135.12 \end{split}$$

σωτήρ (savior), II 3.5, 3.8, 4.1, 4.3, 4.4, 4.11, 5.1,
5.2, 5.3, 5.10, 6.1, 6.2, 7.5, 7.9; IV 1, 2, 3, 23, 41,
43, 45, 47, 51, 52, 59, 61, 66, 67, 68, 75, 76; V
112; VIII 16.25, 16.38; IX 43.36, 45.14, 48.18;
X 87.7, 95.35, 113.11, 113.14, 113.17, 113.19, 114.9,
114.31, 115.35, 116.3, 116.19, 116.26, 116.28,
118.25, 120.10, 121.2, 122.15, 138.21; XI 64.3

τάξις (order), II 5.4; III 5, 40; IV 70; V 110; X 84.28, 84.32, 84.33, 86.4, 98.22; 99.16, 99.24, 103.7, 103.10, 103.18, 103.29, 106.30, 108.25, 108.27, 108.32, 108.34, 110.33

τέλειος (perfect, complete), II 3.4, 4.9, 5.1, 5.3, 7.3, 7.5, 7.6; III 10; VI 5.5, 6; XI 55.12, 58.12, 58.20, 59.2, 60.23, 68.33, 70.5, 75.19, 75.20, 76.23, 76.27, 76.28, 76.30, 80.4, 81.14, 85.18, 85.26, 86.17; XII 31.19, 42.37, 33.20

- τόπος (place), III 11, 13, 17, 35; IV 23, 28, 34, 37, 38, 39, 48, 59; VIII 23, 3, 25.29, 33.19, 40.32, 42.37, 42.38, 42.40; IX 44.18, 46.5; X 53.24, 60.5, 65.8, 70.16, 71.20, 74.33, 74.35, 92.26, 95.10, 95.12, 97.5, 97.9, 97.16, 98.26, 99.28, 99.30, 100.29, 101.8, 101.14, 102.13, 113.25, 117.2, 117.27, 122.25, 123.1, 123.13, 124.33; XI 58.32, 66.8; XII 26.37, 37.29, 41.28,
- τροφή (nourishment), I 3; III 31; IV 81; X 55.15, 96.31; XI 55.9, 55.10, 55.14, 57.8, 64.21, 73.25, 80.28; XII 44.19, 44.21, 44.35
- τύπος (form, shape), I 5; III 12, 13; IV 23, 33, 85; X 110.25, 111.3, 118.17, 123.15; XI 67.11, 67.35, 75.16, 84.21, 85.15; XII 35.22, 40.10, 41.16

υἰός (son), I 1; II 5.7; IV 7, 26, 31, 34, 47, 56, 61, 76, 79, 80; V 110, 112; VI 6.9; XIII 312

ΰλη (matter), III 11, 13, 16, 18, 20, 21, 23, 36, 40;
IV 46, 50; VII 124; VIII 17.15, 25.16, 31.4,
34.6, 35.9; X 53.31, 85.10, 98.20, 98.30, 103.13,
103.39, 104.4, 106.15, 110.25, 118.20, 119.8,
119.18, 137.9

φανερόω (to make manifest), II 3.7, 5.9, 7.5; III 44; IV 41, 48; V 110, 112; VI 5.2, 6

φαντασία (illusion), VIII 28.27; IX 48.11, 48.12, 48.15, 48.23, 48.27; X 78.7, 78.34, 82.19, 98.5, 103.16, 109.27, 109.34, 111.11

- φθόνος (envy), VIII 18.18, 18.39, 42.19; IX 49.38, 50.9; X 62.20, 70.26, 103.26, 122.9
- φύσις (nature), II 3.4, 5.1, 5.5, 7.5, 7.6, 7.8; III 17, 19, 23, 24, 33, 37, 40, 44, 46, 47; IV 30, 46, 48, 54, 56, 71, 81; IX 44.20; X 54.24, 55.28, 58.34, 68.2, 68.3, 75.32, 78.11, 109.19, 111.1, 112.30, 114.26, 117.35, 126.24, 132.31, 133.2, 136.25; XI 58.28, 63.19, 80.21

$$\begin{split} & \phi \tilde{\omega} \zeta \ (light), \ I \ 2; \ II \ 7.7; \ IV \ 3, \ 34, \ 35, \ 40, \ 41, \ 44, \\ & 47, \ 48, \ 74; \ V \ 110, \ 112; \ VI \ 5.6, \ 8, \ 6.3, \ 5, \ 6; \\ & XIII \ 312 \end{split}$$

χάρις (grace), IV 31; V 112; VI 5.4; VIII 34.2, 37.12; IX 45.13, 50.14; X 57.6, 63.28, 69.18, 91.35; XI 59.5, 76.26, 79.31; XII 43.35

- χρεία (need), IV 35; VIII 42.10; X 62.12, 64.8, 64.10, 104.21, 105.21, 111.24, 111.26, 116.20, 117.8, 123.12, 124.20, 124.24, 124.28, 124.34, 124.26, 125.3; XI 72.24, 73.10
- χρῖσμα (anointing), XI 57.28, 67.5, 67.23, 67.28, 69.14, 73.17, 74.12, 74.13, 74.16, 85.27

- Χριστιανός (Christian), XI 52.25, 62.31, 64.24, 67.26, 74.14, 74.27, 75.34
- Xριστός (Christ), II 5.15; IV 6, 23, 32, 33, 39, 41, 42, 43, 47, 58, 59, 62, 74, 77, 80; VIII 36.14; IX 43.37; X 87.9, 122.19, 132.18, 132.28, 134.13, 136.11; XI 52.19, 52.35, 55.6, 55.11, 56.4, 56.7, 56.9, 56.13, 61.30, 61.31, 62.9, 62.10, 62.12, 62.15, 67.27, 68.17, 68.20, 69.7, 70.13, 71.19, 74.16, 80.1; XIII 312
- ψυχή (soul), I 8; II 3.6, 5.13; III 27, 32, 35, 40; IV 2, 3, 50, 51, 52, 53, 61, 62, 63, 64, 73, 77, 84, 85; VII 124; VIII 42.37; X 105.25, 105.30, 105.36, 114.36, 115.8, 115.11, 115.23, 111.30, 122.21; XI 53.7, 53.9, 56.25, 65.4, 67.2, 70.22, 70.25, 80.1, 81.6; XII 42.36
- ψυχικός (soul like), III 13, 37, 46; IV 2, 47, 51, 54, 56, 57, 58, 59, 61, 62; VI 5.1; VIII 34.19; IX 46.1, 98.16, 106.10, 118.16, 118.20, 118.37, 119.20

SELECT COPTIC INDEX

- AMA2TE (to detain), VIII 18.36; 19.3; 23.32; 30.30;
 31.8; 32.6; 37.29; 41.30; IX 43.28; 44.24; 45.32,
 38; 46.39; X 53.2; 54.5, 19; 55.5, 11, 36; 56.28;
 59.35; 60.8; 62.14; 64.38; 85.5, 9; 87.25; 93.7,
 17; 99.32; 101.18, 21, 30; 103.29; 114.37; 124.2;
 128.11, 28, 29; 137.20; 138.20; XI 65.8, 28, 32;
 70.7; 76.23, 25; 85.1; 86.8
- anaï (to be pleasing), VIII 22.11; 37.21, 32; X 90.32; 96.37; 121.31, 33; 129.10; 136.6
- NH¿€ (eternity), VIII 20.30; 43.11; X 52.11; 55.40;
 56.31; 57.3; 60.2; 61.23, 37; 63.32; 64.4; 66.34;
 67.9; 69.4; 70.22; 71.7, 13, 30; 107.25; 108.2;
 113.36; 114.37; 117.31; 121.26; 126.22, 37; 129.7;
 132.3; 135.7; 136.17; 138.26, 27
- арнал (end, limit), VIII 24.8; 31.19; 35.10; IX 47.28; X 56.10; 58.19; 70.24; 77.35; 100.10
- ащаї (to multiply), VIII 35.14; X 67.34; 85.6; 85.12; 112.12; XI 71.30
- BOK (to go, depart), VIII 36.26; IX 45.27; 47.8,
 22; XI 60.34; 63.25; 64.23; 65.21, 23, 26; 68.10,
 19, 21, 22, 25; 69.22; 70.4; 72.30; 74.25; 74.29;
 75.23; 76.29; 77.9; 77.10; 78.5; 82.18; 85.3, 12, 14,
 32; XII 25.35; 33.22
- BDX (to loosen, destroy), VIII 18.6; 21.37; 24.21, 35, 38; 25.2, 5; 27.8; 28.21; 31.26; 34.24, 29; 36.23; 38.26; 39.27; IX 43.29; 45.1, 5, 9; 46.18, 37; 49.33; 50.7; X 51.7; 61.31; 67.7, 15; 75.12; 76.31; 77.30; 85.19; 89.27; 90.9, 10, 16, 28; 96.15; 97.28; 117.23, 34; 120.29; 124.3; 132.18; XI 53.20, 22; 83.10; XII 34.26;
- $$\begin{split} & \varepsilonoo\gamma\,(glory),\,VIII\,19.33;\,23.26;\,38.5;\,41.1;\,42.3;\\ & 43.17;\,X\,54.9,\,11;\,55.23;\,56.8,\,18,\,20;\,58.10;\,59.16;\\ & 62.24;\,63.17;\,64.8,\,20;\,66.3,\,5;\,68.4,\,11,\,18,\,20,\,23,\\ & 29,\,33;\,69.8,\,11,\,12,\,15,\,21,\,24,\,25,\,29,\,36,\,38;\,70.7,\\ & 15,\,18,\,20;\,71.34;\,72.26;\,74.3,\,24,\,26,\,29;\,75.12,\,20;\\ & 76.5,\,17,\,23;\,77.13,\,34;\,79.23;\,80.36;\,84.18;\,86.18,\\ & 30;\,87.19,\,21;\,90.25;\,91.37;\,92.1;\,95.37;\,96.26,\,28; \end{split}$$

97.8; 98.35; 100.27; 104.3; 110.17; 120.25, 26, 31; 125.31; 126.1, 5; 129.34; 131.33; 132.1; 138.20; XI 58.6; 72.28; 84.5; 85.16, 17

- нї (house), VIII 20.17; 25.23, 31; X 135.32; XI 56.1, 2; 66.31; 69.14; 69.23; 80.23; 84.27
- єімє (to understand), XI 76.18, 19; 80.28; XII 28.37
- ENG (to bring), VIII 28.7; 31.12; 32.21; 34.30;
 40.30; IX 49.21, 24; X 53.1; 54.20; 56.9; 60.8,
 10; 62.6, 38; 66.2; 67.10, 31; 68.17, 33; 69.2, 21;
 70.19; 74.18, 26; 75.25, 31; 76.8, 13, 28; 77.37;
 78.8, 9, 25, 26; 80.33, 37; 81.8; 84.6; 86.6, 25,
 33; 87.11; 90.37; 91.18, 36; 92.4, 27; 94.22; 96.25,
 28; 97.4; 99.7, 10; 100.23; 103.6, 16, 19; 104.14;
 105.11, 14; 106.2, 35, 37; 109.1, 6; 110.29; 115.38;
 116.23, 24; 117.37; 118.20; 119.22, 28, 35, 36;
 120.6, 20, 22; 121.2; 125.34; 131.23; 135.6, 16;
 136.12; XI 55.12; 56.1; 63.12, 15, 27; 68.21, 22;
 73.24; 83.16; XII 23.27; 24.25; 31.38; 35.35; 41.23
- εικε (to resemble), VIII 31.2; 35.4; X 68.32; 70.29;
 84.28, 35; 90.34; 97.29; 98.15, 23; 100.24, 26;
 101.7; 104.19, 25; 105.13; 106.1, 7; 107.21; 109.2;
 110.29, 35, 36; 123.14; XI 61.11; 76.8; 78.13, 14,
 15, 19, 23, 24; XII 26.38; 32.35; 37.35
- GLOTT (father), VIII 16.33, 36; 17.1, 10, 31; 18.1, 2, 7,
 9, 10, 15, 26, 32, 39; 19.3, 17, 30, 32; 20.1, 19, 27;
 21.7, 9, 19, 30; 22.28; 23.15, 18, 34; 24.7, 10, 15,
 18, 30, 31; 26.30, 32, 35; 27.2, 5, 10, 19, 23; 28.12,
 33; 30.5, 24, 33; 31.11, 20; 32.17; 33.31, 33, 39;
 34.3, 14; 35.11, 15; 36.18, 34; 37.2, 19, 24, 34, 38;
 38.7, 14, 22, 30, 33, 37; 39.19, 24, 26, 28; 40.7,
 29; 41.3, 15, 28; 42.4, 27, 28; 43.4, 7, 14, 22; X
 51.3, 8. 13, 14, 17, 21, 27, 31, 33, 55, 38; 52.3; 53.7;
 56.32; 57.8; 58.1, 3, 10, 23, 38; 59.4, 36; 60.3, 17,
 28; 61.2, 13, 14, 29; 62.6, 24; 63.20; 64.8, 28;
 65.11, 32; 66.12; 67.11; 68.5, 10, 18, 30; 69.10, 17,
 19, 21, 24; 34, 41; 70.7, 20, 27, 32, 33; 71.11, 13,
 19, 34, 35; 72.10, 26, 33; 73.11, 14, 26; 75.16, 21,

24, 26; 76.6, 24, 28, 30, 34; 77.1, 13, 34; 80.37; 81.35; 85.34; 86.16, 18, 21, 29, 31; 87.16, 18, 34; 88.9; 91.13, 34; 92.16; 95.6, 38; 96.21; 97.9; 100.24, 28; 101.11, 22; 106.2; 108.12; 110.36; 111.35; 114.17, 22, 24; 123.25, 32; 125.20, 24; 126.13, 23, 32; 127.7, 31; 128.7, 15; 136.2; 138.13; XI 52.5, 24; 53.29; 54.6, 8, 9, 10; 55.34, 35, 36; 56:2, 3, 15; 58.22; 59.11; 60.2, 5; 61.9, 31; 62.26; 67.20; 68.9, 11; 71.4; 74.16, 21, 23; 82.15; 85.30; XII 22.19; 23.36; 24.24, 27; 28.22; 34.24; 35.23, 27; 36.28, 29, 32, 36; 40.21, 22

errN (earth, ground), VIII 20.29; IX 49.1, 3; X 91.22; 94.7; 95.10; 96.12; 97.38; 100.12, 33; 101.14; 102.31; 103.24; 105.36; 116.39; 118.2; 125.7; 136.19; XI 59.14, 17; 62.18; 67.31; 68.2; 70.3, 4; 71.5; 72.30; 74.29; 75.23; 77.10, 11; 79.8; 83.15; 85.8, 9, 10, 11; XII 23.35; 24.25, 26; 33.34; 38.36

κογϊ (little), VIII 19.28; IX 44.9; 46.36; XI 55.22; 57.35; 58.7; 60.3, 15; 80.9

кшк (to strip, divest), X 90.18; 98.28; 128.21; XI 56.27, 30, 31, 32; 58.17; 66.18; 67.10; 75.24; 82.10

κακε (darkness), VIII 18.17; 24.37; 25.17; IX 49.3; X 89.26, 32; 98.20; 119.10; XI 53.14; 64.6, 9; 67.1; 68.7; 82.8; 86.16

кин (to move), VIII 22.23; 26.16; X 64.18; 77.7, 9; 85.16; 101.3, 4; 102.32; 104.32; 109.10; 110.28; 115.21, 28; 122.11; 126.21; 128.28; XI 62.27; XII 22.39

κλρωΙ (to be silent), VIII 37.12; X 55.37; 56.25; 57.5; 63.31; 72.26, 33; 75.15; 124.19; 128.31; 129.24

кштє (to turn, seek), VIII 17.4, 5; 18.12; 30.37; 42.24; X 126.12; XI 63.12; XII 35.33

къд (earth, soil), VIII 34.21, 24; X 100.11, 12; 105.4; 124.26; 125.18; 133.26; XI 61.25; 64.22; 71.18; 79.21; 79.25; XII 37.28; 38.31

кшет (fire), X 118.38; 129.2; XI 57.23, 27; 60.9; 63.6, 31; 67.2, 4, 5, 6 ; 71.6; 85.35

λασε (to cease, cure), X 80.20; 86.4; 88.35; 99.3; XI 74.7

λοϊσε (cause, excuse), VIII 36.24; X 55.38; 68.6;
69.14; 75.37; 77.9; 79.24; 80.12, 29; 81.6; 82.4;
85.13; 93.24; 96.19, 22; 104.5; 109.3; 114.8;
118.10; 120.35; 122.10; 125.33; 126.7, 18; 127.2;
130.28; 131.1; 132.5; 133.10, 15; 134.31

ма (place, location), VIII 19.18; 24.25, 26; 25.26, 33; 29.11, 17; 34.5, 15; 35.30; 36.7, 39; 40.32;

41.4, 9, 11, 13, 23, 25; 43.1; IX 46.9, 11; 47.14, 26; X 59.18, 26; 62.4; 65.8; 71.1; 86.15; 91.22; 96.27; 97.6; 98.31; 99.28; 102.7, 17; 103.35; 107.17, 26; 113.28; 122.15, 21, 26; 123.7, 9, 10, 12, 18; 124.19; 128.33; 132.23, 32; 134.12, 14, 15, 16; 135.31; 136.17; 138.10, 11; XI 55.7, 20, 23; 59.14, 34; 60.26; 61.28, 32, 34; 63.14, 17, 25; 67.34, 35; 68.28; 69.14, 21; 70.26; 73.24, 33; 74.1, 4; 76.4, 7, 12, 34, 35; 77.25; 80.2; 83.17; 84.30; 86.6, 7; XII 22.39; 23.38; 37.36; 38.18

με (to love), VIII 19.14; 26.33; 30.31; 34.3; IX
49.15; 50.15, 16; X 71.9; 79.22, 27; 80.9, 20;
83.27, 35; 84.15, 18, 20; 85.31; 87.8; 96.38; 98.10;
99.1, 11, 15, 20; 103.20, 22; 118.2; 112.7; 120.16,
23, 31; 131.24, 27, 33; 138.12; XI 62.3; 63.34; 64.2,
4; 66.5, 6; 78:12, 21, 22, 33; 79:8; XII 22.30

моү (to die, be dead), VIII 20.13, 17, 29; 25.18; 42.20; IX 44.21, 28; 45.15, 23, 35; 46.7, 19; 46.17; 47.39; 48.22; 49.17, 19, 27, 28; X 52.8, 38; 69.3; 105.27, 28; 107.1, 16, 30; 108.6; 114.39; 115.4; 121.14; 129.8; 133.31; 134.1; XI 52.7 (),, 8, 11, 12, 13, 14, 16, 17, 18, 21; 53.15, 19, 20; 55.4, 5; 56.16, 18, 19; 58.19, 21; 60.12, 14; 61.15, 17, 18; 66.16; 68.23, 24, 26, 31; 70.10, 12, 16; 73:2, 4, 21, 23, 27; 74.9, 12; 77.9, 11; 82.32; 83.2, 32; XII 44.32

нокнек (ponder, consider), VIII 37.3; X 83.23; 107.28; 125.26; 126.31; XII 34.21

йнє (to know), VIII 22.8, 14, 16; 26.19, 22; 28.31; 30.26; 32.23, 38; 37.27; 42.40; IX 47.31; X 61.12, 35; 68.14 ; 69.17; 83.25; 105.21; 106.11; 109.3; 110.18; 115.35; 124.21; 134.25

нисе (to give birth, bear), VIII 27.18; 31.16; 38.10, 34; 40.1, 2; X 57.18, 20; 62.4; 63.32; 64.2; 84.7; 85.25; 95.29; 103.31; 104.11; 115.7, 10; 125.13; XI 78.19; XII 43.37

моєтт (road, path), VIII 18.19, 20; 19.17; 20.21, 35; 22.22, 26; 25.10; 26.15; 27.10, 25; 28.11; 31.29; 42.8; X 71.21; 121.26; 122.2, 18; 123.31; 127.17; 135.17

мнте (middle, midst), VIII 17,35; 19.19; 20.9; 26.4, 27; 36.15; 43.8; IX 45.5; X 98.17; 103.21; 104.10; 119.21; XI 62.11; 66.8; 73.16; 85.23

моүте (to call, invoke), VIII 21.27; 22.4, 6, 8, 10; 35.23; 37.12; X 52.35; 57.6; 58.32; 62.36; 65.24, 28; 66.33; 81.21; 87.6; 89.26; 92.25, 28, 34; 93.1, 5, 8; 96.28; 98.6, 14, 19; 100.27; 105.22; 107.11; 117.22; 125.19; 127.12; 128.20, 25, 30, 33, 36; 129.6, 8, 15, 16, 17; 130.5; 134.21; XI 51.30; 56.7; 59.9, 30, 33; 60.14; 61.14; 62.7; 63.22, 31; 66.15, 37; 67.25; 68.1, 7; 69:16, 18, 20, 34; 72.7; 74.14, 15; 75.35; 76.9; 77.21

- μτον (to rest), VIII 22.12; 23.29; 24.20; 33.5; 35.19;

 36.39; 40.33; 41.13, 29; 42.32; 43.1; IX 43.35;

 X 55.17; 71.21; 80.18; 90.20; 92.8, 35; 100.17;

 101.26; 102.21; 107.26; 121.26; 131.21; 132.12; XI

 79.4, 12; 80.11
- Haay (mother), VIII 24.7; XI 52.23, 24; 59.7, 10, 26; 63.32; 70.25; 77.19; 82.16; 83.31
- MEEYE (to think, believe), VIII 16.35; 17.8, 9, 22; 18.32; 19.37; 23.7, 11; 25.22; 28.19, 25; 30.35; 31.17; 34.22, 34; 37.1, 8, 13; 41.22, 24; 42.4; IX 43.31, 32; 46.22; 47.29; 48.7, 10; X 54.31, 36; 55.20; 56.37; 57.36; 58.26; 60.3, 4, 17; 61.1, 6, 8, 32; 62.15, 24, 31; 64.2; 65.13, 36; 70.2; 71.35; 72.3, 14, 32; 74.23; 75.30; 76.20; 78.16, 21, 29, 36; 79.12, 32; 79.36; 80.1; 81.23, 27, 32; 82.5, 7, 8, 11, 14, 20, 23; 83.2, 22, 24, 28; 84.3, 22, 25; 85.22, 24, 27, 31; 86.16, 29; 87.24; 89.9, 11, 30; 90.19; 91.15, 27, 28; 92.11, 13, 22, 31, 33; 93.13, 19; 94.7; 97.19, 23, 27, 33; 98.1, 9, 15, 17, 27, 28; 100.23; 101.1, 24, 34; 102.11; 104.9; 105.3, 32; 106.14; 107.14; 108.16; 109.28, 33, 35, 37; 110.22, 26, 28; 111.12, 28, 31; 113.2, 24, 26; 114.1; 115.5, 26, 33, 34; 117.37; 118.1; 119.30, 34; 120.16, 19; 121.30; 122.32; 124.8; 126.17, 28; 127.13; 130.9, 21, 34; 133.32; 134.13, 33; 135.23, 25, 33; 136.6, 9, 15; 137.25; XI 55.15; 58.4; 59.21

моүоүт (to kill), VIII 29.23; X 108.7; XI 61.10; 64.18; 74.3

ноеце (wonder, marvel), VIII 22.8; X 56.19, 21; 58.9; 63.30; 90.29; 91.7; 100.38; 124.30; 134.3

- NOBE (sin), VIII 32.37; 35.26; X 115.15; 117.4; XI 66.23, 27; 77.17, 18 , 20, 22; 78.11; XII 41.12, 15
- Noyne (poot), VIII 17.30; 28.16; 41.17, 26; 42.34, 35; X 51.3, 17; 64.3; 66.18; 68.9; 71.20; 74.11; 99.10; 104.17; XI 79.26; 83.3, 5, 8, 12, 16, 17, 19, 21, 23; XII 22.33; 23.19, 32; 24.35; 38.17
- мце (to blow, breathe), VIII 30.34; 34.25; 35.25; 36.28; IX 66.27; 72.2; 105.23, 35; XI 63.11; 70.23; 77.13, 14
- Noγεe (to separate), VIII 22.6, 17, 18; 33.18; 36.31; X 53.26; 72.23; 81.20, 24, 25, 26, 28; 85.18; 88.24; 95.1; 96.1, 6, 13; 97.18, 32; 98.2; 103.36; 118.7; 119.11; 130.18, 19; 134.32; XI 53.4
- NAZTE (to trust), VIII 20.7; 23.32; 34.28; X 71.23; 92.16; 95.20; 97.10; 100.6; 108.37; 119.2; 127.34; 128.1, 4, 8, 13, 17; 130.23; 132.14; 133.4, 16; 135.4, 28

- πe (heaven), VIII 26.1; 34.8; 41.27; 42.2; IX 44.34;
 45.27, 36; X 55.21, 22, 23; 75.1; 100.10; 101.33;
 116.39; 125.16; 129.23; 133.25; 135.7; XI 55.13,
 34; 57.21; 58.17; 61.25; 67.36; 68.1; 70.36; 72.19;
 74.24, 26, 34; 79.32, 33; 85.30; XII 31.38; 33.22,
 36; 37.27; 38.31
- Πωωινε (to change, move), VIII 25.26; 26.13; 32.9, 14; X 51.23; 52.32, 33; 55.14; 67.3; 81.22; 98.36; 115.20, 26;
- ntooje (to divide), VIII 26.15; 29.5; 34.27, 29; 42.29; X 66.37; 73.30, 31, 32; 74.14, 15; 77.21, 23; 94.30, 32; 103.14; 106.23; 116.12, 32, 37; 122.31; 128.34; 129.11
- PAN (name), VIII 16.38; 17.1; 21.27, 29, 31, 34; 22.1,
 12; 27.18, 29; 38.6, 8, 11, 14, 16, 22, 24, 25, 26,
 28, 30, 32, 34, 37, 38; 39.3, 5, 7, 10, 12, 13, 16,
 18, 20, 23, 24, 25. 27, 31, 33; 40.5, 7, 9, 14, 16,
 22, 24, 26; 41.2; 43.21; X 51.14; 54.3; 55.4; 59.21,
 24, 32, 33; 61.14, 17, 19; 65.2, 9, 39; 66.9, 32, 38;
 67.3, 29; 70.37; 73.3, 9, 11, 15, 18; 74.4, 34; 79.7,
 29; 87.12; 89.9; 94.20; 97.31; 98.7, 12, 14; 101.23;
 102.9; 110.1; 124.15; 127.34, 35; 129.18; 134.20;
 137.11; XI 53.23, 35; 54:5, 6, 8, 10, 13, 15, 21,
 23; 56:3, 4, 6, 8; 59:12, 13; 62:10, 35; 64:25, 27;
 67:19, 22; 72:23, 33; 76:9, 10; XII 43.32
- pipo (king), IX 48.25; X 87.23; 93.5; 96.35; 100.9,
 13, 29; 101.31; 102.21; 108.10; 117.27.30; 121.18;
 132.3, 17; 133.13; 134.27; XI 56.33; 57.21; 58.15,
 16; 70.36; 72.19; 74.24, 26, 33
- page (joy), VIII 18.28; 23.25; 25.32; 32.3; X 55.16; 59.31; 86.12, 24, 33; 88.16, 20; 90.23; 93.8, 21, 29; 122.22, 28; 123.9; XII 39.33
- ca (beauty), VIII 17.20; X 55.24; 79.10; 90.35; 91.7; XI 67.9
- CBCD (teaching), VIII 19.19, 31; 21.2, 3, 5; 20.28; 23.20; 29.7; X 53.39; 94.4; 100.18; 103.9; 104.22; 116.20; 119.3; 123.12; XI 65.13, 16; XII 37.31

совтє (to prepare, be ready), VIII 17.19, 32; 21.24; X 84.25; 96.6, 14; 104.18, 27; 105.7; 134.9; 137.21; XI 60.25

сшк (to draw, gather), VIII 17.34; 20.28; 21.13; 22.21; 29.18; 32.12; 34.12, 26; 36.28; IX 45.36; X 51.14; 68.26; 72.5; 76.31; 78.24; 84.17; 86.21; 88.32; 90.12; 98.29; 112.6; 118.1; 136.20

снике (to be established), VIII 17.26; 26.17; 29.9; 30.2; X 52.13; 58.18; 75.33; 80.17; 91.12, 17, 24; 92.23; 93.6; 99.13; 109.10; 115.32; XI 53.33, 34, 35; 61.21; 83.12 CHOT (form, manner), VIII 23.27; 31.6; 34.8; 40.11;
IX 48.32; X 53.22, 27; 54.14; 55.1; 61.20; 63.9;
64.12, 27; 72.35; 73.23; 78.11; 84.10; 85.19; 88.29,
38; 93.23; 96.21; 97.7; 99.33; 105.12; 106.9, 16,
17; 108.26; 109.30; 111.19; 113.4; 116.31, 38; 119.7;
121.35; 123.16; 132.14; 137.8

ссонтї (to create, be created), X 105.33, 36; 109.10; 135.9; XI 52.19; 81.18, 20, 22, 23, 24, 25, 26, 28, 32 ; 84.15

con (occasion, time), VIII 21.8; 29.20, 25; 30.8; 32.6; 34.25; 35.6; 36.3, 5, 22, 27; 37.17, 30; 40.18; 41.8; IX 49.35; X 67.9, 35; 81.33; 108.23–31; 113.15–17; 123.19; 124.12; 133.30; XI 53.9; 56.22; 63.37; 67.12, 13, 14; 69.6; 80.18

сатте (to redeem), VIII 16.39; IX 46.26; 47.25; X 81.17; 87.7; 117.23; 123.4, 30; 124.3, 13, 27, 28, 34 ; 125.6, 8, 13, 19; 127.30; 128.24; 135.28; 138.22; XI 53.2, 14; 62.14; 67.29; 69.23, 26; 71.2, 3; 85.29

сकारम् (to hear, listen to), VIII 21.33; 22.5; 30.28; 42.33; X 61.30; 67.21; 69.12; 89.22; 97.10; 102.27; 111.15, 16; 112.2, 14; XI 53.27, 35; 62.35; 82.20

Cωτπ (to choose), VIII 17.9; 24.4; IX 45.11; 46.25; 47.9, 22; X 83.7; 101.13; 106.32; 121.23; 122.12; 129.34; 135.5; XI 57.20, 22; 65.31; 75.36; XII 35.35

cgaï (to write), VIII 19.36; 21.4, 23; 23.1, 4, 8, 11, 12, 13, 14, 16, 17; IX 44.6; 50.5, 12; X 87.19; 110.24; 112.18; XI 52.6; XII 36.17

τλείο (to honor), X 54.8, 10; 56.9, 18, 22; 58.11;
69.1; 79.7; 83.5, 21, 36; 90.29; 91.38; 92.1;
101.23; 102.17; 107.8; 117.10; 121.24; 126.17; 132.1;
XI 56.21, 25; 57.13; 62.21, 22, 25; 84.16, 19; 85.13

Tako VIII 18.26; 20.31, 32; 26.25; 31.7; 35.14, 24; IX 45.17, 18; 46.22, 23; 47.19; 48.38; 49.2; X 58.35; 64.37; 80.22; 81.14; 92.19; 96.3; 103.33; 104.9; 114.38; 118.6, 11; 119.18; 137.10

таню (to make, create), IX 49.8; XI 51.29, 32, 34; 58.22, 23; 63.8; 71.35; 72.1, 2, 3; 73.12; 74.9; 75.4, 9; XII 36.11; 37.28, 33

τοντπ (to be like), IX 49.7; X 53.28; 68.18; 74.5; 77.17; 78.32; 79.9, 26, 34; 81.4; 82.17, 18, 20; 83.8; 84.33, 34; 89.21; 91.26; 93.19; 98.5, 19, 23; 99.5; 100.3; 104.20; 106.5; 107.21; 108.34; 109.32; 111.12; 121.4; XII 29.37; 36.18; 34.36

тсаво (to teach, show), VIII 22.1; 42.10; IX 50.1; X 86.1; 88.12; 115.2; 117.18; XI 54.16

тсто (to repeat, return), VIII 19.5; 21.7; 22.20; 24.6; 30.13; 35.21, 22; 36.15; 41.7; X 69.16; 79.3; 82.3, 9; 92.23, 32; 115.27; 117.21; 123.6, 8, 32; 128.14; 117.18; 137.12

τωογΝ (to arise, resurrect), VIII 30.19, 23; 33.6,
7; IX 45.19, 26; 46.8, 10, 16; 48.3, 6; 49.23,
26; X 134.28; XI 56.17, 27, 28; 57.10, 12, 13, 18;
67.16; 73.2

τως (to be mixed, disturbed), VIII 34.5; X 90.17; 93.18; 97.25; 106.19, 20; XI 65.6; 78.25, 26, 27 , 28; 84.31, 32

Tược (to anoint), VIII 36.16, 17, 19, 22, 23, 26; XI 62.20; 69.7; 71.1, 2; 74.16, 17, 18, 19; 78.1, 4, 5

оүсэн (to eat), VIII 18.27 ; 25.15; 33.16; X 106.28; 107.3, 6; XI 57.4; 62.35; 64.20; 71.24, 31; 73.19, 20, 22, 34, 35; 74.1, 10, 11

ογοεικ (light), VIII 18.17, 18; 25.1, 18; 28.28, 29; 30.6, 36; 31.14; 32.29, 34; 34.7; 35.5, 28; 36.11; 43.12; IX 49.2; X 62.5, 34; 65.20; 66.19, 20; 77.19; 78.35; 82.33; 85.29; 87.10; 88.14; 89.6, 19; 90.14; 92.20; 93.10; 94.2, 24, 26; 94.31; 97.12; 102.13, 28; 111.30; 114.12; 115.13; 118.26, 30, 37; 119.11; 124.22, 23, 24, 30; 129.1, 2, 4; 131.10; 136.27; XI 53.14, 31; 57.15; 64.7, 8; 67.4, 5, 8; 69.10, 11, 13 (),; 70.5, 8; 71.6; 74.20; 76.27, 28; 78.31, 32; 79.1, 2, 10, 21, 29; 82.10; 84.31; 85.25, 33; 86.3, 4, 5, 7, 18; XII 27.5

оуовцу (occasion, time), VIII 25.8; 35.11; IX 48.5; X 52.19; 62.15; 73.30, 31; 95.32; 107.23; 120.24, 32, 34; 121.24; 125.30; 126.35; 132.1; 137.16; XI 58.22; 59.7; 62.23; 27.25; 36.33; 43.34

ογωφ (to put, place), VIII 32.33; 35.25; 39.2; X 53.30; 54.34; 76.6, 12; 77.29; 79.20, 27; 80.9, 13, 33; 81.16, 26; 82.30; 83.35; 84.9, 14, 20; 92.4; 97.14; 98.10; 99.11, 25, 29, 34; 100.8, 13, 20; 103.20, 22, 23, 30, 38; 104.16; 106.36; 118.2; 120.16, 23; 127.14; 130.7, 33; 131.24, 26, 35;

ογχαϊ (to be safe, saved), VIII 20.8; 31.18; 32.25; 35.1; IX 46.23, 26; 47.27, 28, 34, 36; 48.1; X 92.29; 108.3; 111.29; 114.18; 117.33; 119.31, 32, 34; 120.5; 121.27; 123.21; 128.3; 130.23; 131.3, 13; 132.8; 133.14; 134.32; XI 54.33, 35; 84.35

UBGJ (to forget, sleep), VIII 17.24, 33, 36; 18.1, 6, 8, 11, 18; 20.38; 21.36; X 61.19; 77.23; 82.26; 90.1; 98.3; 105.14; 120.32

$$\begin{split} & \mathfrak{W}\overline{\varrho} \mbox{ (to live), VIII 19.35, 36; 20.14, 29; 21.4, 5;} \\ & 22.39; 25.19; 31.16; 43.10; IX 47.10; 48.2, 21, 23; \\ & X 64.3; 66.28; 69.5; 90.3; 105.23, 26; 107.7; \\ & 108.2; 117.7; 129.7; 133.32, 33; XI 52.9, 10, 14, \\ & 15, 16, 18; 53.15, 19, 31; 55.3, 5; 56.19; 57.5; 70.17; \\ & 73.4, 8, 16, 22, 26; 75.21, 22; 82.31, 34 \end{split}$$

- QJB6 (to change, transform), VIII 17.20, 26; 36.13;
 IX 45.17; 48.27, 35; X 52.21, 28, 29, 32; 67.2;
 85.10; 90.2; 93.11; 100.2; 106.15; 112.11, 17; 116.9;
 120.27; 127.1; 131.28; 132.20; 135.29; 136.8, 32, 33;
 XI 64.4; XII 39.38, 39
- дэвнр (friend, partner), VIII 39.30; X 53.36; 65.21;
 87.24; 90.6; 93.17; 105.2; 113.20; 114.32; 122.13,
 14; 135.1, 25, 27; XI 78.28; 82.16
- QINE (to seek), VIII 24.17; 31.32; 32.2, 35; 34.35;
 37.36; IX 43.34; 44.4; 47.32, 33; 50.15; 8; X
 61.26; 65.14, 16, 30; 66.26; 71.9, 16, 18; 72.4,
 7; 73.6; 83.15, 19; 88.13; 90.25; 99.2; 112.3, 5;
 116.17; 120.4; 127.36; XI 52.2, 3
- долке (to be sick, weak), VIII 18.14; 20.10; 33.3; 35.31; X 77.28; 81.2; 83.12; 93.18; 94.17, 20; 95.3; 98.38; 103.32; 105.13, 16; 106.8, 16; 116.15; 121.34
- ayra (deficiency), VIII 24.21, 26, 29, 32; 25.2; 31.12; 32.12; 34.21; 35.9, 12, 28, 33, 36; 36.25, 30; 42.30; 43.8; IX 49.5; X 53.7, 40; 62.13, 22, 29, 38; 69.11; 78.5, 14, 28; 80.15; 81.10; 85.25; 86. 2, 4, 9, 15, 20, 22; 87.4; 90.3, 15; 105.12, 15; 115.38; 125.29; 129.12; 136.20; XI 57.11; 84.33
- ayroprp (to be disturbed), VIII 17.27; 26.9, 16; 29.2, 11, 30; 36.16; 42.7; X 80.7, 18, 20; 82.29; 90.16; 128.32; XI 62.31
- (J) axe (to say, speak), VIII 16.37; 19.20; 23.2, 9,
 20, 21, 33; 26.5, 6; 31.9, 10, 12, 13; 32.26, 31, 35;
 35.29; 36.14; 37.3, 4, 7, 11; 40.19, 27, 31; 41.5;
 43.2, 12; IX 44.19; X 51.6; 54.16, 37, 38; 55.11, 13,
 18; 56. 3, 27, 28; 57.38; 59.19, 20; 63.20, 25; 65.4,
 32; 65.2; 67.30; 72.13, 25; 73.8; 75.14, 16, 20;
 77.8; 88.16; 94.8; 97.15; 100.35; 101.15; 102.10;
 109.32; 110.29; 112.10, 12, 14; 113.15, 17, 24; 114.2,
 12; 129.19, 20; 132.16; 133.3, 20; 137.24; XI 54.11;
 67.6; 68.16; 70.27; 81.6; XII 22.21; 24.39; 29.31
- q1 (to lift, take), VIII 20.4, 5, 12, 34; 24.3; 41.8, 26;
 X 52.15, 23, 27; 62.23; 68.20; 77.18, 25; 79.27;
 84.1; 89.5; 90.8; 122.11; 129.11; 131.2; 133.27; XI
 52.21; 53.10, 12; 54.21, 30; 56.3; 57.28; 63.26;
 64.28; 67.22; 70.25; 77.28; 80.15; 85.23
- exe (last, end), VIII 21.27, 35; 23.1; 31.24; 37.35, 36, 37; IX 47.29; X 52.7, 8, 18, 36, 41; 58.16; 74.17; 76.13; 79.1; 103.30; 104.27; 114.16; 117.32; 118.11; 120.21; 123.28; 126.11; 127.23; 130.35; 132.20; 137.10; XI 54.4; 62.9
- 20 (face), VIII 26.3; 31.23; 33.11, 12; 34.3; 37.33, 37; 41.33; IX 47.32; X 54.30; 57.38; 66.14; 79.10; 87.9, 22, 27; 88.13; 89.7, 23; 90.32; 94.4, 15; 97.26; 103.6; 108.28; 129.31; 137.22

- ελοσ (to be sweet, delighted), VIII 24.9; 31.20; 33.33; 41.3; 42.8; IX 44.5; X 53.5; 55.24, 33; 56.15; 57.29; 63.28; 72.11; 82.37; 85.37; 126.4; 136.23; 138.16
- 2407 (grace, gift), VIII 16.32; 36.3, 5, 7; IX 47.24; X 51.5; 53.20; 61.11, 34; 74.23; 90.27; 91.9; 99.22; 113.19; 114.28; 117.10; 118.4; 125.23; 131.22; 132.6; 135.30; XI 54.26; 79.15
- 2μξαλ (servant, slave), X 132.24, 31; 135.28; XI 52.2; 54.31; 62.30; 69.2; 72.17, 20; 77.18, 27; 79.14, 17; 80.24, 30; 81.12; 83.26; 84.10; 85.24, 28
- χωπ (to hide), VIII 18.15; 20.16, 19; 24.12, 13; 27.8;
 35.33; 37.38; 39.21; 40.28; IX 45.6; X 60.19;
 63.21; 72.31; 75.34; 108.27, 35; 126.10; XI 55.17;
 56.4, 13, 21; 57.25; 57.26; 58.3; 59.15, 17; 64.14,
 16; 66.28; 68.2, 9, 12; 70.30; 81.30, 31, 34; 82.4,
 31, 34; 83.4, 8, 9; 84.3, 16, 19, 22; 85.12, 19, 22;
 86.16, 17; XII 33.13
- %HT (heart, mind), VIII 19.22, 26, 35; 20.10, 11; 24.1; 26.6, 21; 29.4; 31.11; 31.17; 32.23, 31; 33.9; 37.28; 40.23; 43.15; IX 46.28, 30; X 66.22, 23; 68.13, 16; 71.29; 77.14, 22, 32; 78.17, 22, 30; 82.21; 87.1; 90.19; 93.7, 31, 37; 98.9, 18, 25; 103.17; 108.26, 32; 109.33, 35; 110.8; 112.29; 119.20; 128.9; 133.17; XI 53.25; 76.17; 77.23; 78.17; 83.21; 83.25
- Xuк (to finish, complete), VIII 18.14, 33, 36; 19.1, 4, 7; 20.39; 21.9, 18; 23.11, 13; 24.28; 25.3, 9, 35; 26.31; 27.15, 24; 32.30, 32; 34.34; 36.20, 35; 37.1; 39.2; 40.19; 42.16, 28; 43.13, 19; IX 49.5; X 53.8, 40; 59.18; 61.29; 62.31, 37; 69.6, 8, 9, 23, 32, 34, 36, 37; 70.1; 71.10; 76.9, 23; 77.12; 78.10, 18; 80.15; 86.7, 19; 87.4, 5, 17; 88.15, 17; 92.3, 12, 16; 93.21, 31; 94.9, 25; 95.16; 104.34; 114.19; 123.5; 128.13; 138.10; XI 72.34; 76.36; 77.7; 84.1; 86.2; 85.16; XII 35.13
- XIIO (to give birth to, produce), X 51.28, 29; 52.1,
 4, 5, 9, 17, 37; 53.7, 9, 35; 54.24; 55.39; 56.2, 4,
 17, 33, 35; 57.12; 58.7, 21; 59.7, 9, 32, 38; 60.6,
 35, 38; 62.3, 5; 63.33; 64.5, 7, 15, 23, 27; 66.7;
 67.22, 23, 25; 68.1, 2, 4, 11; 69.27; 70.21, 22,
 28, 30; 71.28; 73.22, 24; 75.2, 4, 36; 76.17, 25;
 77.11, 16; 78.37; 80.3, 5; 83.26; 85.10, 13, 30;
 86.25; 87.18, 20, 21, 22; 90.31; 92.10, 13; 95.4,
 29; 98.32; 99.1; 101.10, 19; 103.27, 34; 104.1, 8;
 105.38; 107.8; 110.9; 111.26, 31; 113.27, 31, 33, 37;
 114.5, 16; 115.18; 126.9; 130.28; 131.18; 136.3, 25;
 XI 54.13; 56.18; 58.21, 24, 25, 27, 28, 29; 59.3,

29; 60.7; 61.2, 4, 7; 66.17; 67.12, 13, 14, 19, 21; 68.29; 69.8; 69.5, 6; 70.37; 71.1, 19, 23, 25, 26, 33; 75.16, 25, 26, 27; 76.26; 78.13, 23; 80.23; 81.21, 23, 24, 25, 26, 27, 30, 33; 83.6; XII 22.31; 27.32; 29.36, 38

- xoeic (lord, master), VIII 38.38; 40.8, 14; IX 43.37; 44.13, 37; 48.18; 50.1; X 51.20, 24, 39; 52.2, 31; 53.5; 56.2; 57.4, 7, 9, 14; 58. 32; 65.38; 66.11; 71.2; 87.6; 92.24; 93.9; 99.35; 100.13, 21; 102.24, 25; 103.22; 108.6, 8; 119.15; 120.26; 121.1, 11, 30; 122.5; 123.35; 124.4; 127.11, 26; 129.10; 131.35; 133.24; 134.17, 22, 25, 26; 136.31; 138.21; XI 52.4; 55.34, 37; 56.16; 59.7, 24; 62.6, 22; 63.25; 64.10, 15; 65.31; 66.5; 67.27; 68.6, 27; 74.12, 25; 78.22, 25; 79.16; 80.23; 81.16; 83.25; XII 30.38; 40.33; 44.31
- xice (to elevate, exalt), VIII 23.27; 29.17; 41.27; X 51.1; 54.22; 55.26; 61.18; 63.24; 64.29.35; 65.3, 37; 70.13, 17; 71.36; 74.34, 35; 77.34; 78.17, 22,

23, 30; 79.26; 80.23; 82.21; 83.9; 84.23; 85.18, 24; 89.12, 14; 90.19; 92.22; 94.6; 96.13; 98.7, 9, 18; 99.29; 103.17; 105.20, 24; 106.12, 33; 109.33; 110.8; 111.22, 27; 112.7; 115.14, 36; 120.3; 127.4; 130.20, 33; 133.9; 136.13; XI 53.21; 54.7; 64.12; 65.29; 69.28; 70.27; 75.2; 76.10, 12; 77.23, 25; 85.17; XII 26.22

- 600λπ (to uncover, reveal), VIII 24.9; 27.6; IX 48.4; X 66.25; 114.17; 118.36; XI 70.34; 71.7; 83.1, 5; 85.20, 25
- GINE (to find, discover), VIII 17. 3; 18.29, 30, 31; 29.10; 31.31; 32.4, 7, 19; 34.36; 35.20; 36.11; 39.27; 42.35; IX 44.10; X 53.13; 57.36; 58.5; 60.32; 71.10; 90.25; 61.27; 67.32; 70.9; 107.23; 126.6, 14; 129.28; 132.30; XI 57.9, 31; 58.9; 83.29; 84.6; 85.3; XII 28.38
- 600077 (to look, stare), IX 50.11; X 71.25, 28; 77.18, 19, 26; 82.34; 85.13; 89.3; 92.19; 98.37; 109.9, 13; 111.27; 112.1; 118.4; 136.2; XI 69.33; 81.5

Founded in 1893,

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA PRESS publishes bold, progressive books and journals on topics in the arts, humanities, social sciences, and natural sciences—with a focus on social justice issues—that inspire thought and action among readers worldwide.

The UC PRESS FOUNDATION raises funds to uphold the press's vital role as an independent, nonprofit publisher, and receives philanthropic support from a wide range of individuals and institutions—and from committed readers like you. To learn more, visit ucpress.edu/supportus.